

Episodes 001–232

Last episode aired Sunday April 8, 2012









© 2012 www.vitemo.com



© 2012 www.csifiles.com

© 2012 www.tv.com



© 2012 www.tvrage.com



© 2012 www.cbs.com

 \bigcirc 2012 www.thetvking.com

The summaries and recaps of all the C.S.I. Miami episodes were downloaded from http://www.tv.com and http:// www.cbs.com and http://www.vitemo.com and http://www.csifiles.com and http://www.tvrage.com and http: //www.thetvking.com and processed through a perl program to transform them in a $\[mathbb{E}\]X$ file, for pretty printing. So, do not blame me for errors in the text $\[c]$

This booklet was $\ensuremath{\texttt{LTE}}\xspace{Xed}$ on June 28, 2017 by footstep11 with create_eps_guide v0.59

Contents

| Seaso | Season 1 | | | | |
|-------|---------------------------|----|--|--|--|
| 1 | Golden Parachute | 3 | | | |
| 2 | Losing Face | 5 | | | |
| 3 | Wet Foot/Dry Foot | 7 | | | |
| 4 | Just One Kiss | 9 | | | |
| 5 | Ashes to Ashes | 11 | | | |
| 6 | Broken | 13 | | | |
| 7 | Breathless | 15 | | | |
| 8 | Slaughterhouse | 17 | | | |
| 9 | Kill Zone | 19 | | | |
| 10 | A Horrible Mind | 21 | | | |
| 11 | Camp Fear | 23 | | | |
| 12 | Entrance Wound | 27 | | | |
| 13 | Bunk | 31 | | | |
| 14 | Forced Entry | 33 | | | |
| 15 | Dead Woman Walking | 35 | | | |
| 16 | Evidence of Things Unseen | 37 | | | |
| 17 | Simple Man | 39 | | | |
| 18 | Dispo Day | 41 | | | |
| 19 | Double Cap | 43 | | | |
| 20 | Grave Young Men | 47 | | | |
| 21 | Spring Break | 49 | | | |
| 22 | Tinder Box | 51 | | | |
| 23 | Freaks and Tweaks | 53 | | | |
| 24 | Body Count | 55 | | | |

| Seaso | on 2 | 57 |
|-------|-------------------|----|
| 1 | Blood Brothers | 59 |
| 2 | Dead Zone | 61 |
| 3 | Hard Time | 63 |
| 4 | Death Grip | 65 |
| 5 | The Best Defense | 67 |
| 6 | Hurricane Anthony | 69 |
| 7 | Grand Prix | 71 |
| 8 | Big Brother | 73 |
| 9 | Bait | 75 |
| 10 | Extreme | 77 |
| 11 | Complications | 79 |
| 12 | Witness To Murder | 81 |
| 13 | Blood Moon | 83 |
| 14 | Slow Burn | 85 |
| 15 | Stalkerazzi | 87 |
| 16 | Invasion | 89 |
| 17 | Money for Nothing | 91 |
| 18 | Wannabe | 93 |

| 19 | Deadline | 5 |
|-----------|-------------------|----|
| 20 | The Oath | 7 |
| 21 | Not Landing | 9 |
| 22 | Rap Sheet |)1 |
| 23 | MIA/NYC – NonStop |)3 |
| 24 | Innocent |)5 |

107

| Lost Son |
|---------------------|
| Pro Per |
| Under the Influence |
| Murder in a Flash |
| Legal |
| Hell Night |
| Crime Wave |
| Speed Kills |
| Pirated |
| After the Fall |
| Addiction |
| Shootout |
| Cop Killer |
| One Night Stand |
| Identity |
| Nothing to Lose |
| Money Plane |
| Game Over |
| Sex & Taxes |
| Killer Date |
| Recoil |
| Vengeance |
| Whacked |
| 10-7 |
| |

Season 4

| easc | on 4 | 173 |
|------|--------------------|-------|
| 1 | From the Grave | . 175 |
| 2 | Blood In The Water | . 177 |
| 3 | Prey | . 179 |
| 4 | 48 Hours To Life | . 181 |
| 5 | Three-Way | . 185 |
| 6 | Under Suspicion | . 189 |
| 7 | Felony Flight | . 193 |
| 8 | Nailed | . 197 |
| 9 | Urban Hellraisers | . 201 |
| 10 | Shattered | . 207 |
| 11 | Payback | . 211 |
| 12 | The Score | . 215 |
| 13 | Silencer | . 219 |
| 14 | Fade Out | . 223 |
| 15 | Skeletons | . 227 |
| 16 | Deviant | . 229 |
| 17 | Collision | . 231 |
| 18 | Double Jeopardy | . 235 |
| 19 | Driven | . 239 |
| 20 | Free Fall | . 243 |
| 21 | Dead Air | . 245 |

| 22 | Open Water | 9 |
|----|----------------|---|
| 23 | Shock | 3 |
| 24 | Rampage | 7 |
| 25 | One of Our Own | 1 |

265

| Rio |
|---------------------|
| Going Under |
| Death Pool 100 |
| If Looks Could Kill |
| Death Eminent |
| Curse Of The Coffin |
| High Octane |
| Darkroom |
| Going, Going, Gone |
| Come As You Are |
| Backstabbers |
| Internal Affairs |
| Throwing Heat |
| No Man's Land |
| Man Down |
| Broken Home |
| A Grizzly Murder |
| Triple Threat |
| Bloodline |
| Rush |
| Just Murdered |
| Burned |
| Kill Switch |
| Born To Kill |
| |

Season 6

| aso | on 6 | 319 |
|-----|----------------------------|-------|
| 1 | Dangerous Son | . 321 |
| 2 | Cyber-lebrity | . 323 |
| 3 | Inside Out | . 325 |
| 4 | Bang, Bang, Your Debt | . 327 |
| 5 | Deep Freeze | . 329 |
| 6 | Sunblock | . 331 |
| 7 | Chain Reaction | . 333 |
| 8 | Permanent Vacation | . 335 |
| 9 | Stand Your Ground | . 337 |
| 10 | CSI: My Nanny | . 339 |
| 11 | Guerillas In The Mist | . 341 |
| 12 | Miami Confidential | . 343 |
| 13 | Raising Caine | . 345 |
| 14 | You May Now Kill The Bride | . 347 |
| 15 | Ambush | . 349 |
| 16 | All In | . 351 |
| 17 | To Kill A Predator | . 353 |
| 18 | Tunnel Vision | . 355 |
| 19 | Rock and a Hard Place | . 357 |
| 20 | Down to the Wire | . 359 |
| 21 | Going Ballistic | . 361 |

| Seaso | on 7 | 363 |
|-------|----------------------------------|-------|
| 1 | Resurrection | . 365 |
| 2 | Won't Get Fueled Again | . 367 |
| 3 | And How Does That Make You Kill? | . 369 |
| 4 | Raging Cannibal | . 371 |
| 5 | Bombshell | . 373 |
| 6 | Wrecking Crew | . 377 |
| 7 | Cheating Death | . 379 |
| 8 | Gone Baby Gone | . 381 |
| 9 | Power Trip | . 383 |
| 10 | The Deluca Motel | . 385 |
| 11 | Tipping Point | . 389 |
| 12 | Head Case | . 393 |
| 13 | And They're Offed | . 397 |
| 14 | Smoke Gets in Your CSI's | . 401 |
| 15 | Presumed Guilty | . 403 |
| 16 | Sink or Swim | . 407 |
| 17 | Divorce Party | . 411 |
| 18 | Flight Risk | . 413 |
| 19 | Target Specific | . 415 |
| 20 | Wolfe's in Sheep's Clothing | . 419 |
| 21 | Chip/Tuck | . 421 |
| 22 | Dead on Arrival | . 423 |
| 23 | Collateral Damage | . 427 |
| 24 | Dissolved | . 429 |
| 25 | Seeing Red | . 431 |

435

| 1 | Out Of Time |
|----|--------------------------|
| 2 | Hostile Takeover |
| 3 | Bolt Action |
| 4 | In Plane Sight |
| 5 | Bad Seed |
| 6 | Dude, Where's My Groom? |
| 7 | Bone Voyage |
| 8 | Point of Impact |
| 9 | Kill Clause |
| 10 | Count Me Out |
| 11 | Delko for the Defense |
| 12 | Show Stopper |
| 13 | Die By The Sword |
| 14 | In the Wind |
| 15 | Miami, We Have a Problem |
| 16 | LA |
| 17 | Getting Axed |
| 18 | Dishonor |
| 19 | Spring Breakdown |
| 20 | Backfire |
| 21 | Meltdown |
| 22 | Mommie Deadest |
| 23 | Time Bomb |
| 24 | All Fall Down |

| Seaso | on 9 495 |
|-------|--------------------|
| 1 | Fallen |
| 2 | Sudden Death |
| 3 | See no Evil |
| 4 | Manhunt |
| 5 | Sleepless in Miami |
| 6 | Reality Kills |
| 7 | On The Hook |
| 8 | Happy Birthday |
| 9 | Blood Sugar |
| 10 | Match Made in Hell |
| 11 | F-T-F |
| 12 | Wheels Up |
| 13 | Last Stand |
| 14 | Stoned Cold |
| 15 | Blood Lust |
| 16 | Hunting Ground |
| 17 | Special Delivery |
| 18 | About Face |
| 19 | Caged |
| 20 | Paint It Black |
| 21 | G.O |
| 22 | Mayday |

| easo | on 10 | 551 |
|------|---------------------|------------|
| 1 | Countermeasures | . 553 |
| 2 | Stiff | . 555 |
| 3 | Blown Away | . 559 |
| 4 | Look Who's Taunting | . 561 |
| 5 | Killer Regrets | . 563 |
| 6 | By The Book | . 565 |
| 7 | Sinner Takes All | . 569 |
| 8 | Dead Ringer | . 571 |
| 9 | A Few Dead Men | . 573 |
| 10 | Long Gone | . 575 |
| 11 | Crowned | . 577 |
| 12 | Friendly Fire | . 579 |
| 13 | Terminal Velocity | . 581 |
| 14 | Last Straw | . 585 |
| 15 | No Good Deed | . 589 |
| 16 | Rest In Pieces | . 591 |
| 17 | At Risk | . 593 |
| 18 | Law & Disorder (1) | . 597 |
| 19 | Habeas Corpse (2) | . 601 |

Actor Appearances

Season One

Golden Parachute

Season 1 Episode Number: 1 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday September 23, 2002 on CBS Steven Maeda |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Guest Stars: | Dean Winters (Raymond Caine), Tim Sampson (Jim Tigerfish), Michael McGrady (Detective Eddie Delacroix), Sam Anderson (Scott Erik Som- mer), Anne Betancourt (Mrs. Colucci), William Haze (Handsome Agent), David Labiosa (Señor Esparza), Bhetty Waldron (Nurse), Michael Cana- van (Man), Julie Dretzin (Christina Maria Colucci), Bobby Robinson (Pilot Stunt Double), Elayn Taylor (Nurse), Emil Lawrence (NTSB Tech- nician), Biff Henderson (Man at Beach) |
| Production Code: | 101 |
| Summary: | Megan Donner returns to the CSI unit in time to work on a jet crash in the Everglades. While searching for survivors, they inexplicably dis- cover a female victim found five miles from the crash site. When the only survivor says the woman opened the plane's hatch in order to commit suicide, Horatio is suspicious. The team must now recreate what happened on that fatal flight, especially when the pieces don't quite fit together. |

Two men are fishing when they hear a plane approaching too loudly. The plane flies by, smoking, and crashes into the water.

Horatio and Eric arrive in an airboat looking for survivors. After a brief debate with NTSB over procedure, they find the pilot. Delko tries to save him, but the pilot dies.

Calleigh gives Horatio information about the flight while Eric continues to look for body parts and money floating in the water. Megan arrives and meets with Tim. He welcomes her back but she wants to get to work. Megan discusses procedure with Horatio who stands his ground. He apologizes for having her job.

Alexx is putting pieces of the victims together and finds what appears to be a bullet hole in one of them. She tells Horatio who asks Calleigh to find the bullet in the wreckage.

A detective interviews one of the anglers as Tim listens. Tim tells Megan about the angler's poaching rifle. Eric dives for evidence while Tim documents it.

Horatio shows Megan what looks to be shoddy equipment from the plane. As Eric and Tim bicker, Horatio finds an undamaged seat belt and an empty briefcase. Eric finds someone still alive.

The paramedics are taking the survivor when Horatio notices the man did not wear his seat belt. Megan tells Horatio about a dead woman in the water. Alexx examines the new body and wonders how she got so far from wreckage.

Alexx determines that the dead woman also did not wear her seatbelt and that her clothes are very expensive. Horatio zones in on some marks on the victim's hand.

Horatio talks with the dead woman's mother. As Calleigh searches for the bullet, she finds suspicious damage to the plane's door. Tim fills Horatio in on what the passengers of the plane were doing. Calleigh tells them the door opened during the flight, which explains how the dead woman fell so far away. Horatio interrogates the plane's technician and realizes the door did not come off by itself; someone opened it. Megan and Horatio question the survivor. He suggests the dead woman committed suicide. As Eric and Tim argue about Megan, Horatio and Megan recreate a scene in the plane. They determine that the dead woman had been thrown out of the plane.

Eric and Tim find out the angler had stolen the plane's black box. They hear the crash, but no gunshot. They also hear the dead woman screaming for help.

Tim looks into the victim's life, Calleigh looks for the bullet, and Eric tries to find out how the plane crashed. Tim concludes that the victim did not commit suicide, Calleigh discovers a rivet, not a bullet, had hit the pilot, and Eric finds a very expensive woman's shoe in the plane's engine.

They recreate the scene again but cannot prove the survivor killed the woman. Horatio remembers the marks on the woman's hand and links them to a fire extinguisher the survivor used to break the woman's grip on the door. They find the survivor in his room after he hangs himself.

Horatio gives the victim's mother a damaging letter her daughter wrote about the survivor and the others from the crash.

Losing Face

Season 1 Episode Number: 2 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: | Monday September 30, 2002 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Steven Maeda, Gwendolyn Parker |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- |
| | tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner |
| | Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- |
| | ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Guest Stars: | Joe Renteria (Aurelio Moreno), Jessica Ferrarone (Julisa Moreno), Mer- |
| | cedes Colón (Katrina), Conor O'Farrell (Charles Berenger), Liz Alvarado |
| | (Lauriana Moreno), Lou Beatty Jr. (Al Humphreys), Candy Brown |
| | Houston (Felicia), Alex Paez (Detective Martin Puig), Tony Noakes (Po- |
| | lice Commander), Bill Jacobson (Bomb Tech (Bill)), Magali Caicedo |
| | (Maura Burgos), Seth Adkins (Conner) |
| Production Code: | 104 |
| Summary: | A serial bomber is on the loose. Will the team with the help from |
| | Caine's old bomb squad mentor be able to work out the puzzle and |
| | find the bomber? |
| | |

A serial bomber appears to be targeting Miami's Colombian community. A wealthy importer of Colombian goods is discovered wearing an explosive collar; both he and Caine's mentor, a bomb technician, are killed in the attempt to disarm it. The explosive device tests positive for TATP, which means that it was home-made and highly sensitive. The device is technically complex, with dummy switches, alternate power source, and collapsing circuits, indicating that it was constructed by a professional. The fact that the bomber used a photocell to defeat defusing confirms this theory. An upscale Colombian antiques dealer becomes the second necklace-bomb victim. But this device is found to be a hoax designed only to lure the Bomb Squad into the proximity of a real bomb, found in the basket of a child's bicycle. On the child is found a strand of hair that comes from a toupee or wig; the boy confirms that a man with wavy black hair asked him to deliver the package in exchange for the bike. The CSIs confirm the following things about the bomber: he is an expert in bomb making, he wears a toupee, and he constructs explosives out of counterfeit parts in proximity to insecticide. This leads them to the Miami Customs Impound Warehouse where counterfeit items and banned substances are confiscated, and where antiques and imports from Colombia must pass inspection. From a roster of people with access to the warehouse, Caine recognizes the name of Charles Berenger, a former bomb technician for the Miami Police Department, who was fired under strained circumstances. Berenger created the Colombian connection as a diversion-his real objective was revenge upon his former co-workers.

Wet Foot/Dry Foot

Season 1 Episode Number: 3 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Monday October 7, 2002 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Eddie Guerra |
| Director: | Tucker Gates |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- |
| | ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | John Lafayette (Tourist-Angler), Steve DuMouchel (Captain Rick), Ri- cardo Ortez (John Doe), Mal Jones (Marina Manager), Fernanda An- drade (Elena De Soto), Ismael 'East' Carlo (Basilio), Tony Perez (Joe De Soto), Alma Delfina (Estella De Soto), Christopher Perez (Pedro De Soto), Don Creech (Captain Robert "Bob" Morton), Wayne Lopez (Marin Diaz), Damian Urra (Fisherman) |
| Production Code: | 102 |
| Summary: | An arm in a shark's gullet and a girl who was shot at sea lead the team to a smuggler who was running Cuban refugees and cocaine in a foundering ship. |

A shark caught off the coast of Miami contains a human male arm and partial torso with a single .45-caliber bullet wound. From a tattoo on the forearm, the CSIs realize that the victim was likely a political refugee from Cuba. When a matching bullet is found lodged in the hull of an abandoned boat stained with female blood, the CSIs realize that they are looking for another victim. She turns up, dead, in a Russian-issued inner tube. Identified as Elena De Soto, who was attempting to escape from Cuba to the United States, she was shot fatally in the thigh. DNA evidence reveals that whoever tied the tourniquet around her leg was a close relative, probably her brother, Pedro De Soto, who is arrested when a Colt .45 is found in his bedroom.

Personal belongings on the boat suggest that at least 12 people were aboard, for a total of some 1800 pounds, all near the stern. Up to 500 kg of cocaine were stored in the right side of the hull. This means that the boat was radically off-center in high seas. The captain chose to save the cocaine over his human cargo and forced people into the water at gunpoint. De Soto confesses that took the captain's gun before he and Elena were forced into the water, and that he shot his sister with her consent because they saw the U.S. Coast Guard approaching; refugees requiring medical attention are by American law taken to the mainland, where they are eligible for resident status. The Coast Guard cutter veered away without seeing them, and Elena bled to death despite Pedro's efforts to save her.

Just One Kiss

Season 1 Episode Number: 4 Season Episode: 4

| Orriging aller aireade | Manday October 14, 2002 on ODS |
|------------------------|---|
| Originally aired: | Monday October 14, 2002 on CBS |
| Writer: | Laurie McCarthy, Matt Witten |
| Director: | Scott Brazil |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- |
| | tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner |
| | Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- |
| | ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Guest Stars: | Jamie Brown (Jane Renshaw), Jeremy Garrett (Paul Varnette), Kevin |
| Guest Stars. | |
| | Kilner (Drake Hamilton), David Denman (Tyler Hamilton), Tom Everett |
| | (Ryan Cutler), Joe Duer (Estevan Ordonez), Erik King (Detective Fen- |
| | wick), Monica Garcia (SART Nurse) |
| Production Code: | 103 |
| Summary: | A dead man with a slit throat and a partially burned face is discov- |
| 5 | ered on a Miami beach, along with an unconscious young girl who |
| | was beaten and thrown into the ocean. The investigation leads Horatio |
| | to a prominent Florida family and its steely patriarch, who was once |
| | |
| | involved in a mysterious case that has plagued Horatio for years. |

When a young man is found dead on a Miami beach, with his throat slit and face partially burned - and his female companion is raped and left for dead - suspicion falls on the nephew of a wealthy businessman. Drake Hamilton, the father of the suspect, was involved in a case from years ago that has plagued Horatio.

Jane, the young woman, has no memory of the attack or the death of her companion, which leads the CSI to her boyfriend, Paul Varnelle, and then, to Tyler Hamilton, nephew of a wealthy businessman whom Horatio investigated years ago in a fatal car accident. The dead guy on the beach turns out to be a bartender who left the party with Paul's girlfriend, whom Tyler actually traded an expensive watch with Paul in order to get one kiss from Jane. When Tyler spotted the bartender and Jane on the beach, he went nuts, attacking the pair. He knocked out the bartender, then raped Jane, but the bartender came to, they struggled. Drake Hamilton arrived at the scene and when the bartender wanted to call the police, Drake killed him, as he couldn't stand the publicity the rape would attract to his family. Unfortunately for him, DNA evidence at the scene of the crime uncovered the truth.

Ashes to Ashes

Season 1 Episode Number: 5 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday October 21, 2002 on CBS Mark Israel |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Bryan Spicer |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | Marcia Jeffries (Clara Denize), Johnny Michaels (Emilo Medina), Lisa Arning (Lisa Valdez), Raja Fenske (Cameron Medina), Marina Palmier (Rebecca Montero), Mark Sivertsen (Jeffrey Douglas), Al White (Mr. Jones), Bernard White (Father Carlos), Ruth Zalduondo (Iris Medina) |
| Production Code: | 105 |
| Summary: | When a priest is found dead in his rectory after being brutally shot, Megan, Calleigh and Speedle must untangle a messy web of familial issues that lead to his death. Elsewhere, Horatio and Eric attempt to solve the emotional case of an exploded vehicle, which was home to a mother with child. |

People are arriving for a church service. A woman gets up and goes to look for the priest. She finds him dead.

Horatio and Megan talk with the detective about the time the priest was seen alive and found dead. Horatio finds a bullet casing and a bullet hole in the wall.

Speedle has found fingerprints and bloody footprints. Horatio is called to another scene and hands this one over to Megan. Calleigh gets the bullet out while Alexx finds several gunshot wounds on the victim. Calleigh notices a lip print on a glass. Alexx finds a condom still in the wrap.

Horatio meets with Eric at a ravine where a car went over. The female driver is dead and badly burned. Eric finds a label to a bottle of expensive cognac and a suitcase.

Megan finds blood on a bowl of holy water. She thinks the killer blessed himself.

Alexx removes a rifle bullet from the priest. She shows Calleigh how it had entered the body twice.

Eric and Tim banter in the lab. Megan walks in and Tim tells her the lip print is made of lip balm used by kids. The priest's prints are on the condom.

Alexx tells Horatio that the burned woman did not have any broken bones resulting from the crash and that she was alive when the fire started. Alexx finds a diamond ring in the stomach contents.

Eric discovers the woman was pregnant.

Horatio finds a bottle cork and some melted glass. Eric thinks the victim was doused in liquor. Horatio determines that a fire was deliberately set in the back seat.

Horatio asks Alexx for tissue from the unborn child. Horatio takes a sample to the DNA lab and learns the fetus was seven weeks old.

Calleigh and Megan are using a computer to simulate the crime scene. Tim joins them and tells them the bloody footprints came from a kid's shoes.

Tim and Megan take lip and shoe prints from the altar boys and find what they're looking for. With the detective, they search the boy's home. Megan finds the lip balm while Calleigh finds a rifle. Megan also finds a photograph of the boy and a strand of bloody hair on a wall. They talk with the boy's mother. She admits to being abused by her husband who is missing. Tim takes a DNA sample from the boy. Megan asks him about the priest. The boy intimates the priest was inappropriate.

Calleigh determines that the bullets came from the same kind of rifle. Megan tells her that the photograph of the boy was taken at the time of the priest's death, exonerating him.

Eric tells Horatio that the melted glass was not from the cognac bottle but from a Molotov cocktail. They find significant etchings on the diamond.

Calleigh finds the bullets from the priest do not match the rifle taken from the boy's home. They go in search of the boy's father.

Horatio talks with a man who recognizes the diamond ring and asks about the woman he gave it to. Horatio shows him a photograph of the burned woman.

A detective talks to the boy's father's boss while Megan and Calleigh search his truck. They find blood and hair and a rifle rack.

Horatio and Eric pour over the burned up evidence. They find the remains of a strawberryscented rubber teddy.

Tim tells Megan the blood from the truck belonged to the priest. They find the father's brain matter on a wrench taken from the truck.

Cops search the boy's yard with dogs. Megan and Calleigh find drag marks near the water's edge. The dogs find buried bloody clothing. Tim calls to tell them that the hair in the truck matches the hair found in the boy's home. They belong to his mother who was apparently the one driving the truck.

Eric and Horatio talk about how the man who killed the burned victim may get away with it. Horatio gives some photos to a lab tech.

Megan and Calleigh talk to the boy's mother who tries to confess. But the bloody clothes found in the yard prove that the boy killed his father. The boy went to the priest who was going to go to the police, so his mother killed the priest.

Horatio talks to the burned woman's killer and his lawyer. Horatio shows the man what his daughter would have looked like if she'd been allowed to live.

The church has a funeral for the priest. The altar boy is there. Horatio joins Megan at the back of the service. She and the boy share a look as Horatio places a photograph at the feet of the Virgin Mary.

Broken

Season 1 Episode Number: 6 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: | Monday October 28, 2002 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Laurence Walsh |
| | |
| Director: | Deran Sarafian |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- |
| | tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner |
| | Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- |
| | <u> </u> |
| | ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Michael Whaley (Detective Bernstein) |
| Guest Stars: | Suzette Craft (Black Reporter), Grace Phillips (Mrs. Crighton), Austin |
| | Priester (Preppy Black Guy), Rachel Rogers (Ruthie Crighton), Vic Chao |
| | (Asian Reporter), Angelo Perez (Latino Employee), Kevin Sizemore (Uni- |
| | |
| | form Cop), Channon Roe (Brad Repkin), Philip Bolden (Bryan Woods), |
| | William O'Leary (Stewart Otis), Tanya Memme (Female Reporter), Bob |
| | Rumnock (Store Manager), Diane Mizota (Jade Horowitz), Josh Stam- |
| | berg (Fingerprint Technician), Ambrosia Kelley (Jamie Woods) |
| Production Code: | 106 |
| | |
| Summary: | The whole team investigates the crime scene of an indoor amuse- |
| | ment park when a young girl is found dead in the bathroom. They |
| | must track down the relentless man responsible for the heinous crime |
| | quicker than usual, as everyone on location has been detained until |
| | they can be cleared. What looks to be like a regular attempted kid- |
| | • |
| | napping turns out to be much more than any of the detectives had |
| | bargained for. |
| | |

A young girl is abducted from an indoor amusement park, then abused and murdered. The team will leave no stone unturned to find the man who committed the crime.

Five-year old Ruthie Crichton is murdered and it looks like someone who either worked at the amusement park, or was visiting, is the murderer. However, the autopsy shows that the child wasn't asphyxiated. She'd suffered an allergic reaction: the cold medicine she was on reacted badly to the drug the man gave her to make her more 'pliable.' A suspect soon stands out: a convicted child molester is found in the crowd, but the security camera rules him out as the guilty party. A fingerprint is found at the scene, but it's a patchwork print – very bizarre – but once they figure out the puzzle, they find another name, and a new suspect. They visit the man's house, only to find evidence of a pedophilia's dream - children's toys, clothing, etc. Worse, they find bodies of murdered children buried in the backyard. The suspect is captured: he was a cotton candy vendor who snuck into the amusement park.

Breathless

Season 1 Episode Number: 7 Season Episode: 7

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 4, 2002 on CBS Steven Maeda, Gwendolyn Parker |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Charlie Correll |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | April Ennis (Partier (uncredited)), Sarah Rafferty (Melissa Starr), Alex Paez (Detective Martin Puig), Ion Overman (Teacher), Bobby Nish (Brian Fan), Tom Jourden (Mark Tupper), Richard Gross (Gardener), Liza Del Mundo (Claire Heitmann), Jamie Luner (Nikki Olson), Michsel Irby (Iganicio Paez), Lou Richards (Lawyer), Baron Rogers (Noel Peach), Brian Wade (Other Lap Dancer), Chris Payne Gilbert (Carson Cassidy), Laura Leigh Hughes (Lisa Tupper) |
| Production Code: | 107 |
| Summary: | Horatio, Calleigh and Speedle investigate the death of an exotic male dancer found dead after a sexual party, and must dig through the evi- dence to discover a motive. Meanwhile, Eric and Megan investigate the death of a man involved in diving that mysteriously died after climbing onto a random boat. |

The body of a male exotic dancer (Baron Rogers) is found in a garden, leading the team to a club that caters to wealthy, libidinous females who fullfill their fantasies. Meanwhile, another young man meets his maker, who 'drops dead' on a sailboat after being stabbed - and struck on the head.

It turns out that the exotic dancer, Noel Peach, was a student making extra money entertaining the ladies who became obsessed with one young lady. However, the suspects seem to be many, and mysteries increase as the team discovers someone gave the young man a shot of epinephrine for an allergic reaction. But that didn't kill him, nor did the nicotine patch worn by one woman. His death turned out to be the result of insecticide poisoning, administered by one of the women who just didn't want his attention anymore and was tired of captiulating to men. As to Adam, the young man who dropped dead on a boat after a woman on the boat struck him on the head... He was free diving with his brother when his death was set in motion. Hypoxia set in and Adam mistook him for something else, and he shot him with a speargun. His brother reacted and stabbed him. He died not from the blow to the head, but from massive blood loss from the stab wound. A tragic accident.

Slaughterhouse

Season 1 Episode Number: 8 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: | Monday November 11, 2002 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Laurie McCarthy |
| Director: | Dick Pearce |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | Isabella Bleu Corton (Erin Caplin), Nicholette Alexis Corton (Erin Caplin), Albie Selznick (Jason Caplin), Thomas Curtis (Timo- thy "Timmy" Caplin), Calvin DeVault (Luke Caplin), Denice Duff (Stephanie Caplin's Sister), Tom R. Hughes (Paramedic), Ingrid Koop- man (Stephanie Caplin), David Moreland (O.R. Doctor), Richard Gross (Gardener) |
| Production Code: | 108 |
| Summary: | Horatio and his team must uncover the evidence in the brutal mur- der of an entire family in their own home. The only survivors are a blood-soaked toddler, and the father who's in surgery. The immediate assumption is that the mother is responsible – post-partum depres- sion – but the evidence discloses a different outcome. |

Horatio and his team must uncover the evidence in the brutal murder of an entire family in their own home. The only survivors are a blood-soaked toddler, and the father who's in surgery. The immediate assumption is that the mother is responsible – post-partum depression – but the evidence discloses a different outcome.

Kill Zone

Season 1 Episode Number: 9 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 18, 2002 on CBS Lois Johnson, Mark Israel |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Daniel Attias |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | Nelson Perez (Christopher Harwood), Kathleen Corso (Reporter #2), Nancy Duerr (Reporter #1), Shawn Elliott (Ray Santoya), Eddie J. Fer- nandez (Jason Groves), Markus Flanagan (Sniper Expert), Claudette James (Maya Franklin), David D. Renaud (Lou Blake), Rafael Sardina (Gustavo Santoya), Kaye Wade (Dee Lawrence) |
| Production Code: | 109 |
| Summary: | During a typical morning rush hour in downtown Miami, an unseen sniper chooses three victims at random and opens fire, killing each with a single shot to the head. Horatio and his crew rush to the scene, which is quickly mobbed by TV news reporters eager to spin the mur- ders into a national story. The initial investigation doesn't reveal much, as there were no witnesses and little evidence remains. But the case heats up when the sniper strikes again, killing two more innocent peo- ple. |

During a typical morning rush hour in downtown Miami, an unseen sniper chooses three victims at random and opens fire, killing each with a single shot to the head. Horatio and his crew rush to the scene, which is quickly mobbed by TV news reporters eager to spin the murders into a national story. The initial investigation doesn't reveal much, as there were no witnesses and little evidence remains. But the case heats up when the sniper strikes again, killing two more innocent people.

A Horrible Mind

Season 1 Episode Number: 10 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: | Monday November 25, 2002 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Laurence Walsh |
| Director: | Greg Yaitanes |
| Show Stars: | Kim Delaney (Megan Donner (Episodes 1-10)), David Caruso (Lieu- tenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Michael Whaley (Detective Bernstein), Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | Damian Perkins (Damon Wyatt), Lenny Von Dohlen (Professor Adam Metzger), Josh Kemble (Doug Reid), Jesse Corti (Hernandez (Dean of Students)), Ian Reed Kesler (Ned Sante), Eduardo Yanez (Senor Barbosa), Christina Souza (Caroline Lorente), Randy Hunter John- son (Safety Driver), Heather McComb (Ginny Taylor), Vicki Davis (Teresa), Paolo Seganti (Lorenzo "Larry" Castanotto), Diane Mizota (Jade Horowitz), Aaron D. Spears (Jerry) |
| Production Code: | 110 |
| Summary: | Horatio, Speedle and Calleigh root through the evidence in the homi- cide of a strange, and unorthodox college professor when they find him tied to a tree. Elsewhere, Delko and Megan investigate a car found in the water with a dead body in the trunk, and immediately suspect an insurance scam. |

Horatio, Speedle and Calleigh root through the evidence in the homicide of a strange, and unorthodox college professor when they find him tied to a tree. Elsewhere, Delko and Megan investigate a car found in the water with a dead body in the trunk, and immediately suspect an insurance scam.

Camp Fear

Season 1 Episode Number: 11 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: | Monday December 16, 2002 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Eddie Guerra, Steven Maeda |
| Director: | Deran Sarafian |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | Zasu (Janet), Steven N. Rider (Willie Stango), Eddie Daniels (Carol |
| | Tedman), Rosie Malek-Yonan (Receptionist), Mark Adair-Rios (Ruben |
| | Alazar), Blair Brown (Margie Winters), Jeff D'Agostino (Timmy Diehl), |
| | Natalie Farrey (Amy), Erika Flores (Cadet Julie Morales), Michael Mc- |
| | Grady (Detective Eddie Delacroix), Melissa Paull (Devin DiMari), Josh |
| | Stamberg (Fingerprint Technician), Danica Stewart (Dara Winters), |
| | Tony Todd (Sergeant Marcus Cawdrey), Amber Tamblyn (Senior Cadet |
| | Louise Ferraro) |
| Production Code: | 111 |
| Summary: | The team investigates the death of a young model, whose body was |
| o chilinda y t | found near a juvenile detention camp for girls. Across town, Delko and |
| | Speedle probe the bizarre death of a man who was apparently burned |
| | from the inside. |
| | |

Two members of a roadside cleaning crew find the body of a teenage girl with short blond hair, lying in the tall grass. The body is too far away from the road for a hit-and-run. Manicured fingernails indicate she isn't a street kid. She's covered with insect bites, and her camouflage T-shirt smells of beer. Alexx determines that she died somewhere else, then was moved to this spot. On a nearby dirt road, Horatio finds tire tracks from an all-terrain vehicle (ATV).

At the waterfront Tim and Delko investigate the death of Willie Stango, whose ex-wife contacted the police after he didn't return her phone calls for a week. His trailer reeks of body decomposition and burn odor. There is no sign of forced entry, and milk cartons are scattered all over the place. He has burns around his mouth. Stango's cell phone indicates that in the last week of his life, he missed a number of calls.

Alexx estimates that "Jane Doe" died between 3:00 and 5:00 that morning. Besides the insect bites, she suffered a blow to the head. Alexx also finds a diaphragm. Ruben delivers Doe's toxicology report to Alexx, and a confidential note to Horatio from Megan.

The tox report shows that Doe, despite smelling of beer, hadn't drunk any. Her blood wasn't clotting either, which makes no sense. If she had been taking blood thinners – which would cause her blood not to clot – she would also be covered in bruises. But she isn't. Alexx swabs Doe's nose for a sample of mucus to check for air contaminants, which might identify the area where she died.

Calleigh identifies the type of ATV that made the tracks where Doe was found, and notes that the tires in question were slightly worn around the edges. Horatio finds an invisible laundry mark inside Doe's T-shirt, "Pharos B-2."

Tim observes Stango's body, which Alexx has cut open. Stango was burned internally, from his mouth down his esophagus to his stomach. Alexx gives Tim a sample of Stango's stomach lining to examine further.

The lab finds pollen in Doe's nasal mucus. The laundry mark identifies her shirt as being from Pharos Academy, a boot camp for troubled teenage girls in southwest Dade County. When

Horatio and Calleigh arrive at the camp, Adell introduces them to Sergeant Marcus Cawdrey. He assures them that no crime had occurred there. Shown a picture of Jane Doe, Cawdrey says she's not a Pharos cadet and he's never seen her before. During this conversation, another cadet drives up on an ATV. Calleigh matches a picture of the tire impression from where Doe was found, to another of the camp's ATVs.

CSI takes the ATV to their lab for examination. Cawdrey says he doesn't know how the vehicle got off property, as access is limited strictly to instructors. Senior cadets, like the girl who had driven up on the other vehicle, are considered part of their staff. Horatio comments on the camp's lack of a fence. Cawdrey replies, "In life there are no fences." He identifies Doe's shirt as being from Barracks Two.

In Barracks Two, the ATV-riding senior cadet Louise Barreiro calls the residents to attention. She explains to Horatio that each cadet is issued three uniform shirts, which he asks to see. Looking inside cadet Julie Morales' locker, Horatio notices she's missing a shirt. Morales says she doesn't know where it is, and denies knowing Jane Doe when shown her picture. Calleigh finds a blond hair on the edge of Morales' locker, the same color as Doe's.

Horatio and Calleigh thoroughly examine Barracks Two. He finds unknown crystals on the floor. She wonders why anyone would sneak into a detention camp. When Cawdrey comes in to check on their progress, Horatio sees a tiny red spot on the sergeant's pants. Horatio asks for the pants and Cawdrey's belt.

A detective traces the last 100 incoming calls to Stango's cell phone, and has someone trace them. Tim finds that Stango had gasoline throughout his digestive system, possibly from being poured down his throat. The gasoline also contained traces of sodium, from saltwater. Perhaps Stango owned a boat. The lab finds no semen on Jane Doe's diaphragm. However, the technicians find a second person's fingerprints on it, in addition to Doe's own.

Calleigh examines the ATV and finds traces of blood left after someone wiped it down. The red spot on Cawdrey's pants is blood. Horatio tells Calleigh to check the ATV's air intakes and air filters for air contaminants.

Jane Doe is finally identified as Dara Winters, after her mother files a missing persons report. Dara was a teen model. In Dara's bedroom, Margie Winters shows Horatio and Calleigh some of her lovely long-haired daughter's photos. She last saw Dara about 8:00 pm the night before, when the girl went out with some friends. Dara was wearing a red halter top and a black miniskirt. Margie says that Dara didn't know Julie Morales.

Calleigh notices an indentation in the carpet under Dara's vanity table. The table had been moved. She looks behind it and finds a stack of letters addressed to a post office box, with no return address.

At the waterfront, Tim and Delko find a small motorboat belonging to Stango. The boat contains several gas cans-too many for fueling such a small craft-and a siphoning hose.

The crystals Horatio found on the floor of Barracks Two are common table salt. In the air intakes of the ATV, Calleigh finds the same kind of pollen that Dara Winters had inhaled before she died. The pollen is lignum vitae, a rare tree which in Florida grows only in the Keys and southwest Dade County. However, none of these trees are on the Pharos Academy property.

The blood on Cawdrey's pants matches Dara's. Cawdrey reiterates that he's never seen Dara before, and he can't explain how her blood got on his pants. He insists even more emphatically that he never touched any of the cadets. If Dara was at the camp, then she was trespassing. The last time he rode the ATV, he didn't go off property. Cawdrey readily agrees to Horatio's request for his fingerprints and a nasal swab.

Horatio theorizes that someone else moved Dara's body using the ATV. When Cawdrey used the vehicle next, some of Dara's remaining blood got onto his pants.

Stango's saliva is found on the mouth of the hose, indicating confirming that he was siphoning. The gasoline in the cans on Stango's boat was a top-quality kind, for high-performance engines. It's not available at regular gas stations, and it ignites very easily. Stango was stealing this quality fuel from other boats.

Delko comments on Megan's absence causing a backlog in the DNA lab. Tim says that he's left her three messages already. Stango's cell phone log indicates that 74 of his last 100 incoming calls were from someone called "Motor." Motor turns out to be Timmy Diehl, a local rich kid who heads up a jet ski club. The police get Diehl to come to them by calling him with the news that they found Stango.

A lab technician determines that the lignum vitae trees near Pharos Academy have a 50-yard footprint,, which reaches close to the camp's property line. Horatio, Calleigh and a team search the pond at the camp. In the water Calleigh finds a tote bag containing a red halter top and a black miniskirt. She also picks up some leeches on her shin, which Horatio removes by spraying them with saline solution (saltwater).

Realizing that the insect bites on Dara's body could be leech bites, the team gathers up several of the pond's leeches. The leeches are full of her blood. The beer on Dara's shirt would have attracted them like moths to a light. A substance in leech saliva prevents blood from clotting. Mercifully, the blow to Dara's head had knocked her unconscious before the leeches attacked her. She never felt a thing.

Horatio studies the letters found in Dara's room. All of them are addressed to "Thelma", and signed "Louise". One letter says, "Tell Q.B. no more. You have to get out of there."

Horatio calls Megan and leaves her a message to contact him. Cawdrey is cleared of any involvement in Dara's death. Horatio and Calleigh pay another visit to Pharos Academy and the residents of Barracks Two. Per Horatio's instruction, Barreiro orders the cadets to roll up their pant legs. Horatio addresses Morales as "Louise". She firmly replies that her name is Julie Morales. Not seeing what he's looking for, Horatio then orders Barreiro to roll up her pant legs too. Telltale bites are on her left shin. She had used saltwater in Barracks Two to remove leeches.

Diehl admits to Tim and Delko that he figured out Stango had ripped him off. Instead of the high-performance gasoline which costs accordingly, Stango sold Diehl a mix of high-quality and low-quality fuel which ruined the engine of Diehl's jet ski. However, Diehl denies killing Stango, who had ducked all his calls except the last one. Stango answered that call; then the phone immediately went dead.

At the CSI headquarters reception desk, Horatio picks up a message from Megan. The officer at the desk adds that Megan had asked that Horatio not try to contact her any more.

Both Barreiro and Morales are brought in for questioning. Barreiro tells Horatio and Adell that she was trying to cut Morales a break. The night Dara was at the camp, Barreiro was conducting bed checks when she heard talking in Barracks Two after lights out. She found Morales and Dara talking and laughing on Morales' bunk. Dara was wearing one of Morales' camp shirts. Morales was drinking a beer which Dara had brought her. Barreiro knocked the can out of Morales' hand, splashing the beer on Dara. Then Barreiro escorted Dara to the camp's front gate, and left her there.

Early the next morning, Barreiro was riding the ATV on her regular rounds. She found Dara's body at the pond. To avoid getting into trouble for not reporting Dara the night before, Barreiro had dumped the body off property.

Morales tells Calleigh that she and Dara had been best friends. She had helped Dara cut off her long hair because Dara was tired of modeling. However, "Queen Bitch" wouldn't let her quit. Margie Winters was singularly focused on modeling success for her daughter, and had forced her to do whatever it took to get there. She had given Dara the diaphragm, saying that "no choir girl ever made the A-list." Eventually Dara could stand it no more, and ran away to visit Morales at Pharos Academy.

Tim and Delko determine that the gasoline siphoning upset Stango's stomach, and he drank all that milk to ease the pain. Tim then remembers that one shouldn't use a cell phone while filling the tank at a gas station. He examines Stango's phone again and notes a melted spot near the mouthpiece. When Stango answered Diehl's last call, the spark from the phone's battery ignited the gasoline in his mouth.

Margie Winters is brought in for questioning, and her car is taken for lab examination. Lignum vitae pollen is found on the headrest of the driver's seat. The second set of fingerprints on Dara's diaphragm are hers. Margie had realized that Dara was going to Pharos Academy to see Julie Morales, and drove there to bring her back home. She found Dara hitchhiking down the road after being put out of the camp. Mother and daughter argued, with Dara refusing to return home and threatening to tell what her mother had forced her to do for modeling jobs. Eventually Margie slapped Dara, who then ran away into the surrounding woods. At the pond she tripped and fell, and was knocked unconscious. Then the leeches came.

Later, Adell invites Horatio to join her and some of the others for a beer. After declining the invitation, he tells her that Megan had resigned. Work had been too much of a reminder of her husband's death.

Entrance Wound

Season 1 Episode Number: 12 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: | Monday January 6, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Laurie McCarthy, Gwendolyn Parker |
| Director: | David Grossman |
| Directori | |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | Bree Michael Warner (Girlfriend), Janie Liszewski (Susan McCreary), |
| | Belinda Waymouth (Greta Roebling), Larry Rippenkroeger (Sam |
| | Laskey), DB Woodside (Cole Judson), Sarah Aldrich (Wendy Jud- |
| | son), Tim Quill (Michael Giotti), Carlton Wilborn (Brian Davidson), |
| | Patricia Forte (Grandma), Xavier Lynch (Malcolm Davidson), Saxon |
| | Trainor (Mrs. Bastille), Kirk B.R. Woller (Detective Christian Brunner), |
| | |
| | Cameron Watson (Lee Bastille) |
| Production Code: | 112 |
| Summary: | Horatio and Speedle investigate the slaying of a hooker who is found |
| | dead under a bed in a plush beachside cottage, her naked body hav- |
| | ing been stabbed 23 times. But the crime scene yields few traces of |
| | blood because the killer bathed the victim in the cottage's tub with car- |
| | damom soap. Across town at an urban gas station, Calleigh and Delko |
| | attempt to uncover why a German tourist was gunned down in an ap- |
| | parent carjacking. They learn that a masked assailant approached a |
| | vacationing couple's rental car, shot and killed the husband, but left |
| | the wife unharmed and then fled the scene. |
| | the whe unharmed and then ned the scene. |

CSIs Horatio Caine and Tim Speedle, along with Medical Examiner Dr. Alexx Woods, are called to a local hotel to investigate a fatal stabbing. The victim is found lying on bed, and has been stabbed multiple times in the chest, abdomen and thighs with what appears to be a slender, sharp weapon, which is speculated to be a knife or a pair of scissors. The first police officer on the scene requested permission from the D.A. to do a live scan of the victim's fingerprints. She is identified as local prostitute Susan McCreary.

There do not appear to be any bloodstains on the sheets or under the bed. Speculating that this is the primary crime scene and the offender has cleaned it up, Horatio uses phenolphthalein, an organic compound, to look for evidence of such. Spraying down the room, he finds that while the wall by the bed doesn't appear to have any blood on it, it at one time did have blood on it and has since been wiped down.

Meanwhile, Dr. Woods notes that the victim's liver temperature puts time of death between 7 and 8 pm of the previous night. She also tells the investigators that she can smell the spice cardamom, which is a fairly common ingredient in hand and body soaps. Speedle, having talked to the housekeeper, tells Horatio hotel guest took the soap and towels. In addition, Speedle examines the bathroom, using an ALS wand. This tool clearly indicates a ring of blood around the bathtub. In the interim, the police are checking the area around the hotel and find women's clothing, discarded in a dumpster behind the hotel.

Meanwhile, Calleigh and Eric meet Detective Sevilla at the scene of an apparent carjacking. Greta Roebling states that a man wearing some sort of mask approached her side of the car and shot her husband, Werner, while they were parked at a gas station. Mr. Roebling jumped out of the car, despite having been shot, and ran into the garage, his path marked by a trail of blood droplets. The shooter then apparently followed him. The investigators are puzzled by the shooter's actions - why would he or she pursue the Mr. Roebling if, in fact, this was a carjacking.

While examining the car, Duquesne notices a bright red smear that does not appear to be blood. She also notes there is considerable blood spatter in the car, but no bullet.

Delko inspects the blood trail and the area surrounding the body. Meeting up, both Calleigh and Eric examine the victim's body. Mr. Roebling appears to have only one bullet wound to the head, the entrance of which is behind the ear and the exit is at the jaw. The back of a white truck, which was parked in the garage, is covered with blood splatter. This is puzzling, because if there is only one bullet wound, there should not be high-velocity blood splatter in both the victim's car and on the back of this white truck. Also confusing is an odd, bloody print found near the victim's body.

During the autopsy, Dr. Woods finds that McCreary was stabbed 23 times, most of which are very deep. The cause of death is exsanguination, which, Dr. Woods notes, was caused by a fatal injury to the aorta. The victim bled into her own chest cavity, which accounts for the lack of blood at the crime scene. Dr. Woods also indicates that while there is no evidence of sexual assault, the victim had tape marks on her wrists, ankles and mouth.

Back at the lab, Speedle and Horatio find that bedspread has a very little of the victim's blood on it. Further examination of the bedspread, however, reveals that the there is some type of mold on it. There is no matching type of mold found anywhere else in the hotel room. On a belt found in the hotel room, Caine lifts a fingerprint. He uses AFIS to identify it as coming from Cole Judson, a man who has a prior record for a knife assault on a female companion.

Delko and Duquesne review the security tapes taken from the gas station. The gunman appears in the tapes to be wearing both a hood and a mask. In addition, they see that he is wearing gloves with perforated fingers and palms. The CSIs theorize that, after following Mr. Roebling into the garage, the shooter slipped on the floor and set his bloody hand down to steady himself - causing the strange print found at the scene.

Dr. Woods finds that Mr. Roebling was shot in the mouth. Since there are more than 40 arteries and veins in the mouth, Mr. Roebling would have bled profusely. The high velocity blood splatter found on the white truck was actually caused by him spitting out the blood that had filled his mouth.

Caine and Speedle head over to the residence of Cole Judson. Before finding Mr. Judson, the investigators speak to Lee Bastille, Judson's landlord. Mr. Bastille tells them that despite Mr. Judson being fairly wealthy, Cole enjoys helping Mr. Bastille with repairs around the apartment complex. They find Cole in the company of his wife, Wendy, and two stepchildren. He is arrested on the spot, based on the strength of the fingerprint evidence and his prior record.

During a search of the Judson family residence, police confiscate knives, an ice pick, and scissors, all of which could be the murder weapon. The shower curtain is also confiscated, because it has a dark mold on it, which looks like the mold found on the hotel bedspread. Mrs. Judson's ex-husband, Michael Gotti, arrives at the Judson's apartment and takes their children to stay with him. In the interim, Wendy is told of her husband's criminal record and is shocked at the news. When asked about his whereabouts the previous night, she states that Cole was at his weekly sales meeting at the time of the murder.

Having been given the bullet from Mr. Roebling's mouth, Duquesne runs it through IBIS. It matches that fired from a gun, which had been previously used in a convenience-store robbery. A teenager, Malcolm Davidson, was convicted of the crime and, because of his age, was released into the custody of his grandmother. Based on this, Calleigh, Eric and Detective Sevilla search the Davidson home. While searching Malcolm's closet, the CSIs find the perforated glove seen on the video.

While being questioned, Cole tells Horatio that he wasn't at a weekly sales meeting, as his wife believes, but was simply alone on the beach. He admits that he takes that time away from his family. When asked about his previous assault with a knife, he states that it was a simple misunderstanding - the girl he was with cut herself during a fight. She was afraid her family would find out so she concocted the story that Cole injured her.

Finding Mr. Judson credible, Caine completes additional tests on the fingerprint recovered at the scene. He finds that the print was original left in oil and that the blood was applied later. As a result, he believes that Mr. Judson was set up for the murder. Knowing, however, how

compelling fingerprint evidence is in court, Horatio believes he needs to find more evidence of the set up. The only other evidence found at the crime scene was the mold. Test on it reveal it to be cladosporium, a rather common indoor mold. Noting that everything organic has DNA, Horatio sends a sample of the mold to be tested - if the DNA can be isolated, the mold can be tracked from a single host colony, which could exonerate Cole.

Despite being washed, the glove found in Malcolm's closet has several pieces of evidence on it: epithelial skin cells on it match Malcolm Davidson and blood found on it matches Mr. Roebling's. In addition, there is also lipstick on it, which, in chemical analysis, seems to match the smear found on the rear view mirror in the victim's car. This seems to mean that Davidson was actually inside the car, despite the fact that the gas station video does not show him inside the vehicle.

Still in custody, Horatio questions Judson about who has access to his apartment. Despite being reluctant to tell Horatio, Cole states that he and his wife found Michael Gotti in their apartment, even though he would have no reason to be there. When the CSIs ask Mr. Gotti about his unexplained presence in the Judson home, Michael finally admits that he was trying to find incriminating materials against Judson. Wendy and Judson had married only a few days after her divorce from Gotti, who was slightly bitter about it. However, he has an alibi for the time of the murder, having been the toastmaster at a party. Horatio decides to re-examine the evidence to determine if the time of death is when Dr. Woods originally set it.

Time of death was originally estimated based on liver temperature, which depends upon room temperature, which was 75 degrees Fahrenheit when Woods took the initial reading. But the presence of a wilted orchid in a vase beside the bed suggests that the room temperature had been substantially colder than that. Caine suspects that the air conditioning was turned fully on for an extended period, and then turned off again, in order to make time of death seem earlier than it was.

Examining an orchid found in the hotel room, Horatio and Speedle see that some of the cells on the orchid have been damaged by cold - which is curious since the hotel room temperature was 75 degrees when the CSIs originally arrived on the scene. Horatio speculates that the killer turned up the air conditioning in the hotel room to cool the victim's body. This would lead Dr. Woods to believe that the time of death was hours before the victim died. Speedle contacts the electrical company, and confirms a spike in energy use in the hotel bungalow between 9pm and midnight.

Greta Roebling is called in for further questioning. She is shown a photo line up, which includes the picture of Malcolm Davidson. Without even looking at it, she dismisses the line up, saying that she is too upset. After all, her husband has just been killed. Calleigh offers Mrs. Roebling a glass of water, which she accepts. After she drinks from it, Detective Sevilla and Calleigh let Mrs. Roebling go, saying they have all they need from her. Calleigh then takes the glass and proceeds to analyze the lipstick mark left on the side. The lipstick on the glove is not an exact match for Mrs. Roebling's lipstick. However, only the pigment is different - the samples are identical in composition except for the colour.

Still stumped, Calleigh and Eric go back to the videotape of the crime. Having done some work on insurance investigations, Eric notes that Mrs. Roebling's reaction time to the approach of the gunman is unusually fast. Calleigh does some digging on Mrs. Roebling's life in Germany. It turns out that Michael Davidson, Malcolm's older brother, had worked as a dancer in Germany. When he lost that job, he took on private clients, one of which was Greta Roebling. Mrs. Roebling paid Michael to kill her husband, and not wanting to do it himself, he hired his younger brother Malcolm to commit the crime.

Horatio remains convinced that Michael Gotti might have something to do with framing Cole Judson. On a hunch, he asks Speedle to check with some of the companies that do criminal background checks to see if Mr. Gotti was aware of Cole's criminal history. What Speedle discovers is surprising. Someone has indeed requested a background check on Judson Cole: Landlord Lee Bastille.

While it is a common practice of landlords to do background checks on new tenants, the CSIs visit the Bastille apartment. Ellen, Bastille's wife, tells Horatio that they only do a credit check on new tenants, not a criminal background check. Noticing several forensic textbooks, Horatio asks Ellen about them. She confirms they belong to her husband. Asking to use the bathroom, Horatio finds a bar of cardamom soap by the tub. Ellen states that her husband brought it home on Wednesday night, the night of the murder. Shaken, she tells Caine that her husband asks

her to lie still in a bathtub, pretending she's dead while he bathes her. When asked about her husband's whereabouts the night of murder, she tells Horatio that they had dinner together at 7 pm, but that he left shortly before 9, claiming a tenant had a plumbing emergency. She recalls that, despite his claim, she did not hear anyone call him to alert him of the problem.

Removing Ellen from the home for her own safety, the investigators search the Bastille house. In the bathroom, Caine finds black mold. He also sees a can of plumber's putty under the sink, with fingerprints in it. Traces of epoxy are found in the putty, possibly indicating that Mr. Bastille had made impressions of the prints in the putty.

Horatio brings Mr. Bastille in for questioning. Confronted with the evidence of the planted fingerprint, Lee confesses. He tells Horatio that he was curious about death and never truly felt alive until he felt Susan McCreary dying at his hands.

Bunk

Season 1 Episode Number: 13 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: | Monday January 27, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Elizabeth Devine |
| Director: | Charlie Correll |
| Show Stars: | |
| Show Stars. | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Salli Richardson-Whitfield (Laura Lamas), Wanda De Jesus (Detective |
| <u> </u> | Adell Sevilla) |
| Guest Stars: | Dawn Lewis (Instructor), Daniel Betances (First Officer), Claire Malis |
| | (Adele Alonzo), Barbara Eve Harris (Danetta Harris), Hans Hernke |
| | (Beach Boy), Wil Albert (Leo Klein), Betty McGuire (Pearl Abrams), May |
| | Boss (Betty Rosen), Aaron Seville (Rudy Caldwell), Victoria Platt (Bev- |
| | |
| | erly Caldwell), Toby Moore (Gregory Kimble), Pat Healy (Keith Sewell), |
| | Al Rodrigo (State Attorney Dante Ramirez), D.W. Moffett (Dr. James |
| | Welmont), Quinn Redeker (Herb Rines), Victor Rivers (Detective Gil |
| | Carrillo), Howard Mann (Marty Gaines), Stephany Garcia (Girl) |
| Production Code: | 113 |
| Summary: | Horatio investigates the death of a man who accidentally inhaled a |
| 5 | lethal combination of chemicals in a neighboring house after he went |
| | inside to retrieve his cat. Elsewhere, a resident of a retirement com- |
| | |
| | munity is found dead in a pool of blood, an apparent victim of a vicious |
| | attack. |
| | |

Horatio investigates the death of a man who accidentally inhaled a lethal combination of chemicals in a neighboring house after he went inside to retrieve his cat. Elsewhere, a resident of a retirement community is found dead in a pool of blood, an apparent victim of a vicious attack.

Forced Entry

Season 1 Episode Number: 14 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday February 3, 2003 on CBS Mark Israel, Lois Johnson |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Artie Mandelberg |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Salli Richardson-Whitfield (Laura Lamas), Michael Whaley (Detective Bernstein) |
| Guest Stars: | Michael Bergin (Thomas Carpenter), Casey Biggs (Dean Johnson), Ski Carr (Victor Eli), Caitlin Dulany (Erin Murphy), Dominic Fumusa (Vin- cent Graziano), Chris Mulkey (Leonard Murphy), Damian Perkins (Da- mon Wyatt), Ruben Pla (Benito Ramon), Sandra Thigpen (Detective Ri- boul), Oscar Torre (Officer Torres), Eduardo Verástegui (Jarod Parker) |
| Production Code: | 114 |
| Summary: | A nude man is found tied to his bed, having suffocated on a rag stuffed in his mouth while he was being sexually assaulted. Meanwhile, while investigating the murder of a crematorium owner, the CSIs discover dozens of bodies that were never cremated. |

A nude man is found tied to his bed, having suffocated on a rag stuffed in his mouth while he was being sexually assaulted. Meanwhile, while investigating the murder of a crematorium owner, the CSIs discover dozens of bodies that were never cremated.

Dead Woman Walking

Season 1 Episode Number: 15 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: | Monday February 10, 2003 on CBS |
|---|---|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Laurence Walsh |
| Director: | Jeannot Szwarc |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Michael Whaley (Detective Bernstein) |
| Guest Stars: | Jeremy Roberts (Sam Carver), Stevie Johnson (Radiation Man #2), |
| | Karen Sillas (Belle King), Adam Baldwin (De Soto), Eddie Jemison |
| | (Parker Boyd), Greg Crooks (Carl Aspen), John Getz (George Risher), |
| | Rachel Singer (Janet Carver), Maria Rangel (Belle's Office Worker) |
| Production Code: | 115 |
| Summary: | A dead junkie is found on a Miami street with a broken neck and |
| , i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i | a wad of cash in his hand. When the body is taken to the lab, Alexx |
| | notices that the victim's right hand is burned down to the muscle, even |
| | though it wasn't like that when he was found. It's deduced that he was |
| | exposed to radioactive material. The investigation leads Horatio to an |
| | environmental lawyer involved in radiation cases. Shortly thereafter, |
| | she learns that she is being eaten up inside by the deadly substance |
| | and has only days to live, but she doesn't know how she ingested it or |
| | |
| | who gave it to her. |

A dead junkie is found on a Miami street with a broken neck and a wad of cash in his hand. When the body is taken to the lab, Alexx notices that the victim's right hand is burned down to the muscle, even though it wasn't like that when he was found. It's deduced that he was exposed to radioactive material. The investigation leads Horatio to an environmental lawyer involved in radiation cases. Shortly thereafter, she learns that she is being eaten up inside by the deadly substance and has only days to live, but she doesn't know how she ingested it or who gave it to her.

Evidence of Things Unseen

Season 1 Episode Number: 16 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: | Monday February 17, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | David Black |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Salli Richardson-Whitfield (Laura Lamas), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| _ | Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Shelby Fenner (Amy Cannon), Pavel Lychnikoff (Viktor Ratsch), David |
| | Sutcliffe (Rick Breck), Tomas Arana (Seth Davis), Boris Krutonog |
| | (Vadim Slonim), J.C. MacKenzie (Eduardo Infante), Pamela Warren |
| | (Stripper), Daniel Betances (Officer) |
| Production Code: | 116 |
| Summary: | Horatio and his team investigate after a Russian immigrant is stabbed |
| · | to death in a peep-show booth, and the only witness to the crime is |
| | the stripper who was performing for him. |
| | |

Horatio and his team investigate after a Russian immigrant is stabbed to death in a peep-show booth, and the only witness to the crime is the stripper who was performing for him.

Simple Man

Season 1 Episode Number: 17 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday February 24, 2003 on CBS Steven Maeda |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Greg Yaitanes |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Wanda De Jesus (Detective Adell Sevilla), Stephen Tobolowsky (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman) |
| Guest Stars: | Elliott Grey (Well-Manicured Attorney), Elizabeth Peña (Councilwoman |
| Guest Stars. | Mercedes Escalante), Jose Zuniga (Carl Galaz), Paula Garcés (Car- men Abregon), Jessica Diz (Bonita Cruz), Richard Yniguez (Lorenzo Escalante), John J. Dalesandro (Reporter #3), Jenna Chevigny (Re- porter #4), Stan Sellers (Judge David Arce), Mel Fair (Reporter #1), Jodi Knotts (Miss Talbot), Genna Ambatielos (Reporter #2), Ken Gar- cia (File Clerk) |
| Production Code: | 117 |
| Summary: | Shortly before Horatio is set to testify at a high-profile murder case in which the defendant is the husband of a city councilwoman, he's given new facts that could prove the man is innocent. The information revolves around the discovery of a second victim who matches the profile of the first one and was killed in a similar manner. If the man on trial isn't guilty, then Horatio fears that a serial killer may be on the loose. |

Shortly before Horatio is set to testify at a high-profile murder case in which the defendant is the husband of a city councilwoman, he's given new facts that could prove the man is innocent. The information revolves around the discovery of a second victim who matches the profile of the first one and was killed in a similar manner. If the man on trial isn't guilty, then Horatio fears that a serial killer may be on the loose.

Dispo Day

Season 1 Episode Number: 18 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday March 10, 2003 on CBS |
|----------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Elizabeth Devine, Ildy Modrovich, Laurence Walsh David Grossman |
| | |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Salli Richardson-Whitfield (Laura Lamas), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: Production Code: | Maximo Morrone (Paul Tomassi), Bob Brown (Speedle Stunt Double), Julie Ann Emery (Lynn Martell), Tad Griffith (Swat #1), Ken Kerman (Bob Stokes), Carlos Lacamara (Dr. Guillermo Santoyo), John Meier (Cesar Rubio), Oakley Lehman (Horatio Stunt Double), Larry Rip- penkroeger (Sam Laskey), Tim Trella (Mike Tooley), Nick Searcy (IAB Officer Jack Seeger), Michael Runyard (Sergeant Hollis), Mic Rodgers (Jeff Macher), Troy Robinson (Lester Cassidy), Annika Peterson (Poly- graph Tester), Tom Harper (Swat #2), Don McManus (Reporter Enrique Rayas/Erik Riden/Nedir Kire), Brandon Gilbert (Paramedic), Annie El- lis (Lynn Martell Stunt Double) 118 |
| Summary: | The investigation into a drug heist offers brief glimpses into the private lives of the CSIs, whose nerves are on edge when they become suspects in the crime they're trying to solve. A police convoy headed across town includes an unmarked truck filled with confiscated drugs being taken to an incinerator to be destroyed. The trip ends abruptly when thieves hijack the vehicle, kill its driver and shoot Speedle, who was riding shotgun. It's hard for Horatio when the media draw comparisons to a similar case several years ago in which his brother, an undercover cop, was killed. But it's worse for his team when Internal Affairs decides that one of them tipped off the robbers about the delivery. |

The investigation into a drug heist offers brief glimpses into the private lives of the CSIs, whose nerves are on edge when they become suspects in the crime they're trying to solve. A police convoy headed across town includes an unmarked truck filled with confiscated drugs being taken to an incinerator to be destroyed. The trip ends abruptly when thieves hijack the vehicle, kill its driver and shoot Speedle, who was riding shotgun. It's hard for Horatio when the media draw comparisons to a similar case several years ago in which his brother, an undercover cop, was killed. But it's worse for his team when Internal Affairs decides that one of them tipped off the robbers about the delivery.

Double Cap

Season 1 Episode Number: 19 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday March 31, 2003 on CBS Marc Dube |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Salli Richardson-Whitfield (Laura Lamas), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen) |
| Guest Stars: | Nestor Serrano (Edward S. Hinkle/Frank Carbone), Steve Saucedo (Undercover Detective), Al Sapienza (James Fukes), Kathleen Rose Perkins (Communications Tech), Laurie O'Brien (Mary J. Hinkle), Michael Lopez (Ricardo), Rif Hutton (U.S. Deputy Marshal Ardine), John Heard (Kenwall "Duke" Duquesne), Anne De Salvo (Patricia Cu- sack), Jodi Carlisle (Waitress), Tom Hillmann (Special Agent Den- nis Sackheim), Jack Guzman (Hugo), Noa Tishby (Gloria Abigail Ty- nan/Gina Cusack), John Lorenzo Sanchez (Carlos), Alanna Dergan (Jessica S. Hinkle) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 119 Horatio battles the FBI and U.S. Marshals as he tries to uncover why a woman was murdered at the side of a pool at a hotel. The investigation begins shortly after the woman is found dead from two shots to the head. The evidence suggests that it was a professional hit man, which is strange enough, but the case becomes additionally puzzling when the Feds and U.S. Marshals get involved. Plus, the murder weapon is linked to a cold case that was originally investigated by Yelina. Mean- while, Calleigh talks to her dad about his drinking problem after she's called away from work to drag him out of a bar. |

A hotel worker at the upscale Hotel Argramonte notices a woman lying face down in a lounger by the pool, long after most of the patrons have abandoned the pool area. Breaking hotel policy, he bends down and tries to get the woman's attention. When she doesn't move, he touches her hat, which falls off, revealing a bloody head wound.

The entire CSI team arrives on scene. Horatio and Alexx examine the body, and comment the wound to the back of the victim's head appears to be a stellate bullet wound, which indicates the muzzle of the gun was held directly to the woman's head at the time of the shooting. There is also searing on the victim's head, another indictor it was a point blank or execution style shooting. They also notice a large emerald ring on the victim's hand, indicating that robbery was not a motive.

Calleigh, meanwhile, is searching for bullet casings. It's slow going, because the 'shark' is picking up many metal objects in the nearby grasses. An on-scene detective indicates that, after speaking to the hotel front desk clerk, he has learned that the victim checks in weekly with a male companion. They rent the penthouse suite and pay in cash. Her routine is the same every Tuesday - she checks out alone and then heads to the pool for a little relaxation prior to leaving the hotel premises. Tim and Eric are sent up the penthouse to process the scene.

On the way up in the elevator, Tim and Eric notice a sophisticated surveillance system. Making a note to ask the hotel about it, they begin to process the bedroom for evidence. Eric sees a

fingerprint on the headboard, and despite knowing it's a long shot due to the volume of people in and out of any given hotel room, he takes the print. In the interim, Tim notices a tape in the VCR. Popping it out, he comments that it's a porno tape, leaving both of them to consider that the victim's companion was part of the 'Viagra Crowd', an older man who needed the porn tape as additional stimulus.

Speculating that the shooter may have been a hotel staff member, Calleigh asks to see the hands of all the staff on duty at the estimated time of the murder. Checking for gun shot residue, she notices an expensive black crystal watch on one of the employees wrists. When Calleigh points out that it matches the victim's earrings, he admits that he took it from a towel lying by the victim but denies having anything to do with the murder.

Back in the morgue, Alexx tells Horatio that the victim was shot twice in the head - the killer shot her once and then pulled the trigger again, aiming at the same spot. Alexx finds an odd synthetic substance in the wound, which turns out to be neoprene. With still no ID on the victim, Horatio asks Alexx to print the victim and as he wants run her 'ten card' through AFIS as soon as possible.

Calleigh brings the watch thief in for questioning and stops to speak to Horatio. He gives her the bullets from the victim's head to examine and compare. While the two of them are speaking, Calleigh receives a personal phone call and asks Horatio if the bullet review can wait until she has run a small errand. He asks her if everything is okay and she indicates that it is - he tells her that she of course can run her errand and then complete the work on the bullet.

Eric and Tim start reviewing the hotel surveillance tapes. They can track the victim poolside, until she lies down on the lounger, as a small awning obscures most of her body. They see her ask a hotel staff member, Hugo, for a house phone, which is odd because she has a cell phone on the concrete right beside her.

Calleigh runs her errand - which in this case is to pick up her father in a bar. He's drunk. The phone call she received was from the bar manager, alerting Calleigh to her father's state and asking her to pick him up, since he is refusing a cab. 'Duke' Duquesne, while obviously drunk, is good-natured and Calleigh convinces him to leave the bar with her and she drives him home.

AFIS kicks back an ID on the victim - Gloria Tynan. Noticing a federal identification number on the AFIS file, Horatio notes that by their accessing this file, he expects there will be federal marshals on their way to Miami.

After dropping her father off, Calleigh works on the recovered bullets. She discovers that the bullets have two sets of striations, which indicate that the bullet was not only marked by the barrel of the gun, but also by a silencer. They speculate that the silencer was made out of neoprene, which is why it was found in the wound. The first set of striations on the bullet matches that of an unsolved homicide. The detective on the case turns out to be Yelina Salas, Horatio's sister-in-law.

Horatio goes to visit Yelina, to get the scoop on her unsolved homicide. It was a savings & loan robbery, in which a bank guard, a father of three children, was fatally wounded. The only thing the eyewitnesses recalled about the masked gunmen was that one of them had a very large mole in the middle of his neck.

Horatio heads back to the lab and is filled in on what the team has discovered about Gloria Tynan's past. Recognizing the name listed as Gloria's employer as the father of a Miami detective, Horatio concludes that the history they are reading is fictitious: Federal investigators, when making up new identities for witnesses and their families, often use police and the families of police officers as contacts - when questioned, officers and their families are more likely to get the facts straight. The file indicates that Gina works at Regal Harbour Boat Tours, which is owned by the father of Miami Detective Jeff Gabler.

Trying another route, they check the phone records of the hotel and locate the recipient of the phone call Gloria made. Unfamiliar with the name Gloria Tynan, they show the woman a picture - she immediately recognizes the victim as her daughter, Gina Cusack. She confirms that her daughter was in the witness protection program. Horatio recognizes the ring the woman is wearing as identical to the one found on victim. When asked about it, Gina's mother tells the CSIs that it was a gift from Gina's boyfriend, who, despite his generosity, the mother did not like. Horatio asks Mrs. Cusack is he can have the box the ring came in. While looking for it, she tells Horatio that Gina called her every Tuesday. In the bedroom, Horatio sees a single cordless phone. What he doesn't tell Mrs. Cusack is that her using a cordless phone is what could have

led the killer directly to Gina: anyone with a receiver could have conceivably listened in to any phone call she received or made while using the cordless phone.

While leaving Mrs. Cusack's residence, Horatio sees a dark sedan with tinted windows parked out front. Thinking it may be the feds, Horatio approaches the car and knocks on the window. Rolling down the window, the man identifies himself as a federal marshal and cautions Horatio not to get involved. The marshal tells Horatio that Mrs. Cusack's house has been equipped with a secure landline and is surprised when he is told about the cordless phone. The marshal then tries to blame Gina for her own death, insisting that she broke the protocol established for witnesses in protection. Angered by his cavalier attitude, Caine shows the marshal the ring box and tell him that HE will find Gina's killer AND her boyfriend.

Back at the lab, Eric lifts a print off the ring box, and tries to match it to the print taken from the headboard at the hotel. When he does so, they run the print - it matches an Edward Hinkle, who according to his picture has a very large mole in the centre of his neck, just like the gunman in the unsolved savings & loan heist. Also on the file is the same federal identification number the CSIs noted on Gina's file.

Calleigh receives a lovely bouquet of flowers at work. While she is admiring them, her father comes around the corner and admits he sent them as a thank you for the previous night. They have a brief discussion, where Calleigh cautions him to cut back on his drinking. He reassures her that he already has, though its clear they've been down this road before and Calleigh doesn't believe his claim.

Federal Agent Sackheim arrives and he and Horatio locate Edward Hinkle's wife. She's working in a small Miami restaurant, and despite Agent's Sackheim's admonishing, she calls Edward Hinkle 'Frank'. When questioned about Gina, Mary Hinkle gets angry - she's irritated that Gina, her husband's mistress, was brought down to Miami under witness protection. In her anger she tells Horatio that Frank had a lot of money, which she snuck out of his wallet at night. Asked if she has any of it with her, Mary gives Horatio a stack of bills, still banded from a bank, which Horatio hopes to trace back to the savings & loan murder. At another table, Horatio sees a small girl colouring. Speculating this is Frank/Edward Hinkle's daughter he talks to her and when she asks, he promises to come back and visit her another day.

Back at the lab, the CSIs review the hotel security tapes again. They notice that when speaking to a hotel guest who is seated or lying down, all the staff kneel down. In addition, the hotel forbids any staff members to wear sunglasses while working. On the tape, they see a man, dressed in a hotel uniform and wearing sunglasses, carrying towels. They watch him move from guest to guest, handing out towels - until he comes to the lounger where Gina is. After leaning in to apparently give her a towel, they see him pull back with the same number of towels in his pile.

Off to the hotel, Calleigh begins the task of spraying the poolside towels, looking for gunshot residue, the presence of which is indicated on one towel. Examining the towel further, Calleigh finds a human hair, which she sends in for DNA testing.

The DNA results reveal that the hair came from a man named Jimmy Fukes. After they do some digging, the CSIs discover that Jimmy Fukes had a partner ' Frank Carbone alias Edward Hinkle. Jimmy and Frank, they believe, are responsible for the savings & loan homicide, but have since had a falling out. Frank took all money and then went into the witness protection plan, leaving Jimmy without anything. Horatio reasons that Jimmy located Gina's mother and used a receiver to overhear Gina and her mother speaking. Gina told her mother where she was and, to send Frank a message, Jimmy killed Gina with the same gun they used in the savings & loan crime.

Meanwhile the money Frank's wife gave Horatio has been tested. The last bill has chemical traces of a particular disinfectant on it - a disinfectant that is being used on boats to stop the spread of the illness that has plagued cruise ships of late. Remember that Gina's file indicated she worked at Regal Harbour Boat Tours, Horatio and some Miami detective stake out the dock where Regal Harbour's docks its boats, hoping to see Frank. Sure enough, now that Gina is dead Frank needed to get the money out from where she stashed it - on her boss' boat. They arrest him on the stop, only to be interrupted by Federal Agent Sackheim.

Sackheim demands they let Frank go, as he is scheduled to testify in a matter of days. Knowing that he can't prosecute Frank for the savings & loan murder due to his status as a Federal witness, Horatio asks that Frank leave a message for Jimmy - after all, Frank can convince Jimmy to meet him which would allow Horatio to arrest him. Frank does so, and after several hours, Jimmy calls him back - but hangs up almost immediately, as Jimmy knows Frank is now involved with the feds. Before he allows Frank to leave with Sackheim, Horatio asks him what he knows about Jimmy. In the course of the conversation, Frank admits Jimmy is constantly playing the horses at any track he can find.

At one of the local tracks, Jimmy is located. He is then arrested and Horatio asks Jimmy where is car is, hoping to search if for evidence. Jimmy is uncooperative so the police fan out and search the parking lot for a vehicle with Pennsylvania tags on it. After find it, they open up his car and see a baby monitor on the front seat. When Horatio picks it up, Jimmy dismisses it as 'for his children back home'. In the glove compartment, they find a gun.

After Jimmy is taken in for questioning on Gina's murder, Horatio calls his sister-in-law, Detective Salas. She arrives and begins to question Jimmy about the savings & loan murder. In the meantime, Agent Sackheim shows up and tells Horatio that a deal is in the works that would see Jimmy walk away from the two murder raps he is now facing. Angry and frustrated, Horatio calls his Detective Salas over to tell her the news.

While she's working in the lab, Calleigh's cell phone rings. Once again, it's another bar, calling to tell her that her father is drunk and they'd like her to pick him up. As she does, Horatio heads back to the restaurant where he met Frank's wife and daughter. He asks the waitress if Mary is working and she tells him that she quit, took her daughter and indicated she was heading out west. The waitress then asks if Horatio is from the Miami police. When he says yes, she hands him a twenty-dollar bill that Mary had given her to give to him. Circled in red on the bill is 'In God We Trust'.

Grave Young Men

Season 1 Episode Number: 20 Season Episode: 20

| Monday April 14, 2003 on CBS |
|---|
| Lois Johnson |
| Peter Markle |
| David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Michael Whaley (Detective Bernstein), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| Tripp), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Tasia Sherel (DNA Tech), Christopher Penn (Peter Wilton), Eric Ladin |
| (Jeff Wilton), Robert Beuth (Principal Roland), Dayton Callie (Adams), |
| Chad Gordon (Mark Hubbard), Whip Hubley (Nick Gordon), Aaron |
| Paul (Ben Gordon), Rena Sofer (Alison Roufow), Hayden Tank (Ray- |
| mond Caine Jr.) |
| 120 |
| Horatio is approached by a parolee he helped put away several years |
| ago, who begs for his assistance in finding his missing teenage son. As |
| |
| the investigation gets underway, Horatio discovers that the boy may be |
| planning a deadly assault at his high school. Meanwhile, as Speedle |
| investigates a man's death, the victim's flirtatious girlfriend, who was |
| there when he died, tries to play on Speedle's obvious attraction to her. |
| |

Horatio is approached by a parolee he helped put away several years ago, who begs for his assistance in finding his missing teenage son. As the investigation gets underway, Horatio discovers that the boy may be planning a deadly assault at his high school. Meanwhile, as Speedle investigates a man's death, the victim's flirtatious girlfriend, who was there when he died, tries to play on Speedle's obvious attraction to her.

Spring Break

Season 1 Episode Number: 21 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: | Monday April 28, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Steven Maeda |
| Director: | Deran Sarafian |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Michael |
| recouring reco | Whaley (Detective Bernstein), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Michelle Morgan (II) (Tiffany Heitzenrader), Sean Maher (Carson |
| | Mackie), Adam Kaufman (Ted Zink), Lauren Stamile (Marie Heitzen- |
| | rader), Maggie Grace (Amy Gorman), Stephen Mendel (Dr. Jon Grizel), |
| | Troy Winbush (Welch), Riley Smith (Jack), Stephen Reed (College |
| | Guy #1), Tyson Turrou (Creepy Guy), Wesley A. Ramsey (Kip Miller), |
| | Brandon Johnson (Trey Hanson), Laurel Marlantes (Coed #1), Brian |
| | Gross (Matt), Eric Dearborn (Brandon), Chioke Dmachi (Deejay), Alicia |
| | Ziegler (Girlfriend #1), Colin Begley (College Guy #2), Meghan Lynch |
| | (Hot Coed #1), Radha Nilia (Babe) |
| Production Code: | 121 |
| | |
| Summary: | The team investigates the deaths of two college students who were in |
| | Miami on spring break. The first is a teenage girl found dead on a |
| | beach with her neck broken and human bite marks on her legs. The |
| | second is a young man found in the bottom of a hotel swimming pool |
| | who apparently died before he hit the water. |

The team investigates the deaths of two college students who were in Miami on spring break. The first is a teenage girl found dead on a beach with her neck broken and human bite marks on her legs. The second is a young man found in the bottom of a hotel swimming pool who apparently died before he hit the water.

Tinder Box

Season 1 Episode Number: 22 Season Episode: 22

| Originally aired: | Monday May 5, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Miller |
| Director: | Charlie Correll |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| Show Stars. | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Michael Whaley (Detective Bernstein) |
| Guest Stars: | Craig Kvinsland (Johnny Brosnan), William Lee Scott (DJ Scor- |
| | pius), Ben Browder (Danny Maxwell), Richard Edson (Quentin Haid), |
| | Lisa Gerber (Veronica), Jaclyn Gutierrez (Connie Wilkes), John F. |
| | O'Donohue (Ronnie Jameson), Robert Beltran (Judge Javier Ojeda), |
| | Natalia Cigliuti (Toni), Heather Salmon (Blood Bank Nurse), Richard |
| | Romero (Pablo Griffith), Bill Doyle (Insurance Appraiser) |
| Production Code: | 122 |
| | |
| Summary: | Speedle and Delko are present when a trendy nightclub catches fire, |
| | apparently from a DJ's pyrotechnics display, killing sixteen people and |
| | injuring dozens of others. But the ensuing investigation reveals it may |
| | have been arson to cover up a murder. Meanwhile, Horatio probes the |
| | death of a prostitute whose body is found in the bathroom of a judge's |
| | home and evidence suggests that she was in the club during the fire. |
| | 00 |

Speedle and Delko are present when a trendy nightclub catches fire, apparently from a DJ's pyrotechnics display, killing sixteen people and injuring dozens of others. But the ensuing investigation reveals it may have been arson to cover up a murder. Meanwhile, Horatio probes the death of a prostitute whose body is found in the bathroom of a judge's home and evidence suggests that she was in the club during the fire.

Freaks and Tweaks

Season 1 Episode Number: 23 Season Episode: 23

| Originally aired: | Monday May 12, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Elizabeth Devine, John Haynes |
| Director: | Deran Sarafian |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Holt McCallany (Detective John Ha- |
| Recurring Role. | gen), Stephen Tobolowsky (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman) |
| Guest Stars: | Debrah Farentino (Julie Harmon), Azura Skye (Suzie Barnham), |
| Guest Stars. | Clayne Crawford (Chaz), Mark Harelik (Valenta), Troy Winbush |
| | (Welch), Billy Rieck (Tommy Lee Harkins), Sean Douglas (Officer Lyle), |
| | John Bentley (Officer Gorman), Dan Warner (Bomb Technician), Chop- |
| | per Bernet (Dennis Harmon), S.E. Perry (SWAT Leader), Craig Gellis |
| | |
| | (Hairy Tweaker), Patrick Flueger (Brad Kenner), Allen G. Di Gioia (Med- |
| Production Code: | ical Examiner) 12:3 |
| | 1=0 |
| Summary: | An explosion in a rundown barn nearly kills Horatio and his crew just |
| | after they find a dead man inside, bound with duct tape. The case |
| | gets personal for Horatio when he discovers that the leading suspect |
| | knew his late brother. Meanwhile, Alexx is shocked to learn that her |
| | best friend's husband has been murdered, apparently the victim of a |
| | random shooting. |
| | |

An explosion in a rundown barn nearly kills Horatio and his crew just after they find a dead man inside, bound with duct tape. The case gets personal for Horatio when he discovers that the leading suspect knew his late brother. Meanwhile, Alexx is shocked to learn that her best friend's husband has been murdered, apparently the victim of a random shooting.

Body Count

Season 1 Episode Number: 24 Season Episode: 24

| Originally aired: | Monday May 19, 2003 on CBS |
|------------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Laurence Walsh |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson) |
| Guest Stars: | William O'Leary (Stewart Otis), Stacy Haiduk (Dawn Kaye), James Pickens Jr. (Prison Warden), D.B. Sweeney (Simon Bishop), Aisha Tyler (District Attorney Janet Medrano), Troy Evans (Butch), Tessa Allen (Emma Kaye), Maurice Compte (Guillermo Soriano), Geoff Meed (Hank Kerner), John Eddins (Fugitive Team Commander Dan Clark- son), Scott Adsit (Izzy), Don Brunner (Burly C.O.), Cristos Andrew (In- mate #1), Bryn Lauren Lemon (School Girl), Saafir (Mega-G), Tomiko Martinez (Technician (Claudia)), Cisco Reyes (Joe Aviar), Shenika Williams (Treynece Banks/Delicious), Marki Ann Meyer (Robyn Kaye), Rachel Rogers (Ruthie Crighton), Chuck Tamburro (Bryce Kaye), Kenny Alexander (Randall Kaye) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 124 An inmate at a massive Miami prison complex is stabbed to death in the prison yard. Shortly after Horatio arrives on the scene, a helicopter appears above the correctional facility. He immediately fears that the murder was a decoy to set up an escape. That's confirmed as three prisoners hop aboard the chopper and flee. As the investigation gets underway, the identities of the fugitives become known and a horrible realization sweeps over Horatio: two of the escapees are cold-blooded killers who already have their next victims picked out, one of whom is a child molester who he recently put away. |

An inmate at a massive Miami prison complex is stabbed to death in the prison yard. Shortly after Horatio arrives on the scene, a helicopter appears above the correctional facility. He immediately fears that the murder was a decoy to set up an escape. That's confirmed as three prisoners hop aboard the chopper and flee. As the investigation gets underway, the identities of the fugitives become known and a horrible realization sweeps over Horatio: two of the escapees are cold-blooded killers who already have their next victims picked out, one of whom is a child molester who he recently put away.

Season Two

Blood Brothers

Season 2 Episode Number: 25 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday September 22, 2003 on CBS Ann Donahue |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Danny Cannon |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Boti Bliss (Valera), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Ana Mercedes (Mrs. Cormier), Heidi Klum (Herself), Quddus (Himself), Chad Lowe (Scott Mandeville), Yancey Arias (Ramon Cruz), Gonzalo Menendez (Clavo Cruz), Jennifer Diaz (Hunter), April Scott (Tess Kim- ball), Robert John Burke (FBI Agent Jim Resdon), Alan Dale (Canadian Consulate General Dubay), Drew Sattee (Unknown), W. Paul Bodie (Unknown), Alain Mora (Valet), Cyrus King (Prisoner) |
| Production Code: | 201 |
| Summary: | Horatio investigates the murder of a model intentionally run down out- side of a Miami hotel by a driver who fled the scene. When the evidence leads to a suspect, governmental red tape puts an unexpected twist on the proceedings. Horatio and Yelina begin to confront their feelings for one another. |

Horatio investigates the murder of a model intentionally run down outside of a Miami hotel by a driver who fled the scene. When the evidence leads to a suspect, governmental red tape puts an unexpected twist on the proceedings. Horatio and Yelina begin to confront their feelings for one another.

Dead Zone

Season 2 Episode Number: 26 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: | Monday September 29, 2003 on CBS |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Michael Ostrowski |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson) |
| Guest Stars: | Bridgette Wilson (Gabriela Betancourt), Kieran Campion (Jarrod |
| | Walker), Sandra McCoy (Allyson), Eddie Diaz (WorldWide Delivery |
| | Man), Dorothy Lyman (Vivian), Michael Rooker (Marty Jones), Robin |
| | Thomas (Bret Betancourt), Tamara Craig Thomas (Christine), Antonio |
| | Rufino (Drag Queen) |
| Production Code: | 202 |
| Summary: | The body of a man involved in recovering sunken treasure is discov- |
| | ered pinned to the wall of his new cabin cruiser by a bloody spear fired |
| | from a speargun at close range. |
| | |

The body of a man involved in recovering sunken treasure is discovered pinned to the wall of his new cabin cruiser by a bloody spear fired from a speargun at close range.

Hard Time

Season 2 Episode Number: 27 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Monday October 6, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Elizabeth Devine |
| Director: | Deran Sarafian |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Cristian de la Fuente (Sam Belmontes), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Matthew Lawrence (Chuck Shaw), Don Michael Paul (Mason Shaw), Eden Rountree (Peg Donovan), Robert Almodovar (Dr. Vanderman), Sarain Boylan (Nicole Arthur), Kristopher Shepard (Chris Paolo), Christopher Allport (Deke Conroy), Samantha Shelton (Crystal Sher- wood), Jody Wood (Sergeant Greg Brennan), Michael Jai White (Officer Roy Bailey) |
| Production Code: | 204 |
| Summary: | Horatio hunts for the person responsible for a vicious attack on a woman who was lured to a vacant condo and beaten with a piece of lumber. |

Horatio hunts for the person responsible for a vicious attack on a woman who was lured to a vacant condo and beaten with a piece of lumber.

Death Grip

Season 2 Episode Number: 28 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: | Monday October 13, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Steven Maeda |
| Director: | David Grossman |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| Show Stars. | |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Elizabeth Densmore (Tiffany), Jeff Corwin (Himself), Elle Fanning |
| | (Molly Walker), Vince Fiorillo (Jake Grant), Elena Maria Garcia (Milagra |
| | Valdes), Manolo Coego Jr. (Francisco Valdes), Virginia Madsen (Krista |
| | |
| | Walker), Ryan Bittle (David Kendall), Adam Carl (Todd Cunningham), |
| | Joel Gretsch (John Walker), Fernando Jiménez (Commander Medina), |
| | Tessa Munro (Latina Reporter), Sara Paxton (Lana Walker), Matthew |
| | Settle (Art Pickering), Manolo Travieso (CSI Tech), Tegan West (Willy |
| | Camp) |
| Production Code: | 203 |
| | |
| Summary: | When a teen tennis phenomenon is abducted from her bedroom, the |
| | investigation leads to the waterways when a girl's arm is recovered in |
| | the belly of a alligator. Delko calls for an expert - his old college buddy |
| | and now alligator expert Jeff Corwin to assist. |
| | |

When a teen tennis phenomenon is abducted from her bedroom, the investigation leads to the waterways when a girl's arm is recovered in the belly of a alligator. Delko calls for an expert - his old college buddy and now alligator expert Jeff Corwin to assist.

The Best Defense

Season 2 Episode Number: 29 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: | Monday October 20, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Shane Brennan |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle) |
| Guest Stars: | John Heard (Kenwall "Duke" Duquesne), Brad Bufanda (Brad Daw- son), Jay Mohr (Aaron Schecter), Ian Somerhalder (Ricky Murdoch), Idris Elba (Angelo Sedaris), Brian Wedlake (Justin Sayers), Latanya Williams (Gloria Haberfield), Kurry Williams (Duane Edmunds), Rigo Sanchez (Parking Attendant) |
| Production Code: | 205 |
| Summary: | The two young owners of a city bar are gunned down after hours and another man is wounded in the attack, which was allegedly committed by a masked gunman. Meanwhile, Calleigh's dad announces he is now a public defender and needs her help with a murder case in which a woman allegedly stabbed her boyfriend to death in his car with a screwdriver. |

The two young owners of a city bar are gunned down after hours and another man is wounded in the attack, which was allegedly committed by a masked gunman. Meanwhile, Calleigh's dad announces he is now a public defender and needs her help with a murder case in which a woman allegedly stabbed her boyfriend to death in his car with a screwdriver.

Hurricane Anthony

Season 2 Episode Number: 30 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: | Monday November 3, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Laurence Walsh |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | James Smith (Exhausted Man), Dylan Bruno (Todd Burton), Raymond Cruz (Martin Medesto), René Lavan (Miguel), Mark Pellegrino (Jed Gold), Marisa Ramírez de Loaysa (Susanna Medesto), Nicole Randall (Deena Gold), Perrey Reeves (Julia), Tanja Reichert (Heather Burton) |
| Production Code: | 206 |
| Summary: | A man and his wife are trying to drive out of a hurricane's fury when they strike and kill a man in the blinding storm. Horatio finds that the lack of impact wounds on the victim's knees suggest that he struck the car as opposed to the car striking him. Meanwhile, in a seemingly unrelated case, Horatio finds another victim of the hurricane impaled on a fence. However, as the CSIs uncover the scattered remains of the post-storm evidence, it seems that these two cases may have a deadly connection. Meanwhile, after Calleigh witnesses a man looting a house, she realizes that she's got another case on her hands when she finds his ex-wife inside shot to death. |

A man and his wife are trying to drive out of a hurricane's fury when they strike and kill a man in the blinding storm. Horatio finds that the lack of impact wounds on the victim's knees suggest that he struck the car as opposed to the car striking him. Meanwhile, in a seemingly unrelated case, Horatio finds another victim of the hurricane impaled on a fence. However, as the CSIs uncover the scattered remains of the post-storm evidence, it seems that these two cases may have a deadly connection. Meanwhile, after Calleigh witnesses a man looting a house, she realizes that she's got another case on her hands when she finds his ex-wife inside shot to death.

Grand Prix

Season 2 Episode Number: 31 Season Episode: 7

| Monday Nevember 10, 2002 on CPS |
|--|
| Monday November 10, 2003 on CBS |
| Michael Ostrowski, Steven Maeda |
| David Grossman |
| David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Jason Lewis (Jimmy Hutton), Michael John Galvin (Paolo Dos San- tos), Ethan S. Smith (Dr. John Leary), Bennett Dunn (Chris Petrie), |
| Scott Hampton (Ernest Mansfield), Wings Hauser (Ron Elner), Lauren |
| Holly (Hayley Wilson), James Morrison (Charles Jeunet), Adam Ciesiel- |
| ski (Race Car Fan) |
| 207 |
| A gas man is engulfed in invisible flames and dies during a qualifying race at the Grand Prix Americas. |
| |

A gas man is engulfed in invisible flames and dies during a qualifying race at the Grand Prix Americas.

Big Brother

Season 2 Episode Number: 32 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 17, 2003 on CBS Ann Donahue, Jonathan Glassner |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Joel West (Officer Ramirez), Sofia Milos (Detec- tive Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Azura Skye (Suzie Barnham), Max Martini (Bob Keaton), Kyndell Rose Crowell (Madison Keaton), Christopher Der Gregorian (Jerome Al- gen), D.J. Lockhart-Johnson (Mike Greenwald), Brianna Lynn Brown (Amanda), Dane Northcutt (Lloyd Cole), Peter Giles (Jason Flager), Francis Guinan (Lawrence Schmidt) |
| Production Code: | 208 |
| Summary: | Horatio is driven to find his brother's killer and protect the niece he never knew existed when a woman shows up with Ray's illegitimate child. The team explores a voyeuristic Internet site in connection with a stockbroker's murder. |

Yelina asks H what he's hiding he says he'll tell her when he can. H confronts John Hagen (Raymond's partner) on his side of the story about the night of Raymond's murder. Yelina finds out about H working a case related to Ray and she says she knew... about Raymond using drugs. H says the man may have been with Ray that night. Yelina says she wants to be there when H gets him. He says that's not a good idea. She says he should stop protecting her, he says that's not possible. H goes to Suzie's apartment and finds her with a black eye. She says something about protecting Ray's daughter and Suzie asks her what's he going to tell Ray's wife. Suzie is going out of town and H gives her money, she says she'll pay him back; he says not to worry. Yelina tells H that Ray's killer has a life sentence and then kisses H on the cheek for finding the "truth".

Bait

Season 2 Episode Number: 33 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: | Monday November 24, 2003 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Steven Maeda, Shane Brennan |
| Director: | Deran Sarafian |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Sofia Mi- los (Detective Yelina Salas), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle) |
| Guest Stars: | Rick Hoffman (Bruno Gomes), Alice Evans (Leslie Warner), Jack Gwalt- ney (Matthew Warner), Jason Brooks (Carl Pardue), Melissa Lawner (Cindy Castiano), Bill Birch (Jack), Timon Kyle Durrett (Ted), Nathaniel Lamar (Officer) |
| Production Code: | 209 |
| Summary: | A young woman is attacked by a shark and later dies, but it's discov- ered that she was shot first. The case becomes even more difficult for the CSIs when one of their coworkers becomes a leading suspect. The dead woman worked for a private-investigation agency that specializes in luring and entrapping married men suspected of infidelity. |

Detective Frank Tripp is a suspect in the crime and Delko keeps it from Horatio. Delko ask Tripp about it and he tells him he just picked up her room key card from the floor. (lie) Delko asks Calleigh for advice on what to do, he says it's not Hagen but that he knows the cop is lying and she says that if he tells H and the cop turns out clean, no cop is ever going to trust him again, but to not wait too long to tell H. Delko shows Tripp the client list on which his wife appears and Tripp tells him that he spend some time with her and that he told her he was married. Delko tells him that he needs to swab him for DNA. H asks Calleigh for the client list and she tells him that Delko is working on it, but he doesn't tell him about Tripp. Delko tells Tripp the DNA results came back negative and he says he wasn't worried. Tripp tells Delko that he and his wife had been having problems but for her to trick him like that was too much. H is overlooking this conversation and then asks Delko about it, he says that Tripp was at the top of the client list but he didn't want to say anything to him until DNA cleared him. H tells Delko that in the future if he's going to watch somebody's back to let him know about it so he can watch his back (Delko's). While Tripp is at a bar H joins him for coffee.

Extreme

Season 2 Episode Number: 34 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: | Monday December 15, 2003 on CBS |
|--------------------|---|
| Writer: | Elizabeth Devine, John Haynes |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| Show Stars. | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Decouving of Deley | |
| Recurring Role: | Cristian de la Fuente (Sam Belmontes), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), |
| | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), |
| | Boti Bliss (Valera), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson) |
| Guest Stars: | Erin Carufel (Nikki Wilcox), Jed Allan (Hal Wilcox), Sunny Mabrey |
| | (Celine Wilcox), Antonio Leon (Austin), David Ripley (Hector Jones), |
| | Carla Ortiz (Amber), Nora Dunn (Rhonda Weber), Don Pugsley (Clint |
| | Hall), Rodney Scott (Keith Reavis), Chris Pine (Tommy Chandler), Wade |
| | Williams (Jack Hawkins), Paulette Braxton (Angela Morton), Panchito |
| | Gomez (Manny Ocola) |
| Production Code: | 210 |
| Summary: | A young woman is thrown over the railing of a parking garage, but |
| | the investigation into her death uncovers evidence that she was killed |
| | before the fall and had likely been kidnapped. The victim's watch is |
| | traced to her boyfriend, who tells the detectives that she was a thrill |
| | seeker who was abducted during the course of an extreme kind of |
| | role-playing game. Meanwhile, Delko gets into trouble when he inad- |
| | vertently interferes with a case after stumbling across a car-theft ring. |
| | |

H asks Speed where is the rest of the crew, he says Calleigh's at the parking lot and that he's been paging Eric but he hasn't responded. H finds Eric in the lockers with bruisers on his face. It all has to do with a "chop shop" (stolen cars?) and Eric asks H to let him run that and if Calleigh and Speed said anything. H tells him they're just concerned about him. Eric finds out that Fran is connected to the case and him and H go interrogate him. Frank says he was going to bust the place but now that Eric has performed and illegal search he's got nothing. Eric tells it wasn't his intention to step on his investigation; he just saw criminal activity and acted on it. H asks for Eric's story and he says he was at the wrong place at the wrong time. H says they need to get evidence in order to get the guy who beat Eric up. Calleigh goes to Eric's lab and asks about what happened. She asks him how old is the girl he got into a fight for; he says it's not like that, seriously. A woman, (Angela) who Eric has helped over the years after her house was broken into, goes to the lab to talk good about him to H. She was the one who took him to the hospital after he was beaten up in her yard while fixing her fence. Speed asks Eric something and Eric tells him as a friend to drop it. H tells Delko that Angela came to see him. Delko explains her situation and says he wasn't looking for a date. H tells him that he put himself in a risky situation and he compromised an active investigation. Delko says catching the bad guys isn't always enough for him. H reminds him that off- duty relationships can be compromising at court and advices him to be careful because he has to survive too.

Complications

Season 2 Episode Number: 35 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: | Monday January 5, 2004 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar, Corey Miller |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Sundra Oakley (Sara Foster), Joseph Kell (Medical Examiner Glenn Monroe), Elizabeth Lackey (Debbie Morbach), Randy Lewis Hernandez (Dr. Carlos Garza), Russell Howard (Randy), Jason O'Mara (Dr. Keith Winters), Kristy Swanson (Roxanne Price), Leonard Roberts (Brad Fos- ter), Jason McCune (Process Server) |
| Production Code: | 211 |
| Summary: | An anesthesiologist who worked in a beauty clinic is discovered swing- ing from a rope in his two-story condo, but the investigation points to murder, not suicide. The case intensifies when it's learned that the doctor lost a patient the week before during routine plastic surgery and that the victim's husband believes she was killed. |

An anesthesiologist who worked in a beauty clinic is discovered swinging from a rope in his two-story condo, but the investigation points to murder, not suicide. The case intensifies when it's learned that the doctor lost a patient the week before during routine plastic surgery and that the victim's husband believes she was killed.

Witness To Murder

Season 2 Episode Number: 36 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: | Monday January 12, 2004 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Laurence Walsh, Michael Ostrowski |
| Director: | Duane Clark |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Stephen Quadros (Wayne Delroy), Lynn Griffith (Mrs. Kincaid), Delilah Cotto (Chris Hildago), Dave Flynn (Bobby Hewitt), Natascha Hopkins (Jenny Kincaid), Alexia Robinson (The Mistress), Jaerin Washington (Janitor), Louis Mustillo (Eugene Thomas Walter), Brad Beyer (Doug), Matt King (Richard Beckham), Lesley Fera (Dr. Carmel), Rick Worthy (Thomas Kincaid), Jon Sklaroff (Pete Tolson) |
| Production Code: | 212 |
| Summary: | A diamond broker carrying two million dollars in merchandise is mur- dered after his car is hit by another vehicle and he gets out to confront the driver. The only witness to the crime is a developmentally chal- lenged man who says the killer is someone named Colton. Meanwhile, outside of town, Speedle and Delko investigate the death of a teenage girl discovered at a rest stop with a broken neck. Shortly after the vic- tim is taken from the scene, her body disappears during transport to Miami. |

A diamond broker carrying two million dollars in merchandise is murdered after his car is hit by another vehicle and he gets out to confront the driver. The only witness to the crime is a developmentally challenged man who says the killer is someone named Colton. Meanwhile, outside of town, Speedle and Delko investigate the death of a teenage girl discovered at a rest stop with a broken neck. Shortly after the victim is taken from the scene, her body disappears during transport to Miami.

Blood Moon

Season 2 Episode Number: 37 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday February 2, 2004 on CBS Jonathan Glassner, Marc Dube |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Jeremy Ray Valdez (Carlos Gonzalez), Emily Bergl (Melanie Hines), Judd Omen (Juan Marco Varon/Miguel Bernardo), Bart Johnson (Matthew Bolton), Maria Conchita Alonso (Marisela Gonzalez Coto), Rueben Grundy (Agent Rice), Niklaus Lange (John Pine) |
| Production Code: | 213 |
| Summary: | A cigar maker is found in his store tied up, beaten, mutilated, and murdered with a chaveta, a cigar-making tool featuring a rounded blade. The investigation leads Horatio to a group that helps Cuban refugees. Across town, a 25-year-old man is gunned down while with- drawing money from an ATM, but the motive doesn't appear to be robbery since the cash he withdrew is left behind. |

A cigar maker is found in his store tied up, beaten, mutilated, and murdered with a chaveta, a cigar-making tool featuring a rounded blade. The investigation leads Horatio to a group that helps Cuban refugees. Across town, a 25-year-old man is gunned down while withdrawing money from an ATM, but the motive doesn't appear to be robbery since the cash he withdrew is left behind.

Slow Burn

Season 2 Episode Number: 38 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: Writer: Director: | Monday February 9, 2004 on CBS Shane Brennan, Michael Ostrowski Joe Chappelle |
|---|--|
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Melinda Page Hamilton (Julie Bryant), Harold Sylvester (Joshua Keat- ing), Greg Travis (Wade Thomas Hinkle), G. Paul Davis (Card Dealer), Joe Flanigan (Michael Sheridan), Michael Edward Rose (Arthur Ar- turo), Doug Hutchison (Dale Stahl), Keith Diamond (Rick Cuthbert) |
| Production Code: | 216 |
| Summary: | Delko and Alexx are nearly burned alive when they investigate the death of a hunter found shot near a supposedly controlled burn in the Everglades. The fire suddenly rages out of control and traps them, forcing them to take refuge under a tarpaulin. Later, a second body is discovered, and this time it's a young woman who looks to have been beaten to death. After bite marks are found on the victim's breasts, Horatio is led to believe a sex offender is behind the attack – and the fire. |

Delko and Alexx are nearly burned alive when they investigate the death of a hunter found shot near a supposedly controlled burn in the Everglades. The fire suddenly rages out of control and traps them, forcing them to take refuge under a tarpaulin. Later, a second body is discovered, and this time it's a young woman who looks to have been beaten to death. After bite marks are found on the victim's breasts, Horatio is led to believe a sex offender is behind the attack – and the fire.

Stalkerazzi

Season 2 Episode Number: 39 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: | Monday February 16, 2004 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Elizabeth Devine, Steven Maeda |
| Director: | Deran Sarafian |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Steve Lambert (Jerry Dorfman), Christina Cox (Jenny Moylan), Nicole DeHuff (Carrie Delgado), Silas Weir Mitchell (Ralph Durst), Dakota Mitchell (Security Goon), Johann Urb (Brad Tustin), Colin Cunning- ham (Ross Kaye), Adam Scott (Danny Cato), Robb Derringer (Gabe Rotter), Mike Pniewski (Sergeant Dennis Barron), Dominic Compera- tore (News Photographer) |
| Production Code: | 214 |
| Summary: | A celebrity photographer is found dead in his car following an accident, but Horatio believes he was murdered. The investigation leads to an A-list movie star who was caught in a compromising position in photos taken by the paparazzo. |

A celebrity photographer is found dead in his car following an accident, but Horatio believes he was murdered. The investigation leads to an A-list movie star who was caught in a compromising position in photos taken by the paparazzo.

Invasion

Season 2 Episode Number: 40 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday February 23, 2004 on CBS Brian Davidson, Jonathan Glassner |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | |
| | Felix Enriquez Alcalá |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells), Boti Bliss (Valera), Sofia Milos (Detec- tive Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Todd Stashwick (Steve Davis), Dianna Miranda (Hillary Lujan), Vin- |
| | cent Ventresca (Joseph Zeller), James Black (DEA Agent Brody), Chris |
| | Eckles (Uniform Cop), Douglas Smith (VI) (Jason Henderson), Brian |
| | Patrick Clarke (Ted Henderson), Lindsay Frost (Joanne Henderson), |
| | Laurence Mason (Maurice Dushamp) |
| Production Code: | 215 |
| Summary: | When a former surf champion is murdered in his home, the CSIs are |
| , | determined to find the killer. Ted Henderson is killed in his own home |
| | and his body is missing, while his wife and son are left beaten and |
| | bound. While searching the home, Horatio finds heroin in the son's |
| | room and learns that he is secretly a drug dealer. Meanwhile, the |
| | CSIs find a home pregnancy kit in the bathroom that reveals Ted's |
| | wife is pregnant, but Alexx finds proof that the baby could not possi- |
| | bly be Ted's. Now, Horatio and the team find evidence that suggests |
| | that someone at Ted's surfboard manufacturing plant was not only the |
| | |
| | son's supplier, but may have a strong motive for the murder as well. |

When a former surf champion is murdered in his home, the CSIs are determined to find the killer. Ted Henderson is killed in his own home and his body is missing, while his wife and son are left beaten and bound. While searching the home, Horatio finds heroin in the son's room and learns that he is secretly a drug dealer. Meanwhile, the CSIs find a home pregnancy kit in the bathroom that reveals Ted's wife is pregnant, but Alexx finds proof that the baby could not possibly be Ted's. Now, Horatio and the team find evidence that suggests that someone at Ted's surfboard manufacturing plant was not only the son's supplier, but may have a strong motive for the murder as well.

Money for Nothing

Season 2 Episode Number: 41 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: | Monday March 1, 2004 on CBS |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Joel West (Officer), Cristian de la |
| Ũ | Fuente (Sam Belmontes), Michael B. Silver (FBI Agent Peter Elliott) |
| Guest Stars: | Kyndell Rose Crowell (Madison Keaton), Azura Skye (Suzie Barn- |
| | ham), Boise Holmes (Sam), John Thaddeus (Paul Donlan), Jeff Wolfe |
| | (John Klauser), Christian Svensson (Mary Donlan's Partner), Ben Bray |
| | (Danny Pilar), Natalia Baldwin Leon (Female Reporter), Currie Gra- |
| | ham (Robert McKenzie), Josie Davis (Mary Donlan), Ricardo Medina Jr |
| | (Lance) |
| Production Code: | 217 |
| Summary: | Horatio is quick on the scene when an armored truck carrying \$3.2 |
| | million is robbed in a daring downtown heist. During the holdup, the |
| | driver is killed and Horatio guns down one of the two thieves. The |
| | other escapes with the loot, but the money turns out to be counterfeit. |
| | The team must figure out what happened to the bank's money before |
| | it was replaced with fake bills. Making the day even worse for Horatio, |
| | Yelina spies him with his niece and assumes the girl is his illegitimate |
| | child, not her own late husband's daughter. |
| | |

H helps Suzie look for an apartment in Miami. Later Suzie appears in the crime scene and tells H they can look for an apartment another day and then she sees Yelina. She asks H if she's Ray's widow, he hesitates but she assures him that she won't say anything to her. While working the case Yelina says to H: "It's funny what people will do and think we'll never figure it out." She then tells him that he know who Suzie and her daughter are. H says he's been looking for a way to tell her. She thinks he's involved with an informant (Suzie?) He says that's not exactly what happened. She says, "it's ok" for him to bring them around. Peter and Calleigh have a rough start over the counterfeit money. Calleigh asks Speed to contact a girl he use to date who know hates him in order to investigate the case. Suzie and Madison (Ray's daughter) stop by the lab and Yelina comes out of the elevator and meets them. At the end of the day Calleigh needs Peter to book a suspect and they end OK. Yelina says a guy threw it all away and for what and H tells her for his family (like Ray did?) She asks if Suzie found an apartment and H says yes. H asks to walk her out, she says she doesn't think so and that she's "ok".

Wannabe

Season 2 Episode Number: 42 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday March 22, 2004 on CBS Elizabeth Devine, Steven Maeda, John Haynes |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Fred Keller |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Cristian de la Fuente (Sam Bel- montes), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro) |
| Guest Stars: | Tom Hillmann (Special Agent Dennis Sackheim), Nicholas Guilak (Danny Fisch), Chaim Jeraffi (Avi Golan), Billy Kay (Wally Shmagin), David Ramsey (Officer Everhart), Melody Perkins (Barbara Nance), Nicole DeHuff (Carrie Delgado), Ivana Milicevic (Jen Kemp), Salvator Xuereb (Mark Hobbes), Austin Tichenor (Fisch's Attorney), Johanna Watts (Rachel Bailey) |
| Production Code: | 218 |
| Summary: | Horatio and Speedle's case hinges on the testimony of a forensic- evidence enthusiast who stole a blood-drenched latex glove from the scene of the murder of a man who was stabbed to death with a but- terfly knife. When Speedle tracks him down, the CSI wannabe is im- pressed by the ease with which Speedle was able to locate him, and the two begin to develop a slight bond when he shows up at the crime lab the night before he is set to testify. However, their relationship is cut short when the young man is found dead in his forensics-shrine of a home. Meanwhile, Delko and Calleigh probe the shooting death of a young woman whose body is found wrapped in a plastic garbage bag in a dumpster near the ritzy Miami club where she worked. |

Horatio and Speedle are called to the scene of a murder. While they are examining a blood trail, a man with a CSI jacket on is intently studying the scene as well. Suddenly, Speedle spots the man poking around the evidence. The man grabs a latex glove, covered in blood - an important piece of evidence - and makes a break for it.

After the man runs off, Speedle angrily confronts a police officer, Officer Everhart, assuming he must have let the man into the crime scene. Everhart tells Speedle he figured the man was a CSI because of his jacket. When the men examine the log sheet, they see that the man signed his name as Edmond Locard, who Speedle identifies as the founder of modern forensics. They've been had.

Yelina, Delko and Calleigh are called to the scene of another murder. A young woman's body has been found in a dumpster off Collins Street, where some ritzy Miami clubs are located. At first they assume she was a clubgoer, but when Calleigh notices her comfortable shoes don't match her outfit, they realize she was a bartender.

They trace her to a swanky bar that boasts a huge ant tank at its center. Apparently, customers like to eat the ants fried; some believe the ants are an aphrodisiac. The manager, Mark Hobbes, identifies the dead woman as Barbara Nance. Calleigh and Delko are suspicious of Hobbes, especially when they find a gun behind the bar - a gun Hobbes denied having.

They discover the DNA of Jen Kemp, another bartender, on the gun and bring her in for questioning. She claims to have pulled a gun on a customer who got a little too pushy, but she says she never fired it.

Meanwhile, Speedle has tracked down the man who stole his evidence, one Wally Shmagin. Rather than running again, Wally is impressed with the ease with which Speedle traced him. Speedle tells Wally he wants the latex glove back and threatens to have him charged with obstruction of justice. Rather than being scared, Wally is impressed - this is definite bragging material. Wally finally relinquishes the glove, which has been meticulously bagged and tagged. Speedle sighs and realizes he's stuck with Wally...

Deadline

Season 2 Episode Number: 43 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired:Monday March 29, 2004 on CBSWriter:Ildy Modrovich, Laurence Walsh, Sunil NayarDirector:Deran SarafianShow Stars:David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chie Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tir Speedle (Episodes 1-49))Recurring Role:Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Brook | |
|--|----|
| Director: Deran Sarafian Show Stars: David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chie Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tir Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) | |
| Show Stars:David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chie Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tir Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) | |
| Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tir Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) | |
| | k- |
| Recurring Role: Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Brook | |
| Bloom (Cynthia Wells) | se |
| Guest Stars: Peter Spears (Josh Dalton), Ross Gibby (Mike Griffith), Terence Math | h- |
| ews (Cop), Clay Wilcox (Bobby Jeter), Erich Anderson (Nathan Put | t- |
| nam), René Millán (Luis Alvera), Emiliano Torres (Eddie), Jame | es |
| Molina (Jorge), Elena Evangelo (Amy James), Mark Blum (Jim Ren | n- |
| nert) | |
| Production Code: 219 | |
| Summary: Josh Dalton, a hot, young reporter for the Miami Sun, witnesses th | |
| murder of his friend, a city councilman's aide, in Miami's drug distric | |
| the Golden Triangle. Josh, who was suspiciously unharmed in th | |
| attack, claims that they were only down there on a story, but Horati | |
| believes that there's more to the situation. Later, another writer from | |
| the same paper is found shot to death inside the trunk of her can | |
| which was reported stolen. Now, as the evidence rejects Josh's version | |
| of what happened, the CSIs find themselves entangled in the world of | |
| fast-paced journalism and learn that there is a dangerously fine lin | le |
| between the truth and what sells newspapers. | |

Josh Dalton, a hot, young reporter for the Miami Sun, witnesses the murder of his friend, a city councilman's aide, in Miami's drug district, the Golden Triangle. Josh, who was suspiciously unharmed in the attack, claims that they were only down there on a story, but Horatio believes that there's more to the situation. Later, another writer from the same paper is found shot to death inside the trunk of her car, which was reported stolen. Now, as the evidence rejects Josh's version of what happened, the CSIs find themselves entangled in the world of fast-paced journalism and learn that there is a dangerously fine line between the truth and what sells newspapers.

The Oath

Season 2 Episode Number: 44 Season Episode: 20

| Originally aired:Monday April 19, 2004 on CBSWriter:Alison Lea BingemanDirector:Duane ClarkShow Stars:David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chie Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) | k- m |
|--|---------|
| Director: Duane Clark Show Stars: David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chie Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim | k- m |
| Show Stars:David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chie Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim | k- m |
| Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tin | k- m |
| torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tin | m |
| | |
| Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) | at |
| | at |
| Recurring Role: Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergean | 11 |
| Rick Stetler), Boti Bliss (Valera), Joel West (Officer Aaron Jessop) | |
| Guest Stars: Whitney Anderson (Mallory Jacobs), Rob Farrior (Officer Dan Cofield) | 1), |
| Peter Dobson (Fred Rutter), Onahoua Rodriguez (Ana Morales), Ste | e- |
| fanie von Pfetten (Laurie Cofield), Daniel McDonald (Gary Nielson) | |
| Molly Stanton (Tiffany Brand), Wilmer Calderon (Jimmy Azario) | |
| Cindyana Santangelo (Maria Marimon), Benjamin Watkins (Audiolo | 0- |
| gist) | |
| Production Code: 220 | |
| Summary: A police officer collapses and dies after pulling over a car, and the in | |
| vestigation reveals he was murdered. Horatio grows suspicious when | |
| Internal Affairs gets involved in the case, leading him to believe that | |
| the killing wasn't a random crime. Meanwhile, Calleigh aids an abuse | |
| woman who is living with one of the suspects in the probe. Yelina be | |
| gins dating Horatio's nemesis – who is heading up the Internal Affair | rs |
| inquiry. | |

Mallory Jacobs is driving and talking on her cell phone when a cop car behind her signals her to pull over. Upset, she prepares herself to flirt in hopes of getting out of the ticket, but when the police officer approaches her car, he begins to cough up blood. She screams as he collapses to the ground.

The next morning, Horatio arrives on the scene. When he sees the body, Horatio identifies the officer as Dan Coefield. Mallory Jacobs is still on the scene, but she's cleared as a suspect. Horatio calls in all the shifts. "They hit one of us, they hit us all," he says.

Alexx examines Coefield and shows Horatio that Coefield was killed by a gunshot that penetrated his lung. Calleigh notes that Coefield's car has three bullets in it, but that the casings from the bullets Coefield fired are not in the car or the area. This wasn't the primary crime scene. Speedle takes the surveillance camera from Coefield's car.

Speedle and Calleigh view the tape and discover that Coefield made a stop he didn't record. He confronted a man and then pulled him out of the camera's view, possibly to beat him up. The man is identified as Fred Rutter, a neighbor of Coefield's. The CSIs pull him in for questioning. Rutter reveals he and Coefield didn't get along, and he claims it's because Rutter had a noisy dog. Rutter tells them Coefield beat him up because he mouthed off to the officer. Horatio is suspicious and asks Calleigh to check the blood he sees on Rutter's watch.

Delko examines the police car Coefield was driving, and follows the trail the muffler left to find the primary crime scene. The squads come into examine the scene, and Horatio arrives to find Internal Affairs officer Rick Stetler there as well. Horatio isn't happy to see him, even less so when Rick flirts with Yelina. After he leaves, Yelina tells Horatio that Rick asked her out, and she went. When Horatio appeals flustered, she tells him her relationship with Rick is not complicated, and that it's hard for her to trust Horatio after learning that Horatio's brother had a child with someone else. Delko tells Horatio that he's found blood, confirming that this was where Coefield was shot. He's also identified two other sets of tire tracks, one from a motorcycle, the other from a pricey, fancy car.

Calleigh goes to Rutter's house to return his watch. She tells him the blood isn't from him or Coefield–it's a woman's blood. When Calleigh spots Rutter's girlfriend, a shy young Latina woman named Ana, she pulls her aside and asks her if Rutter beats her. Ana demurs.

Valera tells Speedle she's come up with something from the samples Speedle took from Coefield's car: a woman's saliva and a man's semen. It seems Coefield had a prostitute in the front seat of his car.

Horatio runs into Mrs. Coefield in the police station and reassures her that he'll do everything he can for her. Meanwhile, Speedle has identified the semen as belonging to one Gary Nelson, whom he tracks down at a golf course. He reluctantly gives him the name of the prostitute he was with: Tiffany.

Horatio and Yelina question Tiffany, who at first denies being in the car. Then she relents and admits that she was there, and that Coefield agreed to let her off in exchange for some "favors." She said he was nice, and that he pays her. Horatio makes her turn over the money.

Calleigh arrives at Rutter's house with a warrant and finds him on the kitchen floor. He's been stabbed by Ana, who's fled.

When Horatio learns the money came from IA, he realizes Tiffany was an informant. He confronts Rick about Coefield's name being dragged through the mud, but Rick deflects him by saying that Horatio's anger is due to the fact that Rick is dating his brother's widow.

Horatio questions Tiffany again. She reveals that Coefield was after Jimmy Asario, a carjacker Tiffany helped. Coefield had her set up the bust by calling Jimmy to carjack Gary Nelson after she left him. Delko tracks Nelson's stolen car to a car shop and confiscates it.

Calleigh locates Ana at a seafood stand on the docks. Calleigh urges her to get medical attention because she's still in pain. She offers to go with Ana to the hospital, and Ana agrees.

Horatio brings Nelson in and tells him they've found his car, and also that they know he was present when Coefield was shot. Nelson continues to insist his car was stolen from his parking garage, not in a car jacking.

Calleigh goes to Rutter's house and figures out that he was beating her with a bar of soap in a sack. She intercepts him leaving the hospital and has him arrested for battery.

Delko finds a gun in Nelson's car, allowing Horatio to put the story together. Coefield interrupted the car jacking, which led to a standoff. The standoff was broken when Nelson fired at the car jacker in his car, leading to the shootout that killed Coefield. When Nelson tells Horatio he'll testify about everything except for Tiffany, Horatio tells him she's the least of his problems.

Calleigh calls her father and asks him to take Ana's case. Horatio pays a visit to Internal Affairs and runs into Yelina, who tells Mrs. Coefield is lucky to have him. The two exhange a meaningful look. Stetler brings up an internal affairs investigations file, this one with Horatio's name on it.

Not Landing

Season 2 Episode Number: 45 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: | Monday May 3, 2004 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Shane Brennan, Marc Dube, Jonathan Glassner |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells) |
| Guest Stars: | Amy Simon (Beachgoer), Chris McCafferty (Beachgoer), Tom Schanley |
| | (Adam Decker), Gareth Williams (Ronald Leary), Enya Flack (Cindy |
| | Gallagher), Michael Boatman (Wes Gallagher), Annabeth Gish (Wendy |
| | Decker), Boyd Kestner (Jeff Latham), Susan Misner (Heddy Latham), |
| | Anson Mount (Tony Macken), Matt Barr (Aaron Ritchie) |
| Production Code: | 221 |
| Summary: | After a small plane crashes at a Miami beach and the pilot dies, Horatio finds remnants at the crash site of chemical used in making cocaine, and it seems that the victim's business partner may have sabotaged the aircraft. However, when evidence suggests that the pilot may have died before the crash, the team investigates the victim's neighbors – all wealthy residents of a secluded cul-de-sac where lust, jealousy and greed are dangerous motives for murder. |

As beach goers frolic on the beach, the sound of an approaching airplane gradually gets louder. People turn to look, and their expressions turn to panic as they see the plane plummeting out of the sky, headed right towards the beach. A lifeguard blows his whistle and people scramble to safety. The plane crashes down, miraculously hitting no one.

When the CSIs get to the scene, Alexx announces that only casualty was the pilot of the plane. While examining the plane, Horatio discovers a blown-off valve. Yelina asks him if he thinks it was sabotage, but he corrects her: he suspects murder.

An NTSC officer theorizes that it could have been pilot error that caused the plane to go down. But when Horatio discovers a suspicious substance, they realize Decker was probably smuggling something to Mexico. Calleigh swabs a red thick substance from the severed pipe. It turns out to be Potassium Permanganate, which is used to purify cocaine. The finding confirms Horatio's smuggling suspicions.

Yelina comes up with the victim's name: Adam Decker. He co-owned the CESSNA plane with his business partner, Wes Gallagher. Decker lived in tony Rockwater, and Horatio tracks Wes down there, too. The two created Dolson Treatment labs. When Speedle examines Wes's hands, he finds traces of explosive on them-the same explosive found on the plane's fuselage. The explosive detonated, causing the illegal chemicals to blow out and disorienting the plane, possibly leading to the crash.

Gallagher admits to planting the explosives, claiming he didn't want Decker to make the drug run. He didn't want his partner to get arrested for smuggling, but he insists that Adam was a good enough pilot to survive the explosion. Wes says he didn't want Adam to die; the two were going to build a state-of-the-art plane. Wes is off the hook when Horatio learns that it was carbon dioxide poisoning that killed Adam, not the explosion.

When Delko and Speedle examine the plane, Delko discovers a scratch on the plane, not from the crash, but from a key being scraped across the side of the plane. Delko questions Adam's wife, Wendy, who mentions that their neighbor, Jeff Latham, hated her husband. Horatio and Delko go to Latham's house to question Jeff and his wife, Heddy. Jeff admits to taking a swipe at Decker's plane, but not to killing him. He claims their disagreements were just a neighborhood dispute.

Elsewhere, Alexx and Speedle arrive at the scene of another death, that of a valet. During Alexx's examination of him at the scene, a small explosion rocks the body. Speedle notes that if someone was trying to kill the guy, they were too late.

Delko and Calleigh discover a hole in one of Decker's plane's pipes, allowing CO to leak into the cockpit. They determine Adam would have passed out in the cockpit. The officer from NTSC tells them one of Decker's neighbors called the FAA.

The neighbor in question was Tony Macken, a young man who is can't fly himself and therefore monitors FAA channels. He claims Decker called to say he was making an unscheduled stop. His story doesn't add up: he called the FAA at 9:35, but Decker would have passed out from CO poisoning at 9:20. What happened in those fifteen minutes?

Macken admits to being with Adam Decker's wife, Wendy, at the time. She asked him to turn off the radio when she heard her husband's voice. When Horatio asks Wendy about the incident, she claims she was embarrassed because she was in bed with Tony at the time. She claims her tryst with Tony was revenge for an affair she was certain Adam was having.

Horatio starts to walk around the house, and focuses in on one of the speakers of the stereo system. He finds a video camera recording device in it. Delko examines the camera–it came from an outside source. Wendy suspects Wes, but there's a camera in his house, too. The same is true of the Lathams. Calleigh and Delko find a transmitter in a tree and follow its signals to Tony Macken's house.

Alexx tells Speedle their dead valet was killed by a brain aneurism. The bomb was in a cell phone, a high end one. Speedle suspects it was stolen, and believes he'll be able to trace it using the serial number.

Delko and Horatio arrive with a warrant to search Tony Macken's house. Sure enough, the CSIs find a VCR and a set of tapes, "Amateur Wives." They also discover a tool kit, with one drill bit missing-the one that matches the size of the hole in the pipe of Decker's plane. Tony claims he loaned it to Jeff Latham.

Latham says he doesn't know enough about planes to have drilled the hole. Horatio is still suspicious, and tells Latham that the plane was sabotaged overnight. He informs Jeff that he'll be looking at Macken's video tapes.

Speedle traces the stolen cell phone to a rich teen boy, who he has brought in for questioning. Speedle tells the kid he knows that he was the one who put the explosive in his own phone. The kid says he was just messing around, but Speedle tells him he's looking at three to five years in jail.

Calleigh and Delko watch the tape and learn that Latham had bedroom problems. His wife throws a pillow in frustration at the clock radio where the camera was located, thus obscuring the camera's view for the night.

Speedle examines a pillowcase from the Deckers' house, where he discovers traces of vegetable oil. A formula had been written on it, in mascara. Mascara that matches a sample from the Latham's house.

Horatio's suspicions have landed on Heddy Latham. She tells him that she and Adam Decker were in love. But Horatio realizes that the formula on the pillow was the formula for the state-of-the-art plane that Wes and Adam were planning on building-and that it was Heddy's idea. Adam betrayed her, and that is why Horatio is convinced she killed him. But she's not under arrest yet.

Delko goes back to the hanger to get the final crucial piece of evidence–Decker's goggles that Heddy used while drilling the hole. When Horatio goes to arrest her, Heddy gets in her plane and makes a run for it. Horatio cuts her off in the CSI Hummer. As she's being cuffed, Horatio tells her, "Almost."

Rap Sheet

Season 2 Episode Number: 46 Season Episode: 22

| Originally aired: | Monday May 10, 2004 on CBS |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Corey Miller |
| Director: | David Grossman |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle), |
| _ | Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson) |
| Guest Stars: | Todd Nasca (Officer McCarthy), Katheryn Winnick (Nicole Harjo), Xz- |
| | ibit (Dwayne Jackman/10-Large), Rusty Joiner (Pretty Blonde Boy), |
| | Nick Gilhool (Don the Crew Guy), Kate Lang Johnson (Hot Young |
| | Babe), Colleen Porch (Veronica Grant), Mick Betancourt (Jack Lam- |
| | berton), Karim Prince (Roy Moran/Thugg G), Ned Bellamy (Mr. Bing- |
| | ham), Randall Batinkoff (Ex-Boyfriend), John Bradley (Dan Dakota), |
| | Ken Meseroll (Mr. Newly), Terry Crews (Craig Waters) |
| Production Code: | 222 |
| Summary: | A security guard is found dead after shots ring out at a rap star's |
| | concert and the CSIs must investigate. Rap star 10-Large won't talk to |
| | the police regarding the murder or why someone would try to kill him. |
| | But when evidence suggests that perhaps 10-Large's bodyguard was |
| | the intended target, the CSIs must look into the dangerous world of |
| | personal security. Meanwhile, Alexx gets the shock of her life when a |
| | supposed cadaver from a recent car accident wakes up in her morgue, |
| | suffering only from hypothermia. |
| | |

10-Large, a rapper, takes the stage at a Miami club. He performs as the crowd dances. Suddenly, the sound of gunshots are heard, and 10-Large goes down. His body guards rush around him, save for one, who's been hit.

The CSIs arrive on the scene. Alexx examines the body of 10-Large's guard, whose name was Billy. She believes his death was an accident and that the shooter was trying to hit 10-Large, who took a gunshot to the shoulder. Horatio questions 10-Large, but he's belligerant and rejects Horatio's offer of help.

Calleigh and Delko examine two video recordings of the concert in the hopes of getting the location of the shooter. When they notice a concertgoer snapping pictures with a camera phone, they confiscate all of the camera phones hoping for a significant find. Speedle notices a man glowering at the stage in a photo.

The man is Thug G, a rival of 10-Large who believes 10-Large has ripped off some of his songs. Horatio notes that the shooter was familiar with the rap song, since the shooter's firing coincided with gunshots in the song. Thug G is definant, until Horatio notes that 10-Large has a restraining order against him, and he's in violation of it.

Calleigh tests Thug G's gun, but it's not a match for the bullets from the club. The bullet that killed Billy, however, went through Billy and into 10-Large's shoulder, which is where it still is. Horatio goes to talk to 10-Large to convince him to turn over the bullet, and he finds 10-Large rapping with some of his friends on a patio at a restaurant. 10-Large refuses to give up the bullet, and Horatio turns to leave. As he does, he spots a black car driving towards them, window rolling down. Horatio dives and knocks 10-Large down as shots are fired from the car. Horatio jumps

up, gun drawn, but the car is already turning the corner. He turns to 10-Large and requests the bullet again.

Alexx is examining Billy's body when she hears an odd knocking sound. She approaches the morgue storage cabinets and opens one up, pulling out the body of a young woman, Veronica Grant. She starts to examine her and is shocked when Veronica's eyes pop open! Alexx questions an EMT, who tells her that Veronica was pronounced dead at the scene of a car accident.

Delko and Speedle head to the scene to examine Veronica's car. They determine that Veronica suffered from hypothermia from exposure which mimicked death. They examine her car, and are surprised to find blood on the passanger side, and a severed toe nail. The men look up to discover the body of a young blonde woman, Nicole, who was thrown from the car and impaled on the tree above the car.

10-Large's personal doctor removed the bullet from his shoulder. Horatio asks 10-Large about Pimp Hop, his rival, and if he might have been the one who tried to kill him, but 10-Large tells him that Pimp Hop is on tour in Japan. 10-Large leaves and on his way out runs into Thug G. The two exchange words and look like they're about to fight. Horatio tells 10-Large to leave.

Calleigh, Detective Tripp, and Horatio reenact the shooting, and determine that the shooter had to be backstage. He would have had a clear shot at 10-Large, so why was Billy hit? Because Billy was the target, Horatio realizes.

Alexx examines Nicole and determines that she was dead before she hit the tree. She notes curvy puncture wounds on her body; she was stabbed. Veronica tells Speedle and Delko that Nicole was her girlfriend. Veronica's skin was found under Nicole's nails, but she swears she'd never have hurt Nicole. Speedle and Delko visit the women's house, where they see signs of a struggle-a broken wine bottle and a corkscrew, which was used to kill Nicole.

Horatio, curious about Billy's pricey watch, goes to the security firm he worked for and talks to the supervisor, Mr. Bingham. Horatio finds it curious that Billy had just been put on 10-Large's team the day he was killed. This leads Horatio to Billy's former employer, Dan Dakota, a sportscaster. Dan tells Horatio he gave Billy the watch, but admits that he fired Billy because Billy got drunk and used his car one night without permission. Horatio finds blood and brain matter on the front fender.

Speedle and Delko discover a small bit of a green label on the edge of the wine bottle Nicole used to defend herself. It is similar to the label from Veronica's gym shirt, but hers is untorn and her skin in the corresponding area unscratched. Veronica tells the men that her ex-boyfriend may have had wanted to hurt her or Nicole. When they question him, he's arrogant and dismissive, but they manage to get his shirt and a towel with his sweat on it.

The hit and run with Dakota's car corresponds with a victim: 18-year-old Trevor Lees. Horatio is sure he can match Trevor's death with Billy's joyride. Meanwhile, Speedle and Delko have luck as well: the label scrap matches Nicole's ex-boyfriend's shirt, and his blood is a match for the blood on the wine bottle. Delko tells Veronica that Nicole was still alive when she came home, and that Veronica must have tried to take her to the hospital. Nicole died on the way, and Veronica crashed the car. Veronica tells him she hopes she never regains her own memories of that night.

Horatio's case takes an interesting twist. Billy's shooter is identified as Craig Waters, a man with a long record, who just happens to be Dan Dakota's new bodyguard. Horatio wonders why the clues keep leading back to Dakota, and he receives his answer when the car company reveals a call logged when the car's system set off a safety trigger after hitting Trevor. The call went through to the driver: Dan, not Billy. Billy realized what happened and was going to turn Dan in, so Dan had him killed by Craig. "Too bad you can't get Craig to do your time," Horatio says to Dan.

MIA/NYC – NonStop

Season 2 Episode Number: 47 Season Episode: 23

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday May 17, 2004 on CBS Anthony E. Zuiker, Ann Donahue, Carol Mendelsohn |
|----------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Danny Cannon |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: Production Code: | Vanessa Ferlito (Aiden Burn), Carmine Giovinazzo (Danny Messer), Gary Sinise (Detective Mac Taylor), Melina Kanakaredes (Detective Stella Bonasera), Hill Harper (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes), Marta Martin (Mi- lagra), Carol Mendelsohn (Denise Spelman), Nicole Paggi (Laura Spel- man), Katerina Mikailenko (Amy), Madison Arnold (Chaplain), John Mariano (Davey Penrod/Dee Penrod/Dave Pem), Joseph Lyle Taylor (Doorman Kevin Dowell), Richard Shoberg (Michael Hanover Sr.), Heidi Marnhout (Renee Rydell), Christopher John Fields (Nick Murdoch), Nick Damici (Detective), Chris Meyer (Michael Hanover Jr.), Arthur Chi'en (News Reporter), Joe Wandell (Paramedic), Shelly Carey (News Reporter), James Hiroyuki Liao (M.E. Assistant), Doug Aguirre (NYPD Officer) 223 |
| Summary: | When a teenage girl returns home from a big party night at an under- age nightclub to find her parents murdered, the search for the killer leads Horatio to New York City. Before he arrives, the New York de- tectives, led by Detective Mac Taylor, are called out to investigate the shooting of an undercover police officer – who, it turns out, is the lead suspect in the Miami case. However, the medical examiner determines that he has been dead for 72 hours and could not even have been alive at the time of the double-murder in Miami. After further investigation, Horatio and Mac determine that the real killer murdered the New York cop, then used his ID to get to Miami, and is still on the loose. |

After sixteen-year-old Laura Spellman finds the brutally slain bodies of her parents, Horatio vows to personally track down the killer and let Laura know she's safe. A scrap of paper with the lettering from a car rental company leads the CSIs to an important clue: the killer flew in from New York. Determined to keep his promise to Laura, Horatio boards a plane to New York, on the tail of Nick Murdoch, whom he believes is the killer.

New York City CSI Mac Taylor is called to the scene of a murder. An undercover officer has been strangled. The man's identity? Nick Murdoch. Horatio is rather surprised when he arrives and finds his suspect dead. Horatio and Mac quickly figure out that the real killer must have stolen Murdoch's ID. The two CSIs discuss jurisdiction, but Mac quickly cedes it to Horatio.

A partial print at the scene reveals the killer to be an ex-con named Davy Penrod. They track Penrod to his apartment but he manages to escape by jumping off the roof of his building and landing in a dumpster. Horatio finds his plane ticket, with an address written on it. But it's not the Spellman's address–Davy killed the wrong people. His intended target was Michael Hanover, who returned to New York with his wife and son. A visit to the Hanovers' luxury condo proves their luck ran out. Both parents are slain, and the son, Michael Jr. was stabbed but is still alive. Stella Bonasera takes photos of Michael Jr.'s stab wounds, while medical examiner Sheldon Hawkes tells Mac that Hanover had suffered a heart attack not long before his death. Stage makeup residue on Hanover's clothes leads Horatio and Mac to Renee, Hanover's mistress. However, it seems Renee was also sleeping with Hanover's son. He denies any involvement in his parents' murders, but his stab wounds don't match theirs. He was stabbed with a different knife.

Mac finds the knife in an elevator shaft-along with a tassle. He matches the tassle to the doorman, Kevin Dow. Kevin saved Hanover when he had a heart attack, and Hanover was so grateful that he put Kevin in his will to the tune of one million dollars. Kevin needed the money, and so he hired Penrod to kill Hanover when he went to Miami. When Penrod botched up, he had to kill the couple in New York, and leave a possible suspect to throw the police off the scent: Hanover's son. Penrod is nabbed soon after, and Horatio returns to Miami to tell Laura Spellman she's safe.

Innocent

Season 2 Episode Number: 48 Season Episode: 24

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday May 24, 2004 on CBS Steven Maeda, Sunil Nayar, John Haynes |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells) |
| Guest Stars: | Tod Nakamura (Officer), Mike Erwin (Kyle Preston), Shannon Lucio (Gina Lamar), Deanna Wright (Ashley Anders/Kathleen Sosenko), An- dre Kristoff (Officer Vinson), Robert Curtis Brown (Marc Snowden), Vyto Ruginis (David Jeffers), Kevin Fry (Carl Mercer), Malcolm Danare (Ned Ostroff), Jennifer Sky (Sara Piper/Cookie Devine), Lenny Hirsh (College Guy #1), Greg Bond (College Guy #2) |
| Production Code: | 224 |
| Summary: | An adult film actress is found strangled in the park and the CSIs must find the killer. Blood and human tissue are found under Ashley Anders' nails and the DNA matches that of the CEO of the company that distributes her films – and he's a registered sex offender. Also, Calleigh discovers his answering machine audiotape on which he makes a threat against Ashley. However, there is an accident back at the lab with this crucial piece of evidence and Delko was the last person to handle it. Now, IAB's Rick Stetler is put on the case, much to Horatio's dismay, as the CSIs try to uncover further evidence in order to find the girl's killer. |

Yelina asks H to have John Hagen fill in for her if the case takes on Friday because she has plans for the weekend with Rick. He says it's fine. (Obviously it isn't.) Calleigh has plans for dinner with her dad. While Delko is working on a recording machine tape the evidence is compromised due to an acid placed in his lab by a jail trustee working in the lab. He was sent by the porn-star company owner to kill Delko. Rick tells H that Delko shouldn't be working the case anymore and they argue about it. Rick begins to mention other times that H has "covered up" something and gets to the point where he asks him how long is he gonna hide from Yelina the fact that Madison is Ray's daughter. H tells him that he shouldn't take that path. He also tells H that he's opened a file about him. (Reference to Season 2, Episode 20 "The Oath) Rick gives an apology to H but he tells him that the one he needs to apology to is to Delko. Speed makes "friends" with the victim's best friend also a porn star. Delko thanks H for having his back and H says, "always". "Cookie Devine" comes to the lab to thank Speed personally for having stood up for her in the park. She says that without the badge he would have insulted her in the same way those other guys did and he tells her he doesn't watch her movies. She asks him if he'd date a girl like her and he tells her officially no because she's a witness. She leaves saying that they both know she's not the kind of girl he would take home to Mom and tells him her real name: Sara Piper. Rick congratulates H for the week's work and H tells him it's not a good week for him if he doesn't arrest a police officer. He admits his feelings got in the way of his judgment and then Yelina appears ready for their date. Rick tells her there's champagne in the car and she goes and then he asks H for something

else to say. H tells him that she hates champagne and Rick asks him why he's saying that to him. H says she deserves to be happy and wishes them fun. Yelina smiles at him from the car. The episode ends on the beach with the team heading to a new crime scene.

Season Three

Lost Son

Season 3 Episode Number: 49 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: | Monday September 20, 2004 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Ann Donahue, Elizabeth Devine |
| Director: | Duane Clark |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas |
| | (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rory Cochrane (Tim |
| | Speedle (Episodes 1-49)) |
| Recurring Role: | David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Cristian de la Fuente |
| recouring rece. | (Sam Belmontes), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells), Boti Bliss (Valera), |
| | Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle) |
| Guest Stars: | Rudolf Martin (Rudolph "Rudy" Koehler), Pepper Sweeney (D.O.I. Su- |
| | pervisor), Samuel Ball (Ken Timmons), Missy Crider (Tawny Williams), |
| | John Sanderford (Reed Williams), Sean Cw Johnson (Justin), Dexter |
| | Fletcher (Swat Leader), Lauren Storm (Cameron), William Mapother |
| | (Pete Keller), Colton Shires (Joey Williams) |
| Production Code: | 301 |
| Summary: | After a large yacht slams into a major Miami bridge, the team finds |
| J | that the man steering the boat was shot and killed before the accident. |
| | The victim's wife reveals that their son had been kidnapped and her |
| | husband was handing over the ransom – three million dollars worth of |
| | jewels. But when the team learns that the jewels were fake, the inves- |
| | tigation leads them into a dangerous situation at a jewelry shop that |
| | may contain crucial evidence, where Horatio must face the unimagin- |
| | able when one of the team is killed in the line of duty. |
| | |

As a young couple drives across a bridge on their way to the Florida Keys, a large yacht slams into the bridge, causing it to collapse and sending the couple and their car into the water. They come out alive, but the captain is not as fortunate. He is found dead – but his death was caused by a gunshot to the head, not the accident. When Horatio and Yelina pay a visit to his widow, she assumes they've come about their son. She's devastated when they tell her that her husband has been killed. It turns out their six- year-old son was taken from his martial arts class and the kidnappers demanded three million dollars in jewels as ransom. The captain was to hand over the jewels on the yacht. The team soon discovers why the handover went awry. The diamonds were fake. The widow is shocked, claiming that all their jewelry is genuine and no one else had access to it, except for their diamond cleaners, McCauley Jewelers. When Horatio and Speedle go to the jewelers, they meet the skeptical new owner. Speedle moves past him into the store with his hand on his gun, which proves necessary.

A man in the back comes out shooting and exchanges shots with Horatio. The jewelry store owner runs out the front. Speedle has a clear shot at the gunman but his gun jams. Speedle stands still and tries to clear his gun. He is shot. Horatio continues exchanges shots and hits the gunman. Another gunman comes out and more shots are exchanges and the man flees out the back. Speedle dies.

Horatio hands Calleigh his gun and Speed's gun so she can process it. Rick of IAB arrives. The store owner, Rudy, was picked up two blocks away. He admits to swapping the stones but claims to know nothing about the kidnapping. The gunmen were his security.

Calleigh finds Speedle's gun needed cleaning badly. She claims she has not started examining the gun when Rick of Internal Affairs comes by and mentions that Speedle had trouble with his gun the last time he used it. Once is chance, twice is usually improper maintenance.

The palm print on the car leads them to Pete Keller. He claims it was Tawny's idea. One of Pete Keller's associates is a Sissy Huber aka the widow. She and Pete would con rich men for their money.

When she is questioned Sissy Huber, aka, Tawny Williams claims she fell in love this time and that she loves the little boy too. She says she was only hiding her past.

Caine questions Pete Keller but he refuses to talk. Caine realizes that Pete is jealous.

The envelope Ken Timmons gave them has the imprints of an invoice from the karate place. He was in on the kidnapping. Mud from his bathroom has a specific tree. Ken is going to put the boy in Hell's bay where he won't kill the boy. Either sharks or alligators will do it for him.

Horatio see the boy sitting on a half sunken portion of dock. There is a bloody shirt and a flashback implies that just after Ken put the boy on the dock a shark got him. Horatio wades out and gets the boy.

The step mother seems genuinely happy that the boy is safe.

The report says that Tim Speedle's gun malfunctioned. It doesn't specify whether it was poor gun maintenance, faulty mechanism or low grade ammunition because, supposedly that would be speculation. (It was poor gun maintenance.)

Speed is buried.

Pro Per

Season 3 Episode Number: 50 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday September 27, 2004 on CBS John Haynes, Steven Maeda |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Stephen Tobolowsky (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Laz Alonso (Dennis de Labeque/Deuce Deuce), Noah Gray-Cabey (Ste- vie Valdez), Karla Osella (Jennifer Valdez), Kevin McCorkle (Captain Jack Pine), Channing Tatum (Bob Davenport), Bokeem Woodbine (By- ron Middlebrook/B-Slick), Marlene Forte (Judge Veracruz), Andrea Bendewald (Monica Reynoso), Hayden Tank (Raymond Caine Jr.) |
| Production Code: | 302 |
| Summary: | A woman is killed during a party at a Star Island estate when a man opens fire on the proceedings from a cigarette boat. When a former con is arrested, he acts as his own lawyer and proves to be smarter than he appears. Complicating matters is the fact that the leading witness in the case is the dead woman's young son, who Horatio wants to protect, refusing to let him testify. |

A posh party thrives under the hot Miami sun by the bay. Dennis Labeque, also known as Deuce Deuce, is the host. He moves among his guests with a confidence and ease, but is irritated when several speed boats come too close to the shore and splash his guests. A young mother, Jennifer Valdez, tells her ten-year-old son, Stevie, to stay away from the boats. Suddenly, someone on one of the boats opens fire. Deuce reacts angrily and the guests panic and scream. They run in fear. In the commotion, Stevie goes down, but he hasn't been hit. His mother, Jennifer, isn't so lucky. When the boat speeds off, Stevie finds her floating in the water. The 2004 hit song "Getting Away with Murder" by Papa Roach is played during the opening scene.

Horatio, Delko and Tripp arrive at the scene. Delko examines Jennifer in the water, while Tripp and Horatio confer about the case. Tripp notes that Deuce is a party planner turned clothing designer, and the party was being held to launch his new clothing line. All the shots were fired from the boat–it was a drive-by Miami-style, Horatio notes. Deuce admits to having enemies when questioned, but says he can't imagine who would have wanted to shoot up his party. He expresses concern for Jennifer's son, Stevie. Horatio goes over to Stevie, who first says he didn't see anything, but then tells Horatio that he remembers the shooter's gun was black. Horatio gently tells Stevie he wants to take him to the station to look at some pictures. The Coast Guard has the boat involved in the shooting in sight, and Horatio dispatches Delko and Tripp to check it out. They bear down on the boat, which is being driven by one Bob Davenport, a white rapper wannabe. Davenport claims to have found the boat abandoned, but Tripp and Delko are suspicious. Tripp takes Davenport into custody, while Delko examines the boat.

Horatio talks to Stevie and asks him to look at photos of suspects. The boy says he can't recall his mother's voice. Calleigh goes over the casings and bullets at Deuce's house. She removes one from the wall. At the boat, Tripp points the casings in the bottom out to Delko, and also notes that the boat appears to have been hit by two shots from the outside as well. Back at the CSI offices, Horatio questions Deuce. He points out that Deuce must have fired at the boat, and Deuce admits to having gotten off two shots. Deuce reluctantly gives up the name of Byron Middlebrook, an old associate from his party planning days. Stevie, looking at photos of perps, recognizes Middlebrook and wets his pants. He identifies Middlebrook as the shooter, and Horatio sends Yelina in to take care of him. Horatio has Middlebrook picked up for questioning. While Middlebrook strips down so the CSIs can process his clothes, Delko dives in the marina looking for the gun. He locates it on the ocean floor and rises to the surface, triumphantly holding the gun up. Before going to court, Horatio confers with Don, who will be prosecuting the case. Don tells him Middlebrook is going to act as a "Pro Per;" he's going to be his own defense attorney. Middlebrook spent three years behind bars and took that time to study law. The judge listens to Deuce's testimony, but after Deuce steps down, Middlebrook provokes an altercation during which Deuce punches him. The judge holds Deuce in contempt of the court and has him thrown in jail for three days. Middlebrook is out on bail. After Horatio advises Calleigh to hold off on her report so that Middlebrook can't subpoena it, Middlebrook storms into the CSI offices and tries to intimidate Calleigh and Eric. He demands their evidence, but Calleigh knows procedure and holds him off, telling him his legal aide will have to come into subpoena it. When Middlebrook tries to push past Eric, Eric holds up a hand to stop him. Middlebrook finally leaves, but Calleigh is angry with Eric for interfering.

Horatio questions Deuce in prison about his gun, and an examination of the gun backs up Deuce's story about having only fired two shots. While Horatio looks over the gun, Rick Stetler drops by and offers Horatio help with the case. Horatio turns him down. Horatio receives a disturbing call that will greatly affect the case: Deuce has been murdered in jail. One of Middlebrook's associates, a lifer just transferred to Miami, killed him, clearly at Middlebrook's request. Horatio asks Yelina to take charge of Stevie, and asks if the boy can stay with her. She acquiesces. Calleigh is upset when Middlebrook subpoenas her to answer questions about the gun and the fatal bullet. On the stand, he forces her to admit that she can't yet prove the bullet that killed Jennifer Valdez came from the gun Delko recovered on the ocean floor. Delko goes back to the boat, where he recovers Bob Davenport's prints amid the blood on the steering wheel. Davenport maintains that he found the boat, but finally admits that there was a body on board: the boat's driver, whose blood was on the wheel. Delko goes looking for the body, but comes up empty. However, he suspects illegal shrimpers may have gone trolling for shrimp in the area. He tracks down the most disreputable company and questions the captain. Sure enough, the driver's body is discovered in one of the shrimp nets amid the day's catch.

Alexx identifies the driver as Walter Simmons. She shows Horatio the shots that killed him. Horatio runs into Tripp, who tells him that Middlebrook has introduced a motion to do away with the testimony of the eyewitnesses. Horatio realizes that Middlebrook knows about Stevie, and races to Yelina's house. When he gets there, he finds a man in a car shooting at the house. Horatio leaps out of the Hummer and starts firing at the car, but it speeds off. Yelina, Stevie and Ray, Jr. are safe, thanks to a warning call Horatio placed before he arrived at her house. Horatio offers to stay, but Yelina already has protection: Rick Stetler is there. Back at CSI, Tripp has discovered the person who told Middlebrook that Stevie was at Yelina's house: Monica, Middlebrook's legal aide, who overheard Horatio asking Yelina if Stevie could stay with her. She claims she was just doing her job, but Tripp tells her he intends to see that she is disbarred. Delko looks over the boat again, and notes the blood spatter from the driver. Based on the pattern of the splatter, he could have only been killed by someone in the boat with him, not by a person firing from the shore.

Back in court, Middlebrook moves to get the eyewitness testimony thrown out, and the charges dropped. The judge agrees to both, but Tripp re-arrests Middlebrook, this time for the murder of Walter Simmons. When Middlebrook protests that there was no reason for him to shoot his driver, Horatio chalks it up to tunnel vision–an accidental shooting while he was focusing on the shore. Middlebrook is dragged off; no bail this time around. Horatio waits with Stevie, whose aunt is coming to pick him up. Horatio gives the boy a locket Jennifer wore and tells him that his good memories of his mother will come back to him soon.

Under the Influence

Season 3 Episode Number: 51 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday October 4, 2004 on CBS Marc Dube, Corey Miller |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | John Heard (Kenwall "Duke" Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Amelia Cooke (Katrina Hannagan), Jesse Head (Pete), Jonathan Sil- verman (Jay Seaver), Daniel Murray (Travis Madison), Meredith Mon- roe (Claudia Sanders), Steven Meek (Martin Perlman), Jack Kyle (Larry Grill), Thom Scott II (Manager), Brad Newman (Honeymooner) |
| Production Code: | 304 |
| Summary: | The CSIs must find the killer after a young woman is pushed in front of a moving bus. Alexx finds a bruise shaped like a hand imprint on the victim's back, proving that she was pushed in front of the bus, and her boyfriend, Jay Seaver, is the prime suspect. When one of Jay's office rivals also turns up dead, Jay reveals that he has a psychotic stalker, Claudia, who he thinks might kill to please him. However, when Jay hires a lawyer to protect Claudia, Horatio suspects that Jay may be more involved than they thought. Meanwhile, Calleigh's father seeks her help when he fears that he may have killed someone after a night of drinking, and Horatio assigns a new CSI, Ryan Wolfe, to the case. |

Officer Wolfe comes up to H and Delko and informs them that he noticed that there were no surveillance cameras around so he canvassed the witnesses to see if any of them got the incident on video and got a couple of names. H hanks him and says that they'll take it from there. Delko says he's thorough and H tells him to "follow up". Later, Yelina tells H that Ryan asked her to put in a good word for him and H says he's not shy. Yelina tells him he's got a Bachelor's in Chemistry and is finishing his Master's in Genetics. H says he'll talk to him. Ryan tells H he'll only change careers if he can be a criminalist and H asks to see his service pistol to see if it's clean ("post-traumatic stress disorder" after Speedle's "malfunction") H asks Wolfe if he cleans it every week and Ryan admits that he's OCD (Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder) and he cleans it more than once a week. After H sees he's backup pistol he says that is quite a case of OCD and Ryan asks him if he just lost his job. H says he'll think about it and asks him to take a seat. Calleigh's dad comes to the lab and tells her that he thinks he killed someone, but he doesn't remember anything. He says it's the first drink he's taken in 6 months and she tells him to take another one. Calleigh brings Kenwall to H and says he's come to turn himself in. H reminds her that she's riding the line on this one. Calleigh asks to stay in the case and he says it's not a good idea; he wants someone who's not biased to her or her father. She asks if it's someone from the night shift and H says someone from patrol. Calleigh gets upset because a "newbie" (Wolfe) Gets to work on the case. H says to trust him. H tells Wolfe that he's hired. Ryan goes to the locker room and sees Speedle's name on one. Calleigh shows up at the garage where Ryan's working and he asks her to put her hands in her pockets. He says conflict of interests might jeopardize the case. He tells her that he knows it's his first day but for him it's more important to uncover the truth

than to prove himself and that he's not finished yet. Det. Frank Tripp tells Calleigh her dad has been going to his favorite bar for days and that he owes 800 dollars. She realizes her dad lied to her. Calleigh tells her dad that they found a body with tire marks on it and advices him to say anything he remembers now. In the crime scene Ryan distracts an alligator with his lunch and get Calleigh freaked out in the process. Calleigh tells him he's crazy because he could've been gator bait on his first day. He says he did sacrifice his lunch. They discover who the murderer is and Calleigh says her hands-off days are over because her dad if off the hook. Ryan tells her he's glad it turned out and she says thanks. Kenwall says that he got a get-out-of-jail-free card and Calleigh tells him it's not free this time and asks for his car keys. She says she can't keep him from drinking but she can keep him from driving. H says words of wisdom to Calleigh and asks how Wolfe did on the case. She says surprisingly good but the he knew that. H says it's in Ryan's blood.

Murder in a Flash

Season 3 Episode Number: 52 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday October 11, 2004 on CBS Anne McGrail, Sunil Nayar |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Fred Keller |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Boti Bliss (Valera), Cristian de la Fuente |
| Recurring Role. | (Sam Belmontes) |
| Guest Stars: | Teal Redmann (Sarah Mitchell), Don Fischer (Golfer #1), Andrew St. John (Daniel Kleiner), Finn Wittrock (Chad Van Horn), David Mar- |
| | shall Grant (Headmaster Phillip Brooks), Tim Kelleher (Security Guard |
| | Burns), Sam Huntington (Justin Gillespie), Kate Mara (Stephanie |
| | Brooks), Jack Coleman (Martin Gillespie), Lorena York (Madonna |
| | Arias), Amanda Detmer (Marie Mancini), Douglas Spain (Raul Arias), |
| | Francesco Quinn (Fidel Barroso), Tim Abell (Donny Slater), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Orlando Ortega (Crime Scene Investigator) |
| Production Code: | 303 |
| Summary: | E-mails and text messages trigger a mass gathering of students to per- |
| | form a random task on a golf course. However, as the crowd disperses, |
| | the body of a high school student is found. The original message trig- |
| | gering the "flash mob" is traced to a high school senior whose father is |
| | a high-powered defense attorney. The case changes direction when Ho- |
| | ratio and the team learn that the schoolmaster's daughter may have |
| | had something to do with the murder and evidence reveals that the |
| | victim was having an affair with his chemistry teacher. |
| | |

Several men are golfing at a fancy Miami golf course. Suddenly, high school students swarm onto the course. They carry golf balls, which they throw in succession as the chant three times, "The best of all the lost arts." When the mob clears, the body of a teenage boy is revealed.

When the CSIs arrive, one of the golfers tells Calleigh about the sudden appearance of the high schoolers. Calleigh tells him the students were a "flash mob"–a group of students summoned by e-mail or text message to a certain site at a certain time. Alexx says the body has been there for about nine hours, while Horatio notes a bottle of expensive alcohol lying near the body. Horatio wonders whether the mob was sent to hide the body, or to draw them to it.

Horatio examines one of the golf balls, which has the word "mob" written on it. Delko says it will be hard to get prints off the balls, but he does find a slipcase from a cellphone or pager. Calleigh says one person would have sent out the message out to all the others, and that every flash mob has a theme.

Alexx finds no ID on the victim, but when she tells Horatio he had knee surgery, Horatio suggests she check the knee for a serial number. The serial number gives them an identity: Daniel Kleiner. Danny was eighteen and attended Palm Crest Academy, a ritzy private high school.

Calleigh has traced a golf ball to one of the students, Chad Van Horn. Chad says he was just part of the mob. When asked about Danny, Chad says Danny had an argument with Justin Gillespie, another student at the school. Both boys were taken to the headmaster, Phillip Brooks.

Horatio, Calleigh and Delko head to Palm Crest, where Horatio tells Brooks that the CSI team needs to see the cell phones. Brooks says the students are all very aware of their rights and that interviews are out of the question. Horatio doesn't back down.

With Tyler's help, Calleigh traces the originating message to the phone of Justin Gillespie. She also notes that one student, Sara Mitchell, failed to show up for the cell phone examination. Horatio goes to see Sara, while Calleigh heads off to talk to Justin.

In her dorm room, a nervous Sara tells Horatio and Yelina that she sold her cell phone that morning for money. When Horatio spots a baggie filled with crystal meth, he knows what she bought. He spots a blood drop on the bag of meth and decides to bring Sara in.

At Justin's house, Justin tells Calleigh and Eric that he organized the mob but didn't attend himself. The headmaster's daughter, Stephanie, is studying with Justin and she says she didn't attend either. Delko lifts a sample of beach sand off the deck just as Martin Gillespie, Justin's father and one of Miami's top defense attorneys, arrives and kicks the CSIs off his property.

Alexx tells Calleigh that a tox screen revealed that Danny ingested GHB-the date rape drug. While some boys take it to get high, Danny had more than enough in his system to kill him. Calleigh suspects someone dosed the scotch found at the scene.

A trace of lipstick on Danny's underwear and mulch on his shoes lead the CSIs to Marie Mancini, a chemistry teacher at Palm Crest who was having an affair with Danny. She says he was with her the night of the murder, but that he left while she was in the shower. Calleigh and Delko decide to check her lab for GHB, since it would be easy for a chemistry teacher to make.

A security guard at Palm Crest tells them that Ms. Mancini would have had to log in all requests for chemicals for her lab. Calleigh doesn't find anything and instead puts in a request for suspicious substances or drugs confiscated by the headmaster.

Valera has identified the blood on Sara Mitchell's bag of meth as coming from a woman named Madonna Arias. Horatio demands the dealer's address from Sara, which she reluctantly turns over. Horatio and Yelina head to the apartment, where they discover more bags of meth with blood on them, and one very scared teen: Raoul Arias. He says he is looking for his sister. Horatio finds blood on and under the cushions of a ratty couch in the apartment, and he looks out the window to see a dumpster. Madonna's body is found inside, rolled up in a carpet.

A piece of fabric from Raoul's shirt matches one in Madonna's ring, and Horatio tells Raoul he knows they must have scuffled. Raoul admits he was trying to get his sister to get off the meth, and that he took a packet of it from her and flushed it down the toilet. After he did, she left upset. Raoul tells Horatio that he doesn't know what it's like to watch someone beautiful be ruined by drugs. Horatio is silent. Yelina shows Horatio that Madonna's credit card was used to charge \$500 worth of gas, after her death, and she's got a station location and pump number.

While going through Danny's unread e-mail, Delko discovered a threatening e-mail from Chad Van Horn. Chad tells Eric and Calleigh that Danny was stealing chemistry tests from Ms. Mancini and selling them to students for fifty dollars each. Chad needed the test desperately.

Calleigh has another lead: the sand from the Gillespie house matched that on the golf course. But when she gets a warrant for Justin's clothing and goes over it, she doesn't find anything. She goes to Justin and tells him she knows the quote he used is from Mark Twain: "The best of all the lost arts is honesty." Calleigh tells the boy her father is a trial lawyer, too, and that he saw his only job as defending his clients, guilty or innocent. Justin confesses that he overheard a conversation between his father and another person about a body on the golf course. Justin couldn't bear the idea of the body just lying there, so he sent the flash mob to draw attention to it.

Ryan Wolfe hands Calleigh the report from the security guard, which reveals that some GHB was turned into the headmaster two weeks prior to Danny's murder.

At the gas station where Madonna's card was used, Fidel offers Yelina "half-priced gas-her cash for his card." Horatio arrests him, but when asked about the card, Fidel points the finger at Donny Slater, a meth freak. While Valera examines the card, Horatio goes to Slater to get a DNA sample.

Calleigh and Delko arrive with a waiver to search Brooks' office and house. When they go over the clothes, Calleigh is surprised to find some GHB on a red bra. The GHB from Brooks' office matches the GHB that killed Danny. Calleigh and Delko go to Brooks, saying they think Stephanie killed Danny. He starts to say she's left for Europe, but Stephanie comes out the door of a back room and confesses. She says she was tired of so many people cheating, and planned to drug Danny so that he wouldn't give out the chemistry test. But she gave him too much and he died. Brooks feels as though he let Stephanie down, and Justin is crestfallen when he learns that it was she who killed Danny. The killer's blood sample from the couch cushion isn't a match for Donny Slater. He brings Fidel back in–Fidel wore leather gloves when he beat Madonna to death, but the impact of hitting her tore open an old wound, which bled when he dumped her body. Fidel says he was doing Madonna "a favor" by giving her a bag of meth to sell, but that she came back with the lame excuse that her brother flushed the drugs. Disgusted, Horatio says she was telling the truth. But when Raoul asks him if Madonna's killer said why he murdered her, Horatio says he didn't.

Legal

Season 3 Episode Number: 53 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday October 18, 2004 on CBS Michael Ostrowski, Ildy Modrovich |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Duane Clark |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Boti Bliss (M. Valera), Cristian de la Fuente (Sam Belmontes) |
| Guest Stars: | Oksana Lada (Nina Revay/Sandy), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Paul Wesley (Jack Warner Bradford), Jay Bontatibus (Mr. Muscles), Janelle Inez (Hot Babe), Briana Nicole Deutsch (Jenny Price), Jonathan Scarfe (Chase Shaw), Emilie de Ravin (Venus Robinson), Jayne Brook (Mia Eckhart), Lawrence Monoson (Tommy Novac), Peter Franzen (Ivan Radu), Joe Maruzzo (Wayne King), Chris Olivero (Kevin Lewiston), Irene A. Hoffman (Hungarian Woman) |
| Production Code: | 305 |
| Summary: | An 18-year-old girl is stabbed to death in a bathroom of a popular Miami nightclub. Horatio learns that the victim was an investigative aide working for Alcohol Beverage Control and was monitoring un- derage drinking. As Horatio interviews the club's owner, an unknown man drives by the club, sees that the police are there, and crashes his car while fleeing the scene. However, the case gets more complicated when they discover another murdered victim inside the car. DNA from the second victim's watch ultimately leads them to a day spa where the services may not be entirely legal. Meanwhile, Calleigh and Ryan work together to determine whether an insecure and underage teenager at the club that night had anything to do with the murder. |

At the entrance to a trendy Miami club, a girl lifts her shirt to get past the bouncers. Inside the club, the young clubgoers make out and do drugs. Inside the bathrooms is more of the same. But then a girl's bloody hand appears through the frosted glass on one of the bathroom doors.

At the scene, Yelina tells Horatio that the girl was stabbed. Alexx can't find an ID on her, and assumes she was underage. She points out the jagged stab wound and the fact that girl's larynx was crushed. The killer punched her in the throat-that's why no one heard her scream.

Alexx finds a microchip in the girl's shoulder, which club owner Chase Shaw says is where many of the women who come to the club store their ID and credit card information. Shaw claims he doesn't recognize the dead girl.

Calleigh and Ryan Wolfe go over the bathroom. Calleigh notes that the girl had traces of something on her mouth, probably deposited there right before she died. Ryan finds a broken martini stem; it's the murder weapon. Ryan takes prints from the bathroom and then goes to get prints from the clubgoers. One, rich boy Jack Warner Bradford, asks if the police are perpetuating some sort of high tech identity theft, while another, Venus Robinson, flirts with Ryan when he tries to swab her mouth for DNA.

Tyler gets an ID off the microchip: the victim is Jenny Price, age 18. But the address on her ID doesn't match the credit card billing address. Horatio recognizes the billing address: it's the address of the Alcoholic Beverage Control building. ABC officer Mia Eckhart tells Horatio that

Jenny was working for them, but that she wasn't supervised because they are understaffed. Chase Shaw was going to be busted for selling to underage kids the following week.

When Horatio and Delko pay Chase another visit, he denies knowing that Jenny was underaged. He says he didn't kill her, citing a beautiful Hungarian woman, Nina, as his alibi. A knock on the side door gets Horatio's attention. When Chase dismisses it, a suspicious Horatio goes to investigate. A black car makes a run at the building, nearly hitting Horatio. The driver flees, and Horatio quickly learns why: there's a man's dead body in the back seat.

Alexx can't find an ID on the victim, but she posits that he's Eastern European. Ligature marks on his neck indicate he was strangled. The CSIs get a break when Horatio finds a bit of torn skin in the man's watchband.

Back at the lab, Calleigh and Ryan have the prints from the bathroom: Jack Warner Bradford and Venus Robinson. They question Jack, who Jenny was going to bust for underage drinking. A morality clause in Jack's parents' will would have cost him an island in their will if Jack was busted, but Jack says he was with his friend Kevin Lewiston at the time Jenny was being murdered. At first Kevin confirms the story–Jack was getting high off Kevin's asthma inhaler–but when Calleigh puts pressure on him, he admits he didn't see Jack until the police arrived on the scene. Calleigh examines Jack's shirt and finds blood on the back of it.

The skin from the Eastern European man's watch belonged to one Wayne King, who admits to getting into an altercation with the man at a spa he was getting a massage at. He says he was just defending himself, and that the owner pulled the man out of the room and that was the last Wayne saw of him.

Tommy Novac, the manager of the spa, says the men were fighting over Sandy, the girl massaging Wayne. Horatio and Delko inspect the massage room, where Delko finds a condom wrapper and semen stains on the sheets. Horatio wants to talk to Sandy, but Tommy says she quit. When Delko gets Sandy's prints from the condom wrapper, he finds they match Nina's-Chase Shaw's alibi. Shaw first says Nina took off because she was on an expired tourist visa, but when Horatio reminds him that she's his alibi for two murders, Shaw says he thinks he can find her.

In the question documents lab, Ryan is examining Jack's shirt. When Calleigh asks him why he's examining it in there, he says a guest lecturer at night school once told him to "think outside the box." That instructor was Calleigh herself. She smiles. Ryan tells her the blood on Jack's shirt was transfer. Someone else touched it first.

They go back to Jenny's dress, which was stained with cranberry juice and vodka. The CSIs decide to talk to the only other person whose prints were in the bathroom: Venus Robinson. She says Jenny was hitting on her sometimes boyfriend, Jack, and that she threw a Cosmopolitan on the girl. She refuses to implicate Jack.

Horatio and Yelina show Nina the picture of the dead man, whom she identifies as her fiancé, Ivan. When the CSIs try to question her, she says she doesn't know who would hurt him. It's apparent that she's afraid of someone.

Horatio and Delko go back to the spa with a translator. In a linen closet, the find a secret door behind a shelf. The men enter, and find a room that looks like it was used as a prison. Delko finds a cord, possibly the weapon used to strangle Ivan. Horatio accuses Tony of pandering, trafficking and murder, saying that he forced them to work off their plane tickets in the spa. He's got Tony for murder based on the cord, which has both Ivan and Tony's DNA on it, but Horatio needs to find the women. Tony says he doesn't know where the women or their passports are-he doesn't keep the passports. Horatio knows who does.

In the morgue, Ryan is staring sadly at Jenny's body. Calleigh asks him if he's okay, and tells him he'll get used to it. The lab has identified the substances from Jenny's lips: zentol, from an asthma inhaler. Kevin claimed Jack used his inhaler that night, so they get the inhaler from him. But the inhaler Jack used had cocaine in it, and there is no cocaine on Jenny's lips. Jack isn't their killer; Kevin is.

Kevin tells the CSIs he didn't mean to kill Jenny, but he liked her and wanted to buy her a drink. He kissed her, and then was going to buy her one, but she told him no. In a rage, he hit her in the throat and stabbed her. Ryan tells him she wasn't rejecting him, instead, she was protecting him. When Calleigh tells him she was working for ABC, Kevin breaks down.

Horatio finds the Hungarian women's passports in Shaw's safe, but Shaw says he doesn't know where the women are. Horatio gives Nina her passport and tells her she's safe. He asks her where the other women might be, but Nina says they were blindfolded when they were taken to the cells. She does recall a buzzing sound and the smell of burning tires. Horatio knows of a storage facility across from an oil refinery, and he and Delko head there. They cut the lock on one of the storage lockers and find a group of two-dozen frightened Hungarian women inside. Horatio reaches out to one of them and she takes his hand. The women exit to freedom.

Hell Night

Season 3 Episode Number: 54 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: | Monday October 25, 2004 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Steven Maeda, Corey Miller |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Julie Skon (Lori Parker), J. August Richards (State Attorney Bob Villa), Sterling Macer Jr. (Carl Tepper), Martin Grey (Jim Wilson), Kendall Schmidt (Dominic Abeyta), Vincent Angell (Leonard Jakes), Lester James Brandt (Donny Lopez), Alex Buck (Raymond Caine Jr.), Elisa |
| Production Code: | Leonetti (Miranda Lopez), Alyssa Diaz (Chelsea Lopez), Daniel E. Smith (Michael Cyger), Alex Black (Christopher Owens), Caitlin Mowrey (Kelli Fritz), Christina Chang (State Attorney Rebecca Nevins), Susan Ward (Ginger Wadley), Vince Deadrick Sr. (Martin Conner), Edward Conna (Bus Driver), Buddy Dolan (Pete Taylor) 306 |
| Summary: | The wife of a famous baseball player is brutally killed in her home and her philandering husband is charged with the crime. The jury on the case, as well as the accused and his defense, visits the house to examine the crime scene, but when the lights are dimmed, as they were when the victim was killed, and then turned back on, the ball player is found dead with a meat clever in his back and a note that reads "guilty." Now, as Horatio and the team find that the husband's defense team tampered with the crime scene, they must examine the evidence to find the couple's killers. Meanwhile, Horatio gets a call from Yelina, who tells him that her son, Ray, Jr., is missing. |
| | for rema, who tens thin that her son, hay, or, is missing. |

A group of jurors is brought to the house of Donny Lopez, a professional baseball player who stands accused of stabbing his wife, Miranda, to death. Lopez is present as well, something the jurors aren't entirely comfortable with. As the jurors are led through the house, they are interrupted by screams. One of the jurors, Ginger Wadley, lays convulsing on the floor, apparently in the middle of a seizure. The jurors are sent back to the kitchen, where they make a horrifying discovery: Donny Lopez lies dead on the floor, a butcher knife protruding from his skull. On the body is a single sheet of paper with the word "guilty" written on it.

When Alexx examines the body, she notes that he was struck from behind and likely never saw his killer coming. She's noticeably short with Ryan Wolfe, who points out that he knows that the Lopez case was Tim Speedle's and that Alexx and Speed were close. Ryan tells Alexx that he's not trying to replace Speed; he just wants to do a good job. Alexx bristles and tells him she's not looking for any new friends, but then she relents and tells him to look over the body. Ryan finds a cat hair on the victim from what he suspects is a Persian cat.

Outside the house, Delko examines the jurors for evidence. A very ticked off juror, Carl Tepper, tells Delko he believes Lopez's murder was "poetic justice." Inside the house, Horatio finds evidence that the framed photos in the house were replaced. The defense attorney admits to redressing the home, but says someone must have come back afterwards and put back the knives, which he claims to have hid. Before Horatio can continue, his cell phone rings. Yelina, on a trip with Stetler, says her mother called and said Ray, Jr. never came home. After telling Horatio that Ray has been hanging out with some troubled kids, she asks Horatio to go find him.

Horatio finds the boys near a bay, shooting a paint gun at a trash can. Horatio breaks the group up and sends the boys home. He tells Ray that his new friend, Chris Owens, is a vandal who has priors for disorderly conduct.

Delko finds a print on the butcher knife, but the blood has pooled around it, not in it, indicating the print was present before the knife was used to kill Lopez. The print matches the Lopezs' daughter, Chelsea. Calleigh talks to the girl, who seems to resent her father. Her grandparents made her visit him once a week. Chelsea has a Persian cat, so it's likely the hair transferred to Lopez when she hugged him. Chelsea admits to redressing the house before the jurors arrived. Calleigh asks for a list of the things she moved, and also for a page from her notebook.

Cynthia Wells tells Calleigh the paper from Chelsea's notebook doesn't match the one the killer left. Calleigh and Cynthia examine the paper and find indentations in the paper from writing on other pages. The writing is notes from the trial: the killer is a juror.

Horatio visits Alexx in the morgue, where he makes a disturbing discovery. Next to Danny Lopez's body is the corpse of Martin Connor, a transient with red paint splotches on his jacket. When Alexx tells Horatio that Connor was literally scared to death, Horatio's concern grows.

Calleigh and Delko go through the jurors pictures and personal items. Eric finds evidence of a page torn from Carl Tepper's notebook. When questioned about it, Carl denies killing Lopez. He says that the jurors had to leave their notebooks behind at the end of each day. Anyone could have taken that page. Carl's story matches the evidence: his handwriting isn't a match for the killer's.

Horatio has Ray, Jr. and his friends rounded up. He sends the other boys away with other officers and questions Ray alone. Ray says he and his friends were just having fun. Though he admits that they shot the homeless man with the paint gun, he won't name anyone specifically as the shooter. Ray claims all the boys, including him, shot at the man.

Ryan and Calleigh focus in on Ginger, the one person who couldn't have committed the murder. Her seizure becomes suspicious however when they learn she's not taking her anti-seizure medicine and has recently been involved in four lawsuits related to her seizures. When they question her, Ryan finds a blinking light on her key chain, which she used to induce the seizure. When pressed, she admits that she was hired to have a seizure and get kicked off the jury, forcing the judge to declare a mistrial.

Calleigh zeroes in on a suspect: Donny's girlfriend Kelly, who was with him the night of Miranda's murder. She wanted the trial ended so that she didn't have to testify and jeopardize her engagement to her wealthy finace. Her handwriting isn't a match for the killer's note, either.

Calleigh, Ryan and Delko go back to the list of jurors. Calleigh muses that the jurors all would have access to Speedle's crime scene photos of the house. Calleigh decides the CSI team has to go back to the house.

State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins, who will be handling the case against Ray, Jr. and the rest of the boys, introduces herself to Horatio. She tells him that the other three boys gave Ray up as the shooter. Skeptical, Horatio goes over the contents of the car, which includes a video camera. Horatio and Tyler go over the tape, which shows the shooting of the homeless man with the paintgun. Though they aren't able to see who did the shooting, Tyler isolates a sound wave of Ray's voice, saying "Stop it, Chris." Chris Owens was the shooter.

Back at the house, the CSIs go over Speed's sketches, which the killer must have used. But the house isn't quite the same as when those sketches were made a year ago. A broken pocket door was fixed, and a face print indicates the killer collided with it, not knowing it was fixed. The face print matches one of the jurors: Jim Wilson. Wilson tries to claim he wen to the bathroom, but Calleigh quickly points out that the water was shut off in the house. Finally, he breaks down and admits the trial was ruining his life: his wife left him, she took his children, and he lost his job. While Wilson explains his motives, Calleigh studies the photo of the murder weapon from Miranda's case, and is surprised by how little blood is on the knife. She tells Delko she doesn't think Danny killed his wife. Calleigh hashes it out with the states attorney for the case, Bob Villa. He's angry that she wants to go back and reevaluate the case, but Calleigh holds her ground. Calleigh and Alexx go over the case together, and Calleigh points out that the shallow stab wounds indicate that someone without a lot of upper body strength killed Miranda. Her killer was probably a woman, which leads Calleigh back to Kelly. But Kelly was with Donny while Miranda was being killed, outside with him in his car.

Calleigh goes back to Chelsea. Chelsea first claims she was asleep in her room, but then she relents and admits she saw her father out in the car with Kelly. She went in and told her mother about it, but Miranda wouldn't believe her. Calleigh says the evidence indicates Miranda was asking Chelsea to give her the knife, her hand outstretched. Chelsea breaks down and says she just wanted her parents to be happy. She says she misses her mother everyday.

Horatio and Ray, Jr. talk about Martin Connor, whose face Ray can't stop picturing. Ray sadly notes that Horatio never comes around anymore, and Horatio tells him that he's trying to give Yelina some space. But Ray lights up when Horatio suggests the two go on a fishing trip over the upcoming weekend. Yelina and Stetler arrive and lead Ray off. Stetler takes Yelina's hand as Horatio watches quietly.

Crime Wave

Season 3 Episode Number: 55 Season Episode: 7

| Monday November 8, 2004 on CBS Elizabeth Devine |
|---|
| Karen Gaviola |
| David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Amanda Randall (Anna), Pedro Miguel Arce (Leon Caldwell), Louis Mandylor (Steve Riddick), Manny Suarez (Charlie), Christina Chang (State Attorney Rebecca Nevins), Beth Broderick (Mona Daniels), |
| Manny Perez (Manny Orantes), David Allen Brooks (Ed Miller), Brian Bloom (Scott Riley), Laura Regan (Mara Riley), Kaiyana Rain (Paramedic), Corbin Allred (Paul Abbot), John Kassir (Farley Wheeler), Tamara Taylor (Dr. Leslie Harrison), Matt Champagne (Dr. Greismer), Nicole Rawlins (Hottie), Jodi Harris (Woman), Kieran Campion (Jarrod Walker), Kasey Wilson (Regina Deacon), Ricardo Molina (Border Pa- trolman), Ann Magnuson (Alice Arena), Pia Artesona (Woman #1), Jeff Brockton (Dan), Michael P. Owen (Nick), Damian Vickers (Bank Robber #1), Daniel Arias (Bank Robber #2) 308 |
| As a huge tsunami heads directly towards Miami, a ten-hour warning gives citizens just enough time to evacuate the city. In the chaos, two people are killed in a parking lot and the evidence leads Horatio to discover a plot to rob a bank timed to take advantage of the evacuation. However, as the CSIs close in on the robbery already in progress, they find that it's a more elaborate crime than they previously thought. In the wake of the storm, Ryan and Alexx discover a body washed up from a local cemetery that may have a different cause of death than originally recorded. Meanwhile, Horatio suspects that Yelina is being physically abused by her boyfriend, IAB's Rick Stetler. |
| |

The 100-metre high tsunami begins hurtling towards the Florida coastline when part of the Canary Islands' Cumbre Vieja volcano collapses into the sea, precipitating a state of emergency in Miami-Dade county.

The incoming tidal wave causes mass panic and anxious residents converge on banks and supermarkets to secure money and supplies to see them through. In the car park of one home improvement store, beefy 35-year-old Eddie Caldwell is shot dead by a mysterious assailant. A local woman, Regina Cook, who popped into a nearby store to pick up some oranges, witnesses the attack and is prompty killed by the murderer.

The Miami-Dade Crime Lab battens down the hatches as the wave approaches and staff begin to transfer key evidence to trucks. But with two murders to solve, the primary CSIs are still on the job. On the ground near the bodies, Horatio finds several 5.7 x 28 mm rounds (the victims were shot with a 9mm handgun), and notes that that round is mainly used by the firm FN-Herstal for its P90 machine gun, a highly dangerous and illegal weapon. Tech Sam Belmontes

finds greyhound hair on Eddie's body, and Horatio and Calleigh head to the dog track to snoop around. They confront one of the track workers, Manny Orantes, with a photo of the dead man. He immediately tries to escape, but Horatio catches him in time and cuffs him. Manny is clearly hiding something and, sure enough, in the maintenance shed, Horatio discovers a specially customised hurricane window. A quick call to Delko at the lab, and the window is confirmed as a match to those installed in the Golden Beach Bank and Trust.

Not all the CSIs can hang around to work the crime. Rookie Ryan Wolfe heads off to check on his elderly uncle, who lives alone. When he arrives at his uncle's apartment, Ryan discovers Mona Daniels, in her fifties but still as sexy as hell. She says she's the "neighbour". They plan to hit the road to find Ryan's uncle, but a quick glance out the window tells them that the tidal wave's about to hit.

With the wave's arrival imminent, Horatio and Delko leg it to the Golden Beach Bank, only to find they're too late. Two of the bank robbers are dead, their P90s beside them, and the third has escaped with the money. The bank manager's wife lies wounded on the floor. To make matters worse, the entire crime scene is about to be obliterated by a 100-metre high wall of water. Delko hurriedly shepherds the bank patrons into the vault and Horatio scoops up the injured woman. They dash for the vault as the tsunami hits and all hell breaks loose...

In the aftermath of the tidal wave, Horatio, Calleigh and Delko will have their hands full investigating the two murders at the supermarket and the robbery of the Golden Beach Bank. Meanwhile, a landslide at a cemetery poses a challenge for Alexx and Ryan when it exposes the body of a recently murdered man. On the personal front, Horatio comes to believe that Yelina's boyfriend, IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler, has been physically abusing her and confronts his sister-in-law with the evidence.

Speed Kills

Season 3 Episode Number: 56 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 15, 2004 on CBS |
|------------------------------|--|
| | Sunil Nayar, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Fred Keller |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Mark Devine (Richard Laken), Deborah Zoe (Kelley Sloane), Marcus |
| | Chait (Chad Gilbert), Susan Walters (Mary Kinnan), Debi Mazar (Re- |
| | becca Briggs), John Ales (Mike Tibbetts), Scott William Winters (Fred |
| | Kinnan), Vanessa Bell Calloway (Tonya Washington), Bradley White |
| | (Stanton Hayes), Steve Cell (Jack Webster) |
| Production Code: | 307 |
| Summary: | A murder investigation takes Horatio and the team into the world of speed dating. Richard Laken is found killed by a tire iron outside a |
| | lounge following an evening of speed-dating. The team discovers his car is covered with acetone, which traces back to one of the female guests. She reveals that she dated Laken and he dumped her, so she doused his car with nail polish remover for revenge, but she didn't kill him. Now, when Horatio and the team learn that Laken recently witnessed a serious assault at a Miami Heat basketball game, they are |
| | on the hunt for two perps instead of one. |

Richard Laken, an attractive man in his thirties, is participating in a speed dating party. Couples speak for five minutes and then move on to the next person. Richard isn't having a good evening, though. He runs into an ex, Mary Kinnan, who asks him for an explanation for why he never called her. His next speed date, Rebecca Briggs, is irritated when Richard seems distracted. He complains about not feeling well.

A few hours later, Horatio and Frank Tripp stand over Richard's body in an alley near the Neuron Lounge, where Richard was speed dating hours earlier. His car has been vandalized, indicating it's a murder of passion. Tripp tells Horatio that Laken was speed dating before he was killed. Calleigh finds Richard's cell phone turned off. Alexx notes that he's been dead at least six hours, as rigor has set in. Calleigh determines the liquid used to vandalize his car may have been acetone, commonly found in nail polish remover. Horatio gets the list of speed daters from the reluctant bar owner.

One of the speed daters, Mart Kinnan, is a hairstylist, so the CSIs pay her a visit first. Her ex-husband is angrily moving things out of their house when the CSIs arrive. She says she and Laken met a few months ago and went on a few dates, but that he dumped her supposedly to get back together with his ex. Then she saw him at speed dating and got angry, so she vandalized his car at the break. But she says she didn't kill him; she last saw him run out after the night ended without even turning his scorecard in.

Delko checks her story and the acetone evaporation matches what Mary told them. Alexx is performing the autopsy on Laken, and after exchanging a mischievous look, Delko and Calleigh send newbie Ryan Wolfe to observe the autopsy. He keeps his cool until he notices Laken's head has been severed and Alexx is boiling the skin off to get to the skull so that they can determine what kind of weapon he was killed with.

Tyler determines that Rebecca Briggs was the last one to sit with Richard Laken. When Horatio questions her, she tells him that she was robbed a little while ago and she knows it was one of the speed dater guys. Instead of calling the police, she went back to speed dating to find the culprit. She thought Richard looked guilty and confronted him about it. Tripp and Horatio go to Rebecca's condo and find a smear near where the entertainment center was. Horatio hopes Valera can get DNA off it.

Alexx has boiled down Laken's head to the skull. She sends Ryan to determine what he was killed with. Ryan matches the marks in the skull to a tire iron. He takes the evidence to Delko, who gently teases him about the autopsy and says that Speedle was the one who "hazed" him when he first started.

Valera gets DNA from the smear from Rebecca's condo that matches Chad Gilbert. A trip to Chad's apartment uncovers the stolen goods from Rebecca's condo. Chad was also at speed dating and he saw Richard acting strangely before he ran out of the club. Calleigh identifies the speed dater who would have been in Richard's line of sight when he was talking to Rebecca as Jack Smith. But Jack Smith seems to be a dead end: he gave a false address and Rebecca has no memory of him.

When Rebecca mentions that Richard said something about a game the night before, Calleigh thinks to check the website of the Miami Heat. She comes up empty until she checks the police reports and learns that Richard was a witness to an assault on player Marcus Washington. One man hit Washington, the other attended to him before they both fled. Richard was the only witness.

Horatio visits Marcus in the hospital. Marcus is in a coma, and his mother, Tonya, tells Horatio that Marcus has a cerebral edema. He was attacked because he defended her, but she was busy tending to him and can't remember the attackers' faces. Horatio promises to tell her if he finds out anything.

Ryan and Calleigh go over the evidence from Marcus's assault. Ryan gets a piece of rare Kobe beef from a napkin found at the scene, and they trace it to the Solar State Insurance skybox. Stanton Hayes, who signed for it, admits to being there, but he says he tended to Marcus. Jack Webster was the one who hit Marcus, and he's also the "Jack Smith" that Richard spied at the speed dating event.

Calleigh determines Richard was probably trying to get outside to use his cell phone to call the police. He turned on his phone at 10:56, right before he was killed. But Jack was still inside. Back at the scene, Calleigh discovers cast stone, which is usually used for construction. That leads the CSIs to Fred Kinnan, Mary's ex-husband, who works in construction. When Delko finds a bloody tire iron in Fred's trunk, they think they've found their man, until they realize that the tire iron doesn't match up with the size of the tires on Fred's car. It does match Mary's though. At first she tries to pin it on Fred, but once she realizes the CSIs are on to her, she admits to killing him when he told her he went to speed dating just to get laid.

Horatio visits Tonya Washington to tell her they got the men who attacked her son. He offers to sit with Marcus while she goes to get something to eat.

Pirated

Season 3 Episode Number: 57 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired | Monday Nevember 22, 2004 on CPS |
|------------------------------|---|
| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 22, 2004 on CBS Michael Ostrowski, Steven Maeda |
| | |
| Director: | Duane Clark |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas |
| | (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Boti Bliss (M. Valera), Brooke Bloom |
| 0 | (Cynthia Wells) |
| Guest Stars: | Paul Dillon (Owen Harrell), Philipp Karner (Adam Kalmenson), Josh |
| | Braaten (Brian Waterton), Tony Genaro (Roberto Lopez), Will Collyer |
| | (Chip Manning), Teddy Lane Jr. (SWAT Sergeant), Dave Power (Darryl |
| | Morgan), Roy Werner (Bart Roberts), Mark Derwin (Wesley Morgan), |
| | Phillip Rapagna (SWAT Cop), Diana R. Lupo (Sara) |
| Production Code: | 309 |
| Summary: | The team investigates modern-day piracy off the coast of Miami af- |
| J J - | ter five bodies are discovered floating in the ocean tied together by |
| | rope. Horatio suspects that a ship was hijacked with some of the crew |
| | killed and then dumped overboard. Evidence suggests that other crew |
| | members might have escaped on a life raft. Using radar and GPS tech- |
| | nology, the CSIs find survivors but their stories don't match. Now, Ho- |
| | ratio and the team must learn what really happened out in the ocean |
| | as they find themselves investigating the seamy underbelly of Miami's |
| | militias and arms dealers. |
| | |

After a scuba diving couple discover five bodies tied together, Horatio, Tripp and Delko are called by the Coast Guard to investigate. All the victims are male and are all severely decayed. Delko finds skin matter on a sixth knot in the rope, and a quick dive reveals a sixth victim bound to an anchor. Horatio suspects piracy.

Alexx estimates the men died five to six days ago. Ryan finds a trace bit of a blue fish tuna scale under a band aid, which leads Horatio to suspect the men may have been poaching the expensive fish. Delko informs Horatio that one boat, the Ilene, never returned to port. It left six days ago.

The owner, Owen Harrell, says he didn't report the boat missing because he didn't want his insurance to skyrocket. Horatio is suspicious, but his concerns turn elsewhere when Harrell tells him that there were nine men on the crew of the llene.

With the help of the Coast Guard, the life raft carrying two of the men is found. One of the men is missing. The three weren't fishermen; they were college students doing a semester at sea. When the remaining body is found, Alexx finds teeth marks on his leg. The bite marks are from human teeth.

Ryan and Calleigh question the two survivors separately. Adam tells Ryan that he saw the pirates coming and he grabbed his friends and ran for the lifeboat. Adam says his friend Brian must have eaten from Chip, while Brian tells Calleigh that a shark attacked Chip when he lept out of the boat after hallucinating. Calleigh has a warrant to have both Adam and Brian's stomachs pumped to see who took a bite out of Chip.

When Delko finds an olive green military issue paint chip on the side of the life raft the college boys were found in, Horatio realizes the stakes have been raised. Harrell was smuggling

weapons. Horatio gets him to admit it, but he insists it was strictly an export business-he would never bring weapons into the U.S. Horatio notes that the pirates might not share his scruples.

Knowing the pirates would probably need to repaint the boat, Delko and Tripp follow a lead up the Miami river, to a store where someone recently purchased ten cans of black paint. When they find a freshly-painted black boat, Delko calls Horatio for back up. Horatio and the SWAT team arrive and prepare to storm the boat, but before they can, someone launches a rocket at one of the police cars. The team storms the boat and takes down several of the pirates, though the rocket shooter escapes. Horatio discovers a stash of rocket propelled grenade launchers on the boat.

The shooter's abandoned launcher indicates the recoil struck him in the eye, Horatio has the local hospitals searched for someone with an eye injury. Darrell Morgan, a surly teen, is brought into CSI with an eye-patch. He has a printed card with his legal rights on it, and refuses to answer any questions. He barks that he has a right to form a militia and mouths off to Yelina, revealing his deep racism.

Darrell's father, Wesley Morgan, shows up at the police station, but not to bail Darrell out. He tells Horatio that Darrell used to be a good kid, but then something went wrong. Horatio tells Wesley that he thinks his son might be in possession of some dangerous weapons and hopes that Wesley can convince his son to talk.

DNA evidence proves that it was Adam who chowed down on Chip, and Calleigh suspects he did worse. Chip was in much worse shape than the other two–she thinks Adam hurried along his demise. Alexx takes samples of Chip's ocular while a queasy Ryan looks on.

An attack in Little Havana draws the CSIs attention. Someone launched a rocket grenade at the shop of Roberto Lopez, injuring the man and destroying his shop. Horatio spots a suspiciouslooking man in sunglasses in the crowd and grabs him before he can leave. He's sporting an eye injury and spews the same vitriol that Darrell did. "Someone has to look out for regular Americans," he tells Horatio. Tripp and Delko go through the rubble of the store and have a heated exchange when Tripp says that Lopez stood out because he didn't bother to learn English.

Ryan learns that Chip died of dehydration: he ingested salt water. Adam's print is on the cup, but Adam arrogantly tells Ryan and Calleigh that it can't be proved that he made Chip drink the water. Brian was passed out for much of the time and is loyal to Adam, who saved them to begin with. But when he mentions how dark it was, they find a hole in Adam's story. Adam couldn't have seen the pirate ships approaching as he claimed: he had to have known in advance. A glance at Adam's bank account reveals a \$5000 deposit, making Adam an accomplice. He finally admits he was paid to call in the ship's location, but says neither Darrell nor Bart, the man who shot up Lopez's store, was the man who paid him.

Delko is able to identify a bit paper stuck to car glass at the scene of Lopez's store as a vehicle ID. Even though most of the paper is illegible, he identifies one of the letters as an 'F' for Ford. Delko puts two and two together when he remembers Wesley Morgan owns a used car dealership. Delko finds nitroglycerin on the roof and carpet of one of the Fords at the dealership, and Wesley's protestations that the car was stolen are quickly silenced by Horatio's observations about the tight security at the dealership. Wesley finally grumbles something about "bad influences" moving into the area. Delko swabs his nose and finds traces of nitroglycerin in his nasal passage, indicating he was present when the rocket was fired.

Wesley stops denying his involvement. He asks, "When did Miami become a foreign country?" Disgusted, Delko reminds him that many of the so-called "foreigners" have been here longer than Wesley and his comrades. When Wesley tells Horatio he won't be able to stop them all, Horatio says he'll hunt them down one at a time. "We never close," Eric emphasizes.

The community in Little Havana is helping to rebuild Roberto Lopez's store, as are Delko and Tripp. Horatio brings Lopez by to see the awning being lifted and placed at the top of the newly-rebuilt store.

After the Fall

Season 3 Episode Number: 58 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 29, 2004 on CBS Ildy Modrovich, Marc Dube, John Haynes |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (M. Valera), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Gary J. Wayton (Michael Johnson), Holly Lynch (Stacy), Richard Miro (Building Manager), Daniel Betances (Officer Payton), Megan Boye (Donna Scott), Josh Randall (Edward Mathis), Ivan Allen (Land- lord), Dax Griffin (Doug Ramsey), Galyn Gorg (Art House Manager), Christina Chang (State Attorney Rebecca Nevins), Cameron Daddo (Stanley Hemming), Holmes Osborne (Judge Isaac Greenhill), William Allen Young (Chief Judge Joseph Ratner) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 310 The CSIs must investigate when a pedestrian is killed after a man falls from a building and lands on him. Horatio and the team find that the victim found on the sidewalk is not the same man who fell from the building, but the unfortunate person he landed on. The CSIs discover that the fallen victim is in possession of a sex DVD involving a top Miami criminal judge and a woman with a sordid sex life. When the woman is found dead, the team must delve into the complicated personal lives of those in Miami's judicial system in order to find the killer. |
| L | |

A woman in her yard spots a man hanging off a balcony on the third floor of an apartment building across the street. To the woman's horror, the man loses his grip and falls. Arriving on the scene, Alexx examines the body of the man found dead in front of the apartment building, one Michael Johnson. But she determines that Johnson wasn't killed by a fall-he was killed when someone fell on him. The man who was hanging from the window apparently escaped alive-and left in a hurry.

When Alexx finds paint in Johnson's hair, Horatio and Delko head to the apartment of Edward Mathis, who lives in unit 318 and recently has his balcony painted. The paint is still wet and marks in it indicate someone has touched it. Mathis doesn't have any paint on his hands or shoes, and he doesn't think he's been robbed until he notices that the lock on his desk is broken and his grandmother's ring, a family heirloom worth \$100,000, is missing.

Horatio suspects the robber gained access to Mathis's apartment from the roof, so he walks up there and spots Doug Ramsey skulking around. Doug tries to run when Horatio spots him, but Horatio draws his gun and Doug puts his hands in the air. When Horatio approaches him, Doug lunges at him, forcing Horatio to shove him against a wall to subdue him. Horatio cuffs him and finds a roach clip in his pocket as well as other climbing gear in his bag. Delko arrives and searches Ramsey's pocket, finding a bag of pot. Ramsey claims he was on the roof to smoke weed, but Horatio doesn't buy it. He arrests Ramsey for possession.

Calleigh and Alexx are going over Johnson's body. Alexx points out a curved laceration on the man's shoulder that he received when the killer landed on him. Across town, Delko and Ryan

follow up a lead in the case: Edward Mathis is at an auction house trying to sell his grandmother's "missing" ring. Mathis was attempting to commit insurance fraud. The CSIs arrest him.

Rebecca Nevins warns Horatio that Doug Ramsey is claiming that Horatio dislocated his shoulder and is pressing charges against him. Rick Stetler is already on the case, looking for Stetler. He finds Delko giving Valera Ramsey's cable from the roof to analyze and he questions Delko as to what he saw on the roof. Delko admits Horatio was alone with Ramsey on the roof for about five minutes, but insists there was no assault.

Valera matches the epithelials on the cable to one Stanley Hemming, a man with a sizable rap sheet. He denies involvement, but when Ryan and Calleigh make him empty his pockets, they discover climbing gear and a DVD disc with blood on it. The blood matches Michael Johnson; the DVD proves to be a sex video of a judge Ryan recognizes, Isaac Greenhill, with a prostitute.

Greenhill is a criminal court judge, and Mathis happens to be his former clerk. Calleigh suspects Mathis was blackmailing the judge. When Horatio and Yelina pay Greenhill a visit, he dismisses the sex as being between two consenting adults. He claims two large cash deposits Horatio found in Mathis's account were "loans." Greenhill clams up and says he can't recall the woman's name, but Horatio is determined to find her.

Ryan and Tyler Jensen view the DVD and determine it was made on October 30th. Using a reflection in the window, they locate the apartment building. Delko and Ryan question the super, who hasn't seen the woman, Donna Scott, in a month. The CSIs find a pair of jeans in the running shower, but no sign of Donna. They find sex toys in a cabinet, including bloody metal fingernails. Analysis proves that Donna's blood is on them, promting Horatio to pay another visit to Greenhill. Greenhill remains mum, but Horatio is convinced he's involved.

Stetler questions Horatio in the brutality case, but when he accuses Horatio of using force against an unarmed suspect, Horatio counters by bringing up his abuse of Yelina. Stetler notes that Horatio never took his suggestion to get counseling after Speedle's death, but Horatio says he'll get counseling when Stetler does. Afterwards, Calleigh catches Horatio in the hall, saying that Stetler is on a witch-hunt. She asks him to let her look at the case, and he finally relents when she reminds him that Stetler could have him relieved of duty.

Rebecca has looked into Greenhill's previous cases for Horatio, and tells him that Greenhill presided over the trial of the Surfside Strangler, who killed eight prostitutes and buried them in a bog in the Everglades. Working on a hunch, Horatio sends Delko and Ryan to hunt for Donna Scott's body in the same bog. Horatio's instincts are dead on: Ryan uncovers her near where the Surfside Strangler's victims were buried. Alexx finds vomit in her hair, but not from Donna. Valera matches the bile to Mathis's DNA. Horatio asks Mathis who he hid the body for, but Mathis proves to be no help.

Calleigh is going over the Ramsey case. She shows his shirt to Ryan, who can't smell any pot on it, proving that Ramsey lied about his reason for being on the roof. Calleigh shows Alexx the X-ray of Ramsey's shoulder, and Alexx notes an additional fracture. Calleigh tells Ramsey she knows he lied about smoking pot–she thinks Stan sent him back for the climbing equipment. She shows him the fracture on the X-ray and says that the only way to create that fracture is repeated trauma. Doug dislocated his own shoulder to implicate Horatio. Afterwards, Stetler, who watched the whole interview, grudgingly praises Calleigh for her good work.

At first, Alexx can't determine what killed Donna, but Delko notices something around Donna's mouth. Alexx determines that Donna was smothered with a mask used for nitrous oxide inhalation. The nitrous oxide was probably recreational, so Delko and Ryan head to Mathis's apartment hoping to find the mask and canister. Delko thinks Mathis is OCD, so he asks Ryan where an OCD person would put his nitrous oxide. Ryan ponders this for a moment and then goes to the closet, where he finds the canister and mask in a shoebox. Delko gets a print off the box and DNA on the mask is matched to Donna Scott.

The print on the mask doesn't match either Mathis or Greenhill but Judge Ratner, an even more prominent judge than Greenhill. Horatio notes that the men shared both a clerk, Mathis, and a prostitute, Donna. When Horatio tells Greenhill how Ratner tried to set him up, Greenhill walks out in disgust. Ratner is unfazed; he tells Horatio that he'll be out on bail and back on the bench the next day. He also threatens Horatio, but Horatio doesn't waver.

Horatio and Stetler square off in the elevator at CSI. Stetler tells Horatio that he got a "pass" and orders him to counseling. But it is Rebecca Nevins that Horatio chooses to confide in, telling her that he dreams of that day in the jewelry store only that it's his gun, not Speedle's, that jams.

Rebecca consoles him and the two share a tender moment.

Addiction

Season 3 Episode Number: 59 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: | Monday December 13, 2004 on CBS |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Charles Holland |
| Director: | Steven DePaul |
| Show Stars: | |
| Show Stars. | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas |
| | (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| | Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (M. Valera), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson) |
| Guest Stars: | Matthew Marsden (Morgan Coleman), Dan Cortese (Sal Coleman), |
| | Holly Valance (Kay Coleman), José Solano (Enrique), Avery Kidd Wad- |
| | dell (Derek Roddison), Grace Renn (Lisa), Erinn Bartlett (Julie), Joseph |
| | · |
| | Kell (Medical Examiner Glenn Monroe), Greg Dohanic (Foster), Onaje |
| | Gittens (Officer William Dean), Robert Knepper (Freddy Coleman) |
| Production Code: | 311 |
| Summary: | When a woman is killed in what looks like a carjacking, the CSIs talk |
| · | to her husband, the oldest of the three brothers who run their lucra- |
| | tive family business. However, when it is revealed that the victim had |
| | a gambling addiction that could have bankrupted the company, the |
| | |
| | team must follow the evidence to find the killer. Meanwhile, Alexx hires |
| | a recovering alcoholic as a body hauler and must investigate when he |
| | is accused of stealing from the dead. |
| | |

A beautiful young couple, Morgan and Kay Coleman, exit a trendy Miami restaurant and get into their car. Shortly after they drive off, a man jumps in the car and yells for Kay to keep driving. The carjacking ends tragically: Kay Coleman is dead, her body found on the rocks by a bridge with massive injuries and a gunshot wound to the head. Her husband, Morgan, was hit on the head and is dazed but otherwise okay. Horatio gently tells the man about his wife's death. Morgan can't remember much, but Horatio promised to help him.

Coleman remembers hearing what he describes as "God's voice" calling his name over and over. The man who got into their car wore a ski mask, and Morgan says the gunman told Kay to drive to Biscayne and hit him on the head after they reached the destination. Calleigh and Ryan examine the car, and they're confused when they find both Morgan's wallet and Kay's purse there, filled with money. The motive wasn't robbery. The CSIs also determine that Kay was shot outside the car, on the rocks. When Calleigh tells Horatio this, he's suspicious and has Morgan's hands tested for GSR. The test is negative, but Horatio tells Morgan not to leave town.

In the morgue, Alexx is showing a group of people from an alcohol treatment program the body of a high school student who was killed by a drunk driver. One of the men in the program, Derek Roddison, a former Core man from the Navy is so moved by Alexx's speech that he asks her for a job as a handler. She decides to give him a one-week trial. Alexx has him jump right in with a case, but fellow M.E. Glen Monroe is not pleased when he learns Alexx hired Derek without consulting him.

Delko and Calleigh go over the Colemans' car carefully and Calleigh finds the indentation from a person's head on the back of the passenger seat. She hopes the grille may have caught some of the gunman's DNA and takes a sample. Valera gets a match: Victor Tinoco, who has a prior for carjacking. But when the CSIs go to Tinoco's apartment, they find the man dead from a gunshot to the head. Calleigh recovers the bullet from the back of the freezer: Tinoco was likely getting ice when he was shot, suggesting he knew his killer. Calleigh examines Tinoco's hands, but finds no evidence of GSR. Morgan Coleman has an alibi-he was with a homicide detective. But the evidence points to Coleman: a piece of paper with the name of Morgan's business, Coleman's Shutters, on it is found with typed instructions for where to find the Colemans at lunch the day Kay was killed.

Horatio and Yelina show the piece of paper to Morgan Coleman and his two brothers, Sal and Freddy. Horatio shows them a warrant for the company's laser printers and also brings up the fact that the company is being sued for producing a faulty product after a customer was decapitated by one of the blinds during a hurricane. Morgan blames it on an installation error, but Horatio muses that killing his insured wife could bring in money for the lawsuit. Horatio asks Sal about his alibi at the time of the murder, and Sal tells him he was on a one hour conference call to the Bahamas. Ryan collects the printers, despite some resistance from Julie, one of the secretaries.

Calleigh asks Alexx if she's recovered the bullet from Mrs. Coleman and Alexx gives it to her. Calleigh also expresses surprise about Derek's presence, saying that she didn't think Alexx hired from the alcohol treatment program. Calleigh looks at the bullet and notices right away that the striations on the bullet match those on the bullet that killed Victor Tinoco. Delko and Ryan test all of the laser printers, and Delko tells the new CSI that each printer is unique-the drums move at slightly different speeds. Delko matches the instructions from Tinoco's apartment to Freddy Coleman's printer. Horatio questions Freddy, but Freddy says anyone could have used his printer. When Horatio presses him, Freddy takes the Fifth Amendment.

Alexx tells Ryan that a vial in Kay Coleman's purse contained fertility drugs. She also found corresponding injection marks on Kay's thighs, but something doesn't add up, as Kay was also wearing a diaphram at the time of her death. Alexx suspects she may have been having an affair. Horatio and Tyler go over her financial records, finding large payments from gambling debts as well as deposits from a fertility clinic. Horatio puts it together: she was a compulsive gambler and was selling her eggs to pay for her gambling debts. His suspicion of the Coleman brothers increases.

Ryan and Horatio go through Kay's purse and find a lighter, but no cigarettes. The initials on the lighter are WC, for Warner Coleman, the deceased Coleman patriarch. Ryan notes that there might be epithelials in the striker. After running the DNA, Horatio has Sal and Freddy brought in, telling them that the DNA from the lighter indicates that the person it belonged to was a close relative of Morgan's. Freddy admits that the lighter is his-he was helping Kay pay for her gambling debts. Freddy claimed that the only money he used was his own. Yelina has a warrant for the shutters made by the company.

Alexx is upset when she discovers a flash filled with alcohol missing from a body and asks Calleigh to conduct an internal investigation. Alexx already suspects Derek, and doesn't believe him when he denies taking it. She laments that no good deed goes unpunished. Another handler, Foster, tells Calleigh that he found the flask in the men's locker room. Calleigh runs it and finds Foster's prints on it, but also those of Glen Monroe. Disgusted, Alexx confronts Glen and tells him to go to the Chief Medical Examiner or she will.

Ryan examines the shutters and determines that the aluminum was weaker than it should have been to withstand hurricane winds. The company committed fraud. Freddy Coleman insists that he only subbed in cheaper materials for one batch of shutters. He gave Kay fifty thousand dollars, but then she needed a hundred more. Freddy tells Horatio that Julie, Sal's secretary, found out Kay was selling her eggs. Julie is also Sal's alibi–she put through the conference call that he made at the time of Kay's death. But when the CSIs look at the records, the roaming charges indicate the person on the phone was at the restaurant just before Kay was killed. The call was made from Julie's cell phone, but she tells Horatio that she gave it to Sal for the call.

Derek is about to leave the morgue when Alexx catches him to apologize for suspecting him. Derek admits he could tell that Monroe was an alcoholic. Alexx offers him his job back, but he tells her he's going to work for the rescue division. Alexx apologizes to him, but he tells her she has nothing to be sorry for her.

Ryan and Calleigh try to connect the cell phone and the gun to the killer. Calleigh realizes that the bullet that pierced the freezer after killing Tinoco would have caused freon to escape and it would show up on the killer's clothes. The pair gets a warrant for Sal's clothes and begins examining them. Ryan gets a hit on the Freon on one of Sal's shirts, but that only puts him at one crime scene. Horatio finds blood inside one of his ties which puts him at the other.

Horatio and Ryan confront Sal with the evidence. He was there, and he witnessed the hitman he hired to kill Kay fleeing after the car crashed. Sal finished Kay off with a shot to the head and knelt over Morgan to make sure he was all right afterwards-hence the voice Morgan heard. Sal angrily tells them he did it because Kay was selling his brother's "future children." Afterwards, Morgan finds Horatio and apologizes for the trouble his family caused. He laments that he didn't even know his own family, but Horatio consoles him: addicts fool people, and themselves. Even the best of families have bad apples, the CSI notes.

A drunk driver and the person he hit are brought in to the morgue. Alexx is devastated to see that the driver is none other than Glen Monroe. Later that day, she shows another group of people in the alcohol treatment program Glen's body. "Deal with your problem before you make it mine," she warns.

Shootout

Season 3 Episode Number: 60 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: | Monday January 3, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Miller, Sunil Nayar |
| Director: | Norberto Barba |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| Recurring Role: | Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Rob Moran (Walter Rockingham), Chris Gehrt (Paramedic #1), Demetrius Navarro (Ramon Morales), Shelley Robertson (Nurse Mills), |
| | Judy Greer (Pamela Warren), Julian (Hector Del Rio), Matt Schulze |
| | (Eddie Davids), Reynaldo Gallegos (Jesse Navedo), Noel Guglielmi |
| | (Rico Dominguez), Luis Garcia (Primero/Johnny Garcia), Rosa Blasi |
| | (Ana Garcia), Jackie Pereida (Carmen Garcia), Kathryn Meisle (Mrs. |
| | Seaborne), Jason Quinn (Calvin Joyner) |
| Production Code: | 312 |
| Summary: | When gang-related gunplay goes down in an emergency room, Horatio |
| · | and the team must find the gang members responsible. The evidence suggests that an orderly in the hospital recognized the wounded gang member, who possibly killed one of the orderly's friends and alerted gang members to his location. However, the evidence doesn't match up |
| | and the CSIs discover that a cheating girlfriend, not gang retaliation, may be behind the shooting. Meanwhile, Ryan questions a mother in the emergency room after her story regarding her child doesn't add up. |
| | |

A gravely injured woman, Betty Rockman, is brought into the emergency room of Dade Memorial hospital. She's put on a bed next to Calvin Joyner, who is calling for a nurse. Suddenly, another man, Hector del Rio, enters the ER and begins firing at Calvin. Calvin returns fire as people around them scream.

The shootout leaves both men dead. Alexx examines Calvin and determines that he was killed by a shot to the head. Yelina notes a tattoo on Hector's neck, "ESH," which Horatio recognizes as shorthand for the gang East Side Hermanos. When Calleigh arrives at the hospital, Horatio warns her that the scene is already compromised and advises her to work quickly. Across the ER, Ryan notices a woman, Pamela Warren, holding a crying baby. When he approaches her, he notices blood on her sweater, which she claims is from Hector, who was standing next to her. Ryan also spies bruising under the baby's eye and calls for a doctor.

Yelina has IDs on the men and also tells Horatio that Calvin was a member of a rival gang, the Ten-Trays. Alexx finds a cell phone in Hector's pocket, and Horatio decides to dial the last number on it, which is the number of the person who likely alerted Hector that Calvin was at the hospital. When he hits redial, the phone of the orderly, Ramon Morales, begins ringing. Ramone tries to run, but Horatio chases him and cuts off his escape. Back at the police station, Horatio learns that Frank Tripp is familiar with Ramon, who he has arrested on several previous occasions. Ramon alleges that Calvin killed a member of the East Side Hermanos, Palmero, a leader in their gang and that Calvin's murder was revenge for that killing.

Back at the hospital, Ryan and the doctor are examining Pamela's baby, Bethany. Ryan notices petechiae in the baby's eyes, indicating someone may have tried to smother her. Ryan asks the doctor to perform a complete physical on the baby.

In the morgue, Alexx discovers a recent gunshot wound that Calvin never sought medical attention for. She gives the bullet to Calleigh, who then heads to the ER to reconstruct the scene with Delko. Using lasers, they determine that the bullet that killed Calvin came not from Hector's gun but from that of another shooter, who escaped. Outside of the hospital, Eric finds a fancy piece of metal from a tire dub from what he believes was the third shooter's getaway car and traces it to an upscale shop run by one Eddie Davids. Under pressure from Delko, he finally gives up the name of one of his clients: Jesse Nevado, who bought a tire augment like the one Eric is looking for. Nevado claims to have been at the hospital the night before dropping off an under-aged girl. But Calleigh obtains a videotape from a man who was filming his baby's delivery at the time of the shootout that proves otherwise: the squeal of tires can clearly be heard in the aftermath of the shooting. The CSIs examine the car, and Delko finds sunflower seeds still wet from being spit out under the passenger seat and also a hidden safe, which contains a gun.

Pamela is being detained in a holding cell, and Ryan questions her about fibers found in Bethany's mouth. Pamela claims they were from her sweater–she held the baby to her chest to protect her when the gunfire started. Ryan checks out her story, but the fibers from her sweater don't match those from the baby's mouth.

Valera gets the DNA of one Rico Dominguez off of the sunflower seeds from the car. Horatio questions Rico, but it's not long before the man nonchalantly confesses. He's enraged over the lack of police interest in Palmero's death, which was dismissed as a drive-by shooting. Horatio decides to right that wrong.

Ryan accuses Pamela of trying to suffocate Bethany with her blanket, but Pamela staunchly denies this and asks to see the baby. Ryan deflects her request and asks to bandage a bleeding wound on her knee from the commotion in the hospital. He takes a small sample of her blood before dressing the wound.

Calleigh traces the bullet from the wound that Calvin neglected to a gun owned by the orderly, Ramon. Horatio confronts Ramon, who shot Calvin thinking that that Calvin had killed Palmero. When Horatio tells Ramon that Calvin was in jail the night Palmero was killed and couldn't have shot the man, Ramon is unconcerned. He believes the gangs are even, but Horatio wants to find the real killer. Tripp fills him in on the details from the case: Palmero's wife, Ana, was beaten in their bedroom, and his young daughter, Carmen, witnessed the shooting of her father. When Horatio and Tripp go to Ana's house, Jesse Nevado answers the door. He's "stepped up" and is now with Ana.

Horatio asks Ana about her husband's gun, and she turns it over. He spots Carmen playing in the backyard and asks about her father's killer–all she remembers is that she saw fire. Back at CSI, Calleigh fires the gun and matches it to the bullet that killed Palmero. But why would Ana give them the murder weapon, especially when no gun was found at the house the night of the shooting? Ana won't talk and neither with Jesse.

Valera has a surprise for Ryan: DNA proves Pamela isn't Bethany's mother. Ryan confronts Pamela, who admits she's Bethany's nanny. She tells Ryan that Bethany's parents, the Seabornes, neglected her, handing her from nanny to nanny, and Pamela wanted to rescue her. She put the blanket over her mouth when sneaking her out of the Seabornes' house. Ryan tells her that she's lucky Bethany is healthy and wasn't harmed in the process.

Looking at pictures of the crime scene at Palmero's house, Horatio focuses on an indentation made in the bedpost. He says Ana was probably hit with an object. Eric takes a mold of the mark and matches it to a unique belt, one worn by none other than Eddie Davids. Horatio pieces it together: Eddie and Ana were fooling around and he fled when Palmero returned home but left his belt behind. Palmero used it to beat Ana when he realized she'd been unfaithful, but Eddie accosted him on the porch and killed him. And the fire that Carmen saw? Horatio tells Eddie to lift his shirt, revealing a tattoo on his chest of a burning fire.

Outside the labs, Ryan hands Bethany to Mrs. Seaborne, who quickly passes her to a nanny. She's on her cell phone before she even gets behind the wheel of her car. Disturbed, Ryan calls Horatio and together they release Pamela. She thanks Ryan, but he tells her he knows she was trying to help Bethany. Ryan turns to Horatio; he feels bad for Bethany, trapped in an uncaring family.

Cop Killer

Season 3 Episode Number: 61 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday January 17, 2005 on CBS Steven Maeda, Krystal Houghton Jonathan Glassner |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro) |
| Guest Stars: | Hiro Koda (Cashier), Brady Smith (Officer Rich Insko), Trevor Mor- gan (Patrick Brookner), Kirsten Storms (Missy Marshall), Christina Chang (State Attorney Rebecca Nevins), Christopher Michael Jones (Jake Mann), John Doe (Brett Adams), Alex Nesic (John "Jojo" John- son), Katherine La Nasa (Carla Marshall) |
| Production Code: | 313 |
| Summary: | During a routine traffic stop, a police officer is murdered and now Horatio and the team must track down the killer. The only witness to the murder is a civilian who was doing a ride-along with the officer, but who is now missing. Roadside evidence leads the CSIs to Missy Marshall, a teenage girl who was with the killer at the time of the murder. However, as the team searches for the civilian and the killer, they find that Missy may have been more involved with killer and the shooting than she is admitting. Meanwhile, Horatio and Rebecca's relationship is in jeopardy when they don't see eye to eye on a case. |

Seventeen-year-old Patrick Brookner is on a ride-along with Officer Rich Insko when Insko pulls over a car with expired plates. Patrick wants to accompany the officer, but Insko tells him to stay in the police cruiser. Insko approaches the stopped car and gets the driver's license. He clips it to his pocket and starts to check his clipboard when two shots are fired from the car and Insko goes down. Patrick looks on in horror.

When Horatio arrives at the scene, Alexx tells him Insko was shot twice: one bullet hit his protective vest; the fatal one hit him in the head. When Horatio notices two coffee cups in Insko's car, he learns that Insko had a ride-along. No one has seen Patrick-the teen is missing. Calleigh notices that there are no casings present and assumes that they must have ended up in the shooter's car. Delko runs the plates and matches them to a black SUV, but the tire treads are too small for an SUV. The plates on the shooter's car were stolen from another vehicle.

In the morgue, Alexx hands Horatio the bullet that was caught in Insko's vest. She notices a piece of plastic on it: part of a Florida driver's license. The bullet went through the license of the driver of the car, which Insko has clipped to his pocket. Calleigh identifies the shooter's car as a Mitsubishi Eclipse based on it's wheel patterns. Patrol officers divert a suspect in a Mitsubishi Eclipse and come up with an unlikely suspect: sixteen-year-old Missy Marshall. Ryan smells ammonia in the backseat of the car–he thinks Patrick was held there, and relived himself.

Calleigh and Yelina question Missy, who tells them that a man she was with, known as "JoJo," shot the officer. She claims she just met him that morning at the mall. She says she was just going out to get donuts and that JoJo told her if she wasn't back in twenty minutes that he would

kill Patrick. Rebecca Nevins interrupts the interrogation, reminding Yelina that they can't question a sixteen-year-old minor without supervision. Yelina bristles, asking if Rebecca is questioning her conduct. She reminds Rebecca that it's her case, and Rebecca counters that eventually it will be hers, and comments that "there seems to be a lot of that going around lately."

Going over the car, Ryan notes that the prints on the wheel are too large to be female, but can't come up with anything else. Horatio tells him to keep at it. Meanwhile, a carjacking suspect named Jake has turned up with Insko's gun. He claims to have found the gun, but Missy identifies him as JoJo. Horatio doesn't believe her.

Calleigh examines the gun and finds blood on the handle; if JoJo snatched the gun right after he killed Insko like Missy claims, there would have been no time for blood from Insko's head wound to pool down by the gun on his belt. Jake was telling the truth, meaning he isn't JoJo.

Ryan finds a parking permit for the Faircrest Hotel under the car's hood. The manager recognizes Missy's picture and shows them a picture of the guy who she's been seeing at the hotel for the last few months: John Johnson a.k.a. JoJo. Horatio and Ryan go to JoJo's room, but though he's not there they find evidence that he and Missy were in the habit of robbing convenience stores. Back at CSI, Missy's mom, Carla, has arrived and is in denial about her daughter's deeds. Missy claims JoJo told her that he loved her and needed her.

Calleigh and Ryan go over the mini mart robberies over the last two months and are able to pinpoint two possible targets for JoJo if he's run out of money. Luckily for them, they're right on the money: JoJo has just robbed a mini mart and left Patrick behind, bound with duct tape by the freezer section. Horatio is immediately suspicious that the cashier was nearly beaten to death while Patrick doesn't have a scratch on him. Ryan and Tyler go over the store's surveillance tape and note that JoJo took a box of motion-sickness medicine off the counter. Delko also notices tape marks on the tape used to bind Patrick, as well as the roll that the tape came from. Patrick tied himself up.

Horatio and Delko question the boy, who finally admits he tied himself up. He says he always wanted to be a cop and that he froze up when Insko was shot. When JoJo left him in the store, JoJo told him he wasn't worth the bullet it would take to shoot him. Patrick tells them that he overheard JoJo talking to someone named 'Mr. Fortune.' This clue paired with the anti-nausea medicine leads Horatio and Ryan to the marina, where they catch JoJo on a boat called Mr. Fortune. Ryan pulls the man's driver's license, noting the prominent hole in it. JoJo denies shooting the officer and Ryan notices a burn mark on his face, which he swabs.

Calleigh washes Insko's shirt to see the pattern the GSR on it. Based on the pattern, she determines the shooter had to be three feet away. JoJo was too close in the driver's seat; the shooter was in the passenger seat. Calleigh confronts Missy with the evidence: she shot Insko. The bullet grazed JoJo's face, burning him. Missy is dismissive: she says she didn't plan to kill Insko, but if he'd learned she was a minor he would have kept her away from JoJo. Missy's mother is shaken and blames the incident on JoJo, but Calleigh reminds her that it was Missy who pulled the trigger.

Rebecca tells Horatio that she cut JoJo a deal in order to get him to testify and that he's out on bail. Horatio is upset–JoJo is an accessory. He thinks Rebecca should have relied on their evidence, but she believes she needs a witness. They're interrupted by Yelina who tells them that there's been a shooting at the Faircrest Hotel. When the CSIs arrive, they find JoJo dead in his hotel room. Ryan finds some kind of residue under JoJo's fingernails. He suspects the killer hid in the closet. Calleigh notices a shattered bullet on the floor–the first shot was discharged into the floor, indicating an inexperienced shooter.

When Missy's mother Carla is found blocks from the hotel with a gun, the CSIs think they've found their killer. But she tells them that she was angry but never went to the hotel room, and her gun corroborates her story: it hasn't been fired lately. They next turn their attention to the hotel manager, but he has vast experience with guns and for him to own one would violate his probation. Horatio's suspicion finally lands on Patrick and when he's brought in for question, Horatio immediately notices a bullet fragment in his shoe. Sure enough, Patrick is the guilty party: JoJo shattered his dreams of becoming a police officer.

Afterwards, Rebecca tells Horatio that Patrick will be tried as an adult. She suggests dinner, but Horatio turns her down. When he turns her down for dessert, she asks him if this is about what she said to Yelina. He says no and she guesses it's about the deal with JoJo. She stands by her decision, and Horatio stands by his.

One Night Stand

Season 3 Episode Number: 62 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: | Monday February 7, 2005 on CBS |
|------------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Michael Ostrowski, John Haynes |
| Director: | Greg Yaitanes |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells), Michael B. Silver (FBI Agent Peter Elliott), Boti Bliss (M. Valera), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle) |
| Guest Stars: | Joshua Dov (Todd Boyce), Edward Kerr (Tom Hanford), Jennifer Massey (Erica Hanford), Jose Pablo Cantillo (Juan Fernandez), Laura McLauchlin (Melody Simms), Bru Muller (Rick Simms), Taso Pa- padakis (Felix), Douglas Bennett (Damon Barker), Don Franklin (Bart Jameson), Kimberly Kevon Williams (Kelly Jameson), Wiley Pickett (Gary Milbanks), Michael Trucco (Mitch Lockhart), Laurie Fortier (Halle Lockhart/Halle Webber), John Pyper-Ferguson (Eddie Michael- son), Adam Grimes (Billy), Tony Colitti (Officer Anslow), Scott McIntosh (Officer) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 314 The CSIs uncover a complex counterfeiting operation after a bellboy is found murdered at one of Miami's hottest hotels. The luggage that the deceased bellboy had been loading, as well as a heist of a special paper that money is printed on, leads the CSIs to uncover a complex coun- terfeiting operation. It's cruise season in Miami, which means that the population of Miami swells, giving the team even more suspects to the murder. Meanwhile, Calleigh must investigate when a woman goes missing, and is later found dead, after she and her husband attend a hot and flirty "friction" party. |

A bellman at the Agramont hotel carts five metal suitcases up to a hotel room for a guest. As he unloads the suitcases, he notices something shocking, but before he can comment a shooter raises a gun and kills him. When the CSIs arrive, only one of the five cases is still in the room. Horatio notes their list of suspects is high, as the Agramont is a cruise hotel and the population of Miami goes up by thirty thousand people during cruise season. Inside the suitcase, Horatio finds thin sheets of paper and a lock of hair–possibly a message to someone.

In the hotel lobby, an anxious young man named Tom Hanford stops Calleigh and tells her his wife is missing. A search of the hotel reveals the body of Tom's wife, Erica, in the service elevator. Alexx notes that her tongue is swollen, while Delko lifts a palm print from the service elevator. Back at the CSI labs, Carrie Delgado shows Ryan a watermark on the paper from the hotel room. The watermark features a president; it's actual paper used to print money, from a mint. Federal Agent Peter Elliot shows up with news that a truck carrying ten million dollars worth of paper was hijacked on its way to Texas. In the morgue, Alexx shows Delko tissue from Erica's mouth and notes that she died of an allergic reaction.

Ryan gets prints from the suitcase that match a Cuban exile named Juan Fernandez. Juan admits he was hired to rob the truck but claims he dropped the bags off at the hotel and left.

In the DNA lab, Valera tells Calleigh that the semen found on Erica's clothes does not match her husband. Calleigh and Tripp talk to Tom Hanford, who admits that he and his wife went to a "friction party"–a mild version of a swingers party minus the sex with strangers, the night before. When Calleigh analyzes the oyster shots from the party, she discovers the drinks were spiked with aspirin, which Erica was allergic to. When Calleigh and Tripp confront Tom with this evidence, he admits that he tried to get his wife to leave the party, but he vehemently denies killing her. Calleigh and Tripp wonder about the one couple from the party they haven't been able to track down yet–Mitch and Halle Lockhart.

Ryan tracks down the van driver, Damon Barker, who picked up the man with the bags from the hotel, and he gives the CSI the address of where the man had him drop him off. When Horatio and Ryan go to the address, they find its an abandoned warehouse with a Docuphoto machine that was used for counterfeiting the bills. They also find another surprise: a bomb hanging above. The CSIs flee the building just in time, but after the explosion, they find a bound man in the rubble who survived the blast: Bart Jameson. When Horatio looks through Jameson's wallet and finds pictures of the man's daughter Kelly, he suspects Jameson was coerced into helping the counterfeiters. He also notes that there were two bombs-the hypergolic one on the ceiling which was a backup, and one that employed a watch face.

When Jameson is unwilling to cooperate for fear of risking his daughter's life, Horatio goes to Jameson's house and finds a man holding a gun to the girl's head. Horatio tries to get the man to back down, but when it looks like he's going to shoot Kelly, Horatio takes a shot and kills him.

Calleigh and Delko question Mitch and Halle Lockhart. Mitch admits to having sex with Erica Hanford in the service elevator and shows Delko a bite mark on his chest to prove that it got wild. When Halle learns her husband had sex with Erica, she seems unsurprised. The palm print from the elevator is hers-she claims from one of the bellmen, Billy, took her to the basement to get some ecstasy. Calleigh blows a hole in Halle's story when she notes that her wedding band doesn't match her husband's. Turns out Halle isn't married to Mitch after all-her real name is Halle Weber and she and Mitch are old college sweethearts who get together once a year for a fling.

Ryan finds dynamite on the watch face from the explosion, and Horatio discovers a cigarette butt–a 'signature' of the bomber, who turns out to be one Eddie Michaelson, who is out on parole. When questioned, Eddie admits to making the bomb and helps Ryan make a computer rendering of the man who paid him to build the bomb: Damon Barker, the driver of the van. Ryan is upset that he had Barker and let him go, but he recalls a parking pass for the marina on the man's dashboard.

Billy the bellman admits to Calleigh and Tripp that he went down to basement with Halle, but he claims the only thing he gave her was aspirin, which she crushed up on a slab of stone. Calleigh and Tripp arrest Halle just before she boards the cruise ship: she knew Erica from the PTA in Indiannapolis, where they both lived, and Erica had recognized her at the party. Fearing Erica would gossip and tell her husband, Halle remembered that Erica was allergic to aspirin and spiked the drinks. Calleigh spots Halle's necklace, which Halle used to crush the aspirin. Halle is led away as Mitch looks on.

Using a gamma scanner, Horatio and Ryan and the local police locate the four suitcases of money in a crate bound for Jamaica. The counterfeiters were planning to meet the money there. The CSIs find Barker near the harbor and arrest him, but his prints don't match the ones they found on the soap from the hotel room. Barker didn't shoot the bellman; Juan did. Juan finally gives up the name of the person who tipped him off about where the truck would be. Agent Elliot wants to arrest Bart Jameson as well, but Horatio stops him from doing so, and the man thanks him.

Identity

Season 3 Episode Number: 63 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday February 14, 2005 on CBS Ann Donahue, Ildy Modrovich |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Gloria Muzio |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Pe- ters), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Ashleigh Ann Wood (Hillary), Gonzalo Menendez (Clavo Cruz), Mary Castro (Latina Hottie), Gino Anthony Pesi (Security Guard), Judy Ty- lor (Eve Martinkus), Brendan Miller (Frat Guy #1), Myndy Crist (Karla Gardner), Jim Davidson (Dr. Merrick), Marsh Mokhtari (Maitre d'), An- drew Davoli (Billy Palmero), Alisia Geanopulos (Raver Girl #1), Sonia Braga (Dona Marta Cruz), Castulo Guerra (General Antonio Cruz), Joe Michael Burke (Phillip Gardner), Kristen Demergian (Tanya Fhurman), Lee Whittelser (Wessel) |
| Production Code: Summary: | Lee Whittaker (Weasel) 315 When the CSIs find a woman swallowed whole and killed by a gigan- tic snake, they uncover a covert drug smuggling operation. Evidence leads Horatio and the team to a drug smuggling operation where large snakes are suspected of be being used to bring illegal drugs into the country to avoid detection by customs. However, when Horatio finds that Clavo Cruz, a nemesis of Horatio's who hides behind his diplo- matic immunity, may be behind the operation, the team must find a legal way to put the criminal behind bars. Meanwhile, Wolfe must find the truth when two women each claim that they are the real victim of identity theft and the other is the culprit. |

At a resort pool, a security guard chases a man who has snatched a young woman's purse. The man almost escapes, but he slips in a puddle of slime. The guard apprehends him and lifts the flap of a tent near where the slime is only to discover a horrifying sight: the slimy body of a young woman. When the CSIs arrive, Frank Tripp gets an ID on the woman: Tanya Fhuman, in town from Chicago to celebrate her birthday. Alexx sends the slime covering the girl's body to trace and notes the puncture wounds covering Tanya's body. After the body is removed, Delko and Ryan start to go over the lounge chair she was found on, but they're interrupted by a young woman who says her purse was stolen and asks for it to be returned. Ryan retrieves the purse of the woman, Karla Gardner, and checks the ID inside. But when he runs it against the police database, he finds a fraud alert on her credit. She claims to be the victim of identity theft and shows him a Federal Trade Commission document. Ryan returns the bag to her.

In the morgue, Horatio tells Alexx that the trace report on the liquid on Tanya's body came back as gastric acid. Alexx points out that the puncture wounds on the woman are teeth marks and that the gastric acid is from a snake. Horatio guesses it was a python or a boa constrictor and could have weighed up to two hundred pounds. Based on the petechiae in the girl's eyes and her broken ribs, Alexx posits that the girl was squeezed to death and consumed. Horatio calls Delko and shares Alexx's findings with him. Delko assumes the girl was targeted by the snake because of her sunburn. He and Tripp track the snake to a beach bed by the pool. Delko finds the snake under the bed and extracts it, but it's already dead. Noticing a broken branch and an open window in one of the hotel rooms above, Delko and Tripp think the snake may have been brought to the hotel by a guest. Up in the room, Horatio and Tripp learn it was rented by an off shore holding company–Low Dawg Productions. Delko locates the bag the snake was transported in and finds a tooth, neither human nor snake, in the bag.

A woman approaches Ryan at the CSI labs and tells him she's looking for her purse–a guy snatched it from her that morning. Ryan puts it together–she is claiming to be Karla Gardner. She tells him that her identity was stolen and shows him several FTC documents. She's irritated that Ryan gave the girl the purse. She tells him that this started a year and a half ago when the girl stole a discarded loan application out of her trash. Ryan calls on Calleigh for help, but the CSIs have know way of knowing which Karla is real, and which one isn't.

Delko tells Horatio that the tooth he found belonged to a Cayman lizard. A shipment of Caymen lizards came in the day before for a Dr. Rod Merrick, a herpatologist, who had clearance to bypass quarantine. When they bring Merrick in for questioning, he tells them half of the lizards in his shipment were dead. He had no knowledge of the snake. Horatio suspects him of smuggling drugs into the country in the snake, and when Alexx opens the snake up, she finds a shattered pill bottle, which explains the snake's death. When it squeezed Tanya to death, the pill bottle in it shattered and it overdosed on the contents. Tripp has a lead on Low Dawg Productions that interests Horatio greatly: the company is licensed to one Clavo Cruz (last seen in "Blood Brothers"), a young man who Horatio pursued for a murder the year before. Because Clavo's father is a diplomat, he has immunity. Horatio tracks Clavo down on the pier, but Clavo is as insolent as ever, convinced Horatio can't touch him. He dismisses Horatio's charge that he's been smuggling drugs into Florida.

Ryan goes to Karla #1's address, but it's a post office box. Using her credit card bill, he tracks her down at her favorite lunch spot. Ryan and Calleigh go over the two Karla's with a floroscope: the real Karla Gardner broke her arm and leg in an accident five years ago. Karla #2 is the real Karla, and Calleigh arrests Karla #1. But Karla #1 is released when the State's Attorney decides they don't have enough evidence to prosecute. Ryan is very upset.

Delko gets a report from the lab on the pills in the snake's stomach: they're Red Death, a dangerous drug that works like Ecstasy but takes a half-an-hour to kick in, leading its users to take another pill before the first one kicks in, causing them to overdose. Tripp calls Horatio from the sight of a party where one boy has overdosed. Hillary, the boy's friend, tells Horatio the name of the dealer she got it from: Billy Palmero. When the CSIs track him down, he admits he got the drugs from Clavo Cruz but refuses to testify against him.

Calleigh gets a call: Phillip Gardner, the real Karla's ex-husband, has been found dead in his car. He was killed by a nail file, much like one Ryan noticed the fake Karla using. Alexx determines that the nail file pierced his eye and went through to his brain. Ryan finds hair in Phillip's hands, indicating a struggle. The real Karla arrives at the scene, wanting to see her exhusband. She suspects the fake Karla was the culprit–her own wages were being garnished for alimony for her ex, and which she says would have been money out of the fake Karla's pocket.

Horatio pays a visit to Antonio and Marta Cruz, Clavo's parents. He leans on Antonio to revoke Clavo's immunity, but the man doesn't want to budge. When Clavo comes in, he mocks Horatio but his father cuts him off and reminds him to be respectful. Horatio notices Antonio's face is bleeding and he offers the man a handkerchief, which he takes back to CSI to run it through the DNA lab. Horatio tells Tripp they need to detain Clavo, whose parents are about to get him out of the country, so they track him to a local bar, where Clavo is smoking a Cuban cigar. Horatio and Tripp arrest him and confiscate the cigar.

Valera finds only one follicular tag among all of the hair discovered in Phillip's hand. The print on the nail file matches the fake Karla, so they have her brought in. She protests–why would she kill the real Karla's ex. When presented with the evidence, she confesses her real name, Eve Martinkus, and offers up the names of twenty girls whose identities she stole. Ryan pulls Calleigh aside and tells her about the single follicular tag, which both CSIs find suspicious. Analyzing the hair in the lab, Ryan notices a white substance on the hairs, which lab tech Aaron Peters identifies as adhesive. Calleigh and Ryan go over Eve's car, where they notice traces of adhesive on the seat. The real Karla Gardner is the culprit: she thought she could kill two birds with one stone by putting Eve behind bars and killing her ex, thus ending the alimony payments. Ryan tells her she's going to lose her life over this, but Karla barely reacts, instead watching through the glass as Eve is lead away in handcuffs.

Horatio gets the DNA results from Antonio and Clavo from the handkerchief and cigar respectively. Antonio and Marta have come to the police station to release Clavo, and Horatio confronts all three in the interrogation room with the news that Clavo is not Antonio's son. Antonio, shaken, revokes Clavo's immunity and walks out on him and his wife in disgust. Horatio watches with satisfaction as Clavo is taken away.

Nothing to Lose

Season 3 Episode Number: 64 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday February 21, 2005 on CBS Elizabeth Devine, Marc Dube |
|----------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Pe- ters), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro) |
| Guest Stars: Production Code: | Tyler Kain (Patty James), Michael Cudlitz ("Mac" MacKern), Eric Pier- point (Fire Chief Kyle Donaldson), Lochlyn Munro (Rick Adams), Hector Atreyu Ruiz (Rico Garza), Jennifer Gatti (Claire Bushnell), Christopher Cousins (Cyrus Templeton), Judson Mills (Ty Radcliffe), Jesse Burch (Mort Shapiro), Azura Skye (Suzie Barnham), Logan Bartholomew (Dalton Travers), Arielle Kebbel (Pam Carpenter), Brian Howe (Dale Buford), Sarah Trigger (Patty Johanson), John Terlesky (Larry VanOwen), David Paetkau (Jeff McGill), Don Swayze (Norm Bu- ford), Miles Heizer (Joey Everton), Jeffrey Donovan (Todd Kendrick), Kyndell Rose Crowell (Madison Keaton), Cate Cohen (Nurse), Jacques Smith (Watch Sergeant), Alex Buck (Raymond Caine Jr.) 316 |
| Summary: | Evidence leads the CSIs to believe that someone started a massive fire in the Everglades in order to cover up a murder. Local prisoners are brought in as free manpower to help fight the wild fire in the Ever- glades. However, when a serial killer escapes the scene, Horatio must track him down before he strikes again. Meanwhile, the body of a lo- cal college student is found shot to death and the fire has destroyed the crime scene and the evidence. However, when the team uncovers an illegal moonshine operation and homemade ammunitions in the vicinity, the CSIs uncover the real reason why the boy was out there. |

Delko and Alexx are summoned to the Everglades, where the body of a young man has been discovered in the mouth of an alligator by several rangers. Despite the fire raging around them, Delko retrieves the body, but a lightening strike spreads the fire, forcing the CSIs to flee with the body. Alexx notices shotgun wounds in the man's back, but Delko notes that the fire will make difficult to determine where he was shot. Horatio convinces the fire chief to let them back to the crime scene. Claire Bushnell, a freelance photojournalist, tries to convince Delko to let her take photographs of the scene, but he refuses and sends her away. A group of inmates arrives from Miami Dade jail, and one of the firefighters, Craig Adams, gets into an argument with Rico Garza, one of the inmates. Horatio breaks the fight up.

In the morgue, Alexx tells Calleigh that the cause of death on their victim is hemothorax, the collapse of his lung, from the shotgun wounds. Alexx pulls the lead out of the wound and hands it to Calleigh–it's homemade bullet constructed from lead, which is illegal in Florida. Alexx also hands Calleigh a set of keys and a College of Miami ID card. Back in the Everglades, Delko and Horatio find the spot where the alligator dragged the body away, but their attention is diverted when they notice Rico Garza leaning against a tree, impaled by a shovel. Horatio immediately suspects Craig Adams, but the firefighter denies involvement.

Tripp learns one inmate is missing from the firefighting team: Cyrus Everton. Everton is back at the jail, which should be impossible as he's supposed to be on the firefighting detail. Everton is in jail for sneaking a gun into the trial of Ty Radcliffe, an actor who Everton says raped his nineyear-old son. Horatio and Tripp go to the jail, where they see Everton is without his wristband. Horatio checks the prison records and learns that a spree killer named Todd Kendrick, was in the cell next to Everton. Everton must have switched their wristbands and sent Kendrick out to kill Radcliff. Horatio and Delko call Radcliffe into the police station to tell him he's in danger, but he refuses police protection completely.

At the College of Miami campus, Calleigh and Ryan question Pam Carpenter, whose ID card was on the body from the Everglades. She identifies him as Paul Travers, who was making an alcohol run with her boyfriend, Jeff McGill. The boys were fraternity brothers and were in the Everglades to get 190 proof alcohol from a seller Jeff claimed to know. Pam turns on her cell phone and finds a message from Jeff telling her he's being shot at. Calleigh and Ryan head back to the Everglades, where they find Dale Buford, the man who was going to sell Jeff alcohol. In his garage, they find a shotgun with some shot shells. Dale claims his brother took the last of his bullets.

At the CSI offices, Suzie Barnam approaches Horatio. She's come to make a claim on Ray's pension: Madison has Acute Myelogenous Leukemia, a rare blood cancer, and Suzie can't afford the hospital bills. Horatio insists on paying the bills and embraces Suzie, comforting her. Yelina happens by and casts questioning glances at the pair.

Calleigh has located Jeff: he's at the hospital with a shotgun wound. He tells Calleigh he was haggling with a man over the price of the alcohol when he started firing at him and Paul, but when she shows him Dale Buford's picture, he says Dale isn't the man. Ryan has located Dale's brother Norm, but Norm, too, denies shooting at the college kids. Calleigh tests his hands for GSR, and Ryan finds a wallet with fraternity letters in Norm's pocket. Norm admits to finding Paul's body, but claims he was already dead when he did. Calleigh's test for GSR comes up negative, but she says that by now the GSR could have been washed off. She makes her own buckshots using the Buford's tools and determines that the shots that killed Paul came from their shotgun. Norm sticks to his story: so long as they can't put the gun in either his or Dale's hands, they can't prove anything.

Tripp shows Horatio the files on Kendrick, and Horatio surmises that Kendrick will go after his own personal enemies before trying to kill Radcliffe. Delko finds fish food on the shovel, leading him and Tripp to a fish farm in the Everglades. They find an abandoned handgun case that Kendrick must have dug up and assume that Garza must have surprised Kendrick when he was digging it up. They also find another body: that of Claire Bushnell, who also happened upon Kendrick. Tripp notes that Kendrick now has a gun and a car. Horatio locates the person who buried the gun for Kendrick: Patty Johanson, who used to date Kendrick. He continued to harass her after they broke up, but promised to leave her alone if she buried the gun for him. She tells the CSIs she thought the gun was for Larry Van Owen, an old associate of Kendrick's who was released a month ago. Horatio and Tripp pay a visit to Van Owen at his boat home, but they're too late: the man is dying, a machete stuck in his gut. Kendrick paid him a visit and took the money the two of them stole together, which had never been recovered.

A SWAT team is dispatched with Horatio and Tripp to Radcliffe's house, but it's too late: the man is dead, killed by a shot to the groin. The CSIs find a gun by the dead actor and surmise that he got a shot off: Delko follows a blood trail out to the back but loses it by the water. Tripp interrupts Horatio to tell him that Suzie is trying to reach him. Horatio leaves for the hospital, where Suzie is sitting by Madison's bed. She's devastated because her bone marrow doesn't match her daughter's; Horatio decides to get his own marrow tested.

Alexx and Delko find a hidden child's room in Radcliffe's house: he was a child molester. Alexx gets in her truck and drives off, but when she makes it past the roadblock, Kendrick appears behind her in the truck, puts a gun to her head and orders her to drive. At the scene, Delko discovers one of the bodies from Alexx's van and realizes Kendrick has switched places with it. He calls Horatio and tells him that Alexx is in trouble. Kendrick forces Alexx to hand him her badge; he promises to kill her children if she doesn't help him. He pulls her out of the van and orders her to dress his wound. He tells her they have one more stop to make. He takes her to Everton's house, where Joey Everton, Cyrus's son, is playing video games. Kendrick steals some files and then forces the boy to go outside, where he shows him the body of Radcliffe. Alexx tries to fight Kendrick off, but he throws her down. He aims his gun at her, but the sound of sirens chases him off. Horatio, who traced her vehicle, runs up and asks her if she's okay and sends her home. Horatio gets call from Madison's doctor, who tells him he's not a match for Madison. He calls Yelina and tells her he needs to talk to her.

After Pam comes in to get Paul's personal items and confesses that she was in love with him, Calleigh brings Jeff in for further questioning and notices flecks of dirt in his hair. Testing a theory, she fires the Bufords' shotgun and gets similar flecks in her hair. She and Ryan zero in on Jeff: Pam was in love with Paul. Jeff got the Bufords' shotgun and killed Paul, but after he returned it, Norm caught him leaving and shot at him. It almost bought Jeff an alibi.

Horatio finally tells Yelina that Madison is Ray's child, not his. She's angry with him for not telling her, and when he explains Madison's condition to her, she tells him she doesn't want her son to have to pay for his father's mistakes.

Horatio asks Cyrus Templeton about the file Kendrick stole, which turns out to be password information on wealthy clients whom Cyrus's company provided security systems for. Horatio rushes to the house of the wealthiest client only to find Kendrick has already hit the house and is fleeing on the man's airboat. Horatio and Delko get an airboat of their own and give chase, through the Everglades, where the fire is still raging. Eventually, Kendrick is forced to give up the airboat and flee on foot, but Horatio and Delko soon corner him. Rather than surrendering, he walks into the raging fire. After the fire finally dies out, Alexx identifies Kendrick's body.

Horatio pays Suzie and Madison a visit at the hospital to console them. As he's telling Suzie there are other options, Yelina and Ray, Jr. arrive and Ray's two children meet for the first time.

Money Plane

Season 3 Episode Number: 65 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday March 7, 2005 on CBS Sunil Nayar, Steven Maeda |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| onow Stars. | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| | Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Boti Bliss (M. Valera), Michael B. Silver (FBI Agent Peter Elliott) |
| Guest Stars: | John Allen Nelson (Mike Rydell), Matthew Butcher (Uniform #1), Ken- |
| | neth Colom (EMT), Greg Evigan (Sean Walsh), Brian Stepanek (An- |
| | drew Stamler), Andrea Silvers (Caitlyn Townsend), Taryn Manning |
| | (Heidi Dillon), Joan Severance (Sophie Townsend), Corey Brill (Hamil- |
| | ton Solomon), Michael Landes (Nick Marshall) |
| Production Code: | 317 |
| Summary: | Someone uses a laser light to blind a pilot and bring down a jet, |
| Summary. | which carries \$1.2 billion in checks to be delivered to banks on the |
| | eastern seaboard. The crime scene evidence reveals a victim, a young |
| | |
| | fundraising socialite, who was inside the plane but killed prior to the |
| | crash. Now, although the team has little to work with since the victim's |
| | wealthy family is opposing an autopsy, Horatio must follow the money |
| | trail. Meanwhile, Calleigh works on the case with her ex-boyfriend, |
| | Detective Hagen, and their romantic history could cause problems for |
| | both of them. |
| | |

Detective John Hagen (Calleigh's ex boyfriend) appears at the scene and tells her they're gonna be working together in this case because of his new job (this is his first week back). He tells her he tried calling her a few times and she says it's been crazy at the lab. Meanwhile, Wolfe arrives and asks what's up. Calleigh introduces him to Hagen. Wolfe tells him he's Ray Caine's old partner and Hagen is kind of uncomfortable with his commentary but says that he was and leaves. Ryan asks Calleigh what was that all about and she says it's complicated and that he'd been I.O.D. (Injured on Duty) Ryan asked what was the problem and she says something about a bad back; Ryan says he's heard that one before. Calleigh asks him what's that supposed to mean and Ryan says nothing, but she insists that he tells her. He says that when he worked at patrol a couple of his coworkers said "bad back" to cover that the department shrink couldn't clear them. Calleigh is left speechless. The owner of the crashed plane tries to bribe H to let him take the bags of checks, but of course H tells him to leave or he'll be placed und arrest. When Calleigh finds cash she decides to head back to the lab and Hagen offers his help and she says of course, it's his investigation too. While Calleigh and Hagen are working together Hagen starts to tell her that he wanted to talk to her but Peter Elliot comes in since this is a money case. Calleigh receives him like Mr. Elliot!!! She introduces them. She tells him she found it weird she didn't see him in a counterfeit case a couple of weeks ago and he says he worked it with H and she reproaches him that he didn't even stop to say hello. He says he dropped by but she wasn't there. (Refers to S03, E14 "One Night Stand") Peter helps Calleigh and does so like his "the man" and Hagen notices and he makes faces of "I can't believe this". Calleigh leaves with Peter and tells Hagen she'll talk to him later. Calleigh finds Hagen at the lobby and says, "how's it going?"

He tells he should ask her the same question. She asks what does he mean and he asks her what's with her and the Secret Service guy (Peter). She tells him that they are colleagues not that it's any of his business. He says he can make it his business. She tells him to walk away. He asks her if she's sleeping with him and she tells him the conversation is over and turns away. He pulls her by the arm and asks he what if he doesn't want it to be over. She tells him then he better remember what she does for a living. He says her name and then lets go of her arm and walks away. On the final visuals of the episode we see Calleigh walking towards a car outside the lab and Hagen overlooking. Calleigh looks at him at wipes the smile off her face and then looks back at Peter.

Game Over

Season 3 Episode Number: 66 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: | Monday March 21, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Michael Ostrowski, Corey Miller |
| Director: | Jonathan Glassner |
| Show Stars: | |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas |
| | (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| | Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells) |
| Guest Stars: | Tony Hawk (Jake Sullivan), Jennifer Sky (Sara Piper), Robert Mail- |
| | house (Dave Strong), Ethan Cohn (Todd Simmons), Kerr Smith |
| | (Matthew Wilton), Michael Wiseman (Connor Meade), Kate Norby |
| | (Julie Sullivan), Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera), Hal Ozsan (Brandon Pace), |
| | Lisa Rotondi (Rachel Thomas), Kyle J. Downes (Ron Benson), James |
| | Grimaldi (Bill Waller), Paul Hipp (Vince Fisher), Scott McIntosh (Skater |
| | ** |
| | Dave), Andy MacDonald (Skater Andy) |
| Production Code: | 318 |
| Summary: | An extreme skateboarder and videogame tester is found dead on a half- |
| | pipe platform used to program extreme skateboarding video games. |
| | The CSIs discover that he was wearing reflective sensors when he was |
| | killed, so the motion-capture device used to produce these videogames |
| | recorded the murder as it happened, but not the murderer. Now the |
| | team delves into the highly competitive world of videogame program- |
| | mers and testers to find the killer. |
| | חובוא מות נכזנבוא נט חוות נווכ אחוכו. |

After a man in an SUV crashes into a speedboat being delivered to the marina, Horatio, Yelina and Alexx are surprised to discover the man at the wheel, Jake Sullivan, is already dead. The cuts on his face from the accident are barely bleeding, indicating he died well before his vehicle crashed. Alexx notes that his right foot is missing, and Delko notices that nothing seems to be jammed against the accelerator.

Back at the CSI offices, Horatio runs into Sara Piper (last seen in season two's "Innocent"), who is looking for Tim Speedle. Horatio tells her about Speed's death and asks how he can help her. Sara tells him that she has gotten out of the porn industry, but that she and her new boyfriend, Matthew, made a sex tape, which has since disappeared from their house. She tells Horatio she doesn't want her boyfriend to find out about her past career as a porn star.

Alexx is surprised to find Jake's wife, Julie, standing despondently over his body. She tells the woman she needs to leave and then begins to question Delko about finding Jake's missing foot. Delko asks her why she needs it, believing it is obvious that he died due to blunt force trauma to the head. Alexx insists she can't make the final determination without the foot, and sends Delko back to find it. She is able to pinpoint a time of death: 1am.

Horatio interrogates Vince Fisher, a sleazy porn producer whose company produced the pornos that Sara starred in as Cookie Devine. Fisher denies breaking into Sara's house to steal the tape and challenges him to prove that he did it. In the garage, Calleigh and Ryan examine Jake's car. Ryan makes note of some smudged prints, while Calleigh finds thick glass clearly not from the window and reassembles it to discover it's an award of some kind for "Best Overall Title, Thrash Canyon." The logo on it is for Dave Strong Studios.

Calleigh and Ryan pay Dave Strong, a former skateboarding champ who now makes video games, a visit. Strong says Jake was a tester for his company and that he last saw Jake the

night before, around midnight, in the imaging studio. Strong shows the CSIs the studio where he makes motion captures for simulations. Ryan notes that the carpet in the studio is damp, while Calleigh spots fresh blood splatter. Strong claims it's his blood from performing stunts, but Calleigh isn't convinced and takes his skateboard to test. Strong identifies the block of glass as an award he gave to a programmer, Ron Benson. Benson had several conflicts with Jake because Jake's job was to find problems with Rob's games. Ryan notices one of the awards Storm gave him is missing, and finds a sticky substance in the place the award once sat. When the CSIs question his whereabouts, Ron tells them the spyware on his computer can prove he was working at the time. A trip to the receptionist's desk, where the spyware records are accessible, corroborates his story.

At Sara's house, Horatio examines the desk where the stolen tape was. Sara's boyfriend, Matthew, interrupts them, and when Horatio asks about visitors, Matthew tells him they had a contractor replace the doors to the porch. Horatio notices the doors are installed incorrectly and asks Matthew for the name of the contractor, which Matthew writes down for him. Horatio and Yelina bring the man, Connor Meade, in for interrogation and he confesses to recognizing Sara as Cookie Devine on the tape. He brought it to Brandon Pace, who made five thousand copies of it. When the Horatio tracks down Brandon, he says he made the copies for a man named Derek, who picked them up that morning.

Ryan tests the sticky substance and gets a hit: it's n imported Canadian cola. Rachel Thomas, the receptionist at Strong Studios, ordered it for one of the testers, Todd Simmons. When Calleigh and Ryan question him, Todd denies stealing the glass cube to weigh down the break and cause Jake's car to crash. He insists he was in Ron's office to steal weed. The CSIs go back to the evidence: the blood on the skateboard and the floor are from Jake. They get the motion camera footage from Strong and compare the tape from the night before and the tape from Strong that very afternoon. The two figures don't match up: Jake was performing the more difficult for Strong's videogames, and Strong was passing off Jake's moves as his own. Watching the motion capture further, they see the moment Jake is hit. Calleigh and Ryan confront Strong with what they've learned, and he admits it. He doesn't have a motive for Jake's murder: Jake was paid well, and couldn't expose Strong as he'd signed a confidentiality agreement.

Cynthia is analyzing the money orders Brandon Pace got from Derek Baldwin. The name is an alias, but Cynthia is able to identify that Derek is left-handed. Horatio recalls Matthew writing with his left hand and compares his handwriting to the signature. It's a match. Horatio brings Matthew in, and he admits his guilt. He had no idea Sara was a former porn star until he caught Connor with the tape. Angry at what he perceived as her betrayal, he decided to copy and sell the tape. Horatio asks where the copies are, and Matthew tells him that he sold them to the company Sara used to work for.

Delko tells Ryan that he's found orange pollen from a lily on the skateboard, and Ryan recalls that Rachel, the receptionist at Strong Studios, orders flowers for the men's girlfriends and wives. They go over Rachel's records and learn that she sent flowers meant for Amber Haynes to the wrong address: to Jake Sullivan's home. Alexx catches a whiff of something foul in the CSI offices, causing Ryan to go back to the car and to find Jake's missing foot. Meanwhile, Delko questions Julie Sullivan, who was enraged when she got the flowers meant for Amber. She assumed Jake was seeing another woman, but Delko tells her that the receptionist sent the wrong flowers to her house. She admits to going to Strong Studios and attacking him with the skateboard. Alexx pulls Delko out of the interrogation room to tell him that the head wound didn't kill Jake: he was electrocuted.

Horatio catches Vince Fisher unloading DVDs of "Cookie's Return." Horatio confiscates the DVDs and tells him never to contact Sara again. Calleigh and Ryan pay another visit to Strong's studio. Calleigh notices the water cooler is empty and Ryan spots an exposed wire. Someone ripped the power cord from the watercooler. Ryan notices skin on the wire and knows they're looking at the murder weapon. Calleigh notices a print, smudged just like the ones from Jake's car. Ryan realizes that the smudges aren't smudges at all, but calluses. They zero in on Todd, who has callouses on his hands from playing so many video games. He resented Jake: they were both testers, but he perceived Jake as being the favorite. When he came across Jake unconscious, he took advantage of the situation and poured the watercooler's contents on him and electrocuted him. After Jake was dead, he weighed down the gas pedal of his car and got rid of the body. Calleigh informs him that Jake wasn't the favorite–Strong needed him for the skating video.

Horatio returns the original copy of the tape to Sara and tells her the other copies are bing destroyed. When she asks him about how he found them, he tells her he's going to let Matthew explain. Dismayed, she tells Horatio that she always falls for the wrong guy.

Sex & Taxes

Season 3 Episode Number: 67 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday April 11, 2005 on CBS Ildy Modrovich, Brian Davidson |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Scott Shiffman |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Hunter Allan (Timothy Dawson), Mark Deklin (Russell Edge), Randy J. Goodwin (Jason Whitney), Chad Williams (Kevin Renfro), Sandrine Holt (Melissa Boone), David May (Simon Bremmer), Andrea Roth (Molly Edge), Tim Guinee (Carl Dawson), Willie Garson (Ian Sutter), Zac Efron (Seth Dawson) |
| Production Code: | 319 |
| Summary: | An IRS agent is killed while trying to repossess a delinquent taxpayer's yacht. Soon after, the CSIs discover a second IRS agent shot to death. Now, just when everyone has a reason to detest the IRS, Horatio must find who is behind what could possibly be a series of murders right before tax day. |

Two men exchange gunfire, one on a boat, the other on the marina. It doesn't end well for the one on the boat. The man on the marina, Jason Whitely, claims it was self-defense-the man was trying to steal his boat and shot at him first. Jason shows Horatio a wound he claims came from the other man's gun. But no gun is found on board and when Horatio looks at the papers the man was carrying he realizes the victim, Kevin Renfro, was an IRS agent with orders to seize Jason's boat. The evidence closes in on Jason quickly: Melissa Boone, another IRS agent, informs Horatio that Jason owed sixty thousand dollars in taxes. Delko retrieves the IRS man's gun, which Ryan rushes to Horatio. It turns out to be a key gun-a device which can be used to create keys quickly. Horatio examines Jason's wound and sees powder burns-he was shot at close range. Jason shot himself after killing Kevin. Jason finally relents, angrily lamenting that the IRS was taking his life, piece by piece.

As soon as Horatio closes the case, Frank Tripp calls him to another one: Simon Bremmer, also an IRS agent, lies dead in his car, with two gun shot wounds to the chest. Ryan notices half a blood drop, indicating something was taken from the car, and also a blood trail leading to the car, suggesting Simon was shot away from the vehicle. Calleigh retrieves a 9 millimeter casing and tells Ryan to consult with Delko about the tire treads near the car. Ryan hits the books himself, avoiding Delko, who is irritated that Ryan took the evidence he found to Horatio without him. Delko sees what Ryan is doing and says the treads look like those of a Rolls Royce. Calleigh doesn't have much luck with the bullet–it shattered inside his body. But Alexx notices Mees' lines on Simon's nails: he was being poisoned.

Calleigh and Ryan go to Simon's office and collect his desk items. Ryan looks at the list of potentially dangerous clients and comes up with Russell Edge, who happens to own a Rolls Royce and a 9 millimeter gun. Tripp pays Russell a visit at his house and finds it totally cleaned out. Edge claims to be hiding his assets from his ex-wife Molly. Tripp talks to Molly who offers to turn over copies of Russell's old business files. Calleigh has discovered that Simon was being poisoned with thallium, and Ryan sullenly asks her if she was going to tell him. She's heard

about the incident with Delko and he asks her if he should apologize. The CSIs spray Simon's office supplies and find thalium all over everything. Ryan takes the shreddings from Simon's office and gives them to Delko to process as a peace offering. Delko discovers a shredded check for five thousand dollars with a print on it: it belongs to Melissa Boone. Delko confronts Melissa, who admits she shredded some of Simon's checks to slow him down, but denies poisoning or shooting him. Delko spots Mees' lines on her nails and realizes she was poisoned when she was in Simon's office.

Calleigh has another lead: the poison was specifically thallium phosphate, or insecticide. One of Simon's potentially dangerous cases involved Carl Dawson, who owns a nursery that was recently seized by the IRS. Horatio and Tripp head to the nursery where they discover Carl and his two sons, Seth and Timothy, taking things from the confiscated property. Dawson isn't sorry to learn Simon is dead-he says the IRS made a clerical error with his wife's life insurance policy and that he's been paying for their mistake ever since. Dawson's older son, fifteen-year-old Seth (guest star Zac Efron) admits to poisoning the IRS caseworker when he delivered his father's checks to Simon.

Accountant Ian Sutter shows Calleigh Russell Edge's assets and they discover a warehouse in the name of one of his deceased racing horses. Calleigh and Ryan find all of Edge's valuables, including a gun cabinet with a 9 millimeter inside. The Rolls isn't present, and when they confront Edge, he denies involvement. Ian locates the rented parking space where the Rolls is being stored and Ryan and Calleigh seize the car. They find semen in the backseat, which turns out to match Simon Brewer. It turns out Russell's wife Molly found out where he was stashing the Rolls and stole it from him. When Simon caught her with it, the two had a tryst in the back seat in exchange for him letting her keep the car. She claims she left him alive.

The CSIs go back to the car and find a bit of mucus on the window of the Rolls. The DNA results reveal the donor is male. When Tripp discovers Simon's briefcase in Dawson's truck, Horatio has Dawson and his sons swabbed. The results reveal that the mucus is from Timo-thy, Dawson's youngest son. Seth confesses that he and Timothy followed Simon intending to confront him. Seth claims he shot the IRS worker, but Dawson interrupts saying that he shot him. Timothy then confesses: he shot Simon when he and Seth went to confront him. Dawson is distraught. Horatio confronts Melissa Boone and demands she fix the clerical error that cost Dawson and his family so much. She does and Dawson's business is returned to him. Horatio promises to help his sons.

Killer Date

Season 3 Episode Number: 68 Season Episode: 20

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday April 18, 2005 on CBS Elizabeth Devine, John Haynes |
|----------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Stephen Tobolowsky (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro) |
| Guest Stars: | Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle), Natashia Williams (Kim Burton), Rick Peters (Robert Smith), Lisa Brenner (Gabrielle Marinelli), Sandra Pros- per (Linda), Jason Hall (Mickey Shanigan), Rob Swanson (Officer Torino), Lindsey McKeon (Noelle), Jon Bernthal (Harry Klugman), Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera), Yvette Nipar (Lucy Raleigh), Max Martini (Bob Keaton), Al Vicente (Clint Roster), Andrea DeOliveira (Patti Welborn), Frank Alvarez (Randell Welborn) |
| Production Code: | 320 |
| Summary: | Horatio's life is changed forever when he learns important information about his deceased brother. Horatio must now figure out what to do with this information about his brother, Raymond, and whether or not to tell Yelina. Meanwhile, the team investigates when a woman is mur- dered at a crowded bar after she's approached by a female employee of a service that helps men pick-up women. Also, when Delko loses his badge after some reckless behavior and it's used in a crime, he must locate the badge before it's used again. |
| Guest Stars: Production Code: | Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle), Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Stephen Tobolowsky (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro) Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle), Natashia Williams (Kim Burton), Rick Peters (Robert Smith), Lisa Brenner (Gabrielle Marinelli), Sandra Prosper (Linda), Jason Hall (Mickey Shanigan), Rob Swanson (Officer Torino), Lindsey McKeon (Noelle), Jon Bernthal (Harry Klugman), Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera), Yvette Nipar (Lucy Raleigh), Max Martini (Bob Keaton), Al Vicente (Clint Roster), Andrea DeOliveira (Patti Welborn), Frank Alvarez (Randell Welborn) 320 Horatio's life is changed forever when he learns important information about his deceased brother. Horatio must now figure out what to do with this information about his brother, Raymond, and whether or not to tell Yelina. Meanwhile, the team investigates when a woman is murdered at a crowded bar after she's approached by a female employee of a service that helps men pick-up women. Also, when Delko loses his badge after some reckless behavior and it's used in a crime, he must |

Eric and Calleigh arrive at the crime scene and an officer asks to see their badges. Eric's is missing but Calleigh vouches for him. She then tells him that losing a badge is major and asks him when did he last saw it. He says the night before he went out and Calleigh asks her if he can call the woman he was with and see if she found it. He says he would if he knew her name. Calleigh says nothing and he explains that he was "toothing" (having random anonymous sex). He asks her if she's gonna tell him something and she says that other than wearing protection he should trace his footsteps and find his badge before he gets another callout. Eric asks her what about the crime scene and she says Ryan just arrived. He thanks her and leaves. At the lab Eric tells H he lost his badge or that someone took it. H asks if he's sure and he says he's looked everywhere. H tells him it's gotta be somewhere, then Eric tells him about the girl he was with. H asks him if he thinks she took it and he says it could be. H then asks him if he has talked to her and Eric says he can't. H reminds him that there's a badge in the wrong hands and Eric says he's aware of it but that he just needs advice on how to handle the situation. H tells him to play it straight and file the paperwork, but Eric says that means involving the IAB and that that's being guilty until proven innocent. H reminds him that he's done nothing wrong and Eric asks him why does it feel like he's going to slit his own throat. Later on Rick Stetler interrogates Eric about the situation. It turns out Eric had sexual intercourse in a public place: outside a closed building. Rick tells him he could've been arrested for indecent exposure and lost his job

and his reputation. He adds that he's behavior is reckless and puts the department at risk. Eric tells him that what he did wasn't a crime and that nobody got hurt. Rick says he must have an underlying problem that's making him act this way and connects it with Speedle's death. Eric is upset and Rick tells him that Speedle lost his life and know he lost his badge and then asks him if he's even yet. Eric says the interview is over and leaves. Eric's badge is used in a crime and H goes to cover it; right before he leaves he sees a man who he remembers to be a suspect on his brother's murder. H meets with Rick and asks him if he has something to tell him and he starts to say something about Delko but H interrupts him and tells him it's about Bob Keaton. his brother's killer. Rick says he got life in prison and H asks him why did he see him on the streets today. Rick says it's impossible and H asks if he knows anything about it and he says no, but that he can look into it. H says not to bother: he'll do it. Eric tells Calleigh about his guilt over the badge situation and she tells him that this atypical behavior for him. He tells her what Stetler said about Speed. She says that's interesting and he tells her she knows what he thinks about Stetler and leaves. Meanwhile, Ryan is at Valera's lab and se finds out a suspect is connected to a department case. She tells Ryan it's flagged and that he can't see it and orders him to go. Ryan doesn't and takes a look at the file anyway. The woman turns out to be a rape victim whose name got into the database by Valera's mistake. H finds out that his brother's killer got out of jail on good behavior and Yelina walks in on his phone call. She sees Ray's file and asks him about it. He says he's just seeing that everything's in order. She asks him if he would tell her if anything's out of order and he tells her he would. Eric meets with the woman who he had sex with and asks her who did she give her badge to. She says she tried to get a hold on him but she knew he'd get in trouble if she called the department. He tells her he's already in trouble because the badge was used in a murder. She said she kept the badge in her room but that somebody took it and that she thinks it's her brother. Eric arrests him for murder and gets his badge back. Ryan walks in on Valera packing her things and asks her what is going on. She tells him she's getting kicked out of her lab: relieved of duty. Ryan tells her he's sorry he saw the victim's name and she says it's okay. Valera leaves and an officer comes in her lab with evidence boxes and tells Ryan that Valera's work over the last six months are being reevaluated. He asks the officer if Valera is gone for good and she says she doesn't know, it all depends on what the boxes say. Towards the end of the episode Eric walks into a psychological services office. H finds Bob and asks him what is he doing in the streets. He says he's out on parole. H asks him if he's working undercover and he says just like his brother. He says he shot Ray but that they had to make it look good because it was a drug deal. H then asks him if Ray is still alive and he says ves. Bob tells him he's deep undercover and H tells him that he didn't see him.

Recoil

Season 3 Episode Number: 69 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: | Monday May 2, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Steven Maeda, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| | |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas |
| | (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| | |
| | Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Brian Tahash (Don Landis), John Heard (Kenwall "Duke" Duquesne), |
| | Natalia Baldwin Leon (Female Newscaster), McKinley Freeman (MDPD |
| | Uniform), Michelle Ann Johnson (Valerie Adams), David Gianopou- |
| | los (Vincent Lesca), Liana Liberato (Amy Manning), Paul Green (Greg |
| | |
| | Rondinelli), Kimiko Gelman (Dr. Nicole Talcott), Tracey Needham |
| | (Cheri Lyle), Bill Sage (Brad Manning) |
| Production Code: | 321 |
| Summary: | After a bitter custody battle, shots are fired outside the courthouse. |
| S all life y ? | |
| | Bullets fly and the target is the little girl's mother. Horatio goes after |
| | the father, who he suspects may not be the girl's biological father after |
| | all. However, when the mother's shady past is uncovered, the team |
| | finds that she has a lot of enemies who would like to take a shot at her. |
| | |
| | Meanwhile, Calleigh's father returns to the crime lab for her guidance |
| | but for an unexpected reason. |
| | |

Before a shooting outside the courthouse Calleigh was reproaching Ryan about something and she fell during the shooting. The episode transport to eight hours earlier. Calleigh walk in on Ryan sorting her evidence by date and he says H said to give her a hand. She gets edgy about it and says she sorts it by item number and she tells Ryan that she appreciates it but she likes to have everything in order before going to court. Ryan finds out the blood evidence doesn't match neither the victim nor the father who is also the suspect. Calleigh notices it is one of Valera's cases and hopes that it isn't another mistake. She asks Ryan to check the DNA retest and he says yes, but a little hesitant. While drinking coffee and driving Frank hits a car on the back and injures himself on the head. While Yelina is helping H with the case she asks him how did his business with Ray's file go. He says it's all good. Calleigh talks to her dad on the phone and tells him she'll be right there and Ryan jumps in on her and tells her about a private lab doing their DNA but she asks him to take it and to meet her at court at 4 o'clock. He's mad. When they get there Ryan tells her he got the blood sample for the hearing and takes out a vial and asks her how does she want to handle it. She says he took a biological out of the lab and it's not even in a Kapak. She says she can't believe he did that. He says he got a court order and he followed it. She tells him that you never bring blood to court and that he violated protocol. He tells her when he was on patrol they did what they were told and she tells him he's not in patrol anymore. She tells him what he should've done was call the State Attorney and have him appeal the court order. He says he could've used that advice but she was off bailing out her dad again. Shots are fired and Calleigh is down on the floor. It was just a stain of blood on her leg and she sit up and says she's ok. Ryan looks at his hand and notices pieces of glass in it and lots of blood.

Vengeance

Season 3 Episode Number: 70 Season Episode: 22

| Monday May 9, 2005 on CBS Corey Miller, Sunil Nayar |
|--|
| Vorberto Barba |
| David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Neal Orion (Mr. Most Likely To Succeed), Lance Reddick (David Park), Gregory Mikurak (Teenage Dan Winslet), Tyler Goucher (Teenage Patrick Hale), Nick Jaine (Assistant Medical Examiner Scott Sanders), Marcus Patrick (Luis Rivera), Andre Royo (Julio Pena), Paul Fitzgerald Dan Winslet), Kimiko Gelman (Dr. Nicole Talcott), Richard Speight Jr. |
| Kevin Banks), Max Martini (Bob Keaton), Jessica D. Stone (Krystal Sneed), Christian Monzon (Officer Joe McCue), Eli Danker (Richard Thomason), Katy Selverstone (Michelle Day), Megan Ward (Jennie Hale), Dylan Neal (Patrick Hale) 322 |
| When a former high school football star is murdered at a reunion, the CSIs must find the killer. The victim was the big man on campus in high school and there are a lot of guests at the reunion with reasons to resent him all these years. Now, the team must investigate everyone, from the head cheerleader to the school misfit, to see who held a decade-old grudge big enough to kill. Meanwhile, Horatio and Delko arrive at a crime scene and discover that it's already been processed, eading Horatio to uncover further information about his brother possibly being alive. |
| |

When a former high school football star is murdered at a reunion, the CSIs must find the killer. The victim was the big man on campus in high school and there are a lot of guests at the reunion with reasons to resent him all these years. Now, the team must investigate everyone, from the head cheerleader to the school misfit, to see who held a decade-old grudge big enough to kill. Meanwhile, Horatio and Delko arrive at a crime scene and discover that it's already been processed, leading Horatio to uncover further information about his brother possibly being alive.

Whacked

Season 3 Episode Number: 71 Season Episode: 23

| Originally aired: | Monday May 16, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Ann Donahue, Elizabeth Devine, Ildy Modrovich |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Stephen Tobolowsky (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Eric Roberts (Ken Kramer), Cindy Pickett (Miranda Lewis), Megan Fol- lows (Beth Grand), David Norona (Joshua Greenfield), Kent Faulcon (Correctional Officer), Alex Buck (Raymond Caine Jr.), Kimiko Gelman (Dr. Nicole Talcott), Sam Vance (Uniform MDPD), W. Earl Brown (Jesse Kramer), Christopher Shyer (Larry Hargrove), Javier Grajeda (Correc- tional Officer #1), Lawrence LeJohn (Correctional Officer #2), Jerry Giles (Correctional Officer #3) |
| Production Code: | 323 |
| Summary: | An axe murderer on death row is given a stay of execution just mo- ments before it was to take place, on the grounds that there may have been tainted DNA analysis used at his trial. Now, without using any DNA evidence, the team must race against time and reexamine all of the physical evidence in the case, just as they get a call on a new double murder that looks suspiciously like the case they're working on. |

An axe murderer on death row is given a stay of execution just moments before it was to take place, on the grounds that there may have been tainted DNA analysis used at his trial. Now, without using any DNA evidence, the team must race against time and reexamine all of the physical evidence in the case, just as they get a call on a new double murder that looks suspiciously like the case they're working on.

10-7

Season 3 Episode Number: 72 Season Episode: 24

| Originally aired: | Monday May 23, 2005 on CBS |
|----------------------|---|
| Writer: Director: | Ann Donahue, Elizabeth Devine, Michael Ostrowski Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas (Episodes 49+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| | Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brian Poth (Tyler Jenson), Amy Laughlin (Erica Shaw), Rex Linn (De- tective Frank Tripp), Holt McCallany (Detective John Hagen), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters) |
| Guest Stars: | Charity Shea (Amanda), Lance Reddick (David Park), Stephen Ram- |
| Guest Stars. | |
| | sey (Staff Sergeant Wayne Stoddard), Susan Pari (Linda River), Deep |
| | Katdare (Nassar), Maliabeth Johnson (Tiffany), Alex Feldman (Matt |
| | Young), Adam Chambers (Brandon Mille), Michael Cedeno (Gary), Bill |
| | Bolender (Ralph Windham), Dean Winters (Raymond Caine), Alex Buck (Raymond Caine Jr.) |
| Production Code: | 324 |
| Summary: | |
| | While investigating the murder of man hired to make dirty bombs that |
| | terrorists intend to set off in Miami, Horatio finds the bloody finger- |
| | print of his brother, Raymond, who he believed to be dead. However, |
| | when Raymond's son is kidnapped, he emerges from deep undercover |
| | and the estranged brothers must work together to save the boy. Mean- |
| | while, while processing a crime scene, an unknown assailant holds a |
| | gun to Calleigh's head and, after a deadly confrontation in her gun lab, |
| | she is left doubting that she can continue as a CSI. |
| | |

An explosion at a warehouse party during a DJ's set brings the Miami CSIs to the scene. Detective John Hagen tells Horatio that three people were killed in the blast. The warehouse was being used for a spontaneous party, but the explosion came from the building next door. When Horatio and Hagen venture through the hole in the wall, they find the body of another man. Ryan Wolfe is on his way to the crime scene when he's stopped by Erica Sikes, an attractive young reporter who thanks him for the tip about the explosion. Inside, Hagen is questioning a man from the warehouse, Matt Young, who saw a man named Scott Owens arguing with Gary, the DJ, shortly before the explosion. Horatio and Ryan explore the scene and Ryan discovers a mercury switch, which was responsible for the bomb's detonation. Horatio surmises the music from the DJ's speakers set off the bomb. When Ryan finds an altimeter switch, Horatio concludes that this was the bomber's workshop.

In the autopsy room, Alexx tells Horatio that she found a piece of plastic with wire inside in the back of the bomber, Brandon Miller. She also shows Horatio that Brandon was stabbed with a knife before the explosion. Horatio calls Calleigh and tells her to look for the knife at the scene. She goes into the room where the bomber's workshop and notices a spot where the dust hasn't covered the floor, indicating something was removed. While she sifts through it, someone comes up behind her and puts a gun to her head. She hear the click of the gun, and then the sound of the person walking away. She jumps up and looks for the person, but she only encounters Delko.

Alexx finds potassium iodide in Miller's blood, causing Horatio to realize that the bomber was making radioactive bombs. Ryan tells Horatio the bombs are being made with TNT and Horatio

is able to track the TNT used to a staff sergeant named Tim Stoddard, who sold the TNT to Miller to pay for his gambling debts. Stoddard denies stabbing Miller. Delko runs the prints on the knife, and though he gets a hit, the database tells him he's not authorized to see the result. Horatio inputs his password and comes up with the result: his own brother, Ray. Sure enough, Agent David Park shows up soon after Horatio's search to tell him that Raymond had infiltrated a Columbian drug ring using drug money to make dirty bombs. He also tells Horatio that Raymond missed his last check in.

Erica corners Ryan to ask for leads in the case, and though he refuses to comment he does let slip that the lab is testing a sample of potassium iodide. Aaron Peters shows Horatio that the LED piece found in Miller's back isn't from a bomb, but used in a hip Miami bar called Club Freeze. Matt Young, the suspicious party-gower, was at Club Freeze and happens to have potassium iodide on him, which he claims he takes for a thyroid problem. In the ballistics lab, Calleigh is preparing to listen to the sound of various guns being cocked to try to identify the one the was held to her head. A concerned Delko cocks the guns by her ear. She recognizes one of them, a rare Ruger. She's determined to find the gun.

Horatio questions Matt, who proves to be a militant who views America as a corporation. He spots Yelina through the window and makes a reference to Ray, Jr. Horatio runs out and asks Yelina where Ray, Jr. is. She calls her mother who tells her that Ray, Jr. never got home from soccer practice. Horatio is forced to tell Yelina that Ray is alive and that Ray, Jr. could be in danger. Hagen informs Horatio that Matt escaped from custody. Horatio races to his car and discovers Ray inside waiting for him. Ray explained that the Feds forced him to work undercover after they discovered he was a dirty cop. He tells Horatio that he killed Brandon Miller because he found out Ray was a cop. Horatio informs him that the rest of the bombers have his son.

Horatio and Hagan go through Matt's apartment and finds a soccer schedule and a numeric code on a piece of paper. When Matt's landlord brings them Matt's car information, Horatio realizes the model has Onstar and can be tracked. He tells Hagen he'll take it from there in order to protect Hagen. Hagen is visibly upset but finally relents and leaves. Horatio and Ray track the signal from Matt's car and locate him at a warehouse. Matt and another man are standing over Ray, Jr. Horatio and Ray exchange shots with them; Matt goes down but Ray is hit as well. The other man escapes and Horatio rescues Ray, Jr. and sends him outside before he can spot his father.

Calleigh and Delko are watching Erica Sikes' news broadcast, which contains information about the potassium iodide and possible dirty bomb threat. Delko suspects Ryan of leaking the information and blames him for the panic going on in Miami right now. Hagen comes to see Calleigh in the ballistics lab, depressed about his career. He tells her he hasn't felt like a hero lately. She suggests they get coffee as friends and goes off to finish something in another part of the lab. Suddenly she hears a gun cock-the exact same one that was held to her head-and Hagen shoots himself. Calleigh is shaken, but she notices something in Hagen's pocket as he's being wheeled away on a gurney and pulls it out. She realizes that John took it from the bomber's workshop, hoping to be a hero, and that's why he held the gun to her head.

Tyler determines the piece of paper found at Matt's apartment is the weather forecast, including wind speeds, for that afternoon. Horatio rushes to Carillo Park just in time to stop the helicopter carrying the bomb from taking off. The bomb's timer is already set and Horatio looks carefully at the wires before cutting one of them, which disarms the bomb. Returning to the station, he tells Yelina that she needs a break, and she counters that he does as well. She smiles when he hands her tickets to Brazil. In the ballistics lab, some of Hagen's blood from the ceiling falls on Calleigh, and she puts the gun down and leaves, pulling her nameplate off the ballistics roster as she does. Delko smirks grimly when he seems Ryan on the news, but leaves before he seems Ryan praise his colleagues. Horatio takes Yelina and Ray, Jr. to the airport where a plane awaits. But to Yelina and Ray, Jr's surprise, it is Ray, who was wearing a vest when he was shot rescuing Ray, Jr., who is going with them, not Horatio. Yelina hesitates, then goes off with Ray as Horatio looks on.

Season Four

From the Grave

Season 4 Episode Number: 73 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: | Monday September 19, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Ann Donahue, Elizabeth Devine |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant |
| | Horatio Caine), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring |
| | Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Pe- |
| | ters), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), |
| | Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), Amy Laughlin (Erica Sikes), Eva La Rue |
| | (Natalia Boa Vista), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), Will Morales (Noche Sniper #1), Lobo |
| | Sebastian (Raphael Sifuentes), Patricia Velasquez (Celia Gonzalez), |
| | Julia Vera (Marisol Fuentes), Tara Westwood (Amanda Livingston), |
| | Charles Griffin (Paramedic One), Bradley James (C.O. Rafferty), Jerry |
| | Adler (Cardinal Benedetti), Rhys Coiro (Diablo), Steven Eckholdt (Dale |
| | Livingston), Lesley Fera (Dr. Joyce Carmel), Simone Kessell (Agent |
| | Maxwell), Amanda Loncar (Michelle Burke), Rodolfo "Rudy" Garcia |
| | (Himself (State Senator)), Giovanni Lopes (Aberto Fuentes) |
| Production Code: | 401 |
| Summary: | The team must find the connection between the two crime scenes; the |
| | killing of a drug dealer and the rape of a well-off family 's housekeeper |
| | who happens to be pregnant with her boss's child. |

Coming Soon...

Blood In The Water

Season 4 Episode Number: 74 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday September 26, 2005 on CBS Dean Widenmann, Sunil Nayar |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Duane Clark |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Jordi Caballero (Julio Elias), Corey Sevier (Luke Gannon), Tom Schmid (Philip Reynolds), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Fran- cie Swift (Laura Gannon), Natalina Maggio (Onlooker/Rollerblader), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Jennifer Holland (Julie Gannon), Patrick Fabian (Ken Gannon), Nicholas DiNardo (Damon Loughlin), David Desantos (Luis Cruz), Troy Curvey Jr. (Rex Hoby), Anahi Bustil- los (Tia Elias) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 402 The team investigates the death of a foreign exchange student, the search for two missing teenagers, and the robbery of 10 million dollars in golden bars. |

Coming Soon...

Prey

Season 4 Episode Number: 75 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Monday October 3, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Miller, Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Joel West (Officer Jessop), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Danielle Stratton (Hannah), Erica Hubbard (Tina Saunders), Sarah Wright (Sarah Jennings), Ryan Doom (Club Guy), Timothy Omundson (Ted Griffin), Christine Woods (Valerie Nordoff), Stacey Travis (Faith Jennings), Patrick St. Esprit (Paul Jennings), Sam Page (Jeff Marshall), Jason Olive (Brad Walker), Mark Matkevich (Thomas Woodward), Dar Dixon (Daniel Feldman) |
| Production Code: | 403 |
| Summary: | The search of a missing 18-year-old girl, whose trip to Miami turns into an ongoing nightmare. |

Coming Soon...

48 Hours To Life

Season 4 Episode Number: 76 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: | Monday October 10, 2005 on CBS |
|------------------------------|---|
| Writer: | John Haynes, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Norberto Barba |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter |
| | (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Michael J. Gonzalez (Mala Noche Gangster #2), Brett Cullen (Michael Boland), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells), Jolie Jenkins (Gina Rankin), Jason Cerbone (Steve Gabler), Brian Prescott (C.O. #1), Jay Brown (C.O. #2), Dennis Keiffer (Inmate #1), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Robert Ri'chard (Tobey Hollins), Sandra Robinson (Patrice Boland), Skip Stellrecht (C.O. Winters), Joe Stevens (Ed), Christian Martin (Darrel Grimwood), Derek Anthony (C.O. Jacobs), Daniel Vene- gas (Jose Tevar), Luis Robledo (Mala Noche Gangster #1) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 404 Horatio and the team are trying to figure out how to free an innocent young man after a harsh interrogation with Frank Tripp sends him to jail. |

The calm and peaceful day at the Bay Vista Marina is interrupted by the sound of sirens and police cars and helicopters arriving. Tripp leads the chase, going after a young man named Tobey Hollins, who is bloody and trying to escape the scene of a murder. Tobey's escape route is cut off by Horatio, and he is handcuffed and led away from the scene. Tripp is rather pleased with the arrest, but Horatio is hesitant. Something does not seem quite right.

The murder in question took place on a boat. Horatio takes a closer look at the victim, Patrice Boland, as Delko arrives. There is a large pool of blood on the floor. The gunshot wound was through-and-through and it appears Patrice has bled out. The suspected murder weapon is lying on the floor, and they notice a splatter of blood on the wall. There is also a bloody hand print. Somebody slipped in the blood pool and attempted to break their fall. The bloody print is on top of the splatter, meaning that the first splatter had dried before the print was put there. Horatio is even more unsure of Tobey's guilt now. Why would he kill Patrice, wait for the splatter to dry and then slip on the blood? But he has barely finished stating his doubts when Delko gets a text message from Tripp. Tobey has confessed. That doesn't mean much to Horatio; you don't have to be guilty of a crime to claim you committed it. He needs to make sure whether or not Tobey did it, and fast. A kid like Tobey is not going to last 48 hours in the prison system.

Tripp has little sympathy with Tobey. He believes that he's guilty and deserves whatever he gets. As Tobey is being escorted to the bus they pass by Horatio, who tells Tripp about his doubts. Tripp points out that Tobey has Patrice's blood on his clothes and witnesses have placed him at the scene, not to mention the fact that he confessed to the murder. Horatio doesn't argue with this, but still questions whether they have the right man. As far as Tripp is concerned, Tobey is the killer unless Horatio can find someone else who might have done it.

Alexx is onboard the boat, examening Patrice's body while Delko processes the scene. There are some glasses standing on a table, one of which has lipstick on it. Patrice wasn't wearing lipstick. Unfortunately, the surface of the glass is rough and unlikely to provide them with any

prints. Alexx spots blood around Patrice's mouth, most likely from air bubbles. She was struggling to breathe, meaning she didn't die right away.

Tobey is being loaded onto the bus which will take him to the Regional Detention Facility. The other people on the bus look at him like fresh meat. Tobey is starting to look scared, slowly realising what is happening to him. One of the inmates, Darrel Grimwood, claims he has to pay him taxes for riding the bus. When Tobey arrives at the RDF Darrel is wearing his shoes and has set his mind to making Tobey his bitch. After the booking process is finished Tobey accidentally bumps into Darrel, who takes his food bag and breaks his wrist. Three Mala Noches laugh at his pain and urinate on him to further humiliate and hurt him. It's not even been an hour, and already Tobey is in trouble.

Calleigh talks to Jim Markham, the new guy in Firearms, who tells her that the gun found on the scene is in fact the murder weapon but it didn't provide them with prints. He tracked the serial number and got the registered owner, however he didn't put it in his initial report. Calleigh is starting to lose her patience with him. He needs to put his findings in the reports, or else they can't act on it. Markham seems to think it's just a small slip-up, but since the gun is registered to Michael Boland, the victim's husband, it's too important to be overlooked.

Michael is brought in, but has no gunshot residue on his hands. He tells Tripp and Horatio that he keeps the gun onboard for protection, and that he hasn't been on his boat for three months. However it's not his boat, it's registered to Patrice, who was selling it due to the couple getting divorced. But since she is now dead, it is in fact Michael's boat. Did he kill his wife to keep it from getting sold? Michael says he doesn't want the boat. He didn't want Patrice either; he had met someone new. Tripp notes that it's always another woman, but Michael corrects him and says that in this case it's actually a man.

Since Michael is a day trader, and worked from his home, Wolfe takes his computer to Cooper to see what they can find. Michael is the only one to have logged on that day. Wolfe touches the computer by accident and notices that it's really hot. Cooper finds that odd. He opens up the chassis and finds love letters stashed there, blocking the fan. Wolfe takes a closer look at them together with Cynthia Wells, who determins that the writer must be male, based on the way he's worded himself. They compare it to Tobey's confession letter and finds several similarities. Cynthia is positive that Tobey wrote the love letters. So is he Michael's new love? Or perhaps Patrice's?

Horatio goes to talk to Tobey. Tobey says he was hired by Patrice to detail her boat, but he barely ever met her in person. Horatio doesn't believe him. He gets the kid to admit that he was romantically involved with Patrice, who was a very lonely woman. He says he didn't kill her; he only wrote the confession because he felt he had no choice. Tripp was coming down very hard on him during the interrogation.

Wolfe takes a closer look at the pictures of the two glasses Delko found. They can't get any prints off them, but they might still be helpful. Patrice apparently had a mojito with her killer, and judging by the spill from the glasses the boat was in motion. Patrice was shot in open water, leading Delko to believe that someone might have killed her while out on a test drive of the boat. The two CSIs look through a number of Boat Trader magazines in search for an ad placed by Patrice. Delko finds it and calls the number in the ad, getting Patrice's cell phone. The last number on her phone belonged to Gina Rankin. Delko goes to talk to her. She confirms that she was out to buy a boat, but she couldn't afford Patrice's. Delko wants to get a swab of her DNA to match it with the lipstick found on one of the glasses, and Gina reluctantly reveals that she and her boyfriend Steve were on the boat and out on open water. While they were out on the water Steve went down to use the bathroom. When he didn't come up Patrice went to check on him, and then Gina heard a gunshot. She went down to see what had happened, and found Patrice on the floor, and Steve holding the gun. He told her it was self defence and wanted them to take the boat and head for a far-off island. Gina insisted that they go back to the docks and leave Patrice there for someone else to find; nobody would have to know who the killer was. Delko wonders why she didn't call the cops, to which she replies that Steve threatened to put the blame on her if anyone found out.

Steve is brought in, and Delko and Calleigh question him. Like Gina predicted, Steve claims that she was the killer. He says she's crazy and does irrational things all the time, like buying a boat she can't afford. He is more than happy to have his hands tested for GSR, but since the GSR would be gone from his hands by now they settle for prints.

Over at the RDF the guards notice that something is about to happen. On the video surveillance they can see the inmates passing something between each other and preparing for something. They order a lockdown. In the chaos that follows Tobey goes out in the cellblock hallway, just before smoke starts to fill the place. When the smoke clears Darrel is found lying on the floor, stabbed with a shank, and Tobey is in the cell with him.

Horatio arrives at the scene. Alexx is already there, and she's found a white substance in Darrel's mouth. Horatio notices the shoes Darrel wears, new and far too big for him. Alexx finds a shell casing stuck on the bottom of the shoe. It's a .32 caliber, the same kind used to kill Patrice, only no casing was found on the boat. They realise that the shoes actually belong to Tobey.

The casing has Steve's prints on it. Delko confronts Steve, who breaks and tells him that the plan was to throw her overboard and steal the boat. Only he found the gun and decided to shoot her instead. But something is not quite right. Alexx has finished the autopsy on Patrice and saw that the bullet didn't do any serious damage to her. A closer examination tells Alexx that she was smothered. When Delko asks Steve about it he learns that Steve thought she was dead after he shot her. Someone else smothered her. Steve is thrilled to be off the hook, but Delko brings him back down to earth by pointing out that he will go to jail for attempted murder.

Calleigh is having a closer look at the shank used to kill Darren. Wolfe comes in and she tells him the shank was made out of turkey bone. She also found some dental floss. The turkey bone is sent to Valera, to see if Tobey left some traces on it. Valera hasn't gotten Tobey's clothes yet, which annoys Calleigh. Tripp should have sent them to Valera after he booked Tobey, but all he saw was the confession and didn't bother to send anything over to Valera.

Horatio pays Aaron a visit to see what he's found out about the white substance found in Darrel's mouth. It turns out to be plaster, like the cast Tobey wears. Horatio goes to talk to him, and a visibly angry Tobey claims he was sending Darrel a message for stealing his shoes. He has given up and resigned to his fate; he is a killer and will go to jail. Horatio thinks there's more to the picture. He doesn't like the angry, bitter person Tobey is turning into. Tobey refuses to change his story. He didn't kill Darrel in self-defence; he killed him because he deserved it. Horatio calls in Calleigh to process Tobey's cell, hoping to find signs of provocation.

Calleigh takes Tripp with her, and finds dental floss which might match the floss they found on the shank. Calleigh notes that Horatio won't like her findings, but Tripp is far from surprised. He knew Tobey was bad from the minute he saw him. Calleigh points out that they don't know yet whether he actually did kill Patrice. They move on to Darrel's cell and find what appears to be teeth marks on the pillow.

Back at the lab Wolfe checks in on Valera to see what she has found. There was a handkerchief in one of the pockets, with blood on it. It could have been used to smother Patrice. Wolfe takes a closer look and finds the initials MEB. Horatio questions Michael again, who doesn't see how it points to him. He keeps some of his handkerchiefs on the boat; anyone could have used it. However Tripp has taken a look at the info Cooper got from the computer, and it shows a twohour period where Michael was not using it. Horatio notices blood on the rubber wristband Michael wears, blood from an air bubble. This tells them that Michael found Patrice after she was shot but before she died. Cornered, Michael admits that he saw the ad for the boat and was furious that she was selling it. He found her in that state and smothered her so that he would get the boat and the money.

Tobey is cleared from Patrice's murder, but not from Darrel's. Calleigh and Wolfe review the photos from the crime scene and with the help of a life-sized dummy they try to re-create what happened. Darrel was stabbed in the back, and if the person who did it was standing behind him he would have had to have used his right hand. Darrel's right hand was in a cast. For Tobey to have used his left hand Darrel would have had to have charged at him, leaned over. If so then it was not only provocation, but self-defence. Valera walks in with the results on the saliva found in Darrel's cell. It wasn't Darrel's, it was Tobey's. The reason why he didn't talk before was that he was ashamed.

Horatio goes back to Tobey and tells him that Michael has been arrested for murdering Patrice. That doesn't matter to Tobey. He murdered someone else, and he won't be let out of jail. Horatio tells him that they know what Darrel did to him and a devastated Tobey admits that it's true. He realised that it was not going to be a one-time thing; Darrel was going to sodomize him every day. And if not Darrel then someone else would once word got around that he was someone's bitch. Tobey needed to fight back and make it clear that he wasn't going to let people walk all over him. Horatio believes that if Tobey tells the truth about what happened he will go free. After all, truth is all one has.

Three-Way

Season 4 Episode Number: 77 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: | Monday October 17, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Marc Guggenheim, Ildy Modrovich |
| Director: | Jonathan Glassner |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Ro- |
| | driguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio |
| | Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe |
| | (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| D D. I. | |
| Recurring Role: | Amy Laughlin (Erica Sikes), Boti Bliss (Valera), Rex Linn (Detective |
| | Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Guest Stars: | Corey Stoll (Craig Seaborn), Lisa Thornhill (Felicia Hardy), Rachel |
| | Crawford (Beth Jacobson), Grainger Hines (Chief James Burton), Vin- |
| | cent Rivera (Armando Diaz), Linden Ashby (Steven Hardy), Jack Yang |
| | (Shawn Kimsey), Colette Kilroy (Debra Brawley), Cassandra Creech |
| | (Officer Jordon), Jon Hamm (Dr. Brent Kessler), Patrick Fischler (Vince |
| | Nolan), Greg Dohanic (Foster), Laimarie Serrano (Blanca Rodriguez), |
| | Christina Chambers (Yvette Travers) |
| | |
| Production Code: | 405 |
| Summary: | Three suburban housewives on a girls' weekend in Miami are the |
| | prime suspects when the hotel's handsome pool boy is found mur- |
| | dered. When Horatio is tipped off that his team is facing a surprise |
| | efficiency review, he must trust Calleigh, Delko and Ryan to work to- |
| | gether to find the killer. However, when they independently follow the |
| | evidence, each discovers that their analysis points to a different killer. |
| | criticitee, cuch discovers that their analysis points to a unrerent kiner. |

Armando Diaz finds himself locked in a tight, dark space, bruised and bleeding. He desperately cries for help. Later his body is found in the bushes outside a fancy hotel, Graciana. Tripp and Horatio talk to the hotel manager, Craig Seaborn, who is concerned that this might be bad publicity for his hotel. He knows Armando, he takes care of the hotel pool. He stresses that Armando can't have been killed at the hotel. Horatio doesn't believe the murder took place there either; Armando appears to have been dumped there post mortem. He asks Seaborn about a keycard found in Armando's pocket. It's the key to the penthouse suite. It looks like Graciana is going to lose it's reputation; the penthouse is most likely where Armando was killed.

Alexx tries to examine the victim while Delko processes the scene, but she is bothered by Erika Sikes who wants to get a good shot of the scene. She tells Sikes to have some respect for the dead and sends her away just as Delko and Calleigh arrive at the scene. Alexx asks Wolfe if he's still seeing her, and he seems uncomfortable with the question. She turns her focus back to the victim and confirms that he was killed somewhere else. He has a head wound and they bleed a lot, yet there is no blood on the scene. Wolfe tells her that they suspect Armando was killed at the penthouse, which Delko points out has already been revealed on the news by Sikes. Wolfe insists that he didn't tell her but Delko doesn't believe him. They find white fibers on Armando's head, possibly cotton which might have come from the towels that he handles as a poolboy. But why would a poolboy be in the penthouse? Delko, Wolfe and Calleigh decide to head up there. Calleigh forgot her processing kit and gets the backup from Delko's Hummer.

The Chief wants to talk to Horatio. There has been rumblings about Horatio's team, which seems odd since they have the highest solve rate. But since Wolfe is an open leake to the press, Delko has money trouble and Calleigh quit Firearms which she was especially trained for, the team is not looking so good. They can expect a visit within the next eight weeks to determine the character and the case handling of the team. Horatio is not concerned with the character of his officers, but the Chief suggests he should stay out of the case with the dead poolboy and just observe so that he can see how the team handles things. Horatio assures him that they will be ready for the scrutiny.

Back at the Graciana the three CSIs are in the elevator, heading up to the penthouse. Calleigh is displeased with the shape Delko left the backup kit in; there are no swabs or evidence bags. She opens Delko's kit to borrow some of his, in spite of his protests. As she opens the kit Wolfe notices rolling papers. Delko says they're not his; someone must have borrowed his kit. Wolfe makes a sarcastic comment about it and Delko gets angry. Wolfe remarks on how Delko jumps to conclusions concerning Wolfe and Sikes, but he doesn't like it when people jump to conclusions about him.

Meanwhile Tripp is talking to Beth, Yvette and Felicia, the three women who rented the penthouse. They are surprised to learn that their room is now a crime scene. Tripp shows them a picture of Armando and they recognise him as the guy who applied tanning oil on them. The CSIs arrive and Calleigh stops to ask the women how Armando might have gotten the key to their room. Yvette suggests he might have stolen it from one of them down by the pool. Calleigh doesn't believe that, and neither does Tripp. The three women are on a "wives weekend" away from their husbands, which includes sun, spa and lack of sex.

Inside the penthouse Delko and Wolfe are being snyde towards one another. Delko finds blood on the carpet. Something definitely happened there. Wolfe remarks that confrontations usually start in the bedroom or the bathroom. Calleigh decides to process the bathroom, while Delko goes to one of the bedrooms and Wolfe stays out in the sitting room.

The three CSIs each embark on their own investigations, following their own leads. Horatio observes but stays out of their way.

Calleigh

In the bathroom Calleigh finds castoff splatters on the ceiling, but no pool of blood on the floor to go with it. Tripp joins her and concludes that someone must have cleaned the floor and forgotten about the ceiling. With the help of an U/V light she finds evidence of a pool of blood having been on the floor. All the towels are missing, so whoever cleaned up must have used those. Calleigh goes out to talk to the cleaning lady and check her cart. She finds the bloody towels as well as a towel rod which has both blood and hair on it.

She takes the rod to Valera to see if the blood belongs to Armando. She goes out in the hallway and overhears Wolfe talking to Erika Sikes. He tells her he's "good for the rest" and she replies that it's a pleasure doing business with him. Delko and Calleigh exchange looks. She then goes to see what the news is on the hair she found on the rod, and is told that it's African hair.

This leads her to Beth, who says the hair must have gotten there when she hung up her towel. Calleigh tells her it didn't get there by casual transfer. Beth then tells her she had gone up to her room to take a shower when Armando knocked on the door. He wanted to return a book she had forgotten. Before she knew it, Beth found herself in bed with Armando. However he was unable to get an erection. He went into the bathroom and took Viagra, and told Beth it was her fault. She was offended and slapped him in the face. When he hit her back she grabbed the towel rod and hit him with it. Calleigh doesn't believe it was self-defence since Armando was hit three times. Beth is shaken and says she just lost it. She begins to write out her confession.

Calleigh goes out into the hall and runs into Delko. She is quite pleased with herself and tells him that Beth is writing out her confession. Delko is confused. His evidence suggests something different.

Delko

In the bedroom Delko finds that Calleigh took all his swabs and evidence bags. He goes out to the cleaning lady's cart and gets some q-tips and laundry bags. He then returns to the bedroom and is informed by Tripp that Felicia was staying there. Since she is married and her husband is not with her she should have been the only one to sleep in that room. However Delko finds a condom on the floor. Tripp raises an eyebrow at the use of a hotel laundry bag to place the condom in but Delko shrugs it off. Tripp finds two more condoms and Delko spots the cause of the blunt force trauma to Armando's head. There's blood on the headboard, but not enough to suggest a fatal wound.

Delko hurries down to talk to Felicia, who said she had to go right after Tripp questioned her. Delko stops her just as her husband is about to load her luggage into his car. Delko collects her bags instead. Tripp wonders what Felicia's husband, Steven, is doing there during Wive's Weekend and he's told that Felicia called him and wanted to be picked up. They can't leave yet; Delko needs to collect Felicia's DNA and finger prints for the investigation.

Delko goes back to the lab just in time to witness the end of Wolfe's conversation with Sikes. He takes his collected evidence to Valera and remarks that Wolfe is unbelievable, handing cash to Sikes. Boa Vista walks in as Delko complains that Wolfe is just out to get his face on TV. She remarks that he's a good CSI, so who cares if he likes the media? Delko can claim that Sikes is a risk to their cases, but he can't deny that she helped them out on their Mala Noche case. Delko turns his attention to Valera and reminds her to do her job properly. Boa Vista thinks he has trust issues.

Meanwhile Alexx is waiting for Delko, Wolfe and Calleigh to show up for the autopsy. She finally tires of waiting and gets to work without them.

Delko finds laundry detergent on Felicia's suitcase while Valera determins that the condoms were used by Armando while he had sex with Felicia. Delko brings her in for questioning. She is ashamed of what she has done to her husband. It wasn't even Armando who came on to her; she was the initiator. When she came back to her room after her massage he was there, holding a pack of ice to his head. He claimed he was there to return a book to Beth and had been let in by the maid. She noticed that he was very turned on, and they soon ended up in bed. She didn't see him hit his head, but since he was behind her she might have missed it. She never saw that he was hurt.

Delko goes out to the hall and runs into Calleigh, who tells him she has found their killer. Delko begs to differ. He tells her about the condoms he found and his conclusion is that Armando died from the head wound he got during sex. Calleigh is convinced that Beth killed him with the towel rod. Wolfe comes up to them and informs them that they are both wrong. Wolfe has the actual killer.

Wolfe

Wolfe begins his investigation by expanding the crime scene to include the hallway between the penthouse and the elevator. He talks to officer Jordan, who is willing to help him out. He notices a blood trail on the floor, leading to the stairwell. Wolfe and Jordan go out into the stairwell and find a pool of blood, complete with a shoe print, on the floor below. Wolfe draws the conclusion that Armando fell and that caused the blunt force trauma to his head. Jordan spots a contact lense on the floor which Wolfe bags. He then notes that there are no hand marks on the rail, which means he didn't fall, since he would have grabbed the rail if he did. And since he hit his head he most likely didn't jump, since he would have landed feet first. That means he was pushed, which equals murder.

He goes back to the lab and runs into Sikes, who needs to ask him something. If it concerns the case she can forget it. It's not about the case; she needs to get reimbursed for the DAT recorder he destroyed a while back. It costs \$500, more than Wolfe can afford. Sikes doesn't care. He broke it, he'll pay for it. He doesn't have much money on him; he'll give her the rest when he gets his paycheck. She takes the money and remarks that it's a pleasure doing business with him.

Wolfe goes down to the Firearms lab, where Shawn Kimsey is drowning in work since Jim Markham has taken yet another personal day. Kimsey scans the photo of the bloody shoe print and they find a logo for Prada. This leads Wolfe to Seaborn, who tells him that someone in the penthouse called and needed him to move a body. He figured it was an accident and went up there, but to his surprise there was no body. He cleaned up the blood in the bathroom and hid the towels in the cleaning cart. Then he heard a scream coming from the stairwell. He found Armando's body and moved it. Wolfe doesn't get why he would put it right outside the hotel lobby. Seaborn says he didn't put him there; he put him in the trunk of his car. Then Armando turned out to be alive. Seaborn opened the trunk and Armando tried to bribe him with a ring to be let go. Seaborn took the ring, which he knew didn't belong to Armando, and watched him leave. Wolfe takes a look at the ring and finds that it belongs to Yvette.

He brings Yvette in. She claims she had nothing to do with what happened to Armando, but the contact lense found in the stairwell belongs to her. She breaks and tells him that she and Armando had sex earlier that day, and when she later discovered that her ring was missing she went to find him. She ran into him in the stairwell and they argued, which led to pushing each other, which led to Armando going over the rail. Before she could grab the ring from his pocket someone entered the stairwell, so she ran.

The three CSIs have now all finished their investigations, all three with different results. They argue over who has the right woman when Horatio interrupts and asks them what the cause of death was. They reply that it was blunt force trauma. But Horatio knows something they don't. During the autopsy, which they all failed to show up for since they assumed someone else went, Alexx found that the cause of death was a broken neck. Wolfe thinks that proves his theory, but Horatio points out that he didn't have a broken jaw which he would have gotten if it was caused by a fall. Someone broke Armando's neck for him.

Horatio sends his team to find out who broke Armando's neck, but this time they are going to work as a team. They compare notes. Armando had a violent encounter with all three women but neither led to his death. Beth saw him take Viagra, which means he was with her before he was with Felicia. The last woman he was with was Yvette; then he was with Seaborn. They can't tell whether or not Seaborn lied when he said he didn't kill Armando, since they all assumed that one of the others was going to tape lift the victim's clothes for trace. They need to stop assuming that one of the others will do the work; either confirm that someone else has done it or do it yourself. Wolfe gets to work on the clothes and finds that they are covered in lint. Calleigh remembers that Delko spotted traces of cotton in Armando's hair earlier, and Delko fills in that Felicia had laundry detergent on her bags. Calleigh concludes that they have missed a crime scene.

The three of them head over to the laundry room of the Graciana and find a bloody hand print. The strength required to snap Armando's neck that way rules out all female suspects. Delko concludes that the manager did it, but Wolfe thinks they should find whoever put the hand print there. It might belong to the last man in the picture.

Together the three of them process their findings and bring in Felicia and Steven for questioning. The hand print is Steven's. The CSIs have reached the conclusion that Steven spotted Armando in the parking lot and followed him to the laundry room. Steven points out that he didn't arrive in Miami until after the investigation had begun; he was in Miramar which is 45 minutes away by car. Felicia confirms this, but Calleigh points out that since she called him on his cellphone she can't be sure where he was. The pictures Delko took when he got Felicia's luggage shows that Steven's windshield had been subjected to rain. Miramar hasn't had any rain the last couple of days, but Miami has. This places Steven in Miami during the time Armando was killed. Felicia is shocked. She can't believe her husband was spying on her, especially since he hasn't shown any interest in her for two years. It dawns on her that she wasn't the person he was there to spy on.

The three ladies are brought together. Yvette admits to having had an affair with Steven, and he was furious that his mistress cheated on him. Felicia is shocked. Her maid of honour was sleeping with her husband. The three women don't even seem to know each other anymore. It's clear to Beth that they do know each other; the problem is that they don't like each other. Calleigh, Wolfe and Delko watch the scene and wonder if they know each other as well as they think, and if they, just like the three women, don't like each other anymore.

Under Suspicion

Season 4 Episode Number: 78 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: | Monday October 24, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar, Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant |
| | Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo |
| | (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander |
| | (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods) |
| Recurring Role: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick |
| Recurring Role. | Stetler), Boti Bliss (Valera), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny), William Allen Young (Judge Ratner), |
| | Damian Young (Walter Dresden), Richard Varga (State Attorney), Eric |
| | Steinberg (Daniel Vance), Mailon Rivera (Det. Matt Phillips), Tai Reid |
| | (Father), Haley Ramm (Jennifer - Age 9), Shani Pride (Lisa), Kimberly |
| | Page (Rachel Turner), Lauren C. Mayhew (Stephanie), Alexandra Ly- |
| | |
| | don (Jennifer Wilson), Patrick Fischler (Vince Nolan), Greg Dohanic |
| | (Foster) |
| Production Code: | 406 |
| Summary: | The CSIs must race against time when all evidence in a murder case |
| | points to Horatio. When a murdered woman is discovered, Horatio ad- |
| | mits that he was seeing her and that he was the last person to see her |
| | alive. Although the evidence logically points to Horatio as the killer, |
| | our CSIs must now dig deeper to find the real killer and learn who |
| | would have the motive and the method to frame him. |
| | would have the motive and the method to frame finn. |

Stephanie and Lisa, two teenage girls, are out driving when something happens to cause Stephanie to lose control of the car. They end up going over the bridge, crashing into the water below. Stephanie manages to get out of the car, and as Horatio watches the car being dragged up from the water she asks him if they have found Lisa. They haven't. Stephanie tells Horatio that they heard a bang and the car went off the road.

Lisa has been found and is being saved from the water. But it turns out there was a third girl in the water. Lisa doesn't know who she is, but Horatio does. The girl is Rachel Turner; Horatio was with her two nights ago. Alexx concludes that she has been in the water for at least a day. She was murdered, stabbed in the belly. Horatio is the last person to have seen her alive, which means he's the only suspect.

Tripp is having a hard time viewing Horatio as a suspect, but Horatio wants them to follow procedure to the letter. Tripp unwillingly questions Horatio, who tells him that Rachel is an attorney he met recently at a pre-trial hearing. There is no bad blood between them, quite the contrary. They had a date two nights ago. He hands Tripp his badge and his gun. He is a civilian on this case.

Wolfe and Calleigh arrive at Rachel's apartment, talking about the situation with Horatio. It's clear that he cared about Rachel; she's the first woman he's dated since Yelina. Wolfe notes that there are no signs of forced entry and the security alarm is de- activated. They find signs of a struggle and blood on the table. Calleigh points out that if Rachel was killed here there would be a lot more blood.

Delko is working on the car that crashed into the water. He wants to discuss the case with Horatio. He thought it was a little too convenient that the car went over at the exact same place where Rachel's body was dumped, so he checked the tires. He shows Horatio that the tire ran over a spike strip. It seems like someone is out to set-up Horatio. Delko plans on taking Wolfe with him to find where the spike strip was.

Wolfe tells Delko he'll be right with him, but first he has to stop by Valera to see if she's found the person who bled at the crime scene. She's found whose blood it is, but it's not good news. The blood is Horatio's. Wolfe calls Calleigh to tell her the news, then hands it over to Tripp.

Tripp questions Horatio, who can't explain why his blood was on Rachel's dinner table. Tripp points out that Horatio's last girlfriend, Yelena, also disappeared. Horatio is surprised by the unspoken accusation and assures him that Yelena is safe and sound. She has recently retired from the police force, and with her family. Tripp wants to apologise for the questions but Horatio won't have it. Tripp is only doing his job.

Wolfe and Delko arrive at the bridge where the girls drove over the spike strip. It's now gone, which means someone came to pick it up. Wolfe brings up a check that Delko gave to him. They were all supposed to hand in a check and together make a deposit to a children's shelter, but Delko's bounced. Delko is annoyed that Wolfe brings this up when Horatio is in trouble. Wolfe knows what's on the line with this case, but he has student loans and his credit is on the line. Delko tells him he'll take care of it. They get back to the task at hand and use the skidmarks to determine where the car hit the spike strip. They find an elevated tire mark which doesn't match the car the girls drove. The wheelbase is 122.6 inches, same as the CSI Hummers. Wolfe finds a rubberized pebble which doesn't belong on this part of the road.

Calleigh is working on the blood sample from Horatio that was found in Rachel's apartment. Wolfe arrives and tells her that things aren't looking good for the boss; if he doesn't start putting things into context he might be in serious trouble. Calleigh discovers that Horatio's blood as high levels of EDTA, an anti-coagulant which is used when people draw blood or store it for a long time.

Horatio is dealing with memories from when he worked in Manhattan while he looks through a file on the Wilson family which was left at their lab a week ago. Calleigh pays him a visit and asks if he was ever injured on the job before he moved to Miami ten years ago. Horatio reveals to her that on his last investigation in Manhattan he was stabbed badly. It appears as if someone has saved his blood from that incident for ten years in order to frame him. He shows Calleigh the Wilson file and tells her he thought Stetler left it, but now that doesn't seem to be the case. He tells her about Walter Dresden, a man who locked children in the closet while he tortured the parents. Horatio almost caught him in New York and now he's back with a vengance. He wants revenge on Horatio for nearly capturing him and ruining his life.

Meanwhile Delko learns that the pebble Wolfe found on the bridge is tarmac. There is only one rental car company located near an airport which offers Hummers for rent. Delko goes over there and learns that someone rented a Hummer recently. The car has GPS and they track it to Coral Gables. Delko calls Horatio and tells him where the car is. Horatio is alarmed to learn that it's parked on the street where Jennifer Wilson lives. He hurries over there and finds her alive and well. He wants to move her to a safer place, but she's unwilling. She can't spend the rest of her life hiding. Horatio tells her it's for her own good, but she replies that Dresden said the exact same thing. Her parents' murder is still vivid in her memory, but so is Horatio's role in the events. He shielded her from seeing her parents' bodies and took her from the closet to a place where she could feel safe. He wants to do the same now. She agrees to be in hiding until it is safe for her again.

Calleigh hands the Wilson file over to Wolfe. He takes a swab from the cover and finds an embalming fluid. Calleigh asks Alexx about it and she tells her that it's used for organ storage during autopsies. She's never seen the file before but her assistant Foster has. He tells them that a detective Phillips gave it to him and asked him to hand it over to Boa Vista.

Tripp talks to Phillips, whose car was broken into. Someone stole his ID and his badge. He didn't report it because the breakin happened when he was with his mistress and he doesn't want his wife to find out about it. Tripp doesn't care about his personal life. He impounds Phillips' car and Delko and Wolfe get to work on it. They find a red fiber which doesn't belong in the car.

A closer examination of the fiber shows that it comes from a carpet, and they track it down to a company in Buffalo which went out of business a few months ago. But before it did it sold over a hundred thousand yards of the same carpet found in Phillip's car to a company called Spirex Builders. Calleigh brings Horatio up to speed and he goes over to a nearby construction site where Spirex Builders are currently contracted. At the construction site Horatio comes face to face with Dresden. Dresden has been waiting for him. He's been leaving traces for Horatio to find and now he's content to have him at gunpoint. Police sirens are heard and Horatio takes the opportunity to punch him in the face. Dresden is furious, but doesn't plan on killing Horatio. He is going to let him wait for the cops. He pulls the curtains from the windows, letting the light in, and Horatio finds himself standing in front of a pool of Rachel's blood. Tripp arrives with backup and is surprised to find Horatio there.

Stetler arrives and wants to know what's going on. Horatio tells him he came there to confront Rachel's killer but Stetler doesn't buy it. He thinks Horatio came to clean up the scene and when the police surprised him he claimed Dresden was there but escaped. Delko arrives and Stetler orders him to process the scene. Delko ignores him and asks Horatio for instructions but Horatio tells him to do what Stetler asks. Delko points out that there's no carpet on the site, which means no fibers. Dresden planted evidence. Stetler doesn't care. He arrests Horatio, who doesn't put up a fight.

A while later Wolfe has arrived to help Delko out. Wolfe is worried that Dresden might be too smart for them but Delko begs to differ. He left evidence behind earlier; why not now? Wolfe looks out the window that Dresden must have escaped through and finds a dumpster below, and a trash chute which Dresden used to escape. Delko finds the murder weapon, a butcher knife, which has a bloody print on it. Wolfe doesn't believe Dresden would be so stupid as to leave his print there and Delko replies that he might be so smart as to do that.

Stetler has put Horatio in a holding cell, to Calleigh's disbelief. She is worried that the press will find out and make it look like there's blood on Horatio's hand. He tells her that there is in fact blood on his hands. A smile appears on Calleigh's face. He asked her to bring the kit; the blood on his hands belongs to Dresden. Dresden is constantly one step ahead of them in this game, but now it's time for the CSIs to make their move.

Wolfe processes the trash chute and finds an electronic processor. The construction has not gotten far enough for electronic devices to have been installed so it must have come from Dresden.

Meanwhile Delko is out on a personal errand. He gets in a car with Johnny Nixon, a drug dealer, and buys marijuana from him. One gram less than what makes a felony.

Calleigh asks Boa Vista to run the results from the blood on Horatio's hands. Boa Vista points out that she works in Cold Case, and this case is not cold. Calleigh wants her to do it anyway, to see if Dresden has been involved in any unsolved cases in the past ten years, possibly outside Miami. Boa Vista reluctantly agrees. She could get into a lot of trouble if the feds find out she's working on a hot case.

Delko returns and Wolfe wonders where he's been. He's a little annoyed with Delko for going off on personal errands after giving him a lecture on focusing on personal stuff while Horatio is in trouble. Delko turns the topic back to work. The print on the knife had glycerin on it, meaning someone planted it there. The glycerin was used to lift prints off a surface and place it on another. Wolfe recalls only finding one wine glass in Rachel's apartment. It had lipstick on it, so it must have been Rachel's. Dresden took Horatio's glass with him and lifted a print off it. Wolfe can't help but be impressed by Dresden's handywork, but unfortunately for him he's not good enough.

Delko goes to Horatio's holding cell and tells him that the print was forged and as soon as they get a warrant for Dresden's blood they can confirm that the blood on Horatio's hands belonged to him. They now have proof that Horatio and Rachel are not the only two people involved in this crime and Tripp sent Horatio's badge with Delko. Horatio is released from the holding cell.

Calleigh is down in the parking garage when a red dot appears on her throat and Dresden is holding the weapon. He doesn't want her to look at him even though she knows all about him. He tells her she doesn't know all that much. She thinks that his last victims were the Wilsons but that's not exactly true. He tells her to ask Horatio about Jennifer Wilson's mother. A car passes between them, giving Calleigh the chance to draw her gun. But Dresden is gone.

Calleigh goes to talk to Horatio. He tells her that Dresden went for happily married couples, but it turned out not all couples were that happy. Horatio's partner was having an affair with Judy Wilson. That's why Horatio feels the responsibility to look after Judy's daughter. He leaves Calleigh and goes to Boa Vista. She has found a match to the blood they suspect belongs to Dresden. A young couple in Orlando was murdered by him with their son locked in the closet. Like with Rachel's murder there was no sign of forced entry, but there was a similar safety alarm. This leads them to believe that Dresden installs these alarms, and a call to the security compant tells them what house Dresden is working in at the moment.

Horatio takes Wolfe with him and they take Dresden by surprise. Wolfe is more than happy to put him in handcuffs and he's brought in to the station. Horatio and Tripp question him and he smugly claims that he was innocent of the Wilson killings. He claims that the actual murderer was Horatio's partner, and Horatio knew about it but kept quiet. Horatio doesn't deny that he knew Judy Wilson was his partner's mistress and that he resigned from the NY police force to avoid having to tell his superiors about the connection. Dresden is pleased. They can't tie him to Rachel's murder so he's free to go. He is shocked to learn that that's not the case. They have been able to tie him to the Orlando murder instead.

Unfortunately for Horatio, Dresden is not the only one who's about to get an unpleasant surprise. The DA is bringing the case against Dresden in front of Judge Ratner. Horatio arrested him a year back for murder, and the case is still pending, with Ratner out on his own recognizance. Ratner is vindictive and only too happy to get back at Horatio. Nevermind the fact that Horatio was cleared of Rachel's murder, his own team should not have investigated it. Horatio points out that this concerns the Orlando case, which he was not a suspect in. That doesn't mean anything to Ratner. An Orlando judge will have to hear that evidence. Dresden is free to go until then. Horatio is furious and tells Ratner that the blood of Dresden's future victims is on him. Ratner replies that Horatio should not have messed with him. A frustrated Horatio turns to see Dresden waving to him on his way to freedom.

Felony Flight

Season 4 Episode Number: 79 Season Episode: 7

| Originally aired: | Monday November 7, 2005 on CBS |
|------------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Elizabeth Devine, Anthony E. Zuiker, Ann Donahue |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| onow otars. | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Gary Sinise (Detective Mac Taylor), Jared Ward (Officer Cam- ston), Charles Van Eman (Club President), David Rodwell (Frank Collins), Damani Roberts (Adam Johnson), Mesan Richardson (Secu- rity Guard), Peter Parros (James Johnson), Michelle Page (Kimberly Beaudreux), Peyton List (Alexa Endecott), Carlos Leon (Vince Rossetti), Rhea Lando (Sandy), Rick Kelly (Ken Hastings), Louis Iacoviello (Offi- cer #2), Grainger Hines (Chief James Burton), Elaine Hendrix (Joann Nivens), Jackie Forge (Felicia), J. J. Dashnaw (Dave), James Badge Dale (Henry Darius), Lisa Canning (Lydia Johnson), David Anders (Brian Miller), Tyler Denk (Pete) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 407 A crossover episode that concludes on "CSI NY" begins with a convicted serial killer who escapes after sabotaging an airplane that was flying him from New York to Miami, where he allegedly buried a body. After fleeing the crash site, the man goes on a killing spree and abducts a college student. Mac Tayor arrives to help Horatio track the killer since Mac originally arrested the man in New York. |

Four college kids are out driving when they notice an airplane which is about to crash. They stop to check if the people onboard are alive and need help. Out from the plane comes Henry Darius who is uninjured. Another man stumbles out and the kids notice he is handcuffed. Darius pulls out a gun and kills them, but lets the handcuffed man, Hastings, live. They drive off in the kids' car.

Horatio and Tripp arrive and confirm that the two men are prisoners, and they have killed the Marshall and taken his gun. Darius was being flown down to Miami to show where he hid the body of Lydia Johnson, something which Horatio had been trying to prevent.

Inside the plane Delko finds that the coolant pipe under the toilet has been punctured, causing a leak which caused the plane to come down. When the pipe was punctured hot gas was released, so whoever did it must have burns on his hands and arms. Delko goes to find the black box.

Tripp tells Horatio that he has notified New York, where Darius was imprisoned. Detective Mac Taylor wants Horatio to know he will help in any way he can. Horatio appreciates the offer and Tripp goes to talk to Mac and to get a list of everyone Darius came in contact with at Attica.

Back at headquarters Wolfe is looking at a video tape where Darius talks about the murder of Lydia Johnson. He says they need to dig deeper to find where she is buried, and that she had on a fake Rolex.

Meanwhile Horatio is talking to James Johnson, Lydia's husband, and to her son Adam. James has heard the news of Darius' escape and he is very upset that he had to hear it on the

radio and not from MDPD. Horatio tells him that he's not sure that Darius really did kill Lydia, though he might know where she is buried. James tells Horatio that Adam is still waiting for his mother to come home, and Horatio is visibly touched by this. The father and son need some closure.

Wolfe has been joined by Calleigh. On the tape Darius says Mr Hoberman helped him bury Lydia. This gets the attention of the CSIs. There is no mention of any Hoberman in the files on Darius. They look through the newspapers from the days surrounding Lydia's disappearence and find an obituary for an Albert Hoberman who died the day before Lydia went missing. He was buried two days later.

They bring Alexx with them to the cemetary where Hoberman was buried. They check his coffin; Lydia is not there. Wolfe finds a shovel in the bottom of the grave. Since the grave was cemented before the burial Lyda can't be buried there, but the shovel has blood on it and can perhaps tell them where they can find her.

Delko tells Horatio that he found the black box, but the feds took it from him. All he has is the pilot's transcripts. That appears to be all they need; it tells them that they were diverting to Opa-Locka Airport. Horatio suspects that Darius' intent was for the plane to land there, and someone might still be waiting for his arrival. He heads over there with Tripp and they find Joann Nivens, one of Darius' pen pals. She claims to have nothing to do with Darius' escape, in spite of the fact that she's got 20 grand in her purse. Horatio tells her not to leave town, then he heads off with Tripp. The stolen car has been located.

Ken Hastings is brought in for questioning but he doesn't know where Darius is. He has burns on his arms and admits he sabotaged the plane, but he only did it because Darius was threatening to kill him. Horatio notices blood on his pants which is too fresh to come from the plane crash. Darius has just killed someone at Miami University.

Tripp and Horatio arrive with a SWAT team but find only two dead college students. Tripp wonders if a guy like Darius can stop on his own but Horatio is convinced he won't stop until they make him stop.

Wolfe processes the shovel. The blood is Lydia's, but Darius did not bury her. It's not the way he works. The soil is marl soil from the Miami Dade low-land. That leaves a large area where Lydia could be buried.

Alexx is getting ready to examine the two college girls at the scene. She seems a bit stirred by the murder of two innocent young women. Calleigh finds a blood trail which leads to the keg refrigerator where Kimberly Beaudreux is hiding, terrified of what happened to her friends and nearly suffocated.

Horatio speaks with Lydia's son, Adam. He gives him a pin which looks like the police badge and with the help of it he gets Adam to tell him more about what happened when Lydia disappeared. Adam says the man in the car was in the front seat, not the back as the police had previously believed. Adam also recalls that the man turned the music up very loud and that he had long hair in a pony tail. Horatio brings in the sketch artist to get an idea of what the man looked like, then he sends Delko to process the front seat of Lydia's car.

Delko finds a home-made CD in the car, with a picture of the owner on the label. They pay a visit to the guy, Brian Miller, who claims he had nothing to do with what happened to Lydia. He had jumped into James Johnson's car that morning and played the demo CD for him. James told him his music was awful and gave him a folded business card to get rid of him. James confirms this, but Horatio finds it strange that he didn't mention it in the initial investigation. James doesn't see what the big deal is; this kind of thing happens to him all the time. Horatio wonders why he doesn't just lock the doors on the car and James says he couldn't find the auto lock since he had swapped cars with his wife that morning. This is important information. Horatio asks Tripp to take a look at James' finances. Maybe he was behind the murder.

Calleigh talks to Kimberly and she confirms that Darius was the man who broke into their house. She tells Calleigh that she missed the bus that morning and went back to the house, coming back right after Darius shot her friends. She snuck to the stoorage room and hid there. She heard Darius ask where Alexa Endecott is. Kimberly tells Calleigh that Alexa is at the Coco Riding Club.

Mac Taylor arrives from New York. He and Horatio are glad to see each other. Horatio brings Mac up to speed about Alexa and adds that she is no longer using her cell phone. They know where she is, but unfortunately Darius does too.

Horatio and Mac head over to the Coco Riding Club where they find Alexa's spooked horse. There is blood on the saddle. A security guard is found beaten and robbed of his gun and his car. Horatio makes a call and gets connected to the stolen security car, then hands the phone to Mac. Darius recognises Mac's voice and taunts him for having to get help from Horatio. Mac ignores the comment and points out that the car has GPS and they will find him. Darius replies that they will find him when he wants them to. He then destroys the GPS in the vehicle.

They manage to find the car anyway, but not before Darius has taken off with Alexa. He didn't destroy the surveillance camera which is good for the CSIs. Mac finds a note with what appears to be map coordinates. He notes that it's not like Darius to telegraph where he's going, but Horatio thinks it's where he's been. Mac goes to take a look at the surveillance video while Horatio calls Delko to have him find out where those coordinates are. It turns out it's in a wetlands area in Homestead.

It appears as if Darius is out to make good on the promise to show them Lydia's body. Horatio recalls the fake Rolex Darius spoke of, and that it ticks instead of sweeps. With the help of a dirt radar device they can pick up the sound of the ticking. Alexx comes to the scene and helps dig out Lydia's body. She finds a folded business card in her pocket, one of her husband's.

James is brought in for questioning. He is glad that they found his wife, but sad that she is dead and not still alive somewhere. Horatio is not too convinced. James will get five million dollars from a life insurance policy if the body is found. Delko interrupts to tell Horatio that he has found a match for the finger prints on the card. They belong to Brian Miller. He tells Horatio that he was insulted by James Johnson calling him talentless and went to Plan B. He hired someone to scare James, only James and Lydia switched cars that day. The man Brian hired decided that it would work just as well to scare Lydia, since that would scare James. Apparently he accidentally shot her. Horatio shows him a picture of Darius and Brian says he was not the man he hired. All Brian knows about the man is that he's called Rosie. Horatio suspects that Rosie knows Darius, and Darius found out about Lydia through him and then used it to get on a flight to Miami.

Horatio goes down to Alexx, who has found a bullet hole in Lydia's shirt. She was not only shot in the head. While that shot could have been an accident the other was to the temple, execution style. The head shot bled enough to make it seem like a murder in Darius' style. Alexx asks if Horatio has any leads on the real killer but it's not looking good. He goes upstairs to talk to Adam again. Adam thanks him for finding his mom; Horatio says it was all thanks to Adam. Adam asks if they've found the ponytail man. Horatio admits that they haven't, but when they do Horatio's first call is going to be to Adam.

Meanwhile Mac is looking at the surveillance tapes from the car together with Calleigh. The tape shows Darius switched cars and killed the other driver. Mac notices Darius' lips moving as he leads Alexa to the car. It seems as if he's saying "happy birthday". Darius is wearing an EnTec cap, probably for disguise. Calleigh wonders how far Darius has gotten in the four hours it's been since the video was taken. Horatio, who just entered, says he might have an answer for her. Alexa Endecott just left a message on her answering machine. They listen to it and hear a horn in the background. Mac knows what horn that is, and he knows Horatio does too. It's the Staten Island ferry. Darius and Alexa are in New York. But how did they get there so fast?

Mac and Horatio go back to Opa-Locke Airport where Joann Nivens is by her car, furious. Darius took off in her private plane. He did it with her permission, but she hadn't expected him to have a younger woman with him and now she is very angry. She is shocked to find out that the younger woman is a hostage. Mac asks why he was going back to New York of all places and Joann tells them he said he had business there and needed to make things right.

The episode ends with Darius in New York, leading Alexa and holding a gun to her back. To be continued...

Nailed

Season 4 Episode Number: 80 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: | Monday November 14, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Corey Miller, Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Joel West (Officer Aaron Jessop), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko) |
| Guest Stars: | Mark L. Young (Lucas Hall), Wayne Wilderson (Dr. Stern), Lisa Waltz (Brenda Hall), Jennifer O'Dell (Charlene Hartford), Mark Dobies (Karl Lampley), Stephen Caffrey (Gary Hall) |
| Production Code: | 408 |
| Summary: | The CSI's are called out to investigate the murder of a young woman who was about to sign her divorce papers. Soon the husband turns out to be the ideal suspect. The only strange thing about the case is the murder weapon: a nailgun. The case becomes complicated when one of the CSI's is attacked when he / she returns to the crime scene and ends up in hospital. |

The episode opens with the usual views of Miami accompanied by some up-beat music. A car is seen speeding along the highway. We go inside the car and suddenly things are anything but usual. Wolfe is screaming in panicked pain, a half-inch steel nail sticking out of his right eye socket. Delko is behind the wheel, trying to drive, call for help and keep Wolfe from pulling out the nail, all at the same time. Wolfe is about to go into shock. Delko tries his best to keep him focused.

The ER staff are waiting when they arrive at the hospital. Delko wants to go with Wolfe but they won't let him. Horatio is already there, wanting to know what happened. Delko tells him he doesn't know; he was a block away from the crime scene when Wolfe called for help on his radio. Delko never made it to the original crime scene. Horatio did. Five hours ago.

We go back five hours to when Horatio and Tripp first arrive at the crime scene. A woman, Brenda Hall, has been found dead in her ex-husband's bedroom-to-be. The house is being renovated. Brenda has four nails sticking out of her upper torso. Brenda's ex-husband Gary lives in the house with their children, Lukas and April, and with his fiancée Charlene. Tripp notes that Gary has moved on faster than Brenda from their 18 year long marriage. Divorce sucks. Horatio quips that it's a killer.

As Brenda's body is being removed Horatio talks to Gary, who stresses that he is innocent. He doesn't know what she was doing there in the first place. The divorce was not amicable; Brenda was refusing to sign the divorce papers which prevented Gary and Charlene from getting married.

Calleigh is processing the crime scene and finds a nail gun. Wolfe walks in, right the nail gun's crosshair. Calleigh is surprised to see him and puts the nail gun down. Wasn't this his day off? Wolfe says it should be, since he's worked 12 days straight, but Delko has failed to show up so they called in Wolfe. He is clearly irritated, this isn't the first time he's been called him to do Delko's job. He finds burnt grass in the yard and gets a sample of it.

Horatio goes to Alexx who shows him an x-ray of the nails in Brenda's chest. It's clearly a crime of rage. One of the nails punctured an artery which led to her death. Alexx has also found

bruises and scratches that are fresh. She gets samples from under Brenda's finger nails to find out who she had fought against. Stetler interrupts, wanting to talk to Horatio. While he was in New York he had to postpone a court appearence on a personal matter. Horatio is a suspect in a homicide investigation and Stetler wants to know what is going on. Horatio tells him that he tried to save his mother's life when she was being attacked, and ended up killing the attacker but failing to save his mother. He doesn't know why the New York D.A. is going after him over it and neither does Stetler.

Calleigh is at the firing range, trying to determine if the nail gun they found was the one that killed Brenda. Wolfe walks in and Calleigh turns around, inadvertently pointing the nail gun at his face. That's what he gets for sneaking up on her like that. She lets him give the nail gun a try and hands him a pair of protective glasses. Wolfe scoffs at the idea of them stopping a nail but puts them on and tries to fire the nail gun. It doesn't work. He turns the gun around and looks closer at the barrel, trying to figure out what's wrong. Calleigh takes the gun from him before he manages to depress the safety catch. Wolfe points out that with a safety catch like that you would have to press the nail gun against someone to shoot them, but the nails were sticking out of Brenda so they were airborn. This is not the nail gun used to kill her.

Calleigh and Wolfe get ready to return to the crime scene to look for the murder weapon when they run into Delko. Wolfe is annoyed that he doesn't arrive until now and says it must be nice to work on "Delko time". Delko is obviously annoyed too and says he had something he needed to take care of, but he's there now. Too little too late in Wolfe's opinion. Delko snarls that Wolfe can't even begin to understand what he's going through. Calleigh steps in and ends the fight before it can begin for real. Wolfe and Delko stare at each other before Wolfe leaves with Calleigh, accusing her of always taking Delko's side. She sighs and tells him Delko always claims she takes Wolfe's side.

At the Hall residence they have little luck finding a nail gun. Odd, since a construction site should have more than one. Wolfe checks the on-site office but doesn't find anything. They check the dumpster and find burned clothes. They are too small to belong to Brenda, they must belong to Charlene.

Wolfe talks to Charlene who confirms that the clothes are hers. Brenda burned them, along with everything else in her closet, two days ago. She told Charlene she didn't put Gary through law school so that he could fill Charlene's closet, and called her a whore. Charlene used to be Gary's secretary, and Brenda could not stand being dumped for her. Charlene tells Wolfe that the relationship between Gary and Brenda was over long before she entered the picture; all she had to do to "steal" him was to be a friend.

The DNA found under Brenda's finger nails belonged to a male. Horatio brings in Gary and gets a swab to see if the DNA is his. Gary admits that he saw Brenda the day before. Horatio remarks that Gary didn't exactly take the high road with his divorce, he cut her off financially and tied up every divorce lawyer in the city. Gary says he did that to get her to sign the divorce papers so Gary could marry Charlene. Once the papers were signed Brenda would get her money. He went over to her apartment the day before to get her to sign the papers. It got physical, but not like the CSI think. Brenda responded to his demands by initiating rough sex, which is why she had bruises, cuts and his DNA on her. Gary remarks that ex sex is the best kind, and if she had always been like that he probably wouldn't have left her. Horatio finds that disgusting and laments that there's no swab to confirm Gary is human.

Wolfe and Calleigh go to Brenda's apartment and find plenty of signs of struggle but none of sex. Calleigh thinks Gary is lying; Wolfe however thinks he's telling the truth. They could have used a condom, and it wouldn't be the first time someone pushed things off the dinner table to get laid. The conversation makes Calleigh uncomfortable. Wolfe turns it back to safer topics by pointing out that there are no divorce papers there. Calleigh plays the message on the answering machine. It's Gary, telling Brenda that he's sick of all this and wants her to come over and settle it once and for all.

Wolfe talks to Gary and tells him they found no evidence of sex, only of fight, and that there are no divorce papers there. Gary says she flushed them down the toilet. Wolfe plays him the message they found. Gary admits he's said some crazy things to her on the machine, but at the time that call was made from his house he was not at home. He was with Lukas at his baseball game. Horatio returns to the scene of the crime and talks to Lukas. Lukas confirms that his dad was at the game, however he always leaves early.

Dan has digitalised the analog tape from the answering machine. He points out to Calleigh that there's a pop heard four times. Those pops appear on digital media when it plays an analog tape composed of different recordings. In other words, the threat from Gary is actually five different phone calls which someone has pieced together. Dan remarks that someone went to a lot of trouble to set Gary up.

Calleigh brings Charlene in, since she is the only person without an alibi. She thinks Charlene might have killed Brenda since she was afraid Gary might be getting back together with her. Charlene thinks that's ridiculous. Brenda had been pestering them for months, yelling at them from the street and throwing things at the windows. Charlene didn't kill Brenda, and the fact is anyone could have had access to their house with the renovation ongoing. She allows Calleigh to send someone over to test their phones for finger prints.

That someone is Wolfe. He gets the prints and scans them to send them over to the lab. The prints belong to Karl Lampley, one of the construction workers, who just happens to have a previous conviction for second degree murder. Wolfe decides to look inside Karl's trailer to see if he can find anything. He opens a cabinet and is startled by some blueprints falling out on him. He lets them lie and moves on to the restroom. He opens the door and a second later he is lying on the floor with a nail sticking out of his eye. In a moment of calm before the storm he reaches for his radio and calls for help. Delko is nearby and is shocked to hear the call.

With his gun drawn Delko rushes out to the construction site, calling out to Wolfe. He finds him in the trailer, fighting to keep it together. Delko decides they can't wait for the ambulance and gets him on his feet. He throws Wolfe's arm around his shoulder to help him walk. They hurry towards Delko's car as other policemen arrive. Delko tells them to secure the scene while he takes Wolfe to the hospital, and we're back where the episode began. The initial shock has worn off and Wolfe can't keep it together anymore.

Horatio is clearly upset with Delko for never showing up to work like he was supposed to. Delko claims they only tried calling him once before calling in Wolfe but that doesn't matter to Horatio. They only called Delko once because this has happened before and Horatio does not like it. The fact that Delko has a lot of things going on doesn't matter either; they all have lives outside work. But this is neither the time nor the place to discuss this further. Horatio leaves to question Karl, leaving Delko behind. He's obviously not wanted at the moment.

Horatio talks to Karl, and is in no mood to deal with crooks trying to wiggle their way out of guilt. They find a lot of money on Karl, money they assume was the fee for murdering Brenda. Horatio sends Delko to do the work nobody wants to do; process the scene where Wolfe was attacked.

At the hospital Alexx has come to sit with Wolfe. He tries to act like he doesn't need her there but she knows better and won't have it. She holds his hand as the doctor removes the nail. He is lucky; there's no brain damage and at the moment it seems as if the eye is fine. Wolfe isn't calmed much by that; it feels like the nail is still in there. Alexx assures him that it will only feel that way for a short moment. He gives her a smile, obviously comforted by her presence.

Delko finds the nail gun that shot Wolfe, and probably Brenda as well. He is filled with guilt that Wolfe is in the hospital because of him being absent so often. Tripp joins him and Delko tells him he's found some kind of adhesive on the nail gun. Tripp in return tells Delko that the nail gun was not there when they checked the trailer earlier. Someone put it there between the beginning of the investigation and Wolfe's attack. There is a cash wrapper from Miami Shores Savings in the trash can; it leads them back to Gary.

The cash wrapper came from the money Karl had on him, and it was withdrawn from Gary's account. However Gary didn't make the withdrawl, and Charlene doesn't have access to it. The only one except for Gary who can withdraw money from it is Lukas. Delko gets images from the security cameras at the bank, showing Lukas getting the money. He admits to having gotten the money, but he didn't give it to Karl. He gave it to his mother.

Delko and Horatio talk to Karl who admits that Brenda gave him the money to kill Gary. Karl was supposed to go in through the back door at nine, when Gary was alone at home. Only when Karl got there Gary wasn't home. Brenda was there however. She wanted him to kill her, not Gary. Her plan was for Karl to kill her and Gary to take the fall. That's why she engaged in rough sex with him; to get bruises and his DNA. Karl refused to play along and left.

In order to find the killer Horatio says they need all the evidence. Delko doesn't follow; what's missing? Horatio tells him that the visiting hours at the hospital end at eight. Delko should go

visit Wolfe, and bring the nail back with him.

Outside the hospital Delko runs into a young woman, Marisol. He wants to know why she's there and she tells him she has a doctor's appointment. She didn't say anything that morning because she didn't want him to worry. She doesn't need Delko to go with her; he can't spend all his time with her. Calleigh walks out and spots the pair. She wonders who this woman is to Delko, and if she has any part in his common absense lately. Marisol leaves and Calleigh walks up to him, but he doesn't want to tell her anything. She has gotten the nail already; once again someone has done Delko's job for him. She tells him that whatever he has going on with that girl he needs to do it on his own time before he loses his job and the respect of his co-workers.

Calleigh confirms that the nail gun Delko found was the one used to shoot both Wolfe and Brenda. Boa Vista comes in and asks about Wolfe, clearly worried. She has the results from the adhesive found on the gun. It comes from Lukas' baseball glove.

Horatio gets Lukas to tell him what happened. Lukas came home from his game and heard his mother talking to Karl about killing Gary. Lukas was shocked to hear his mother talk about killing his father. He picked up the nail gun and told her he would not let her kill him. She replied that if he didn't want that to happen he would have to kill her. She manipulated Lukas into shooting her with the nail gun.

That still leaves the problem of who shot Wolfe? Horatio has a hunch. He brings Charlene in and she admits that she shot Wolfe, and that she knows Lukas shot Brenda. She found the nail gun in his closet and wanted to protect him so she went to hide it in Karl's trailer, hoping nobody would find it once the contracters moved on to their next job. Only when she got there she heard someone coming and she rushed into the restroom to hide. When Wolfe opened the door she thought he was Karl and she shot him. When she realised her mistake she panicked and ran. Horatio has no sympathy for her. She left his CSI to die. She is going to jail.

Back at the hospital Wolfe is being released. Delko is waiting for him. He wants to give Wolfe a ride home, but Wolfe doesn't want any favors from him. He wants Delko to admit that his behaviour in the past couple of weeks is wrong. Delko admits that it's all his fault and he's sorry. No matter what he's going through he should have done his job and not left it to Wolfe. Since he's admitting his mistake Wolfe let's him off the hook, saying he should have been more careful and not gone in without his gun drawn and someone to back him up. Delko has made a lot of mistakes but that doesn't mean Wolfe can't make some of his own. He thanks Delko for the wild ride to the hospital. The two of them walk out to Delko's car, and Delko tells Wolfe not to make any more comments about "Delko time". Wolfe agrees to that and they make peace with each other.

Urban Hellraisers

Season 4 Episode Number: 81 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: | Monday November 21, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | • |
| | Dean Widenmann, Marc Guggenheim |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter |
| | (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Amy |
| <u> </u> | Laughlin (Erica Sikes), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Shaun Sipos (Hellys/Gabe Hammond), Joel McHale (Greg Welch), Lea |
| | Moreno (Demon/Kim Mills), Jerad Anderson (Glasses/ Michael Page) |
| Production Code: | 409 |
| Summary: | Eric Delko is at the bank, following an ATM taking his debit card, |
| | when three robbers wearing ski masks rush in. Delko knows he can't |
| | win against the three robbers but when one of them tries to rape a girl |
| | it ends in a shootout. The security tape leads them to Miami University |
| | and to the robbers next target and Horatio manages to arrest one of |
| | them. The trail leads to a videogame named "Urban Hellraisers" and |
| | when Ryan Wolfe starts playing it, it turns the similarities between the |
| | |
| | game and the actual crimes are very big. It's up to the team to catch |
| | the robbers before they commit a crime much more serious than the |
| | last one. |
| | |

Delko is at the ATM outside his bank and the machine swallows his card. He goes inside to talk to the manager, who informs him that his bank account is overdrawn. Before Delko is able to do anything about his money problems he gets another problem on his hands. A group of masked people storm inside the bank, firing their machine guns. Their masks earn them the nicknames Demon, Scream and Heelys. They shoot the security cameras and wound a security guard before robbing the bank of \$18 000 and kidnaping the manager. On their way out Demon notices a woman lying on the floor and calls "bonus round", motioning for Scream to rape the girl. Delko identifies himself as MDPD and draws his gun. Scream fires his machine gun and Delko takes him out, but unfortunately Scream has killed the girl. Demon and Heelys take off with the manager and Delko calls for backup.

A while later the bank has been emptied and Alexx is examening Scream while Horatio looks on. She pulls his mask off and is surprised to find he is just a teenager. He has a numerical clicker on him. Delko comes over and points out that the robbery makes no sense. The vault is untouched and they only robbed one of the tellers. On top of that they attempted a rape in the middle of the robbery.

Wolfe arrives, followed by Erica Sikes. She wants to talk to him but he refuses to give her any info on the case, especially since Delko almost got killed. She says it's important, and it's not about what happened at the bank. He doesn't believe her and goes inside.

Inside the bank Tripp is talking to the robbed teller. She tells him she slipped a dye pack with the money; apparently these people are no seasoned criminals since they didn't notice. Tripp furthers this information to Horatio, who wants to talk to their eye- witness, Delko. He asks him about the security cameras; Delko tells him they were shot as soon as the robbers entered the bank. But there is a camera at the ATM. Delko goes to get it.

A while later he meets up with Wolfe to look at the pictures. Cooper tells them that there are two cameras; one of them taking pictures of the parking lot. Both cameras take a picture every

six seconds. He arranges so that they are in synch and they spot the robbers' vehicle. Wolfe notices that they back up a bit before they park. They must have spotted Delko's Hummer. So why did they rob the bank when they knew a cop was there? They can't see the license plate of the car from the pictures, but Wolfe spots something in the windshield. It's a parking sticker from Miami University. They give Miami U a call and tell them three of their students might have robbed a bank, giving them the parking number. They are told that a dye pack exploded on a female student. She is being brought in for questioning.

Calleigh talks to the girl, Kim, who is covered in red paint. She came running out of a laundry room, screaming, and the police found a bag with the money stolen from the bank. Kim says she was doing her laundry and saw the bag, and being a nosy person she looked inside. Calleigh doesn't believe her. The dye pack explodes ten seconds after leaving the bank sensors. She goes to talk to Tripp. He admits Kim's story seems unlikely, but then again the whole case is full of unlikely events. Why rob a bank and toss away the money? Calleigh has called in Special Agent Peter Elliott from the Treasury Department, hoping he can help them out.

Wolfe takes a look at the money bag but the dye pack has made it impossible to get any valuable evidence from inside it. Horatio suggests he looks on the outside then. The bag has a water mark on the bottom; Wolfe is going to find out more about it. However Horatio isn't really there to find out about the bag; he wants to talk about Erika Sikes. Wolfe begins to apologise for her having bothered him, but she wasn't calling about the case at hand. Horatio is reluctant to say anything else at the moment. He leaves Wolfe to work with the water mark, and it turns out that it's ethylene glycol; a coolant mixed with water. It keeps water circulating at temperatures below 0 centigrade. It must come from the ice rink at the university.

Delko and Wolfe head over to the ice rink, and in a storage room they find the bank manager, Welch, tied and gagged. Welch tells them that the robbers kept their masks on and threatened to kill him if he didn't tell them about the money drop the Federal Reserve had scheduled for that day. A helicopter is coming in twenty minutes to make the money drop at the main bank branch.

When the helicopters land Heely is there to get a hold of the money. He holds a gun on the men transporting it and tells them to drop the money and the guns. Horatio suggests he do the same. Heely turns and sees the policemen, but seems amused more than anything else as he drops his gun. Delko removes his mask and Heely tells Horatio to watch his grill; they're still in play. That sounds familiar to Wolfe. Horatio has Heely put in the police car, then asks Wolfe what the kid meant by his comment. Wolfe takes Horatio to the Hummer and pulls out a wireless game controller and a game to go with it. "Urban Hellraisers". As he puts the disc into the controller he says he thought the robbery reminded of an old case, only he couldn't remember which one. Heely's comment made him realise it wasn't an old case, it was a game. Wolfe plays a bit for Horatio. It opens with a stage similar to what happened that morning; a bank robbery where killing a security guard is worth 500 points. It then moves on to a robbery of a money drop helicopter. When Wolfe's character is killed a computerized voice tells him he's "still in play". Apparently the teens are re- creating the game, which explains what they used the clicker for and why they didn't keep the money. It also explains why they killed people without provocation.

Back at headquarters Calleigh is pleased to see Peter Elliott arrive. They are clearly interested in one another, flirting as they talk. Elliott tells her that Kim's story might be true; bank robbers can sometimes bypass the sensors, especially when they have a scared bank employee with them who knows how it works. Elliott will talk to Kim though, just to be sure. Calleigh promises he can have a look at the confiscated money when he's done.

Meanwhile Horatio and Tripp are talking to Heely, or Gabe Hammond as his real name is. He has a clicker on him, but arrogantly says they'll never guess what it's for. When Horatio says they are used to add up points for their game Gabe looks shocked. Tripp suspects they played the game so much that they got brainwashed by it and decided to go out and do it for real. Gabe tries to cover his tracks and claims that they are crazy. Horatio and Tripp inform him that they found skidmarks from his heely's, and in the game you get extra points for robbing a bank with a cop in it. They saw Delko's Hummer and went for it. Gabe admits to that, and with a grin adds that you get 5000 points if you kill the cop. Tripp asks how many points you get if one of your buddies gets killed. Gabe doesn't seem overly concerned with what happened to Scream, after all, everybody dies sometime and it's part of the game. Horatio wants him to tell them who Demon is, but Gabe can't do that. It will cost him 500 points! Horatio replies that not telling them who his friend is will give him 25 to life. That doesn't bother Gabe; he's ahead in points. Besides, he

could be out in 10 years with good behavior.

In order to figure out Demon's next move they go to talk to the man who wrote the game. His name is Chris Allen, and he is mighty proud of the game. It's their top seller. They request a break-down of the game but are told no. That information is proprietary, and they should know that any similarities to real events are purely coincidental. Allen needs to protect his stockholders. If they want to know what happens they have to play the game. Horatio calls Wolfe and tells him to do exactly that, and while they wait to find out what happens in the game Allen is going to be arrested for obstruction of justice.

Wolfe plays the game, quite reluctantly. He stopped playing it soon after he bought it, finding it distasteful. Delko comes in and asks if he's seen Elliott. Wolfe tells him he wanted to get into the Documents Lab. Wolfe sent him to the fingerprints lab instead, which Delko finds amusing. They both know Elliott is mainly there to see Calleigh anyway. They turn their attention back to the game, where Wolfe is having trouble. He can't get past the second level. Delko watches him play the level again and finds it uncanny to see the robbery he experienced that morning played out in a video game. He wishes he could have saved the girl. Wolfe tells him that raping her gives you 1000 points, something they both cringe at. Wolfe somehow manages to access "sniper mode" in the helicopter scenario. That means a sniper must have been present that morning.

Delko and Horatio find the building where Demon was hiding. They also find a bullet and Demon's mask. They bring it in to search for DNA. It's a custom fitted mask, molded directly off the owner's face. This means they can find out what Demon looks like. Delko will be spending the next couple of hours checking all male students at Miami U.

Wolfe manages to reach the next level in the game. They have a problem.

Calleigh, however, is having a good time. She meets Elliott in the hallway, who tells her that Kim has been sent home and that he hasn't had the time to look at the money yet because one of Calleigh's "video guys" guided him to the wrong lab. She is a bit embarrassed and apologises on Wolfe's behalf, but Elliott tells her that instead of apologising she could have a drink with him. She tells him that if they catch Demon she will upgrade it to a dinner.

Wolfe finds Horatio and tells him that the next level is a police station. The objective is to steal the evidence against you, and preferrably kill a cop or two while you're at it. In real life they store evidence at CSI. Horatio orders a lockdown. Unfortunately it's too late. Two masked gunmen find Boa Vista in the evidence vault and pull a gun on her. They force her to hand them the evidence and one of them attempts to shoot her. But looking directly into the eyes of the person he is aiming the gun at, standing so close, makes it much harder to view it all as a game. Boa Vista just stares at him in disbelief. Suddenly he falls to the floor, shot by Horatio. The other gunman, nicknamed Glasses since he's wairing sunglasses, turns his gun at the new player on the scene and despite Horatio's warnings begins to fire. Horatio ducks for cover and when Glasses tries to escape he shoots him. When the bullet hits him he clenches his hands, pressing the trigger to his gun. Calleigh and Elliott, who have just entered the sene, end up in the crossfire. Elliott dives and covers Calleigh with his own body and gets wounded for it. Horatio walks up to Glasses, who is hit in the shoulder and very much alive.

A short while later Glasses, or Michael Page as his real name is, is being arrested. Delko joins Horatio and confirms that Michael uses the same type of gun as the other players. Pretty expensive gun for a college budget. Tripp is looking into a load of stolen guns; most likely the students stole a load of firearms. Horatio orders Michael to be taken away and the teen cries out in pain when he gets pulled up by his wounded arm. Horatio points out that real bullets are funny that way. As he is being taken away Horatio notices that Glasses left his glasses behind.

Delko takes the glasses to look more closely at them. Boa Vista comes in while he's working, shaken by what happened. She feels bad that she left the evidence vault open. Delko tells her not to worry about it. Nothing got stolen, and more importantly, she is okay. He shows her what he's found on the glasses. They are optic embedded with circuitry, and a camera which projects a 3D architectural rendering of the CSI lab. But how did they get a hold of the blueprints for CSI? Boa Vista tells Delko that K.N.B. Design did the blueprints. He gives them a call.

Horatio questions a pained Michael, who happens to have done an internship at K.N.B. Design. Horatio wants to know who Demon is, and he's not letting Michael go to the hospital until he tells Horatio what he wants to know. Michael says he only knows him by his screen name; they all met online. The only place they met in person prior to this day is the basement of the research library at the university. The gamemaster, someone called Wizard, is there and he keeps track of everyone's points. His real name is Evan Walsh.

Horatio and Delko head over to talk to Wizard but find him dead in his chair. Wizard has a score board which keeps track of every player, every crime and every point. Alexx joins them, shaken by having had to examine three people under 21 in a single day. It appears as if Wizard's kidneys gave up and caused his death. The game log shows he's been playing for 70 straight hours, and the scene around him confirms it. He didn't eat, didn't sleep, just played the game and drank energy drinks. Horatio concludes that he played himself to death. Delko is looking at the score board and sees that Demon has over 20 000 points. Life and death reduced to points. The score board says "all returns to 1312 Surf Street".

1312 Surf Street turns out to be a photographic studio run by Carl Hiatt. The rest of the stolen guns are found. Carl says he doesn't know anything about any stolen shipment of guns; he was contacted by a guy who gave him the guns, some money and instructions to hand them over to the college students. Carl hasn't met the guy who delivered the guns; it was all handled online. Horatio checks his computer and finds mentionings of Trance International. That sounds familiar.

Meanwhile Calleigh is with Elliott at the ER. Calleigh is worried about him but he assures her that he's fine and wants to be released. Calleigh spots Tripp and goes over to talk to him. He's there to drop off Michael. They exchange some small talk and Tripp leaves. He passes Monica West, the District Attorney, on his way out. She is looking for Elliott. Calleigh hasn't met her before and thinks she's from the Treasury Department. She is shocked to find out she is his fiancée. She is very thankful to Calleigh for having brought her fiancé in. Calleigh is stumped. She watches Monica embrace her fiancé and walks out the door.

Back at headquarters Horatio is questioning Chris Allen. Trans International is his holding company. They happen to own the building on 1312 Surf Street. Allen claims he has no idea what Horatio is getting at, but that doesn't help him much since Carl has sung like a canary. Trans International used the college students to sell the video game. Allen is in for some long jail time.

Valera comes to get the swabs from the mask worn by Demon. Delko is still trying to find a match for the mask in Miami U's yearbook. Suddenly he finds a match. John Berg. Valera will run the DNA for confirmation, but complains that it feels anticlimatic. Delko brings John in, but he claims it's not his mask. He had one, but it was clear, not painted like a demon. John used to play baseball but had to quit when he hurt his knee. He threw away the mask and claims he is innocent. Delko gets a call from Valera who tells him that whoever wore the mask was female. John is off the hook.

Elliott is signing out from CSI and runs into Calleigh. She's glad that he's on his feet. Elliott tries to smoothe things over; he says he wanted to take her out for drinks to tell her about his engagement. He was really interested in Calleigh before, but John Hagen told him that he didn't stand a chance since John and Calleigh were getting back together. So Elliott moved on and fell in love with Monica. Calleigh informs him that John was wrong, and Elliott apologises for not having asked her about it. She tells him she's not mad, then realises that she is. If he can't even get his facts right when it's about his personal life then how can they trust him to do a good job in his investigations? He's clearly not as thurough as Calleigh would like. Maybe Kim should not have been released from custody?

Calleigh questions Kim again, this time under the assumption that she is Demon. She wants to test Kim's DNA against the sample they found on the mask. Kim doesn't want them to do that. Calleigh tells her it doesn't matter, they will have to test it for the trial. Kim breaks. She says the guys play all around the clock; the only way for them to notice you is to play as well. And she was better than all of them. Calleigh lets her know that it might just earn her more jail time than anyone else in the game.

Wolfe gets a text message from Erika Sikes, telling him to meet her at the beach. She wants to talk to him, strictly off the record. It's important, important enough to possibly ruin her carreer. She is going to give away her source to him, and the source is critical of the CSI. Wolfe doesn't think much of it; it doesn't matter what an outside source thinks of them. Erika says he doesn't understand. It's not an outsider; it's an insider. Wolfe is shocked. They have a mole. Someone they all know and trust. That's what she was trying to warn him about at the bank. She has talked to Horatio about it but she thinks he already knew. That's why he wanted to talk to Wolfe about her. Wolfe is unsure what to do now, but Sikes is confident he can think of something. She

leaves him standing on the beach, bewildered.

Shattered

Season 4 Episode Number: 82 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired:Monday November 28, 2005 on CBSWriter:Ildy ModrovichDirector:Scott LautanenShow Stars:Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky)Recurring Role:Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp)Guest Stars:Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doc- tor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer)Production Code:410Summary:A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gun- men may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | |
|--|-------------------|---|
| Director:Scott LautanenShow Stars:Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky)Recurring Role:Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp)Guest Stars:Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doc- tor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer)Production Code:410Summary:A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | Originally aired: | |
| Show Stars: Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) Recurring Role: Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | Writer: | Ildy Modrovich |
| Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) Recurring Role: Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doc- tor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) Recurring Role: Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan |
| (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) Recurring Role: Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | Togo (Rvan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter |
| Recurring Role: Recurring Role: Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | |
| Recurring Role: Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | |
| (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | Recurring Role: | |
| Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | 8 | |
| Guest Stars: Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Paula Jai Parker (Deana Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | 0 |
| Walters/D-Nasty), Dex Elliot Sanders (Jay Fisher), Jeremiah Birkett (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | Guest Stars: | |
| (Johnny Nixon), Rico McClinton (Corrections Officer), Joshua Leonard (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | · · |
| (Jim Markham), Keith Bogart (I.A.B. Agent #1), D. David Morin (Doctor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | |
| tor Milford), Cameron Bancroft (Byron Diller), Brian Bosworth (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) Production Code: 410 Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gunmen may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | |
| Hunter / Fischer)Production Code:Summary:A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gun- men may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | |
| Production Code:410Summary:A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gun- men may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | |
| Summary: A drug lord is gunned in his Coconut Grove mansion and a suspect arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gun- men may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | Production Code | |
| arrested at the scene claims he sells marijuana to Delko. Stetler, from Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gun- men may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | 110 |
| Internal Affairs, investigates and the case quickly gets personal when Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gun- men may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | Summary. | |
| Horatio gets involved. As for the shooting, the CSIs learn that two gun- men may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | 5 |
| men may have been involved. Also, Calleigh makes a major decision | | |
| | | 0 |
| | | |
| concerning her job. | | concerning her job. |

Jay Fisher, a known jeweler and suspected drug-dealer, is found dead in his home at Coconut Grove with three gunshot wounds on his body. Horatio and Tripp are having a look around the scene when suddenly the skylight shatters and a man comes crashing down on the victim. The man, Johnny Nixon, is arrested and tells them he was hiding from the shooter on the roof. He has blood on him; Tripp wonders if it's from falling on the victim or shooting the victim. Horatio tells the officers to take him away but Johnny asks Horatio if he wants to know what he's got on one of his CSIs. This gets Horatio's attention. Johnny grins and tells him that he is a drug dealer for Eric Delko. He even has is private phone number. Horatio takes a look at the phone and recognises the number. He calls it and gets Delko's voice mail.

Johnny is brought in for questioning. He admits to being there to buy drugs but he didn't shoot anybody. He was upstairs when he heard Jay argue with somebody, and then gunfire. Johnny doesn't know who Jay was arguing with.

Delko comes in to work and spots Johnny in the interrogation room. He clearly recognises him. Horatio wants to talk to Delko. He tells him what Johnny has claimed and Delko has no choice but to admit that it's true. He needs Horatio to know that there were extenuating circumstances. Horatio stresses that he can't talk to anybody, especially not Internal Affairs, no matter what the circumstances were. As if on cue Rick Stetler arrives. Before Delko can say anything about what happened Horatio tells Stetler that Delko wants to talk to his union rep before he talks to Stetler. Stetler still needs a urine test from Delko and a chat with the other members of the team, including Horatio. Horatio is already working on getting Delko out of the situation and points out to Stetler that the witness is actually a suspect in a murder investigation. Rick leaves to talk to Johnny and Delko assures Horatio that he's not smoking pot. Horatio doesn't answer. Back at the crime scene Alexx is examening Jay while Calleigh processes the scene. Calleigh notes that while Jay has three wounds there are four casings, all 9mm. Perhaps the fourth bullet went through the skylight? Unfortunately the location of the casings won't be of any help, since Johnny scattered them when he fell. Alexx tells Calleigh what Johnny said about Delko. Calleigh doesn't seem too surprised, but she doesn't want to believe that Delko is on drugs.

Outside Wolfe is working when Boa Vista appears. She lives up the street and heard all the commotion. Wolfe lets her in, surprised to hear that she lives in this fancy neighbourhood, but she doesn't seem to keen on talking about it. She asks if she can observe while he works the scene. He agrees and tells her he's just about to check the intercom. Someone hit it, and it might be the killer. Making small talk he asks if this is her first time on a crime scene. She replies that it's her first by choice, but her second in total. Boa Vista walks over to the intercom and steps on something on the way. It's a small piece of glass, hopefully from the window of the car that hit the intercom. She's embarassed that she stepped on evidence but Wolfe lets her off the hook, although suggests that she should look with her eyes rather than her feet next time.

At the lab Aaron takes a look at the glass. It's got Department of Transportation numbers, which will tell them the make, model and VIN number. They run it through the database and find a match.

Tripp tracks down the car, a red Solstice Coupe, and apprehends Deana Walters. She is not too happy being handcuffed by the police but Tripp is immune to her hootchie-mama mannerisms. He wonders why she has cuts on her lip and scratches. She admits that she was at Jay's house and he got angry when she couldn't pay a debt. He tried to take the gold and diamond grill out of her mouth so she kicked him in the crotch and ran out, smashing into the intercom with her car as she drove off. Tripp finds a 9mm under her seat and brings her in.

Back at the lab Wolfe and Calleigh run into Stetler. Calleigh knows that something is not right but she is firmly set on not letting it on. Wolfe is not as good as hiding his concerns. While Delko leaves his urine sample Stetler interviews Calleigh. She answers a firm "no" to all of Stetler's questions. It's then Wolfe's turn to be interviewed. He's clearly not fond of Stetler and the investigation and like Calleigh he firmly states that he's never seen Delko smoke marijuana or buy it. But when Stetler asks if he's seen Delko with any drug paraphernalia Wolfe is cornered. He has seen something and he is under oath, but he doesn't want to sell out Delko. He answers that he's never seen him with anything illegal, just with rolling papers. Knowing it looks bad he adds that he thought they were for cigarettes. Stetler doesn't buy it. They both know Delko doesn't smoke cigarettes.

Calleigh goes down to Firearms, hoping to have results from Deana's gun. Jim Markham has not tested it yet however. Calleigh is not happy with his sloppy style and his attitude. He doesn't think the case is important; one drug dealer shooting another is a victimless crime in his eyes. Fed-up with him she has him transferred and takes her old lab back. She then tests the gun, unable to keep a smile off her face.

Deana's gun doesn't match the bullets that shot Jay. There was also no gunshot residue on Johnny's hands. Neither of them killed Jay. Wolfe hands her the crime scene photos so that she can do a reconstruction. The photos are out of focus. Wolfe thinks there's something wrong with his camera, but Calleigh is worried that his eye is the problem. Wolfe brushes her off, but goes down to see Alexx. She examins his eye and finds an infection. Wolfe says it's not a big deal but Alexx won't have it. An infection in the eye you had a nail sticking out of two weeks ago is a very big deal. She wants him to see an ophthalmologist. Wolfe admits he's concerned. If there is a problem with his eye he will lose his job. Alexx tells him he needs to worry about losing his eyesight, rather than his job. She prescribes antibiotics and he needs to take them for the full two weeks. He agrees and promises he'll see an ophthalmologist.

Tripp helps Calleigh out at the crime scene, trying to determine where the shooter was standing. One bullet went through the victim and Calleigh finds it. It's a .45 caliber. That means two guns, two shooters. With the help of a laser beam they find that the shooter could have been standing outside, firing through a window. Calleigh checks the window and finds prints, both footprints on the ground and fingerprints on the opened window. The prints belong to Duane "Bull" Merrick from Los Angeles. Calleigh checks his credit card bills to see where in Miami he's staying.

Horatio brings a team to apprehend Bull. Tripp notices that he has cameras, maps and guns in his room. One of the guns is a .45. Horatio guesses that Bull is a bounty hunter and Bull

confirms his guess. Bull won't tell them what the price was for Jay and gets angry when Horatio tries to take a closer look at his photographs. He is brough in for questioning.

Calleigh checks Bull's pictures on the computer. Wolfe comes in and asks what she's up to. Calleigh tells him she's hoping to find a lead in the pictures. Bull's gun was used to shoot Jay, but it didn't kill him, so the killer is still at large. As they look through the pictures they suddenly find some that were taken moments before Jay was killed. Wolfe spots a man reflected in the mirror behind Jay. Whoever that man is, he shot Jay Fisher.

Tripp and Horatio talk to Bull. Since Jay had no warrants Bull had no business being at his house. Horatio thinks he was actually after the second shooter. Bull won't tell them the man's name. They are both out to catch this man, and Bull is not going to help them beat him at his job. The only thing he's willing to tell them is that the suspect was dealing drugs in Jay's territory, stepping on his toes. He watched the two have an argument and Jay pulled his gun at the other man. Bull shot Jay to prevent him from shooting Bull's human paycheck. The other man then picked up the weapon and shot Jay twice, killing him. Bull is going to get out on bail and then he will catch him. Horatio intends to beat him to it.

Delko is working, watched from a distance by Horatio, when Stetler arrives. Delko tested positive for THC, the key ingredient in marijuana. Delko has nothing to say and is relieved of duty. Stetler will not pass out the opportunity to make a big show out of escorting one of Horatio's officers out of the building. Delko has no choice but to follow them, humiliated by having all his co- workers watch his escort. Calleigh and Wolfe watch in astonishment. Horatio does not plan on watching. He steps in and interrupts them, positive that there must be an explination for Delko's test results. Stetler wonders if Horatio has an explination for why one of Delko's co-workers ratted him out. Horatio says he can't, while Delko glares at Calleigh and Wolfe, having a good guess which one of them said too much. All evidence against Delko are circumstantial however; Horatio doesn't see the need in escorting him to IAB when he knows the way. He doesn't care about protocol; his officer is not a criminal. Stetler hasn't claimed that he is, but he is not allowed to drive a county vehicle until they have determined for sure. Delko is clearly bothered by being talked about in third person when he's standing right there. Horatio will not have Stetler carry on with his big show and tells him that he is going to give Delko a ride. Delko is thankful and heads downstairs while Horatio finishes talking to Stetler. He doesn't believe that this is about Delko; it's about himself and Stetler. Stetler tells Horatio why he doesn't like him. They were both candidates for the promotion to Lieutenant, and even though Stetler did better than Horatio in both the written test and the interview he didn't get the job. He believes Horatio stole the promotion away from him by doing some favor for the chief. The only way Stetler can be promoted to Lieutenant now is by paying his dues at IAB, and everybody hates IAB. So when he gets assigned to investigate one of Horatio's officers he will make the most of it. Horatio is angry that Stetler punishes his lab for what he feels Horatio has done to him, but to Stetler it's just about evening the score. It's a dangerous game, but Stetler intends to win.

Wolfe takes the picture they have of the unknown shooter to Cooper, hoping to be able to match the facial profile. Cooper uses the profile shot to create a full face, but since faces aren't symmetrical the end result doesn't look like the suspect will. Cooper is going to make slight changes to the side of the face that wasn't shown in the photo and try to find a match. Calleigh comes in and she and Wolfe try to map out everything they know about their suspect. He's from California and he was standing in the crime scene.

They talk to Johnny, who was also at the crime scene, only he fell into it. They need his clothes. Johnny doesn't want to undress in front of Calleigh but Wolfe has no sympathy for him. He's the reason why Delko had to pee in a cup in front of officers from IAB, so Johnny had better strip. He doesn't get very far with undressing though before Calleigh notices gum stuck on his jacket. There's glass in it. It must have come from the crime scene, when Johnny rolled off of Jay. With any luck it will belong to their John Doe.

Valera confirms that the DNA on the gum did not come from Johnny, Jay or Bull. Wolfe tells her to start searching for a match in California. Boa Vista is working in the lab and looks up when she hears California. She saw a black truck parked near her house that morning which had California plates. Valera finds a match for the DNA. Byron Diller, wanted for vehicular manslaughter and DUI. The picture of Byron looks like the man in the picture, but Wolfe feels like something's wrong. Valera tells him that Byron has four aliases; maybe he has as many faces?

Wolfe tells Tripp what they found and adds that since Byron has changed his face before he is probably going to do it now too. Tripp knows a plastic surgeon who works for cash. Wolfe notes that he does seem a little tight around the eyes, but the joke is not appreciated. Tripp tells him he busted the guy, Dr Milford, for changing the appearences of felons.

Together with Horatio Tripp goes to talk to Milford. He admits that it might be a long shot, but then a shot is heard. It looks like they might have the right doctor after all. With their guns drawn they pass through the house to find Milford firing at Bull, who has handcuffed Byron and taken off in Milford's boat. Shortly thereafter Bull ditches the boat and brings the still bleeding Byron to Dade County Jail. Horatio has predicted this move and is there waiting. Bull just wants his booking receipt, then he'll be on his way. Byron protests and claims that Bull shot Jay. Horatio listens to Byron's claim that Jay hit him when they argued and while he was on the ground Bull came in through the window. Byron ran from the scene and heard two shots fired on his way out. It's Byron's word against Bull's.

Wolfe and Boa Vista return to the street where she lives to take another look. Hopefully the car she saw belonged to Bull, and hopefully he tossed the murder weapon before he drove off. They are in luck. Wolfe finds the weapon and brings it in to the lab.

Bull's finger prints are all over the gun. Now he's cornerd and changes his story. He did shoot Jay, but it was in self defence. Neither Tripp nor Horatio believe that. Nobody saw Bull there until he fired the first shot. They have him for murder. Though they still need to find out who tipped him off about the feud between Byron and Jay. Bull tells them that it was Johnny Nixon. He not only tipped him off, he gave him directions which makes him an accomplice. Horatio knows that it not only adds time to Johnny's sentence, it might be of further help on a different matter.

Horatio talks to Marisol, Delko's sister. He remembers Calleigh mentioning seeing Delko with a woman at the hospital and put the pieces together. Marisol tells Horatio that Delko doesn't do drugs; he just sits with her when she does. She has cancer and smokes to help with the nausea from chemotherapy. Delko sits with her when she gets her treatment and then helps her with the marijuana so that she can keep her food down. Delko also pays her bills since she can't work anymore, and he drives her wherever she needs to go. That's why he's been late so often. Marisol is feeling very guilty that he's been trying to help her and all he's getting for it is losing his job. Horatio tells her he is not going to let that happen and he is not going to let Marisol take the fall in order to save her brother. Horatio knows what it's like to risk everything to help a family member and he assures Marisol that losing his job means nothing to Delko so long as he doesn't lose his sister. Marisol smiles at him, sensing a mutual attraction between them.

Stetler wants Horatio to meet up with him and Monica West from the State Attorney's office. It's clear that they think they have the upper hand but Horatio doesn't agree. He wants to know on what grounds they tested Delko. Stetler replies with the grounds stated in protocol: "reasonable suspicion based on identification of said employee as a suspect in a criminal investigation involving illegal drug use by reliable and credible sources". The source in this case being Johnny Nixon. Horatio informs West that their source is actually a known drug dealer and an accomplice to murder. Knowing that the source isn't going to hold Stetler turns focus to the urine test. However the exposure could have been passive; there is no way of prooving that it came from active use. West is not impressed. It's word against word, and a drug dealer is not going to be believed over a cop. The dangerous game Stetler played is over. Horatio won.

Delko is released. He meets up with Horatio, both happy to see each other. Delko apologises for not having told Horatio what has been going on, but Horatio doesn't need an apology. Delko was looking out for his sister, and Horatio understands perfectly. He does however need to know that it won't happen again. Something like this could really damage their lab. Delko assures him that it won't happen again. Horatio tells him his sister is lucky to have him, but Delko thinks it's the other way around. He heads off and Horatio watches him go with a smile on his face.

Payback

Season 4 Episode Number: 83 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: | Monday December 19, 2005 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube, Ildy Modrovich, Marc Guggenheim |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter |
| | (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Bellamy Young (Monica West), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Rex Linn |
| _ | (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Peter Jacobson (George Hammett), Philip Anthony Rodriguez (Jeff Col- |
| | son), Greg Donhanic (Foster), Braden Williams (Messenger), Maggie |
| | Rodriguez (Anchorwoman), John Hamm (Dr. Brent Kessler), Natalia |
| | Baldwin Leon (Reporter #1), Michelle Nolden (Valerie Naff), Michael |
| | Shanks (Doug Stets), Jennifer Jalene (Jessica Tavis), Claudett Kilroy |
| | (Debra Brawley), F.J. Rio (Phil Cobb), Jeffrey Reeves (Reporter #2) |
| Production Code: | 411 |
| Summary: | Horatio hunts for the man responsible for a brutal rape on a woman |
| 5 | years back, after new DNA testing technology finds the convicted rapist |
| | innocent. |
| | |

Brian Lexington is found innocent of a brutal rape he was sentenced for six years back. The spirits are high as the press gather to talk to Brian, and D.A. Monica West gives Boa Vista the credit for exhonorating him. The victim of the rape, Valerie Naff, is still suffering from nightmares from the night she was attacked. She is stunned that Brian is being released and goes to find Horatio. If Brian didn't rape her then maybe Horatio can determine who did?

When Boa Vista gets back to work after the press conference she runs into Calleigh, who is going over Valerie's rape case. She is clearly upset over the turn the case took, and seems to disapprove of Natalia's part in it. The man who raped Valerie used a condom and all they found was a single pubic hair, which was not enough to get a DNA match from six years ago. But technology has improved and now it's been proven that the hair didn't come from Brian. Boa Vista is proud of what they have accomplished but Calleigh is not pleased with her. She thinks Boa Vista should have done her job discreetly and kept away from the press. In the eyes of the media it all looks like the lab screwed up, when what really happened was that the technology didn't exist back then. Boa Vista doesn't share Calleigh's view. Her federal grant requires that she makes progress, and if her results are made public in the media then she doesn't have a problem with it. She works very hard and gets very little recognition after all, and the media attention helps her secure her grant. Calleigh moves the topic back to Valerie's case and remarks that since they haven't found a match on the DNA from the public hair they are out of suspects.

Down in the evidence locker Wolfe is reviewing the evidence they have on the case. Calleigh joins him and tells him what they know about the case. Brian's fingerprints were all over Valerie's underwear drawer, but since he was one of her movers that wasn't suspicious. However they later found her underwear in his car, and he then claimed he had stolen them earlier in the day. They also found footprints outside her bedroom window. That, combined with Valerie identifying him, led to his arrest. Unfortunately he wasn't guilty of the rape. Now they have to review all the evidence more carefully.

Brian goes to see Horatio. He is very upset with him, since Horatio was the one who lead the investigation against him. Horatio points out that they had strong reasons to suspect him. But

they were wrong, and now Brian is filing a lawsuit against Horatio and his lab for stealing six years of his life. He is hiring George Hammett, a top lawyer, to represent him.

Down in the morgue Alexx' assistant Foster wheels in the body of Kelly Gerber, a young woman who died in a car accident. There's something fishy about her death and he wants Alexx' opinion. Kelly's car slammed right into the center divider and there were no skidmarks which means she didn't hit the breaks. Yet strangely enough her injuries are not bad enough to have caused her death. Alexx takse a look and finds an infected appendectomy scar. She opens the body to take a look and finds a surgical sponge left behind from the appendectomy. It caused an infection which grew until it caused her to go into toxic shock. It must have hit her while she was driving.

Meanwhile Wolfe has found graphite powder on Valerie's pyjamas. Locksmiths use it to lubricate the locking mechanism in keyways. When Valerie moved she changed the locks. The locksmith was questioned six years ago but it's time to talk to him again. Calleigh tracks him down. His name is Phil Cobb, and he tells her that he was installing the lock to the bedroom door while Valerie unpacked her clothes. The graphite powder could have gotten on her pyjamas at any time during the installation.

Back at CSI Delko returns a bracelet to Boa Vista which she dropped on his couch the night before. The two of them had a date last night and it clearly went well. Boa Vista tells him that the bracelet is not hers. Alexx walks up to them and notices the sexual tension between them. Boa Vista makes her exit and Alexx asks Delko what's going on between them. Delko doesn't give her an answer but it's clear that she understands exactly what's going on. With a smile she hands him the file on Kelly and shows him that the cause of death she determined is different from the official report. Delko notes that the hospital is their crime scene and goes over to Miami General to talk to the surgeon. Dr. Brent Kessler barely remembers Kelly. Delko refreshes his memory and tells him that Kelly died. Dr. Kessler seems very nervous and is more than happy to recieve a page which allows him to leave. Delko assures him that he'll be back. As the doctor leaves Delko notices that something is not quite normal with the glass the doctor just drank orange juice from. He takes the glass with him as he heads back to the lab.

Boa Vista tells Wolfe that the DNA from the locksmith is not a match for the public hair. Once again they are back at square one. However Wolfe has noticed something. Phil told Calleigh that he left three keys in Valerie's apartment, but in the evidence bag there are only two. He asks Boa Vista to see if she can find any DNA on the keyring. She later tells Horatio what she found. The keyring had Valerie's DNA on it as well as male DNA, matching the public hair. This is bad news. The killer let himself in six years ago and he still has the key to Valerie's apartment.

Horatio goes over to talk to Valerie and notices that she already has company. Brian is there, wanting to talk to her, but she is not ready. Brian wants an apology from her. Horatio interrupts the conversation and Brian leaves. Valerie tells Horatio that he is naming her in his lawsuit for wrongful accusation. Horatio tells her that they have reason to believe that the rapist came in through the front door rather than the bedroom window. He needs to know who else had a key. Valerie doesn't remember anything about a key. Nobody has a key to her home but her, not even her boyfriend Doug. Unfortunately someone else does have the key.

Dr. Kessler pays Alexx a visit. He is upset with her for sending an investigator to question his competence. Whatever happens in his OR is none of her business. It's not Kessler's job to count the surgical sponges, that's the scrub nurse's job. Alexx tells him that she's talked to the nurse, who told her that Kessler left in the middle of surgery. Kessler points out that he has helped a lot of people live long and happy lives, while Alexx only works with dead people. She doesn't like the comment and tells him to stop sending his patients to her morgue.

Wolfe and Calleigh are looking at the photos from the six year old crime scene. There is a picture of the keys on the shelf where Valerie kept them. Also on the shelf is a picture in a frame as a house warming gift. It's possible that whoever put the picture there also took one of the keys. Wolfe calls Valerie who tells him that her realtor, Jeff Colson, gave it to her.

Horatio and Tripp question Jeff, who firmly believes that Brian is the rapist. He tells them that Brian was practically drooling every time Valerie walked by. Horatio wants a DNA swab from Jeff to determine whether or not the DNA on the keyring is his. Jeff tells him to get a warrant.

After getting the warrant Horatio and Tripp go out to a house Jeff is currently trying to sell, hoping to get to take the DNA swab. When they go inside they find Jeff beaten to death. Someone obviously knew he was their prime suspect. While Alexx processes the body Horatio takes a glance at some realter brochures for the house. The pictures show a piece of modern art made in marble which is now missing from the house. Alexx tells him that Jeff was beaten pretty badly in the abdomen, but what killed him was beatings to the back of his skull. Whoever did this did it with rage and was not out to kill Jeff quickly. The attack was personal.

This leads Horatio to Valerie, who has more reason to rage against Jeff than anyone else. He brings her in for questioning and she is in disbelief when he tells her that they believe Jeff was the rapist. Horatio wants to know where she was when Jeff got killed. She was at home, alone. Her boyfriend Doug was not with her.

Horatio sends Calleigh to talk to Doug. She notices that his hands are bruised and he tells her that his hands take a beating all the time at work. He's a landscaper. Calleigh tells him that someone else took a beating, and that someone raped Doug's girlfriend six years ago. Doug is surprised to hear that they found the rapist, neither he nor Valerie thought they would. He can't deny that he's pleased to hear Jeff is dead, but he was not the person who killed him.

Back at the lab Tripp wants to talk to Boa Vista. He needs to know if she's talked to anybody about the warrant for Jeff's DNA. Wolfe comes up to them as Boa Vista angrily snaps at Tripp that he shouldn't come interrogating her. Tripp snaps back that someone is leaking information and since she's been such good friends with the press lately she's a strong suspect. Jeff is dead because of the information someone leaked. Wolfe breaks the argument, reluctantly telling them that a reliable source told him that there is a mole in the lab. Someone who is liked and trusted.

Alexx pays Delko a visit to find out what he found on Dr. Kessler's glass. It turns out that it's nothing but vitamins and 5-HTP. Perfectly innocent to Delko, but Alexx knows better. The blend found in the glass is used to cover the effects of ecstacy. Kessler seems to be in the wrong place in his life to be partying with that kind of drugs but Delko thinks it could be something else. He reveals a difficult secret to Alexx. He tells her about his sister Marisol, who deals with constant pain and nausea, and hints that when you're in that situation you look for an relief you can find, whether it's legal or not. Alexx catches his drift and gently thanks him for his help and tells her she's sorry about what's happened to his sister.

She is less sympathetic with Dr. Kessler when she talks to him. All it takes is one call from her to the chief of staff and Kessler will be forced to take a urine test. He agrees to go into a program. Alexx is not finished. She's noticed that he was sweating in her chilly morgue and that he has tremors. She doesn't see him as a bad man or a bad surgeon, she sees something else. Early signs of Parkinsons. Her sympathy is back and she sits down with him to talk. He tells her that he takes ecstacy to keep his hands from shaking in the OR. It didn't work however when he operated on Kelly, which is why he left in the middle of the procedure. He wants to keep operating for as long as he can; the feeling that he's doing something good helps him. When the disease gets worse he will stop. Alexx shows him the pictures of Kelly and tells him that his disease is already far too serious for him to continue operating. He should have stepped back a long time ago.

Valerie holds a press conference, stating that she was suffering from post-traumatic stress when she indentified Brian as her attacker. She is retracting her statement and offers her apologies to Brian and his family. Horatio finds the timing odd and goes over there to talk to her. He wonders if perhaps she was lying earlier when she told him that Brian was including her in his lawsuit. Perhaps he was actually asking him to join her. With her on his side Brian would get triple the money, and Valerie would get her share. That would explain why Calleigh found Doug at a yacht earlier. Valerie gets angry and tells Horatio that she is entitled to every penny after what she's been through. Horatio is low on sympathy at the moment. Somebody killed Jeff, and Brian had a known obsession with Valerie. Valerie admits that they've had more contact than she's let on. She did in fact know that Jeff was the new prime suspect; Brian called her and told her.

Alexx tells Wolfe that she found signs that Jeff fought back when he was attacked. They have a suspected murder weapon but Alexx points out that if someone hit you four times with a marble statue your head would fall apart like Humpty Dumpty. Jeff's scull is fractured but not that badly. However, if the killer was injured he would not have been able to put as much force into it. Wolfe recalls that Brian got stabbed while he was in jail. A closer examination shows that the injury does not affect Brian today, but they should still have a chat with him.

Horatio and Tripp bring him in for questioning. He has his lawyer, Hammett, with him and insists that he's moved on with his life. His lawsuit begs to differ. Horatio wants to know how he found out that Jeff was the rapist. He doesn't get an answer, but begins to suspect that

Hammett was involved. Tripp remembers that when he went to get the warrant for Jeff's DNA a delivery boy saw the papers. It turns out that the boy is being bribed by Hammett to reveal inside information. Cornered Hammett admits to having gotten information that way in order to poke further holes into the older rape investigation. That, in combination with Hammett leaking to his client, is obstruction of justice. Hammett can kiss his top lawyer status goodbye.

Wolfe has got interesting news. Valerie's boyfriend, Doug, was admitted for emergency surgery a while back. He is brought in for questioning and admits to having punched Jeff but nothing more. Horatio points out that there's a little more to it. He broke his shoulder on a job and now he can't raise his right arm above shoulder level, which explains why Jeff had so many injuries below that height. Tripp is sure that it also accounts for Jeff's scull being fractured rather than split open, but Horatio realises that it doesn't. The sculpture weighs 12 kilos, too heavy for Doug to be able to swing it. The killer had limited upper body strength which points to a woman. And Horatio knows one woman who had the rage, the motive and who's lied to him before.

He pays Valerie a visit. She tells him that she thought she would feel better if she joined in the lawsuit, but no amount of money can help her. She couldn't stand the knowledge that Jeff had gotten away with raping her and that someone she had trusted was living his life as if he had just forgotten what he did to her. She needs Horatio to understand why she killed him. He makes it clear that while he understands her pain he does not approve of what she did. She is going to have to face the consequences. But he promises her that he will walk her through it.

The Score

Season 4 Episode Number: 84 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: | Monday January 9, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Jonathan Glassner |
| Show Stars: | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- tio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Bellamy Young (Monica West), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Boti Bliss (M. Valera), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Kate Levering (Karen Manning aka Heather Larkin), Armando Valdes- Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Bobby Hosea (Officer Joey Brown), Michael E. Rodgers (Keith Gifford), Dameon Clarke (Wayne Reynolds), David DeLuise (Paul Sanders), Erica Leerhsen (Brenda Sanders), Johnathan McClain (Todd Manning) |
| Production Code: | 412 |
| Summary: | The CSIs investigate the brutal murder of a man who was learning how to pick up women at a hot nightclub. Meanwhile, Horatio tries to help out Marisol, Eric Delko's sister, who was arrested on drug charges. |

Three women arrive at a private party and are let in to join the fun. In the upstairs hallway three men are watching the women on the dance floor. The one in the middle tells the other two to pick a target. One of the guys, Paul Sanders, picks one of the three girls who just arrived and goes to "take her down". He pretends to find something on her blouse to open a conversation and he seems to be doing pretty well. In the other end of the room the other guy, Todd Manning, is having less luck. He watches his buddy take his flirt upstairs and moves on to a new target. After a while he gets lucky and a woman follows him to one of the bedrooms. Todd goes to put his coat in the closet but when he opens it Paul falls out, dead.

The CSI team arrive at the scene. Tripp informs Horatio that an ice pick was the murder weapon. He also tells him that the club is owned by Wayne Reynolds, who teaches men how to pick up girls. Paul was one of his students. Alexx finds an L written on Paul's chest, presumably by the killer. The killer stabbed Paul in a rage, and the punctures made by the ice pick caused him to bleed out fast. Wolfe finds a fiber on Paul's shirt and then moves on to process the rest of the scene. Horatio gets a phone call from an unknown police officer and leaves.

Horatio arrives in a park where the officer who called him is waiting. He tells Horatio that he picked up a girl buying drugs on the board walk and she told him to call Horatio. Horatio is visibly upset to see the girl is none other than Delko's sister Marisol. The officer tells him that the dealer got away, but they found five baggies of what they suspect is marijuana on her. Horatio tells him to get it to his lab. He will transport Marisol. Marisol apologises for having called Horatio and dragged him into it, but she didn't want to call her brother after he was suspected of using drugs. She also says she bought the drugs to help with her cancer pain, but five baggies is too much for one person. Horatio tells her that unfortunately she is under arrest and she needs to come with him.

Back at the station Tripp is questioning Todd, who tells him he was just about to score with the woman he brought up, which is the ultimate prize in their seminar game. Tripp is having a hard time understanding why he opened the closet where Paul's body was found. He doesn't get why Todd was worried about his jacket when he was about to have sex. Todd says that taking concern in your warderobe is something they learn at the seminar. Tripp still doesn't get it, and keeps the jacket for processing.

Meanwhile, Calleigh and Wolfe are over at the club where the party was held, talking to Wayne Reynolds, the owner. He confirms that Paul was one of his students, but says his class had nothing to do with the murder. In fact, he cannot be assosciated with it at all. He has a book coming out and is going world wide with his business. The CSIs are far from concerned about his business. They bring a jar back to the lab with them, which contains notes where women, or targets as Wayne calls them, have written down their names and phone numbers to get invited to the parties held at the club. Wolfe also makes sure to bring in Wayne's clothes to compare with the fiber they found.

Back at the lab Aaron has looked at the fiber and tells Wolfe that it's soy, which is a natural fiber which is fairly uncommon in clothing. This makes it a whole lot easier to determin whether it came from Todd's shirt or from Wayne's.

Calleigh is busy looking at screen projections of the handwritten notes they found in the jar. Wolfe comes in and Calleigh notices that he is squinting. She asks him if it is because of his nail injury, which clearly annoys him. He tells her that he is simply tired from having worked a double shift. It's clear that he wants her to drop the subject. One of the notes in the jar has handwriting which matches the L found on Paul's chest. Wolfe leaves to bring the woman who wrote it in for questioning.

The woman, Heather Larkin, admits that she was there and that she met the victim. She tells Wolfe that he went through the whole act with her, which included pretending to find lint on her shirt to break the ice, giving her an intentional insult and closing with a kiss. She found it pathetic, but went along with his game and followed him upstairs. When he expected her to sleep with him she got angry and wrote an L for "loser" on him before walking away. She tells Wolfe she is sorry that he's dead but she is not surprised. Guys like him treat women like disposable prizes and any girl there could have wanted him dead.

Horatio pays Aaron a visit and tells him to process the baggies they got from Marisol. He stresses that Aaron should follow protocol to the letter and make sure that no one can question the results. Aaron proceeds to analyse two of the bags at random but does not get a name from Horatio.

Meanwhile Delko runs into his sister, surprised to find her at headquarters. Before Marisol can tell him anything Horatio arrives and asks to speak with him. He tells him that Marisol made a buy and that he intervened on the arrest. Marsol admits that she lied to Horatio; she wasn't just buying for herself but for her cancer support group. Delko is visibly angry and scared. She has bought more than an ounce with intention to distribute; it could send her to jail for ten years. Marisol is getting scared too; it's clear that she didn't realise how serious her situation was. Horatio tells Marisol she can talk to no one but him and Delko needs to stay away from this. Delko refuses to let the lieutenant take the fall for his sister but Horatio has made up his mind. He leaves with Marisol to take her to booking.

The soy fibres came from Wayne's shirt, and was the result of friction. Wayne confesses that he had an argument with Paul after he found out that Paul had attended the seminars to take notes and start his own business. He tries to work his tricks on Calleigh, but she is immune to his game and points out that they now have a motive for him.

Wolfe talks to Alexx, who has noticed that Paul has been wearing a wedding ring. Wolfe has trouble seeing the indentation on the skin which makes Alexx concerned about his eye. It has not gotten better in spite of two weeks of antibiotics. Wolfe doesn't want to hear it. He leaves to find Paul's wife.

Paul's wife, Brenda, is shocked to find out she is a widdow. They have only been married four months. Wolfe asks her if she was at the club and she says she was at home. Yet she has burn marks on her arm from sparklers, which proves that she was in fact at the club since sparklers in the drinks is a signature thing at the club. She confesses that she was there. Paul had told her he was just doing research but she wasn't sure if she could believe him, so she went to see for herself and found him going upstairs with Heather. She was crushed, but not to the point of wanting to kill him.

Wolfe asks Cooper to bring up the wedding registry for Paul and Brenda. Cooper is more preoccupied with gossiping however, and keeps bringing up Marisol. He saw her in the lobby and heard she had been busted for buying drugs. Wolfe tries to steer him off that course but with little luck. Cooper suspects that Marisol carries a torch for Horatio. Wolfe doesn't want to hear gossip about his boss and his co-worker's sister and tells Cooper to focus on the job at hand. They find that one of the gifts on the registry was an ice pick, just like the one used to kill Paul.

Back with Brenda Wolfe tells her that she is looking very guilty. She claims the ice pick was stolen a week ago. He goes to check on her story and finds that it checks out.

Meanwhile Horatio finds Delko going through the lab report on the marijuana they found on Marisol. It comes up to over an ounce. Delko is worried; Marisol is too sick to survive jail time. Horatio has been looking into some pricy lawyers but neither Delko nor Marisol can afford that. Horatio says he will take care of the costs. The state attorney calls about Marisol. Someone has leaked the information.

Horatio meets up with the attorney, Monica West. She does not hide that it is looking bad. Last week Delko was suspected of using drugs and now his sister has been arrested for possession with attempt to sell. Horatio tells her about Marisol's cancer and that she was only smoking to help her nausea. West brushes it off as a convenient sob story and refuses to give Horatio the name of the person who told her about the case. She is not prepared to let this go.

Delko and Wolfe return to the crime scene to go over it again. Wolfe has already sweeped it, but without saying it out loud they are both concerned that his eye problem might have made him miss something. It turns out the suspicion is correct; Wolfe missed a pen lying on the floor. The prints on it belong to Heather Larkin, but her name is stated as Karen Manning. They bring her in and she tells Tripp that Heather Larkin is her pen name. She is actually the sister of Todd Manning, the man who found Paul's body. She was at the club to do an exposé on male pick-up artists. She had heard of the seminar from her brother and was disgusted at what it had turned him into.

Horatio asks Aaron to analyse the other three baggies, hoping to find some way out for Marisol. It turns out they are in luck. The first two baggies Aaron analyzed contained marijuana but the other three were bunk. Aaron tells Horatio that he is not comfortable with Delko having been in the lab alone, he might have switched the three untested baggies for bunks. Horatio doesn't believe Delko would do that, but Monica West is less convinced.

Delko and Horatio return to the park where Marisol was arrested, hoping to find the dealer. They find a baggie with marijuana joints and the DNA on them leads to Keith Gifford. He has three prior charges of dealing and is facing a long jail sentence. He is desperate to make his situation better and agrees to cooperate. He tells West that he did sell five baggies to Marisol but three of them were bunk. He swears that he wasn't promised a favor from Horatio in exchange for lying about the product he sold. West is forced to bring it down to a misdemeanor, but lets Horatio know that she is no less suspicious about his lab.

Wolfe and Calleigh make progress with the case when they find an aromatic disbursement unit. It broadcasts fragrances into a room at specific times and can tell them what fragrance was in the room during the time of the murder. The last fragrance is actually human pheromones, and was the fragrance broadcasted during the murder. Pheromones are found on Todd's clothes, placing him at the scene of the crime. He is brought in and realises he has no choice but to confess. He saw his sister go upstairs with Paul and went in to talk to him. Paul bragged that he had scored with her and she was begging him to do it again, which made Todd furious. In a fit of rage he stabbed Paul with the ice pick and hid him in the closet. The ice pick had been brought by Paul as part of the seminar; they were supposed to bring expensive things to impress the women. Todd stresses that he had to protect his sister's honor. He is shocked to learn from Calleigh and Wolfe that Paul never slept with Karen; he lied to save face. She had gone there to save her brother and instead her brother was going to jail. Calleigh adds that ironically, where Todd is going he might end up being the sexual target.

Marisol finds Horatio out by the pier. She is surprised that they let her go. Horatio tells her it can't happen again and she understands. She wants to thank him but he says it's not necessary. Marisol asks if she can make him dinner. Horatio doesn't think it would be a good idea since he is her brother's boss. She insists, and after some hesitation Horatio agrees. She smiles and tells him she's looking forward to it. As she leaves Horatio can't keep a smile off his face. He is clearly looking forward to it too.

Silencer

Season 4 Episode Number: 85 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: | Monday January 23, 2006 on CBS |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar |
| Director: | Ernest R. Dickerson |
| Show Stars: | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio |
| | Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander |
| | (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe |
| | (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Alana |
| | De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Guest Stars: | Rodrigo Guzman (Male Dancer #2), Liz Ramos (Woman Dancer #1), |
| | Asiel Hardison (Male Dancer #1), Brian Burnette (Jose Sambrano), |
| | Poppi Monroe (Claire Trinner), Robert Zepeda (Carlos Mojena), An- |
| | nie McElwain (Sally Jansen), David Andriole (Jim Trinner), J.D. |
| | Pardo (Mario Guilar), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Laura |
| | Leighton (Alyssa Prince), Benjamín Benítez (Hector Ramirez), Matt |
| | Ross (Paul Burton) |
| Production Code: | 413 |
| Summary: | The Mala Noche strike again and it's up to the CSIs to bring them |
| | down once and for all. Also, MAJOR secrets are revealed about the |
| | characters and their love lives. |
| | |

At an outdoor concert two people are shot to death, one man and one woman. The man, Jose Sambrano, has a Mala Noche tattoo and the CSI team suspect he was the target and the woman, Claire Trinner, got caught in the crossfire.

Back at headquarters Marisol is waiting, hoping to run into Horatio. The two of them had a date the night before and it's clear that it will not be their last one. However Marisol is worried that it might look bad that Horatio is seeing a woman he helped get out of a drug arrest. Horatio says that won't be a problem and wonders what's really bothering her. She admits that the problem is her brother. She is worried that he might have a problem with his sister dating his Lieutenant. Horatio promises her that he will talk to Delko, and he will see her later.

Horatio goes down to Alexx to see if she has found anything. She shows him some kind of white residue on Claire's arm which Jose might have smeared on her. Jose has a new notch on his Noche tattoo; a tenth one which is in red ink, meaning he got made.

Delko and Tripp pay a visit to Hector Ramirez, the tattoo artist for the Mala Noche. Hector confirms that he gave Jose the tattoo but has nothing more to say. Delko finds a photo of Jose together with another Noche, however only Jose's face is visible. He takes the photo with him.

Calleigh shows Horatio something odd she found with the bullets from the victims. The striations are odd. Something caused another stria on the bullets after they left the barrel, indicating that a silencer was used. Horatio notes that while people might toss firearms they keep the silencers since they are harder to get and more expensive. They need to find the silencer.

Wolfe goes to Aaron to see if he got the results from the residue on Claire's leg. Aaron tells him that the white powder doesn't exist; it's not any compound that they know of. A whole new drug. In order to figure out what it is Aaron needs to break down the chemical components.

Delko pays Cooper a visit to find out who the man on the photo with Jose is. The man's arm has a tattoo; Cooper runs it through the database and finds a match. Carlos Mojena. Delko brings him in and questions him together with Horatio. The CSIs are a bit confused as to why Jose was killed Noche style when he had gotten made and should have been safe. Carlos hints

that perhaps the tattoo was wrong. Horatio begins to wonder if maybe Claire wasn't the actual target and Jose the one who got caught in the crossfire. The only question is what the connection is between her and the Noche.

Boa Vista is in the Evidence Room when Delko comes in and the two engage in some sexually tensed banter. Wolfe walks in and the two look slightly embarassed. It's obvious to Wolfe that he is interrupting something and he leaves the two and heads back to Aaron, who has mapped out the new drug. It's a derivative of atorvastatin calcium, which is not a street drug but an analgesic used in pain pills. Claire worked for Cantor Pharmaceuticals which explains where the residue came from.

Wolfe heads over to Cantor Pharmaceuticals together with Delko. They talk to Sally, who is the assistant to Alyssa Prince, the CEO. They also talk to Prince, who tells them she was on a teleconference all morning. She identifies the drug they found on Claire as Xorax, a new drug the company is producing. In fact, they are awaiting FDA approval later in the day. However, Claire did not have access to the drug so the question remains of how she got it on her. Delko and Wolfe go to talk to the one person who did have access to it, Paul Burton. He tells them that he was getting dance lessons from Claire to surprise his girlfriend, and he must have smeared the drug powder on her during their practice. Delko points out that Burton uses gloves when he handles the drugs and Burton confesses that he takes Xorax to relieve the muscle pain he gets from the dancing. Wolfe remarks that for a guy who claims he has nothing to hide he appears quite guilty. Burton looks annoyed and says that he is not, no matter what the blog says. He tells them about the company blog which has been saying stuff about him that's not true. Wolfe asks for the link, in case the blogger got something right.

Wolfe and Delko return to headquarters to look at the blog. All the names are in code, making it nearly impossible for them to get much sense out of it. They need to decode it. Wolfe wonders what a blog about their workplace would say and leads the conversation in to what he saw between Delko and Boa Vista. Delko claims they weren't doing anything but Wolfe doesn't believe him. He says he's glad he saw them, since he was planning on asking Boa Vista out. Delko then admits that there is something going on between them, and Wolfe gives him a warning that office relationships tend to end badly. Their attention is turned back to the blog when they find that they are mentioned in it. The blogger calls them the Hardy Boys and reports that one looks like A-Rod and the other like Jake Gyllenhaal. Wolfe and Delko comment on that and throw some joking remarks at each other. The slight tension earlier is gone for the time being.

Meanwhile Calleigh has found a match on the silencer. The same one was used in an armed robbery a few days ago, and there is a suspect in custody. Calleigh goes to talk to him, and the man, Mario Guilar, says he was set-up by the Noches. He is clearly scared, and tells her that he was only having coffee at the botanica when it was robbed; he has coffee there every morning. All he did was pick up the gun. He didn't hear a shot, so he didn't think it had been used in the robbery. Calleigh believes him; if the silencer was used he wouldn't have heard a shot. Calleigh also finds out that Mario does landscaping at some fancy adresses and asks him to write them down for her. She then goes to Horatio and tells him that Mario is terrified of the Noches but he gave her the adresses anyway. They are located in the same areas where the Noches hide weapons. One of the adresses is where Claire Trinner lived.

Horatio takes Tripp with him to Claire's house and finds her husband in the pool, making out with the neighbour. Jim Trinner says he is devastated over losing his wife and the woman was only trying to comfort him. Horatio and Tripp find it disgusting. Tripp suspects Jim let the Mala Noche hide weapons in his pool house in return for killing Claire, so that Jim and his mistress could be together.

Back at headquarters Horatio tells Wolfe that they didn't find any weapons but they still suspect Jim Trinner might be involved. He wants to know what they found in the company blog and is told that Cantor Pharmaceuticals has its own soap opera going on, with people having affairs and doing other inappropriate things. The problem is that all names are in code. Horatio sends Wolfe to Cooper to try and break the code. Cooper tracks down the e-mail adress of the person who started the blog. It's Sally, Alyssa Prince's assistant.

Wolfe and Delko return to Cantor Pharmaceuticals to find out how she is running her blog. They know she's not using the company computor. Delko finds a virtual keyboard linked to her cellphone. They can use it to determine which keys she has pressed. Sally agrees to decode the names for them but they still think she might be hiding something. Delko goes to Cooper, who shows him which keys she hit the most. One of them is X, even though that letter doesn't appear anywhere in the blog. Bloggers like to hide messages in the text by using a font in the same color as the background. This is what Sally has been doing, and it turns out she has posted information stating that Xorax failed to get FDA approval. She could only have gotten that information from Burton.

Wolfe goes to talk to Burton. He points out that he now has motive to kill Claire since she is the head of PR and would be the one to announce that they failed to get FDA approval. Claire would be announcing this to the public later that day, before Burton would have the chance to sell out his stock.

Horatio talks to Mario and finds out that he kept one adress off the list. He does landscaping for Alyssa Prince. Horatio gets a warrant and they find guns in Alyssa's house. She claims she didn't know they were there; in fact she doesn't know any of the people who work in her house. Sally takes care of hiring them. Claire does know however that one of the people who worked at her house no longer comes by, but his friends do and since the job gets done she doesn't care much. The man is Mario.

Calleigh finds two silencers among the weapons confiscated at Alyssa Prince's house. One of them matches the one that killed Claire. That silencer also has a metallic film on it and Wolfe takes a sample to trace. He shows the findings to Horatio; it is a liquid flux used to fuse needles to the needle arm. Horatio doesn't think it's from Cantor; he suspects the tattoo artist. He takes Delko with him to visit Hector who realises that he is cornered. He tells them that he gave Jose the tattoo without asking any questions since nobody would ask for that tattoo without earning it. Only that's just what Jose did. Hector had to clean up the Noche mess he had created and kill Jose. And while he was at it he was supposed to kill Claire as well. He doesn't know who ordered her death; he was just given a picture of her. The picture has Xorax on it.

Delko doesn't think Burton was the one to order the hit on Claire. Calleigh points out that he was the only one to handle the drug. Delko replies that someone was handling him - he mentioned a girlfriend. Since he practically lives at the lab he must have met his girlfriend there. Calleigh remarks that lovers who work together steal time whenever they can, and Delko wonders if Wolfe has said something to her about Boa Vista.

Using the now decoded blog as their source of information Delko goes to talk to Alyssa, the woman he thinks Burton is dating. He tells her he thinks she ordered the death of Claire because she believed she was sleeping with Burton. She admits that the blog told her they were sneaking off together and she thought it was humiliating. She saw the Mala Noche hiding guns in her shed and she gave them some money and told them to kill Claire. Delko tells her that Burton was not cheating on her. He was getting dance lessons in order to make her happy. He notes that obviously it was a waste of time.

When Delko gets back to headquarters Horatio wants to talk to him. Delko interrupts him and tells him that he knows what he wants to say. Horatio had dinner with Marisol the night before and they are planning on having dinner again. Delko admits he was upset when Marisol told him, but he can tell that she's infatuated and happy and he can't be angry about that. He is not concerned for Marisol, however he needs Horatio to know what he's getting himself into. Marisol might only have months to live. Horatio clearly didn't know how sick she was, and it's hard for him to hear. However he knows he can live with that knowledge and tells Delko that everything will be alright.

Fade Out

Season 4 Episode Number: 86 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: | Monday January 30, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Miller |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previ- ously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Jsu Garcia (Cesar 'Cuzz' Morales), Chris Batstone (Leo), James Russo (Joey Salucci), April Parker (Dr. Medby), Austin Nichols (Patrick Wilder), Matt McColm (Jake Richmond), Mike Lane (Officer), Evan Handler (Norman Stein), Zach Grenier (Professor Meyer), Ana Alexan- der (Sienna) |
| Production Code: | 414 |
| Summary: | When evidence shows that a series of murders is linked to organized crime, Horatio and the team are instead led to a pair of film students who have a screenplay that contains the details of the crimes. |

Leo and Sienna, a couple of modernized Bonnie & Clyde wannabes, are on their way to the Keys in a stolen Corvette when MDPD catch up with them at a drawbridge. They scatter their stolen money to the wind and swear their love for each other as the police apprehend them. As the drawbridge rises further a dead body comes into view, hung under the bridge. Horatio and his team are called to the scene. Alexx finds that the victim, Jake Richmond, has been shot through the eyes. The blood from the gunshot wounds has flown sideways, meaning he was killed somewhere else and while he was lying down. The hanging was meant to send a message. Alexx finds a Joker card in his pocket. It looks like a mob hit. A sample of the rope is collected by Wolfe, who tells Horatio that it's in fact not rope at all. It's made of red velvet and came from a stanchion. Jake was a club owner, which makes the picture slightly clearer. Wolfe leaves to take the rope to DNA. Down in the morgue Alexx is working on Jake when Calleigh enters, excited to collect the bullets since she's now back in Firearms. There's only one bullet to collect though, since the other was a through-and-through. There is an unknown substance on Jake's lips. Alexx gets a swab and sends it to trace. As Calleigh runs the bullet striations through IBIS Delko comes in and asks for Wolfe. He's not back yet. A match is found for their bullet. The same gun was used in a mob related homicide a year back, where the suspect is none other than Joey Salucci who is one of the biggest mob bosses in Miami. Joey is brought in and questioned by Tripp and Horatio. They strongly suspect that he was behind the murder a year ago, where the victim was a man who was about to testify against him. Joey laughs at the idea that he is a mob member. He's a realter. The CSIs know that's just a cover, but for now they are forced to release him. Since Jake owned five clubs Delko and Calleigh head out to inspect them. At one of them, the Burgundy Club, a link is missing from the stanchion and two 9mm casings are lying on the ground. However if Jake had been shot at the club there would be a lot of blood, and they can't see any. All they see is tread marks which indicate someone leaving in a hurry. Jake could have been shot in a car. Delko goes inside the club to have a look and Calleigh finds a piece of paper with traces of blood splatter on it. Inside the club Delko talks to Cesar "Cuzz" Morales. Cuzz works as bouncer and manager and the last time he saw Jake was that morning when they had their "ritual". The ritual is when Jake has bourbon and a cigar while he counts the take. He

does that every morning, and Cuzz always has to taste his drink to ensure that it's not poisoned. Jake was worried that Joey Salucci might try to kill him. The playing card was clean, but Horatio is more interested in what Valera found on the rope. She tells him she just got it from Nathan Biggs and hasn't had the time to work on it yet. Horatio wonders why Wolfe didn't drop it off and goes to talk to him. Wolfe tells him he got into a car accident on his way to the lab and he called Nathan since he couldn't leave the scene. He assures his boss that the chain of custody of the evidence is tight, but Horatio is not worried about that. He's worried about Wolfe's eye and wonders if he's gotten it checked out yet. Wolfe says he's been too busy with work, but it's clear that work is just an excuse. No more excuses; Horatio sends him to an ophtamologist. Cynthia Wells in the Questioned Documents Lab tells Delko that the blood on the paper Calleigh found belongs to Jake. The paper itself is a Scantron sheet used to register data, and this particular one belongs to Dade University. It registered a student to a screenwriting class in Film Studies and has nothing to do with the mob or the club. Delko and Calleigh talk to Professor Meyer over at the university. He is shocked to learn that one of his Scantron sheets has been found at a murder scene. He has a new batch in the trunk of his car but when he opens it for the CSIs they find just a few cards and a lot of blood. Meyers says someone must have stolen his car but he is brought in for questioning anyway. In the garage Delko and Calleigh process the trunk and find the second bullet. Delko thinks Meyer might be telling the truth, since he left his keys in his desk drawer where anyone could have taken them. He finds the ear bud from a set of headphones and brings it to the lab in the hopes of finding some ear wax. In the lab Valera jokes that the noose was a pain in the neck, but Horatio is not amused. The good "noose" is that she found a lot of skin cells on it and they belong to Norman Stein, who was charged with attempted rape a year ago. Horatio talks to Norman, who is a movie producer. He tells them that attempted rape charge was filed by an actress who was mad that he didn't cast her. He also tells them that there was an incident while he was at the Burgundy Club the other night. He is currently paying a couple of college kids half a million for a script about the South Beach club world and he knew they didn't know anything about club life. So he went to the Burgundy Club to try and get Cuzz to let them in, but Cuzz was not cooperative. He pushed Norman over and he grabbed the rope to break his fall, which explains why his skin was on it. Horatio spots a poster for the movie. It's called "The Clubland Murders" and has got an image of a man hung from a drawbridge. Tripp and Delko find the two screenwriters, Patrick Wilder and Ben Williams. Ben wonders how someone could copy them when nobody's seen the poster, but Delko doesn't think it's a copy murder. He thinks it's a publicity murder and since Ben's Ipod is missing an ear bud he has reason to suspect him. Ben has helped Meyer carry scripts to his car on several occasions, which could explain how the ear bud got in the trunk. The guys tell them that Meyer was actually the one who thought of the story for their script. When Wolfe has his eye checked out he learns that it's inflammated. His eye has been pained, but Wolfe has discarded it as him being a hypocondriac. Unfortunately it might be something serious. The doctor suspects orbital cellulitus, an infection of the tissue behind the eye. She gives him a different type of antibiotic but informs him that if it doesn't help they might have to resort to surgery. And if surgery fails he might go blind on that eye. Wolfe is worried that this might cost him his job. Horatio talks to Meyer, who tells him that he's been promised an Associate Producer credit by the students. Horatio suspects that he might want a lot more than that, since he is living over his budget. He also wonders if maybe Meyer killed Jake to show the doubting students that his writing was realistic after all. He has a copy of the script which the students gave him, and Meyer has written in bold: "Kill club owner. Shoot through the eyes. Hanging. Looks like mob." Meyer is visibly worried and claims he didn't write those notes. Meanwhile Delko is getting a good laugh from the cliché-filled script. He tells Calleigh that the notes in the margin turned out not matching Meyer's handwriting, but they did match Cuzz. Horatio and Tripp talk to him and learn that he is Technical Advisor on the film. Before he went into the movie business he worked for Joey Salucci. Tripp finds a gun while Horatio talks to Calleigh on the phone. She tells him that the substance on Jake's lips was tobacco filled with GHB. The gun turns out to be the murder weapon, but the prints on the gun do not belong to Cuzz. Norman comes rushing to CSI to find Horatio. He has just gotten the next 25 pages of the script, in which another murder is planned. "The snitch" is going to be the victim and Norman is panicking, thinking he might be the snitch. They bring in Patrick for questioning but are unable to find Ben. Patrick tells them he's in debt to Cuzz and did not plant the murder weapon in his office. He doesn't want to reveal who the snitch is, but the realisation that he might go to jail

for obstruction of justice makes him reveal something. Cuzz told him that he had a fight with Salucci and threatened to tell the cops about his involvment in the old murder case. Cuzz was the killer from the unsolved case a year ago and is likely to be the victim now. Tripp comes in and tells them that it's too late to prevent the second murder. Cuzz has been found dead outside the club. They can now eliminate three suspects from their list. Cuzz is dead, Patrick was in holding and Norman was under police protection. Calleigh and Delko arrive at the club and note that Cuzz appears to have been beaten to death. They go inside the club where they find Ben with a deck of cards in his hand. In questioning he tells Calleigh that Norman hated the first 40 pages of the script and threatened to pull the deal. He introduced them to Cuzz, telling them that they needed to know what they wrote about. Cuzz opened up a whole new world for Ben and Patrick. They were allowed into the hip clubs and got to party with hot women. Cuzz told them that with their help he was going to take over all of Jake's clubs. He spiked Jake's cigarr and told Ben and Patrick to dump him in the canal, and gave them the gun in case something went wrong. They took Meyer's car and put an unconscious Jake in the trunk, and then Patrick then took out the gun and shot him. He said it helped him know how a killer thinks. Then they stuck a Joker in his pocket and hung him from the bridge. And what was Ben doing at the club right after Cuzz' murder? Patrick told him to go over there and get the deck of cards, which was the only thing that could tie them to Jake's murder. When he got to the club Cuzz was already dead. Since his hands show no signs of a beating Calleigh believes him, but all the clues from Jake's killing point to Ben. Patrick knew that and let his co-writer take the fall. Horatio brings Joey in. He has cuts and swellings on his hands. Cornered Joey tells Horatio that someone left a note on his car, saying that Cuzz was going to snitch on the old murder case. He confronted him and Cuzz lied to him about the gun used in the murder. He said he had gotten rid of it, but Joey knows he didn't. He treated Cuzz like his own son and learning that Cuzz kept the gun to have something on him he got furious and beat him to death. Horatio places Joey under arrest. Patrick is released and runs into Delko on his way to his car. He puts on an act in front of Delko, acting shocked that his partner turned out to be a killer. Delko doesn't buy it, but unfortunately they can't prove that he orchestrated Jake's murder. He warns Patrick that one of Joey Salucci's men might come after him, but Patrick isn't worried since he's moving to Los Angeles. He drives off and waves to Delko as he goes. Down in the locker room Wolfe slams his fists into his locker, filled with frustration. Horatio watches him from the shadows, unable to help him.

Skeletons

Season 4 Episode Number: 87 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: | Monday February 6, 2006 on CBS |
|------------------------------|--|
| Writer: | John Haynes, Elizabeth Devine |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods) |
| Recurring Role: | Joel West (Officer Jessop), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Boti Bliss (Valera), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Steve Ryan (Morris Yates), Josh Jacobson (Young John Massry), Adam Gorelick (Young Walter Resden), Vince Grant (John Massry), Alexan- dra Lydon (Jennifer Wilson), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), Kerri Walsh (Player #2), Naja Hill (Kellie), Mike Faiola (Billy), Misty-May Treanor (Player #1), Candace Kroslak (Nicole), Damian Young (Walter Dresden) , Jose Yenque (Manuel Martinez), Haley Ramm (Jennifer - Age 9), Tod Nakamura (Officer #1), Kyle Kaplan (Young Brett Flanders) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 415 When Horatio's nemesis, Walter Resden targets someone from their past, Horatio tries to stop him. Also Eric Delko's relationship with Na- talie is tested when she thinks she may be pregnant. |

During a beach vollyball game a male body is found under the sand. Delko and Dan Cooper (the lab guy) are already at the scene.

Horatio arrives at the scene with Alexx and they discover that the vic was a postal worker. Meanwhile Det. Frank Tripp tells Horatio that Jennifer (whose parents were murdered when she was 10) didn't want police protection anymore even though they didn't catch the killer and the only suspect they had Walter Resden was a free man.

Delko and Cooper find a belt buckle and trace it back to the guy who takes care of the beach. He claims someone gave him \$1000 to dump a body, but he got scared and dumped it in the sand. He also claims he never saw the guy's face clearly because it was dark.

During a meet between Horatio and Jennifer he learns that she is seeing a guy named Lee whom she met online. Lee turns out to be Walter Resden.

Meawhile Alexx finds a key in the mouth of the vice they found on the beach.

The key does not fit in the door of the postal worker, but 2 bodies are found in the same way Jennifer's parents were.

Calleigh and Wolfe are on the case and they discover that the place has been cleaned with pine scent cleaner. The bodies also seemed to have been frozen and they can't determine a time of death. They trace the pine cleaner back to Resden, who has been withheld when he dropped by the police station to pick up Jennifer. They trace the cleaner back to Resden and his car, but it's still not enough and he is again set free.

Meanwhile Boa Vista isn't feeling too well and all symptoms point to her being pregnant. When she hears from Cooper that he and Delko were at the beach and what a player Delko was there Boa Vista gets upset.

When Delko and Boa Vista meet she tells him she is "late" and has a doctors appointment and that she had not been with anyone since her divorce but Delko.

Back to the frozen bodies Delko and Wolfe find clues in the van the bodies were transported in from Ohio to Miami.

They discover the link with Resden and then link all the murders he had committed to the kids that were raised in a foster home together with Resden.

The only survivor is a man named John and the key they found in the postal worker's mouth fit in John's door. John seems to be the only one who can tell the story of Resden's childhood in New York and they discover that he is the only one who is left alive because he helped Resden as a child from a beating from their foster father.

Horatio finds the next victim on Resden's list. The foster father, who now lives in Miami. Horatio reaches the old man's home in time whilst Resden points a gun at the old man. Horatio shoots Resden in the arm to disarm him.

Boa Vista turns out to have the flu and is not pregnant. She and Delko seem to end their fling at the end of this episode.

Jennifer realizes how stupid she has been and asks Horatio to forgive her.

Deviant

Season 4 Episode Number: 88 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: | Monday February 27, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| | |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | |
| | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Ar- |
| | mando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Dana Davis (Julia Hill), Leslie Silva (Felicia Hill), Tyrees Allen (Dr. Gary |
| | Halliwell), Julie Benz (Hayley Gordon), Kenneth Mitchell (Robert Gor- |
| | don), Alex Fernandez (Victor Terraza), Pete Kasper (Philip Gordon), |
| | |
| | Michael Papajohn (Man #2), James Lew (Man #1), Grace West (8 year |
| | old Julia), Cierra Ramirez (Isabel Terraza), Malcolm Danare (Ned Os- |
| | troff) |
| Production Code: | 416 |
| Summary: | Alexx's DNA is found throughout her neighborhood where she is sus- |
| | pected to be responsible for the death of a convicted child molester. The |
| | · · |
| | CSI team soon learns that mindset of the neighborhood could lead to |
| | any of community wanting the man gone. The team must find out who |
| | the real killer was to clear Alexx. |
| | |

When the team finds out about Alexx posting the posters, Horatio soon confronts her, but she said she was only protecting her children. After the confrontation with Horatio she still isn't out of the woods, her boss seems to also want to have a word with her. He compliments her ability to do her job well, but however thinks Horatio and his team are clouding her judgement as a doctor, he seems to have gotten wind of her perscribing Ryan Wolfe with medication. So he wants her to switch to the night shift, so her rep will be good enough for a promotion. We then are again left with the realization that there IS in fact a "mole" in the lab. She then asks Ryan who he had told about her giving him the perscriptions for the antibiotics to help with his eye. He replies that he hadnt told anyone about that situation. We then hear a conversation with Ryan and Horatio where Ryan says very seriously, "I don't know how long I can keep this up, H" then Horatio replies "This will not fall on you." We suspect that this is about the mole and they are trying to lear him/her out.

Meanwhile, Ryan and Calleigh have a little of an argument over the case. Ryan suggests that it was wrong for Alexx to have put up the posters, being in the field she is in, he thinks she should have known better. Calleigh then comes out with, "Would you have rather it been a little girl on Alexx's table?" and Ryan then tells her he would rather it not be anyone. Calleigh then suggests that isn't always possible in the real world, and Ryan says he knows all about the real world from his job in patrol. This subject looked a little too close to home for Ryan Wolfe...but then the tension is broken when Erik walks into the room asking if he had just broken up a rumble. He then fills them in on the case and before leaving says "Take it easy on each other will ya!" Later on when Ryan is asked about his "HUGE" fight with Calleigh by Aaron, he says it isn't his business, and goes about his work.

Later on it is revealed that the person who killed the child molester was none other than his brother. His brother had let him stay with him and his wife "until he got on his feet." Which wasn't easy, having people vandalise his home and throw rocks through the windows couldn't have been easy for anyone, expessially the mans wife. She was pregnant and due to the stress of her husbands brother, so she says, lost it. Her husband finally confronts his brother at the playground (Which he isn't suppose to be within a hundred feet of) and he knows he will never change, so he stabs him.

Alexx refuses to switch to the night shift she says that she likes working with Horatio and his team. She says they are the best and she deserves the best, she says she wouldn't leave them they are her "family" just for a couple of extra bucks a week. So Alexx will stay on the day shift where she belongs.

Upon the arrest of the brother, Ryan says he hopes the judge takes it easy on him, cause he feels sorry for him. Calleigh standing beside him replies "A killer is a killer." "Do you really believe that?" Ryan asked "Personally, no. Professionally, yes, and I am still on the clock. So how about you ask me again in about an hour over a beer." she says. "Oh, so you aren't mad at me? I heard we had a HUGE fight." he jokes. "You cant believe everything you hear." she replies.

So yes guys she does ask him out! If it escalates, not sure. BUT we can always hope!

Collision

Season 4 Episode Number: 89 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: | Monday March 6, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Dean Widenmann |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Jackson Bond (Danny Sommers), Richard T. Jones (Chris Kaiser), Vic- tor Alfieri (Luis Reyes), Benjamin King (Russell Miller), Rachel Can- non (Angela/Barbara Benchley), Kevin Ramsey (Duke), Ana Cristina De Oliveira (Rita Davis), Joe Sikora (Howard Benchley), Jacqueline Fleming (Social Worker) |
| Production Code: | 417 |
| Summary: | What appears to have been a horrible car accident claims the life of a woman. The evidence turns up more information and another body. During this intense murder investigation Natalia must confess a secret in order for the case to be solved. |

Angela Ross is in her car, crying with fear. Someone in a car behind her keeps ramming into her. She looks over her shoulder to see if the car is coming at her again and collides with a cement barrier which sends her car crashing into the palm trees nearby. Horatio and Tripp arrive at the scene and the latter calls the former's attention to blood coming from the trunk. Inside the trunk is a dead man, which gives them a good idea why Angela was going so fast. The rest of the team arrive at the scene. Delko tells Wolfe he thinks Angela was hit by another car. The impact marks on the rear end of the car don't match the crash, plus there's paint transfer on the bump. Delko then heads over to talk to Alexx. She concludes that their John Doe was strangled and that the blood came from a gash most likely caused post mortem. He also has red dye on his hands. Alexx takes the two bodies to the morgue where she is joined by Wolfe, who suspects that Angela was high on something. Alexx doesn't think so, Angela doesn't look like the deceased who used drugs. Wolfe is set in his opinion however. Something's strange about the whole thing. Tripp tells Calleigh that Angela's adress turned out to be a vacant lot. The ID she had on was fake, which means that she is now a Jane Doe. Calleigh goes down to Delko in the garage to see what he's found in the car, and he can tell her that he's found traces of sheep skin seat covers in the trunk. This supports Delko's theory of another car being involved. He'll send some samples of the paint he believes comes from a different car over to trace. A while later Wolfe goes to Aaron to get the results. Aaron confirms that the pain Delko scraped doesn't match the paint from the wrecked car. They run the results through the database and find a match for an artic silver Porsche Boxster. Shortly thereafter Delko and Horatio can go inspect an artic silver Boxster that's been pulled over. The car has damages consistent with the damages on the victim's car, and it has sheep skin seat covers. The car is a rental, and the current leaser is a Russel Miller. They go over to the hotel Miller is staying at and talk to him. Miller claims he's been in a seminar all day and he doesn't recognise their John Doe. Horatio points out that the same dye that was on the victim's hands is also on Miller's shirt. Miller now admits that he knows the man; his name is Luis and he's a valet at the hotel. Luis was also a pimp and was going to set Miller up with one of his hookers, only he wanted more money than they had agreed on. They fought over

it, in the car. He is brought in to the station while Horatio gives Alexx a call. The hooker might be involved in the accident, and she might have been sleeping with Luis. Back at headquarters Wolfe is looking for Valera. Boa Vista tells him that she's at a meeting at the state attorney's office, so he's stuck with her today. Wolfe tells her that Luis weighed 160 pounds, and Miller claims that the unknown hooker tossed him in the trunk of the car. This sounds very unlikely to Wolfe who doubts this hooker even exists. Boa Vista confirms that she doesn't. The DNA on Luis' privates was male, which points back to Miller. Tripp and Horatio question Miller, now suspecting him of being the only killer involved. Miller tells them that Luis was blackmailing him. He and Luis had sex, and Luis threatened to tell Mrs Miller. He strangled Luis, and "Angela" drove by and saw everything so he ran her off the road. He then put Luis in the trunk of her car. While he talks Horatio spots Alexx out in the hallway, wanting to talk to him. He leaves Tripp to read Miller his rights and place him under arrest, and goes out to talk to Alexx. Horatio tells her they've found the killer, but Alexx knows otherwise. It turns out the woman was killed after the crash. They now have one killer in custody and one on the loose. Down in the morgue Alexx shows Horatio what she's found. The injuries from the accident are all radial fractures, but on the back of her head she has compression which could not have been caused by the accident. While Alexx works on determining what she was hit with, Calleigh and Delko are sent to process the front of the car. The door on the driver's side was blocked by a tree on the scene, which means the killer must have reached through the windshield. Delko tells Calleigh that windshields are made up of two layers of glass held together by an adhesive. The impact of the woman's head would have been powerful enough to break the first layer of glass, but not enough to make the windshield curl back the way it is now. Since Rescue never touched the glass they might be able to find traces of the killer on it. Calleigh takes a closer look on the shattered glass and finds a diamond. Delko thinks it's just a piece of glass but Calleigh points out that it's polished and precision cut, probably part of a larger piece. A piece which the killer might have taken. Calleigh takes the diamond back up to the lab and finds the serial number on it. She takes Wolfe with her to Fieldcrest Jewelers, who are registrered as the owners of the diamond. They speak to Chris Kaiser, the manager, who mistakes them for a couple getting married. Wolfe asks him what's happened to the rest of the set their recovered diamond came from, and he tells him it's from the Afsana Necklace, a necklace worth four million dollars which was stolen the previous night. He also identifies a picture of "Angela" as Barbara Summers, one of their employees. He doubts that she has anything to do with the theft. Wolfe tells him she's dead, possibly murdered, and they need to know of Kaiser has any idea who could have done it. All he can tell them is that she kept mostly to herself, and what her adress was. Wolfe and Horatio go over to her house. Wolfe notes that the pet door has been kicked in, and just as Horatio is about to comment he sees someone through the glass in the door who turns and runs. Wolfe draws his gun but Horatio tells him to hold off for a moment. He pushes the door open and steps inside. There's a picture by the door of Barbara and her son Danny, and Horatio concludes that the person he saw was Danny. They find the boy hiding behind an armchair and bring him back to headquarters. Danny's father is dead, so a social worker is called in. She explains to him that his mother is gone too. Horatio finds it strange that Danny doesn't speak and wonders if he's been trained to keep silent. The social worker can neither denv nor confirm that, but she can tell them that he is a very frightened child. She leaves and Horatio turns to Boa Vista, who's been watching. He wonders if she's okay, she seems a bit shaken. She says she's fine and hurries off just as Alexx passes by. Horatio asks her to fluoroscope Barbara's body. Meanwhile Delko has found a fingerprint on the windshield. It turns out to be a match for a Howard Benchley from Michigan. Calleigh brings him in for questioning and wonders what he's doing in Florida when he's on probation. Benchley says he wanted to get a break from the Michigan winter, and points out that since his probation officer told them where they could find him he's obviously reported in as he should. She asks him how his fingerprints ended up on Barbara's windshield. He tells her he was on his way back to the hotel from a nearby casino when he saw Barbara's car, and he pulled over to see if she needed help. She was dead, so he called it in. Out in the hallway Delko runs into Boa Vista. She asks how the case is going, since she heard they were stuck. He remarks that she hears a lot of things, which annoys her. She might be the new girl but that doesn't automatically make her the mole. He apologises and updates her on the case. Boa Vista seems uncomfortable, and suggests that maybe Barbara's past caught up with her. Delko wonders what that means and Boa Vista says that some people have secret lives. Then she gets defensive and tries to leave, but Delko stops her. If she knows more than she's saving then she has to talk. This behaviour is a good reason to suspect her of being the mole. She refuses to say anything else and walks off, leaving Delko puzzled. He goes to talk to Wolfe, who has found metal shavings on the pet door. It's sterling silver, which leads them back to Chris Kaiser. Calleigh questions him, and he tells her he went to Barbara's house to look for the necklace. He insists that he was not out to steal it for himself; he just wanted to get it back. If the necklace stays missing he could lose his job, since he was the one who hired the thief. In spite of his claims earlier he actually suspected Barbara as soon as he noticed the necklace had gone missing, and he went over to her place to get it back. If he had reported it missing his job would have been in danger. Calleigh tells him that if he had reported it, Barbara might still be alive. Meanwhile Alexx shows Horatio what she found during the fluoroscope. Barbara's been abused, pretty badly. She's had different bones in her body broken 14 times, and each one had healed and was thus not caused by the crash. Barbara was beaten to an inch of her life during the course of several years. It explains why she was running and why Danny is silent. Horatio notices Boa Vista watching, looking upset. He wants to talk to her. Delko told him about their encounter earlier. Horatio is guessing that Barbara belongs to an underground organisation that protects abused women, and that Boa Vista knows more about this than she's let on. She tells him that she too believes Barbara was part of the organisation, and reveals that she herself is as well. Horatio doesn't ask any further questions but wants to know if she can help them or if it's too close to home for her. She says she'll get back to him within an hour. Tripp calls Horatio. They've found a woman, Rita Davis, trying to pawn the Afsana. She is cheeky and unbothered by it all, saying she found it and that's not illegal. It can however make you an accessory to murder in this case. Rita claims she drove by the wreck, found Barbara dead and took the necklace. Tripp notes that Rita has stolen a lot of things from car wrecks. Horatio needs to know what she saw at this one. Rita says she saw a car pull away right before she stopped. It wasn't a sports car; it was a truck. Horatio returns to headquarters and finds Boa Vista. She tells him that Barbara's married name was Benchley. Horatio and Tripp question Howard Benchley and wonder why he neglected to tell them that the woman in the car wreck was his ex-wife. He says he hates her and likes to forget he was ever married to her. He's not in Miami to see her; he came to see his son. He admits to having followed her, but only to get something on her that could help him regain custody. It's real convenient for him then that she is dead now. They place him in holding for the time being. Calleigh stops by Wolfe to see if he wants something to eat. He declines but asks her to take a look at what he's found before she goes out to lunch. He's got all the things from Benchley's car that could have killed Barbara, but none of them match. Calleigh takes a look at the cast Alexx made of the head wound, and determins that he used a gun. Only problem is they don't have a gun. Calleigh suggests that maybe Benchley didn't kill her. Rita could have pawned more than the necklace when they arrested her. On her way back from lunch Calleigh stops by the pawn shop where they picked up Rita. It turns out Rita did pawn a gun, a nine milimeter. She takes the gun to Delko who hopes to find something on the magazine. They know Rita had it, but they can't know for sure yet that Benchley never did. He could have left the gun behind and Rita could have picked it up along with the necklace. He finds a fingerprint and it belongs to Benchley. Horatio talks to Benchley again. He swears he didn't come to Miami to kill Barbara. He wanted her back. When he saw her crash he was scared that she had Danny with her. She was terrified to see him and reached for her gun, but had forgotten to load it, which according to Benchley was typical her. He grabbed the gun from her and in a fit of rage wanted to kill her for leaving their son alone. When he found the gun to be empty he used it to hit her in the back of the head. Then he heard someone coming and took off, leaving the gun behind at the scene. Horatio points out that he orphaned his son, who doesn't believe his father is alive. And now he's gotten him back to no good, for Benchley is going to jail. Delko finds Boa Vista and apologises to her. He had no way of knowing her background, but he thinks she deserves credit for helping them solve the case, and he's sorry for accusing her of being the mole. He wants to know that she is safe from her ex-husband and she tells him that he's in jail. She's okay, and she and Delko are okay as well. Horatio goes to talk to Danny. He assures him that everything is going to be okay and tells the boy that his mother was killed as well, the same way. Danny finally breaks his silence and asks if Horatio's mom was killed by his dad, like Danny's was. Horatio confirms this and he wants Danny to know that he's not alone, and if he ever needs to talk he can go find Horatio at the police station.

Double Jeopardy

Season 4 Episode Number: 90 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: | Monday March 13, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Bellamy Young (Monica West), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Amy Laughlin (Erica Sikes), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Nick Stabile (Damon Slone), Erik Passoja (Ethan Gaffney), Allan Louis (Andrew Keston), Van Epperson (Judge Robeson), Polly Shannon (Allison Grady), Tim Snay (Defense Attorney), Shalisse Pekacik (De- bra Massey), David Andrews (Richard Bowman), Brad Rowe (Stephen Rowe), Natalie Denise Sperl (Melissa Rowe), Shelli Bergh (Paula Muro), Dig Wayne (Construction Foreman) |
| Production Code: | 418 |
| Summary: | After a man is found not guilty of his wife's murder the CSI team finds evidence to the contrary. |
| | |

Erica Sykes reports live as the trial against Stephen Rowe draws near its end. Rowe is accused of having murdered his wife Melissa, whose body has never been found. Monica West makes her case to the jury as Horatio watches. Melissa hasn't withdrawn money from any of her accounts in over six months, nor has she contacted her family members. A knife from her kitchen set is missing its tip, and West points it out as the murder weapon. There are also four missing dumbbell weights from Rowe's personal set, which could have been used to sink Melissa's body. While the jury deliberates a fisherman begins to pull his net from the water. As the jury returns and announce that they have found Rowe not guilty, the fisherman finds an arm tangled in his net. It turns out the body found in the water is Melissa Rowe. She was not tied to any weights, but Delko gets ready to dive down and see if they can be find anywhere nearby. Calleigh pays Alexx a visit to find out the cause of death, but Alexx can't give her an answer yet. She can however tell Calleigh that Melissa's fingers were cut off. Calleigh wonders why Melissa is wearing pantyhose. The pantyhose turn out to work in their favour, since they helped preserve the legs. Alexx finds stabbing wounds, but they won't be able to compare it to the knife. Calleigh takes part of Melissa's bones with her up to the lab and compares the stab marks on it to those on an elastomer cast she's made. She finds a match. The knife West pointed out as the murder weapon during the trial was indeed used to kill Melissa. She shows Wolfe what she's found. The knife was already broken when it was used to kill Melissa. However this is not enough to retry Rowe, since "double jeopardy" applies. They can't retry Rowe with the same evidence, even if they know more about it now. Meanwhile Delko has found two of the missing weights and the first person he runs into after getting back up on land is Erica Sykes. She wants to know if the weights he's holding are the missing dumbbells from the Rowe case, but Delko tells her that he's not Wolfe and he's not going to talk. He walks off but she just smiles. His actions told her more than his words. Tripp and Horatio pay Rowe a visit. He's having champagne with his new girlfriend, Allison, in celebration. Horatio tells Rowe that they found the weights used to sink Melissa. Rowe seems preoccupied but Allison is not bothered; a jury found Rowe innocent and that's all she cares about. They just want to get on with their lives now. Horatio remarks that Melissa wanted the same. Rowe gets angry and tells them that Melissa was not the saint they

believe her to be. And he didn't kill her, Back at the lab Delko tells Wolfe that Rowe got so angry with Horatio that now his lawyer is requesting all the evidence back. Wolfe remarks that he liked Delko's exclusive with Erika Sykes, detailing how he found the missing weights. Delko replies that he didn't tell her that, she drew her own conclusions, and Wolfe points out that he's said the same thing before. Delko grins and the two seem to make peace over the issue. Wolfe is supposed to be going through the files found on Rowe's laptop, but thought it was a waste of time since it's all been documented before the trial. He tells Delko that instead he decided to go through the files that weren't in the laptop. In other words, the files Rowe deleted. It turns out Rowe has deleted files from white supremacist websites. Specifically concerning family genetics. They pass the information on to Horatio who goes to talk to Melissa's father, Richard Bowman. Bowman tells him that Melissa's mother died when Melissa was nine months old. Melissa had only been seeing Rowe for a month when they eloped, and it wasn't until a week later that Rowe learned that his wife's mother was black. Bowman tells Horatio he overheard the two arguing. Rowe was furious, and wondered what their kids were going to look like. Melissa was suddenly a half-breed to his eyes, and that was clearly not good enough. With this new information Horatio goes to a Federal Prosecutor to have the case retried as a hate crime. West is angry that he went over her head, but he tells her he needed to act right away. West doesn't believe this new theory will hold in court, and for the time being the Federal Prosecutor agrees. Melissa was after all married to Rowe. West tells Horatio that this is just a waste of time, and he should focus on bringing in cases they can win. Calleigh tells Horatio about all the things that don't add up with the case. Why use a broken knife as a murder weapon? Why was Melissa wearing pantyhose? And where are the two missing weights? Not to mention the missing piece of the knife? Horatio wonders if the missing piece of the puzzle is a second murder. Rowe could have used the same knife and the other two weights on another person before he killed Melissa, practicing the crime on someone. Wolfe concludes that if there was another murder it took place between March 26th, when Rowe first learned of Melissa's mother, and October 5th when Melissa disappeared. He finds all female victims in the area during their timeframe. He compares it to all the places where Rowe has used his credit card during the same time frame, to find a match. He finds three possible victims. The first one he looks at is a Debra Massey, who was stabbed and then dumped into the water. The case is pending, an Ethan Gaffney is under arrest. Wolfe and Calleigh talk to Gaffney who tells them that he's a pilot and he was giving Debra flying lessons. He recognises Stephen Rowe's name from the news and draws the conclusion that they think Rowe might have killed Debra as well. He insists that he didn't kill Debra, they only arrested him since he was the last person to see her alive. When he's taken back to custody Wolfe and Calleigh discuss the possibility of Rowe being Debra's killer. In order to be sure they need to compare possible stab wounds on Debra's bones to the knife that killed Melissa. Debra's body is exhumated and brought to Alexx, who can tell Wolfe that she has all her fingers intact. That doesn't match Melissa's murder, but the stabbing and the weighing down do. Debra has ligature marks on her ankles which might be able to tell them more. Calleigh examines the bones and finds that a narrower blade was used, and she was slashed rather than stabbed. But they were both weighed down, only Melissa stayed put while Debra floated back up. Horatio notes that Rowe could have learned from his mistakes, but they can't prove anything. Alexx identifies the ligature marks on Debra's ankles as a timing chain, found on airplanes. They go back to Gaffney, who is now in a tight spot. He tells them that Debra was hitting on him, but when he took her seriously she changed her mind. In a fit of frustration he slashed her with his knife. He admits that he killed Debra, but not Melissa, and adds that he doesn't want the papers printing anymore lies. The news claimed he cut off Debra's fingers and ate them, which he didn't do. This interests the CSIs, and Delko is sent to go through the articles on Debra's death. Delko gives an article to Wolfe where the victim's name is witheld, and asks him which case it's about. Wolfe says it sounds like Melissa's, but the dates don't add up. It's about Debra, only it misreports that her fingers were missing. Delko concludes that Rowe read about Debra's murder and decided to copy it, hoping that the police would think that Debra's murder killed Melissa too. Only that still leaves them with his practice victim. The missing victim has missing fingers, but none of the bodies from their unsolved cases are missing any digits. Wolfe and Calleigh pay a visit to Damon Slone, Rowe's former roommate. They want to know if Melissa ever accompanied Rowe to the poker nights he had with his friends. Slone tells them that she came with him for a while but then they both stopped coming after Melissa saw him talking to a female tenant at the apartment building and overreacted. The woman he

talked to, Teresa Barton, moved out without taking her things or telling anyone. Teresa went missing a month after the articles about Debra were published. Calleigh and Wolfe look through her things and Calleigh finds a movie rental card. Wolfe finds that odd, since she doesn't have a DVD player or a VCR. He takes a closer look at the card and finds one of the corner bent in the same way cards look when they've been used to open a locked door. Horatio and Tripp go over to Allison's house to bring Rowe in for questioning. When they get there the door is open and there is blood on the side of it. The room shows evidence of a struggle, but both Allison and Rowe are gone. Rowe is soon found and brought in. He says she was at home when he last saw Allison. He says she hit him and lost her balance in the swing. She cut herself when she fell over a broken picture frame. She told him to leave and so he did. Since they can't prove that she was hurt in any other fashion they'll have to release him. Horatio tells him that they want to talk to him about Teresa Barton as well. They found his video rental card among her things and suspect that he used her as his practice victim. The plot thickens when Delko shows Horatio what they found in Allison's house. There was a fingerprint in the blood on the door, belonging to Richard Bowman, Melissa's father. Horatio heads over to his house with backup in towe and finds Bowman watching video tapes of Melissa as a child with a gun on the table next to him. Allison is not with him. Bowman tells Horatio that Melissa refused to give up on Rowe, no matter what he did to her. Bowman could not save his daughter but he hoped he could save Allison. He admits he went over to Allison's house to kill Rowe, but instead he found Allison in tears on the floor, bleeding from the cut on her arm. He took her away from the house, which counts as kidnapping, but Bowman doesn't care so long as she is safe. Horatio tells him that going back to Rowe is Allison's own choice, just like it was Melissa's. Tripp comes in and tells Horatio that they've found Allison. Out in the front yard Allison thanks Horatio for finding her. She believes Bowman was going to kill her but Horatio says that was the opposite of his intentions. She's free to go, but not home to Rowe as he is under arrest. The CSIs have only 72 hours to find Teresa Barton's body, or Rowe will be released. Wolfe has an idea, based on the articles Delko showed him. He thinks Teresa was dumped in the same lake as Debra. But when he and Delko head out to the lake they discover that it's been drained to make room for a mall. Delko and Wolfe have to use the ground penetrating radar to determine whether or not there's a body dumped there. A few hours later they have located Teresa's body and dug it up. The two missing dumbbells are found as well. Alexx notes that Teresa's fingers are missing, just like with Melissa. She also finds the missing tip of the knife. Horatio informs Rowe of their new findings, but Rowe isn't concerned. He got off once, he'll get off again. Horatio doubts it. They have a lot more evidence this time around, including two bodies. Since Horatio wants to build the Federal case with a hate crime, Calleigh continues to gather evidence. She examines the pantyhose they found on Melissa and finds a fingernail which has some skin attached to it still. She brings it to Valera while still pondering the pantyhose. She's guessing Melissa was redressed by her killer to make it look like she was headed for a night of clubbing and ran into someone who stabbed her. And whoever decided to put pantyhose on her was probably not a Miami local. Valera tells her that the DNA found on the fingernail matches the samples of Allison's blood which they gathered earlier. Allison is brought in. Horatio asks where she's originally from and she tells them she's from Connecticut. When she is told of the evidence against her she breaks and tells them that Rowe forced her to redress Melissa. Horatio informs her that as they speak Rowe is meeting with the assistant state attorney to cut a deal. He's going to tell them what Allison's part in it all was. Furious with being sold out Allison admits that she killed Melissa when Rowe couldn't. Melissa refused to give him a divorce so she had to die. He had promised Allison they would be together but he couldn't get Teresa's face out of his head. So Allison called Melissa and told her she was Rowe's mistress and asked her to come over. When Melissa came Allison stabbed her and a shocked Rowe decided they had to add to her outfit to make it look like she was out clubbing. Allison and Rowe will both be going to jail. Horatio goes to West with exactly what she asked for: a case she can win. She is impressed and congratulates him on a job well done.

Driven

Season 4 Episode Number: 91 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday March 20, 2006 on CBS Ildy Modrovich |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Eagle Egilsson |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Boti Bliss (Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Ar- mando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Jessica Winfield (Spa Patron #2), Michael R. Smith (Security Guard), Dana Cuomo (Paramedic), J.P. Hubbell (SWAT Leader), Eric Etebari (Javier Menendez), Christopher B. Duncan (Carvell Watson), Robin Dunne (Hayden Cruise), Christopher Showerman (Pete Nealy), Jacque- line Piñol (Cynthia Sanchez), Lacey Toups (Victoria Menendez), Eamon Behrens (Billy Robinson), Jason Matthew Smith (Greg Everest), Chris Watters (Man #2/Joe Tanner) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 419 After a group of wealthy women are robbed at a luxury day spa, ev- idence leads the CSIs to believe that this is a part of a much larger car chopping scam and each of these women are being targeted for a home robbery. Matters become worse when Horatio discovers that Marisol was also at the spa during robbery and he must now protect her when her life is threatened. Meanwhile, Ryan must deal with the fallout after he freezes during a shootout. |

A group of women are pampering themselves at the Hypnotique Spa. The serenity is interrupted when a group of masked men enter and yell at them to get out of the water and down on the ground. A security guard enters and is knocked down by one of the masked men. His gun slides across the floor and Marisol reaches for it but is grabbed and thrown to the side by one of the masked men. The women are herded into the locker rooms where they are told to empty their purses and lockers. One of the women takes out pepper spray and sprays it on one of the men. Another man shoots her. The masked men run out and take off in cars stolen from the women.

Horatio arrives at the scene and Tripp tells him that the men weren't armed until they took the gun off the security guard. The gun was then used to shoot Victoria Morena. The pepper spray would have left burn marks so Tripp has alerted the hospitals in case he tries to get help. Victoria is alive and is being taken care of by paramedics. Horatio asks if there were any witnesses and Tripp hesitates. He then tells Horatio that Marisol was there. She is alright, but Horatio is worried. He wants her to go to the hospital to get checked out. He promises her he will find the men who did this.

The goal of the robbery was obviously the cars. The robbers took a Lamborghini, a Viper, and an Aston Martin. All three cars have GPS trackers. Delko arrives, very worried about Marisol. Horatio tells him that she is at the hospital and she is okay. Delko wants to go to the hospital to be with her but Horatio tells him he needs to stay and do his job. Horatio is on his way to see her and he will call Delko if anything changes. Delko is visibly upset and he seems bothered by Horatio being by Marisol's side and not Delko. One of the paramedics tells Delko and Calleigh that Victoria had blood sprays around her mouth. This happened through CPR but it was already there when the paramedics came. Whoever gave her CPR saved her life. Delko notices blood spray on one of the massage therapists and goes to talk to him. His name is Peter Nealy. He confirms that he gave her CPR but he didn't want to say anything since he might get sued if she dies.

Calleigh goes inside and finds the bullet. She also finds a peep hole. She goes out to Delko, who is asking Nealy how come no one saw him pass through the women's pool area when he went to help Victoria. Calleigh says he came from the closet where he was watching the women. He says he had nothing to do with the robbery but Delko doesn't believe him. He has him brougth in.

Billy Robinson, the man sprayed with pepper spray, tries to check himself into a hospital but is brought in to the police station instead. Horatio, who was there with Marisol, comes with him. Billy claims he got stung by a bee but neither Horatio nor Tripp are buying it. They found the Aston Martin parked by the hospital. He admits to having been at the spa and tied up the guard, but he didn't shoot Victoria. He refuses to tell them who the other two men were.

Cooper tracks the Viper to the pier, Wolfe suspects the robbers are planning on shipping it overseas. They find the GPS unit but not the car.

Delko finds the Lamborghini and talks to the driver, Hayden Cruise. Hayden says he just bought the car and had nothing to do with the robbery. He got the car from his car guy, Joe. Delko impounds the car and Hayden worries about the money he spent on it. Delko is clearly annoyed by his arrogance, knowing that his sister could have been the one shot.

Back at the lab Wolfe and Calleigh examine the GPS unit. It was removed with a torch and the heat forced whoever did it to use a vice grip. It has left marks which tells them it's an older tool. They head down to the garage to look at some chopped cars to see if they can find a match. When they do they are lead to an auto theft ringleader, Carvell Watson. He is out on bail but that's about to change.

Calleigh goes over to the auto body shop and pretends to be a woman who smashed her Viper door and needs it fixed before her husband finds out. The man at the counter gets the owner, Watson, who tells her they got some Viper doors in that day. Calleigh flashes her badge and takes him in.

Victoria has just died and Alexx is about to do an autopsy. Victoria died of cardiac arrest, her heart gave up after the trauma. Horatio notes that the case has been upgraded from robbery to murder and tells Alexx to have Delko examine her head. One of the robbers gave her a kick there.

Meanwhile Watson is being questioned by Calleigh and claims he was set up. He didn't know the Viper doors were stolen. Calleigh doesn't believe him since they also found the purses stolen at the spa.

Delko is processing Victoria's body and obviously having a hard time with it. He can't forget that it could have been Marisol. He finds traces in her hair. Victoria's husband shows up and Delko sympathises with him but he needs him to leave. Delko gives the traces he found to Aaron who determines that it's sucros and potassium carbonate, the latter being wood ash. There is a sugar mill that's recently burned in Miami, and Delko guesses it's now a chop shop.

Horatio and Wolfe arrive at the sugar mill with a SWAT team. The Viper is being stripped. They storm in and throw the thieves down on the ground. Another man, Joe Tanner, bursts into the room with a shot gun. Wolfe has a clear shot but freezes and Horatio ends up being the one who shoots Tanner. Wolfe is visibly shaken by what just happened. Horatio tells him that he did not have a clear shot, that must be the official story. Rick Stetler interviews Wolfe who goes with Horatio's story even though he knows it's a lie.

Delko finds pepper spray on Tanner, which makes him one of the three robbers. However he is not the shooter, since the shooter was standing too far away to get any pepper spray on him. One robber is still at large and the situation gets worse when Delko checks the stolen purses and finds that the IDs have been taken. The shooter now has the adresses and the keys to the women at the spa and will probably be attempting home invasion. A police car is sent to every house that might be invaded. One of the women, Cynthia Gilmore, is found gagged and tied up in her house. She tells Horatio that the man who tied her up he wore a mask so she didn't see his face. He took her Blackberry and told her he was going after her rich friends. Too many women are now targeted for them to be able to keep a policeman watching every house.

Delko and Wolfe process the scene and Wolfe notes that Watson is off the hook since he was in custody when the house was robbed. They don't find any prints but they take the rope used to tie Cynthia, hoping that there might be some DNA on it. Delko is surprised when he learns that the DNA belongs to Javier Morena, Victoria's husband. Delko is stunned and brings him in for questioning. Javier says he wasn't at the spa and he didn't tie Cynthia up today. However he has tied her up before, they were having an affair and were into S&M. He has pictures to prove it. This gives Calleigh an idea. She thinks Nealey might have taken pictures of the women he spied on at the spa, and perhaps even of the robbery. Wolfe finds a pen among Nealey's belongings, a pen which has a camera. He takes it to Cooper who gets the pictures into the computer.

The robbery is in fact on the photos but the shooter is not Javier. He sports a tattoo which doesn't help them much at the moment, but if they make an arrest they will be able to tell if they've got the right guy. Cooper can't pass up the opportunity to tease Wolfe about what happened at the chop shop. This touches a nerve. Cooper didn't mean any offense but Wolfe is angry and repeats Horatio's claim that he didn't have a clean shot.

Horatio is met up by a very worried Delko who wants to know where Marisol is. Horatio says she's still at the hospital but Delko is still worried. She's not answering her cell phone and the alarm went off at her house. They hurry over there and find the shooter from the spa lying dead on the floor, shot with his own gun. Delko recognises him, he worked at Watson's shop. He is no longer a threat, but they need to find out who killed him.

Horatio meets up with Marisol and tells her to go to his place instead of home. He wants her to stay with him until they catch whoever killed the man in her house. She hesitates, not wanting to be a bother, but he doesn't mind having her at his house.

The shooter from the spa is now with Alexx and Calleigh, the latter upset that she met him at the car shop but let him go. Alexx tells her not to beat herself up about it and hands her the bullet. Calleigh notes that it appears he was shot with his own gun. Alexx finds signs of struggle, including a mark on his arm. He seems to have been grabbed by someone wearing gloves.

Calleigh proceeds to find the gloves used and Delko recognises the pattern. It's driving gloves. The same gloves worn by Hayden, the guy Delko pulled over earlier in the day. They bring Hayden in. He is amused that they think they can convict him on this, it seems too random for a jury to buy it and his father is an important man. This doesn't impress Delko and Horatio. They manage to get Hayden to admit he followed the shooter to a house and had an argument with him. Hayden was upset that he had been sold a stolen car and wanted his money back, but it was clear he was not going to get it. They argued and Hayden turned the gun on its owner and shot him.

Wolfe is heading home and runs into Calleigh in the locker room. She asks if he froze because of his eye and Wolfe says he wished it did but he just lost his nerve. Calleigh points out that he's been in the lab for a long time, the change of suddenly being back in the field might have thrown him off. He isn't convinced, but thanks her for the effort.

Horatio goes home to Marisol. She is clearly preoccupied. She has been so busy trying to stay alive that she has forgotten to live. There are so many things in life she hasn't done yet. Most importantly she has never had a baby. Horatio tells her it's not too late. Marisol is surprised. The two of them are dating, if she had a baby she would be having it with him. Clearly that doesn't scare Horatio. They share a look and it's clear that having a baby together is something they are both interested in.

Free Fall

Season 4 Episode Number: 92 Season Episode: 20

| Originally aired: | Monday April 10, 2006 on CBS |
|--|--|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter |
| | (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Michael B. Silver (Peter Elliott), Bren- |
| Theorem in the second s | dan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Anthony Holiday (MDPD Spokesman), Holly Joy Gaines (Female |
| Guest Stars. | Bystander), Catero Colbert (Mariano Vargas), Justin Louis (Jason |
| | • |
| | Adams), Tom Barnett (Syd Granger), Jesse Borrego (Nicolas Suero), |
| | Chris Batstone (Leo Riggs), Gary Weeks (Male Bystander), Paris |
| | Remillard (Cameraman), Aaron Keith Braxton (MDPD Uniform), John |
| | Brently Reynolds (Tom 'TJ' Jennings), Jordon Masterson (Wayne |
| | Leonard), Ana Alexander (Sienna Stone), Matt Carmody (Andy Harper), |
| | Amy Laughlin (Erica Sikes) |
| Production Code: | 420 |
| Summary: | The CSI team must try to find out who is trying to kill a young couple |
| | who are released from prison. The couple was made out to be "media |
| | darlings" and soon find that not everyone thought of them as darlings. |
| | Calleigh must work with her ex-boyfriend to help solve the case. |
| | - |

Tom Jennings and Wayne Leonard, two teen "urban explorers" who peruse abandoned buildings looking for loot, are shocked to discover two maggot covered bodies in the Delgado hotel. One of the men is alive, and the police rush to the scene. Tripp tells Horatio the men are Mariano and Garcia Vargas, and that they were shot execution style. Mariano is still alive, and is rushed to the hospital. Ryan joins them at the scene, but not before he tells reporter Erica Sikes, eagerly seeking a story, to back off. Alexx examines Garcia's body and determines the brothers were shot three days ago, and the maggots feasting on Mariano's head wound was what kept it clean–and him alive. While Calleigh ponders where the bullet might have gone, Horatio and Tripp interrogate the hotel owner, Nicholas Suero, who claims he didn't have the funds to hire security to guard the hotel. Horatio and Tripp demand a list of his employees.

Delko and Tripp head over to Mariano's apartment, which looks like it's been robbed. Delko spots a fat wad of cash in an air conditioning grate, and takes it back to the lab. Calleigh calls in treasury agent Peter Elliott to look at the money, but it's all business between them after he neglected to tell her he had a fiancée the last time she saw him ("Urban Hellraisers". He shows her the bills are at least sixteen years old and would have normally have been taken out of circulation. He's seen older bills used by drug cartels before, and notes the rat bites around the edges of the bills. Tripp has discovered a parking ticket issued to Mariano Vargas's van in front of the Miami Dade bank three days ago, so he and Horatio question the bank's manager, Jason Adams. They show him the bills, which he assures them would have been taken out of circulation if they'd come through his bank. He does recall an odd occurrence from three days ago: a bank patron's red corvette was stolen. Tripp searches the impound records and finds a record for a red corvette stolen by Leo Riggs and Sienna Stone, last seen being arrested in the corvette in "Fade Out".

Calleigh and Ryan examine the evidence from Leo and Sienna's case. The couple were caught with a 9-millimeter gun, which could have been the weapon used to shoot the Garcia brothers,

but Calleigh needs a bullet to compare striations. The money seems to be from the same sourcethere are rat bites on the bills Leo and Sienna were caught with. Calleigh and Ryan go to intercept the couple, who have just been released from jail and are being glamorized as a modern day Bonnie and Clyde by Erica Sikes. Leo and Sienna blow off the CSIs questions and Erica is equally dismissive of Ryan's attempts to warn her about the dangers of pursuing this story. The CSIs turn back to the gun; the bullet in Mariano's head can't be removed as it's keeping him from bleeding to death, but the CSIs are able to track the bullet that killed Garcia down in one of the objects Wayne stole from the hotel–an old typewriter. Calleigh fires the gun at the lab and compares the striations, but they don't match, forcing the CSIs to try their luck with Leo and Sienna again.

Ryan and Calleigh find the couple at the Fairmont Hotel, where Erica is working on a glamorous segment featuring the couple in the hotel's penthouse. Ryan and Calleigh interrupt just as a sniper takes aim and fires at Leo and Sienna on the balcony. The pair survives, but Erica's arm is grazed and Ryan sends her off to the hospital. Horatio tries and fails to put Leo and Sienna under police protection while Tripp tracks down the corvette's owner, Danny Harper, who admits to leaving his keys in the car hoping someone would steal it. Danny couldn't make the payments, but he figured if the car got stolen, he could collect on the insurance. Danny also recalls seeing Leo and Sienna grab a back of money out of a van before jumping into his car and driving off. While Delko goes over the car again and fines the drug money in the door panels of the car, Calleigh determines the rounds from the penthouse apartment are from the same gun the Vargas brothers were shot with. Calleigh and Ryan turn to footage from the state of the art Photo Violation Meter and find a shot of Garcia Vargas loading moneybags into the van. The bank was involved somehow. Horatio interrogates Jason Adams, who admits that he was storing drug money for Nicholas Suero. He claims Suero threatened his family. Suero denies the charges when Horatio talks to him, and says he didn't kill the Vargas brothers.

Delko finds Jason Adams is in deeper than he claims when he finds UV ink used to sign documents in banks on Garcia Vargas's shirt. Horatio arrests Adams only to have Peter Elliott step in and claim federal jurisdiction over the case because he's found evidence that the bank was giving fraudulent loans to developers. Horatio has hit a major dead end. Meanwhile, Leo and Sienna are back to their old tricks-they robbed a convenience store and a civillian helped them escape. Erica Sikes wastes no time in interviewing the man. The CSIs are surprised to learn that Leo and Sienna have escaped in a silver BMW registered to Nicholas Suero. Peter Elliot brings Horatio a 9-millimeter gun from Adams' briefcase, which proves to be a match to the one that killed Garcia Vargas. Horatio gets Adams in the interrogation room-after Leo and Sienna stole the money, Suero came after Adam for it, and he believed the Vargas brothers had stolen it. He got them to meet him at the Delgado hotel and shot them execution style. When he realized that it was Leo and Sienna who stole the money, he went after them. He claims he was trying to set up Suero, who was threatening his family.

Ryan and Calleigh have tracked the car Leo and Sienna stole to a bridge, and along with a police unit, locate the thrill seekers and cut them off. Leo and Sienna decide to go out in a blaze of glory, jumping over the bridge to their deaths rather than being taken into custody again. Erica looks on horrified as the couple jumps. There's one more shock in store for the CSIs when Calleigh opens the trunk of the car and finds Nicholas Suero's dead body inside. Leo and Sienna killed the drug lord. Calleigh dismisses Peter Elliott, angry that he took the case out from under the lab and certain she can't trust him again. Erica Sikes thinks she's finally gotten her story, but Horatio takes the video footage from her of Leo and Sienna's final jump.

Dead Air

Season 4 Episode Number: 93 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: | Monday April 24, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | John Haynes |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), |
| | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Ro- |
| | driguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio |
| | Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Joel West (Officer |
| | Jessop), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Guest Stars: | Boo Arnold (SWAT Leader), Kathleen Mary Carthy (Nurse), Tony Adel- |
| | man (Dr. Roberts), Arianne Zuker (Brenda Collett), Sam Robards |
| | (Mitchell Collett), Taylor Cole (Taylor), Krista Kalmus (Chelsea), Sara |
| | Downing (Kelly Simms), Blake Gibbons (Rick Miller), Kiko Ellsworth |
| | (Jack Hilson), Sandra McCurdy (Kim Dawson), Kevin Gage (Charlie |
| | Pelson), Bruce Davison (Dane Daniels), Alana De La Garza (Marisol |
| | Delko) |
| Production Code: | 421 |
| Summary: | The CSI team must locate a woman who has been kidnapped and |
| Ū. | dialed a wrong number on her cell phone. To try and find the woman |
| | the team must first figure out whom the kidnapped woman was trying |
| | to call in the first place. Marisol has a difficult decision to make and |
| | Horatio helps her. Natalia is surprised when Ryan asks for Delko's |
| | permission to take her out on a date. |
| | |

The show opens with two young women sitting at a beach-side restaurant, checking out a young, muscular man, as he walks by their table. One of the women then receives a phone call on her cell. The woman on the other end of the line is in danger, she says that someone kidnapped her and is about to kill her. The woman then runs for help and finds a crime scene nearby, which is swarming with police officers, including Horatio Caine. Horatio talks to the woman on the phone and tries to get a location, but the call is interrupted by a man catching her with the phone, and there's then a gunshot sound. Horatio quickly gives the phone to another officer and asks him to call this possible crime in, as the woman is either dead or dieing.

Back at the lab, Calleigh Duquesne brings in the cell phone Horatio had sent in. She tells another lab technician that this is priority one for the time being. They begin their work by trying to figure out what number the woman tried to call originally, since called the wrong person. They remembered the name "Mitch" mentioned by the woman who received the call, so they use a program on their computer to compare all "Mitch" names in the phone book and are able to come up with a Mitchell Collett, only two numbers off. Calleigh then leaves the scene to call Horatio about the news.

Having heard from Calleigh, Horatio and Det. Frank Tripp decide to pay Mitchell Collett a visit. It seems the woman kidnapped is Mitchell's wife. When questioned, Mitchell admits all of this is true but he didn't want to get the police involved, per the kidnapper's demand. The company's CEO, Dane Daniels, then walks in to see what is going on. When Horatio asks about the voice of the man who called earlier, the CEO responds by saying that all of the calls there are monitored since it's a financial institution, so they have a recording of the call for the officers to go over. In a conference room, Horatio, Frank, Mitchell, and Dane listen to the recording of the call made

earlier. The kidnapper demands Mitchell come up with as much money as he can and that he'll call him back at a later time. If he's unable to come up with the money, he'll kill Mitchell's wife. Frank and Horatio then ask Mitchell if his wife has enemies, and she doesn't. He on the other hand, does. The company had a large number of layoffs and is under investigation. Feeling a little antsy, Mitchell asks if there's anything he can do, but Horatio tells him the only thing he can do at this point is wait for another phone call from the kidnapper. Frank then asks if they can search his residence, and Mitchell grants him permission.

Eric "Delko" Delektorsky and Ryan Wolfe drop by Mitchell's residence to find any evidence of the kidnapping. As soon as they get there, they find a glass door shattered. Delko quips, "it doesn't take a rocket scientist to determine the point of entry". The guys make their way into a large room next to the door and find what appears to be a small piece of the grip from a pistol, which broke off when the suspect dropped it, perhaps during a struggle with the wife.

Back at the lab, Delko has a selection of guns with broken grips. He's comparing the broken piece he found earlier with the ones they have in their inventory. Wolfe then comes into the lab and asks Delko about his relationship with Natalia. Delko says that they're not together anymore. Quite pleased at hearing this, Wolfe tells him that he attended one of her recent parties, and he got a vibe that she was interested in him. He goes on to ask Delko for "the green light", and he agrees to give him permission.

Elsewhere in the lab, Delko visits Natalia. At first, they talk about lab work and then about the party she didn't invite him to. Calleigh interrupts them with news that they used GPS to track down a location of the kidnapper.

Arriving at the scene, Calleigh and Delko are briefed by the SWAT Commander. They've got thermal cameras trained on the house and have picked up the image of a male with a gun and a woman, lying prone on a couch or bed. The gunman then runs out of the house and begins firing at the police. Vastly outnumbered and outgunned, the gunman stands no chance against the SWAT teams with their automatic weapons. One SWAT team goes inside the house to find out the condition of the woman, but it's not the woman they were looking for. Also, the gunman they killed was not the man they heard on the phone. They determine this by the fact that the man's jaw was wired shut, and according to Delko, the work looks to be a couple of weeks old.

A short while later, Delko and Calleigh talk to the woman they found inside. They're curious about the cell phone they found next to her on the couch. She tells them that she found it on the road the other day, so she took it, thinking "hey, a free cell phone". They then go to the area the woman said she found the phone and find tire tracks and a .45 casing. It seems the woman was telling the truth, so they talk about heading back to the lab for further analysis of the casing they recovered there.

Back at the lab, Calleigh runs the casing they found through the database they have and comes up with a match to another case. The case involved a man named Rick Miller.

That afternoon, Rick Miller is brought in for questioning. He tells the police he doesn't know the woman they're trying to find. The bullet they matched the newest round to was used in the killing of alligators in the Everglades. After some additional prodding by Frank, Rick admits to knowing the woman pretty well. She was cheating on her husband with him for a while, but she eventually put a stop to it. Rick tells them that he met a guy in a bar and paid him \$500 to scare her a little in hopes that she would turned to a "real man" for protection, not her husband. He goes on to tell them that the name of the man he met in the bar is Charlie.

Calleigh and Wolfe stop by the bar Rick Miller said he met Charlie at, and the bartender doesn't know the man they're looking for, but one of the waitresses does. She says it's hard to forget the bad tippers, and Charlie was one of them. The last time he was there, he gave her a keychain. She happens to have it there at the bar, so she gives it to them. It has "C.P.E." written on it. Thinking it may be the initials of Charlie's name, they ask Frank to run it against all of the names in the area.

Frank was able to find Charlie, and he's sitting in the police station, being questioned when we join them. He admits to having been responsible for the woman's kidnapping, but he had a partner in it. Initially the plan was to do what Rick asked him to do, take the woman, drive her around, and scare her. According to Charlie, the partner he got decided to go all the way, kidnap the woman and hold her for ransom. Not willing to have anything to do with it, Charlie and his partner went separate ways. He tells Frank and Horatio that he doesn't know where the woman is being held, and he's not willing to part with his partner's name. Back in the lab, Calleigh checks in with one of the lab technicians to see if he's found out anything new on the cell phone they recovered earlier. One thing he noticed is someone else has been monitoring her cell phone calls. He knows that the company monitors the company phones, but it's odd that someone would also be monitoring the cell phones as well.

Elsewhere in the building, Horatio meets with Marison, who tells him that she's decided that after tonight, she no longer wants to go through her chemotherapy. Horatio is obviously concerned with her decision, but it's hers to make, and he'll be there to support her throughout it all.

Outside of the lab, Delko is confronted by Mitchell Collett. He's got a box for him to look at. He says it's from the kidnappers, so Delko opens it up slowly after putting his gloves on. Inside, Delko finds a n ear with an earring attached. There is a note inside requesting \$5 million or they'll kill Brenda Collett.

Back inside the lab, Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods examines the ear Delko brought in and finds something interesting about the ear. She shows it to Horatio and he also notices it, there's no blood on the ear. When you cut the ear off of a living person's body, you will cut through blood capillaries, leaving blood on the ear. They want to compare Debra's DNA to any DNA left in the ear, so Horatio tells Alexx that she'll ask the husband to help him.

Outside of the lab, Mitchell Collett brings by a hairbrush belonging to Debra for DNA comparison. Horatio then asks him about Brenda's cell phone being monitored, but Mitchell doesn't know anything about it.

Back in the lab, Wolfe pays Natalia a visit. He asks her if she'd like to go attend a Mexican Wrestling event later that night. She seems quite surprised and asks him if he knew she was going out with Delko, but Wolfe tells her Delko said it was off and that he's got his permission. It's quite obvious Natalia is upset about all of this, but she agrees to go out with Wolfe for the night anyway. She seems more upset with Delko than Wolfe.

Calleigh is paid a visit by one of the lab techs who was able to figure out who has been listening to the cell phone calls on Debra Collett's phone. It turns out her husband's boss has all employee cell phones tapped, not just the company phones.

Horatio confronts Dane Daniels, the company's CEO about this, and he insists he has to do it to make sure no one reveals company secrets. Horatio has a theory that they're monitoring Mitchell Collett's phones since he's the company accountant and "knows where the bodies are buried".

The DNA results are back on the ear Mitchell Collett brought in earlier, and it doesn't match the DNA of Brenda. Lab technician Valera tells Delko about the results, and he finds it odd. He leaves to check out the ransom note that accompanied the ear in the white box Mitchell brought over.

Delko stops by another lab technician's office to find out anything new about the ransom note. The only thing interesting she was able to find was a watermark in the paper. The letter A was stamped into the paper. Delko determines it to stand for Abex, the company Mitchell Collett works for.

With the news information, Delko and Horatio stop by Abex again to see Mitchell Collett. While they enter the building, they hear a gunshot, causing several people to scream and run for their lives. Delko and Horatio pull out their weapons and proceed to locate the source of the gunshot. They find Mitchell Collett pointing a gun at the company's CEO, Dane Daniels. He's angry about his refusal to give him the \$5 million to get his wife back. Mitchell says something about Dane asking him to rip off some money and hiding the paper trail. Horatio is able to get Mitchell to calm down and set the gun onto the ground. The police place Mitchell under arrest and Horatio assures Mitchell that he'll find Brenda.

Back at the lab, Delko and Natalia have a little confrontation in one of the hallways. She tells him she feels like he pimped her out to a friend. Natalia goes on to tell Delko that he actually may have had a chance in the future with her again, but that chance is gone now.

Wolfe tracks down Delko in the lab and finds him investigating a substance he found on Debra's earring. After extensive testing, Delko determines it to be asbestos. Since the fibers appear to be splintered, they know it had to be removed from a building, which requires a permit. Delko gives a friend a call to find out who has the permit. Wolfe walks out of the room and visits Valera since she still has the ear in her lab. He looks at the ear under a microscope and finds a series of small holes along one of the edges. After some thinking, Wolfe concludes it looks like a suture done post-mortem. Taking this as well as information from Alexx into consideration, Wolfe thinks the person behind this whole thing has access to dead bodies, likely at a University.

Horatio and Wolfe walk into a University medical room, where students are learning about cutting off ears at the time, and who do we find? Jack, the bartender who claimed didn't know Charlie. They confront him about what happened and they go through the scenario they think happened, but Jack isn't very eager to part with his information. He seems to want a reward or something first. Wolfe then receives a phone call from Delko. It turns out Jack has a permit to remove asbestos and they have the building's address. The only reward Jack is getting is jail time.

Horatio, Delko, Wolfe, and a few officers arrive at the residence which Jack has the permit to remove asbestos from. They search it room to room and are unable to find Brenda anywhere. Looking through a window, Horatio notices a small boat adrift. It's covered and tethered to a wooden post. He makes his way out to it and begins to pull the boat towards himself. Once the boar hits the sandy beach, Horatio removes the boat cover and finds Brenda Collett, tied up. He removes the duct tape covering her mouth and she thanks him for finding her. She immediately recognizes his voice from the phone call she made earlier. Horatio tells her to hang in there and to lay still until the medics come over.

That evening, Wolfe and Delko are getting dressed in the locker room when Wolfe notices he forgot his money at home. He doesn't have time to go home and get it, so he's forced to ask Delko if he can borrow some money to take Natalia out. Delko finds it hilarious that he has to pay for their date. Delko reluctantly gives Wolfe some money for a nice lobster dinner. Natalia then shows up and she and Wolfe leave for the evening. You can see that Delko's upset about losing Natalia.

We then cut to Marison receiving her final chemo treatment. Horatio is there by her side as he had promised. He tells her to get some rest. He says he'll be there when she wakes up. When she wakes up and asks for him, Horatio looks up and says "it's okay, I'm here.... I'm here", giving her a sense of peace and security.

Open Water

Season 4 Episode Number: 94 Season Episode: 22

| Originally aired | Monday May 1, 2006 on CPS |
|-------------------|--|
| Originally aired: | Monday May 1, 2006 on CBS |
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Med- ical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- torsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Armando Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Joel West (Officer Aaron Jes- sop), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Boti Bliss (Valera), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Guest Stars: | Richard Maczura (Male Passenger), Keith Barry (Barry Judd), Valarie Pettiford (Dr. Laura Whitford), Chris Beetem (Keith Murray), Joel Po- lis (Agent Robert Wynn), Matt Norklum (Mike Harris), James Remar (Captain Quentin Taylor), Sherilyn Fenn (Gwen Creighton), Courtnee Draper (Mandy Creighton), Katherine Leigey (Rebecca Faraday) |
| Production Code: | 422 |
| Summary: | A cruise ship that is docked in Miami is the scene for a double mur- der. The team investigates the long list of potential suspects but soon find that the list is dramatically decreased when the CSI's find a large amount of money is missing from the victim's stateroom. Horatio and Marisol's relationship evolves. |

Tonight's show opens with a man struggling to swim in the ocean off the board of a large cruise ship. A "man overboard" alert sounds and people rush to the side of the ship to see the man. Unfortunately, the man in the water isn't alone, he's got a shark swimming around him in circles. One of the women on the ship identifies the man in the water as being her husband and she asks for help. The man is then tossed a life ring to help him keep afloat. He's then surrounded by several more sharks. After a few seconds, a man with a radio walks over to the woman and radios for a rescue craft to be launched to rescue the man. After he realizes the man is surrounded by sharks, the man with the radio pulls out a handgun and fires several rounds in the vicinity of the man in an attempt to scare them off. Tragically, it's of little use. The sharks eventually grab the man and kill him, releasing a large amount of blood, which floats to the surface.

We cut to the ship several hours later with Horatio and Frank interviewing the man who fired the shots into the water. It turns out he's the captain of the ship and the man who died in the water is Mike Harris. As they question Captain Quentin Taylor, Horatio spots blood on one of the railings and scuffed shoe prints below it, signs of a struggle. This may be the point at which Mike went overboard somehow.

After the credits, we cut to Delko preparing to join the Coast Guard, who are getting ready to launch their vessel and dive at the site of the cruise ship in hopes of finding Mike Harris' body and anything else. Horatio warns him of the black-tip sharks responsible for Mike's death.

Back to the cruise ship, Horatio talks to Captain Quentin Taylor again about Mike Harris and the people he was travelling with, Gwen Creighton and her daughter, Mandy. Horatio learns that Mike and Gwen had just gotten married, they met aboard the ship and the captain admits to performing the ceremony himself. Horatio asks the captain about where the Creightons are staying, but is surprised to learn that the captain allowed all of the passengers to get off the ship. Tracking down all of the passengers will obviously make the investigation just that much more difficult to do. Calleigh Duquesne enters Mike Harris' room (Stateroom 3A) on the ship and asks if anyone is there, but it seems to be empty. She searches the room for anything out of the ordinary. She notices a glass which was tipped over on the floor.

We quickly cut to the lab, where one of the techs examines the liquid remaining in the glass which Calleigh found. Calleigh then drops by to get the results, and it seems someone slipped Mike some sleeping pills in his drink. Wolfe then drops by and announces he's got a lead, but he allows Calleigh to go first. Mike's stateroom safe was missing \$70,000 and someone slipped him those sleeping pills, making it easy to throw him overboard. Wolfe then tells her the shoe print Horatio found matches the shoe style that all of the crew on the ship wear, which narrows it down a bit, but there are a lot of crew members on the ship. Wolfe has been able to narrow it down, however, as the shoe size is a 14, a fairly rare shoe size.

With all of the new information, Horatio travels back to the cruise ship and talks to one of the crew members. He admits to getting into a scuffle with Mike Harris, who was apparently drunk and belligerent. The crew member tells Horatio that he didn't throw him overboard, but Horatio isn't so sure. He brings up the issue of the missing \$70,000, to which the man responds by telling Horatio to check the computer database on the ship. All security card swipes are monitored and logged.

Back at the lab, Calleigh and Wolfe are looking at the card swipes in the database. The database says that the safe in Mike Harris' stateroom was opened at 5:03 am (one hour before Mike was seen overboard) by Gwen Creighton, Mike's new wife.

We now join Wolfe questioning Gwen in the interrogation room. She insists that she didn't open the safe, but rather someone may have stolen her security card. Wolfe finds it a bit ridiculous, so he asks about the money that's missing. \$70,000 is a lot of money, but Gwen seems to know that Mike is worth more than \$21 million. Wolfe thinks that maybe Gwen took the \$70,000 to throw off the investigators, making them look for a petty thief, and then she would collect Mike's life insurance money. As the questioning progresses, Gwen says that Mike went to a show the other night and that she was at the bar. Two newlyweds being apart just as a day or two after they got married is a little strange, but according to Gwen, Mike told her to stay away so that he and Gwen's daughter, Mandy, could spend some time together and bond. With this info, Wolfe leaves the room to talk to Mandy, since she's waiting for her mother in the hallway. Mandy tells Wolfe that they were supposed to go to the show together, but Mike never showed up.

Back to the boat launch, Delko and the Coast Guard are back from their dive. Delko tells Frank that they found a dead shark in the area. It's likely the one which was shot by the captain's service pistol. Frank calls in some help to give Delko a hand with the shark he and the Coast Guard brought back.

Back at the lab, Horatio and Marisol meet up for a minute. She tells him that she was brought in earlier today by the FBI, and she's a little worried. She tells him that the agent wanted to know all that she knew about Horatio, Delko, and the lab. Horatio asks her if she knew the agent's name. She pulls the agent's business card out of her pocket and hands it to him. The card belongs to a Special Agent Robert Wynn.

Back at the docks, Delko and Frank are looking at the dead shark. The first thing Delko notices is something caught in the shark's teeth. It's a human belly button, so the guys decide it's time to have it taken back to the lab since there's likely more inside of the shark's stomach. As one of the volunteers moves the shark, pieces of garbage fall out of the shark's mouth. The fellas realize it's trash from the cruise ship. It's illegal to dump trash while at sea. It's also dangerous for anyone falling offboard since the sharks will be able to smell it from a great distance.

Horatio questions the ship's captain about the trash found, and the captain says it was likely an accident. He's not willing to admit to the dumping or tossing Mike off the ship, so Horatio tells him he's going to look into the ship's history.

We cut to Horatio and Special Agent Robert Wynn having a discussion about an investigation. SA Wynn is looking into the investigation of Eric Delko and how Marisol, Eric's sister, is Horatio's girlfriend, and how her drug charges just disappeared. To him, it seems a little fishy. Horatio's obviously upset about SA Wynn's opinion that the lab is dirty. Horatio ends the meeting by threatening SA Wynn, "Agent Wynn, I don't know who you are, or who you work for, but if you ever contact Marisol again, it'll be the last thing you ever do."

Elsewhere in the lab, Alexx Woods is dissecting the shark Delko and Frank brought in for her. Calleigh joins Alexx while she examines the shark. They pull out all sorts of food and trash and eventually find one of Mike's legs, from just below the knee, on down. One of the punctures in the leg isn't from the shark's teeth. It looks very different and is obviously from some sort of knife. Calleigh mentions Horatio found blood on the railing where Mike was likely thrown overboard. Alexx seems to think that there is more blood somewhere else on the ship.

Wolfe and Delko are on the ship now, searching for blood. As they make their way down a hallway, Wolfe brings up the topic of Marisol and the fact that she was questioned. Delko doesn't know anything about it and gets angry very quickly, so Wolfe tries to calm him down and they focus on the task at hand, locating the blood. Delko then smells fresh paint. They make their way into a room and notice the baseboard trim along the floor of the room has been freshly painted. Wolfe checks out one area and finds blood. If this is where Mike was stabbed, it looks like someone went to a lot of work to clean it up. Delko then notices the Infirmary is next door, so Mike may have been on his way there to see the doctor and a few drops fell onto the baseboards. Wolfe, on the other hand, thinks otherwise. The direction of the blood splatter means Mike would have been coming out of the Infirmary, not going inside. The guys go into the Infirmary and meet with the physician inside. Wolfe notices one bed has more than a few drops of blood on it and the patient information sheets don't belong to Mike. The physician says the patient was Rebecca Ferriday. Wolfe says physicians don't need restraints on beds for sea sickness, and the amount of blood there is out of the ordinary. She tells Delko and Wolfe that Rebecca had an eye infection and had acute respiratory distress. She was resistant to treatment, so they needed the restraints. According to the medical papers Wolfe has, the doctor suspected Rebecca of having Avian Influenza. The doctor tells them that Rebecca got out of the restraints and they haven't been able to find her since. She was told by the captain not to fly a blood sample to the CDC because they were less than 24 hours away from shore.

Back at the lab, Delko questions the ship's captain and shows him photos of the bloody restraints. Delko tells him that holding a woman against her will is kidnapping. The captain tells him that she was held down for her own safety. Delko tells him that if she's killed as a result of those injuries, that constitutes murder. The captain thinks the small cut she may have gotten couldn't have killed her, but Delko adds that she may have died from the Bird Flu. The captain doesn't deny the possibility, but he says he didn't want to alarm anyone. Delko finds this absurd, putting the entire city of Miami at risk over the small population of people on the ship. Delko seems particularly angry and gets up into the captain's face very aggressively and is unwilling to back down. Eventually the captain leaves to finish preparation of the re-launch of his ship.

Elsewhere in the lab, Frank and Horatio compare notes. The CDC says the blood on the restraints was too degraded to test. They really need to find Rebecca before she dies and puts others at risk, and in order to find her, Horatio is going to try and stop the ship from leaving port because there's a chance she's still there somewhere.

Outside of the lab's building, Horatio and Delko talk for a minute. Horatio tells him that he was told by one of the officers that Delko's conversation with the captain went a little too far. He goes on to say that someone is watching their every move and that they need to be very careful. While the conversation continues, we take the viewpoint of someone from a fair distance away, who is taking photographs of the two as they talk. It's not clear who is photographing them, however.

Back in the lab, Calleigh stops by Joseph Kayle's station for some results on their case. He's been examining the keypad to Mike's safe, and the fingerprints match those of Barry Judd, an entertainer on the cruise ship.

Calleigh is able to track down Barry Judd, who admits to having Gwen's security card, but only as a trick. He doesn't admit to going back to her hotel room, although Gwen seemed to want him to. Calleigh is given permission to search Barry Judd's magic kit, since he's a magician. Inside, Calleigh finds a false bottom to one of the drawers, and it's full of money. Barry then admits to going back to the room and taking it. According to Barry, Gwen bragged about all of the money in the safe and that they would be out for the night. In the flashback, Mike was in his room and Barry ran out before they got into an altercation. He flatly denies killing Mike.

Back at the lab, Wolfe chats it up with Valera, who's curious about the money Calleigh found. Valera gives Wolfe some news about the glass found earlier. There was dandruff on the glass and it belongs to Mandy Creighton, the victim's step-daughter.

Mandy admits to Wolfe that she slipped Mike the sleeping pill, but she doesn't think it's a big deal. She says the reason she gave him the sleeping pill was because she didn't want to spend

her last night on the boat with Mike, but rather with someone else. Wolfe presses her for the guy's name, but she's reluctant to tell him because she doesn't want him to lose his job on the ship. She eventually gives him up. She says she met Keith Murray, the First Mate, on the first day. She says that her new step-dad, Mike, was about to catch them kissing on the deck of the ship, but Keith apparently told her to run off and he'll handle Mike. She admits that Keith gave her the sleeping pills.

In another room, Horatio interviews Keith Murray for his version of the story. Keith tells him his version, but we don't learn a whole lot from the interview. Keith seems to be more worried about losing his job than going to jail.

Elsewhere, Delko catches up with Frank, who's been calling all over for any news of Rebecca, and she's nowhere to be found. Frank, however, forgot to check the garbage. Rebecca may have been thrown into the garbage and illegally dumped with everything else, thus getting rid of that problem. Frank gives the job to Officer Aaron Jessop, the same officer who overheard Delko's discussion with the captain and told Horatio about it.

Ass suited up, Delko and Officer Aaron Jessop arrive in the garbage department of the ship. Jessop asks Delko if this is some sort of message because of what he told Horatio, but Delko doesn't exactly admit it. As they search, Officer Jessop locates Rebecca's body in the garbage. Delko notices that she was murdered because there are ligature marks around her neck, meaning she was strangled by someone.

Back at the lab, Delko and Horatio are looking at the photos of Rebecca's body. The ligature marks are very distinctive. It's not from rope, but from a belt loop of some kind, but it has to have an adjustment clasp. Horatio concludes it's the strap to a set of binoculars.

Horatio and and Delko drive back to the docked cruise liner and have the captain arrested. They were able to match the binocular strap to that of the set the captain used. He says the woman was a danger to everyone on the ship, and it seems Rebecca didn't have Avian Influenza afterall.

Back to the lab, Alexx gives Calleigh and Wolfe a container of the remainder of the stomach contents of the stomach. They go through it and find a piece of Mandy's dress. In the flashback, Mike is thrown overboard by Mandy, and he tries to grab ahold of her to stop himself from going overboard, but he's only able to grab ahold of one of her shoulder straps, tearing it off of her body.

In the interrogation room, Calleigh talks to Mandy about Mike, and she admits to killing him. She says that her mother, Gwen, has been married five times now, and she's tired of all of the "dads". Mandy was told that the trip would be just for them and when Gwen got married fairly soon after boarding the ship, Mandy knew it wasn't going to be a trip just for the two of them, so she decided to put an end to it.

Back at the ship, the police officers are taking the captain away, and the First mate is now taking over for him. We cut to the police station where Mandy is being taken away in front of her mother. We cut to Alexx, who is sliding Rebecca into the morgue's refrigerator. This is all done to the Beach Boys tune "Sloop John B".

We now join Marisol, who's waiting for Horatio in a park. Horatio eventually joins her and they talk about their relationship. She's curious if Horatio is willing to marry her sometime in the future or if that's one of the things he's not willing to do. He reassures her that marriage is definitely on the table, which immediately puts a smile on her face. The show ends with Marisol resting her head on Horatio's shoulder, looking over the water at the park.

Shock

Season 4 Episode Number: 95 Season Episode: 23

| Originally aired: | Monday May 8, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson, Corey Miller |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Leslie Odom Jr. (Joseph Kayle) |
| Guest Stars: | Taymour Ghazi (Paparazzo #1), Katie Walder (Melinda Carson), Leila Arcieri (Nikki Beck), Brent Weber (Brandon Hess), Mirtha Michelle (Lucia Manresa), Keith Johnson (Paparazzo #2), Carlos Alvarado (Fe- lix Narro), Lela Loren (Isabella Mansera), Alex Mendoza (Alonzo Ruiz), Mark Aiken (Colin Danville), Daniel Bess (Chad Moore), Alexandra Barrese (April Goodwin), Victoria Recano (Herself) |
| Production Code: | 423 |
| Summary: | The team is sent to investigate the death of a local celebrity, who is found murdered in her bathtub. The list of suspects includes her mu- sician boyfriend, her assistant and her rival. The search for a young abducted girl is triggered, and Horatio tells Delko of Marisol and his plans. |

Tonight's show opens with a line of press media awaiting the arrival of several high-profile celebrities. They snap pictures when Nikki Beck and her boyfriend, Brandon Hess walk off of the boat and walk down the pier towards them. They stop and pose for the photographers and are asked questions by a reporter. After a minute, April Goodwin then gets off the boat, along with the boar. The photographers quickly turn their attention to April. To get the photographers to focus back on them, Nikki and Brandon kiss. April counters by sliding one of the shoulder-straps of her dress off of her shoulder, obviously revealing one of her breasts to get the cameras back on her. The two women stare at one another, making it clear that they don't get along.

We cut to Nikki's party, which has several people having a little fun. When Nikki realizes April has arrived, she decides to go into the other room and get away from it all. She tells Brandon that she would like to be alone. In the other room, Nikki readies a bath and pours a container of something into the bath. The substance appears to be salt. As the party goes on, the DJ loses his music when the electricity cuts out. He notices the reason is water has shorted out the electricity. He follows the water to find the source and comes across Nikki in a tub, with the water still running and a tanning lamp has been dropped into the water, electrocuting Nikki.

Shortly thereafter, Horatio and Det. Frank Tripp show up and very briefly examine the body. We quickly cut to the credits.

After the credits, we rejoin the investigation. Alexx finds a pill in the back of Nikki's throat, which means she didn't live long enough after taking the pill to ingest it. Calleigh and Wolfe drop by to join the investigation. Wolfe finds a hair near the tub, but it doesn't match Nikki's hair color. The bath salt Nikki poured in earlier, made her electrocution faster, as the salt works as a conductor. Alexx points out several marks on Nikki's body. When you're electrocuted in water, the electricity will leave small burn marks at the level of the water on your body. For Nikki, they are located about chest level. The problem with this is Nikki was found wearing a robe. Those marks wouldn't have been there if she had been wearing a robe at the time of her death, which means someone re-dressed her.

Downtown, Wolfe interviews Chad Moore, Nikki's manager. He admits to re-dressing Nikki, as he didn't want everyone to see her nude. Wolfe finds it very interesting that Chad was the one who found Nikki but didn't call 911. Chad says he didn't because he didn't want to be looked at as the primary suspect.

In the lab, Alexx examines Nikki's body before the autopsy. She notices Nikki has had a lot of work done. Nikki even uses hair extensions. Wolfe notices she used a spray-on tan. They have a little confrontation when Wolfe admits he tested Alexx about his eye problem. They're still trying to find the mole in the lab, and Alexx is very angry she was one of the possible suspects. Wolfe apologizes and walks out.

Wolfe joins Calleigh elsewhere in the lab and tells her about the spray-on tan Nikki uses. This means the tanning lamp found in the bath wasn't Nikki's. Calleigh has examined the hair Wolfe found at the crime scene and it's not human. It belongs to a dog, April's dog.

In the interrogation room, Calleigh questions April about her possible involvement in Nikki's death. She tells her that the tanning lamp isn't hers either; she prefers the actual sun. When asked about the dog hair, April admits she was there. She also tells Calleigh that they were actually friends when not in front of the cameras. April says that Nikki was just released from rehab and the reason she was in the room that day was to make sure she wasn't abusing pills again. Calleigh finds this interesting considering the fact that Nikki was found with a pill in her throat. April blames this on Nikki's assistant, Melinda Carson.

We quickly cut to Melinda Carson being questioned by Calleigh. Melinda says April is lying; she draws the line at giving her drugs. Calleigh brings up Melinda's past because she was once arrested for identity theft. Calleigh thinks Melinda may have been doing the same with Nikki and Nikki may have caught her and threatened to turn her in, so Melinda took care of Nikki before she could get into trouble. With nothing to hold her on, Calleigh lets Melinda walk out.

Elsewhere in the lab, Horatio stops by Eric Delko's office and tells him that he and Marisol, Eric's sister, are getting married later today. Eric, of course, knew nothing about this ahead of time, so it's a bombshell of sorts. Horatio asks him to be there, but he doesn't give him an answer. Delko changes the subject by telling him about the pill found in Nikki's throat. The pill has the word "GHOST" stamped on it and has been found to have some of the same ingredients used to make meth. Someone bought a large amount of cold medicine to make these designer drugs. Delko runs a search for "ephedrine" and comes up with Colin Danville, who works at Dade University in the Dept of Chemistry.

Delko and Horatio pay Professor Danville a visit. He claims that he does a lot of work with various substances but he doesn't deal or make drugs. He then claims the recent batch he purchased was stolen from his cabinet. The guys take a look at the cabinet and find a toothpick on the floor. Since Prof. Danville doesn't use toothpicks, they believe it may belong to the thief and they take it with them.

As Delko gets back to the lab, he meets with Marisol outside. She tells him she hasn't told their parents either, which upsets him. They get into a little argument about the way they look at cancer and life. Delko walks away after telling her he won't attend the wedding ceremony.

Inside the lab, Delko catches up with Natalia, who is examining the toothpick. She is curious about his personal life since his behavior is a little different today, but he's not looking for another ear, so they focus on the results of the toothpick. The DNA matches that of Dario Sanez from Miami Springs, FL. When Delko leaves, Natalia has a look on her face which makes me think she's interested in a relationship with him again.

Accompanied by two uniformed officers, Horatio and Delko drop by Dario Sanez's house. They knock on the door and one of the nearby curtains move. Horatio signals for one of the officers and he proceeds to open the front door with his shoulder. Horatio and Delko proceed inside, guns drawn. As they pass through one wall, Horatio's confronted by an armed man, so Horatio shoots him and asks Delko to search the house for anyone else. As they sweep the house, they find six young women who are frightened.

Outside, Horatio questions one of the women, Isabella Manresa. She tells him that she and the others were kidnapped from El Salvador and were brought to Miami to make the drugs. She goes on to explain to Horatio that she voluntarily went with the kidnappers because she wanted to find her sister, who was taken in a previous kidnapping. She gives him a photo of her sister, Lucia Manresa, and asks him to find her. Producing the drugs is terrible on a person's health and Lucia is apparently very sick from the drug production. Back at the lab, Wolfe talks to Joseph Kayle about the tanning lamp. They weren't able to find any fingerprints on it, but it does have an identification on it. Every model is given a series of dots which provide information on the original purchaser. This one belongs to Brandon Hess, Nikki's boyfriend.

With the new information, Wolfe and Calleigh pay Brandon a visit. He's found poolside, along with April. They seem to be a bit more friendly than you'd think they should be considering Brandon had been dating Nikki. They ask April to leave so that they can talk to Brandon. Knowing that she's being watched by photographers from a nearby building, April kisses Brandon. Calleigh and Wolfe find the behavior to be very peculiar. In the brief interview, we learn that Brandon was in a boy band which broke up and Nikki was there to console him through it all. As for how she had his tanning lamp, Brandon claims they borrowed one another's things all the time.

Back at the lab, Horatio joins Delko. They briefly mention the wedding and get back right on the case. They've been trying to come up with the meaning for the word "GHOST" which is stamped on the pill recovered from Nikki's throat. After a few ideas pass, they try text-messaging. This seems to be the winning idea because Delko receives a response for a location to meet at. Horatio likes the news and asks Delko to call the narcotics department and have the guy picked up.

Shortly thereafter, a man dressed in white is brought in by a police officer. He joins Horatio in the interrogation room. The man seems very defiant about being arrested. Just because he's been arrested, it doesn't mean his drug organization will fall flat on its face. Horatio begs to differ, however, and threatens to shut it down.

Back in the lab, Wolfe joins Calleigh, who is examining the tanning lamp. They first talk about the Horatio and Marisol's wedding. It seems Calleigh bought something for them and Wolfe didn't so he asks if she would put his name on the card. He's relieved when she tells him she already did. They get back to the case and Calleigh has found a partial print on one of the lamp bulbs, but it's not enough for a match. Wolfe chimes in with news about April. It seems Nikki was dropping April to be a part of her own reality show. They plan on bluffing to April in hopes that she'll admit to something new, perhaps even the murder.

In the interrogation room, Calleigh and Wolfe show April the print from the lamp and claim it belongs to her. She then admits to touching it. She claims it was a gift for Nikki. Wolfe has done some additional digging around and has learned that April is now the sole breadwinner for her entire family. They believe April killed Nikki when she heard about Nikki's reality show, thus leaving her behind. When confronted about this, April claims she had no idea about the reality show Nikki was getting involved with. Calleigh thinks April is telling the truth, which means we still don't know who the killer is.

Frank catches up with Horatio and gives him a possible address for the cooking of the drugs. He's checked electricity usage in several areas and meth uses a lot of electricity to make.

Arriving at the suspect home, Horatio and Delko run into an armed man near a van. They convince him to put down his piece and Eric (Delko) searches the van. Inside, he finds two women who are tied up. He speaks to them and Lucia is nowhere to be found. Horatio shows the man a photo of her. He recognizes her and admits he "sold" her to someone because she was of no use; she kept fainting while making the drugs. Inside the can, Delko finds a bag with money and additional drugs. The money is said to be from the sale of Lucia. Delko says he'll process the money for any trace evidence back at the lab.

In the lab, Calleigh and Wolfe look over several photos from the crime scene. They notice the flowers April said she brought over had already wilted.

To check things out again, Wolfe and Calleigh drop by the crime scene for another sweep. With the high humidity of the room, they know that footprints would show up clearly on the floor, so Wolfe outlines the different prints in different colored chalk. They're able to ID two sets of footprints. The third seems to belong to Melinda, who claimed she was never in there. Her footprints indicate that she went from the door to the tub, the tub to the vanity, which is where the tanning lamp was. Wolfe notices two of Melinda's footprints look a bit out of the ordinary, as though she braced herself. He then finds a hand print on the vanity, as though she braced herself there as Nikki was being electrocuted.

Back in the interrogation room, Melinda admits to giving her the pill. It turns out Melinda was getting dropped from Nikki's reality show. When Nikki told her about it, Melinda got upset

and quit from her job as Nikki's assistant. It's also believed that it went a little further, with Melinda tossing the tanning lamp into the tub. The lamp had special Phosphorus bulbs which broke when being tossed into the tub. Any splashing Nikki had done would have tossed water and some of the Phosphorus bulb pieces onto anyone nearby. Wolfe checks Melinda's dress and finds some of those Phosphorus remnants, meaning she was there when the lamp was thrown in. Confronted with the evidence, Melinda says Nikki didn't deserve the life the had.

Elsewhere, Natalia confronts Delko about Natalia's wedding. She tells him he should attend the ceremony, but he doesn't really want to get into it with her.

Delko is then shown working on the money he found. He process a trace element and comes up with iodine crystals. Horatio comes in and gets an update from Delko. He remembers Prof. Danville had iodine on his fingers, meaning he has Lucia.

In the interrogation room, Prof. Danville is questioned. He agrees to take them to her.

Horatio and a few officers arrive at a complex, near a port. They find her in a back room. Fortunately, she's alive. Horatio tells him Isabella sent him, which seems to comfort her. He and the officers escort her out.

At the police station, the two sisters meet up and hug one another. Delko watches on from inside and he smiles when he sees the two sisters are happy because of Horatio's help. Calleigh comes outside and gives Horatio the wedding gift she bought for he and Marisol, an expensive bottle of wine. He thanks her for it and she goes inside.

In a park, Horatio waits for Marisol, who looks great. They exchange compliments and then she mentions Eric won't be showing up. Horatio knows otherwise, as he notices him getting out of his vehicle. The three of them make their way inside for the ceremony. From across the street, a man is shown with a scoped rifle. He's talking to someone over the phone. He's got his sights set on Horatio's back and is just awaiting the go-ahead from the person on the other end of the line. We're left with a "To Be Continued" screen.

Rampage

Season 4 Episode Number: 96 Season Episode: 24

| Originally aired: | Monday May 15, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Ann Donahue, Sunil Nayar |
| | |
| Director: | Duane Clark |
| Show Stars: | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | |
| | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Joel West (Officer Jessop), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Eva La |
| U | Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Boti Bliss (Valera), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| | Tripp) |
| | * * |
| Guest Stars: | Michael Hyland (EMT #2), Theodore Borders (EMT #1), Gilbert Glenn |
| | Brown (Ambulance Driver), Dexter Fletcher (SWAT Leader), Robert |
| | LaSardo (Memmo Fierro), Kim Director (Gloria Williams), Karl Maki- |
| | nen (Allen Parker), Germaine De Leon (Benito Sarosa), Jim Ortlieb |
| | |
| | (Doctor Kagen), Jorge Jimenez (Jose Truillo), Vincent Laresca (Antonio |
| | Riaz), David Starzyk (Prosecuting Attorney), Lobo Sebastian (Raphael |
| | Sifuentes) |
| Production Code: | 424 |
| | |
| Summary: | The Mala Noche gang trial is obstructed when the defendant goes free |
| | with the help of the witness who is testifying. When a hit ordered by |
| | the Mala Noche gang on Horatio finds the people he loves lives are in |
| | danger. Delko finds that an ex-lover is disturbing any woman who he |
| | is now close to. |
| | IS HOW CLOSE to. |
| | |

Tonight's show opens with an ambulance driving down a road with Horatio in the back, tending to an injured Marisol Delko. A black car stops the ambulance by stopping in front of it, acting as a roadblock. With no other option, Horatio grabs his gun and leaves the ambulance.

Eight Hours Earlier...

A quick flashback to earlier in the day, we find Horatio and Marisol talking about their plans after the wedding. He then tells Marisol that she'll be escorted by a police officer until a trial is over. The Mala Noche gang is very dangerous, and all of those involved in the case need to be protected, including family members. Horatio leaves the table to go to the courtroom when he's called in for questioning.

We cut to the courtroom, where Ryan Wolfe is being questioned about the case. Ryan tells the lawyer that he processed the weapon the police seized from the suspect during the shoot-out at the quarry. Antonio Riaz, one of the Mala Noche gang members is then called to the stand. The suspect, Raphael Sifuentes, seems a little concerned about his testimony. When Antonio Riaz begins his testimony, Raphael Sifuentes threatens him. When Antonio Riaz is asked if the gun in question is the one seized by the police at the quarry, he says he's not sure and asks to see it again. As the lawyer brings it towards him, Riaz grabs the gun and tosses it to someone in the audience. He then loads the gun and begins shooting the security guards, creating havoc throughout. Ryan Wolfe tries to shoot the man, but there are too many people in the way. After a few more shots go off, Ryan is able to take a shot or two at the gunman but misses. Horatio arrives on the scene for his testimony just in time to gun the man down, just before he was able to get away.

After the main credits roll, Det. Frank Tripp briefs Horatio Caine on the situation. The man he killed was Jose Truillo, a low-level Mala Noche gang member. Frank then tells Horatio that he's

issued an alert across the city for the escape vehicle. The men know how dangerous the gang is, so the sooner they find them, the better.

Outside of the crime lab, Natalia walks to her car, only to find that the side windows have been smashed out. She's clearly upset about this and walks into the lab and confronts Eric Delko about it. She complains that his girlfriend broke her windows. Eric assures Natalia that she's not dating him anymore, but she'll ask her (Gloria) if she did it. Natalia's very angry about the whole thing and ruffles a few feathers with Eric.

At the courtroom, Ryan Wolfe and Calleigh Duquesne look around for a way to get bullets into the courtroom since SWAT supposedly searched it beforehand. Calleigh is able to find packing tape stuck to the bottom of the chair Jose Truillo sat in. Ryan asks for the tape so that he can have Delko test it for prints.

At the lab, we find Eric Delko running tests on the packing tape found in the court room. He's able to find a single print just as Calleigh walks in. They talk for a minute or two about Gloria, Delko's ex-girlfriend who's caused a lot of problems for him since they broke it off. The print on the packing tape is matched to Alan Parker, a janitor in the court house.

A quick cut to the interrogation shows Alan Parker being questioned by Calleigh and Ryan. Alan sounds to be a family man, who was put in a bad situation. He claims they threatened to kill he and his family if he didn't help them. Alan IDs Jose Truillo as the man who approached him. Jose Truillo, if you remember, is the gunman at the courthouse. Alan tells Calleigh that he was able to plant the magazine of bullets during a court room break because a person got sick, losing their lunch on the floor. Calleigh asks if he still has the vomit, and Alan says it's still in the bucket in the janitor's closet. Ryan's not too thrilled about the way this is going, since he knows he's going to be the one who has to collect it.

Elsewhere in the lab, Eric confronts Gloria about her behavior. Gloria is under the impression that Eric is married. She says she saw the two of them at the courthouse. Eric corrects her by telling her that was his sister, who got married. Eric didn't tell Gloria about having a sister because he thinks information with her is dangerous.

Ryan joins Valera in her lab and tells her that he found coal in the puke from the court room. Coal is an active ingredient in ipecac, which is used to make you vomit, meaning the puker was in on the whole thing. Ryan then gives Valera a small jar of the puke to test for a DNA match. Ryan leaves and allows her to do her tests. After some time, Valera comes up with a match.

We quickly cut to the interrogation room, where we find a very young man, Benito Sarosa, being questioned by Frank Tripp and Horatio Caine. Benito inadvertently tells the guys that he knows where the escapees are. When they pick up on the hint, Horatio and Frank threaten to throw him in lockup with the reputation of being a snitch. This puts Benito in a pretty bad situation for himself, so he decides to tell them what he knows. Benito writes down "Son Ju Restaurant." Frank IDs this is as a popular Japanese restaurant. Horatio tells Frank they'll need a warrant to search the location.

As Marisol is about to get into her car, she finds her windows knocked out, just as Natalia did earlier. Scared, Marisol calls Horatio, but he doesn't answer, so she calls Eric and tells him that she was just in the store for a minute and came back out and found her car with broken windows and her purse was stolen. Eric realizes this is Gloria's handy work and tells her to take it to the shop and he'll try and get her purse back for her.

Eric pays Gloria a visit to lay down the law. She still seems to be under the impression that Marisol is married to Eric. He threatens to take her downtown and ask the DA to go after her for the maximum. Gloria changes her tune at this point and offers to go and get the purse for him. Eric then asks her to get her checkbook to cover the windows she broke.

Frank gets back from the judge with a warrant for the search of the restaurant. The judge was apparently eager to help out... Horatio quips, "gunfire in a courtroom will do that".

We quickly cut to a SWAT team moving in on the restaurant Benito said the Mala Noche guys are hanging out at. Frank and Horatio enter after SWAT has cleared it. They're unable to find anyone inside, but there are cigarettes still burning, which means they just missed them. They also found the prison clothes, so someone tipped them off. Benito couldn't have called and warned them, since he's been given no access to a phone since he was questioned. They run down a list of possible people who could have warned the Mala Noche gang members, and the only person on the list that's likely is the courtroom janitor. Alan Parker, the janitor, is brought over to the restaurant and questioned by Frank and Horatio. They have looked into Alan's personal life, and he has no family to threaten, making him a liar. He finally comes clean and tells them he was in it for the money. He would relay all of the information he could to the Mala Noche gang members, so Horatio asks Frank to check his phone for numbers.

Marisol and Eric catch up and she gets her purse back. He apologizes for the purse and the broken window. Eric then looks up at one of the tall buildings nearby and claims he saw a glint of something. Eric and Marisol are then both shot from a long distance, assumingly from that building Eric was looking at.

A quick cut to the crime lab, shows Frank informing Horatio that both Delkos were hit. They both race for the elevators.

We join Horatio in his Hummer, racing to the scene. He arrives and finds Eric wounded in his arm, while Marisol is shot in the abdomen. They get into the ambulance and take off. After a while, the black car pulls ahead of the ambulance and blocks the roadway. Horatio then gets out and takes out two of the gunmen; the third runs away. In the ambulance, Marisol isn't doing so well.

Back from commercial, we find Horatio at the hospital, looking over Marisol. Eric comes in and he and Horatio are both in disbelief. They leave to go after the Mala Noche gang members, once and for all.

Ryan Wolfe and Alexx Woods arrive at one of the crime scenes. Alexx thinks people in the city have gone crazy, shooting up court rooms, trying to kill Horatio, etc. They and Horatio examine the black car which blocked the ambulance. The force of the stop seems to have knocked a contact lense out of the driver's eye, so he was unable to shoot Horatio and decided to run instead. Eric and Calleigh examine the scene in which Eric and Marisol were shot. They were able to find the bullet Eric was shot with; it was embedded in a concrete post. It was a .308, which is a very powerful sniper round. Calleigh and Eric narrow down the possible shooting locations. They search a balcony of one building and find a woman's fingernail. Eric recognizes it as being from Gloria. As he leaves to find her, Calleigh warns him to follow procedure and not to make it worse.

At the lab, Horatio checks in with Valera, who has results from the contact lens. It had the DNA of Memmo Fierro on it. Horatio recognizes the photo which pops up; he was the driver.

In the CSI garage, Ryan takes apart the car, looking for evidence. Ryan tells Horatio about the evidence he collected. He found several cigarette buts, from a variety of different countries. One of the rims has blood on it, but Horatio doesn't understand why, since no one was shot in its vicinity.

At Gloria's home, Eric and a police officer arrive and Eric demands Gloria to get out of her car and open the trunk. In the back, we find a rifle in a case. Eric's reminded of being shown this gun early on in their relationship; she enjoys hunting, afterall, so it would make sense to have a weapon like this. The police officer cuffs Gloria and takes her away.

Back at the lab, Ryan tells Horatio that the red substance on the rim wasn't blood, but a dye. The city uses it in their water to check the water flow. The dye came from a sprinkler system. Ryan called the city and found that only a portion of the city is being tested with the dye, thus cutting down their area to investigate. Ryan does a search and comes across a particular house which has a lot of visible heat, thanks to a satellite. They believe a Universal is being held there, which is why there are so many cars and people, thus creating a large amount of visible heat to the thermal imaging in the satellite.

At the house, we find a dozen or so men talking at a table. The house is then raided by the police, SWAT, coast guard, and a few of the CSIs. Fortunately, no shots are fired, all of the members of the gang there are rounded up without any problem.

Raphael Sifuentes is being questioned at the police station. Unfortunately, he's unwilling to tell them where Memmo Fierro is.

At the lab, Eric checks in with Calleigh, who has been examining the rifle. Much to their surprise, the striations on the bullets don't match.

Gloria is shown questioned at the PD. Eric's clearly upset with Gloria and he demands answers. She admits to considering shooting Marisol, but she couldn't do it. Instead, she hear shots from her right, and above her. The sound she heard (echo) tells Eric it was a covered balcony.

At the hospital, Marisol is all alone, as Eric and Horatio are trying to find the killer.

At the crime lab, Officer Jessop and a few others shot Horatio the arsenal they recovered at the Mala Noche safe-house. They also found a lot of cash. One of the weapons he found was a .308, so Horatio asks him to take it to the firearms lab. Eric then receives a call from the hospital. Marisol is asking for Horatio, so he leaves to tend to her. Eric tells him Calleigh believes she found where the gunman was when he pulled the trigger. Horatio asks him to wait for him.

Horatio joins Marisol at the hospital. His presence brings a smile to her face. They talk about having dinner that night, and then she passes away, with her hand in his.

Calleigh and Eric come across the balcony from which the sniper was stationed when he shot Eric and Marisol. They found the GSR cone left from the gun. Although the gun is gone, Eric found two small bottles of rum, likely because the shooter needed to calm his nerves beforehand. He knows that only one hotel uses rum as a perk, so he and Horatio are planning on visiting it. Eric then receives word from Horatio that Marisol passed.

Back at the hospital, Eric kisses his sister and joins Horatio. He tells him Frank picked up Memmo Fierro at the hotel.

In the middle of nowhere, Horatio and Eric have Memmo Fierro in the trunk of a car. They've driving over a very bumpy, dirt road. In the back, Memmo Fierro is yelling, begging for them to stop. Eventually, they pull over and pull him out of the trunk. They pull out their guns and threaten Memmo. They want to know who put out the hit on Marisol. He tells them Antonio Riaz did. Horatio asks Memmo to tell Antonio Riaz that he's a dead man. We're then left with a "To Be Continued..." screen.

One of Our Own

Season 4 Episode Number: 97 Season Episode: 25

| Originally aired:Monday May 22, 2006 on CBSWriter:Barry O'Brien, Krystal Houghton, Elizabeth DevineDirector:Matt Earl BeesleyShow Stars:Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Wood | Emily Procter |
|---|---|
| Director: Matt Earl Beesley | Emily Procter |
| 5 | Emily Procter |
| Show Stars: Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Wood | Emily Procter |
| Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), F (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio (Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) | Camej, Adam |
| Recurring Role: Bellamy Young (Monica West), Brendan Fehr (Dan Coope Valdes-Kennedy (Aaron Peters), Michael B. Silver (Peter West (Officer Jessop), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Rex tive Frank Tripp), Boti Bliss (Valera) | r Elliott), Joel |
| Guest Stars: Kevin Alejandro (Carlos Santigo), Mark Rolston (Agent Jonathan Strait (Male Agent), Eric Mabius (FBI Special Dahlia Salem (Agent Heather Landrey), David Ackert (I Lance Reddick (David Park), Robert LaSardo (Memmo Fie Laresca (Antonio Riaz), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko | Agent Perry), (Rafik Omad), ierro), Vincent |
| Production Code: 425 | |
| Summary: In this thrilling season finale, the loss of one of their ow hit the lab will take. Getting back to the lab to process they find it has been taken over by Federal Agents looki money from a previous case. | the evidence, |

Tonight's season finale opens with several Mal Noche men getting gunned down at one of their homes. The killer isn't shown, but the gun he uses is an automatic weapon.

We cut to Horatio, Delko, and Frank examining the scene. None of the dead Mal Noche members are the one they're looking for, Antonio Riaz, the man who put out the hit on Marisol. Officer Jessop comes by and asks Frank who they're looking for, and he's briefed. He then tells Frank that he'll go and look around. As he searches the gas grill unit, he opens the cabinet door below, setting off a grenade by accident. It sends Officer Jessop flying into the air, killing him.

After the credits roll, we join Alexx taking a look at Officer Jessop's body. She pulls a grenade pin out of Jessop's back. Attached is a piece of string, making it obvious that this was a booby trap. Elsewhere at the scene, Calleigh and Wolfe talk about Jessop. Jessop started patrol just as Wolfe was leaving it. Calleigh examines one of the gun shells left behind by the killer. The bullets are Russian, likely fired by an AK.

At the crime lab, we see a number of federal agents getting off of the elevator. They make their way through the lab and talk to some of the lab techs and then end up in Maxine Valera's office and ask her to come with them for questioning. She would like to grab a few files, but one of the agents doesn't want her to touch anything. As they walk down the hallway, people look on, thinking she did something illegal. Dan Cooper comes out and tells Natalia that Maxine Valera must have been the mole, but she doesn't buy it.

Elsewhere in the lab, Delko briefs Horatio on Jessop's body. The explosives used was TNT, which makes sense, as it was a grenade which killed him. Delko has also tried to reconstruct the bomb, and he's concluded that when Jessop pulled open the cabinet door, he set off the grenade because there was a piece of fishing line connecting the door and the grenade pin. Delko then does a search to see if this matches any other bombings in the past. He's fortunate to come up with a result, a Mala Noche gang member, Carlos Santigo. He used a similar bomb on December 19th, 2005 in Tampa. He was deported, but it seems he may be back.

As Ryan Wolfe enters the an evidence collection room, he finds to people looking through evidence, and he's not sure who they are. A woman steps forward and identifies herself as Special Agent Heather Landrey. Ryan Wolfe isn't too thrilled about the feds being around the lab right now, so he explains how he's got evidence to process in regards to Officer Jessop's murder. In response, she tells him that she'll have to escort him with the evidence to make sure no one tampers with it. The other agent in the room comes across an envelope of evidence and hands it to Special Agent Heather Landrey. Wolfe's not pleased about them taking important evidence like that out of the box it was originally in. Special Agent Heather Landrey tells Wolfe that they received a tip from someone that someone had tampered with the evidence.

In a separate room at the lab, Maxine Valera is questioned by one of the feds, Special Agent Perry, I believe. It's revealed that she didn't follow protocol. She didn't count the money in the evidence envelope. After hearing from Wolfe that the feds have moved in on the lab, Horatio stops by and talks to one of the agents. Horatio doesn't want them there and frankly tells him that he wants them out. We learn that the tipster has informed the feds that \$12,000 is missing from the evidence envelope. Delko enters the scene and tells Horatio that airport security has nabbed Carlos Santigo.

In the interrogation room that Valera was being questioned in, Horatio and Delko question Carlos Santigo. He was arrested at the airport because he had TNT residue on his left hand. Santigo tells them that he doesn't know anything about any bombs, but quickly changes his story when he learns that an officer was killed by a bomb. He admits that Riaz told him to do one final job, rig the gas grill with a bomb. He assures them that he didn't know a police officer was the target. They then ask him about where Riaz, but Santigo doesn't know where he's at, because the exchange of money was done via a wire transfer. Delko quickly gets out of his chair and moves the table a bit, scaring Santigo. Delko wants to know where Riaz is right now. Riaz is believed to be the one who called for the hit on Delko's sister, Marisol.

In the lab, Calleigh is bagging up some evidence to move to another part of the lab. She's being shadowed by Special Agent Heather Landrey, who steps out of the room to use the restroom. Calleigh walks over and talks to Horatio. She tells him that the weapon used to kill the Mala Noche was Russian, which the Mala Noche don't use. This means an outsider is responsible for this. Monica West enters the scene and asks Horatio about why he's asking for Memmo Fierro to be transferred. He tells her that he'd like to speak to Memmo about Marisol's death. She warns him about making the situation any worse than it already is. Calleigh has made her way back to the lab and is then joined by Peter Elliott. He's a little surprised by all of the feds in the building. She tells them about the \$12,000 that is reportedly missing. Calleigh is then asked to come in for questioning.

Across town, Horatio joins Memmo Fierro. He wants information on Antonio Riaz's location, but Memmo wants protection in return. Memmo tells Horatio that he knows a man who may know where Riaz is, Rafik Omad. They did some business together, and Rafik Omad has a warehouse on Dodge Island.

The Miami Dade PD enter Rafik Omad's warehouse to search for any weapons. Rafik tells them that he ships decorative vases. One of the officers enters from another portion of the warehouse with a large automatic weapon, likely the same one used to kill the Mala Noche gang members.

Back in the interrogation room, Calleigh is being questioned by one of the agents. He doesn't go for the normal questions, he brings up personal matters, such as Calleigh's boyfriend's suicide and her father's drinking problems. Calleigh's less than thrilled with the line of questioning, so she tries to get him to change the subject. It works and they talk about normal procedures for evidence collection of money. She tells him that she photographed the money, counted it twice, and write down each serial number. She hands him her notes from the scene, which includes all serial numbers and photographs of the money.

After the interview, Calleigh and Maxine Valera talk in the hallway about being questioned. Calleigh's surprised by how much information the agents have on them. Valera's concerned about being accused of taking the money, since she didn't follow procedure, neglecting to count the money and write down the serial numbers. Aaron Peters is then shown being escorted to the interrogation room, so the feds are still are still looking for the guilty party.

Back to the interrogation room, we see Aaron Peters being questioned. He tells the fed that he followed all procedures. The agent then brings up the fact that Aaron didn't follow up on a report from a while back. He was concerned about Delko being in the crime lab when they were investigating a case involving Marisol. Aaron was concerned that Delko may have tampered with something. He tells the agent that the situation worked itself out. The agent asks Aaron if there were anyone in the lab that he would think would do something illegal like stealing the \$12,000.

We immediately cut to Ryan Wolfe being questioned. It seems like Aaron pointed the finger at Wolfe. Wolfe was the last one to leave initials on the envelope of evidence, so it looks like he was the last to handle it. The agent questioning him then brings up the idea that Wolfe has an eye problem. Wolfe knows that he only told one or two people about this as a test to find the mole, and it seems he/she told the feds.

After the interview, Wolfe confronts Dan Cooper in the hallway. He pushes him up against the wall and accuses him of being the mole. Dan tells him that he had a few drinks with some feds a little while ago and he may have said something may have slipped out. Calleigh runs in and tells Wolfe to let him go. By now, a small group of people have formed to watch the confrontation.

Down at the PD, Rafik Omad is questioned by Horatio and Delko. He tells them that Riaz was paid to do something for him and he never delivered on it, keeping the money. Rafik went to the Mala Noche house to look for him and he shot the other Mala Noche members when they wouldn't tell him. The transaction took place in the financial district, which has cameras throughout.

In the lab, Natalia is rushing through and runs into Delko, causing them both to drop the things they have in their hands. While they pick things up, they talk about the feds questioning people. Natalia tells him that she's not been questioned and that she won't be. Delko then pieces things together and realizes she is the mole. He can't believe that during the entire time she's been there, she's been reporting on the lab.

In the interrogation room, Delko is being questioned by one of the feds, Agent Cole. He tells Agent Cole that he counted and printed all of the money, as accordance to protocol. Agent Cole then brings up all of the problems Delko has had recently, especially with his sister. \$12,000 is very tempting, afterall. Delko tells the agent that the information that they got on him is because their mole, Natalia was sleeping with him. He then leaves the room, despite Agent Cole's objection.

Elsewhere in the lab, Horatio checks in with Dan Cooper, who has been examining the camera footage from the financial district. He was able to find Antonio Riaz in the footage, but he's also with a girl during some of it. Horatio asks Dan to leave and brings in Delko. He's shocked to find that the girl with Riaz is actually Marisol. Neither of them can make any sense of it, so Delko leaves to get Marisol's personal things.

We cut to Horatio and Delko in the lab. They're looking through Marisol's day planner. They use the date from the camera footage and compare it to the day planner, and the planner says "meet Diego for lunch." Horatio asks Delko to run a search on Antonio Diaz and see if Diego is an alias. Delko quickly does a search on his computer and he verifies that it's an alias. They then grab Diego's phone number from the day planner. Horatio knows that they can trace the phone number via GPS.

Horatio calls Antonio Riaz on the phone and there's a helicopter in the air. The people in the helicopter is tracking Diaz's location while he and Horatio talk. Diaz clears a few things up for all of us. He wasn't dating Marisol. Instead, he was selling Marisol drugs. Horatio tells him that he'll catch him, but Diaz tells him the only thing he'll see if a "fireball over Miami." The transmission ends before they can get a lock on Diaz's location.

In the lab, Horatio and Delko examine shrink wrap from Sharif Omad's warehouse. It appears that it belongs to a weapons case, specifically one used to house a shoulder-fired surface-to-air missile.

We quickly cut to helicopters in the vicinity of the Miami airport. Antonio Diaz has a plane in his sights just as Delko and Horatio arrive. Realizing that if Diaz fired his missile, hundreds of people will die, so Horatio shoots him in the leg. Horatio and Delko walk up to him and Horatio takes too shots at him, which scares him a little. Diaz promises Horatio that if he doesn't die, he will continue to kill people Horatio loves. Delko kicks him in the face instead of shooting him. The police finally arrive to arrest Diaz.

At the lab, Wolfe is accused of taking the money from the envelope, so he asks to see the evidence against him. He points something out to Special Agent Heather Landrey. There is a second piece of tape over his. Also, there's corn starch powder on the tape. The lab here doesn't use those kinds of gloves because it can contaminate the evidence. They're after the wrong lab!

Natalia catches up with Calleigh in the hallway. She wants to explain herself, so Calleigh stops walking and allows her to speak. We learn that Natalia only leaked positive news about the lab, nothing negative. Calleigh then receives a call from Wolfe, who thinks he knows who took the money. Calleigh tells him she thinks she knows who called it in. She then leaves Natalia.

Calleigh catches up with Peter Elliott in the lab. She accuses him of taking the money from the envelope. He wore powdered gloves and returned the evidence envelope \$12,000 lighter. He checked out the evidence just recently, so he's the most likely suspect. She asks him why he cane back this morning and pretended to process the evidence. He tells her to put something back. He pulls out a bundle of bills. Calleigh just can't believe this. He won't admit to taking it, however.

Outside, Peter Elliott talks to his fiance, Monica West. He knows that she took the money. He tells her that she shouldn't have used all of the personal information he told her to start an investigation into the lab like that. She then admits to taking the money to turn the heat up on the lab. Calleigh then enters the scene. She convinced Peter to being a recording device during this discussion, so they have her admission to the theft on tape. Monica isn't exactly happy about this, especially from her fiance, for pete's sake. Two police officers enter and arrest Monica and take her away.

In the morgue, Wolfe is looking over the body of Officer Jessop. Wolfe places Jessop's badge on his chest and slides him back into the morgue's refrigerator.

In the cemetery, Horatio is visiting Marisol's grave. He's interrupted by Agent Park. He tells Horatio some very bad news. Riaz has given them some important information about a terror cell and instead of trying him here, they're deporting him. Delko then finds out about Riaz's deportation. They then decide it's time to go after him, even if they have to go all the way to Brazil to get him.

Season Five

Rio

Season 5 Episode Number: 98 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday September 18, 2006 on CBS Sunil Nayar |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter |
| | (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Scott Waara (Doctor), Luis Antonio Ramos (Tiago Matos), Susie Park |
| | (Andrea Osborn), Ernesto Bautista (Angel Demorte), Brennan Ma- jia (Pablo), Colleen McDermott (Pamela Silvers), Alex Meneses (Ana), Shawn Christian (Carl Silvers), Mason Gamble (Scott Satlin), Jeff Licon (Alcimar), Vincent Laresca (Antonio Riaz), Giancarlo Esposito (Chief Braga), Carter Jenkins (Ray Jr.), Alana De La Garza (Marisol Delko), Christopher Stapleton (Raymond Caine Sr.), Grant Sullivan (painter) |
| Production Code: | 501 |
| Summary: | Horatio and Eric are in Rio de Janeiro to hunt down Antonio Riaz the man responsible for the hit on Marisol but the Brazilian authorities aren't being very cooperative. While there, Horatio runs into Yelina and finds out that Raymond is missing again and looks for him until Horatio learns the terrible truth Raymond is already dead killed by Riaz. Horatio learns Ray Jr now fourteen is a drug mule for Riaz and must find him before he makes a terrible mistake. |

Horatio Caine and Eric Delko arrive in Rio de Janeiro with revenge on their mind, intent on hunting down Antonio Riaz, the killer of Horatio's wife and Eric's sister, Marisol. Riaz haughtily taunts Horatio as he's released by Brazilian authorities who aren't convinced by the Miami DA's case against him. Horatio pays a visit to Yelina Salas, his brother Ray's wife, fearing that Ray is embroiled with the drug lord. His fears are confirmed, and worse, he learns his nephew, Ray Jr., might also be involved. Calleigh is at charge back in the lab, and she and Dan Cooper identify a substance on Ray's shoe that leads Horatio and Delko into a rainforest in the heart of Rio. It's too late for Ray–he's found beaten and barely alive. Horatio stands by helplessly as his brother passes away, and he vows to protect his nephew. Yelina uses a GPS tracker on Ray Jr.'s watch to locate the boy, but he's with Riaz and the drug lord spirits him away before Horatio can stop him.

Back in Miami, Ryan reluctantly accompanies new CSI-and former mole-Natalia Boa Vista on a case. Fanny Silver lies dead in her house, and suspicion falls on her husband, Carl. Natalia assures Fanny's son, Scott, that the killer will be brought to justice. Scott is certain that Carl killed his mother, but the real culprit proves to be a painter who took Fanny's friendliness as flirting and assaulted her. Convinced Carl killed his mother, Scott fatally shoots him. Ryan is disgusted, convinced that Natalia is to blame for assuring the boy Carl would be punished. Calleigh is more forgiving, and even takes apart the boy's insanity plea.

When Horatio and Delko learn Ray Jr. and several other boys were spirited away by a woman, Horatio realizes his nephew is being used by Riaz as a drug mule. Yelina shows him latex gloves with the tips cut off in Ray's backpack, indicating he's carrying heroin pellets. Delko hunts Riaz down and takes him on. Just as it looks like the CSI is going to lose the fight, Horatio shows up and finishes Riaz, at last avenging Marisol's death. Hoping to find Ray Jr. in Miami, Horatio and Delko return to their home base with Yelina. They soon find the woman, Anna, and one of the boys, dead in a warehouse. Anna tells them the boy started to get sick and she called a man to help. The man killed the boy and took the drugs he was carrying from his body.

Epithelials from the phone the man abandoned lead the CSIs to Angel Delmonte, a known associate of Miami drug lord Diago Matos. Matos denies knowledge of the boys' whereabouts, but Horatio knows he's lying. Ray Jr. calls Yelina to tell her he's carrying the drugs to save his father, but he hangs up before she can tell him his father is dead. The other boy traveling with Ray Jr. turns up in the hospital, ill from the drugs in his body, and he gives up the location of Ray Jr. and Matos's scheduled meet. Horatio interrupts a tense showdown between the two. He gets Ray Jr. to drop his gun, but Matos fires off a shot and Horatio fires at him, killing the drug lord. Horatio reluctantly bids farewell to Yelina and Ray Jr., but not before reminding Yelina they have family in Miami.

Going Under

Season 5 Episode Number: 99 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: | Monday September 25, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | John Haynes, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Brooke Bloom (Cynthia Wells), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Tim Sitarz (Billy Gault), Johnny Whitworth (Jake Berkeley), Man- ley Pope (Rick "V-Ray" Groves), Andy Mackenzie (Hawk Reed), Corri English (Angela Downey), Chad Morgan (Suzanne McCarthy), Jason Robinson (Jogger) |
| Production Code: | 504 |
| Summary: | While transporting evidence back to the lab Calleigh is run off of the road in to a canal and causes the evidence to be compromised. The team must work to find new evidence and find the person responsible after they learn the biker gang is dealing high-tech weapons. |

Miami has never sounded as sweet to the ears of rev-heads everywhere as leather clad bikers roar through the streets. People enjoying street side lattes watch the spectacle of motorbikes circling the roundabout in front of their high-rise apartment building before one unsuspecting girl looks up, just in time to dodge a body plummeting earthward. The male jumper didn't have a chance. Calleigh stands on the balcony he fell from to survey the scene. The room is undisturbed, no sign of a struggle, which is odd since the vic, Billy Gault, was shot. It isn't a suicide after all. Calleigh calls in the vic's details as she drives beside the canals. She is mid-conversation when something impacts her Hummer, sending her vehicle hurtling into the water. As the Hummer sinks, Calleigh escapes though her broken window.

Horatio arrives on the scene of her accident. Calleigh is devastated that the crime scene evidence in her vehicle is now compromised. Eric tells her that it was not an accident: "Someone didn't want that evidence to see the light of day." Calleigh heads to see Ryan, telling him the DNA and fingerprint evidence from the scene have been contaminated by the canal water. Even the photos from the scene are going to have a tough time. Luckily a note tucked into a plastic pocket has survived the water. Natalia finds out that the note's ink solvent reveals a time and meeting place, the name V-Ray and the insignia from a motorcycle gang patch, the Crypt Kings.

Horatio meets with V-Ray. He doesn't give up much information, but says his boys didn't have anything to do with Billy's death. V- Ray tells Frank there's a war on between their rival gang, the Iron Reapers and the Crypt Kings. Frank heads to Dan's lab to ask him to tap the records of the acoustic sensors placed around the city. They might be able to trace the sound of the motorbikes and pinpoint the gang's location. Dan tracks the engine sounds to dockside warehouses. The team assembles and raid begins. The gang tries to flee, but they're busted. Horatio nabs Hawk as he tries a backdoor exit. Hawk claims he didn't kill Billy, but somehow Horatio doesn't believe him. Calleigh snares Jake Berkeley and sits him down in the interview room. It turns out Jake is not only an ATF undercover agent, but he's an ex of Calleigh's from the Academy. Jake tells her that the vic, Billy, was his partner Ken McCarthy, also an undercover agent. Jake can't tell her anything more or he will blow his indictments. Horatio meets with Agent McCarthy's wife, Suzanne. She can't tell him any new information, other than he was close to getting their indictments on the gang. She hands him a flash drive that she found on her husband's computer. Ryan analyzes the drive, finding mainly candid photos. Obviously Ken was tight with the gang members from the friendly nature of the pictures. Also on the drive, Ryan finds reference to a "CS" weapon and asks Calleigh what it might refer to, but Calleigh has never heard of it. "Obviously we're looking for something pretty unique," Ryan sighs.

Eric heads out to examine a recovered black SUV. It turns out to be the vehicle that ran Calleigh off the road. Natalia joins him in the inspection. She finds skin cells on the seat adjustment lever. They belong to Angela, the female rider on Hawk's bike. She says there was a rumor among the riders that Billy was skimming money off the gang's books. While she denies killing Billy, Angela admits to running Calleigh off the road. Eric wants to know what Billy had on their gang, but Angela will not give up any information.

Calleigh finds Alexx in the autopsy room. The bullet trajectory indicates a steep initial angle, but the lack of GSR on the body means the shooter was at a distance. Calleigh and Frank return to the apartment balcony. They trace the bullet trajectory to tiled columns in front of the building. Calleigh finds "flakes and scrapes" on the corner of one of the columns. It tests positive for GSR. Frank can't understand how the shooter could stand in one place and shoot around a corner. Calleigh thinks the shooter used a Corner Shot gun; it's an Israeli weapon that she thought was still in prototype phase. If it was that weapon, it would explain the CS in Billy's note. Nearby, Calleigh finds a discarded half-eaten apple. She takes it back to the lab to test for DNA. Natalia breaks the news that there isn't enough DNA left on the apple for a complete profile. Eric tries for fingerprints. He uses magnetic powder to check for a print. They see a clean latent print emerge. It belongs to the vic's wife, Suzanne. Calleigh interviews her. She claims she was just checking up on him, suspecting he might be having an affair. She just wanted to see that Ken was all right.

Horatio checks with Dan. The flash drive contains a photo with encrypted information. After deciphering the image, a picture of Hawk holding a Corner Shot gun appears. The Crypt Kings are offloading guns down at the port. Horatio and Eric head down to the waterfront where they find the gun crates. They trace the owner of the shipment to Seth Andrews. He claims the guns are for hunting, but what are they hunting? Horatio has Seth Andrews arrested for suspicion of receiving stolen property, and puts out an APB on Hawk. The Miami PD corner the Crypt Kings in a warehouse. Hawk is among them. Eric finds a CS gun in a saddlebag on Hawk's bike. They gang members are booked and the bikes are impounded.

Calleigh and Ryan examine the guns. Ryan checks out the gun from Hawk's bike. It contains residue matching the columns from the front of the building where Billy was killed. Calleigh runs the serial numbers on the Glock mounted to the CS, and runs the numbers through the DOJ. The Glock is registered to Special Agent Jake Berkeley. Calleigh confronts Jake with the evidence. He denies involvement in the murder.

Horatio and Eric corner Hawk with the evidence of the CS shipment. Horatio tells him that Seth Andrews rolled over on him. He's going down. Hawk asks for a deal and cops to ordering the attack on Calleigh, but Horatio turns down his offer.

Calleigh examines the ammunition from Jake's Glock. The ammo is different from the trace evidence recovered from inside the CS. Someone slid his Glock into the CS after the shooting, setting Jake up for the fall. Natalia finds trace evidence on the trigger guard. She sends it to trace for analysis.

Meanwhile Eric and Dan head down to the garage to collect oil trace from the various Crypt Kings' bikes. They might get lucky and match the oil to the trigger guard on the CS. Once back in the lab, Eric finds a match using an ICP Mass Spectrometer. It belongs to V-Ray's bike. Calleigh and Ryan grill him. V-Ray found out that Billy was a cop. He followed Ken's wife home one day while she was spying on him, did a check on the address, and discovered Billy's true identity. Calleigh consoles Ken's wife that she should be proud of her husband for the job he did. Jake shares a long last look with Calleigh before he leaves. Calleigh smiles wistfully.

Death Pool 100

Season 5 Episode Number: 100 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Monday October 2, 2006 on CBS |
|----------------------|--|
| Writer: Director: | Ann Donahue, Elizabeth Devine Sam Hill |
| Directori | |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Omar Gooding (Mr. Ice), Sung Kang (Han Soon), Jason Lao (Shin), Eric |
| | Lutes (Todd Baransky), Comika Beaudry (Brandi), Aaron Perilo (Matt), Sunil Nayar (Chad), Seth Ayott (Luke), Darren Foy (Jimmy Lee), Mark Rolston (Agent Glen Cole), Max Burkholder (Tyler Lamar), Cyia Batten (Rebecca Lamar), Todd Williams (Kevin Iverson), Garcelle Beauvais- Nilon (Katrina Iverson), Chino XL (Juan Carlos), Mike Batayeh (Rodrigo Garza), Jesse Marchant (Ethan Parker), Heather Sossaman (Dakota Hudson), Christine Lakin (April Worthington), Scottie Thompson (Lind- sey Archer), Michael B. Silver (Peter Elliot) |
| Production Code: | 503 |
| Summary: | The body of a celebrity is found at an A-list party after a robbery. They soon discover that the murder is linked to a "death pool," where gam- bling occurs on an offshore ship run by the North Korean government. When investigation Horatio discovers that the payouts are made in counterfeit notes and that a young boy Has been kidnapped and must race against time to save him. |

Mr. Ice "Jewler to the Stars." finds himself and his jewlery under the watchful eye of Horatio and his team after a robbery at one of his parties turns up two dead bodies. One of them turns out to be Dakota Hudson a celebrity but the team soon finds out that her death has nothing to do with the robbery and turns up something more sinister. A "death pool" that is perfectly legal because the gambling occurs on an offshore ship. It is dicovered that the ship is paying out winnings using counterfit 100 dollar bills. Calleigh finds herself caught up in the middle when it is discovered by Peter Elliot that Ryan paid her back using one of the counterfit bills. It is also learned that Mr. Ice was the one who paid the robbers to show up at his party and have one of his guest killed because he discovered that he was using glass stones instead of diamonds in his creations. The truth about what really happened to Dakota Hudson is finally uncovered when the gun used to kill her is traced back to one of the "death poolers."

If Looks Could Kill

Season 5 Episode Number: 101 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: Writer: Director: | Monday October 9, 2006 on CBS Barry O'Brien, Ildy Modrovich Scott Lautanen |
|---|--|
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp |
| D 1 D 1 | (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Lucas Babin (Todd), Mario Di Donato (Jimmy), Rob Estes (Nick Townsend), Shel Rasten (Steve Dixon), Willie Garson (Ian Sutter), Joseph D. Reitman (Bob Norwood), Benjamin Patterson (Cody Lane), Robin Atkin Downes (Danny Walters), Rochelle Ovitt (Tina), Joelle Carter (Abby Biggs), Kari Wuhrer (Janet Sterling), Jay Kenneth John- son (Jason Hollings) |
| Production Code: | 502 |
| Summary: | After two male models are found dead the CSI's must work out the inner workings of the modeling world and find the reason for the in- consistant circumstances behind their deaths. |

An enraged husband chases his wife's lover to the marina only to discover copious amounts of blood in the water. The body of man is found under a boat, his corpse damaged by the boat's propellers. Though there's no ID on the body, his face is familiar to Calleigh. Alexx determines he was struck by something before he was killed, most likely a car, and pulls a piece of plastic from him that the CSIs match to a Mercedes towed by a man named Bob Norwood to his lot. The car was abandoned, but a run of the plates reveals that the car was leased to a Jason Hollings. When he's brought in, Jason IDs the dead man as Steve Dixon, and tells the CSIs he and Steve are models for J.A. Models, but he denies being behind the wheel when Steve was struck by the Mercedes. The car proves more helpful, yielding Steve's brain matter on the grille, a sticky substance on the door, and a pair of women's underwear.

Natalia Boa Vista is thrown when her abusive ex-husband, Nick Townsend, shows up at the lab, intent on applying for a job as a body hauler. She tries to send him away, but he reminds her that her restraining order has expired. Natalia confides in Calleigh that she's terrified of Nick, and that she'd like to kill him. The CSIs trace the underwear to Ashley Biggs, one of the owners of J.A. Models. She admits to sleeping with Steve, but insists she had nothing to do with his death and asks the CSIs not to tell her business partner, Janet Sterling, that she and Steve were involved. In the AV lab, Dan Cooper examines Steve's cell phone and discovers the camera button was stuck and snapped several shots, which reveal that a truck carrying exotic animals was in front of Jason's car when Steve was struck. Delko and Ryan question Janet Sterling about Steve, and she tells them that she knew about his relationship with Abby. She also mentions that Steve recently worked with a tiger and was bitten by it. The tiger was destroyed and the trainer took it hard. Steve sued the company, providing motive, but it turns out to be a dead end when the CSIs learn Steve and the trainer split the money from the lawsuit.

Calleigh and Ryan determine Steve's body was dumped at Biscayne Bay reef, and they notice blood on the coral around the reef. Calleigh examines Jason's feet, and discovers cuts all over them. They have their culprit: jealous of the jobs Steve was getting through Abby, Jason decided

to take out the competition. Horatio has bad news for Natalia: her ex, Nick, has taken out a restraining order against her. Natalia is rattled, but she's soon distracted by more bad news: the body of another model, Cody Lane, has been discovered outside a posh hotel. The UV camera reveals hand mark bruising on his body indicating he was pushed, while lipstick marks on his neck provide them with DNA. The sample leads them to Janet Sterling. She admits she was sleeping with the model, but left him in the hotel room alive. Delko and Natalia go to sweep the room, but Nick, who has just been hired as a crime scene cleaner, arrives and the temporary restraining order forces Natalia to leave the hotel room. Nick finally agrees to lift the restraining order if Natalia will put their past behind them and be civil to him. She reluctantly agrees.

Dog hair at the scene leads the CSIs to the tow truck driver Bob Norwood, whom Delko recalls had a dog. Bob caves quickly: he has a sick little girl in the hospital, and when he was offered money to kill Cody, he took it. Calleigh discovers there was a two million dollar life insurance policy on Cody-taken out by none other than J.A. Models. The CSIs dig around and learn that Steve and Cody aren't the only J.A. Model deaths-a model named Kyle Jordan died in the sauna, leaving J.A. Models with a large amount of money and possibly giving Janet and Abby the idea of killing models for money. The CSIs question Janet, who coolly denies it, and Abby, who seems shaken to learn that Janet has taken a six million dollar policy out on her. Both women leave, but it's not long before the CSIs get another call: Janet is dead thanks to a gunshot wound to the chest courtesy of Abby, who has GSR in her bracelet. Abby starts to cough and then convulse as the CSIs question her-the victim of poisoned lip balm, a gift from Janet. She dies as the CSIs try to get help, the final victim of J.A. Models.

Death Eminent

Season 5 Episode Number: 102 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday October 16, 2006 on CBS Corey Miller, Brian Davidson |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Eagle Egilsson |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Gregg Henry (William Preston), David Barrera (Lorenzo Argenta), Richard Gleason (Chad Bridges), Ben Livingston (Ethan Danbury), Larry Bates (Deputy Biggs), Jamie McShane (Timothy Nash), Colby French (Gary Logan), Reiley McClendon (Austin Wells), Suzanne Cryer (Julie Wells), Michael Reilly Burke (Daniel Wells), William Allen Young (Judge Joseph Ratner), Amy Laughlin (Erica Sikes), Rob Estes (Nick Townsend) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 505 The body of a local politician is found in an empty house. The en- tire neighborhood was upset that he was backing the use of eminent domain, allowing the government to force them out of their homes. |

The bloated body of a man is discovered in an empty house on Cobalt Drive in Coral Gables, right alongside the ocean, by a man named Daniel Wells, who calls it in after his dog found decomposing remains. Alexx determines the man has been dead for four days. Ryan discovers an ID in his briefcase identifying him as Councilman Chad Bridges. DNA on the briefcase leads the CSIs to a man living next door to the house named Gary Logan, who is preparing to leave Miami in his boat. He admits to stealing a few things out of the case, but denies murdering the man, something Calleigh and Natalia find hard to believe when they discover a grave in his backyard with fat deposits in it.

Alexx notes the shallow stab wounds on Bridges' body, and also points out bite marks from a canine on the man's arm. Recalling Daniel Wells had a dog, Ryan returns to the neighborhood where he discovers Daniel's son Austin fighting with two deputies, who are trying to evict his neighbor, Timothy Nash. A private company, Apius Conglomerate, has bought all the houses on Cobalt Drive at fifty percent of cost after a judicial decision allowed the city to seize the homes and sell them to Apius. Ryan clashes with Deputy Biggs, the man in charge, but isn't able to divert him from his purpose. When the CSIs track down Daniel Wells, he admits his dog bit Bridges after he was caught trespassing on their property, presumably trying to decide which way to vote on the eminent domain conflict with Apius.

Horatio tracks down William Preston, the head of Apius, who shares his plans to turn Cobalt Drive into a tourist attraction, complete with hotels and spas. The Wells' are the next to be evicted, and a frantic Austin calls Ryan. Ryan again tries to reason with Biggs, but when he's unsuccessful, he shoves the deputy, causing Biggs to threaten him with a complaint. Ryan turns to newswoman Erica Sikes for information, and she tells him Bridges was against the city exercising the eminent domain laws to sell the houses on Cobalt Lane to Apius. Delko and Ryan investigate evidence in vandalism cases on Cobalt and discover that Timothy Nash was responsible. He admits he was paid off by Preston to commit crimes that would bring property values in the neighborhood down. Horatio confronts Preston about his machinations, but they're interrupted by a frantic man with a gun who claims Preston has taken everything from him. Horatio is able to talk him down and seize the gun.

Horatio confronts an old nemesis, Judge Joseph Ratner, who presided over the eminent domain case, and tells the judge he believes he profited from the case. Back at the lab, Natalia identifies the DNA in the grave in Logan's yard as belonging to a missing girl named Marta Argenta. Calleigh has the sad duty of informing the uncle who raised her about her death. He's heartbroken, and tells Calleigh she was the child of his seventeen-year-old sister. Natalia can't find a connection between Logan and Marta, but Delko discovers Marta's body in a suitcase on Logan's boat. Alexx boils the girls' bones to discover she was beaten to death, and also notes that her skull indicates she was at least partially of African American descent. Tool marks on Marta's bones match a tool Logan owned, but he refuses to admit the reason he killed her.

Horatio tells Ryan he was able to get Biggs to drop the complaint, but cautions him that next time he might not be able to help. Nick, Natalia's ex-husband, brings her a major piece of evidence in the Bridges' case: a wedding ring he found by the bodily fluids he was cleaning up in the house. Natalia traces it to Julia Wells, who admits that she was with Bridges–she asked him to meet her at the house to seduce him and get him to vote against eminent domain. She took off her wedding ring but wasn't able to go through with it. She denies killing him, and Ryan's suspicions fall on Austin. A pocket knife he carries tests positive for blood, and the boy breaks down and confesses to stabbing Bridges after seeing his mother exiting the house.

Still bothered by the lack of connection between Marta and Logan, Calleigh asks Valera to run her DNA in the system on Horatio's recommendation. The results reveal that Marta was the daughter of none other than Judge Ratner. Horatio takes the findings to the judge and tells him he's put it together. Marta's mother, Carmen, was once in Ratner's courtroom; years later, Marta tried to contact him to tell him he was her father. Horatio now knows why Gary Logan was given the full value of his property while his neighbors only got half of theirs: Ratner paid him to murder his daughter and keep his secret safe. Horatio has Ratner arrested for the crime, and Calleigh stands by Marta's uncle as her body is finally laid to rest. Horatio tells Daniel Wells that his home is safe–and that his son needs him more than ever.

Curse Of The Coffin

Season 5 Episode Number: 103 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: Writer: Director: | Monday October 23, 2006 on CBS Sunil Nayar, Krystal Houghton Joe Chappelle |
|---|---|
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: Guest Stars: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) Heather Stephens (Danielle Madison), Jorge-Luis Pallo (Javier Ravez), Dondre T. Whitfield (Alan Solner), Kristoffer Polaha (Jeremy Fordham), Daniel Travis (Ed Smith), Ryan Hurst (Officer Michael Lloyd), Matt Battaglia (Trevor Valone), Lauralee Bell (Alissa Valone), Yvonne De- Larosa (Clarisa) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 506 When strange accidents occur in the lab, the CSI team is spooked during a death investigation involving voodoo. As Halloween is near everyone starts to think that the lab is cursed. |

A young woman runs to a car and frantically tries to start it, only to have it go into lockdown mode, trapping her inside. When an officer arrives, she tells him her friend is dead and fears her killer may still be inside. Alissa Valone lies dead in her living room, her body still warm. Beside her is a small coffin. Alexx determines that she was beaten to death with a golf club. Ryan speaks with Officer Michael Lloyd, the patrolman who discovered the young woman, Alyssa's best friend Danielle Madison, in the car. Lloyd is from the auto theft detail, and he tells Ryan the car was a decoy, rigged to lock up if anyone tried to steal it. Danielle claims her own car was in the shop and that she fled Alyssa's house after trying to revive her. Delko and Ryan investigate the house, and Delko is spooked when he and Ryan discover a shrine of sorts in a closet; Alyssa was a practitioner of Santeria, a blend of Catholicism and Voodoo. Delko refuses to handle the severed goat head in the closet.

Calleigh and Tripp trace the golf club to Alyssa's estranged husband, Trevor, who tells them it's been weeks since he's spoken to his wife. He claims she was holding his golf clubs hostage, and that the one used to kill her was worth ten thousand dollars. He insists had he been in the house, he never would have left the club behind. Ryan heads down to the morgue to talk to Alexx, and is thrown when he sees a body move–and then sit up. He calls Alexx, but when he brings her to the body, it's no longer moving, and Ryan is thrown when the man doesn't look like the body he saw. Valera gets a match for epithelials under Alissa's nails, and Ryan is shocked to recognize the man, Ed Smith, as the body from the morgue. When he pulls Ed's file and brings it to Alexx, he's shocked to discover his hands are completely numb. Alexx discovers tetradoxin, or blowfish poison, powder on his hands, and Ed's folder and the gurney he was on. Ed, who stole four million dollars in gold and was scheduled to go on trial for the theft, apparently used the poison to fake his own death.

Calleigh visits the Botanica, where Alissa purchased her Santeria supplies. The store owner recognizes Alissa, and recalls her boyfriend Jeremy made purchases as well. The CSIs question the man, and Jeremy tells them the goat was a prosperity sacrifice. When questioned about Alissa's death and the coffin found near her, Jeremy becomes agitated and begs them to burn

it. Alexx discovers Trevor, a doctor, signed Ed's death certificate, and Alissa's husband is again brought in for questioning. Trevor admits he felt bad for Ed, a childhood friend who seemed to be getting a bad break, and helped him fake his death. He also explains Ed's skin under Alissa's fingernails: Ed went to reason with her about the divorce and she scratched him while trying to throw him out.

The CSIs pay a visit to Alissa's ad agency, and are surprised when her computer bursts into flames. Dan Cooper is able to recover data from it, including a threatening e-mail from Danielle Madison. Danielle admits to being angry when Alissa passed her over for a promotion, but sticks to her story about finding Alissa dead. The CSIs turn back to the car Danielle was caught in and look at the video footage from it and find prints on it that are matched to a man named Javier Revez. Revez claims he was looking for change in the car, but Horatio doesn't buy it. Alan Solner, the man Ed Smith stole the gold from, confronts Delko about Ed's escape, angry that his gold has never been recovered.

Delko learns Alissa and Trevor were feuding over twin burial plots they bought during their marriage. Suspecting Trevor and Ed stole the gold together and hid it in one of the plots, but when they venture to the cemetery, they discover Ed's body, an axe buried in his chest. They also discover a sound recorder on one of the nearby graves. Delko brings Valera the axe and she matches epithelials on it to Jeremy Fordham, Alissa's boyfriend. The CSIs arrest him and theorize that Alissa told Jeremy about the gold, and that they figured out it was buried in the grave. Dan Cooper analyzes the recorder from the grave and discovers another voice on it, indicating Jeremy had an accomplice. The CSIs return to the gravesite and find blood in a mausoleum not far from the plots that belonged to Trevor and Alissa.

Tripp discovers that while Javier Revez doesn't have a record, his brother Carlos does, and Carlos was about to be put in jail for trying to steal the same car Javier was caught in. Horatio suspects Javier might be involved in meth manufacturing like his brother was, but examination of his hands reveals traces of an explosive, not meth. Horatio discovers a bomb in the car intended for the officers that arrested Carlos, and drives it to the safety of a nearby beach where the bomb detonates. Natalia is subjected to a much smaller explosion when the glass table in her lab, irritated first by Delko dropping the axe on it and then by the centrifuge's motion, shatters, causing the vials containing blood samples to burst and contaminate the lab–and Natalia. When the blood sample from the mausoleum comes back as female DNA, the CSIs turn their focus back to Danielle. They realize she conspired with Jeremy to kill Alissa and steal the gold. They trace her car only to find it abandoned in front of Alan Solner's house. Solner has his gold back, and he gave a promised million dollar reward to the woman who returned it. That woman, Danielle, is far from Miami, lounging on a beach–the small coffin from Alissa's house under her chair.

High Octane

Season 5 Episode Number: 104 Season Episode: 7

| Originally aired: | Monday November 6, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- tio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Rex Linn (De- tective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexan- der (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Chad Faust (Mike Doyle), Samaire Armstrong (Brynn Roberts), Bug Hall (Evan Dunlar), Mark Kiely (Steve Dunlar), Geno Monteiro (Wal- ter Phillips), Marcus Coloma (Luke Baylor), Alicia Leigh Willis (Anna), Scott Maguire (Sideshow Kid), Ruel Samuels (Teenage Driver #1), Jaylen Moore (Teenage Driver #2) |
| Production Code: | 507 |
| Summary: | After an accident where the driver was decapitated during a dangerous stunt, the evidence leads the CSI's to believe it was more than an accident. While gathering the evidence, the CSI's find they must go into the world of "sideshows." |

A stunt show on the streets of Miami known as a 'sideshow' turns deadly when one of the racers is decapitated while shouting a victory cheer as he speeds towards the crowd. Though the direct cause of his death is obvious-a cable with lights on it severed his head when he sped past it-Horatio thinks the nineteen-year-old, Dexter Gilman, is the victim of foul play. Delko sends a man named Mike Doyle, a documentary filmmaker who wants to follow the team, away when he catches him at the scene, but Ryan agrees to let the man follow him around in the hopes of taking heat off the lab. Alexx confirms the decapitation is what killed Dexter, but also notes a tire tread on one of his legs, indicating he was run over after he died.

The car Dexter was driving when he died is traced to a wealthy young woman named Brynn Roberts. Brynn tells Calleigh she dated Dexter and sponsored his stunts. Her father promised to double whatever money she made by the age of 25, and Brynn intends to collect. She tells Calleigh the car was stolen after Dexter was killed, and refuses to turn over her PDA. Delko turns to the discarded beer bottles at the site of Dex's death and finds an unusual print on all of them, indicating one person was handing out beer at the gathering. That person turns out to be Evan Dunbar, a teen who watched the stunts in awe. He denies stealing the car, but refuses give up the names of the other people at the sideshow. Horatio does some digging around and discovers Evan's father, Steve, was the one who called the cops on the sideshow after hearing his son talk about it.

Calleigh and Dan Cooper view footage from the sideshow released onto the internet by Brynn and notice that Dex's car was elevated when he hit the wire, indicating the hydraulics in his car were activated. Malfunction or murder? The car is recovered at another sideshow in the possession of a man named Luke Baylor, who claims to be a friend of Dex's. Half a dozen other stolen vehicles are also found at the sideshow. Tripp and Horatio suspect a car theft ring. Ryan is fairly certain Dex was murdered when he discovers a transmitter in the car, which would have allowed someone to activate the hydraulics remotely. Ryan and Delko go to question Evan Dunbar only to see the teen race by them in a car and crash. He's wounded, and the CSIs smell jet fuel in the engine. They trace the fuel to an underground line and discover an exposed pipe in the backyard of a Miami resident. The woman was having her pool worked on by none other than Steve Dunbar, Evan's father. Ryan finds Dex's blood on the gas pipe, puzzling him as the murder took place miles away. Tripp tells Horatio that the number of stolen cars in Miami has gone up in the last few weeks.

Delko discovers the remote transmitter was activated by a cell phone, and the number traces back to Brynn Roberts. Unrepentant, she says she only meant to cause Dex to crash for the attention it would bring to the sideshow, not to kill him. Calleigh is disgusted. The CSIs learn that Luke was the one who left Dex's blood on the gas pipe after shoving Dex's body out of the car and driving off. They follow him to an airport hanger where they discover him with several stolen cars. The find the ringleader, Steve Dunbar, close by, loading cars onto a plane and he is arrested.

Darkroom

Season 5 Episode Number: 105 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 13, 2006 on CBS John Haynes |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Amy Laughlin (Erica Sikes), Natalie Morales (Anya Boa Vista), |
| | Jonathan Cherry (Gavin LaPorte), Elisabeth Harnois (Jill Girrard), Cir- roc Lofton (Tommy Boyer), Michael Goorjian (John Stockman), Michael Stone (Bill Starr), Jamie Strange (Sasha Coolidge), Shannon Kane (Leslie Anderson), Julianna Guill (Kelly), Janelle Velasquez (Carla), Na- talia Baldwin Leon (Reporter #1), Nikka La Rue (Reporter #2), John J. Dalesandro (Reporter #3) |
| Production Code: | 508 |
| Summary: | A murder and kidnapping becomes personal when DNA from a crime scene reveals that Natalia's sister Anya is one of the kidnapped women they are looking for. The team finds a safe full of photos of missing women and they must find the photographer who was using his cam- era to lure the unsuspecting women. |

When a bloody five dollar bill with the words "He's going to kill me" written on it is given at a toll booth, it draws the Miami team's attention. When the body of a woman identified as Leslie Anderson is found on a cove not far from the booth, the CSIs fear the woman's prophetic words may have indeed come true, until Alexx determines she's been dead for two days. Surveillance footage from the tollbooth reveals the woman in the car had ligature marks on her wrists similar to those on Leslie's, but when the CSIs try to discern the license plate on the car, they discover it's covered up with photo blocking material. Natalia processes trace from Leslie's pants and discovers it's made out of clay and mortar; this, along with a valet stub from a Coral Gables restaurant Ryan spots under the wind shield wipers on the car leads the CSIs to an old building in the area. When Ryan and Delko go to investigate, they discover blood drops, a safe, and a man named Tommy Boyer loitering.

When they bring him in, Tommy tells Horatio he was looking for his fiancée, Jill Girrard, who has been missing for several days. He found Jill's car outside the building and went in to look for her. He asks Horatio to find Jill, and Horatio vows that he'll help. In the safe, Ryan and Delko discover photographs of a multitude of women, each bagged with a personal item from each woman. They take the packets back to the lab, where Valera has failed to match the blood on the five-dollar bill to either Leslie or Jill. When Natalia sees the photographs of the women, she gasps when she recognizes her sister, Anya, among them. She rushes to the DNA lab where she swabs her own cheek and asks Valera to run it against the blood on the bill. Sure enough, the genetic similarities prove the blood is from Natalia's sister. Horatio decides to hold a press conference to help the lab get names for the women they can't identify. Reporter Erica Sikes corners Ryan to ask him about Natalia's sister, and he cautions her not to reveal the girl's connection to law enforcement for fear of further endangering her life.

Horatio sends Natalia to the apartment where Anya lives with a fellow aspiring model named Sasha. Sasha tells Natalia that Anya got a call back for a photo shoot, and Natalia takes the message machine to hear the call for herself. It leads them to a high end photo shoot, where a man named Gavin LaPorte points the CSIs in the direction of photographer John Stockman. The arrogant photographer's DNA matches semen found in Leslie's body, but he tells them the sex was consensual. The pressure mounts when Erika Sikes reveals that Anya is Natalia's sister, and Anya places a frantic call to Natalia, telling her sister she thinks she's near the water. Ryan is able to ID the voice on Anya's answering machine as Gavin LaPorte, whom he met at the photo shoot. Gavin claims he simply called to let Anya know her prints were ready. Tommy Boyer brings Horatio a suspicious "Dear John" letter he received from Jill, and an embossed logo on the stationary leads the CSIs to Bill Star's Custom Upholstery, where they discover the car from the tollbooth surveillance footage, complete with the blocked license plate. They force Bill to turn it over, along with the address of the person who dropped it off.

The CSIs head to the address Bill gave them, which turns out to be for a boat. They storm it and find Jill Girrard trapped inside the bedroom. She seems too traumatized to talk about her ordeal, but the CSIs are surprised to discover that not only has she not been raped, but she also swallowed the key to the room she was supposedly locked inside. Calleigh questions Jill, who is apparently suffering from Stockholm Syndrome. Her captor spared her when she told him she was a virgin, and she's too afraid to give up his name. The CSIs turn to the car, where they find Anya's blood and several small granite rocks, leading them back to the cove where Leslie was discovered. They find another girl buried there, terrified but alive. She tells them her abductor is holding another girl at the studio, and Horatio hurries there, where he finds Gavin photographing a traumatized Anya. He chases Gavin around the building but finally catches up to him, freeing Natalia's sister. Natalia and Anya are reunited, but the search for LaPorte's victims, who are scattered around the country, is far from over.

Going, Going, Gone

Season 5 Episode Number: 106 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: | Monday November 20, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Elizabeth Devine |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Marco Antonio Martinez (Jeff), Jason Kaufman (Stan), Shiva Rose (Sonya Barak), Michael DeGood (Richard Shockley), Jason Blicker (George Kornspan), Jake McDorman (Carl Thornton), Teddy Sears (Pe- ter Kinkella), Tamala Jones (Katie Eicher), Elizabeth Hendrickson (Re- becca Roth), Johnny Whitworth (Jake Berkeley) |
| Production Code: | 509 |
| Summary: | After a young woman is found dead shortly after she was auctioned off for charity, the team finds that the woman was trying to uncover the true nature of the event's host. As the team delves deeper into the investigation they soon discover a larger plot that could put Miami in danger. |

A man is shocked after he discovers one of the two girls he "purchased" in a charity auction turns up dead, stabbed in a bed at the house of the auctioneer, Peter Kinkella. George Kornspan, the man who paid for the evening with the victim, Rebecca Roth, claims to know nothing, as does the other woman he put up money for, Katie Watson. The CSIs are able to trace an impression on the victim's body to a ring belonging to her ex-boyfriend, Carl Thornton. Carl is bitter that Rebecca broke up with him, and he shows Calleigh a picture of the man she left him for, who turns out to be none other than Jake Berkeley, an undercover cop Calleigh once had a relationship with. Calleigh confronts Jake but the picture isn't what it seems: Jake was trying to infiltrate the party to get to Kinkella, whom he suspects is dealing drugs, and he manipulated Rebecca into helping him.

Horatio is puzzled when he learns Kinkella's wife and child seem to have disappeared, and he decides to investigate the man further. When drug-sniffing dogs hone in on a nightstand in the room Rebecca was killed in, Horatio discovers a listening device and uses a fingerprint on the device to lead him to an unexpected source: a Homeland Security agent: none other than Katie Watson. Katie admits to investigating Kinkella, but won't tell Horatio anything beyond that she blindfolded Rebecca while she planted the listening device. Horatio puts pressure on Kinkella, who cracks and admits he had drugs in a hollowed-out book in the nightstand. After listening to the recording of Rebecca's murder, the CSIs zero in on a piece of evidence, the hard end of a shoelace, which they match to a pair of shoes owned by Carl Thornton. Ryan and Calleigh lay out the evidence and Thornton breaks down and admits he killed Rebecca in a fit of jealousy.

Horatio turns back to Kinkella and gets the man to open up to him by telling him Homeland Security is investigating him. Kinkella tells Horatio that he's been forced into selling drugs, and that three weeks ago his wife and son were abducted. Horatio tries to get him to name the group threatening him, but Kinkella is too afraid for his family to do so. The CSIs turn to Jake's surveillance photos of Kinkella and see pictures of him fighting with a woman named Sonya whom he'd told them he "bought" at the auction. Sonya is defiant and refuses to share anything more than a smug assurance that an attack is imminent. The CSIs turn to the list of men at Kinkella's party and learn George Kornspan is in shipping. Calleigh tracks him to the docks where she discovers him with an empty container that once contained explosives–and a gun. Jake comes on the scene and draws his weapon, causing George to fire at Calleigh. He hits her, but the bulletproof vest she's wearing protects her. Back at the lab, Delko and Ryan are able to get a location on the truck carrying the explosives. Horatio and a team chase down the truck and stop it before it can reach its target–a nuclear power plant. Crisis averted, Horatio talks to Katie Watson and suggests her department and his communicate better in the future.

Come As You Are

Season 5 Episode Number: 107 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: | Monday November 27, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | |
| Show Stars. | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista |
| | Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe |
| | (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medi- |
| | cal Examiner Alexx Woods), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode |
| | 98+ Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delek- |
| | torsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Josue Aguirre (ND Marine), Andrew Borba (Major Brenton), Monnae |
| | Michaell (Mrs. Kirby), Michael Trevino (Matthew Batra), Cara Pifko |
| | (Donna Hicks), Robert Hoffman III (Brad Hoffman), Chuck Hittinger |
| | (Derek Stowe), Jayson Floyd (Sergeant Timothy Hicks), Corey Fein- |
| | stein (Soldier), Rob Estes (Nick Townsend), Ethan Erickson (Sergeant |
| | |
| | Reynolds), Charles Duckworth (Kevin Kirby) |
| Production Code: | 510 |
| Summary: | A Marine recruiter is found dead on a civilian shooting range with |
| | various bullet holes in him. The team can fine no evidence of blood at |
| | the scene. The investigators uncover that the victim was dead before |
| | he was shot and that his body was pulled onto the range. As the case |
| | advances, Horatio determines the murder may be tied to the death of |
| | a marine in Iraq who was killed in combat. Natalia is shocked to learn |
| | that Nick asked Valera out and that she accepted. |
| | that wich asked valeta out and that she accepted. |

The body of military recruiter Timothy Hicks is found by two teen boys, Matthew Batra and Derrick Perry at a firing range, behind one of the targets. Alexx determines Hicks died from a blow to the head several hours before he was inadvertently shot by the boys at the firing range, deepening the mystery. The CSIs pay a visit to his widow, a veterinarian, after ketamine is found in his system and she admits her husband was asking about it. When they ask to see her supply of the drug, she tells them the house was broken into a few days prior. Horatio follows up on an angry letter sent to Hicks and it leads him to Kevin Kirby, whose brother Patrick was killed in Iraq. Horatio visits the shell-shocked young man and learns that Kevin believes he shot his own brother accidentally during an attack on their camp. He blames himself and Hicks for getting Patrick to join the military in the first place. Horatio vows to find out the truth.

Kevlar on the Hicks' window leads the CSIs back to Matt and Derrick, and the boys admit they were recruited by Hicks but broke into his house to get Derrick's file back when the boy had second thoughts. The boys claim to have lost the files, but Calleigh gets copies from the military and learns Matt was deemed a security risk because his parents, doctors from Iran, were on the terrorist watch list. Matt admits to stealing the folders to learn why his military application was rejected and confronting Hicks after learn the reason. Hicks, tranquilized by ketamine, fell and hit his head on a pipe during their exchange, and Matt, afraid of how it would look, dragged his body to the range in an attempt to make his death look like an accident.

Kevin is arrested by JAG on suspicion of having shot Patrick. Hairs in Patrick's boot lead Horatio to Brad Hoffman, a contractor and a childhood friend of the Kirby brothers. He denies being in Iraq at the time Patrick was killed, but video footage from the attack reveals he was lying. The CSIs obtain the truck and study it, and find a bullet hole in it. The trajectory indicates the driver of the truck was the one who shot Patrick. Horatio and Delko arrest Brad, who claims he panicked when he the bullets started flying. He shot at a person nearby who he assumed was an enemy soldier, only to find it was Patrick. He fled the scene as soon as he discovered who he shot. The mystery of Patrick's death solved, Kevin is released and Patrick is given a military funeral.

Backstabbers

Season 5 Episode Number: 108 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: | Monday December 11, 2006 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander |
| | (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe |
| | (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista |
| | Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Sebastian Siegel (Cody), Danielle Renee (Emma Cervantes), Enrique |
| | Almeida (Gabriel Cervantes), Rick Gonzalez (Hector Rivera), Rolando |
| | Molina (Rulon Domingo), Raphael Sbarge (Larry Fremont), Paul Eiding |
| | (Judge Porterson), Merik Tadros (Abu Nafi), Peter MacKenzie (Rus- |
| | sell Tanninger), Erik Eidem (Craig Edwards), David Starzyk (Nicholas |
| | |
| | Chandler), Teddy Sears (Peter Kinkella), Shiva Rose (Sonya Barak), |
| | Chad Faust (Mike Doyle) |
| Production Code: | 511 |
| Summary: | When terror suspect Sonya Barak is targeted by her own people for assassination, she goes on the run, and Horatio sets out to capture her, both to protect her and bring her to justice. |
| | nor, sour to protect ner und sring ner to justice. |

When terror suspect Sonya Barak is targeted by her own people for assassination, she goes on the run, and Horatio sets out to capture her, both to protect her and bring her to justice.

Internal Affairs

Season 5 Episode Number: 109 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday January 8, 2007 on CBS Corey Miller |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Cynthia Addai-Robinson (Courtney Rinella), Josh Zuckerman (Leo Donwell), Jake Busey (Phillip Craven), Gabriel Casseus (Jeff Murdock), Antony Sauve (Benjamin Rhodes), Johnny Whitworth (Jake Berkeley), Rob Estes (Nick Townsend) |
| Production Code: | 512 |
| Summary: | After Nick is found to have been killed with all the evidence pointing to Natalia as the killer the rest of the team has been sidelined by the In- ternal Affairs investigation. Horatio with the help of the night shift lab and Calleigh's ex-boyfriend have to find the evidence to clear Natalia. |

Natalia Boa Vista is arrested for the murder of her ex-husband, Nick Townsend, by Jake Berkeley, and the episode flashes back to the events leading up to Nick's death. The CSIs are called to the house of Benjamin Rhodes, who lies dead in the middle of his living room. Nick, still on the clean up crew, arrives early and makes sure Natalia knows he has a lunch date. The CSIs trace prints at the house to Jeff Murdoch, an AV specialist, but he claims he was in the house to sell Ben a new system. A blood smear on Ben's pants leads them to his therapist, Lauren Sloane. Ben had been making calls to the psychiatric board and the CSIs suggest he might have been reporting wrong-doing on her part, but she insists she simply dropped him as a client and her blood got on his pants when he broke a vase in her office after flying into a rage. Alexx shows Horatio that Ben was killed by a projectile–a blank fired at close range into his chest.

While Ryan goes back to the scene to retrieve the projectile, Delko answers a page: Nick Townsend has been found dead in his apartment. Horatio insists the investigation is handled carefully, calling in the dayshift CSIs and putting Jake Berkeley on as the lead detective. When DNA in Nick's bed comes up as Natalia's, Jake has her arrested, but she maintains her innocence. She and Nick were still intimate, and she had been spying on him from outside his window, but that was it. Maxine Valera comes forward with a startling confession: she admits to killing Nick. Valera was Nick's lunch date, but she tells Horatio and Jake that when he got rough with her she pushed him off and he fell. Jake wonders if Natalia and Valera planned and executed the murder together, a charge they deny.

A bite on Nick's hand lead the CSIs to Phillip Craven, a fellow crime scene cleaner. He denies killing Nick, but admits he got into an altercation with him after he discovered Nick was stealing valuables from crime scenes. The paper wadding from the blank that killed Ben Rhodes is traced back to a purchase of blanks made by Jeff Murdoch, but an earring found at Nick's apartment–lifted from Ben's house–proves to be the key: DNA on it links it to Lauren Sloane, who is in fact Jeff's wife. Lauren admits she and Ben were having an affair, but when she went to his house to end it, he refused to listen. She shot him with the blank, thinking she would scare him, not kill him. Afterwards, she admitted her husband what she'd done, and he went back to Ben's house to get her earrings, which she'd left behind. When he overheard Phillip and Nick fighting over Nick's

thefts, he followed Nick and fought with him over the earrings. When the fight got physical, Jeff hit Nick with one of his tools and the blow killed him. Natalia and Valera are released, and Horatio consoles Natalia while she cleans out Nick's locker.

Throwing Heat

Season 5 Episode Number: 110 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday January 22, 2007 on CBS Krystal Houghton |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: Show Stars: | Joe Chappelle Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue |
| | (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Tom McCafferty (Bomb Tech), Byron Quiros (Guillermo), Alejandro |
| | Furth (Miguel Santora), Juan Fernandez (Alejandro Moyano), Char- |
| | lie Weber (Lou Pennington), Tom Kiesche (Walter Dunley), Walter Perez |
| | (Jorge Zamareno), Maury Sterling (Barry Ellis), Eve Mauro (Carmen Henney), Dewey Weber (Vince Henney), Austin Priester (Officer), Mon- |
| | ica Herman (Young Woman), Victor Webster (Roberto Chavez), Bran- |
| | don Michael Vayda (Ario Pastano) |
| Production Code: | 513 |
| Summary: | After Frank steps on a land mine at a crime scene Horatio and the |
| | Bomb Technicians must deactivate the bomb. Delko gets hit with a |
| | large lawsuit after breaking up a domestic dispute. |

Frank stands on a land mine and H tells him to don't move. The bomb squad comes in and protects Frank, then detonate the mine with him standing on top of it still. Frank tells H to go away because he doesn't want the mine to explode and kill him too but H tells him he's not going anywhere. When he safe to go he's unsure to lift his feet but when he does he says that's quite a way to start the day and H says and it's only 8 o'clock. Calleigh finds Delko in the lab all dressed up and calls him hot stuff and she says she thought it was his day off. He says he was called in to testify but that it's over. He asks her to fill him in on the case. He stops by a Cuban bar on the way home and while asking the bartender if he knows the victim he witnesses a couple fighting. When the guy hits the girl Delko steps into the fight him and tells the bartender to call the cops. The guy says he's lucky he's a cop and Delko tells him he's not a cop now and the guy says he's not worth it; Delko says that's what he thought. Delko is in the lobby and Natalia approaches him. When she sees his scratch she asks if he's having a bad day, he says he got in the middle of someone else's. He explains and she says, "and when a woman's in trouble..." He says any man would've done the same thing. She tells him he's a good guy and he says being a good guy doesn't get you much because first he tried to help in the Cuba case and now he's filling out a stupid report. A girl interrupts them and asks for Eric's help. Natalia says he must have a big sign on his back. The girl says she's lost and Eric tells her he'll take her to the police station. She starts to thank him and asks for his name, then she says he doesn't have to take her anywhere and hands him an envelope. When Delko asks her what is it she says he's been served. Delko turns to Calleigh for help and she says the union rep won't do him any good because he was off duty. Delko says that he showed his badge to the bartender but then he said to the guy that he wasn't a cop. Calleigh tells him to try and get the witnesses on his side. While H and Ryan are at the marina a sniper opens fire on them and shoots two police officers. The wife of the guy that's suing Eric calls him after she said she wouldn't help him and tells him that her husband's dead. When she's clear to go Frank tells her that although he's sorry for her loss he's not sorry

to see the lawsuit go. She asks him what makes him think it will go. He says when the client dies the case is dismissed and she says the suit can survive his death and the quarter million dollars off the suit would go to her. Eric is hearing her from behind the glass and says to himself this isn't happening. Eric goes inside and confronts her and she says for all she knows he killed her husband in order to not pay the lawsuit. Delko order the officers to take her out of there and tells Frank that she and her husband played him since the beginning. Frank says she's a snake and that he was at the wrong place at the wrong time. Delko says he needs to find out whom he's dealing with. Calleigh finds Delko signing papers and he tells her that 20% of his checks are going to court. She asks him why did he decided to settle instead of going to court and he says he doesn't want anyone looking into the lab any more that they have to. She says that he didn't do anything wrong. He says not in this country, but that he and H going off too Brazil they weren't sanctioned. He says he's got to make this go away and it's gonna take money to it. Calleigh asks him if there's anything that she can do and he says that he's going to be pulling some extra shifts and she says she's got his back and to not worry. He says it's hard not to, but thanks her anyway.

No Man's Land

Season 5 Episode Number: 111 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: | Monday February 5, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Dominic Abeyta |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexan- der (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Unknown Actor (Alan Bertram), Jillian Reeves de Ortiz (Bank Man- ager), Tom Choi (Sgt. Keller), Jennifer Hall (Cathy Gibson), Shaun Baker (Richard Williams), Billy Gallo (Gilberto Tavarez), Cody Lee (Danny Tavarez), Gabriel Brock (Jesse Tavarez), J.R. Villarreal (Ben Tavarez), Danay Garcia (Camille Tavarez), Curtis Mark Williams (Of- ficer Matt Cranby), Mykel Shannon Jenkins (Oficer Chris Ryder), Robert Montano (Rico Cruz), Alan Pietruszewski (Prison Guard), Gon- zalo Menendez (Clavo Cruz), Daniel Arrias (Sniper) |
| Production Code: | 514 |
| Summary: | A truck carrying weapons that were confiscated from previous crimes are now back on the streets of Miami. An old enemy of Horatio's puts the lives of two CSI's in harms way after a confiscated missile is launched into courthouse allowing Clavo Cruz to escape during his arraignment and injuring one CSI and the fatality of another CSI. |

Miami Dade PD officers Chris Ryder and Matt Cranby are driving a shipment of guns scheduled for destruction when an explosion throws their van into the air. Guns spill across the road as it slams back down on its side. As the smoke settles, people swarm from the streets to take the free weapons, swiping everything from machine guns to hand guns. When Officer Ryder regains consciousness, he tries to stop the looting but is shot. He is dead before he hits the ground.

Horatio surveys the scene. This was a professional job. There are too many telltale signs for it to be a random hit. Alexx finds a clump of hair in Ryder's grip, probably from the perp. "He was a cop to the end," she sighs as she bags the evidence for DNA testing back at the lab. Calleigh and Delko process the toppled van. Obviously some kind of explosive was used to flip the van, but what kind?

Calleigh spots the imprint of a manhole cover on the van's underside, leading Delko to search the debris for the cover. He finds it nearby and traces the metal cover to an uncovered manhole. Calleigh finds evidence of a conical-shaped explosive charge still inside the hole. A fuse lies abandoned next to it. Whoever set off the charge must have been watching in order to know when to blow the C-4. Following the wires to a nearby manhole, Calleigh finds the initiator. It has smudging on it-potential evidence for the lab.

Back at the lab, Natalia has found a DNA match for the hair in Officer Ryder's grip. As Delko arrives for an update, she reports the DNA match is from Pedro Cruz. He is on file with an impressive rap sheet for gun possession. Eric thinks his name sounds familiar and asks Natalia to do a little digging. She finds there's a genetic similarity between Pedro Cruz and Clavo Cruz, a bad-news criminal Horatio put away for life a few years ago. Delko lets Horatio know Clavo might be connected with the heist and the murder of Officer Ryder.

Horatio and Frank sit down for a quiet interrogation with Pedro Cruz. He's cocky and refuses to admit to anything until Frank lets him know they have his DNA and prints on the gun. When Horatio asks Pedro what his cousin Clavo has to do with the heist, Pedro scoffs at H's attempt to get Pedro to turn on his family. They aren't getting anything out of this guy, so Horatio heads out to Clavo's prison cell.

Clavo isn't happy to see Horatio and their conversation is tense. Clavo's hate for Horatio is palpable and no matter what H says, Clavo isn't talking. Clavo believes H took everything away from him, his father and his country. Horatio is startled when Clavo suddenly attacks one of his prison guards with a hidden shiv. The other guards soon overpower him and slam him to the floor. As Clavo is bustled away, he smiles to Horatio, "I'm still entitled to a fair trial right Caine?"

Meanwhile, Calleigh is called to a shooting. An 11-year-old boy has been gunned down in his front yard. CSI Wolfe is already on site, photographing the body of the victim, Jesse Tavez. Calleigh finds a shoe print near the body. Short on evidence, they will process it for any possible leads. An older boy also stands nearby watching the scene. Ben Tavez is the victim's brother. He is visibly upset and as Calleigh asks him a few questions, his older sister Camille joins them. She tells them that their parents are dead and that she is the legal guardian of her siblings. Camille says she and her brothers were home when the shooting happened but didn't see anything.

Once inside the lab, Ryan searches the database for shoe prints and matches them to prisonissue work boots that ex-cons keep on release. Calleigh has discovered that the Tavez children's father, Gilberto Tavez, was recently released from prison. It doesn't take long before they track Gilberto down. Calleigh confronts him about the shooting and the evidence that places him at the scene. Gilberto Tavez admits to being at the home. He says he was looking for his daughter Camille to get some cash but that she wasn't home. When he heard the gun go off, he ran out the door and right past his son as the boy lay dying on the grass. Calleigh is disgusted by the man's lack of compassion and has him charged. She also suspects that Camille lied to them about being home. It is time to have another talk with the young girl.

Delko has found a match for the partial print on the explosive's detonator. AFIS identified Richard Williams as the man with the print. Williams has a rap sheet for arson but not for explosives. He may have graduated into the big time, so Horatio brings him in for questioning. Williams plays dumb about the heist, claiming to have heard about it on the news. He denies involvement in the job but admits to building the device. He sold it to a couple of Baracan buyers. H doesn't buy it and accuses Williams of detonating the bomb and working for Clavo Cruz. Williams smiles calmly. "If I did, why would I ever admit to it?" he asks. Besides, he continues, the neighborhood walked away with most of the cargo from what he saw on TV, so what was in it for him? Horatio has Delko swab William's hands for GSR. They suspect he took something from the scene, but what? GCMS trace results show Williams handled the explosives from the manhole cover and potassium perchlorate, an explosive compound used in military weapons.

Delko searches the weapon list from the van and discovers a LAW anti-tank rocket listed among the arsenal. Williams must have stolen the rocket launcher. Frank arrives to tell Horatio that Clavo is on his way to the courthouse for arraignment on the guard-attack charge. Horatio realizes Clavo is going to try and escape from the courthouse. Frank calls to warn the courthouse of the bomb threat as Horatio dials Alexx. H knows she is due at the courthouse any minute. As she answers the phone he tells her to get out of the building, but it is too late. An explosion sounds over the phone and the line goes dead.

Horatio races to the courthouse along with hundreds of emergency personnel. He searches the rooms until he finds Alexx, who is giving aid to an injured woman. Alexx is alright, but Clavo Cruz is missing. He has escaped and as Horatio scans the scene, he notices a cement truck sitting out of place on the street. Guns drawn, H and Frank search the truck and find the body of the gunman in the back of the cement mixer. The trigger man was killed by his own stupidity, cooked by the weapon's exhaust. H heads to check out the surveillance tapes from the courtroom.

Meanwhile, Calleigh brings Camille back in for questioning. She asks her why she lied to them about being home at the time of the shooting. Camille explains she was scared of losing custody of her brothers because she was working at the time of the shooting. So she wasn't home, but she still won't open up to Calleigh with the full truth yet. Calleigh wonders who she is covering for, as does Natalia, who is back at the shooting scene with Ryan. They are tracing the angle of the gunshot wound. Natalia surmises the shot came from the second-story window. Ryan heads up there to check it out. As he stands at the window, looking at the angle, Jesse's older brother Ben walks in. It is his room. Ryan is gentle but firm as he confronts the boy with the facts: Jesse was shot from the window in his room. Ben breaks down. He found the gun in the trashcan and took it to his room to check it out. He accidentally fired at the wall. The bullet went straight through the plaster and out into the street. When he looked out the window, he saw his brother lying on the ground bleeding. It was a tragic accident. Ryan tells Ben that it will be okay-people don't go to prison for accidents. He advises Ben to tell his sister what happened as the boy finally releases his guilt.

Horatio scans the video surveillance from the courthouse with Dan. Scrolling through the timeline they finally find footage of Clavo abducting a courthouse employee and stealing her car. They trace the parking space number to Cathy Gibson, a courthouse reporter. Horatio dials her phone number and Clavo answers. He has been expecting H's call. Clavo tells Horatio to meet him at the Golden Beach National Bank. Horatio doesn't have a choice, he has to go or Clavo will kill the girl.

Horatio waits outside the bank. Clavo arrives and tells him he will release the girl if Horatio makes a million dollar withdrawal from his bank account. Clavo tells H that he wired one million dollars of his own money into H's account – Clavo's own bank accounts were seized by the government when he was arrested. All Caine has to do is make the withdrawal for him and he will give him the hostage. Horatio contemplates the deal before walking into the bank. Clavo has plants in the bank observing H's every move, and he knows it. Horatio checks his balance and sure enough there is an extra million dollars in his account. The teller is nervous dishing out the cash for the large withdrawal and places a GPS device into the bag with all the money. When the teller is done, Horatio takes the bag and leaves the bank.

He stands in front of the building as directed and waits for Clavo, who drives up, retrieves the bag and reveals to Caine that the hostage is in the trunk of a Mercedes parked in the lot opposite the bank. Horatio calls in for back-up and Delko arrives to help in the search. They are almost to Mercedes when gunfire erupts and Delko is shot in the leg. Horatio returns fire. The gunman takes cover. H has time to get Delko to cover. Delko fights off the pain as Horatio takes aim at the would-be assassin. As he turns to attend to Delko, another gunshot rings out. Horatio returns fire and turns to check on Delko. Eric is lying in a pool of blood, a gunshot wound to his head. "Eric?" Horatio whispers shakily as he starts towards the lifeless body of his friend.

Man Down

Season 5 Episode Number: 112 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: | Monday February 12, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Ro- driguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episoda 08+ Decurring Draviousky) |
| December of Delay | Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Andres Saenz-Hudson (Tanner Wilcox), Jillian Revees De Ortiz (Judith Freeman), Matt Ferrucci (Paramedic), Reggie Jordan (E.R. Nurse #1), Kathleen Mary Carthy (E.R. Nurse #2), Joaquim de Almeida (Joseph Trevi), Gonzalo Menendez (Calvo Cruz), Castula Guerra (General Cruz), Jennifer Hall (Cathy Gibson), Lesley Fera (Dr. Joyce Carmel), J.R. Bourne (Stan Keeler), Daniel Arrias (sniper), Angie Milliken (Audrey Van Der Mere) |
| Production Code: | 515 |
| Summary: | Horatio has Eric rushed to the hospital and watches as the doctors try to revive him. The rest of the CSI team finds evidence that may lead them to Cruz. |

Horation Caine is standing outside the ER as doctors are trying to revive Eric Delko. Ryan Wolfe and Calleigh Duquesne hear from dispatch that Eric is dead so they go to the hospital and find out that if he doesn't respond to the doctors' efforts to save him, then they will call it. The doctor gives Eric a shot of a cardiac shocker injection to the heart which revives him finally. But soon Calleigh found out that Eric has a memory lost, just after he seems to be calling Marisol Delko, Eric's sister (and Horatio's deceased wife). He forgets most of everything that had occurred in the past except for Speedle's death and the names of his co-workers. Alexx Woods explains to Calleigh about several brain damages that Eric suffers of. Caine has to tell Eric that his sister is dead. The man who shot Eric was a parking lot cop who was payed \$100,000 by Clavo Cruz to shoot Eric.

Clavo then seeks revenge, killing his adoptive father, the Ambassador General Cruz in the consulate office. Later on, Clavo's real father is revealed, and as it turns out, Clavo had smuggled illegal blood diamonds into Miami, and his escape from jail was intended to help his father sell them to underground dealers. One of the dealers is raided and shut down after the plain sight of illegal child labor by Natalia and Ryan. After being disowned by his biological father and having nothing to live for, Clavo intends to suicide by cop by challenging Caine for a gun duel. Soon, numbers of armed police officers come out, then Caine states that he will kill Clavo. Just when Clavo held his pistol with both hands to aim it at Caine, he was shot by Caine right through his chest. Clavo later dies of cardiac arrest.

Eric recovers quickly and returns to work 2 weeks later.

Broken Home

Season 5 Episode Number: 113 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: | Monday February 19, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton, Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Re- curring Previously)), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Guest Stars: | Julie St. Claire (Renee Montavo), Jeremy Sumpter (Zach Griffith), Matt Letscher (Dr. Mike Lasker), Jowharah Jones (Amelia Clarke), Sarah Bloom (Party Planner), Josh Zuckerman (Leo Donwell), Leighton Meester (Heather Crowley), Brad Bartram (Edward Crowley), Lar- isa Miller (Kimberly Crowley), James Henrie (Justin Montavo), Marco Sanchez (Dave Montavo) |
| Production Code: | 516 |
| Summary: | The CSIs investigate when the parents of a baby sitter in an upscale neighborhood are murdered. As the team sorts through the neighbors' secrets and lies, they find an unexpected love triangle as a motive for murder. Meanwhile, a key piece of evidence found at the crime scene leads Horatio to expose a doctor with some dirty secrets of his own. |

What starts out as an ordinary evening of babysitting for Heather Crowley turns tragic when the bodies of both her parents are discovered outside the house where she's watching over young Justin Montavo. Heather's father, Edward, has apparently been struck fatally in the head; her mother, Kimberly, was killed with a grill fork. Justin's parents are nowhere to be found, but prints on one of the windows of the house lead the CSIs to Dr. Mike Lasker, who claims he came by the house to get tools Mr. Montavo borrowed from him, but left after looking through the window and spotting Heather with a guy. Heather adamantly denies being with a boy. The Montavos finally turn up, claiming they were drugged at the party they attended the night before. Natalia recovers their glasses from the party and finds they test positive for GHB. When the CSIs learn Lasker was at the party as well, they suspect him of drugging the Montavos. He admits to dosing their drinks, but not so that he could rob their house; he suspects they're thieves and wanted to recover a baseball he claims they stole from him during one of his parties.

Ryan examines the Montavo house and recovers the stolen property but learns that it was Justin, not his parents, who is the thief. Justin tells Horatio that Heather had her boyfriend over the night before, and Heather finally admits that she did, and gives the CSIs his name: Zack Griffin. Zack flees the CSIs when they come for him, but they manage to catch him. He tells them that he ran into Heather's father on his way out but that he fled and left Edward alive. One of the items recovered from Justin Montavo's stash proves to be a bracelet belonging to a dead woman named Lucille Clark–a patient of Dr. Lasker's. Horatio speaks with Lucille's daughter Amelia, who is grateful to him for returning the bracelet. Tripp learns that Lasker has lost six patients recently, and suspects that Lasker might be murdering his patients. Horatio decides to have Lucille's body exhumed.

After mixing up two items in his kit and compromising evidence, a dejected Delko finds Natalia puzzling over a dead fly found in Edward Crowley's head wound. Delko realizes the fly is from the murder weapon–Zack's helmet. Calleigh questions Zack and he claims he killed Edward Crowley

in self-defense. Things become clearer when Natalia learns Kimberly Crowley recently engaged in intercourse with Zack Griffin. Ryan confronts Heather; it was she who killed her mother after learning of Kimberly's affair with her boyfriend. She and Zack agreed to cover for each other after the murders. When a drug that causes respiratory failure is found in Lucille's body, Horatio has enough evidence to arrest Lasker. Lasker argues that he was saving the terminally ill from bad deaths, but Horatio is having none of it and has him arrested.

A Grizzly Murder

Season 5 Episode Number: 114 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: | Monday February 26, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson, Elizabeth Devine |
| Director: | Eagle Egilsson |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Demetrius Grosse (Chuck Greene), Scott Holroyd (Andy Kelso), Trey Alexander (Rob Harris), Matt Biedel (Dennis West), Lew Temple (Billy Chadwick), Paula Garcés (Anna Sivarro), Michelle Mason (Tess Gowan), Anthony De Sando (Joey Mazzaro), Ed Begley Jr. (Scott O'Shay) |
| Production Code: | 517 |
| Summary: | Evidence suggests a victim may have been set up as bait, after he's found to have been attacked and killed by a black bear. It's discovered the killer may have been trying to hide another murder - that of a high priced hooker and her bodyguard, who were part of a prostitution ring catering to elite Miami clients. |

When Alexx finds bear lure slathered on the vest of Dennis West, a man killed by a bear while on a hunting trip with two friends, the CSIs realize West is a murder victim. His friends, Rob and Andy, also have traces of the lure on them. The CSIs go to the men's hotel room, where they find blood and a woman's iPod. They are able to match the music on the iPod to purchases made by a woman named Anna Savaro, but when Horatio questions her, she denies ever being in the room and offers up her DNA to prove it. After Rob and Andy are caught trying to flee town with a bloody cooler in the back of their car, the CSIs go back to where the men were hunting and find the body of a young woman. Rob and Andy claim Dennis killed her.

The large pool of blood in the men's room turns out to be male, a match for a bodyguard named Rocco who works at a local strip club. The owner, Joe Mazzaro, tells the CSIs that Rocco accompanied a girl from the club to a job: none other than Anna Suvaro. Horatio questions Anna again, and she identifies the dead woman as Tess Gowan, who she asked to fill in for her that night. Anna worried when she couldn't reach Tess, and she arrived at the hotel just in time to see the men carrying out Rocco's body. The CSIs discover Rocco's body near the hotel and a feather they find on him matches the ones that comprise Dennis's vest. Dennis killed Rocco, but the CSIs still don't know who killed Tess—or Dennis.

Horatio, realizing Joe is a pimp, tracks down Anna and finds her with Supervisor Scott O'Shay. O'Shay threatens Horatio, while Anna tells the CSI that Joe sent her to O'Shay because he blamed her for Tess's death. Alexx has determined that Tess was asphyxiated, literally crushed to death. DNA from semen in her mouth proves it was Andy, who insists it was an accident, a claim Calleigh negates. Rob and Andy put the bear lure on Dennis's vest after he grew a conscious and wanted to confess to what they'd done. The case closed, Horatio warns O'Shay to stay away from Anna, and tells a grateful Anna that Tess's murderer has been caught.

Triple Threat

Season 5 Episode Number: 115 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: | Monday March 19, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar, Corey Miller |
| | |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily |
| | Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, |
| | Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| | |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Ryan Devlin (Josh Brockner), Colin Ferguson (Dominic Whitford), Leslie Bibb (Beth Selby), Laura Orrico (Mia Garaham), Anthony Cis- taro (Richard Zimmer), Colin Ferguson (Greg Ramsey), Leslie Bibb (Ashley Whitford), Leslie Bibb (Cayla Selby), Emad Tarabay (Neil Massey) |
| Production Code: | 518 |
| Summary: | After a wealthy businessman is killed at a charity event the CSI's first suspect his wife who was hosting the event. The blood evidence is thought to belong to the wife or her two secret twin sisters but leads the investigators in another direction after the victim is not who they thought he was. |

Champagne was popped to celebrate a Miami charity event for the rich to donate their money, but the final corked bottle sounds out of place because there is no fifth bottle. The crowd's applause turns to horror as they turn to see the host, real-estate developer Dominic, fall over his balcony holding his chest. The wife Ashley can only watch in silence as her husband falls throw an ice sculpture below. Screams fill the air as the guests scatter. By the time the CSIs arrive, the ice sculpture is beginning to melt. Horatio knows they have to get the body and the ice sculpture back to the lab to be cold stored before the evidence was lost. As they prepare to transport the body, the CSIs fingerprint and swab the guest for trace evidence. Upstairs, Delko marks trace evidence he has found on the floor in the bedroom. Delko is still suffering problems from his head wound he ignores the double vision that is bothering him. CSI Wolfe joins him, pointing out that Delko has put two evidence markers on the same blood spot. Delko in his defensive doesn't admit his work is affected by his wound. He directs Ryan to bullet lying on the floor across the room. Ryan spots another blood drop by the gun. Delko swabs it for Valera to run back at the lab. Meanwhile Alexx has found some evidence in the mans clothing. When Calleigh joins her Alexx shares her findings: a business card in his breast pocket, the .38 bullet that was fired into him, and massive scarring on his heart indicating prior heart attacks, and a perforated septum in the nasal cavity indicating chronic cocaine use. Calleigh finds a match in a gun owned by trust-fund playboy Neil. When Horatio brings Neil in for questioning, Neil claims the gun was stolen a few years ago by one of his employees. He gives Horatio his words, but before Horatio is willing to take it at face value, he has his claim checked Delko hopes that Valera has found something in the blood evidence and pays her a visit. The secondary blood drop from the bedroom is consistent with Ashley blood. Delko and Natalia sit down with Ashley for some plain talk, but does not accept any of the blame for her husband's death. She claims the blood is from a nose bleed she had just prior to her speech, during which her husband was shot. Ashley points out that she and her new baby lost everything hours earlier and she is devastated. Natalia backs off.

Delko doesn't buy her story, but the evidence proves her innocence. Minutes later Delko notices a pair of sunglasses on the table. Ashley must have left them behind. He grabs them and runs after her, only to see Ashley inside a car that pulls up to pick up Ashley. Blinking to check his vision, Delko realizes he is not seeing double-there really are two Ashley. Ashely gets into the car and speaks with her twin and drive off. Delko takes Ashley's discarded sunglasses to the lab and pulls fingerprints off them. He compares the prints to the sample prints Ashley gave at the charity party; no match. When Horatio joins him, Delko explains what he saw, and why he is testing the glasses. Horatio suggests that Ashley most likely has an identical twin. Delko realizes that the women are playing the CSIs, while Horatio smiles, "They're playing everyone." Natalia brings the two women in. She offers them the scenario that one of them killed Dominic, but they both deny. The reason Ashley's twin, Kayla, covered for her in the interview with the CSIs was because Ashley was too upset over her husband. Kayla was helping her out. Ashley tells Natalia that Dominic never knew his wife had a twin and when Natalia asks where Kayla was during the murder, Kayla claims she was at the gym. Alexx has paged Calleigh to the morgue. Calleigh arrives she tells her that the body on the slab is not Dominic, but a man who has had plastic surgery to look just like him. The medical records on the real Dominic show only a few minor medical procedures, whereas the autopsy on this body shows multiple past injuries, including a heart attack. Ashley and her twin weren't the only ones playing double it appears. It seems that Dominic had an artificial twin created, which means the real Dominic is still alive. Calleigh brings Dominics assistant, Josh, in for an interview. Claiming that Dominic needed a double to run his empire. He even admits to hiring the guy who became Dominics double: Greg Ramsey. He hadn't told the CSIs that the real Dominic was still alive as he feared for his boss's life. Even Dominic's wife didn't know about the double. When asked where the real Dominic was, Josh can only offer that he's been spending time at one of his real estate development lots. Tipped by a phone call, Dominic attempts to escape the site before the CSIs get there, but to no success. He is busted. Dominic claims he was trying to run as he feared he was next on the list to be shot. As Horatio is questioning him, he notices something of interest in a pile of dirt nearby. He asks Wolfe to call for the cadaver dogs. It doesn't take long before they dig up the remains of a young woman in the dirt. Dominic swears he had no knowledge of the body being there, but the CSIs are suspicious. They advise him to call his wife and let her know he is still alive, but he says it is safer for her to assume he is dead for now. Horatio smiles and advises him to call her as he may be in for a big surprise. The body in the ground at the site is put back together by Alexx at the lab. The woman somewhat matches the description of a missing person: Mia Graham. Wolfe thinks the name sounds familiar. Alexx finds a section from a saw blade embedded in the body. Ryan tests it for prints and hits pay dirt identifies the print as belonging to Josh Brockner. They corner Josh in his office back at the development site. Once faced with the fingerprint evidence, he has no place to hide. He sighs that he never expected anyone would find her. Horatio has him cuffed and taken away. Frank delivers a box of reports on Dominic's past, including the police report on the first attempt on his life. Dominic and Ashley were shot at by an unknown assailant. The bullet missed them both, but Ashley, who was eight-months pregnant, fell and had to be taken to the hospital where she underwent an emergency C-section. They review the list of suspects from the shooting and notice Neil's name again. Neil is brought in for more questioning by Calleigh. Neil says he was at the club at the time of the shooting and was questioned as a witness by the cops. He didn't mention it earlier as he thought it would look bad considering the Dominic shooting earlier that day. Calleigh isn't buying his story and orders him booked for murder. Neil cops to shooting at the Dominics at the club, but says he wasn't aiming at Dominic, he was aiming at Ashley. He tells Calleigh that he was seeing Ashley before she hooked up with Dominic. Things were stolen from his house, cash, valuables and his .38 gun. He was duped by twins and wanted revenge, he says. Calleigh tells him he is being booked on attempted murder and he is taken away. She calls Natalia, asking her to meet her for another meeting with the twins. Once the twins are seated in front of the CSIs, Natalia brings out a picture of Ashley from Ocean Drive magazine. She points out to the women that there is no C-section scar in a magazine photo. Ashley claims it was airbrushed out, but when Natalia says they can have her body searched for surgical scars, Kayla admits that she had the baby, not Ashley. Her sister can't have children, she says, so she had it for her. Natalia isn't buying it, and points out that Kayla was in Africa the entire pregnancy, so how could she have been the mother of the child? Natalia tells them child services are on their way to take Noah and that this is their last chance to tell the truth. That's when Natalia's eyes

widen and a disbelieving look flashes across her face as a third identical Ashley walks out from behind the closed doors. The women are triplets. Natalia smiles, "That's perfect. All three of you are coming with me." This sister, Beth, is the mother of Noah. She stepped in for Ashley when she couldn't have children. Beth claims that the sisters decided to go after Dominic, and anytime the marriage got old, the sisters would step in to keep things fresh. Beth claims that the plan was to marry him, have a baby and then divorce him for money. Murder was never in the cards, she claims, out.comes back valid. Beth won't give up her sisters and they don't give up her. It's going to come down to the blood to prove who killed Dominic/Ramsey. Horatio sends Delko and Natalia back into the lab to test the blood for antigens that are produced in the blood when the body gets pregnant. That's the only way to tell if Beth shot Dominic/Ramsey or if her sisters did. Natalia runs the blood and finds no antigens. Beth didn't pull the trigger. They take one last shot and run the last of the blood for antibodies and get a hit. The blood shows the presence of IGG and IGM, immunization against Dengue fever, which only Kayla would have had for her trip to Africa. The women are confronted with the evidence and start to turn on each other with snippy comments. When Beth asks what will happen to her baby, Natalia informs them that he will be raised by his father. The women don't believe it until they are walked from the station to a waiting police car and see Dominic holding his son. Dominic's jaw is agape as he watches three versions of his wife led away ..

Bloodline

Season 5 Episode Number: 116 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday April 9, 2007 on CBS John Haynes, Marc Dube |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Carey Meyer |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Guest Stars: | Philip Lester (Agent Barris), Jeff Phillips (Karl Bennett), Roark Critchlow (Doug Lansing), Josh Zuckerman (Leo Donwell), Ed Begley Jr. (Scott O'Shay), Jay Montalvo (Reggie Veston), Tonantzin Carmelo (Adrienne Veston), Ryan Carnes (Ross Miller), Corey Reynolds (Steve Gryson), Shawn Reaves (Louis Sullivan), Matthew Morrison (Jesse Stark), Paula Garcés (Anna Sivarro) |
| Production Code: | 519 |
| Summary: | After a scalped body is found near a Native American casino, Horatio believes that the owners of the Casino and the County Supervisor may have had some involvement in the murder. |

Horatio receives a frantic call from Anna Sivarro, a call girl who has woken up in a hotel room next to the dead body of the man she was entertaining, businessman Doug Lansing. Horatio sends Anna back to the lab with Natalia Boa Vista so that her bloody clothes can be processed while Alexx examines Doug, who was scalped by his killer. Anna recalls getting woozy and passing out, so the CSIs question Jesse Starks, the room service attendant who brought them food, but he denies any involvement. The tox report from both Anna and Doug's systems reveals both were drugged, and the blood pattern on Anna's shirt corroborates Anna's story that she was passed out when Doug was killed and his blood pooled. Delko is suspicious when he sees that Doug emptied the mini-bar of its contents, and he corners Ross Miller, the bellman who restocked the mini-bar. Delko discovers a hefty stash of cash in the trunk of Ross's car, and the man admits to lifting it out of the mini-bar, where he had caught Doug hiding it, when he entered the room and found Doug and Anna passed out. He denies killing Doug.

Natalia finds a pin on Doug's body that he got from Supervisor Scott O'Shay as a gift of thanks for a campaign contribution. O'Shay claims Doug was a friend and says he was giving a speech at the time of Doug's death. Tripp finds out there was more than friendship tying Doug and Supervisor O'Shay together when he learns that Doug and O'Shay are making money off of casinos on Native American reservations. Horatio realizes Anna has been moving the money for O'Shay and she admits she's been doing it for two years. She refuses to tell the CSI what O'Shay has on her until she discovers her house has been robbed and a book listing a deceased call girl's clients is missing. Thanks to a videographer, the CSIs are able to find the thief, Louis Sullivan, but he won't tell them who paid him to steal the book. Inside the book, the CSIs find the names of prominent Miami citizens, including O'Shay and a man named Karl Bennett, whom Horatio calls and learns is the father of Anna's three-year-old son. He confronts Anna and she admits to helping O'Shay so that he would send money to her son.

The CSIs follow up on another name in the book, Reggie Veston, who runs the Kipayo Indian Casino, and question him and his wife in the death of Doug Lansing. Both deny involvement, and Horatio confronts O'Shay, who he thinks is blackmailing Reggie with the contents of Anna's

book. O'Shay threatens to turn the pressure on Horatio's team. Calleigh and Delko go to Reggie's bungalow and find the man dead, stabbed in the face. A piece of confetti from the casino with traces of raspberry hairspray found on the body leads them to Mrs. Veston. She learned about her husband visiting a prostitute and stabbed her husband in a fit of rage. When Natalia tests the blood of everyone questioned in the Lansing case, she learns Jesse Stark is one-sixteenth Kipayo, making him eligible for part of the casino's profit-before Lansing interfered. Jesse admits he overheard a phone call Lansing made talking about who gets money from the casino and who doesn't, and when he returned to the room later and found the two passed out, he scalped Doug in a fit of rage. The case closed, Horatio tells Anna to stay away from O'Shay and not to let her life get away from her again.

Rush

Season 5 Episode Number: 117 Season Episode: 20

| Originally aired: | Monday April 16, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Ildy Modrovich, Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| | |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Pre- |
| | viously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previ- |
| | ously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Jesse Caron (Patient #3), Tomm Bauer (Patient #2), Serria Tawan (Pa- |
| | tient #1), Jo Anderson (Counselor), Erica Shaffer (Newswoman #2), |
| | John Burke (Newsman), Tina Battaglia (Newswoman #1), Ari Graynor |
| | (Elvina), Jennifer Sommerfield (Director), Samantha Streets (Jolene |
| | Kitt), Myk Watford (Jerry Simmons), Phil Morris (Peter Ashford), Adam |
| | |
| | LaVorgna (Eddie Corbett), Nick Steele (Brody Lassiter), Alice Greczyn |
| | (Holly Reese), Steve Bacic (Rod Vickers) |
| Production Code: | 520 |
| Summary: | After a movie star is killed at a celebrity rehab center, the CSI's inves- |
| | tigate the secrets that the star was about to reveal and if this is what |
| | caused him to have been killed. |
| | |

After the body of movie star Brody Lassiter is discovered in the trunk of a stuntman's car during a film shoot, the CSIs question those associated with the film, including the assistant director, Rod Vickers, the stuntman driving the car and Brody's assistant, Eddie Corbett. The CSIs learn that Brody had been out clubbint with Ron, but Ron claims he dropped the actor off safe, sound and sober at White Sands, the rehab center where he was staying. The head of the clinic grants Calleigh and Ryan access to Brody's room where they discover a rope used to hang Brody. The CSIs question Jerry, a fellow patient who snooped around in Brody's room, but he insists he was just looking for hidden alcohol. Ryan gets a hit in CODIS on a hair found in Brody's bed that matches Holly Reese, an aspiring actress doing a stint in White Sands as well. Holly admits to sleeping with Brody-and faking her addiction–but nothing more.

When Ryan and Natalia discover a camera in Brody's room, their suspicions turn Peter Ashford, the head of the clinic. Ashford was selling pictures and videos of his clients, and he was the one who moved Brody's body, but he denies killing the actor. Delko traces the rope, which was made out of floss, to a patient named Jolene Kitt, who tells him that Brody confessed to her that he'd killed someone. Jolene confesses to Delko that she contemplated suicide, and he sympathizes with her plight and encouages her to get better.

Horatio and Tripp question Brody's assistant, Eddie, about an actress that disappeared off of one of Brody's movies, but Eddie denies any wrong-doing on either his part or Brody's. Alexx examines Brody's body further and points out that Brody received a blow to the head at some point shortly before his death. She also makes note of healed rib fractures, indicating he was hit by something. Delko and Natalia search the news records from Brody's hometown in Pennsylvania and learn Brody was in a car crash with a woman named Diane Corbett–Eddie's sister. As part of his rehab program, Brody confessed to Eddie that he was in the car with Diane, and had in fact been driving. He moved her into the driver's seat after he realized she was dead and fled the scene. Eddie killed Brody in a fit of rage and hung him with the rope to make it look like a suicide. After Eddie is led off, Delko goes back to White Sands to see Jolene check out of the program.

Just Murdered

Season 5 Episode Number: 118 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: | Monday April 23, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Ty Scott |
| Director: | Eagle Egilsson |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| onow otars. | Duquesne), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring |
| | Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring |
| | Previously)), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Jonathan Togo |
| | (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander |
| | (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Patrick Cassidy (Hank Atherton), Carmen Henney (Eve Mauro), |
| | Damien Leake (Judge Berber), Con Schell (Stan Lockwood), Cutter |
| | Garcia (Drew Benson), Jordan Woolley (Paul Warner), Rachel Quain- |
| | tance (Stacey Wakeman), Anthony Azizi (Allen Comden), Monique Cash |
| | (Mandy Felding), Dwayne Macopson (Todd Felding), Johnny Pacar |
| | (Nathan Atherton), Kelly Carlson (Laurie Atherton) |
| Production Code: | 521 |
| Summary: | When the mistress involved with the husband in Miami's ugliest di- |
| | vorce battle is found to have been killed the divorce battle intensifies |
| | and the body count rises. |

Peace on Miami's Star Island is shattered when Hank and Laurie Atherton begin a huge fight, complete with a chainsaw and a shotgun, oh Hank's boat. The police break up the fight only to discover the body of Mandy Felding, Hank's trainer and girlfriend, inside the Athertons' home, which is divided in half by a state of the art laser system. Their son Nathan tells the CSIs that the warring couple is working out a not-so-civil divorce. Before the CSIs can properly begin their investigation, another body connected to the Atherton's turns up: Stan Lockwood, who bought Hank's precious car from Laurie for a mere \$200, is found dead beside the car, the keys nearby in a fire ant nest. Delko pulls a shoe print from the car door, which was kicked in, smashing Stan's head. Natalia finds semen in Mandy's body that belongs to her husband, Todd, and Horatio is able to get him to confess to killing her.

Carmen Henney, who is unjustly collecting money from Delko from a scam, shows up at the lab and is surprised when Delko doesn't recognize her. After the shoe print on the car is matched to Paul Warner, the pool boy, Laurie Atherton's lawyer, Stacy Wakeman moves to have the evidence dismissed based on Delko's recent injuries in a shooting. Carmen backs her up and the evidence is dismissed. Going back to square one, Delko, who is now on desk duty theorizes that because the red ant bites on Paul's arms didn't go all the way up them that the pool boy might have been wearing a jacket. The CSIs obtain Paul's jacket and when Natalia discovers skin cells caught in the zipper that match Stan, it's all over for the pool boy.

The Athertons are at the heart of another domestic disturbance when their safe deposit box is released and both race to the bank, only to find it empty. They're arrested, and in order for their lawyers to continue to represent them, they're forced to sign over the deed to their house. When Calleigh joins Nathan to pay a visit to Alex Comdon, Hank's lawyer, she's shocked to find him dying, the victim of a fatal stab wound. Horatio confronts Stacy, who breaks client confidentiality while defending herself, giving the CSI a way to get her disbarred–and Delko reinstated. Working on a clue from Nathan, Calleigh and Delko search the Atherton's house and find the weapon used to kill Comdon–the knife the Athertons used to cut their wedding cake. Dual interrogations reveal

that the Athertons, after finding their safe deposit box looted confronted Comdon, and, after learning he'd appropriated the contents, killed him. Both Athertons are arrested, and Nathan drives off after lamenting to Calleigh that his parents fought over their material possessions, but never him.

Burned

Season 5 Episode Number: 119 Season Episode: 22

| Originally aired: | Monday April 30, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Anthony Hemingway |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue |
| | (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter |
| | (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Sofia Milos (Detective |
| | Yelina Salas), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Rebecca Gayheart (Claire Gibbs), Rib Hillis (Brett Morrison), Chris |
| | Bruno (Jeff Zader), Innis Casey (Michael Lipton), Page Kennedy (Ron |
| | Cramer), Herve Clermont (Fire Captain), Ron Reznik (Anthony Bryant) |
| Production Code: | 522 |
| Summary: | When one of Horatio's team lets their personal problems contaminate |
| · | the investigation involving a spurned ex-lover, Horatio has to fire that |
| | team member. |
| | |

A fire starts in a house, where engaged couple, Claire and Brett Gibbs are sleeping. Claire wakes, and asks Brett what the noise is. Brett investigates, but when he opens the door the fire bursts in. Claire escapes by leaping out the window into the swimming pool. Brett dies.

The team first turns toward Anthony Bryant, Claire Gibbs's ex-boyfriend and a stalker. Unfortunately, even though he has had prior arrests for burglary, stalking, and arson, he has no convictions. Furthermore, at the time of the crash, and the Gibbs' burning house, Yelana had been following him. Yelana has new work as a private investigator, and had been hired by Anthony's lawyer to track him for the past twelve hours.

The evidence next leads to a man called Micheal Lipton. However, Lipton refuses, at first, to talk to anyone except Ryan. It's during the interview between the two that the fact that Ryan owes ten grand to Lipton comes out.

Calleigh then discovers that it is Ron DuCain's prints on the glass fragment from the car, but he turns out to be a dead end. After several other suspects are brought up and rejected as the killer, the killer is found to be Bryant. However he had not set the fire. In a strange twist, two more corposes are found in the house. They have autopsy marks, and had not died in the fire. It transpires that Claire and Brett had planned to fake their deaths, to get away from Bryant. They doused the house with gasoline and waited. But Bryant hadn't shown up that night, and they fell asleep.

The fire was started when the man who Bryant hired to shoot Brett broke a glass pane on the door, and set the fire off by adding oxygen to the vapours.

During the investigation, Elana approaches Horatio with a video of Ryan paying off Michael Lipton, to cut their ties. Horatio confronts Ryan, but he doesn't admit to gambling, and later, when presented with proof, he is fired.

Kill Switch

Season 5 Episode Number: 120 Season Episode: 23

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday May 7, 2007 on CBS Corey Miller, Marc Dube |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Exam- iner Alexx Woods), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | AnnaLynne McCord (Sherry Williamson), Michael Filipowich (Derek Hewitt), Seamus Dever (Paul Billings), Tanc Sade (Jason Billings), Coby Bell (Tony Rosetti), Chris Carmack (Cole Tucker), Austen Parros (Ed Granger), Vivan Dugre (Heather Amberson), John Burke (News- caster), Shane Conrad (Reporter), Roger Hewlett (Desk Sergeant) |
| Production Code: | 523 |
| Summary: | After the murder of a suspected carjacker the team discovers that he may have been involved with a formidable drug lord and was suspected of drug running off Miami's shores. |

Former C.S.I. Ryan Wolfe (Jonathan Togo) explains to a television audience the process that C.S.I.s went through to identify a young woman's carjacker and shows a video of the woman being attacked. Wolfe, fired in the previous episode, is now working for a television station as a crime reporter. Shortly after his piece airs, the man seen in the video attacking the woman is found dead on a beach, and the C.S.I.s begin to investigate his death. C.S.I. Calleigh Duquesne (Emily Procter) visits Wolfe at the television station, where they argue over his behavior. Wolfe gives Duquesne the phone records of two threats called into the station after his piece aired, and the C.S.I.s match a number to the name of someone whose DNA was found on the victim.

The man, Derek Hewitt (Michael Filipowich) confesses to having seen the television piece and then recognizing the attacker. He kicked him in the chest and urinated on him. He confesses to murdering the man as he's led to jail. As he walks by, a man who says he's the victim's brother identifies himself to C.S.I. Natalia Boa Vista. He identifies his brother as Jason Billings (Tanc Sade).

Further examination reveals that Hewitt's kicks did not kill Billings and that the DNA on the body is a match to a young man who does maintenance on Billings's boat. The team sweeps the beach where the body was found for evidence; when Wolfe and his cameraman follow them, Wolfe's cameraman is caught in a gated trap that nearly kills him, and Wolfe begins to rethink his priorities.

The C.S.I.s find out that Billings was involved with drug trafficking. A deal gone wrong between Billings, his brother, and a known Miami drug lord led to Billings's brother dumping him over the side of a yacht, after which the drug lord rescued him from the ocean and broke his neck. He confesses this to Horatio Caine (David Caruso) in a final interview.

Wolfe, on air, tells a reporter from the station that he values police work and the police too much to abandon them. He and Horatio talk briefly outside the lab, where Wolfe vows "not to abandon this team" and Horatio assures him the team will also not abandon him.

Born To Kill

Season 5 Episode Number: 121 Season Episode: 24

| Originally aired: | Monday May 14, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar, Ann Donahue |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue |
| | (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Daniella Alonso (Alexis Dawson), Wynter Kullman (Rita Bolton), Logan Grove (Arthur Royce), Tara Price (Mrs. Wade), Cassie Hartmann (Holly Wade), Mackenzie Aladjem (Emma Wade), Coral Conroy (Young Lind- say Wade), Aaron Sanders (Young Lucas Wade), Johnny Whitworth (Jake Berkeley), Taylor Handley (Travis Peck), Chelsey Crisp (Shelly Seaver), Kim Kennedy Blair (Jennifer Royce) |
| Production Code: | 524 |
| Summary: | There's a serial killer on the loose marking all of his victims with a Y on their chests and one or more of the csi's lives are in danger in this season 5 finale |

After a night of clubbing, Shelly Seaver ends up dead in her apartment, her hands bound with fishing wire and the letter Y carved into her chest. Alexx determines she was stabbed to death, and points out two different knife patterns-one straight, the other serrated. Shelley's friend Alexis tells the CSIs she left Shelly at the club to go off with a sexy man on a motorcycle who ditched her when she wouldn't sleep with him. The CSIs track down the biker, Travis Peck, but the knife he has doesn't match Shelly's wounds. Tripp uncovers three similar murders in Boston with an identical signature, leading Horatio to think a serial killer has set up shop in Miami. Traces of red fish scales lead the CSIs to Mosquito Island, where they zero in on Lucas Wade, who has suspicious scratches on his face. Lucas admits to hooking up with Shelly after Alexis left with Travis, but claims he left her alive.

Ryan Wolfe is going over all his old cases and tickets he gave out as a patrol officer, trying to account for a sizeable deposit in his account in hopes of getting his job back. Lucas's sister Lindsay arrives at the station hoping to post bail for her brother. She tells the CSIs that Lucas has an extra Y chromosome, making him predisposed to aggressive behavior and earning him the scorn of their parents growing up. While Lucas is in custody, another woman, Jennifer Royce, turns up dead, a Y carved into her chest as well. Prints on the murder weapon lead to Rita Bolton, Lucas's girlfriend, but she insists she simply packed his fishing kit for him. Jake leaves in a van to transport Lucas to prison, but one of the wheels becomes loose and flies off, turning over the van, injuring Jake and allowing Lucas to escape.

Delko finds severed handcuffs and biker boot prints at the scene, leading the CSIs back to Travis. Travis, who served time in a jail cell next to Lucas in Boston, was his partner in crime, luring women away from their friends so that Lucas could prey on them. Alexx shows Calleigh that the Y incision on Jennifer's chest was done by a left-handed person, not a right-handed one like the others, leading the CSIs to Lucas's sister Lindsay. Lindsay tells them that Lucas took her daughter, Holly. Calleigh looks up an old story in a Boston newspaper about the death of Lindsay and Lucas's sister, Emma, when they were all children. Lucas was blamed for her death, but Calleigh is able to get Lindsay to admit to being the actual killer. Using a child tracker attached to Holly and information from Ryan, who after going through his tickets realized he once pulled Lucas over, the CSIs find Lucas with Holly. He is arrested, and both Wade siblings are taken away. Jake leaves the hospital and makes his interest in Calleigh clear by kissing her in the lab, while Natalia helps Ryan go over his past arrests. Horatio stands on top of a building looking out on the city he helps keep safe.

Season Six

Dangerous Son

Season 6 Episode Number: 122 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: | Monday September 24, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Marc Dube, Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa |
| | Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring |
| | Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| | Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Sofia Milos (Yelina Salas), Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera), Johnny Whit- |
| | worth (Jake Berkeley), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon) |
| Guest Stars: | Russell Andrews (Andrew Bennett), David Gallagher (Rick Bates), Lisa |
| | Sheridan (Kathleen Newberry), Kevin Durand (Michael Abernathy), |
| | Heather Hemmens (Stephanie Bennett), Jared Bell (Dylan Lester), Tah- |
| | mus Rounds (Foster Dad), Dexter Fletcher (S.W.A.T Commander) |
| Production Code: | 601 |
| Summary: | When the team is investigating a murder and a hostage situation, Ho- |
| | ratio learns that the main suspect could be his son. |

At the start of the episode, CSI and police detectives respond to a hostage situation. Upon arrival, a probation officer is shot and thrown out of the window as a distraction. The perpetrator escapes in a boat that is later found abandoned. Evidence at one point points to the daughter's boyfriend, who was scratched on the neck by a man named Rick after demanding he get out of the house and insulting him in front of his daughter. Rick was on probation and knew the parole officer. Evidence later points to a child called Kyle who had been drinking, sending signals to the Parole Officer's blackberry, tipping the man off he is in violation of his parole. Upon questioning, he denies it, and a personal blow is sent up as Horatio Caine discovers he knew the Kyle's birth mother, a woman called Julia. Yelina is asked to investigate Kyle, find out where he's from, etc.

Kyle then abducts a woman from her home in front of her son, they chase after him, using his ankle bracelet to determine his location. They follow and find the woman unharmed and the bracelet on the ground, torn off his ankle. It appears that there may have been an accomplice. The woman's husband was a jail guard who was taking half the money to allow an in-prison drug ring formed by Rick to continue. Rick the drug dealer is let go early and wants his money. Meanwhile, Yelina discovers the Kyle's documents. Kyle's father, listed on his birth certificate, was Horatio's alias when he was undercover in Pensacola. Afterwards, a DNA test proves paternity. The episode ends with a boat chase as Kyle desperately tries to escape, but is stopped and taken into custody.

Cyber-lebrity

Season 6 Episode Number: 123 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: | Monday October 1, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| | Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Jessica Szohr (Samantha Barrish), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Justin Baldoni (Damon Argento), Jessy Schram (Candace Walker), Nolan North (Ken Walker), Andrea Robinson (Meg Walker), Michael Hamilton (Luke Selyan), Brianne Davis (Miranda Harton), Brian Krause (Robert Whitten), Vince Vieluf (Gil Callem), Hannah Marks (Amanda), Roy Oraschin (Photographer), Brandon Hirsch (Barista), Naila Bachirah (Fan Cirl), John Burke (On Scene Benerter) |
| Production Code: | Najla Bashirah (Fan Girl), John Burke (On-Scene Reporter) 603 |
| Summary: | Stalkers turn an innocent teenage swimming star into a sex symbol plasting photos of her over the internet. When following her it is dis- covered Horatio may be in danger after his testimony in a grand jury. |

Reluctant teenage "cyber-lebrity" Candice Walker, who has been under the microscope since a picture of her appeared on the internet, is horrified to witness her boyfriend, Luke Selyan, fatally shot with an arrow at her swim meet. Horatio calls Ryan Wolfe and asks him to act as Candice's personal bodyguard, while Calleigh confiscates the archery team's bows from Robert Whitten, Candice's coach, noticing that the man has quite a few pictures of Candice up on his wall. While the mass's continue to follow Candice's every move, lab tech Sam Barrish and Delko discover photos of Candice taken up close, and Alexx finds a camera in Luke's glasses. A blogger confesses to planting the camera and a transmitter, but he denies being anywhere near the pool when Luke was murdered. Horatio finds himself pulled into the Candice controversy when webpages start linking to him–and mention a Grand Jury case he was involved in. Stetler urges Horatio accept police protection, but he declines.

When the tires of Horatio's Hummer are slashed, he brings in Damen Argento, the son of the man the grand jury put away five years ago, with Horatio's help. Damen blames Horatio for his father's death, but Horatio has nothing concrete to hold him on. He lets him go, with a stern warning. Alexx discovers lipstick behind Luke's ear, and footage from the camera in Luke's glasses leads the CSIs to Miranda Harton, a flirtatious fellow student who was convinced Luke was only staying with Candice because of her notoriety. Delko notes that it's a convincing motive for murder. Calleigh finds Coach Witten's DNA on the trigger of the bow that killed Luke, but he denies doing anything that would hurt Candice. After a promotional photo shoot Candice's mother set up, a man dressed in black attacks Candice and Ryan but escapes. Ryan scratches the man, and Natalia runs his DNA and discovers that it was none other than Candice's father who attacked the pair. Horatio talks to the man, who admits he did it because he feared for Candice's safety and didn't want her doing promotional events that put her in the public eye-and in danger.

After Sam shows Horatio a webpage declaring: "Horatio Caine Dies Today," Horatio drives his Hummer to a pier and leaves it—with a gun inside—and tells Sam to post the location on the internet. Calleigh is able to figure out the height and weight of the person who shot the bow, leading the CSIs to Miranda. Footage from the camera from Luke's sunglasses reveals her getting the key to the room where the bows were stored from Coach Witten. Miranda fesses up: she was aiming for Candice, not Luke, but when Candice didn't dive into the water, her arrow struck Luke instead. Horatio waits on the pier for his would-be killer and isn't shocked to discover it's Damen Argento. Damen has taken the gun from the Hummer and aims it at Horatio. Horatio gives him a chance to stand down, but Damen aims the gun at Horatio and fires...blanks. Horatio raises his own gun and arrests Damen. Back at the station, a new "cyber-lebrity" is born as Miranda is led out of the police station, and Candice sighs in relief as her stint in the public eye ends.

Inside Out

Season 6 Episode Number: 124 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Monday October 8, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar, John Haynes |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- tio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Christina Chang (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins) |
| Guest Stars: | Luis Fernando Moncada (Julio Rentoria), Joey Gaytan (Trevor Battle), Aries Spears (Oscar Monahan), Lauren Mary Kim (Veronica Eckland), |
| | John Sharian (Joe LeBrock), David Newsom (Will Bedford), Callard |
| | Haris (Barry Slater), Chris William Martin (Rich Caprioto), Steve Tou- |
| | ssaint (Judge Hugo Kemp), Loren Olson (MDPD Uniform), Jeff De- |
| | Serrano (Corrections Officer), Keith Hamilton Cobb (Oscar's Lawyer), |
| | Shane Conrad (Reporter), Erika Schaefer (Beautiful Girl), Edward Mor- rison (Barber) |
| Production Code: | 602 |
| Summary: | Horatio's son goes missing when a prison transport is attacked. Upon |
| Summary. | learning the identity of Kyle, he is targeted in order to get at Lt. Caine, who must find him before it is too late. Meanwhile, Ryan causes ten- sion with his former colleagues when he is hired as an expert witness for the defense. |
| | |

Horatio is at the Biscayne County Courthouse while his newfound son, Kyle Harmon, is arraigned as an adult on kidnapping charges. As Kyle is led off to the bus to jail, a much more dangerous criminal, Julio Rentoria promises two million dollars to anyone who can break him out of jail. Horatio, after telling Tripp he hasn't yet revealed to Kyle that he is the boy's father, asks the detective to ride on the bus to make sure it gets to its destination safely. On the road, a truck hits the bus head on and several prisoners escape, including Julio and Kyle. Tripp fires at what appears to be a man with a gun, but when the dust clears, the body of a young deaf woman named Veronica Eckland lies on the ground, and Tripp fears he's responsible. Kyle quickly turns himself into Horatio, who reluctantly returns the boy to police custody. Calleigh is relieved when she can clear Tripp of Veronica's death, and she matches the bullet to a gun belonging to a man named Barry Slater. Barry admits he was at the scene to help free Julio and collect the two million, but claims his gun and bike were both stolen.

The bike is traced and found with one of the escaped convicts, Oscar Monahan, who is facing serious jail time via the Three Strikes law. Natalia bags the keys to the bike but is rushed off by Ryan to a shooting lesson with an expert at the gun range. She's shocked when she returns to the lab and learns her evidence is being called into question by Oscar's defense, thanks to an expert witness: Ryan Wolfe. Ryan is claiming that because she took the evidence to the firing range rather than right to the lab, she broke the chain of custody. State's attorney Rebecca Nevins leans on Natalia to give her dirt on Ryan, but Natalia won't budge. Calleigh and Delko trace a cutting-edge paint sample found on the bus's bumper to an SUV owned by one Will Bedford. Will admits to helping Julio get away for the two million payday, in order to help his sick brother. He turns over the payment to the CSIs: two million dollars worth of heroin.

Ryan goes to examine the area where Oscar was discovered with the bike and finds the gun used to shoot Veronica. The DNA on it matches not Oscar but Barry, the gun's owner. He confesses to shooting Veronica when he saw her gesturing to Julio, afraid she would beat him to the big payday. While Tripp investigates Veronica, Valera finds DNA inside the heroin packets that belong to Joe LeBrock, who's serving time in jail. Horatio locates Julio's cohort, Trevor, but he has a cryptic warning for Horatio: they know who his son is. Tripp discovers that Veronica was engaged to Julio, and she must have told Julio about Kyle after reading Horatio and Tripp's lips at the courthouse. Horatio rushes to the jail only to learn Kyle is missing.

Tripp and Delko trace a call placed to Joe LeBrock in jail to a cell phone belonging to Julio and manage to locate him and take him into custody. Horatio puts the pressure on Joe to find his son. When Horatio threatens to kill him, Joe tells the CSI that Kyle is in a tunnel below the jail. Horatio finds his son and tells him that he's his father. Horatio pulls Oscar aside: he agrees to not use the Three Strike law against him if he'll protect Kyle in jail. Oscar acquiesces and protects Kyle from Julio and his thugs.

Bang, Bang, Your Debt

Season 6 Episode Number: 125 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday October 15, 2007 on CBS Brian Davidson, Barry O'Brien |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Rory Cochrane (Tim Speedle), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Johnny Whitworth (Det.Jake Berkeley) |
| Guest Stars: | Jeffrey Hephner (Keith Reynolds), Colton Hanyes (Brandon Fox), Arielle Vandenberg (Jessia Taylor), Yusuf Gatewood (Keith Ward), Kyle Schmid (Andrew Hillman), Jennifer Tung (Rebecca Palmer), Deja Kreutzberg (Lori), Casey Lee (Mike Carlton), J. Skylar Testa (Credit Guy), Taylor Treadwell (Credit Girl), Shannon McLemore (College Girl), Brandon Brooks (Speedle Look Alike) |
| Production Code: | 604 |
| Summary: | The team investigates the puzzling death of a student and find evi- dence that Tim Speedle may not be dead. |

A romantic hook up in an SUV on the beach turns fatal for Dade University college students Jessica Taylor and Brandon Fox when their car catches on fire. Brandon barely escapes with his life, but Jessica isn't so lucky. Delko finds accelerant on the ground, and when it proves to be brake fluid, he prints the car's converter and finds a match to one Andrew Hillman, Jessica's boyfriend. Andrew remains cool under pressure, not flinching when Horatio suggests he cut the brakes on Brandon's car after learning Brandon and Jessica were spending a lot of time together. When Alexx discovers that Jessica died from carbon monoxide poisoning, Delko returns to the beach and is shocked to see CSI Tim Speedle, who was killed in a shootout in a jewelry store several years earlier. Speed helps Delko find a key piece of evidence: a burnt piece of tubing.

Calleigh and Jake Berkeley examine Jessica's apartment. Jake discovers used condoms, and the pair finds threatening messages on Jessica's answering machine from a credit card company called Liberty Coast. Keith Reynolds, the manager at Liberty Coast, refuses to give up the name of the person in charge of handling Jessica's account, but prints on the tubing lead the CSIs to the man anyway: Gary Hardwick. Gary denies killing Jessica, insisting that murdering a client would be bad for business since it would mean she would no longer be able to make payments. Brandon Fox wakes up, and is saddened to discover Jessica is dead. As they get into the Hummer to leave the hospital, Calleigh is surprised to discover one of Speedle's credit cards in the vehicle, but Eric refuses to discuss it with her. After learning the DNA in the condom belongs to Keith Reynolds, Calleigh and Delko hurry to Dade University to track down Keith, who is on campus trying to sign students up for Liberty Coast credit cards, but soon after they arrive, shots are fired–and Keith is gunned down.

Delko again sees Speed at the crime scene, this time leading him to a leaf with a bullet hole through it, making Delko think the shooter may have been hiding out in the bushes. Natalia finds sweat on the leaf and is able to match it to Gary's DNA, but Gary insists that he was just at the school to convince Keith to stop sleeping with the students in exchange for promising to alleviate their debt. When Dan Cooper shows Calleigh that Brandon was also in debt to the company, Horatio confronts him about it, and the boy admits he and Jessica were attempting to commit suicide together, seeing no other way to escape their massive debts. Calleigh and Delko retrace the bullet's path and figure out its trajectory was affected by the wind. When they find the boat the shooter was on, they discover traces of iodine antiseptic, leading them once again back to Brandon. The desperate college student admits he went gunning for Keith because Keith promised Jessica he'd alleviate her debt if she slept with him, and then went back on his promise.

Horatio finds Delko at Speedle's locker, where Delko has discovered Speedle's credit card missing. He tells Horatio that in the last two weeks, there's been activity on Speed's card. He also tells the older CSI that he's been seeing Speed, and Horatio urges him to see a doctor. Horatio goes to the bank that issued Speed's card and learns of a purchase being made at that moment. Delko and Calleigh rush to the restaurant where the card was swiped and are chagrined to find Dan Cooper there. Dan admits to rifling through Speed's locker and finding the card, figuring no harm would come of him using a dead man's credit card. Disgusted, Calleigh reminds him that it's fraud, and that he hurt the people who cared about Speed. She gives him a day to turn himself in. Delko visits Speed's graveside and is joined by Horatio. He tells Horatio that the doctor told him he's having "transitory hallucinations" as a result of the bullet fragment in his brain. Together, the two men pay their respects to their fallen comrade.

Deep Freeze

Season 6 Episode Number: 126 Season Episode: 5

| | Maradan Ostalan 00, 0007 an ODC |
|-------------------|--|
| Originally aired: | Monday October 22, 2007 on CBS Elizabeth Devine |
| Writer: | |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hor- atio Caine), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recur- ring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (M. Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Johnny Whitworth (Det. Jake Berkeley), Vivan Dugre (Heather Amber- son), Jessica Szohr (Samantha Barrish), Chris William Martin (Rich Caprioto) |
| Guest Stars: | Rich Eisen (Announcer), Dale Midkiff (Doug McClain), Dina Meyer (Elissa McClain), Paul Schulze (Dr. Werner Klein), Flex Alexander (Mar- tin Wilson), Stana Katic (Rita Sullivan), Claire Coffee (Wendy Legassic), Lucas Caleb Rooney (Theo Knight), Marita De Leon (April Stapleton) |
| Production Code: | 605 |
| Summary: | The murder investigation of a sports legend has complications when his body is lost by the lab. |

Former football player Doug McClain is on the phone with a flirtatious female caller when he's stabbed in the neck. When the CSIs arrive at the scene, Doug is dead, and Alexx determines he was stabbed in the carotid artery. Alexx wants to do an autopsy, but she's prevented by Doug's wife Elissa and Dr. Werner Klein, who inform the CSIs that Doug is going to be cryogenically frozen. Horatio asks Alexx to accompany the body to the lab at PreCore where the body will be frozen and discover as much as she can. Calleigh finds no signs of forced entry but does notice some double-sided tape by the window with silk strands on it. The CSIs trace the phone call Doug received just before he was killed to Wendy Legassic, an obituary writer for a newspaper. She tells Calleigh she had been given the task of updating Doug's obituary, and Calleigh wonders if she might have helped the former football star into an early grave. Natalia follows up on some stolen items from Doug's collection, tracing them to a Theo Knight, who is selling them on the internet. Theo tells Horatio and Tripp that Doug's manager, Martin Wilson, sold him the items straight out of Doug's collection. Wilson insists that Doug was having cash flow problems and the items were sold to benefit him, but admits that Doug got angry when he found out about the sales and hit him.

Valera identifies epithelials on the double sided tape as belonging to a woman named Rita Sullivan, who admits she and Doug were having an affair. She admits to going to see Doug after he called her, but said when she stopped by he wasn't there. The CSIs suspicions turn back to Wendy after she sells the tape of her phone call to a local news station, but when they listen to the tape, it takes them in another direction: 25 minutes after Doug was killed, they hear the killer pick up the phone to make a call to Elissa McClain. Elissa calmly tells them it was Martin, who called her to come to the house and call in Doug's murder. Elissa and Doug had separated, but hid it from the press. Horatio questions Wilson again, and he admits to tidying up so that the press wouldn't find any dirt on Doug, and then calling Elissa so that she could call the police. Horatio goes through a box Wilson took from Doug's house and finds a picture of a boy in a football uniform in it. Wilson claims not to know the boy, so he zeroes in on the logo on

the football helmet: Lauderville Youth Program. The director, April, identifies the child as Caleb Sullivan, and tells Horatio he died last week of a rare kidney disease. Horatio turns back to Rita Sullivan, who admits that Caleb was Doug's and she went over to his house days before he died to beg him to get tested to see if he was a match to Caleb. He put her off and the boy died. Rita, overcome by grief and rage, stabbed him.

The case remains open when Alexx, still at PreCore with Doug's body, discovers clotting in the wound, indicating that the knife wasn't pulled out immediately after Doug was stabbed, but 30-40 minutes later. Though Rita stabbed him, someone else pulled out the knife and left him to bleed to death. While working on processing evidence, Delko helps Natalia pop back in the shoulder she dislocated during shooting practice earlier that day. IAB officer Rick Stetler catches sight of them and misinterprets their actions, thinking the two are having an affair. When he speaks to Delko about it, Delko thinks he is talking about Calleigh and Jake Berkeley and lets it slip that the two are dating. Stetler pulls Jake off the Doug McClain case, which in turn causes Jake to suggest to Calleigh that they cool down. Calleigh is none too pleased with Delko, but the two manage to track down the knife, which is found in Doug's cryogenic tank–with Elissa McClain's prints on it. She admits to Horatio that she heard Doug groan after calling PreCore. She was tired of Doug cheating on her, so she pulled out the knife. Horatio has her arrested.

Sunblock

Season 6 Episode Number: 127 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired | Manday October 20, 2007 on CPS |
|------------------------|--|
| Originally aired: | Monday October 29, 2007 on CBS |
| Writer: | Corey Miller |
| Director: | Christine Moore |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), |
| | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| | Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe) |
| Recurring Role: | Johnny Whitworth (Det. Jake Berkeley), Jessica Szohr (Samantha Bar- |
| 8 | rish) |
| Guest Stars: | David Lee (Nicholas Pike), Tyler Hoechlin (Shawn Hodges), Jay Hag- |
| | gis (Ronnie Temple), Fiona Loewi (Diana Long), Christopher Michael |
| | Rivera (Mario Montero), James Jordan (Clint Gilmore), Janelle Ve- |
| | lasquez (Carla), Julianna Guill (Kelly), John Patrick Jordan (Frat Boy |
| | #1), Erik Valdez (Frat Boy #2) |
| Production Code: | 606 |
| - | |
| Summary: | Strange events begin to happen as the CSI team tracks down a serial |
| | killer who killed during a solar eclipse. |

In the middle of a solar eclipse, Ronnie Temple is garroted to death by the pool at the Woolridge Hotel. Epithelials on an open, empty case by Ronnie's pool chair are matched to Mario Montero and Natalia is shocked to discover his DNA contains wolf hormones. Mario tells Delko that Ronnie was a drug dealer–and the source of Mario's wolf hormones. When he went to purchase more hormones off of Ronnie, he found the man dead and stole his whole stash. Delko demands Mario surrender what he stole, and among the drugs he and Calleigh discover an ID badge strung on a lanyard and wonder if it could be their murder weapon. The badge's owner, Sean Hodges, a pool boy at the Woolridge, claims that someone broke into his locker and stole his badge. When Tripp notices cuts on his hands, he insists he cut himself moving on of the lounge chairs. Alexx starts her autopsy of Ronnie, but when she cuts into his chest, she faints. Ryan Wolfe comes into the morgue to tell her he's been reinstated, only to find her passed out by the body.

The CSIs discover that the night shift CSIs worked a similar case the previous evening: Diana Long was found garroted in her apartment, the fatal wound on her neck identical to the one that killed Ronnie. Clint Gilmore, the delivery boy who found her, tells Horatio that Diana stayed in her apartment on the computer alone all of the time and ordered take out every night, but that on the night she died, she ordered for two. Sam Barrish does an IP trace on the man Diana was talking to online the night she died and comes up with the name Nicholas Pike. Horatio pays the man a visit and learns the nightclub owner made plans to meet Diana the night before, but she backed out. He claims to have been at his club at the time she was killed. Alexx returns to work and tells Ryan it was fumes from crystal meth that Ronnie ingested shortly before his death that caused her to pass out. She gives him a hair she bagged just before fainting that appears to come from a wolf, giving the CSIs cause to go to Mario Montero's apartment. When they arrive, they find him on the floor, his neck cut, but still alive. Mario tells the CSIs his pet wolf saved him by scaring off the killer before he finished his work.

The CSIs match blood on Mario's doorframe to the pool boy, Sean Hodges, but he can't explain how it got there and insists he's being set up. Horatio believes him, and when the CSIs go to the Woolridge Hotel, they find a lawn chair that has been tampered with to cut anyone trying to lift it, as well as special topical cream used as medicine for photo toxicity–an allergy to the sun. The medicine rules out Sean Hodges, so Horatio calls Nicholas Pike down to the police station during the day, but when his skin doesn't break out in the sun, the CSIs assume he's not the killer. A wolf hair among the evidence gathered by the night shift CSIs from Diana Long's apartment leads the CSIs back to Mario, and he admits they were flirting online. He got her last name and looked her up, but she rebuffed him. Delko swabs his skin, but he doesn't find any evidence of the medical cream. Deciding that their killer has likely been watching his victims and picking them carefully, the CSIs isolate a building which overlooks all three crime scenes: Nicholas Pike's penthouse. Horatio and Delko rush there and discover a pre-programmed telescope with presets on all the crime scenes–and a fourth location, a college dorm room. The CSIs rush to the room and catch Nicholas Pike just outside of it, his face broken out in a terrible rash. They arrest him and find the wire he used to kill his victims inside his wristwatch. Pike tells the CSIs that he envied those who could go freely out in the sun–and became enraged when he saw people "wasting their lives." Horatio reminds him that wasn't for him to decide. Afterwards, Ryan comes to Horatio to thank him for helping him get his job back.

Chain Reaction

Season 6 Episode Number: 128 Season Episode: 7

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 5, 2007 on CBS Brian Davidson, Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| onow otaro. | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), |
| | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- |
| | tio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | David Lee Smith (Rick Stetler), Christina Chang (Rebecca Nevins), |
| | Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Aries Spears (Oscar Monahan), Steve |
| | Toussaint (Judge Hugo Kemp), John Sharian (Joe LeBrock) |
| Guest Stars: | Adrian Wilson (Gavin Hauer), Helena Mattsson (Juliana Ravez), |
| | Matthew Del Negro (Mike Farallon), Chris Tardio (Terrence Kerr), Greg |
| | Rikaart (Scott LeBrock), Matt Doherty (Corey Burton) |
| Production Code: | 607 |
| Summary: | The investigation into a runway model's death leads Horatio to his son and his nemesis. |

Model Alisha Reilly is electrocuted to death at a fashion show, and the CSIs quickly determine her death was no accident. Their top suspect is the lighting technician, Terrence Kerr, until they discover red hair from Juliana Ravez, one of the other models, beneath the stage. Juliana claims she hooked up with Terrence in order to ensure she'd get good lighting during the show. The CSIs are surprised to learn that Alisha was married to Joe LeBrock, an inmate with a grudge against Horatio. When Horatio questions Joe, he makes a veiled threat against Horatio's son, Kyle, and the man Horatio asked to look out for him, Oscar. Horatio warns them both. The CSIs learn that Joe had a visit from his son, Scott, but when they learn the FBI is investigating Scott, Natalia is called upon to use her FBI connections to find out why Scott is under investigation. She isn't able to discover why, but Natalia is able to get surveillance tapes out of her contact Agent Farallon.

Calleigh and Delko go over Alisha's clothes and are surprised to discover heroin embedded in the metallic fabric. They corner the designer, Gavin Hauer, and find his lab. He admits to them that he has been smuggling drugs for Joe LeBrock. Horatio goes to the prison to confront LeBrock only to see Oscar killed before his eyes by a land mine. Delko finds a sim card from a cell phone among the debris, and when the inmates' cells are searched, a phone is found in Kyle's bed. Kyle claims he has no idea how the phone got there. Delko goes over the entire wardrobe from the fashion show and finds a platinum string missing from Juliana Ravez's dress and concludes that it was the platinum string used as a conductor to kill Alisha Reilly. Calleigh and Delko confront the model, who admits she killed Alisha when she learned Alisha was going to blow the whistle on the smuggling operation. She did it without Joe's knowledge; she wanted him for herself.

Horatio learns that Kyle lied to him about the phone when he finds calls on it made to Kyle's mother in Pensacola. Kyle admits Joe gave him the phone as a peace offering. Horatio is able to find the inmate who LeBrock got to sneak into Kyle's cell and detonate the bomb with the phone, but he won't testify against LeBrock. Rebecca Nevins is determined to go ahead with charging Kyle with the murder, with LeBrock as a witness against him. Ryan and Natalia find the key: video footage from the FBI revealing Scott LeBrock trying to entice a little boy into his car. He's a pedophile, and when Horatio confronts Joe with the evidence, he reminds him that pedophiles– and their relatives–are at the bottom of the food chain in jail. Joe folds, refusing to identify Kyle in court as the one he gave the cell phone to.

Permanent Vacation

Season 6 Episode Number: 129 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: | Monday November 12, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien, Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Eagle Egilsson |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio |
| | Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe |
| | (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp |
| | (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Gabrielle Christian (Amy Hobbs) |
| Guest Stars: | Wes Brown (Brian Partney), Leslie Hope (Denise Partney), Dean Cain |
| | (Roger Partney), Gina Salemi (Screaming Girl), Kevin Mondane Jr. |
| | (Valet), Andres Perez-Molina (Luis Mendoza), Michael Welch (Shane |
| | Partney), Antonio Jaramillo (Mitch Pena), Jesse Garcia (Vasco Torres) |
| Production Code: | 608 |
| Summary: | A family is in Miami vacationing from Canada when one of their sons |
| | is killed. |
| | |

When 18-year-old Brian Partney is murdered in a hotel elevator while on vacation with his parents, Horatio suspects Brian was randomly killed as a gang initiation, because a black bandana was left at the crime scene. A key card on the victim leads to Mitch Pena, a guest who happens to be staying on the same floor on which the elevator stopped when Brian was shot. Pena insists that he scared Brian when he got too close to Pena's girlfriend, but he had no reason to murder him. Shane, Brian's younger brother, recalls seeing a guy speed away on a motorcycle at the time of the murder. Tread marks and vegetable oil used for performance bikes lead the CSIs to a bike shop owned by Vasco Torres, who has known connections to the Cobra gang. Unfortunately, when the team gets to the bike yard, the bike Shane spotted is on fire, leaving the team with nothing. They also question Luis Mendoza, the hotel bellman who handled the Partneys' luggage. Mendoza lives in gang territory, and his uniform jacket was found with Brian's blood, but he swears he's innocent. When Brian's father, Roger, vows revenge, threatening to take matters into his own hands, Horatio has him followed. However, Horatio is unable to prevent Mendoza from being attacked while working his second job at a construction site. The CSIs eventually learn that Shane, angry about his brother's murder, attacked Mendoza. Still on the hunt for Brian's murderer, Calleigh and Delko track down a pocket watch that Brian carried and find the missing bullet at the bottom of the elevator shaft. In the end, the CSIs piece together what really happened: Mitch Pena gave Vasco Torres his gun and ordered him to kill Brian as his initiation into the Cobra gang. Unable to cope with the grief, Brian's mother takes the gun that Roger recently bought and shoots Torres as he is being escorted out of the police department. Guest stars Leslie Hope, Dean Cain.

Stand Your Ground

Season 6 Episode Number: 130 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: Writer: Director: | Monday November 19, 2007 on CBS Marc Dube, John Haynes Joe Chappelle |
|---|---|
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| Show Stars. | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- |
| | tio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Johnny Whitworth (Jake Berkley), David Lee Smith (Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Tanya Clarke (Valerie Gaynor), Jim True-Frost (Dave Keppling), Matt McTighe (Pete Morton), Jeff Leaf (Mark Boyd), Sasha Pieterse (Beth Buckley), Jake Abel (Charlie Sheriden), Cole Petersen (Logan Sheri- den), Charles Malik Whitfield (Andre Harding Charles) |
| Production Code: | 609 |
| Summary: | A serial killer is on the loose with a craving, making Calleigh its next victim, which also jeopardizes her ability to do her job. |

Calleigh leaves a diner and gets into her car, only to have a car pull up next to hers, the passenger aiming a gun at her. She draws her weapon and the car speeds off, but when she pursues on foot, the car turns around and heads straight for her, causing Calleigh to fire into it. The car veers off into a shoe store, crashing into it. When Calleigh goes to investigate, she finds the driver dead, the passenger escaped-and a woman, apparently a customer in the store, dead on the ground in front of the car. When the CSI team arrives, they identify the driver of the car as Mark Dow and the young woman as Valerie Gaynor, a middle school teacher. Delko comforts her, but IAB Rick Stetler turns the screws on Calleigh, asking her if she was drinking at brunch. She admits to having two mimosas, but her blood alcohol level is only .04, well below the legal limit. Blood on the glove compartment box leads the CSIs to Pete Morton, but when Horatio accuses him of attacking Calleigh, he counters with a threat to sue for personal injury. He claims the only reason he and Mark turned around and headed back for Calleigh is because a truck was blocking their escape route. He denies trying to run her over, but Horatio is skeptical. Alexx has some good news for Calleigh: Valerie Gaynor wasn't killed by the car crashing into the store. She was dead before it hit, meaning someone murdered her.

Stetler, who has already removed Calleigh from the active duty, asks why there are six mimosas on her bar tab. She claims they were for friends, but later confronts Jake Berkley, whom she actually had brunch with. He lies to her about the mimosas at first, claiming he bought a round for his buddies, but Calleigh sees through it and is not pleased. Horatio pays a visit to Valerie's school and talks to Dave Keppling, the art department substitute teacher, whom Valerie was seeing. Keppling mentioned Valerie looked tense on the morning of her death, but she didn't tell him why. Horatio's questioning is interrupted when a thirteen-year-old girl goes into seizures in the hallway, the victim of a drug overdose. Ryan finds drugs in Valerie's desk and wonders if she was dealing. He visits the home of Charlie Sheridan and his younger brother Logan, who caught Valerie trespassing on their property. Ryan wonders about Charlie's arrest for possession a year ago, but Charlie tells the CSI that the cops got it wrong. Ryan and Natalia turn to Valerie's journal and determine that she wasn't selling drugs to kids–she was trying to make a case against someone who was. They connect the drugs with candy found in the backseat of the car and realize that Valerie was tracking people selling flavored narcotics to children. The CSIs go back to the car and discover the weapon used to kill Valerie lodged in the bottom of it: a dumbbell from a shoe display in the store the car crashed into. Delko and Ryan question the owner, Andre Harding, and when they find a lot of cash in his register, they suspect him of being in on the drug deals. Delko has good news for Calleigh–the location of one of the bullets from her gun negates the story Pete told about the truck blocking them; they were trying to kill her. When she thanks him, he tells her Jake found the evidence and asked him to document it. Ryan and Natalia find a tie tack in the glass shards from the shop with a school logo on it, connecting Dave Kepling to the murder of Valerie. Horatio figures out that he was the dealer Valerie was investigating. When she investigated the store–where Keppling was buying shoes to hide the drugs in before giving them to kids to sell–she saw Keppling there with Mark, Pete and Andre and realized he was the dealer. He killed her, but when they spotted Calleigh walking by, he worried she had seen something and sent Mark and Pete to take care of the problem. Vindicated, Calleigh tells Pete he'll be going away for murder, while Horatio finds one of the young drug dealers–Logan Sheridan–and gets him to turn in the others.

CSI: My Nanny

Season 6 Episode Number: 131 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: | Monday November 26, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Corey Miller, Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Jonathan Glassner |
| | |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), |
| | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- |
| | tio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Guest Stars: | Justin Bruening (Craig Abbott), William R. Moses (Dennis Lambert), |
| | Jordan Garrett (Jonah Lambert), Ellery Sprayberry (Megan Lambert), |
| | Kristin Richardson (Kate Lambert), Matt Stasi (Matthew Finn), Lorena |
| | Bernal (Mia Fernandez), Paula Miranda (Rebecca), Henri Lubatti (Ron |
| | Coswell), Sonalii Castillo (Vanessa Waters), Carl Doussett (Wayne) |
| Production Code: | 610 |
| | 010 |
| Summary: | Lifestyles of the rich and famous come under the CSI microscope when |
| | a wealthy family's nanny turns up dead. |

A party at the house of Dennis and Kate Lambert comes to a tragic end when the body of one of their nannies, Vanessa Water, is found at the top of the stairs of their mansion. Alexy points out two stab wounds to the girl's torso, but also notes that her fingernails are a bluish color. Calleigh and Delko are unable to find the murder weapon, and when they check Vanessa's room, are surprised to find she was packing to leave. Kate Lambert tells Calleigh she had grown uncomfortable with how close her daughter Megan was to Vanessa, and fired the nanny. The Lamberts were planning a family trip, but their other nanny, Mia, was going to accompany them in Vanessa's place. Prints on a glass found near Vanessa's body lead the CSIs to Ron Coswell, the man running the nanny agency Vanessa was working for, Model Nannies. Ron tells Horatio that he fought with Vanessa over her firing, but denies killing her. In the morgue, Alexx tells Calleigh that cyanosis made Vanessa's fingernails turn blue, indicating she was poisoned, and hands Calleigh trace she recovered from one of the fatal stab wounds. Natalia identifies the fragment as the tip of a ceramic knife. Back at the house, Delko and Horatio question Matthew Finn, the party's caterer, who Delko recognizes from a picture in Vanessa's suitcase. He denies knowing she worked for the Lamberts; he said that they dated a while back but broke up six months ago. As Delko finishes up interrogating Matthew, Kate Lambert runs from the house: they've been robbed.

Delko and Horatio examine the Lamberts' safe, which is missing \$250,000. Delko finds knuckle prints on the safe keypad, and Horatio notices a camera hidden in a stereo speaker, which Dennis Lambert professes to know nothing about. Since the nannies also had the combination to the safe, Delko questions Mia, who denies taking the money or hurting Vanessa. The CSIs trace the camera to Kate and find footage of Vanessa following Dennis into the bathroom, but when they ask him about it, he claims that Vanessa had come to tell him his son Jonah was gay. Vanesa had overheard Jonah telling Craig Abbott, the male nanny who was Mia's predecessor, that he loved him, so Dennis fired Craig and had a restraining order taken out against him. When Calleigh and Tripp track Craig down, he says Vanessa misunderstood: Jonah loved him like a brother. Ryan is able to connect Ron Coswell to the robbery, and the agency owner tells Delko that Vanessa helped him. After the Lamberts fired two of his nannies, he figured they owed him. Alexx gets the toxicology report back on Vanessa: she was poisoned when she ingested eye drops. Ryan recalls Mia cooked breakfast for the family, and he interrogates the other nanny, who admits to poisoning Vanessa to make the other nanny ill so that she could go along on the trip. Vanessa was only interested in having fun, while Mia wanted to educate the Lambert children. Ryan tells Mia that Vanessa had been fired that morning, and she would have been the one going on the trip.

After learning Mia bought Jonah a scuba diving kit for the trip, Calleigh and Delko recover the ceramic knife from it and discover it has a chipped tip. Jonah admits to Horatio that he resented Vanessa for getting Craig fired, but denies killing the nanny. The CSIs find no blood on the knife, but they do discover Craig Abbott's prints on it. Horatio gets the former nanny to admit to sneaking into the house to help Jonah study for a big history exam, but he denies killing Vanessa. Calleigh and Delko trace his escape route and find a bloody knife and a crumpled up drawing with a bloody fingerprint on it. The prints on both the knife and the drawing lead the CSIs to Matthew Finn, Vanessa's ex-boyfriend. He got upset when he saw his ex with the Lambert kids after she told him she didn't want a family. He confronted her, and when she told him she didn't want a family with him, he killed her. Horatio tells the Lamberts what happened and they in turn tell him they've cancelled their trip, opting instead to spend the time together at home–just the four of them.

Guerillas In The Mist

Season 6 Episode Number: 132 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: | Monday December 10, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien, Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Carey Meyer |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| onow otars. | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi |
| | Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexa Woods), Jonathan Togo |
| | |
| | (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective |
| | Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia |
| | Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Guest Stars: | Mark Cameron Wystrach (Patrick Austin), Erika Alexander (Tanya |
| | Thorpe), Rockmond Dunbar (James Reilly), Sasha Roiz (Darren But- |
| | ler), Terry Serpico (Steve Lancaster), John Ortiz (Gabriel Soto), Chad |
| | Guerrero (Pedro Rupan), Patrick Wolff (Eddie Padura), Eddie Diaz (Hec- |
| | tor Malcas), Justin Alverez (Stefan Bohdan), Roberto Alcaraz (Soto |
| | Look-a-like) |
| Production Code: | 611 |
| Summary: | A rare and illegal machine gun that 'vaporizes' its victims is let loose |
| | on the streets of Miami. |
| | |

Three gun runners are literally vaporized at a warehouse at the Port of Miami while handling smuggled firearms. Calleigh thinks the carnage is the work of the DX4, an illegal electronic super-weapon known as the Vaporizer capable of firing 200 bullets at once. DNA from blood left on the men's shoes–all that remains of them–identifies them as three men with gun smuggling priors. DNA on a cigarette found at the warehouse leads the CSIs to Gabriel Soto, but he denies being the shooter–or a smuggler, though he admits the slain men were in his employ. Customs Agent Tanya Thorpe shows up at the station and tells Tripp and Ryan the slaying of the men in a warehouse was actually a government operation, meant to deter the men from smuggling the weapons overseas. The operation was contracted out to a company called Peregrine Security, but when Horatio and Tripp visit the agency, they're met with resistance from company head Steve Lancaster and Patrick Austin, both of whom claim their operation is protected under the Patriot Act. Lancaster flatly refuses to hand over the Vaporizer. The officers are forced to leave, only to be called to the scene of Lancaster's murder just hours later. The man is found dead near a pier, and the cause of his demise isn't immediately apparent.

Back at the lab, Alexx finds the cause of Lancaster's death: an air embolism, the result of someone injecting one of his veins with an air bubble. The killer used a stun gun on him first. Horatio meets the new CEO of Peregrine, Darren Butler, but he's no more helpful than his predecessor was. A print on Lancaster's watch leads the CSIs to James Reilly, a former Navy Seal who knew Lancaster from his Seal days. He also worked at Peregrine for a brief time before going on to run a computer repair firm. He tells the CSIs he ran into Lancaster earlier that day and shook hands with him, but denies anything beyond that went on. His alibi seems to check out, so Delko turns to a laptop recovered from Lancaster's SUV. He learns the op that led to the death of the three men is labeled as "incomplete" but before he can find out why, the hard drive is deleted remotely by someone at Peregrine. Horatio angrily confronts Butler, who makes no apologies for his actions, but admits that the Vaporizer, which was in Lancaster's SUV, is now missing. Calleigh matches the stun gun marks on Lancaster's body to a government issue Sentry, leading Ryan to suspect Thorpe. She denies attacking Lancaster, and the electronic record on her stun gun backs her up: it's never been used.

When Alexx finds toner ink in Lancaster's eye-the site of the fatal injection-the CSIs zero in on Reilly. Reilly was pushed out of Peregrine-the company he thought up-by Lancaster, and then watched as Lancaster turned it into a killing machine. He killed Lancaster, but he denies taking the Vaporizer from the SUV. Delko finds a hair in the SUV from Gabriel Soto, and he goes to question the smuggler at the docks. Soto admits to meeting with Lancaster in the SUV to discuss a buyer he'd found for the Vaporizer. Delko's questioning is interrupted when shots are fired and a man who looks like Soto is gunned down. A fingerprint from the shooter's perch matches Patrick Austin, who tells Horatio that he was attempting to take out Soto so Peregrine could deal with his buyer directly. Horatio demands Patrick tell him where the sale is taking place, and Austin points him Butler's way. Horatio tracks Butler to an airfield, and Butler fires at his Hummer with the Vaporizer. Horatio escapes just in time, shooting Butler and the two buyers before Butler can take him out with the Vaporizer.

Miami Confidential

Season 6 Episode Number: 133 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: | Monday December 17, 2007 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| | Sam Hill |
| Director: | |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), |
| | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- |
| | tio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), |
| | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera), Mike Farallon (Matthew Del Negro) |
| Guest Stars: | Erin Cahill (Rachel Hemming), Mark Rolston (Agent Glen Cole), Ricky |
| | Harris (Jeremy Broyles), Tia Texada (Jane Duncroft), Micah Alberti |
| | (Zach Hemming), Mette Holt (Linda Farallon), Brian Elerding (Haggard |
| | Guy), Schuyler Yancey (MDPD Officer), Russell Edge (Team Leader) |
| Production Code: | 612 |
| Summary: | The team uncovers the secret life of an unscrupulous FBI agent while |
| | investigating the murder of a young woman. |
| | interesting the intruct of a joung woman. |

The body of Rachel Hemmings is discovered in her apartment, but the crime scene quickly turns deadly for Ryan and Alexx when Ryan sets up a fume tent around Rachel and inadvertently starts a fire. Ryan and Alexx escape to safety, but the CSIs discover Rachel had a meth lab in her apartment. When the CSIs discover the fire was caused by an overloaded circuit, they question Jeremy Broyles, the apartment manager, suspecting he purposefully overloaded the circuits to cover up the meth lab. Broyles denies any involvement and insists the apartment-and the labwere Rachel's. Though Rachel's body and the fuming tent are badly burned, Delko recovers a print from her neck and Alexx discovers glue on her body, suggesting Rachel was wearing a wire. Delko matches the print to Rachel's brother, Zach, who tells the CSIs Rachel ran away from rehab several months ago. He tracked her down and tried to get her to come home, but she told him to get lost. The CSIs trace the listening device Rachel was wearing to the FBI-specifically, the Miami field office and agent Mike Farrallon. Farrallon tells Horatio and Natalia that Rachel became his informant after he picked her up for possession; he put her in a meth lab the FBI was looking to bust. He realized something was wrong when he bug stopped transmitting and she missed a meeting. The CSIs learn Farrallon and Rachel's relationship was more than professional when they discover a picture of them two of them among the personal items from her condo, with a cryptic message on the back: "Stay away or you'll get hurt." They question Farrallon's wife, but she claims she and her husband have an understanding-what he does on his own time is his business.

Natalia tells Horatio that Farrallon was having an affair with an informant named Jane three years ago when she worked with him. Natalia questions Jane, who admits to paying a visit to Rachel to warn her about Farrallon. She claims he used the same safe word with Rachel as he had with her: "together." Alexx has disturbing news for the CSIs: Rachel was pregnant. The DNA doesn't match Farrallon but Zach, Rachel's brother. When the CSIs bring him in for questioning, he tells them he and Rachel were step-siblings. She left home after getting pregnant, but when he tracked her down she told him she had someone and he left. FBI agent Glen Cole puts pressure on Horatio to lay off Farrallon, citing the importance of bringing down the meth lab. When Valera finds blood on the glass of the table Rachel crashed into that matches Jeremy Broyles, the CSIs go to arrest him and find yet another meth lab at his building. They bring him in for questioning

and find glass in his pants. He suspected her when he realized she never sampled any of the product, and a confrontation between them got physical and resulted in him throwing her into a coffee table–and killing her. With Broyles in jail, Cole turns over Farrallon's audio files to the CSIs. Natalia listens to them and realizes Rachel used the safe word–and Farrallon ignored it, making him in part responsible for her death. Natalia and Horatio confront him, and Cole takes his badge and arrests him.

Raising Caine

Season 6 Episode Number: 134 Season Episode: 13

| | Mandan January 14,0000 an ODC |
|-------------------|--|
| Originally aired: | Monday January 14, 2008 on CBS |
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp |
| | (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Christina Chang (Rebecca Nevins), Steve Toussaint (Judge Hugo Kemp), Lisa Sheridan (Kathleen New- berry) |
| Guest Stars: | Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Winston), Robert Merrill (Bill Winston), Jay R. Ferguson (Larry Hopkins), Josh Kelly (Paul), Bee-Be Smith (Court Clerk), Jeff DeSerrano (Corrections Officer), Anna Rose Hopkins (Pamela Osborne), Michael Muhney (Rob Mason) |
| Production Code: | 613 |
| Summary: | Kyle's mom shows up in Miami and she is the widowed wife of a bil- lionaire. She wants Kyle back and will do anything to get him back. |

Billionaire philanthropist Bill Winston is found dead in his study by his housekeeper, Pamela Osborne, the victim of a single gunshot wound to the chest. Horatio is shocked to learn that the man's wife is none other than Julia Winston-the mother of his son Kyle. She tells Horatio that she left Kyle with her mother until she could afford to take care of him, but he ended up in foster care before she was able to claim him. She and Bill were only married for two months. The CSIs question Bill's lawyer, Larry Winston, who admits he was outside the door when Bill was killed, waiting for the man to sign some papers for him. When Larry heard the gunshot, he went in, found Bill dead, collected Bill's papers and left-his only priority to get his client's affairs in order. He refuses to tell the CSIs what the papers were for without a warrant. Horatio is distracted by Kyle's impending trial; Assistant State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins is pushing for Kathleen Newberry, the woman who Kyle briefly abducted under duress in "Dangerous Son" to give a testimony that will put Kyle behind bars for a long time. Horatio has decided to petition for custody of Kyle in the wake of Julia's return.

When Alexx theorizes that Bill was shot from below based on the bullet's path in his body, Delko and Calleigh find a wine cellar beneath Bill's study. Hair and blood found on a vent in the ceiling lead the CSIs to Rob Mason, who insists he was just trying to get insider tips from spying on Bill. His hands test negative for GSR. The CSIs finally obtain their warrant for the papers Bill's lawyers have, and they're surprised to learn they're annulment papers. Bill was seeking an annulment from Julia on the basis of fraud; she used five different identities over fifteen years. When they discover a lipstick smudge on the papers, they realize Julia has seen them. Horatio goes to speak with Julia, and Tripp discovers a gun in a hidden compartment in her car. She's taken into custody, but prints on the gun prove to match Rob Mason, not Julia. The CSIs find GSR in his pockets where he wiped his hands, and Rob tells them that Julia blackmailed him into killing her husband after she learned he was using a fake identity. Calleigh is skeptical and points out there's no physical evidence tying Julia to the crime, which forces the CSIs to release her.

Kyle's trial hits a standstill when Kathleen Newberry is nowhere to be found. Horatio's team finds evidence at her house that she left in a hurry, and a currency band suggests she was paid

off to do so. Trace left behind from the bag proves to be cleaning solvent for marble floors, leading the CSIs to suggest Julia and Pamela Osborne. Julia doesn't deny paying Kathleen off. Without Kathleen, the judge dismisses the charges against Kyle and the boy is free. He chooses to go with Julia, who has also petitioned for custody, rather than Horatio. Calleigh has tracked Kathleen's car through a Sunpass toll device and decides with Delko to find her. As Julia drives off with Kyle, Kathleen wakes up in her car, duct-taped to the wheel as the car sinks into a lake...

You May Now Kill The Bride

Season 6 Episode Number: 135 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: | Monday March 24, 2008 on CBS |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Eagle Egilsson |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), |
| Show Stars. | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief |
| | Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio |
| | Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe |
| | (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp |
| | (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Guest Stars: | Rich McDonald (Greg Tanner), Warren Kole (Russell Brooks), Jarrod |
| Guest Stars. | Ray Bunch (Duane Cross), Brook Kerr (Lexa Knowles), Torrey DeVitto |
| | (Kelly Chapman), Jelly Howie (Susan Alston), David Hunt Stafford |
| | (Minister), Fabiana Udenio (Amanda Ravaro), Ken Marino (Alan Far- |
| | ris) |
| Production Code: | 614 |
| Summary: | The murder of a bride at a wedding leads the CSI team to a strip club |
| Summary. | as the investigation progresses. |
| | as the investigation progresses. |

Susan Alston is about to marry baseball star Greg Tanner in an outdoor wedding on a beautiful Miami day when a gunshot rings out, instantly killing Susan. Tanner's bodyguard, Duane Cross, rushes him away in a Rolls Royce. While the CSIs process the scene looking for the shell casing, Tripp chases down Duane, who hits the detective with the front of his car. Tanner tells Horatio that he blames himself for Susan's death-he believes an obsessed fan killed her, thinking Tanner was breaking up "the team"-his baseball partnership with fellow bad boy Russell Brooks. Calleigh finds evidence that Duane's gun has been fired, but she can't tell how recently. Alexx discovers that Susan had glitter paint under her fingernails, leading Delko and Calleigh to check out the strip club where Tanner had his bachelor party. Lexa Knowles directs them to the stripper who danced for them. Kelly Chapman, who tells Delko that she didn't fight with the bride-to-be-she danced for her. Calleigh finds a bullet in the wall and learns that Duane fired a shot when he found the strippers chasing after hundred dollar bills the baseball players were throwing towards them.

When Alexx discovers the bullet that killed Susan ricocheted and fragmented, the CSIs realize Susan wasn't the intended target. Calleigh and Delko return to the scene and find the remains of the bullet wrapped around a diamond from the veil. Calleigh determines the diamond is a fake, but the veil's designer insists the veil was real and uses a GPS tracker installed in the veil to trace it, leading Horatio and Tripp to sports agent Alan Farris, who has the real veil in his trunk. He claims he held the veil hostage to get money Greg Tanner owed him, but Tanner had a fake veil made instead of paying him. Farris denies any involvement in Susan's death, but the CSIs bring him in. Lexa Knowles calls Delko back to the strip club, imploring him to help her catch a patron who used a fake credit card and skipped out on a twenty thousand dollar bill. Delko runs the print the club took and finds it's a match to Russell Brooks, who has quite a lengthy rap sheet. Delko confronts the arrogant baseball player, arresting him for credit card fraud and telling him he's going to pay Lexa back. In the lab, Tripp finds Calleigh running a test for GSR. Both are surprised when she discovers it on his pant leg. Tripp recalls Duane's car hitting him in the leg earlier that day, and a closer examination of the car reveals a gun mount on the carriage. The killer was able to fire the weapon remotely.

Duane denies any knowledge of the gun mount under his car, and the mystery deepens when Calleigh and Delko use a laser to determine the killer's real target and discover it was in fact Kelly Chapman, the stripper from the bachelor party. Calleigh questions Kelly, who is shocked to learn she was the intended victim. She reveals the reason why: she has photos of Greg Tanner in women's underwear. Calleigh confronts Greg, and shows him how the gun mount can reverse dial the cell phone that triggered it. With Tanner in front of her and Russell, Duane and Farris just outside, Calleigh dials. Russell's phone is the one that rings: after Kelly threatened Greg with exposing the photos, Tanner asked Russell to take care of her. He did–with disastrous results.

Ambush

Season 6 Episode Number: 136 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: | Monday March 31, 2008 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 08+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Sofia Milos (Yelina Salas), Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper) |
| Guest Stars: | Chase Ryan Jeffery (Bart), Paul James (Duncan), Lisa Sheridan (Kath- leen Newberry), Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Winston), Anna Rose Hopkins (Pamela Osborne), Cornell Womack (Ted Wallace), Giancarlo Esposito (Chief Braga), Kim Coates (Ron Saris), Greg Collins (U.S. Marshall) |
| Production Code: | 615 |
| Summary: | In the first of a two part episode, Horatio once again has to tangle with his ex, Julia, who has it out for him. Someone is out for Calleigh, and is compromising their investigation in the process. |

Two young men, Bart and Duncan, are fishing using cherry bombs when they discover a severed arm, which leads them to the body of Kathleen Newberry, duct-taped to her car at the bottom of the lake. Horatio recognizes Kathleen immediately. When Calleigh arrives, the closeness of the crowd who've gathered to watch the CSIs unsettles her, but she still points out to Delko that Kathleen's Sun Pass toll device is missing. Delko goes to process evidence, dropping a piece of paper with crime scene processing steps as he does, which Calleigh picks up. Back at the lab, Natalia discovers a blonde hair on Kathleen's body, while Horatio runs the prints found on the duct tape that bound Kathleen to the car. When he discovers they belong to Julia Winston, the mother of his son Kyle Harmon, he confronts her, but she denies ever meeting Kathleen, claiming her assistant, Pamela gave Kathleen the million dollars Julia bribed Kathleen with to leave town and not testify against Kyle. Natalia matches the hair found on Kathleen not to Julia but to her former assistant Pamela, who denies doing anything aside from giving Kathleen Julia's money. She claims her hair must have gotten on Kathleen when the woman hugged her.

When Calleigh hooks her camera into her computer to download her crime photos, she's shocked to find them missing. Ryan surmises someone is trying to sabotage their case. The CSIs go back to the car and find evidence that the trunk's lock has been tampered with. When Ryan finds the tip of a fishing spear in the lock, their suspicions fall on Bart and Duncan. Sure enough, the young men are in possession of the million dollars that Julia gave Kathleen, but they deny further involvement. Kyle Harmon shows up at the station to convince Horatio to stop hounding Julia. While searching Bart and Duncan's possessions for Calleigh's stolen memory card and the sun pass, Ryan is shocked to discover a website entitled "Solve a Crime with Calleigh." In addition to photos of Calleigh at the crime scene that morning, Ryan and Calleigh also discover the missing crime scene photos. Calleigh is shaken but instead focuses on the Sun Pass, which she's able to trace to a tollbooth and get a photo of the vehicle using it. It's a semi-truck and Tripp catches the driver, Ted Wallace who claims he found the Sun Pass abandoned at a rest stop. Tripp and Delko scour the rest stop and find evidence in the bathroom of an abduction–the

smell of chloroform emanates from the paper towel holder, and Delko discovers blood behind the damaged holder.

DNA off the holder matches a sleazy man named Ron Saris, who has a connection to Julia and a bite mark on his hand. Yelina tells Horatio Julia approached her about finding dirt on Horatio's trip to Rio several years ago, but she refused to help the woman. Horatio confronts Julia with his suspicions about Ron, and she counters with the knowledge that he killed Antonio Riaz, the man responsible for the murder of Horatio's wife, Marisol Delko. She leaves with a warning for Horatio to leave her alone. Ryan is able to find the person responsible for the website attacking Calleigh: Dan Cooper, the tech who committed credit card fraud with Tim Speedle's credit card. Calleigh confronts Cooper, but he refuses to back down, determined to take her down. The CSIs are able to match a boot-print on Kathleen's shirt to Ted Wallace, but the trucker insists she must have fallen in a diesel-filled shoe print of his. He does admit a man paid him to take the Sun Pass, identifying Ron Saris as the man. Horatio calls Julia to get her to bring Ron in, but she refuses and counters by calling the federal marshals on Horatio. Stetler tells Horatio he's being charged with Antonio Riaz's murder and extradited to Brazil. Horatio goes willingly to Rio de Janeiro and meets with Chief Braga, who absolves Horatio but sends him out into the wild with only a gun for protection against his many enemies. Calleigh answers a call on a lead and disappears, causing an angry Delko to confront Dan Cooper, who has posted her cell phone number on the internet. Somewhere in Miami, Calleigh awakens, a gag in her mouth...

All In

Season 6 Episode Number: 137 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: | Tuesday April 1, 2008 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- tio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa |
| D D. I. | Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Winston), Brendan Fehr (Dan Cooper), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Graham McTavish (Mr. Davis), Collins Pennie (Tommy Garver), Chad E. Donella (Seth McAdams), Carlos Jacott (Paul Evett), Kim Coates (Ron Saris) |
| Production Code: | 616 |
| Summary: | In the second part of the two part episodes, Horatio deals with his past and the rest of the team works to rescue Calleigh from kidnappers. |

Picking up where "Ambush" left off, Horatio Caine ventures into the jungle in Rio de Janeiro and finds multiple Mala Noche henchmen waiting for him. One fires on him and Horatio draws his weapon and returns fire, killing all but one of them. He similarly dispatches two men on a motorcycle and two more in a car. He wounds the final man and then walks up to the man and fires the fatal shot. Returning to Miami, Horatio joins his team to search for Calleigh, who has been abducted. The CSIs scour her Hummer, which is riddled with bullet holes. When Ryan and Natalia find traces of chloroform on the car, they wonder if there is a connection between Calleigh's kidnapping and Kathleen Newberry's abduction and murder. Horatio threatens Ron Saris, vowing to kill him if he's abducted Calleigh. He confronts Julia as well, and she tells him she turned him into the Brazilian officials to protect him from Ron. Horatio is upset to learn Julia and Kyle are living with Ron, and fears for their lives. Calleigh awakens in a warehouse, bound and gagged, across from a dead body and two men, one of whom is wielding a gun. The two men, Seth and Tommy, have abducted her to help her cover up the murder of the man on the ground, Robert Milan, whom they shot after an underground game of poker. She convinces them to untie her and removes the bullet from Robert's body. While Tommy goes to get rid of the bullet, she tells Seth, clearly the more dangerous of the two, to smoke a cigar to mask the smell of decomposition. When Seth comes on to her, Calleigh fights him off, telling him she doesn't think he killed Robert.

Tommy returns with the supplies Calleigh asked him to get and she tests Robert's body, discovering he was poisoned with arsenic. She convinces the two men to take her to Robert's apartment to look at the primary crime scene and discover who really killed him. Feeling guilty, Dan Cooper brings the memory card from Calleigh's camera into the lab. Delko and Natalia scour it for clues, noticing a string hanging off the back of the car Kathleen was found in. Ryan goes to the tow yard and recovers the string from the two truck that pulled Kathleen's car from the water. Horatio matches it to Ron Saris's shoe, but the man remains arrogant. He denies kidnapping Calleigh, pointing out that he has no motive now that he has Julia back. When Horatio tells him he's going away for murder, Ron bangs his head into the table, vowing to claim Horatio knocked him around. Delko is able to recover a bullet from Calleigh's Hummer and he matches it to a

gun owned by a man named Paul Evett. Evett tells the CSI he lost his gun in an underground poker game and he gives the CSI the address of the warehouse it was in. Horatio and Delko rush to the building, discovering Robert's body and noticing that the area has been washed clean of evidence. They find a message left by Calleigh in fingerprints on the wall, indicating she's been kidnapped by two men. Horatio angrily confronts the owner of the warehouse, Mitch Davis, but he denies any knowledge of the poker games or the murder. At Robert's apartment, Calleigh finds a flask and sets up a fuming chamber to recover prints from it. She asks both Seth and Tommy for elimination prints, but only Tommy volunteers a set. In the corner, Calleigh convinces Tommy to turn himself and the flask in so that the real murderer can be caught.

In the morgue, Alexx discovers a cigar butt inside the bullet hole. Realizing Calleigh planted it there, Horatio takes it to Natalia for DNA. She matches it to Seth McAdams, who is in the system for attempted rape. Tripp learns no one has seen Seth in days. Tommy shows up at the station with the flask and gives up the address where Calleigh and Seth are. There's no sign of Seth and Calleigh, but Delko notices a picture of Robert with Mitch, the warehouse owner. Mitch admits to knowing Robert and expresses irritation with him for using his warehouse for illegal games, but denies having anything to do with his death. The prints on the flask are a match to Paul Evett, who admits to poisoning Robert to throw off his poker game after Evett lost his kids' college fund to the arrogant man. Evett also admits that he didn't lose his gun-he shot the Hummer in a rage thinking it was Robert's. Back at Robert's place, Horatio finds a message from Calleigh in invisible ink: Club Descent, 6pm. Seth takes Calleigh to the club's basement to rob an underground poker game, but when they arrive, Delko, Ryan and Tripp are at the table, brandishing guns. Horatio comes up behind Seth and Calleigh throws off her abductor. Calleigh tells Delko she's okay but he reveals how scared he was at the prospect of losing her. The two drive off together in a Hummer.

To Kill A Predator

Season 6 Episode Number: 138 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday April 21, 2008 on CBS Brian Davidson |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Vivan Dugre (Heather Amberson) |
| Guest Stars: | Tony Franchitto (Mr. Harding), Shea Curry (Mrs. Harding), Catherine Kresge (Allison), Peter James Smith (Lou Durning), BJ Britt (Jared Belk), Stephanie Niznik (Deborah Radley), Guy Killum (Tony Massaro), Alexa Nikolas (Mallary Harding), George Newbern (Kevin Weaver), Re- becca Marshall (Lisa Ross), Shane Johnson (T.J. Pratt), Jordan Hinson (Hannah Radley), Brendan Ford (Sean Radley) |
| Production Code: | 617 |
| Summary: | A lawyer is run down by a car, then a man is shot down in a cafe. The only common link was that they were both caught on camera in a pedophile sting, and the team hunts for a vigilante. |

Sean Radley, partner at a Miami law firm, is brutally-and fatally-run over by a car. The CSIs discover the man's cell phone near his body and learn he was on the phone with his assistant, Lisa Ross, when he died. Lisa was bitter when she learned Sean, with whom she'd been having an affair, threw her over for a girl he'd met on the internet named Tiffany. The CSIs trace the car that ran Radley down to his wife, Deborah, who claims it was stolen that morning. Ryan finds a fingernail ornament in the car, leading him to question the Radleys' 16-year-old daughter, Hannah, but she tells the CSI she wanted her parents to stay together and didn't know her father was having affairs behind her mother's back. The CSIs soon have another case on their hands: Tony Massaro is found dead at a posh restaurant, the victim of a fatal shooting. The CSIs connect the two victims when they discover both men were featured on a news show called Expose: Predators Among Us. The show, produced by the television studio Ryan previously worked for, lures pedophiles with fake profiles for teenage girls and then exposes them on national television. The show's host, Heather Amberson, defends her actions, claiming the men weren't coerced into showing up, and noting she tried to get the police involved. She introduces the CSIs to "Tiffany," who is actually a young Asian man named Lou Durning. Lou shows them the profile of a man trying to chase Tony Mussaro away from Tiffany and traces the IP to one Kevin Weaver. Detective Tripp tracks down Kevin Weaver and catches the man with a gun. Weaver claims he was just trying to protect Tiffany, and his gun isn't a match to the bullets pulled from Massaro's body.

Natalia is able to get prints off glass found under Massaro, and they are a match to TJ Pratt, who also has a record as a sex offender. He claims to be reformed-and insists he saw Massaro that day to convince him to attend a support group. TJ shows Calleigh and Delko how he keeps track of offenders, and they see that one of them is about to meet a girl in a pink cap in a park. The CSIs rush there and find Kevin Weaver at the scene, but they realize why he's there when he shows them a binder with pictures of his teenage daughter, who was killed by a pedophile. He's been tracking teens on the net, trying to get them to listen to his story and stay away from predatory older men. Natalia gets a DNA hit off a pink cap found abandoned in the park: it's a

match to Hannah Radley. Ryan and Horatio confront the girl: she killed her father after seeing him on Expose. She alerts them to a friend of hers, Mallary, who is meeting an older man at her house later on. The CSIs find the missing bullet casing from Tony Mussaro's case in the hands of a man who wanted to sell it on eBay and, because the man carefully bagged it, are able to recover prints on it. The prints match Sean Radley, leading the CSIs to his widow, Deborah. She killed Massaro hoping to take suspicion off her daughter, Hannah, for Sean's murder. Horatio confronts Mallary, getting her to let him in so he can confront the man coming to visit her. He's surprised when he sees it's none other than Lou Durning, the Expose employee. Horatio tells Lou he's resisting arrest despite the fact that Lou is doing nothing, and moves towards him menacingly.

Tunnel Vision

Season 6 Episode Number: 139 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday April 28, 2008 on CBS Tamara Jaron |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Kaitlin Doubleday (Amanda Brighton), Michael DeLorenzo (Carlos San- tiago), Antal Kalik (Jeff Gibson), Tom Hines (Steve), Edi Gathegi (Fred- die Mays), Tom Virtue (Richard Cyrus), Matt Bushell (Dan Kirkland), Lamont Johnson (II) (Keith Farrell), Nicole Randall (Lori Stoltz), Edi Gathegi (Freddie Mays), John Schneider (Charles Brighton) |
| Production Code: | 618 |
| Summary: | After a body is found in a sinkhole, the team's investigation into the victim's death leads them to a robbery where the target is keeping a shocking secret. |

Road rage turns fatal when the instigator's car literally falls through the road when it crumbles beneath him. The crash kills him, but when the CSIs arrive, they discover a makeshift tunnel beneath his car leading to a bank vault. In addition to an apparent robbery, the CSIs also discover the body of Lori Stoltz, the bank's assistant manager, crushed in the tunnel. Given the location of her body and the fact that her code was the one used to disarm the vault, it's apparent that she was involved. Horatio and Delko go over the vault; Horatio finds an electronic detonator and Delko asks the bank manager for a list of the owners of the safety deposit boxes that were robbed in the vault. Across the street, Calleigh and Natalia investigate a construction site where they suspect the tunnel originated. Calleigh notices tire treads and surmises they're from the getaway vehicle. The women discover the entrance hidden behind a tarp, and they ask the foreman, Keith Farrell, about the project he's on, learning that the new headquarters for Amanda's Orchards, a popular brand of orange juice, is being built at the site. Back at the lab, the CSIs find prints on one of the safety deposit boxes that matches Carlos Santiago, a known drug trafficker. When Horatio questions him, Carlos claims he's now earning an honest living selling artwork and that his box was robbed as well. Horatio is skeptical, especially when Carlos refuses to tell him what the contents of the box were.

Alexx has a shocking piece of information for Calleigh: Lori Stoltz was killed by a nine millimeter bullet–not the collapse of the tunnel. Semen in Lori's underwear is a match to the DNA of Charles Brighton, the owner of Amanda's Orchards. Delko goes to Brighton's estate in search of the businessman and meets his daughter, Amanda, the face of the company. Now a young woman, she flirts openly with Delko, who notices her engagement ring. She tells him her father is at the port, and Delko calls Horatio, who heads off with Tripp in tow to find the man. Charles tells them he was seeing Lori, and is shocked to learn she was dead. She's the first woman he's dated since the death of his wife two years ago, and he's saddened to learn she was using him to gain access to the construction site. Back at the lab, Ryan recognizes the style of the bomber's work as belonging to Freddie Mays, a guy he busted back when he was on patrol duty. Freddie confesses but denies shooting Lori. He gives up his accomplice, Dan Kirkland, whom he says took one item from the vault, though he doesn't know what it was. Natalia goes to arrest Dan, but when he reaches for a weapon, she fires at him, hitting him in the shoulder. When he arrives at the scene, Horatio reassures Natalia and notes that Dan's gun isn't a match to the one that killed Lori. Horatio and Delko go over Kirkland's valuables and find a video camera with explosive trace on it. The footage on the camera reveals a sex tape featuring Amanda Brighton–and Carlos Santiago. Horatio confronts Santiago, but he says Brighton never paid him a cent. Horatio impounds his car to see if its treads match those of the car that sped away from the construction site.

Dan Kirkland tells Calleigh that Lori hired him to dig the tunnel, and that all she cared about was the video camera. He and Freddie were allowed to take anything they could grab. Calleigh tells him that he'll be charged with felony murder because the tunnel collapsed and killed a man. Delko interrogates Amanda Brighton, but she seems surprised by the existence of the tape. She claims she was going through a rough time after her mother died and that her fling with Carlos was brief. She insists she had nothing to do with the robbery and readily turns over her car. Delko runs the two treads and finds Amanda's are a match. Inside the vehicle, Natalia find trace that turns out to be a substance used in construction. Calleigh and Ryan return to the site and find a gun buried beneath the newly poured concrete. They retrieve it, and the serial number gives them a suspect: Charles Brighton. Horatio confronts Brighton: Carlos Santiago was blackmailing him with the tape, which he knew would be devastating to Brighton's company. Charles got Lori to steal the tape for him and shot her to tie up loose ends, but the tunnel collapsed before he could get the tape. Carlos has been forcing Brighton to allow him to smuggle drugs in his orange shipments. Horatio arrives at the dock, finds cocaine hidden at the bottom of a crate of oranges and arrests Santiago.

Rock and a Hard Place

Season 6 Episode Number: 140 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: | Monday May 5, 2008 on CBS |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Katherine Moennig (Mary Lanois), Basil Wallace (Henry Woods), Stoney Westmoreland (Phillip Rockland), Sam Younis (Hotel Manager), Chad Henderson (Paramedic), Matt Bushell (Dan Kirkland), Lamont John- son (II) (Keith Farrell), Scott Elrod (Jim Barber), Jack McGee (Agent Brad Sylvestri), Toby Hemingway (Trey Holt), Harrison Knight (Bryan Woods) |
| Production Code: | 619 |
| Summary: | Alexx's son becomes a suspect in a murder and the CSI tries to clear his name. |

Jim Barber ends up dead in the water after a friendly jet ski race with a woman named Mary Landis. Mary tells Tripp she didn't know Barber at all-they'd just met that morning. Alexx discovers debris in Barber's head wound, leading her to conclude that something hit him from above. Calleigh learns that the man was recently released from prison after serving an 8-year drug sentence. Delko takes a dive and discovers a piece of slate-the possible murder weapon. Ryan inspects the bridge above where Barber was killed and finds a Y2K pill-the same kind Barber was put away for dealing 8 years ago. Calleigh pays a visit to Agent Brad Sylvestri, the officer who busted Barber and confiscated his drugs. The agent surmises Barber was doen in by his competition and promises to deliver any pertinent information to Calleigh if he comes across it. Horatio and Natalia track the slate to a specific seller, but are shocked when they learn the specific piece of slate they have was sold to Henry Woods–Alexx's husband. Alexx herself makes the same startling discovery in the lab when she recognizes the slate-and the writing on the back of it. She leaves a message for her husband and calls her son Brian in to ask him who he's had in the yard. He tells her he thinks someone must have stolen the slate, and then drops a bombshell: the last person in their yard was Horatio Caine just this afternoon.

Horatio brings Valera a cigarette butt he retrieved from Alexx's yard to run through DNA. She gets a match to Trey Holt, a friend of Brian's. Trey denies stealing the slate, and refuses to talk further. Alexx gets a frantic call from Brian some time later-he's in trouble. He gives the the location of the warehouse where he's at, and she finds him holding a knife, standing over a bleeding Trey. He insists he didn't stab Trey, claiming he found the boy with the knife in his back and pulled it out at Trey's behest. Alexx sends Brian out to the car as she tries to stop Trey's bleeding. Delko arrives and is surprised to find Alexx there as Trey is loaded into the ambulance, and she tells him about Brian's connection to the boy. Delko and Alexx rush out to her car to find Brian, but he's fled the scene. Delko tells Alexx he'll process the DNA on the knife before the prints. He returns to the lab and Natalia recovers DNA from between the hilt and the blade, getting a surprising hit: Mary Landis. Horatio and Tripp interrogate Mary: they think she lured Jim to the bridge where Trey was waiting to kill him. Mary will only cop to stabbing Trey because

she paid Trey for something she never got. Brian Woods is located on a bridge holding a brown paper bag. He drops the bag, which Ryan opens, discovering a baggie of Y2K pills inside. Brian insists he didn't know what was in the bag, but Horatio is forced to bring him in. Horatio tries to find out who gave him the bag, but Brian won't answer and Alexx ends the interview.

Delko prints the plastic baggie the Y2K pills are in and gets a hit to Brian Sylvestri, the DEA agent. Horatio questions the man, but he brushes it off: his prints are on numerous bags because it was his job to deliver phony drugs to dealers. Alexx is finally able to get Brian to tell her that Trey gave him the drugs–and was the one who took the slate out of the backyard. Calleigh confronts Trey in the hospital, and the kid tells her he got in over his head after being busted by the feds. First they wanted him and Mary Landis to be snitches–but then it turned to murder when Barber was released. Horatio and Delko confront Sylvestri: he pocketed much of the Y2K when he busted Barber 8 years ago, and when Barber was released, he threatened to expose him, so he forced Mary to lure Barber to the bridge and Trey to drop the slate on him. Sylvestri is unrepentent–he claims Y2K is better than money. Horatio stops by the morgue to tell Alexx Brian has been released, but Alexx has some shocking and sad news for the CSI: she's quitting to spend more time with the living–specifically, her family. Horatio understands and tells her the door is always open for her to return. Alexx performs a final autopsy and bids farewell to her beloved colleagues.

Down to the Wire

Season 6 Episode Number: 141 Season Episode: 20

| Originally aired: | Monday May 12, 2008 on CBS |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar |
| Director: | Eagle Egilsson |
| Show Stars: | Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La |
| | Rue (Natalia Boa Vista Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Adam Ro- driguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | David Lee Smith (Rick Stetler), Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Toni Wynne (Debbie Schiffer), Alec Bieker (Paperboy), Ryan Cafeo (Frantic Male Voice), Scotty Crowe (Danny), Jacquelyn Houston (Ther- apist), Mark Famiglietti (Charlie Decker), Chris Williams (Peter Cullen), David Furr (Neil Jackson), Tom Sizemore (Kurt Rossi), Tom Griffin (Commander Briggs), Garett Maggart (Michael Maddox), Mireille Enos (Lucy Maddox) |
| Production Code: | 620 |
| Summary: | When a man is killed due to a fake 911 call, Horatio must face off with a private investigator who is systematically destroying the team. |

When a man is killed due to a fake 911 call, Horatio must face off with a private investigator who is systematically destroying the team.

Going Ballistic

Season 6 Episode Number: 142 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday May 19, 2008 on CBS Corey Miller, Corey Miller |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Sam Hill, Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Dequesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Adam Ro- driguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Del), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Khandi Alexander (Chief Medical Examiner Alexx Woods), Rex Linn (Frank Tripp) |
| Poolering Polo | |
| Recurring Role: | Kim Coates (Ron Saris), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Winston) |
| Guest Stars: | Steve Braun (Brad Gower), David Keith (Agent Evan Caldwell), Lyriq Bent (Colin Madison), Jose Zuniga (Juan Ortega), Kurt Long (Thomas Wellner), Jay Tavare (Manny Ortega), Allison McAtee (Shannon Hig- gins) |
| Summary: | |

Shannon Higgins, the ME replacing Alexy, shows up at the CSIs latest crime scene to determine the cause of death for a man found dead outside an abandoned building. Moments later, when she notices the man's chest rattle and calls for fire and rescue, shots are fired, killing her instantly. The shooter escapes, so the team turns to the dead body of the man, Manny Ortega, who apparently plunged to his death after crashing through one of the windows of the building. His brother, Juan, comes to claim his belongings and identify his body. Juan tells Delko his brother would disappear for weeks at a time. In the room Ortega fell from, Ryan and Natalia discover blood on a fallen ladder. The blood leads them to Evan Caldwell, an ATF agent who tells Horatio his criminal record is faked so that he can blend in among the thugs he infiltrates. Manny's death was an inconvenience; Evan was trying to get him to reveal who he was trafficking illegal munitions for, but Manny wouldn't crack. Evan claims he left Manny alive-after punching the ladder in anger. Delko gets Higgins' replacement, Thomas Wellner, to show him the trajectory of the bullets took when they hit Manny's body, allowing Delko and Calleigh to discover the shooter was firing from a nearby parking structure. The CSIs discover several unspent rounds and a broken gun grip, leading them to suspect the gun misfired and their shooter might have powder burns on his body.

After scouring area hospitals for people suffering recent powder burns, Horatio has Ron Saris brought in. The man has burns on his neck, which he claimed happened at the firing range. Prints on one of the unspent rounds from the parking garage leads the CSIs to Brad Gower, who tells the CSIs he sells ammunition and does spot checks on bullets, meaning his prints are likely on thousands of rounds. He notes that he has an independent defense contract, but agrees to help Horatio trace the shipment the bullet was in. In the lab, Calleigh examines the bullets, noticing the oxidation on them, but when she gets a call from Tripp, one of the bullets rolls off the lab table and falls to the floor, causing it to shoot up to the ceiling and start a fire in the lab. She's dejected at possibly compromising the case into Delko discovers an undamaged round in the wreckage. Calleigh examines the bullet, determining it's almost forty years old, meaning Gower has illegally been selling old ammunition. Realizing Manny must have known, the CSIs go to Gower's office. He confesses that Manny was trying to sell him prototype ammunition, but when he followed Manny, he saw him talking to a fed. Thinking Manny was going betray him, he followed Manny into the building and gave him a choice: get shot or jump. Manny jumped, but when Brad heard the ME call for fire and rescue, he opened fire, determined to finish Manny off. The CSIs arrest Brad and lead him off, but before they can take him in, he's gunned down by a shooter in a car. Tripp discovers only one entrance wound, but multiple exit wounds, which Calleigh recognizes as being the result of a fused alloy round–a deadly form of ammunition.

Calleigh confronts Evan: the ATF agent tells her he knew Brad was selling old ammo, but looked the other way because the rounds were going overseas. He tells her Manny was shopping the fused alloy rounds to buyers, and Calleigh demands the list of his potential buyers. Calleigh shows Horatio the list, and one name pops out: Ron Saris. Saris, who gloatingly tells Horatio that he and Julia Winston, the mother of Horatio's son Kyle, just got married, threatens Horatio, causing the CSI to return the gesture. After finishing with Ron, Horatio confronts Julia and tells her Ron is after her money and he suspects he'll hurt Kyle. He persuades Julia to bring Kyle and meet him at an airfield at 5pm. The CSIs discover the vehicle used in the drive-by shooting of Brad, and though its plates have been removed, they are able to get a cell phone number from the car's blue tooth interface. It leads them to Colin Madison, Brad Gower's associate. He tells the CSIs that a man coerced him into doing so, and agrees to take Calleigh to the man, who turns out to be none other than Juan Ortega, Manny's brother. Juan killed Brad in revenge for his brother's death, but more worrying is the rounds of fused alloy he's been selling. He refuses to tell the CSIs how many rounds he's sold, and threatens Horatio if he's arrested. Horatio laughs and has him taken to jail, where Juan makes a call giving Horatio's name and asking to be told when it's done. Horatio waits at the airfield for Julia but she doesn't show. A gunshot rings out and the CSI falls to the ground. At the station, Ryan Wolfe gets a text message reading, "It's done."

Season Seven

Resurrection

Season 7 Episode Number: 143 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday September 22, 2008 Barry O'Brien |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (De- |
| | tective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue |
| | (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Evan Ellingson |
| | (Kyle Harmon), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price) |
| Recurring Role: | Jose Zuniga (Juan Ortega), David Keith (Agent Evan Caldwell), Kurt |
| | Long (Thomas Wellner), Johnny Whitworth (Det. Jake Berkeley), Kim |
| | Coastes (Ron Saris), Boti Bliss (Valera), Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Win- |
| | ston), Sofia Milos (Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Helena Barrett (Woman), Saul Huezo (Miguel Diaz), Keith D. Chandler |
| | (Guard), Alex Solowitz (Todd Keener), Christopher Goodman (Driver) |
| Production Code: | 701 |
| Summary: | The evidence on who shot Horatio leads the team to some of most |
| | Miami's dangerous including one of their own. |
| | |



Picking up where Going Ballistic left off, Calleigh Duquesne and Eric Delko rush to a Miami airfield after hearing frightening news: Horatio Caine has been shot on the tarmac. When they arrive, Ryan Wolfe greets them - and tells the pair that Horatio Caine is dead. Stunned, Delko asks to see the body and is enraged when he learns Ryan has released it. When Delko tries to see the body in the morgue, he

learns the new Medical Examiner, Thomas Wellner, has released it to federal agents. When the CSIs trace a foreign sample of blood to Miguel Diaz, a known associate of Juan Ortega, the weapons dealer Horatio put away, they immediately suspect Ortega of ordering the hit. Diaz insists he just took a picture of Horatio's body in order to claim credit for the hit, despite the fact that he didn't carry it out. Calleigh and Delko analyze the photo, noting a figure on the hanger. They examine the area and Calleigh discovers a discarded bandage–one she recalls ATF Agent Evan Caldwell having that very morning. Caldwell's handwriting is matched to the person who signed for Horatio's body that morning, further convincing the CSIs of his involvement. Calleigh and Delko get a warrant for his cell phone and discover just after Horatio was shot, Caldwell texted someone: "It's done." The real shock comes when they learn the recipient was Ryan Wolfe. The angry CSIs confront their co-worker and he shares surprising news: Horatio is alive.

With the help of Ryan and Caldwell, Horatio faked his own death to go underground to catch Ron Saris, the husband of Horatio's ex, Julia, and the man he's convinced is selling dangerous fused alloy bullets to gangs. Horatio gets ten million dollars from a man he helped once and gives it to Yelina Salas, asking her to pose as a buyer to try to get the bullets from Ron. Delko and Tripp lean on Juan Ortega to find out who sold him the bullets. When the gang leader won't budge, the detectives take him on a ride through a rival gang's territory, only to get caught in the middle of the robbery of an armored truck. Delko and Tripp leave the car to intervene, and Ortega escapes. The bullets used in the robbery are fused alloy, but DNA on one of them is traced back to a member of the Crypt Kings, indicating that more than one gang has the deadly bullets. Yelina Salas meets Ron Saris to broker the deal, and he vows to buy the fused alloy bullets back from the gangs he sold them to in the hopes of a much bigger payday.

Believing the traffic lights were tampered with, Ryan and Calleigh investigate, learning that the lights were controlled by a device registered to Jake Berkeley, Calleigh's ex. Calleigh questions Jake, who tells her he's gone back undercover. He says he hasn't seen the device since his first stint undercover. While Ron Saris begins the buy-back process, the team captures Ortega, using his associate Diaz's cell phone to trace his recent call to Diaz and get his location. Jake brings Calleigh the weapons the Crypt Kings used in the robbery that morning, blowing his cover in the process. He tells her he did it for her, and that ATF is sending him undercover for six months to a year. He asks her to wait, but Calleigh says she feels like she already has been waiting, so the two kiss goodbye. Julia meets Ron on the docks, where he's got a boat full of fused alloy bullets and is preparing for the two of them to make their getaway. Instead, she tells him she wants a divorce and walks away–leaving Ron to face Horatio. The two exchange gunfire and Ron jumps on the boat, but a bullet causes it to explode in flames! In the aftermath, the CSIs scour the boat, but no sign of Ron's body is found.

Won't Get Fueled Again

Season 7 Episode Number: 144 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: | Monday September 29, 2008 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Matt Partney, Corey Evett |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode |
| | 98+ Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode |
| | 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, |
| | Recurring Previously)), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), |
| | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio |
| | Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price) |
| Guest Stars: | Georgie Flores (Magdalena Branco), Neil Jackson (Paul Sanders), |
| | Aimee Garcia (Andrea Rinell), Jake McLaughlin (Sam Laughlin), |
| | Michael Trotter (Dan Granger), Anastasia Ganias (Blond Co-ed), Wes- |
| | ley Jonathan (Ross Nelson), Akie Kotabe (Johnny Young) |
| Production Code: | 702 |
| Summary: | The residents of Miami are killing each other after gas prices skyrocket |
| | and the CSI team encounters Miami's most brutal crime ring yet. |



The Miami CSI team is called in to find out who this man is and what lead to his fate. Detective Horatio Caine and Frank Tripp arrive to investigate and question the crowd including the man who was in charge of the party, Paul Sanders. The detectives find that nobody knew who the victim was.

The newest member of the team, Tara Price is eager on her first day on the job.

She finds that he was burned with an accelerator from the inside as well as from the outside of his body.

Following a trail of hydrocarbons detected by a hand held machine, Detectives Calleigh Duquesne and Eric Delko find the point of origin which turns out to be in the middle of a parking lot next to the party. At this point, they find a puddle of liquid and a burnt up bundle of fabric.

This fabric is taken back to the lab and is determined to be part of a uniform with a nametag. A contrasting agent and CT scanner is used to analyze the nametag and they find that it belongs to a Sam Waldon, who works for the Select Exec Valet Service.

Detective Calleigh arrives at the Select Exec and questions an employee working the valet stand. It turns out that the young man they are speaking to is Sam Waldon, who is very much alive. Sam explains that his uniform with his nametag was stolen the day of the party. Calleigh leaves, but tells Sam to expect to be called in for further questions.

Back at the lab, the team finds that the man had third degree burns in his esophagus. A technique called cryogenic grinding, where a sample is frozen then magnetically pulverized, is used on the man's teeth to take a sample of the victim's DNA.

The DNA is used to determined the man to be Dan Granger, who was a student with a record of theft.

The team goes to the university and meet with Johnny Young, Dan's roommate, who is unloading a truck load of gas. Horatio gets Young to fess up to a gas syphoning scam that he ran with Dan. Young recalls their plan to steal a valet uniform and take gas from cars in the parking lot. During the job, he remembers seeing a black Escalade take off soon after Dan caught on fire. The detectives bring in Dan for further questioning.

Upon further analysis of the accelerant that killed the man, they find that it is a high octane gasoline containing an additive that only a few gas stations use. The team goes to an Arago station and question an attendant who remembers a black Escalade pulling up with a trailer.

The team asks for camera footage, but the attendant says that the camera was down. The team notices that the station's main holding tank cover has been tampered with, then later find that the tank is down 1500 gallons.

The team discover that the attendant was distracted by a woman who traded sex for a tank full of gas. During the time while the attendant was occupied, the team determine that the thieves must have taken the gas.

The detectives recover a condom that was used during the attendant's intercourse and find that the woman's DNA belongs to a Andrea Rinell, who has a record of prostitution. She is called in and says that she was not instructed to have sex with the attendant by anyone. Horatio does not believe her, but allows her to leave the station.

Using camera footage from a nearby bank, the team is able to determine the license plate number of the Escalade. The plate is a fake, but a search begins anyway and Detective Calleigh spots the truck on the street. She gives chase only to lose sight for a moment. She catches up to the vehicle to only find that it has been abandoned and lit on fire.

After the Escalade is doused and safe, the team finds a fingernail in the glove compartment. After performing a DNA test, they find that it belonged to Johnny Young.

Young is brought back to the station and admits searching through the Escalade when it was parked in front of the beach party. He says that his fingernail fell off when he was digging in the glove compartment, due to a condition caused by over exposure to gasoline. He also admits to taking a bag full of passports that he thought he could sell later.

The team recover the passports from Young's dorm room and find that they all belong to woman originally from South America. They are all connected by the same address.

The team get to this address with guns drawn and find it abandoned, except for some belongings and Andrea Rinell.

Rinell tells Horatio that she and a group of girls are held against their will. She explains they are forced to do things they don't want to and if they refuse their families back home will be killed.

Among the belongings is a cell phone that has been rewired to become a 300 volt stun gun. The team believes that it is the murder weapon and find the fingerprint of Sam Lofton, the valet parker.

Sam is brought back in and admits to stealing gas and killing Dan Granger after finding him stealing his passport collection. He refuses, however, to give up the names of who he is working for.

The team finds the trailer used to take the gas from the station. In the trailer they find the Escalade's real license plate. They run the numbers through the DMV and find that it belongs to Paul Sanders, the man who threw the party from the beginning of the episode.

The team assembles and arrests Paul as he is attempting to load a group of women into a truck.

And How Does That Make You Kill?

Season 7 Episode Number: 145 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Monday October 6, 2008 |
|--|---|
| Writer: | Tamara Jaron |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (De- |
| | tective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue |
| | (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Chelsea Ricketts (Allison O'Connor), Alya Kell (Chelsea Marsh), Omari |
| | Hardwick (Eddie Dashell), Golden Brooks (Pam Dashell), Christian |
| | Pikes (Corey Dashell), Jesse Soffer (Shane Huntington), Bradford |
| | Tatum (Nick Burnham), Brett Davern (Justin Marsh), Gail O'Grady |
| | (Dr. Rachel Marsh), Christopher Redman (Michael Travers) |
| Production Code: | 703 |
| Summary: | Delko's deepest secrets are threatened to be exposed when the daugh- |
| ······································ | ter of his therapist is killed. The team rushes to find the killer before |
| | this happens. |
| | |



During his therapy session, a man tells his psychologist, Dr. Rachel Marsh, about his dreams. He dreams about how he is going to kill her, by sneaking up on her while she is alone. Later that night, Chelsea Marsh, the psychologist's 16 year old daughter is killed in her mother's home office.

Horatio is sent to investigate the murder. They find a clock and a glass table

broken. Horation asks the psychologist if she knows anyone who would want to hurt Chelsea or if she has any violent patients. She says that she cannot break the confidentiality agreement with her patients.

Eric Delko arrives on the scene and realizes that the victim's mother is his therapist. He tells Detective Calleigh Duquesne that he started to see her after the CSI team discovered that their office was being bugged.

Tara Price finds evidence on the scene that shows Chelsea dying between 1 to 4 a.m. They find no signs of struggle. Delko finds a blood sample on one of the chairs.

They take all the evidence back to the lab. The team finds that Nick Burham was Dr. Marsh's last client before her daughter died and they bring him in for questioning.

Nick tells Horatio about his dreams. He says that he cannot control his dreams, but did not kill Chelsea. He admits that he lost his temper and broke her clock. He says that he was in bed when the murder occurred.

Further examination of the victim's body shows that a thin sharp object was thrust into the back of Chelsea's head. The murder weapon went through her mouth and chipped her tooth causing it to fall out.

The team runs the blood found on the chair through a database and finds that it belongs to a young lady named Allison O'Conner.

Calleigh interviews Allison and finds that she was one of Dr. Marsh's patients and Chelsea's classmate. She is surprised at the news that Chelsea was murdered. Allison says that she cuts herself with a razor and must have smeared some blood on the chair during her last session.

Additional tests on the body shows that the victim was filled with anti-psychotic and antidepressant drugs.

Horatio asks Dr. Marsh if she wrote her daughter prescriptions. She says no and adds that the family has been shaky since her husband died. She says that her son Jason took care of Chelsea when she was busy.

Calleigh questions Jason at his house. He says that his sister was depressed and was seeing someone. He says that he noticed a woman sneaking around the house one day. Jason tells Calleigh that he remembers her vanity plate reading, 'LUV CORY.'

The team runs the plate through the DMV database and finds that it belongs to a Pam Dashell. They bring her in and ask her why she was at the Marsh's house. She says that he followed her husband around because he was looking to take custody of their son. Pam explains that she was searching for evidence to use against him in court.

The team then goes to investigate, Shane Huntington, who was Chelsea's boyfriend. Shane tells the team that Dr. Marsh was his therapist and he met Chelsea after a session. He says that the two broke up last night and had amazing breakup sex. He says that he did not kill Chelsea.

Delko is called into Dr. Marsh's office for a complaint. She says that one of the CSI team took her files. Delko says they did not and then looks at the file cabinet. There are fingerprints everywhere and Delko deduces that CSI did not take the files because they all wear gloves. The team runs the prints and find that one set belongs to Eddie Dashell.

Horatio meets with Eddie and asks him about stealing the files. Eddie also has a criminal record. He says that his crime was in self defense and that he took his files because he wanted to see what Dr. Marsh was saying about him in preparation for his upcoming custody battle. Eddie says that he read the files, but did not steal anything. He says that he did not murder Chelsea and that he was with his son last night.

Horatio visits Pam Dashell at her work, a beauty salon. Cory is there and Horatio asks him if he was with his dad last night. Cory says that his dad took him out fishing. Pam says that Eddie had a court ordered night of visitation and dropped Cory off in the morning. The CSI team spot a pair of scissors and decide to take it in for testing.

The scissors matches the width and depth of the murder weapon. They look further and find a piece of brain matter on it. They bring in Pam and she confesses to murdering Chelsea. She says that she knew that Dr. Marsh was going to testify that Eddie was a good man. She did not want to lose custody of Cory, so she accidentally stabbed Chelsea, thinking she was Dr. Marsh.

After her revelations, the police arrest her and take her away.

Later, there are reports of gunfire at the Marsh residence. Horatio and Delko arrive at the scene and find Dr. Marsh shot in the chest. Horatio goes around back and finds Jason washing blood off his hands.

The team brings in Jason for questioning. Jason tells the team that he heard a gunshot from inside the house and found his mom in the front. He says that he panicked and started to wash his hands. Jason hands Horatio a wad of cash and says that he was paid to steal his mom's files by Shane Huntington.

Calleigh meets with Shane and he admits to paying Jason to steal the files. He says that he burned his records because he did not want his dad to find out about his bad behavior. He says the rest of the files are in the trash. Calleigh arrests Shane for burglary and takes the rest of files back to headquarters.

At the station Calleigh and Delko look over the files and find that Nick Burham, Dr. Marsh's last patient, broke the clock with a gun. They bring him in and he admits to killing her for refusing to treat him after Dr. Marsh's daughter died.

Raging Cannibal

Season 7 Episode Number: 146 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: | Monday October 13, 2008 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (De- |
| | tective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue |
| | (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Andy Dylan (Nathan Madden), Andrew Divoff (Ivan Sarnoff), Alaina |
| | Kalanj (Cassandra Gray), Aaron Hill (Andrew Brodsky), Marcus LaVoi |
| | (Vince Koslov), Mark Collier (Daniel Nash), Maite Schwartz (Kaylee |
| | Westmore), Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Shawn Huff (Su- |
| | san Madden), Ivan Sergei (Greg Donner), Derek Mears (Jason Weller) |
| Production Code: | 704 |
| Summary: | Horatio and the CSI team are pit against Miami's Russian mob after a |
| · · | barbaric double homicide in the Everglades. |
| | |



A woman and a scientist in the Everglades are suprised by a dying man stumbling out of the brush. The man has blood stains from his mouth all the way down to his pants. He collapses and dies in front of the couple from multiple stab wounds in his abdomen.

Detective Horatio Crane goes to investigate the crime scene. The scientist, Danielle Nash, says that he has never met

the man before.

The team determines that the man is Vince Koslov a Russian who works as an extreme fighter. They take the body back to the lab and find that the blood around his mouth is from someone else. The newest member of the team, Tara Price, cuts into the victim's stomach and finds a piece of human skin with a tattoo of a stag's head on it.

Back at the crime scene, Detectives Eric Delko and Calleigh Duquesne follow a trail of blood and find another body with a piece of his neck torn out. Delko identifies the tattoos on the body as belonging to Russian mafia. They also find as knife nearby and determine that there must have been a third man involved in the murders.

They take the body back to the lab and find that it is Andrew Brodsky, another extreme fighter. They find fingerprints on the knife and trace it back to Greg Donner.

Horatio then meets with Greg, who works at a Diver Tech Supply store. Greg tells Horatio that he sold the knife to a girl named Cassandra Gray. He shows Horatio her phone number that he says he got from her that day.

Horatio and Delko then meet with Cassandra at a parking lot outside of her work. Before the meeting they learned that she purchased a plane ticket. She admits that she stabbed a man, but the detectives don't believe her.

They bring Cassandra in for questioning. The team finds pictures of one of the victims, Brodsky, on her cell phone. Delko notices lacerations on her hand and takes a sample. The lab finds that her lacerations were caused by her crawling on asphalt. They hypothesize that Cassandra was running and fell on the ground.

Horatio and Ryan Wolfe go to the gym that both victims attended, belonging to a Russian named Ivan Sarnoff. They walk in and stop a fight before it goes too far. Ryan notices a newly placed mat and uncovers a pool of dried blood. He takes a sample with a swab.

Back at the lab, they find that the blood belongs to a Nathan Madden, a man reported missing by his wife two days prior.

Horatio meets with Nathan's wife, Susan who lives on a boat. Susan tells Horatio that she last saw her husband after he boated away. Before he left, Nathan had an argument with a man who he made a wager with.

Natalia Boa Vista and Calleigh discover that Madden was living in a location where his neighbors sold their docking rights to a corporation for a fraction of it's value. Nathan was the only person who did not sell out.

Later, the team finds Nathan's boat near the Everglades. They bring it in and find a spray of blood consistent to the wounds inflicted on Andrew Brodsky. They find footprints that belong to shoes that are sold at the Diver Tech Supply store.

The team brings Donner back in and he admits to killing Vince Koslov after Koslov killed Brodsky. He says that he took the keys to Nathan's boat while he was fighting. He says that he was also trying to root out Cassandra.

Horatio talks to Cassandra and she admits that she witnessed someone dump a body at a dumpster near the gym. She says that she was trying to run, but the police caught up to her first. Horatio arranges for her to go into protective custody.

Delko and Calleigh go to the dumpster at the gym and find it empty. They spot a trash truck and search it. Inside they find the body of Nathan Madden.

Delko takes the body and searches it for prints. On the body he finds prints belonging to Ivan Sarnoff.

Ivan Sarnoff is brought in and he says that he did not murder Nathan. He tells Horatio that one of his fighters, Jason Wellers, might have done it.

Jason Wellers is brought in and arrested for the murder of Nathan Madden. Ivan is let go, but Horatio swears that he will put him in jail someday.

Bombshell

Season 7 Episode Number: 147 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday October 20, 2008 Marc Dube |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Eric Mirich |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Pre- |
| | viously)), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Winston), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon) |
| Guest Stars: | Sarah Butler (Kim Walderman), Schuyler Yancey (Officer Drass), Derek Webster (Dr. Robert Langley), Ashley Benson (Amy Beck), Dan Bu- catinsky (Oscar Serino), Jolene Blalock (Feratelli Porter), Chad Allen (Barry), Tim Herzog (Bryce Kerwin), Samantha Quan (Jane Bartlett), Larry Poindexter (Leonard McBride) |
| Production Code: | 705 |
| Summary: | While Horatio and the team investigate a murder at a trendy store, Horatio finds that Julia's instabilities have turned her into a ticking time bomb. |



Two young friends are trying out clothes at Serino's, a trendy Miami fashion boutique. One girl interacts with the dressing room's LCD screen. She brings up a selection of clothes accessed through the store's computer. Her friend tries on a suede dress. While zipping up the side, she is killed by an explosion.

Horatio and Tara Price are sent to investigate the scene. Tara finds that the

victim is Kim Walden a 17 year old. She was killed in the blast and the dress she was trying on fused to her body.

Delko meets with Serino, the owner of the store. He says that he has competition on the block, but no real enemies. He says that he does not have a camera in the store.

Horatio hears a woman screaming nearby and goes to investigate. He sees Julia, the mother of his child arguing with a police officer. The policeman tells Horatio that Julia was trying to write a bad check. Horatio tells the officer that he will take care of the situation. He asks Julia if she's ok then takes her home.

Julia tells Horatio that the root of her money problems is from her accountant Leonard. She tells him that Leonard is stealing money from her. Horatio finds Leonard eating crab at a restaurant. Horatio tells him that Julia is accusing him of taking her money. He says that Julia's man bought a luxury yacht. He adds that Julia is losing touch with reality. He tells Horatio that Julia owes her almost a year's worth of compensation.

Tara and Ryan Wolfe take a look at the victim's body and find that most of the trauma is localized in the abdomen region. Tara finds copper wire on the top of the zipper. Ryan cuts at the dress and finds a watch battery. They believe that the dress was made into a bomb. Calleigh speaks to Serino and tells him about the dress. Serino tells Calleigh that he would never sell the dress in his shop because they only sell 100 percent animal friendly products. Calleigh figures that someone delivered the dress to the shop.

Meanwhile, Horatio is driving up to Julia's house and sees his son, Kyle, fighting with a neighbor, Bryce. He stops the confrontation and Bryce leaves. He asks Kyle where his mother is and he says he does not know.

Back at the lab, Detective Frank Tripp brings Boa Vista the victim's purse. Inside, they find matches, broken security tags and knives. They also find a huge stack of cash. Tripp tells Boa Vista that the equipment can be used to steal clothes.

Delko brings in Kim's friend, Amy. Delko gets Amy to raise up her blouse and reveal price tags from Serino's. He asks if anyone hired her to steal and she says she did it for fun. Delko then arrests her for felony grand theft.

Later, Delko examines the money found in the Kim's purse and finds that it has two sets of prints. One belongs to Kim and the other belongs to Robert Langly, a cosmetic surgeon.

Calleigh questions Langly and asks him about his record showing that he was accused of sexual misconduct. Langly explains that one of his patients lashed out and it was a misunderstanding. He asks her to let him go because he is with his daughter. Calleigh asks him about the fingerprints found on the cash. Langly says that he met Kim when she came in to his clinic asking for a breast augmentation. He says that she tried to pay him in cash, but he grabbed the stack and gave it back because she was underage.

Later, Horatio gets a call regarding a blonde man being hit and killed by a car at Julia's house. He arrives and finds Bryce lying dead on Julia's driveway next to Julia's Porshe.

He enters the home to talk to Julia. She tells Horatio that Kyle and Bryce got into a fight and Kyle was trying to protect her.

Horatio finds Kyle and asks him if he has a set of Julia's keys. He does, but he says that he did not drive the car. He tells Horatio that he wants to protect his mom. Kyle says that he should write a report making him responsible for Bryce's death. Horatio says that it doesn't work that way.

The team brings the Porche back to the lab and Delko finds a piece of crab in the driver side. Horatio remembers that Leonard was eating crab earlier that day.

Horatio brings in Leonard for questioning. He admits that he tried to take the Porche because Julia owed him a lot of money. He says that Bryce came out of nowhere when he hit him. Horatio then arrests Leonard.

Back at the lab, Ryan figures that someone placed a thin piece of plastique in the dress. He looks into the seams of the dress and finds a spot of blood.

The team analyzes the DNA and traces it back to a Stan Carlyle, a man with a record of making explosives.

Delko and Ryan knock on Stan's apartment door and find his roommate, Barry. Barry tells the detectives that Stan works during the day. Barry shows them Stan's room, which is padlocked. They break in and find dress and bomb making materials. They also find another set of clothes from Ferratelli's a store that is located across the street from Serino's.

Calleigh goes to Ferratelli's to ask the owner some questions. The owner tells her that she had some clothes stolen recently by a girl pushing a stroller. She says that the girl left the store and she followed. She ran a couple blocks, lost the girl, but found the stroller. She tells Calleigh that she kept the stroller in the back room.

Calleigh takes the stroller back to the lab. Delko checks it out and finds a baby blanket stuffed with a sheet of aluminum. He figures that it was being used to steal clothes.

Calleigh and Delko speak with Amy again. She admits that she was stealing clothes that were on a list that was given to her. She refuses to talk because she is afraid of what her employers will do to her. Calleigh takes her cell phone.

They look at the pictures on Amy's phone and Ryan recognizes in the background a man's watch belonging to Barry.

They bring in Barry and get him to admit that he is Stan. Ryan explains that Stan was badly burned after a bomb making accident. Afterwards, he was given a new face by a cosmetic surgeon. He tells the detectives that he owed the person that ordered him to kill Amy. He says that the man gave him a new life with his new face. Calleigh goes to Langly's office. She brings him a local magazine showing his daughter wearing the same dress that Kim was killed with. Langly admits that during the tough economic time, it was cheaper to hire girls to steal clothes than to buy them at full price. He tells Calleigh that he hired Kim, but she got greedy and threatened to ruin his life if he did not pay. Instead, Langly called in a favor from Stan and asked him to kill Kim.

Calleigh arrests Langly for murder.

Wrecking Crew

Season 7 Episode Number: 148 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday November 3, 2008 Corey Miller |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price (Episodes 147+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Guest Stars: | Joshua Pence (AJ Watkins), Joe Penny (Travis Drake), Tom Pelphrey (Mick Renaldo), Devon Graye (Noah Campbell), Zach McGowan (Kurt Greenfield) |
| Production Code: | 706 |
| Summary: | Calleigh and Eric are going over a witness's testimony and getting him ready for transfer to the court building when a crane crashes into a building. |



In a safe house in a condominium building in downtown Miami, Calleigh and Delko are watching over William Campbell, who overheard a hit being carried out on behalf of mobster Joey Salucci. Campbell goes over his testimony: he was at Spiral bar and went to the bathroom when he heard someone come in and shoot a man named AJ Watkins for "Joey Salucci's daughter." Watkins' body hasn't

been found, so the state's case against Salucci hinges on Campbell. Calleigh and Delko are preparing to take Campbell to testify when a crane slams into building! It breaks through the window and takes off part of the floor in the unit. Calleigh holds onto William, who hangs between floors, but she loses her grip on him and he plunges to his death. After Horatio arrives, the CSIs question Travis Drake, the site owner, who tells them construction was halted when he couldn't afford to continue the construction. Horatio pays a visit to Joey Salucci at the grave of his daughter, Emma. Emma was killed after she fell asleep on the beach after a bonfire and AJ Watkins accidentally ran her over while driving his ATV. Horatio reminds the man that it was an accident, but Salucci clearly held Watkins responsible. Ryan examines the crane's control area and recovers a black box there. He also finds blood in the cabin, which he's able to trace to a man named Kurt Greenwood, who claims he was simply in the cabin to retrieve drugs he left behind after the site was shut down. After a tense encounter with Campbell's widow, Beth, and their son, Noah, Calleigh goes back to the site to look for more clues with Ryan. Ryan notices charcoal grey paint transfer on some of the shattered glass while Calleigh finds fresh tire treads. After finding the make and model of the car, they're able to trace it to a man named Mick Ragosa.

When the CSIs find Ragosa, they discover his car is damaged. He admits to being a friend of Salucci, and claims he went to the safe house to persuade Campbell not to testify. He got there just as the crane was slamming into the building; some of the wreckage fell onto his car, damaging it. He claims not to have seen the person operating the crane, and the black box from the crane's cabin backs him up: apparently it was being operate remotely when it slammed into the building. Lab tech Jane Bartlett is able to pinpoint the killer's likely location: the top floor of a parking structure. They find the remote in a trashcan and are able to get DNA off goggles found with it. The CSIs are stunned when the DNA matches Campbell's son Noah. Noah admits to them that he was angry at the prospect of going into the witness protection program and changing his whole life for his father's testimony. He wanted to scare his father with the crane, and never intended to hurt him. He's horrified that he killed his father–as is his mother, who apologizes to Calleigh for their earlier confrontation.

Horatio is determined to put Salucci away for AJ Watkins' murder, so he puts the CSIs on the case. After retrieving the tape of Campbell's 911 call, Calleigh is able to hear the sound of a toilet flushing in the background–perhaps the sound of the killer flushing evidence? Ryan and Natalia go back to the club and retrieve a 9-millimeter cartridge from the toilet. Using a new piece of equipment in the lab to recover a fingerprint on the cartridge, Horatio is able to match the print to Mick Ragosa. Ragosa won't talk, refusing to give up the location of Watkins' body. Calleigh and Ryan find blood in Ragosa's car, proving that he used the vehicle to transport Watkins' body. Ryan finds a shovel with sand on it–burned sand. Horatio concludes that AJ was killed at the site of Emma's accidental death. AJ's body is dug up and Dr. Tara Price makes a startling discovery: AJ was shot in the kneecap, but the actual cause of his death was strangulation. Dr. Price finds pollen residue on his skin from a white lily–the kind of flower Horatio recalls Salucci leaving at his daughter's grave. Horatio brings the mobster in: Mick Ragosa may have started the job, but Joey finished it. Horatio tells Salucci he's not the law, and Salucci reminds him there's a big difference between the law and justice. As Salucci is led away, Horatio looks at a picture of his son Kyle and Calleigh visits the morgue and imagines she'd been able to save Campbell.

Cheating Death

Season 7 Episode Number: 149 Season Episode: 7

| Originally aired: | Monday November 10, 2008 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price (Episodes 147+, Recurring Previously)), Emily Proc- ter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe (Episodes 54+, Recurring Previously)), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista (Episode 98+ Recurring Previously)) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera), Samantha Quan (Jane Bartlett) |
| Guest Stars: | James Macdonald (Dan Becks), Greg Hain (Golfer), Marcos DeSilvas (Hotel Manager), Charlie Bodin (Andrew), Lucy Lawless (Audrey Yates), Vanessa Branch (Lisa Radley), Jenna Gavigan (Martha), Wendy Glenn (Christina Dodd), Andrew Walker (Steve Howell), Shalim Ortiz (Mario Vega) |
| Production Code: | 707 |
| Summary: | A man is found handcuffed and stabbed in his hotel room, while a prank at the lab causes a rift in the CSI team and threatens their investigation. |



A couple, originally from Kansas, travels to Miami for a romantic vacation. While in bed in their hotel room, they hear the couple next door making loud banging noises. The husband bangs on the wall and asks them to keep the noise down. The neighbor then blasts music as a response. The husband then calls the hotel manager to investigate. The manager enters the room and finds a couple laying

on the bed. The woman wakes up and finds that there is a pool of blood next to her. She looks and finds the man dead and handcuffed to the bed.

Horatio is called in to investigate the scene. The woman, Christina Dodd, tells the investigators that she went to the bar to have a drink and the next thing that she remembered was waking up next to the dead man. She says that she doesn't know the name of the man. Horatio sends Christina to the hospital to be checked out.

Eric and Ryan investigate the scene. They determine the man was Steven Howell. They find broken glass in the room, but no murder weapon. They figure that Steven tried to get help by turning on the radio. They look at the handcuffs and figure that they were provided by the hotel.

The investigators talk to the concierge. He tells them that he got a call from one of his guests requesting him to come up with a box of sex toys. The concierge says that he went up to the room and gave a woman a pair of handcuffs. Eric calls Calleigh and tells her not to let Christina go.

Calleigh brings Christina in for questioning. Calleigh tells her that she knows that she ordered the handcuffs. She puts out a theory of her killing Steve then drugging herself as an alibi. Christina says that a few weeks ago she went out for drinks at the hotel. She ended up sleeping with a guy and after she was done, the man paid her five hundred dollars. Christina says that she never felt so alive. After that, she quit her job and worked in the hotel turning tricks. She remembers handcuffing the man and him telling her to let him go. The next thing she remembered after that was waking up next to a dead man. Calleigh then arrests Christina for prostitution.

In the lab, Tara Price sets up to examine Steven's body. The body rises behind her and she screams. Hanging out above her, Eric laughs and tells her that she has been pranked. Eric tells her that the body is in cold storage and that he used a remote control dummy to scare her. Tara tells Eric that he is tampering with evidence and tells him to leave.

Boa finds multiple skin samples under Steven's nails. She runs it through the database and finds that one of the samples belong to Audrey Yates, a woman with a record of prostitution. Horatio and Boa bring in Audrey for questioning. Audrey tells them that Steve was a tanning boy and rubbed lotion on her. Audrey says that she thinks that one of Christina's customers probably got mad that Christina was sleeping with another guy.

Calleigh finds that Christina had a semen sample in her vagina matching a ex-military man with a criminal record named Dan Becks. Tripp and Horatio visit Dan at his home. Horatio shows Dan a photo of Christina. Dan tells them that Christina is his wife. He asks if Christina is okay, and the detectives tell him that she is with them.

Ryan and Eric find traces of Ghb on the broken glass. Tara walks in the lab and grabs photos of Steven taken at the scene. Price leaves and Ryan is told that Tara didn't like their prank.

Calleigh meets with Tara in her lab. She tells Tara that Ryan and Eric like to tease the newbies. Tara tells her that they are making her job harder. Calleigh helps Tara position Steven's body according to how he was found in the pictures. Tara then fills the wounds with silicone in order to get a better picture of the murder weapon.

Ryan and Eric find prints on the bottle containing Ghb. They see that it matches a female real estate broker named Lisa Radley. Eric and Horatio bring Lisa to the station. Lisa says that she is a personal shopping assistant and was in the store when the murder occurred. She hands the detectives a receipt from Kale's Department Store. The detectives tell her that they found her prints on a bottle found at a murder scene. She explains that she met Steven in the hotel bar. She says that Steven gave her the bottle and she drank from it. The next thing that she remembered was waking up to find that she was robbed of her cash and heirloom wedding ring. She says that she didn't report it because it would have ruined her marriage. The detectives tell her that she is free to go.

Boa and Calleigh figure that Steven tried to rob Christina, but was trapped by the handcuffs. They figure that when Christina passed out after being drugged, he was a sitting duck for the killer. They go to Steven's apartment and find a collection of photos of women at the bar. They bring the photos back to the lab and using a technique called photo grafting, they piece together the photographer using reflections. They find that the person taking the photos was Audrey Yates. They bring in Audrey and she explains that she hired Steven to rob prostitutes working in her territory. Horatio sees that Audrey is wearing Lisa's ring. She orders her to give it back and arrests her.

Tara finds that the murder weapon was a military type weapon. The investigators figure that the knife belonged to Becks. Horatio meets with Becks at his house. He says that he lost the knife that morning. Becks explains that he found out that Christina was sneaking around after he received a text from one of her friends saying that she was eating sushi. He knows that Christina is allergic to fish. Becks checked the credit card statements and found that Christina was staying at the Tremain Hotel. Becks went to the hotel and saw Christina passed out next to Steven. He told the man to stay away from his wife and left the knife on the nightstand. Becks heard someone coming in, bumped into the table and broke the bottle, then left.

The team figures that the concierge was in the business of covering for people that are having affairs. Calleigh and Boa go to the hotel and take the concierge's stuff. They find that the concierge was providing customers with fake receipts. Eric finds that one of the receipts was for Kale's Department Store. He calls Horatio to tell him to bring in Lisa.

The police pull over Lisa and find a knife in the back of her vehicle. They bring her in for questioning. She admits that she saw Steven lead Christina to a hotel room. She followed wanting to retrieve her ring. Lisa found the knife that Becks left and stabbed Steven to death. Horatio arrests Lisa for Steven's murder.

Gone Baby Gone

Season 7 Episode Number: 150 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: | Monday November 17, 2008 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Dominic Abeyta |
| Director: | Carey Meyer |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa |
| | Vista), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price) |
| Guest Stars: | Ismail Bashey (Restaurant Manager), Mark Humphrey (Stuart Walsh), |
| | Lak Rana (FBI Tech), Stacy Ransom (Woman), Robert Patteri (Man), |
| | Teri Polo (Jill Walsh), Steven R. McQueen (Keith Walsh), Peter Porte |
| | (Brad Garland), Bradley Snedeker (Marty Ellis), Alexandra Holden |
| | (Carla Hoyle), Mario Jr. Prado (Rodrigo Sanchez), Charles Parnell (FBI |
| | Agent Jacobs) |
| Production Code: | 708 |
| Summary: | A woman's baby is taken in front of her and the the CSI team races to |
| | find the kidnappers before it is too late. |



A mother and her baby are attacked at one of Miami's outdoor shopping malls. During the attack, the woman's baby is taken. After the incident, Horatio and the CSI team are called in to investigate. Horatio learns that the woman is named Jill Walsh. Her baby, Sophie, is a 7 month baby girl wearing blue overalls. Horatio promises that he will get her baby back.

Jill is brought back to her house. The

team meets with her husband, Stewart and their teenage son, Keith. Horatio is shown a recent sepia toned picture of Sophie. Stewart says that their neighbor took the photo for them. The phone rings and Stewart is ordered to answer as the team attempts to trace the call. Stewart hears an altered voice ordering him to gather \$500,000 dollars for the safe return of his baby. The conversation ends before the team is able to locate the call.

Jill overhears the conversation and goes to her safe. Calleigh tells her that if she pays the ransom, the kidnappers will have no reason to keep her baby alive. Calleigh tells Jill to allow her team to track her baby's kidnappers down.

Eric asks Keith to help show him around his house. Eric asks about a broken window on a door. Keith says that he found a baseball on the other side and figured that a kid threw it. Eric asks if Keith still has the ball. Keith shows him where he is keeping it. Later, Eric takes a print from the baseball, but doesn't find a match in the database. He tells Keith that he is going to take the ball to the lab.

Horatio and Ryan go back to the crime scene. They find a pair of blue overalls in one of the trashcans. They figure that the kidnappers want to keep Sophie alive. The overalls are taken back to the lab to be examined. Boa Vista finds DNA on the clothing belonging to Marty Ellis.

Horatio, Eric and a SWAT team arrive at Marty's residence to find that he was killed by a gunshot wound to the chest. They find traces of baby powder on the door and a bandana belonging to the baby. Back at the Walsh residence, they discover that Keith has switched out the SIM card of his dad's phone. Calleigh finds that the money is missing. Stewart tells her that she only had \$100,000 in the safe.

In the lab, Eric finds that the baseball has trace amounts of sepia toner. He believes that the ball belongs to the photographer living next to the Walsh's.

Brad Gardner, the photographer, goes downtown for questioning. He tells the team that he found the ball in his yard, then threw it over and into the window. He tells the detectives that he was at a photo shoot when the baby was kidnapped.

Eric locates Keith riding his motorcyle. Keith tells Eric that he already dropped off the money to the kidnappers. He says that he is expecting a text with his sister's location. Eric says that there will be no text. Eric and Horatio go to the park. Under the bench where Keith said that he dropped off the money, Horatio finds a pacifier.

The pacifier is brought back to the lab and Boa Vista finds that the DNA sample from the saliva matches Sophie. She finds that the DNA matches the mother, but not the father. They figure that Jill had an affair.

Jill admits to having an affair with Brad Gardner. She says it was a one time thing. She says that her husband doesn't know about it. Horatio tells her that most kidnappings involve one of the biological parents. Later, Brad is brought in and told that he is the father. Brad says that he is surprised at the news. He tells the detectives that he hopes that the Walsh's don't try to get child support money from him. He says that he did not kidnap Sophie.

Calleigh examines the bullet that killed Marty and finds that it belonged to a .357 Magnum used by Carla Hoyle. Horatio and Ryan arrest her at her house and find the weapon and Keith's backpack with the cash in her car. After she is arrested, Carla admits that she was hired to kidnap the baby by Ricardo Sanchez, an employee of a restaurant near the mall. Ricardo provided the distraction as Marty and Carla took Jill's baby.

Boa Vista and Tripp visit Ricardo's work and learn that he quit that day. They look in his locker and find a book containing a sepia toned photo of Sophie and Jill. They figure that the Brad was involved in the kidnapping.

Brad is taken to the station. He admits that he always thought that Sophie was his baby. He broke into the Walsh house and took a hair sample to make sure. He performed the DNA test and found that he was the father. He hired Ricardo to kidnap the baby. Brad expects to be contacted by Ricardo to receive his baby. Brad is told that Ricardo has gone missing.

Calleigh examines Ricardo's book and finds that he was planning to meet with a couple flying in to the country to sell off the baby. Horatio tracks down couple and arrives as Ricardo is taking the money for the baby. Ricardo sees the police come after to him and escapes with both the baby and cash. Horatio chases him down and Ricardo crashes into a pile of cardboard boxes, which causes his truck to flip and roll over several times. Ricardo crawls out of his truck and points his gun at Horatio. Horatio shoots and kills Ricardo. As the vehicle ignites in flames and begins to smoke, Horatio saves the child. Later, Jill arrives and recovers her baby. Jill asks if there is anything she can do to thank Horatio and he says that she already has.

Power Trip

Season 7 Episode Number: 151 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: | Monday November 24, 2008 |
|------------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Tanner Blaze (Billy Gantry), J.P. Pitoc (Tim Erickson), Courtney Hope (Kathy Meyers), James Urbaniak (Max Purdue), Malik Yoba (Reggie Wallace), Jamie Thomas King (Dennis Chilton), Shanna Collins (Jessica Chilton) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 709 The team makes a shocking discovery in their own department while investigating the death of a woman. |



The team is called and informed about a crime. Horatio, Calleigh, Tara, Ryan and Eric meet near the train tracks and find a dead woman named Cathy Meyer.

Eric says that he believes that the scene is where the woman's body was dumped, not murdered. Tara finds burns on her hands and they believe that she was attached to jumper cables then electrocuted.

They take her body to the lab and find that she died from heart failure. Tara tells Calleigh that she doens't believe that the woman was restrained.

Horatio meets with Reggie, a fellow officer now working at a desk job. They watch as Ryan questions Tim Ericson, the victim's boyfriend. They find that Tim has a criminal record.

Tim tells Ryan and Horatio that he was about to celebrate his three month anniversary with Cathy. Ryan suggests that the person who reports a missing person that is later found to be murdered usually ends up being the murderer. Tim tells the police that he came down only to identify the body, not to be accused of murder.

Boa Vista and Calleigh find that the victim's pupils were fully dilated using a chemical. Boa Vista recalls a similar case. They find that the victim's suspect of that case was Max Paulson, an ophthalmologist.

Tripp and Horatio bring in Max and ask what he was doing at the time of the murder. Max says that he already spoke to Reggie about the case and that the officer attacked him.

Horatio confronts Reggie about interfering with the murder investigation. Reggie tells him that he wants to get out of his desk and work cases. Horatio tells Reggie that he needs to turn in his badge and gun and go on leave.

Horatio meets with a surviving victim of a similar crime, Jessica Davis. Horatio learns from her boyfriend, Dennis, that Jessica has been recently diagnosed with breast cancer. Jessica tells Horatio that she reported being attacked to the police, but her case was ignored. She remembers when she was knocked unconscious by her attacker, then woke up to see a blinding light. She was told by her kidnapper to beg for her life. She wouldn't comply, then she was later released. Horatio is told that the case files on Jessica have been mostly destroyed. Horatio gets a call from Jessica who tells him that there is a man waiting outside of her house. Horatio arrives and finds Jessica's boyfriend, Dennis, fighting with Reggie, who was sitting in his car. Jessica recognizes Reggie as the cop that ignored her case. Horatio tells Reggie to go home.

Back at the lab, Eric snaps infrared photos of Cathy's body and finds that she was choked and subdued using pressure points. Eric tells Calleigh that he believes that Reggie is Cathy's murderer. Calleigh tells him to not come out accusing a fellow officer unless he is absolutely sure that he is guilty. Calleigh later meets with Reggie in an elevator. Reggie tries to ask Calleigh about the case, but she refuses. Reggie gets angry and stops the elevator. Reggie tells her that they are acting too slowly, which might cost more people's lives. Calleigh puts her hand to her gun and tells Reggie to back off. Reggie restarts the elevator then steps off at the parking lot floor. Calleigh tells him that she needs to go back up to the lab.

Ryan and Boa Vista look over the evidence and figure that before she died, Cathy was at a salon. They go to the salon listed on her credit card statements and find her car abandoned. They find her purse under the car and figure that she was abducted there. They follow a trail and discover that it leads to industrial grease. Horatio gets a call reporting that the team found another body.

Horatio meets with Tara and finds a woman killed in a similar fashion to Cathy. They find that the victim, Rachel Calvato, grabbed her attacker's hair. They run a DNA test on the hair and find that it belongs to Cathy's boyfriend, Tim Ericson. Tim tells the detectives that it is not possible for him to be the murderer. He says that he went alone to the movie theater when Rachel was killed. They later ask the theater employees and learn that his story checks out.

Ryan and Calleigh begin to suspect that Reggie is trying to set up Tim. Tripp says that he worked with Reggie and that he is not the killer. They later find a clasp to a gun holster that they know Reggie was wearing. Horatio finds Reggie burning files at his home. Horatio asks Reggie for his gun holster and finds that it is missing a clasp. Reggie says that he did Rachel a favor by using her death as evidence against Tim. He admits killing Rachel and planting Tim's DNA on her body.

Horatio asks Eric to look back at Jessica's case. He uses newly acquired technology and finds grease that matches the sample found in the scene of Cathy's abduction. They later find that the prints belong to Dennis, Jessica's boyfriend. They go to arrest Dennis. Dennis admits that he was angry at Jessica and attacked her. He says that he tried to make Jessica fall in love with her afterward. Dennis admits that after he found out that Jessica had breast cancer, he lost control of suppressing his murderous ways and killed Rachel.

After the case, Reggie realizes that he has become what he has despised the most, a murder, and hangs himself in his jail cell.

The Deluca Motel

Season 7 Episode Number: 152 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: | Monday December 8, 2008 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price) |
| Guest Stars: | Anthony Nacarato (Bartender), J.R. May (Seth Copeland), Corin Nemec |
| | (Carl Reston), Matt Funke (Neil Scofield), Kayla Mae Maloney (Linda |
| | Bowen), Ryan Caltagirone (Man), Nicki Lynn Aycox (Molly Reston), |
| | Jordi Vilasuso (Enrico Moldano), Raya Meddine (Kate Hawkes), Adri- |
| | ana Barraza (Carmen Delko), Isabella Hofmann (Dorothy Frost), Katie |
| | Gill (Sheila) |
| Production Code: | 710 |
| Summary: | Horatio delves into Delko's past to find the killer who targets the motel |
| | Delko is staying at. |



Eric examines his car which is parked at a motel parking lot. He opens his car door and takes a couple of coins. He then walks up to the vending machine and sees a woman gathering ice. Eric purchases a cup of coffee then returns to his room. Just before he enters his room, he sees a couple fighting then the man drops a bottle.

In his room Eric hears a gunshot. Another shot breaks his window and grazes him in the arm. He pulls out his gun, exits his room and scans the area. Eric sees a young man floating dead in the motel pool.

The police arrive and wrap up the body, who they identify as belonging to a young man named Seth. They see that Seth was wearing a blindfold. They check all of motel guests for gunshot residue. Horatio arrives and tells Eric that Seth was shot in the chest. Horatio asks Eric why he is there. Eric says that he is remodeling his condo. Horatio thinks that he is lying.

Tripp and Calleigh arrive at the victim's room. Tripp says that he believes that Seth tried to run, but fell into the pool. They find a couple of used matches on the floor. Calleigh says that the motel room is full of various DNA. Calleigh sees that someone broke the back window, then escaped. Calleigh finds a fabric sample in the broken glass.

Ryan tells Eric that there are two bullets accounted for. Eric says that he heard three gun shots. Ryan sees that Eric has a field explosives kit.

Back at the lab, Tara tells Horatio that Seth was killed by a shot to his aorta. Horatio sees that Seth was drunk when he died. They see that he was tortured and believe that he might have been into S&M. Tara finds a fraternity coin embedded in his chest. They believe that the kid was hazed.

The team discovers that Seth belonged to a fraternity led by a young man named Neil. They bring Neil to the station. Neil admits that he was hazing Seth. Horatio says that Seth was murdered. Seth says that in the room, Seth was forced to hold a bucket with his arms straight. Neil says that if Seth lowered his arms, he was forced to drink a beer. He remembers that he left the room for a second. Neil heard a gun shot, then saw Seth run and fall into the pool. After Neil heard Eric call to identify himself, Neil escaped through the back window.

After examining the bullet that killed Seth, Calleigh discovers that it went through the screen window. She believes that Neil was not the shooter. Later, Calleigh and Eric go back to the crime scene to try to figure out where the bullet came from. Calleigh gets angry at Eric for not telling her that he was living in a motel. They find a broken bottle around the area they believe might have been the source of the gunshot. Eric says that the couple who were fighting broke the bottle.

Eric and Horatio bring the fighting couple, Carl and Molly, to the station. Carl says that he was staying at the motel for a vacation. They tell Carl that they know that he has a criminal record.

Ryan tells Horatio that Eric is dodging questions about living in the hotel. He says that he found a bomb detection kit in his room. Ryan says that he found an address to a club in Eric's room. Horatio tells Ryan that he will look into it.

Horatio arrives at the bar and sees a man named Enrico talking to a woman. Horatio flashes his badge, then the woman leaves. Horatio asks Enrico why Eric met him. Enrico remembers Eric telling him that he wanted documents from Cuba. Enrico says that he won't tell him anything. Horatio tells Enrico that if anything happens to Eric, he will come back for him.

Tripp and Calleigh examine Carl and Molly's room. They find that the couple were not traveling with any luggage. Calleigh asks Tripp to push her up to the air duct. Calleigh sees that something was pushed through the duct. She crawls through duct and sees another room below her. In the room, she sees a dead body laying in a bathtub full of ice.

Calleigh and Tripp meet with the dead man's girlfriend, Linda. Calleigh asks Linda how her boyfriend, Joel, died. Linda says that Joel found something in the airduct. Linda says that Joel was excited about what he found. Linda says that Joel collapsed and died. Linda says that she wanted to pretend that Joel was still alive in order to collect support checks for her baby.

Back at the lab, Eric asks Ryan why he is meddling with his life. Ryan says that the bullet found in his room came from a gun that is different than the one used to kill Seth. Eric says that he felt like he was being watched. Eric says that the only person who knew that he was staying at the hotel was Enrico.

Eric goes to the bar to try to find Enrico. One of the bartenders tells Eric that Enrico took a break and is in the alley. Eric calls Enrico's phone and hears it ring nearby. Eric lifts up a bag of trash and uncovers Enrico's dead body. Eric then calls to report the murder.

Horatio arrives at the scene. Horatio asks what Enrico had for Eric. Eric gives him a piece of paper. Horatio sees that Enrico gave Eric his birth certificate. Eric says that he was looking into his past. Horatio tells Eric that he is off the case. Tara tells Horatio that she found lipstick on Enrico. They believe that Enrico was confronted by more than one person then killed. Ryan finds a .38 handgun and takes it back to the lab. At the lab, Ryan finds a print on the gun that belongs to Carl.

Carl is brought back to the station. Carl admits that he stashed cash in the motel air duct, but when he went to retrieve it, it was gone. He says he thought that Molly took the money. Carl admits that he pointed a gun at Molly and she swiped it away. He says that the gun accidentally went off and the bullet killed Seth. Carl says that he threw the gun away, then it went off again when it hit the ground. The team returns to the hotel and finds that the gun went off near a barrel. Calleigh meets with Linda and tells her that her boyfriend died naturally from a heart attack. Linda says that Joel collapsed near the ice machine. Calleigh digs in the ice machine and finds a bag full of cash.

Later, Eric meets with his mom. Eric asks her to tell him about his birth father. His mom says that she was pregnant in Cuba. She says that she took a boat to the U.S. then gave birth to him. Eric says that her story always changes. Eric admits that he looked into his birth and that his certificate is a fake. Eric tells his mom that he knows that he was born in Cuba. He says that he knows his father is named Alexander. Eric asks about his father. His mother says that Alexander was a bad man. His mother says that Alexander doesn't know that Eric exists. They hug and his mom says that she is sorry.

Calleigh meets with Molly. Molly says that Carl didn't mean to shoot Seth. Calleigh shows Molly that they found her money. Calleigh says that she thinks that they obtained the money illegally. Calleigh says that they can arrest her if she claims the money as hers. Molly says that the bag doesn't belong to her. Later, Calleigh meets with Linda. Calleigh tells Linda that Florida law allows the finder of money to be able to keep it if it is unclaimed. Calleigh gives Linda an envelope full of cash that Molly declined to claim.

Back at the lab, Boa Vista finds that the tire tracks found near the barrel match the tracks of a rare ATV/Motorcycle hybrid. Horatio recognizes one of the owners of the bike, Kate Hawkes, as the woman that he saw with Enrico. They go to Kate's residence and examine the bike. They find that it shows signs of blood. Kate recalls seducing Enrico, then killing him. Kate admits that she tried to kill Eric, but was distracted by the gunshot that killed Seth. The detectives tell Kate that they know that she took the gun that Carl dumped. Kate admits that Alexander hired her to kill Eric. Horatio asks where Alexander is, then realizes that she doesn't know.

Horatio tells Eric that Alexander will continue to try to hunt him. Eric gets in his car and drives off.

Tipping Point

Season 7 Episode Number: 153 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: | Monday December 15, 2008 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Marco Black |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price) |
| Recurring Role: | Amy Laughlin (Erica Sikes), Boti Bliss (Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Cara Santana (Yolanda Ramoz), Julio Dolce Vita (Raphael Vargas), |
| | Michelle Bonilla (Gloria Nunez), Connor Diliberto (Mateo Nunez), |
| | Shahine Ezell (Freddie Granada), Ric Sarabia (Darryl Broadman), Alex |
| | Skuby (Ricky Moore), Amin Joseph (Security Guard), Jon Seda (Hector |
| | Salazar), Marcelo Turbet (Funeral Director) |
| Production Code: | 711 |
| Summary: | Local tipsters help the CSI's fight to save their neighborhood from a |
| | violent street gang's attempt to take over the area. |



A construction crew breaks ground at a site. They reach a wooden box buried in the dirt containing a man. The drill plunges into the box, killing the man. Later, Horatio looks over the body. The drill operator says that he couldn't stop the machinery in time. The operator says that today was the first day of work at the new site.

Calleigh and Tara examine the scene.

Tara finds that the man was shot in the chest, then buried. Tripp says that he received a tip about a shooting of a man who matches the victim. Tara finds that the victim was carrying a cardio messenger that sends and receives signals from his pacemaker.

Tara brings the cardio messenger to the lab. Tara says that the victim was Michael Olvara, a reverend. Using the data from the cardio messenger, they see that the man's blood pressure spiked at 8:00 am and that he might have been shot at that time. They find that Mike died at 9:21.

Horatio meets with Freddie, a young man at Michael Olvara's work, which is a children's shelter. The man says that the Reverend helped him out. Horatio says that he learned that Mike helped keep kids out of gangs. The man says that someone recently vandalized the side of the building.

Eric examines the graffiti and sees that the tagger was a member of the Craeneos Rifa, a Latin gang. Eric also finds the word 'Zar' written in graffiti

Tripp brings the tipster, Yolanda Ramos, to meet with Horatio. Yolanda asks how much she will receive for the tip. Tripp says that she will receive from fifty to a thousand dollars if her tip is legitimate. Yolanda says that she heard a gunshot while she was working for her job placing flyers on cars. She says that she recognized Mike as the person who was shot then ran off.

Calleigh and Eric go to the scene that Yolanda talked about. Eric finds a pool of blood. Calleigh finds a spent 9mm casing. Eric finds a St. Jude pendant necklace in a stream of water near the

sidewalk. Eric thinks that it belonged to Mike because St. Jude is the saint of lost causes. They figure that someone struggled with Mike, then ripped off his necklace.

Calleigh finds that the bullet found at the scene is related to a crime committed by a man named Hector Salazar. They see that Hector was released from prison a week prior. Horatio brings Hector to the station. Horatio asks if he killed Mike. Hector says that it is bad luck to kill a holy man. Horatio shows Hector the graffitti of 'Zar.'

Boa Vista and Tripp meet with Gloria Nunez, a woman living near the crime scene, who was reported for shouting. Gloria says that she was arguing with a funeral director. Gloria says that her daughter was killed a week ago. Gloria says that the director asked for more money to provide his service. Boa Vista and Tripp leave. Gloria's son gives Boa Vista the brochure of the funeral director and asks them if they can help them see his sister. Boa Vista says that she can't make any promises, but she will try.

Valera tells Ryan that she found blood on the pendant matching a man named Rafael Vargas, a member of the Craeneos gang. Horatio and Ryan go to Rafael's garage. Rafael admits grabbing Michael after telling him that he can't save the neighborhood from his gang. The police then arrest Rafael. Horatio sees Yolanda put a flyer on his car. Horatio looks at the flyer and sees that Yolanda has written down a location of a shipping container.

Horatio and Eric go to the shipping container. Inside, they find a security officer who is still alive. They see that the container was full of explosives and that one of them is missing. The guard says that a man that put him in the container had a huge scar on his arm. Horatio remembers that Hector had a scar on his arm and realizes that he was the one who committed the robbery.

Tripp and Horatio bring Hector to the station. Hector says that he told Yolanda to tell the police about his crimes. Hector says that he wants out of the gang and wants to stop them from doing any more damage to his neighborhood. Hector says that he isn't sure what the Craneos are going to do, but he knows what they plan is going to be big. Hector tells Horatio that, although he doesn't know it, Horatio helped him during a rough spot while he was in prison. Horatio says that he will work with him to stop the Craneos.

Boa Vista goes to the funeral home and meets with the director. Boa Vista pretends that her husband recently died. The funeral director quotes a price for an economy funeral. Boa Vista admits that she is a cop and asks him why he is charging the Nunez family double. She tells the director that he must give the Nunez family a fair price or she will bust him. Later, Boa Vista goes to the Nunez home and tells Gloria that she took care of the funeral director and even got her an upgrade. In his bedroom, the son plays with a gun and it goes off. Boa Vista enters the room and the son says that the gun going off was an accident. Boa Vista asks where he got the gun and sees that he has a direct line of sight of the area where Michael was shot. Boa Vista takes the gun and the son to the station.

At the lab, Eric finds the prints of the son on the gun. They discover that the gun was used to shoot Michael. They find a partial print of Freddie Granada, the young man from the children shelter, on the gun.

Horatio finds and pulls over Freddie. Freddie admits that he gave the gun to Gloria's son. Eric finds that there are signs of blood in the car. Freddie says that Michael lied to him about the benefits of living crime free. Freddie admits that he brought Mike's body to the construction site, then buried his body. Horatio gets a call from Hector who says that the Craneos are going to use the explosives to blow up the children's shelter. Horatio and Eric arrive at the shelter. Eric throws a remote controlled robot inside of the building. Using the video camera equipped on the robot, they see a detonator and a young woman laying on the floor. They see that she is still alive. Eric says that there is no time to save the girl, but Horatio goes into the building anyway.

Horatio sees that Yolanda is in the building. He unties her and begins to carry her out. Horatio barely escapes as the bomb explodes.

At the station, Yolanda says that she was kidnapped and put in the building because the Craneos knew that she snitched. Horatio says that he is going to put her into protective custody.

Ryan and Calleigh examine the tape from the robot. Ryan sees cans that he recognizes from Rafael's shop. He figures that Rafael set up the explosives. Horatio arrives at Rafael's shop. He sees Rafael holding Hector at gunpoint. Hector pushes Rafael away and Horatio shoots at Rafael. Rafael is able to get a shot off that hits Hector in the back. Rafael is still alive and is shot again by Horatio. Horatio goes to Hector, tells him that help is on the way, but Hector dies. Later,

information that Hector provided earlier is used to arrest the other members of the Craneos gang.

After the case, Horatio brings Yolanda the money that she earned for her tip. Yolanda says that she wants to use the money to buy computers for the shelter. Yolanda then returns to help rebuild the building.

Head Case

Season 7 Episode Number: 154 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: | Monday January 12, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Tamara Jaron |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso |
| | (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Sandra Vergara (Beauty), Ernest Waddell (MDPD Officer), Michael Co- |
| | pon (Walter Leeson), Brian J. White (Kurt Sabin), Glenn Jr Powell |
| | (Logan Crawford), Laird MacIntosh (Mitch Crawford), Thomas Guiry |
| | (Doug Benson) |
| Production Code: | 712 |
| Summary: | When a man turns up covered in blood with no memory, the CSI's use revolutionary technology to find out what happened. |



A confused young man covered in blood walks down the middle of the street while cars pass him. The police arrive and ask him if he is alright. Horatio arrives and learns that the blood on the man doesn't belong to him. Horatio asks the man what his name is and he says that he does not know. The man says that he doesn't remember who he is. The man says that he remembers killing someone but doesn't

remember who.

They bring the man to the station and Calleigh begins to examine him. Eric arrives and tells Calleigh that there are no hits on the man in the fingerprint or DNA database. Calleigh tells Eric that his tox screen came back negative. They tell each other that they think that the man is faking that he lost his memory.

Witnesses at the scene where the man as picked up are questioned. Frank tells Ryan that he is getting conflicting reports about where the man came from. Ryan says that he is going to head back to the lab.

Maxine tells Ryan that the blood found on the man belong to a man and two women. Maxine says that the victims were a family. Maxine tells Ryan that they were not related to the amnesiac.

Horatio tells the man that the blood belongs to three people. The man says that he doesn't remember who the people were. The man asks Horatio if he thinks that he killed someone. Horatio says that he hopes not. As he is taken away, the man flashes a small smirk that the detectives don't see.

Horatio learns that one of the victims is a man named Mitch Crawford. Horatio, Ryan and Frank arrive at his house and check it out. Horatio finds a man and a woman in Mitch's pool. The man in the pool says that he was there to deliver some documents. He says that he saw that the Crawfords looked like they were leaving for a vacation and decided to take advantage of the pool. Ryan says that the place is clear and that it looks like Mitch has a son. Later, Frank calls Horatio and says that the Crawford son is at a military academy.

Eric tells Boa Vista that Mitch was a financial advisor. Michael, the new technician, examines the dirt from the amnesiac's boot and finds that there are traces of TNT and molasses. Boa Vista

says that she knows of a residential area that was contaminated with TNT. Boa Vista says that the area consists of a two mile area.

Eric tells the man that he is going to try to jar his memory. Eric says that he has a general idea of where he was. Eric shows the man digital street photos of the area. Eric tells the man that he also lost his memory once. He says that the memories are still in his brain and they just need to trigger them. The man closes his eyes and remembers children laughing on a school bus. Eric shows the man a picture of a school. The man says that he heard a whipping noise. Eric pans up on the digital photos and shows that the school had a flag that would make a whipping noise in the wind.

Eric and Horatio go to the Crawford's vacation home and find a bloody trail. They enter the house and and find the Crawford family bound and killed. Eric stops a tape playing the Happy Birthday song. Eric finds a the man's wallet and says that the unknown man is named Doug Benson.

Tara examines the scene and notices that Mitch was killed last. Tara asks why the killer didn't take out the biggest threat first. Horatio says that he thinks that the killer wanted to have Mitch watch his family die. Eric tells Horatio that Doug worked for the Crawfords as a handyman. Eric and Ryan look for the murder weapon and find a footprint in the flower bed near the front window. Eric tells Calleigh that he feels for Doug and doesn't think he killed the family. Calleigh tells Eric to come along back to headquarters while they try to bring back Doug's memory.

Calleigh places biometric monitors on Doug and flashes him images. Calleigh shows Doug the house and the dead daughter and Calleigh sees that Doug has no reaction. Calleigh shows Doug a picture of Mitch and he reacts. Doug remembers seeing the knife enter Mitch. Doug says that he remembers cold and ice. Doug removes the biometric monitors and says that he didn't kill anyone.

Eric tells Horatio that Doug remembered Mitch being murdered. Horatio says that Doug's father was murdered when he was young. Horatio tells Eric that his mother took the fall. Horatio says that at Doug's father's death scene, there was a broken table that resembled ice. Horatio tells Eric that Doug might have recalled when he murdered his own father.

Tara tells Ryan that the female victim's stab wounds were erratic and Mitch's stab wounds seemed like they were deep and purposeful. On Mitch's clothes, they find a hair that belongs to Kurt Sabin, a night club owner. Horatio arrives at Kurt's night club and asks him about Mitch Crawford. Kurt says that Mitch was his financial advisor. Kurt says that he spoke to him after the stock market crash. Kurt says that he lost his cash and his cool the last time he met with Mitch. Horatio says that he has motive for the murder of Mitch.

Doug is brought in a cell with other prisoners and screams to the guards that he doesn't belong in general population. Another prisoner tells Doug that he is a punk. Doug tells the prisoner that he killed three people, as Calleigh arrives. Calleigh asks Doug when he regained his memory. Doug says that he learned the details of his life from Eric.

Ryan meets with Michael at the lab who says that he is using a new technique to determine the weight and height of the person that produced the footprint that was found in front of the house where the Crawford's were killed. Michael determines that the print was created by a man that was much taller than Doug. Ryan realizes that the print matches a military boot.

Horatio brings the Logan, the Crawford son, to the station. Logan says that he went to the house and saw a man stab his dad. He says that he didn't report the stabbing because he would have gotten in trouble with his superior officers. Horatio shows him a picture of Doug and Logan says that he remembers that he wore a red hat when he stabbed his dad.

Doug tells Calleigh that he doesn't want to remember when he killed the family. Doug says that he is willing to accept the penalties.

Calleigh meets with Eric near where Doug was found and tells him that he should not feel bad that Doug might be guilty. Eric tells Calleigh that her friendship means a lot to him. Frank arrives and Calleigh tells him that they are there to find the red hat. They split up then later find the hat.

Boa Vista runs tests and tells Horatio that the hat contains DNA from Doug Benson. Horatio sees that the hat is shedding black particles. Horatio examines a sample of the particles and finds that it is gun shot residue. Horatio tells Calleigh that he thinks that Doug was forced to kill the Crawfords.

Calleigh and Eric tell Logan that they think that he forced Doug Benson to kill his family. Calleigh says that they are checking out his gun to see if it matches the gun used to threaten Doug. Logan says that he went to the house to try to find money. He says that he went to for his dad's stash of cash in a barbecue grill but found that it was gone. Logan says that after he checked, he saw Doug stab his father. Boa Vista and Ryan go to the the Crawford home and discover that there is a fingerprint on the grill.

Horatio meets with Kurt and tells him that they found a print at the Crawford home and there is money missing. Frank tells Horatio that they found Crawford's cash and a shotgun at his club. Kurt admits that he took the money, then is arrested.

Kurt is brought to the station to be interrogated. Kurt is told that the police found that the jagged edge of his shot gun cut up Doug's hat. Kurt says that Mitch stole from him. Mitch says that he killed his wife. Kurt says that he put the knife in someone else's hand so he would not be suspected. Kurt recalls that Doug arrived and he forced him to stab Mitch multiple times. After Mitch died, Kurt took the bag full of cash and left.

Horatio tells Doug that he will be charged with second degree murder. Doug asks Horatio if there is going to be any hope for him. Horatio says of course there is.

And They're Offed

Season 7 Episode Number: 155 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: | Monday January 19, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Emily |
| | Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo |
| | (Ryan Wolfe), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), David Caruso |
| | (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Samantha Quan (Jane |
| | Bartlett), Andrew Divoff (Ivan Sarnoff), Tanner Blaze (Billy Gentry) |
| Guest Stars: | Lewis Smith (Robert Banyon), James Ryen (MDPD Uniform), James |
| | Madio (Scott Aguilar), Elizabeth Bond (Colleen Flanagan), Brian Van |
| | Holt (Terrance Chase), Gary Grubbs (Jack Murphy), Graham Beckel |
| | (Wayne Tully), Josh Hopkins (Mark Gentry) |
| Production Code: | 713 |
| Summary: | Horatio finds out that Ryan has a connection to the case when a mur- |
| · · | der occurs during a horse race. |
| | |



A man watches the horses from his private box seats at the race track. The race starts and he cheers on his horse. He uses the camera attached to his binocolars to photograph his horse. The man begins to worry as he sees his horse about to quit. The man is then shot in the back of the head as his horse crosses the finish line.

Tara tells Horatio that the victim is

Robert Banyon and he is a race horse owner. Tara says that Robert took a shot to the back of his head. Tara says that the shot didn't kill Robert instantly, and that he bled to death. Tara tells Horatio that the slug is still in his head and she will remove it. The police tell the entire stadium of people that they are going to be processed. Eric picks up Robert's binoculars and says that it is a combination digital photo. Calleigh sees that Robert's private room has a box of truffles in it. Calleigh says that she loves truffles and that she knows that they can't get them in Miami.

Boa Vista says that the truffles were provided by a man named Wayne Tully, a distributor and fellow race horse owner from Chicago. Tully admits that he met Robert earlier. Tully says that he wanted to become Robert's partner but he refused. Horatio tells Wayne that they know that he checked in a 9 mm Berretta at the airport. Horatio tells him that they need to see the gun.

At the racetrack, Frank finds a man named Scott Agular digging in the trash with a grabbing device and brings him in to meet with Horatio. Scott says that he was looking for winning tickets that someone might have accidentally dropped. Another officer arrives and brings Horatio a kid that he says had Ryan Wolfe's business card in his pocket. The kid says that his name is Billy and that Ryan is a friend of his dad. Billy says that his dad is a veterinarian and that he can't find him.

Ryan fights a man at Billy's dad's house. Horatio brings Billy home and sees that Ryan is getting in a fight. Ryan punches the man and causes him to fly through the window. Horatio tells the man to get up and sees a Russian tattoo on his shoulder. Horatio asks the man if he

works for Ivan Sarnoff. The man takes a glass shard and cuts his own throat. Ryan tells Horatio that Billy's dad, Mark Gentry, is his sponsor. Ryan says that Mark called him and asked for help. Ryan says that he doesn't know what is going on with the Russian.

Tara looks at Robert's wound and sees that he was killed with a captive bolt gun. Tara tells Eric that bolt guns are used to put down horses.

Calleigh and Eric meet with Terrance Chase, Robert's horse groomer and tell him that Robert was killed that day. Calleigh says that Robert was killed with a captive bolt gun. Terrance says that he thinks that bolt guns are barbaric. Terrance says that Robert treated his horses right and would not jeopardize his relationship. Calleigh asks if Robert has any enemies. Terrance says that it is almost impossible not to have enemies. Eric digs around in the stable and finds the bolt gun wrapped in a towel. Terrance tells Eric that he has never seen the bolt gun before. Eric tells Terrance to come to the station.

Calleigh and Jane download the photos from Robert's binoculars. Calleigh sees that Robert photographed his horse's jockey using a jigger, an electrical prod, to make her horse go faster.

Calleigh and Eric meet with Coleen Flanagan, Robert's horse jockey. Eric and Calleigh tell Coleen that they know that she used a jigger. Coleen says that her horse slowed down at first so she used the jigger. Coleen begs the detectives not to turn her in. Eric tells her that it is too late, then brings her in.

Michael tells Ryan that they found Mark with a racing ticket and cocaine on his clothes. Mark admits that he has been using a little. Mark says that the Russian that he found at his apartment was a drug dealer. Ryan tells Mark that he has to help his son and his self.

Tara processes the Russian's photograph and fingerprints but is unable to find anything in the database. Horatio asks Ryan to look at the Russian's watch and they see that it is eleven hours ahead. Horatio realizes that it set to Russian time. Ryan looks up the man in the immigration database and discovers that the man is Nicholas Brinks. They see that the man's visa was sponsored by Ivan Sarnoff.

Horatio brings Ivan in and asks him why he sponsored Nicholas. Horatio tells Ivan that he thinks Nicholas killed himself to protect him. Ivan tells Horatio that Nicholas was a loyal friend.

Eric examines debris found in the towel that was used to wrap the bolt gun. Michael tells Eric that the debris is polytrack that is used to replace soil in horse tracks. He says that the polytrack is used in the U.K. because it drains faster and it is better for the horses. Michael says that the material is rarely used in the States but there is a track that switched over to the material in Chicago.

Horatio and Boa Vista meet with Wayne and tell him that they found a bolt gun wrapped in a towel with traces of the race track material used at the track where he is from. Boa Vista looks in Wayne's horse trailer and finds that his bolt gun case is empty. Boa Vista also finds a racing ticket inside the horse trailer and takes it back to headquarters.

Calleigh tells Ryan that Mark's blood test showed that he didn't use cocaine. Calleigh says that she thinks that Mark drugged Coleen's horse with cocaine, which caused him to slow down. Ryan realizes that Mark is gambling again.

Calleigh meets with Terrance at the stable. Terrance tells Calleigh that it would have been easy to drug a horse. Calleigh takes a sample from the horse and sees that it is positive for cocaine. Terrance tells Calleigh that the horse is going to be sold off. Terrance asks Calleigh if she wants to go out for a ride. Calleigh says that she can't because she is on duty, but she would like to go later.

Ryan tells Mark that they know that he was trying to fix the race. Mark says that Ivan Sarnoff showed up one day and threatened him and his son if he didn't pay his gambling debts that Ivan took over from his old bookee. Mark says that Ivan wanted him to make up the debts by fixing the horses. Mark says that he couldn't bring himself to drug the animal. Ryan tells Mark to run, but he says that Ivan will find him. Horatio tells him that they can find a place for him.

Boa Vista examines the race ticket that she found in Wayne's horse trailer. Frank tells Boa Vista that the imprint on the track looks like it came from a claw grabber used by people looking for tickets. The team brings in Scott and tell him that they know that he is the original owner of Robert's horse. Eric tests Scott's hand and finds positive traces of gunshot residue. Scott says that Robert's horse was perfect. Scott says that the horse needed proper training. Scott says that Robert convinced him that the horse was worthless and bought the horse from him. Scott says that the horse was very successful after Robert bought the horse. Scott says that every time

Robert's horse won first place, he felt worse. Scott admits that he stole the bolt gun from Wayne's trailer and killed Robert. The police arrest Scott.

Mark meets with Ivan in the parking lot. Ivan pulls out a gun and tells him that he can kill him. Mark tells Ivan that if he lets him live, he will help him. Mark tells Ivan that he will help him win the next race. Ivan tells Mark that he has to help him win race after race. Horatio arrives and puts a gun to Ivan's head. Ryan reaches in Ivan's pocket and finds a book full of his gambling accounts. Horatio tells Ryan to book Ivan.

Later, Calleigh meets Terrance at the race track. At the station, Eric tries to look for Calleigh, but is unable to find her. Eric sees that Calleigh has already gone home. Eric leaves a box of truffles for Calleigh on her desk, then leaves. He calls Calleigh's cell phone, but is unable to reach her because she is out riding.

As Ivan is being hauled to jail, he tells Horatio that he is bringing a world of trouble by busting him. Meanwhile, the team is photographed by an unknown group of men.

Smoke Gets in Your CSI's

Season 7 Episode Number: 156 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: | Monday February 2, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hor- atio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), |
| | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Khandi Alexander (Alexx Woods) |
| Guest Stars: | Joleigh Fioravanti (Kristen Peralta), Josh Stewart (Colin Astor), Fre- |
| Guest Stars. | dro Starr (Ricky Gannon), Elizabeth Ann Bennett (Teresa Vance), Kim |
| | Hawthorne (Wendy Kramer), Chad L. Coleman (Kevin Landau), Jonny |
| | Siew (E.R. Technician), Gina Sorell (Phlebotomist Nurse), Stephen |
| | Martines (Jeff Peralta), Peter Lavin (Dr. Donald Phelps) |
| Production Code: | 714 |
| Summary: | When a killer puts Calleigh and Ryan lives in danger, Alexx returns to |
| | aide in the investigation. |



Calleigh and Ryan follow up on a call at a foreclosed house where a neighbor has smelled a foul odor. The pair discovers the body of a man in the attic, but before they can remove him, someone starts firing through the floor at them! The shots stop, only to be followed by an explosion below, which starts a fire. Ryan rushes out and moves to pull Calleigh to safety, but she refuses to leave without the body.

The two pull the body out of the fire, coughing as they rush to safety. After the fire is put out, Horatio and Delko examine the scene. The body has no ID, and there are no witnesses to his death. Delko suspects the killer came back and set the fire to destroy the evidence of his crime. Delko finds a business card in the debris for a man named Jeff Peralta, who claims he was simply contemplating buying the house. He tells Horatio he doesn't recognize the victim. In the morgue, Dr. Price determines the victim was killed by a gunshot wound to the head the night before. She recovers some skin scrapings from under his fingernails, which DNA analysis proves belong to a man named Colin Astor. Astor claims he played basketball with the victim, but his questioning is cut short when Calleigh falls victim to a coughing fit. She collapses and is rushed to a hospital in an ambulance, Delko at her side. When they arrive, Alexx Woods, now working as a doctor at Dade General, meets them at the entrance. She is forced to put a tube in Calleigh's throat to help her breathe, and tells Horatio that Calleigh's respiratory problems are serious.

Lab tech Kevin Landau goes over the bullets recovered from the victim's body. The fatal shot came from a 9 millimeter gun and has no matches in IVIS, but the ones from the shooter who fired at Calleigh and Ryan are .45s, a match to a gun used in a robbery four months ago that was tied to a man named Ricky Gannon. Horatio, Ryan and several officers catch Gannon after an intense chase. Gannon admits he was squatting in the foreclosed house–and dealing heroin. Fearing the cops were there for him, he tried to shoot at them and then cause a fire by heating aluminum in the microwave. He denies killing the dead man, referring to him as "Doc" and noting that Doc was his best client. When they learn "Doc" paid for his heroin with prescriptions

from Dade General, Ryan calls Delko and asks him to take a trip to the hospital's pharmacy. Delko reluctantly leaves Calleigh's bedside after putting his watch on her wrist to talk to the pharmacist, Teresa Vance. She identifies the dead doctor as Don Phelps and admits that they were sleeping together and that he had access to the pharmacy. She turns over Phelps' address, and Ryan and Horatio find it to be a large warehouse-like space. When they go in, they find what appears to be an underground operating room, complete with instruments and a table. Natalia and Ryan spray luminol over the plastic curtains, the table and the instruments and find large amounts of blood. Though it's clear the area has been cleaned with bleach, Ryan manages to find several blood smudges under the operating table.

Horatio talks to Wendy Kramer, the woman whose blood was under the table, and she tells him she needed a kidney and was on a long waiting list. Dr. Phelps offered her a quicker optionand saved her life. At Dade General, Delko asks Alexx for the kidney transporter. She refuses to turn over the box, noting that it could cost a life if it's not there when a kidney comes in, but she allows him to print it. He uses some materials in the hospital to get a print, which leads the team back to Colin Astor. Astor admits to being Phelps' assistant and tracking down people willing to sell kidneys for Phelps' procedures. He says Phelps' heroin habit cost the life of a patient, and tells the CSIs where they can find the body of the man who died during the transplant. After the body is recovered, the man is identified as Mauricio Colero. Dr. Price removes several staples from the incision Phelps' made, and Rvan recalls cutting himself in the attic on a similar staple. Tissue from the donor kidney leads the team back to Jeff Peralta. Horatio confronts the man, who is clearly in severe pain, and notes the incision in his belly. He admits to selling his kidney to Phelps, but he tells Horatio that after the operation, he was in agony. He followed Phelps t the foreclosed home and went to confront him, but the doctor refused to help him. Enraged, Peralta forced Phelps into the attic and shot him. Back at the hospital, Calleigh wakes up, able to breath on her own. A relieved Delko returns to her side and promises to stay. Horatio asks Alexx how she's doing, and the former ME invites him over for dinner with her family.

Presumed Guilty

Season 7 Episode Number: 157 Season Episode: 15

| Monday February 9, 2009 |
|--|
| Corey Miller |
| Larry Detwiler |
| Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), |
| Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Emily Procter |
| (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Mega- |
| lyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price) |
| Paul Haber (Doctor), Brian Lloyd (Officer), Ron Eckert (Jury Foreman), |
| Lisa Vidal (Patricia Busick), Michael Duvert Jr. (Andy Durbin), Rachel |
| Mier (Tammy Witten), Jim Pirri (Judge Gregory Thorpe), Scott Klace |
| (Paul Garland), Christian Pitre (Lindsay Garland), Nicholas Gonza- |
| lez (Alfonso Reyes), Christopher Wiehl (Kevin Sheridan), Diddy (Derek |
| Powell) |
| 715 |
| Horatio learns that a defense attorney is hiding something. |
| |



Calleigh testifies in court about why she believed Reyes comitted murder. Calleigh says DNA evidence appeared on the murder weapon. The defense attorney Derek Powell (played by Sean 'P. Diddy' Combs) asks Calleigh if it is possible that Reyes's DNA surfaced when he tried to help the victim. Calleigh says it is possible. The prosecutor then calls the medical examiner who describes how Lindsay was

killed. Horatio waits outside with Lindsay's father who is unable to hear the details of his daughter's murder. The trial proceeds and although Mr. Reyes had argued with Lindsay, there is some doubt that he is the killer. The jury deliberates, then returns with a guilty verdict against Alfonso Reyes.

Horatio goes to Lindsay's body. A fly appears when her body bag is unzipped. Horatio is surprised. He then looks closer and sees that Lindsay is covered with flies. He says it changes everything. Calleigh tells Ryan and Eric that they are reopening Lindsay's case. Calleigh instructs Ryan and Eric to go back to the country club to investigate while she goes over the evidence box. She says Reyes could be innocent.

Ryan and Eric go to the country club and look at the locker room. They see that it is immaculate and think they won't find any new evidence. Eric says they are back at square one.

Horatio meets with Powell and says he may be able to exonerate Reyes. Powell says he was planning on filing an appeal once he had his evidence gathered. Powell says he has a new witness named Tammy Witten who claims to have seen the victim dead outside of the country club. Horatio instructs his team to find Tammy.

Tammy is in the hospital suffering from a drug overdose. The doctors are able to stabilize her and Boa Vista and Frank meet with her. Tammy tells them she went to rehab and was doing well, but had a relapse. Boa Vista asks if she overdosed on purpose. Tammy says she couldn't live with herself. Tammy says she saw Lindsay the day she was killed. She says it was near a restaurant on Third. Tammy says a car tore out in front of her and nearly hit her. Tammy says she saw Lindsay dead in the front seat. She says she saw Lindsay's picture in the paper the next day, but didn't say anything. Tammy says she finally told Powell, but he didn't believe her. Tammy thinks she was too late. Boa Vista tells Tammy it's never too late.

Boa Vista and Ryan go to the scene and see evidence that Lindsay's car hit the wall. Boa Vista hears a buzzing and Ryan notices a camera. Boa Vista says it is a dummy camera. They investigate the strange noise further. Boa Vista picks up a bag of trash and unveils a huge mass of maggots and flies. Boa Vista takes a sample and sees it is the same fly found in Lindsay's body. Boa Vista says the fly proves Lindsay was strangled in the alley.

Eric dusts Linday's car for prints while Calleigh takes pictures. Calleigh then gets a call from Ryan who says they didn't find anything other than the fly. Eric says he didn't find any prints. Calleigh notices blood on the seat. Eric says it is a weird pattern.

Horatio meets with Reyes and asks him to talk about Lindsay. He says he was teaching golf and he caught her sneaking on the grounds. He says he let her come back because she was pretty, but eventually realized she was just using him to gain access to rich men. Reyes says they argued after she was dumped by some guy and came back to the club. She asked him to let her sneak in again, but he didn't want to risk losing his job. He says he found her body two hours later. He says her body fell out of his locker and he tried to revive her. Reyes tells Horatio the ex-boyfriend's name was Andy Durbin.

Calleigh does some research and realizes that the blood pattern is from a golf club. Meanwhile, Horatio meets with Andy. He tells Horatio that Lindsay was intimate with a lot of men. Andy's friend Kevin walks up and asks Horatio what he wants. Horatio asks to see the men's gloves. Horatio tells Andy to leave. Kevin says he doesn't have blood on his glove and everyone wears the same type since they sell them at the pro shop. Horatio asks if he has ever been in Lindsay's car. Kevin says never. Horatio examines the air filter of Lindsay's car. He runs some tests and finds DNA that doesn't match Lindsay, but also doesn't match anyone in the system. Horatio decides to offer Kevin something to drink. Kevin takes a water bottle and drinks. Powell arrives and says Kevin won't talk without representation. Horatio says if he is Kevin's attorney, he has a conflict of interest. Powell sees the bottle and takes a sip too. He tells Horatio nice try, then walks out with Kevin.

Horatio meets with the judge and asks for a warrant to search Kevin. The judge says Horatio already caught a killer for the murder and doesn't want to offend Kevin since he is a friend of the mayor. The judge says he knows Horatio tried to trick Kevin into giving a DNA sample. The judge tells Horatio to give him probable cause, then he will grant a warrant.

Horatio meets with Reyes who is shocked to learn his lawyer works for the guy who killed Lindsay. Horatio asks Reyes to think back again. Reyes says he got a call, but he couldn't hear the person on the other line. Reyes says he ironed his clothes, left the locker room for about 10 or 15 minutes, then went back for his clothes. Reyes said he had a hot iron on the top shelf when he took the call. Horatio looks at the crime scene photos and notices the iron was moved.

Boa Vista and Calleigh see the DNA on the iron matches the DNA in the air filter. Powell walks in and tells the detectives to end their investigation. He tells Calleigh that he subpoenaed the evidence since she took an unscheduled stop on the way back with it. Calleigh says there was an accident that she got out to examine on her way back. He says since the evidence was left unsupervised for longer than 16 minutes, then he has the right to suppress it.

Ryan pulls Kevin over for speeding and a busted tail light. Ryan looks in the car and sees a bottle of pills. Ryan tells Kevin to get out of his car at gun point. Powell arrives and files a complaint against Ryan for assaulting his client. Ryan snaps some pictures before he leaves.

Horatio tells Ryan that Internal Affairs wants him on administrative leave. Ryan tells Horatio that Powell is lying about him breaking the tail light. Horatio says he knows, but he needs Ryan's badge and gun until it is sorted out. Ryan tells Horatio that he took pictures and Horatio says someone will look into it.

Calleigh and Eric look at the photos and see that the light is broken from the inside. Calleigh says the bottle of pills in the car was the same kind that Tammy OD'd on. Calleigh says Tammy has been missing since she checked out of the hospital. Calleigh then looks closer at the picture and sees an eye in the tail light. She realizes that Tammy must be in the trunk of the car. Calleigh takes the evidence to the judge and he agrees to issue the warrant.

Powell meets with Kevin and assures him that everything will be fine. Horatio and the team arrive with their warrant. They open the trunk and Horatio asks where she is. Kevin asks who and Powell tells Kevin to let the detectives search his place. The detectives scour Kevin's home.

They are unable to find any evidence. Horatio says they are going to hold Kevin for 48 hours. Powell tells Kevin to go with the detectives and he'll have him out by morning. Kevin fires Powell. Eric says Ryan found mylar sheets in Kevin's car and they haven't been able to locate them in the house either.

Powell tells Horatio that he's represented Kevin for 10 years. Powell hints that Kevin just bought a lot of land for a new golf course. Horatio takes the hint and orders the land to be searched. The detectives arrive and Horatio instructs his team to look for the mylar blankets. Horatio uses thermal imaging from his helicopter and finds the location. He instructs the detectives to go the location. They find an underground bunker and cut it open. They lift the lid and Horatio goes down inside. He finds Tammy tied up, but still alive.

Calleigh gets Kevin to confess to killing Lindsay. He says they were dating, but he broke it off. She threatened to tell his wife so he made plans to meet her later for a date. He then strangled her with a belt in the alley and drove her back to the club. Kevin says he was going to pin the murder on Reyes because he knew they had a fight. Kevin says he needed help moving the body so he asked the judge for a favor. Calleigh calls Horatio and he meets with the judge. Horatio asks how he could send an innocent man to jail. The judge says he had no choice and helping Kevin was the only way to save his career. The judge is then arrested and Reyes is released from jail.

Sink or Swim

Season 7 Episode Number: 158 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: | Monday March 2, 2009 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| | |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), David Caruso (Lieutenant Ho- |
| | ratio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric |
| | Delko), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina |
| | Salas), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon) |
| Guest Stars: | Ella Thomas (Nadine Alcott), Rade Serbedzija (Alexander Sharova), Da- |
| | neel Harris (Abby Dawson), Mark Ivanir (Gregor Kasparov), Michael |
| | Rodrick (Jack Ladner), Karen Austin (Judge Stets), Ben Cain |
| | (Leonard), Allen Lee Haff (Yacht Guest #1), Jason Graham (Yacht Guest |
| | #2), Johnny Messner (Ken Taber), Scott Klace (Paul Garland), Fran- |
| | cisco Viana (I.C.E. Agent #1), Diddy (Derek Powell) |
| Production Code: | 716 |
| Summary: | A murder investigation gets sidetracked when Eric Delko is thrown in |
| C difficulty . | jail by the INS. |
| | Jan by the mos. |



Defense Attorney Derek Powell throws a party on his boat. As Derek's fiance tells him she loves him, he sees a man board the boat and fire a gun. The man with the gun orders everyone to line up against the railing. The woman with the man tells the party members to drop their jewelery and wallets behind them. Derek and his friend make a plan to attack the man with the gun. They knock the man down, but

he shoots and kills Derek's fiance, then takes off in another boat.

Police helicopters search the water for the assailant. The CSI team arrives and searches Derek's boat. He tells Horatio to look for the people who killed Nadine. Eric tells Horatio that he got a text from the Coast Guard saying they think they found the boat.

The team approaches the boat and sees a man painting it. He tells the detectives that he found the boat abandoned on the beach. Greg finds a bag of jewelery on the boat. The detectives bring Derek to the station. He tells them that the guy they found with the boat was not the guy who killed his fiance. Tripp tells Derek the only thing unaccounted for was Derek's laptop. Derek tells him that there was nothing on the laptop worth stealing. Calleigh tells Derek that they can trace the location of his laptop using the IP address of his home computer.

Horatio tells Eric that the city has revoked his detective detail. Eric tells Horatio that he was just trying to find out the truth about his father.

Derek and Calleigh go over Derek's emails. Calleigh uses a webcam and is able to see the woman who helped the man rob his boat. Greg goes to the location of Derek's laptop and confronts the couple. The couple says they didn't kill anyone. Eric asks what their plan was. The man explains that they had to ditch all of their spoils when they heard the police. They insist that they didn't kill anyone.

A man and a woman plot to kill Eric. The woman assures the man she will be able to follow through with the plan. The man hands the woman a gun to use. She tells him that she works alone and doesn't want to be followed. The woman then drives to the crime scene and watches Eric at work. Horatio knocks on the door and the woman tells him that Eric is a target. She adds that she is the one assigned to kill Eric.

Horatio waits in the backseat of Alexander Shirova's car and confronts him about putting a hit on Eric. Horatio tells him to drive and the two meet up with Eric. Eric tells Alexander that he is his son. Horatio asks Alexander to remove the hit. Alexander tells them he owes Eric nothing. Alexander disses Eric's mom and Eric punches him. Alexander reiterates that he owes Eric nothing and walks away. Horatio picks up a tooth that Eric knocked out of Alexander's mouth.

Calleigh and Tara examine Nadine's body. They see that Nadine was actually killed by a dart. Calleigh recognizes that the dart was fired by an underwater assault rifle. They figure that the heist was just a diversion for the murder.

Horatio tells Derek about the shooter and says Nadine was likely the intended target. Horatio asks Derek about their public argument about their prenuptial agreement. Derek gets annoyed that Horatio is accusing him of killing his fiance and leaves the room. Horatio orders Eric to search the water for clues.

Eric puts on his scuba gear and searches the water. He gets caught in a net and cuts himself free. He then sees another scuba tank and brings it to Boa Vista to look for DNA. Eric tells her that the device uses recycled breath to create oxygen. A group of men walk into the room and demand that Eric goes with them. They explain that since Eric has a Cuban birth certificate, he is being detained as an illegal immigrant. Eric goes with the men and tells Boa Vista to find the DNA. Boa Vista runs some tests and finds out that the DNA belongs to Ken Vogel, the man they saw painting the boat. She worries that they may not be able to use the evidence, though, since Eric was the one who collected it and he is under arrest.

Calleigh visits Eric in jail. She asks why he didn't tell her about his birth certificate. He tells her that all of a sudden, his life became a lie. She tells him that they will get through it.

Horatio meets with Frank and discusses Eric's situation. Horatio then retrieves Derek's laptop and searches for clues. Horatio finds that Derek has Eric's birth certificate on his laptop. Derek admits he was collecting evidence to use against them, but he never had to use it. Horatio pursues the accusation that Derek is to blame for his fiance's death, but Derek denies killing her. He tells the detectives that he will fix the situation with Eric. He calls his assistant and asks her to get him all laws pertaining to Cuban citizens.

Horatio brings Ken into the station and asks why his scuba tank was found near the boat. Horatio points out that Ken looks like he is suffering from decompression sickness. Ken admits that his hands are becoming numb. He says he was paid to do the hit. He says the guy paid him in cash and didn't give him a name. Ken tells Horatio that he can pick the man out of a lineup and begs Horatio to get him to a hospital.

Derek sees Ken and Horatio tells him he was the shooter. Horatio asks who would want to hurt him. Horatio says the killer said Derek took his whole heart. Derek flashes back to an argument with Paul, the guy from the country club, who told Derek his daughter was his whole heart.

The detectives brink Paul in and ask why he rented a boat the day of the shooting. Paul says he rented the boat every week since his daughter died. Paul sees Derek and becomes upset. Horatio tells Paul that Ken is going to flip. Paul says it doesn't matter because they can't use the evidence they collected because it was obtained by Eric. Paul says he learned how to use and manipulate evidence during his daughter's murder trial.

Horatio meets with the woman hired to kill Eric. She tells Horatio that there is no evidence to prove where Eric's father came from. Horatio goes back to the lab and runs tests on Alexander's tooth. Calleigh explains to Greg that they are analyzing Alexander's tooth to find out where he was from. They find out that Eric's dad was from New Mexico and he wasn't born in Russia.

Horatio confronts Alexander about his birthplace. He is impressed that Horatio found out the truth from his tooth. Horatio tells Alexander to come clean so that Eric can get out of jail. Alexander says he was sent to Cuba for the Bay of Pigs and was abandoned.

Derek goes to court and submits the findings that Eric is and always has been a US citizen. The judge allows the evidence to be admitted, but tells Derek that he will have problems convincing the trial of Eric's character since he lied about his birth certificate. Derek tells her that Eric's character will not be hard to defend. Horatio meets with Eric and tells him his father is there for him. Eric is released from jail. Calleigh greets him outside and she kisses him. He tells her that danger follows him and he doesn't want anything to happen to her. Calleigh assures him she'll be fine. Derek watches Paul being arrested. He tells Horatio that he can't defend criminals anymore.

Derek watches Paul being arrested. He tells Horatio that he can't defend criminals anymore. Derek then asks Horatio how he was able to cope with losing his wife. Horatio tells Derek he hasn't gotten over it and never will.

Divorce Party

Season 7 Episode Number: 159 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: | Monday March 9, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Karen Gaviola |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David |
| | Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara |
| | Price), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Winston), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), |
| | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers) |
| Guest Stars: | Jennie Ford (Melia), Cliff Weissman (Walter Pipkin), Wesley A. Ramsey |
| | (Dave Benton), Peter Paige (Glenn Wagner), Aimee Teegarden (Brianna |
| | Faber), Kelly Rowan (Katherine Faber), Bruce Thomas (Roger Lansing), |
| | Andrew James Allen (Heath Lansing), Christa Miller-Lawrence (Amy |
| | Lansing) |
| Production Code: | 717 |
| Summary: | A divorce party ends in a murder investigation. |



Amy throws a divorce party and invites many of her friends. A woman tears up photos of Amy's husband and tosses them on the pathway. A man asks Amy if she will honor herself and promises to live without her husband. Amy's friend Ben tells Amy that she is symbolically divorced from her husband. The gazebo breaks and Roger, Amy's husband, falls through the ceiling with a noose around

his neck

Calleigh and Tara examine the body. They see that the noose was tied by a right handed person. By looking at Roger's watch they see that Roger was left handed. Calleigh talks to Ben, Amy's friend. Ben says that Amy was busy all day preparing for the ceremony. The gazebo starts to collapse and Tara is hit by a piece of wood. Calleigh helps her out from under the building as it collapses.

Horatio goes to Amy's house and looks over photos. Amy tells Horatio that she thinks that Roger tried to ruin her happy day. Horatio tells Amy that he thinks that Roger was murdered. The guest are searched. In the wrecked gazebo, Calleigh finds a fishing line connected to the trap door. Calleigh says that the person who pulled the fishing line must have been at most twenty feet away.

Kyle speeds through the hallway with his mom Julia in the passenger seat. He tells Julia that she is not going to make her interview. Kyle is pulled over and taken to the station. Horatio tells Julia that it is not Kyle's responsibility to bring her to her interview. Julia tells Horatio that she is a good mother and will take care of Kyle. Horatio tells Julia that he will help her. Later, Horatio tells Kyle that he could have hurt someone. Outside the building, he shows Kyle the body of accident victim. Horatio tells Kyle that he will work for the police under Tara. Tara examines the fishing line and finds Ben's DNA on it.

Horatio and Frank bring Ben to the station. Ben admits that he rigged a dummy to drop from the trap door. Ben tells Frank and Horatio that the killer probably took the dummy. Frank tells Ben that even though he seems gay, he thinks that he loves Amy and killed Roger. Tara tells Kyle that it is okay if he gets sick. Tara examines Roger's body and packs up the noose that was around his neck. Tara tells Kyle that they are going to do some tests on the noose. Tara has Kyle help her turn Roger's head as she takes photographs. Tara cuts into Roger's body which causes Kyle to become sick. Michael examines Roger's blood and tells Eric that he was chloroformed before he died.

Dave, the new technician, examines the photos from the divorce party. He tells Ryan that they are able to see Amy's son Heath in the background. Heath is brought to the station. He tells Boa Vista and Frank that he wasn't at the party. Boa Vista shows him a photo that proves that he was there. Heath tells the police that his dad said that he was working secretly for the government. Frank tells Boa Vista that they should ask the IRS to find out what Roger was doing.

Frank and Calleigh go to an office that Roger rented. The property owner tells the police that he rented the place out to a man named Trent. Later, Horatio and Eric meet with Trent's wife, Katherine. They ask about Trent's partner, Roger, but she says that Trent doesn't have a partner. Katherine calls Trent's number and gives it to Horatio. At headquarters, Kyle answers the phone and tells him that he has Roger's phone. Eric shows Katherine a picture of Roger and she says that she recognizes him as Trent.

At headquarters, Calleigh and Eric ask Amy and Katherine about their husband. They tell them that the man that they loved lived a double life. Calleigh tells Katherine that they found ammonium nitrate on the noose that was around Roger's neck. Calleigh tests Katherine for ammonium nitrate and she is found positive.

Horatio tells Tara that a bottle of medication that was left in the examination room is missing. Tara says that Julia visited Kyle for a while. Horatio meets with Julia and asks her if she took the medication. Julia says that she didn't take the drugs and doesn't think that Kyle did either. Horatio tells Julia to let Kyle go.

Frank tells Calleigh that Amy ran a red light just before Roger was murdered. Calleigh meets with Amy and asks her why she was in such a hurry. Amy says that she was running around town to pick up supplies for her party. She admits that Roger was cheating on her and went to visit Katherine. After seeing that Roger actually had a second family, Amy says that she confronted him. Calleigh tells Amy that since she was at Katherine's house, she could have grabbed evidence to frame her. Amy says that if she killed Roger, she would have received no compensation from him.

Michael tells Eric that he found acetone on the gazebo. Eric and Ryan go to Katherine's house and see that she doesn't have any acetone on her hands. They check Katherine's daughter, Brianna and see that she is positive for the chemical. Eric tells Brianna that acetone can be used to make chloroform. Ryan examines the table and sees that the table is covered in acetone. Eric and Ryan take Brianna to the station.

Eric tells Horatio that they found fertilizer on Brianna's cell phone and figure that she dropped it in Katherine's flower bed. Brianna is brought into an interrogation room and sees that Heath is already there. Brianna and Heath tell the detectives that they didn't know that they were related before they started dating with each other. They say that they told their dad about their relationship. They say that their dad met them on top of the gazebo. Heath says that he chloroformed his dad and put the rope around his neck.

Later, Kyle tells Tara that he wants to quit. Tara tells Kyle that she wants him on the team. Tara tells Kyle that he will see him the next day. Kyle finds Horatio at home. Horatio tells Kyle that he wants him to move in and gives him a set of keys. Later Tara goes into her drawer and puts the drugs that she stole from evidence in her pocket.

Flight Risk

Season 7 Episode Number: 160 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: | Monday March 16, 2009 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Sunil Nayar |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), David Caruso (Lieutenant Ho- |
| | ratio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric |
| | Delko), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Ben- ton), Boti Bliss (M. Valera), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon) |
| Guest Stars: | Sarah Buxton (Carolyn Morrow), Seth Gilliam (Aaron Nolan), Jaimie Alexander (Jenna York), Nathan Baesel (Marvin Duffy), Johnny Palermo (Louie Clayton), David Thomas Jenkins (Russell Webb), Kimberly Huie (Molly), Tom Parker (Grant Lawson), Michelle Pierce (Suzanne Grady), Larry Van Buren (Zach) |
| Production Code: | 718 |
| Summary: | A first class stewardess is killed after she turns in a drug running co-worker to the air marshall. |
| | |



At the airport, a mom and her son wait for their luggage at the carousel. The boy grabs their bag and says that there was stuff on the handle. The mother cleans blood off his hand. Later, a dead body drops onto the carousel.

The CSI team is called in to investigate. Ryan sees that the woman was a flight attendant named Suzanne. Eric tells Horatio that Suzanne's flight came

from San Diego. Tara examines the body and sees that she was beaten to death. Tara says that she can smell alcohol on Suzanne's body.

Ryan meets with the baggage handler. Ryan places a bag with a camera attached on the belt and sends it into the conveyor belt. The team later figures that Suzanne was killed when she hit her head while on the belt. Back at the lab, Kyle preps Suzanne's body for examination. Tara tells Kyle that they found an illegal sleeping drug in Suzanne's system. She says that she thinks that someone gave her the drug so he can take advantage of her. Kyle sees a burn mark on Suzanne's palm. Back on the plane, Eric and Calleigh find a cigarette butt hidden in the trash and process it for evidence. Eric finds a fingerprint on the plane that matches a man named Marvin Duffy.

Horatio and Frank bring Marvin to the station. They ask Marvin if he burned and raped Suzanne. Marvin says that he tried to have a smoke in the bathroom, but he was caught by Suzanne. He says that Suzanne reached in the trash and was burned by the cigarette. Horatio tells Marvin that he thinks that he killed Suzanne because he didn't want to get caught.

Ryan and Boa Vista examine underneath the plane. They find human hair stuck in the access panel leading to the cabin. They figure that someone dumped Suzanne's body into the baggage area. They see that there was only one man sitting in the front row near the access panel named Nolan. The team calls Nolan to the station. Nolan tells Frank and Horatio that he is an air marshal. He says that he was not aware that Suzanne's body was dropped into the baggage area. He says that he was more concerned about the safety of the passengers because the plane went through turbulence. Eric and Calleigh investigate the plane's interior. Eric finds several bottles of alcohol in the attendant's station. They hear a noise and see a flight attendant Caroline cleaning the plane. Calleigh sees that Caroline has bruises on her legs. Caroline says that she got the bruises from working the coach section. She tells Calleigh that she first met Suzanne during the flight. Caroline gives Calleigh the bag of trash that she is holding.

Horatio learns that Suzanne had sex on the plane and figures that she slept with one of the pilots. Eric meets with a pilot named Grant who admits that he had an affair with Suzanne. He says that Suzanne was upset about something during the flight. He says that she said that she saw something that she wasn't supposed to see. He says that he had sex with Suzanne and returned to the cockpit before she died. Grant says that he didn't notice the access hatch open because he was dealing with turbulence. Back on the plane, Boa Vista and Ryan discover a hidden bedroom above the attendant's station. Boa Vista finds Suzanne's bag and sees that there are several sleeping pills inside. Calleigh and Frank meet with Suzanne's co-worker Jenna in front of a bar. She says that she knew that Suzanne was taking the sleeping medication. She says that she saw Suzanne drink several bottles of alcohol during the flight. Jenna gives Calleigh a photo and says that the attendants are being followed by a stalker.

Eric goes to the lab and examines the letters that were included with the photos sent to the attendants. He finds that the handwriting matches Marvin's signature. Marvin is brought back to the station. He says that he liked Suzanne, but he is not sure if she even noticed him. Marvin tells Horatio that Suzanne seemed more relaxed than normal during the flight. Marvin gives Horatio his camera after Horatio says that he thinks that he took pictures of Suzanne after she died.

Ryan and Calleigh examine Marvin's photos. They see that Marvin took pictures of Suzanne and Caroline hanging out in San Diego. Calleigh says that Caroline lied when she said that she never met Suzanne until they took the flight together. The team brings Caroline into the station. She tells Eric that she spiked Suzanne's drink at a party in San Diego. She says that Suzanne monopolized all of the high paying routes. She says that she tried to have Suzanne miss her flight so she could take over her shifts.

Horatio finds drugs in a neck pillow found on the plane. Horatio says that he thinks that the air marshall was smuggling drugs. Later, Nolan admits to smuggling the drugs. Horatio asks if he gave drugs to Suzanne. Nolan says that he is not talking. Frank tells Nolan that he is under arrest for drug trafficking.

Boa Vista and Eric examine the plane. They find a blood stain on a door to one of the overhead compartments. Boa Vista runs a test and sees that the blood matches Jenna's DNA. Calleigh and Eric meet with Jenna. She tells them that she cuts her hands all the time and that she must have touched the compartment. Jenna says that she has to catch a flight. Back at headquarters, Eric, Calleigh and Ryan see that Jenna cut her hand on the compartment, and didn't just touch it. They figure that Jenna hit her hand when the plane went through turbulence. They figure that Jenna was carrying Suzanne during the turbulence. Later, Jenna admits that Suzanne found that she was smuggling pills. Jenna says that Suzanne told the air marshal and didn't realize that he was working with her. Jenna says that she found Suzanne in the hidden bedroom, drugged her and put her in the baggage area. Jenna says that she just wanted to discredit Suzanne and didn't think that she would die. Jenna and Nolan are arrested and taken to jail.

Target Specific

Season 7 Episode Number: 161 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: | Monday March 23, 2009 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Tamara Jaron |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Megalyn |
| | Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price) |
| Recurring Role: | Andrew Divoff (Ivan Sarnoff), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Christo- |
| | pher Redman (Michael Travers) |
| Guest Stars: | Steven Brand (Patrick Garrety), Ashley Scott (Zoe Belle), Rob |
| | Kerkovich (Cameron West), Katherine Schmoke (Allison), Judy Marte |
| | (Megan Hamilton), Joe Manganiello (Tony Ramirez), Jessica Manuel |
| | (Paramedic #1), Randy Evans (Paramedic #2), Michael Khmourov |
| | (Sergei Patrenko), Christie Herring (Mindy Simms) |
| Production Code: | 719 |
| Summary: | Miami's wealthy are being targeted as crime victims and the evidence |
| · | leads back to the Russians. |
| | |



A woman named Megan enters her home and finds that the lights won't turn on. She hears a noise and goes to investigate. She grabs a gun and drops the bullets when she tries to load it. A man comes up from behind her and stabs her multiple times int he back. She crawls to her gun and asks the man who he is and what he wants. She fires her weapon at him as he runs past her. She struggles to make it to

the phone and calls 911. She asks for help, then passes out. Help arrives and Horatio watches as the EMTs go to work. The woman is brought to the hospital and the team searches the home.

Ryan tells Horatio that the victim's name is Megan and she lives alone. Ryan says it doesn't appear to be a robbery, but the place is trashed. Horatio suggests that the attack could have been personal. Ryan finds a bullet hole in the wall and Horatio finds Megan's gun. They see that two rounds were fired and think the attacker was hit by the second bullet. Ryan finds a trail of blood and follows it out the door. He finds a bloody knife in the bushes, but an angry dog runs out and starts barking at him before he can retrieve it. Ryan calls for help and the team brings the knife back to the lab.

Eric finds a print on the knife and Calleigh tells him that the blood on the knife and all the blood at the scene belonged to Megan. Eric rubs mineral spirits on the knife and tells Calleigh that the print is trapped under a layer of wax. He says the fingerprint oils should have corroded the metal and he is going to look for a reverse print.

Horatio calls in Patrick Garrety and tells him they recovered his knife. Patrick says he reported the knife stolen weeks ago along with several other items. Frank tells him that the knife was found in Megan's back. He says he caught her looking at it a while ago, then it went missing. Patrick denies stabbing Megan.

Frank and Calleigh talk about the case. Frank thinks she stole the items from Patrick, but Calleigh says it doesn't make sense. Frank tells her that Megan is stable and Horatio goes to talk

to her. Megan asks about her dog and Horatio tells her the dog is in good hands. Horatio asks if she stole from Patrick. Megan is annoyed that she is being accused of stealing. She asks if the person who stabbed her tried to rob her. She says she has a box of cash in her kitchen. She tells Horatio that she shot the intruder and says he should be injured. She tells Horatio to look for the money, then falls asleep.

Calleigh goes to Megan's house and looks around. She sees that the bulb in the kitchen light is unscrewed. She removes the bulb and hears someone walk in. She thinks it's Eric, but is surprised by a man who puts a bag over her head. She drops the bulb and it shatters. The man puts a gun to her head and she tells him she is a police officer. Eric arrives and the man takes off. Calleigh collects some evidence to analyze at the lab.

Ryan meets with animal control and is shown a piece of cloth in the dog's teeth. Ryan collect the evidence and brings it back tot he lab. Kyle analyzes the fabric and tells Calleigh that the fabric is bulletproof material. Kyle says the dog shouldn't have been able to bite through the fabric. Calleigh asks if it could bite through it if the fabric was shot first. Kyle says it is possible. He then finds out that a woman named Zoe Belle holds the patent to the fabric, but she doesn't sell it to the public.

Horatio and Natalia meet with Zoe Belle and ask if she employes a chef named Megan. Zoe says no and they tell her that they found a piece of her fabric at the scene of a crime. Zoe says she only gave her material to a few celebrities and she can't release their names. She then says she had some items stolen a few weeks ago. She adds that several other celebrities in the area were robbed as well. Horatio looks up and sees a guy taking pictures. Natalia and Horatio walk up to the man and take his camera.

Eric and Ryan look through the photos and see one of Calleigh with a horse trainer. Eric asks Ryan when the picture was taken and he says two months ago. Ryan jokes with Eric about having competition. Ryan then notices that there are photos of all of them. They bring in the photographer, Cameron West, and ask why he is keeping tabs on them. Eric demands he tell him who he works for, but Cameron refuses to tell him and Eric sends him away. Eric calls Horatio and says Cameron knows about his father, so he thinks he is working for the Russians.

Horatio goes to the prison and sees Ivan talking to a man. Horatio then meets with Ivan and asks if he is still in charge. Ivan says he is running his business. Horatio asks why he is keeping tabs on him. Horatio then tells Ivan that his people attacked a young woman and put her in the hospital. Ivan says he knows nothing about it and Horatio leaves.

Calleigh meets with Eric and he tells her they are being watched. Eric shows her the photo of her and the horse trainer and tells her that he may be in danger too. Calleigh tells him she should call him, then tells Eric that she was with the trainer before she started dating him.

Natalia and Ryan think Cameron and Megan were working together. Ryan points out that Megan didn't work at the burglarized houses. They then notice that Zoe's trainer, Tony Ramirez, works for all the houses. They go to talk to him and find out he was stabbed by someone. Tony says he didn't see his face because it happened too fast. Natalia looks at his wound and asks if he fought off the attacker. Tony says yes, but Natalia says he has no defense wounds. Ryan then tells Tony he is a moron and they know he stabbed himself to avoid being arrested.

Tony is brought to the station and he tells Horatio that they can't prove he stabbed himself. Horatio says they can prove he is part of a scheme to rob his clients. Tony says he realized that when they showed up at Zoe's it wouldn't be long before they were on to him. He admits he stabbed himself and also left Zoe's house unlocked for the robbers. Tony says he had nothing to do with Megan's attack. Tony says he was working with two other guys. Horatio shows him a picture of Cameron, but Tony says he won't say another word.

Calleigh examines her evidence and finds traces of a cream that is used to treat burns and bites. Eric says he will call animal control and process the dog. Eric meets with the dog and sees that she has just had a bath. The woman apologizes for ruining any evidence. She gives Eric the dog's bone and collar and ask if they can help. Eric looks at the items and finds some blood on the collar. Eric tests the blood and discovers it is human.

Calleigh and Horatio go to Sergei, the man that was talking to Ivan at the prison. They approach him with their weapons drawn and Calleigh sees that he has her gun. Horatio asks why he attacked Megan. He says she wasn't supposed to be home. Horatio asks about his partners. He says they didn't know about Megan. He says he got greedy and went after her cash on his own. Sergei is put in the squad car. Calleigh sees a flash in the distance and tells everyone to get

down. Sergei is shot in the head and killed. Ryan searches the area to look for the shooter. He gets a flat tire and gets out of his car to investigate. A van pulls up behind him and a man with a Russian accent asks if he needs help. Ryan is then hit in the head and knocked unconscious.

Ivan receives a message from another inmate and photos continues to be taken of the team. Eric tries to call Ryan, but he doesn't pick up. Meanwhile, Ryan is tied to a chair and tortured for information.

Wolfe's in Sheep's Clothing

Season 7 Episode Number: 162 Season Episode: 20

| Originally aired: | Monday March 30, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Carey Meyer |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa |
| | Vista), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), |
| | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Megalyn |
| | Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price) |
| Recurring Role: | Josh Hopkins (Mark Gantry), Tanner Blaze (Billy Gantry) |
| Guest Stars: | Miguel Nájera (Principal Jennings), Dimitri Diatchenko (Andrei), David |
| | Zayas (Ben Porterson), Aaron Behr (Jim Colton), Emily Foxler (Cynthia |
| | Lang), J. Downing (Ian Warner), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton) |
| Production Code: | 720 |
| Summary: | An unknown attacker causes Wolfe to cover up evidence of a crime to save a kidnapped child. |



Picking up where "Target Specific" left off, a badly beaten Ryan Wolfe is dropped off by the Russian who tortured him and ordered him to compromise the evidence collection in the murder of a broker. Though Ryan held up under torture, when the Russian threatened the life of Billy Gantry, the young son of Ryan's sponsor Mark, Ryan gave in and promised to do whatever he asked. Ryan

cleans himself off and goes to the crime scene: Ian Warner, a foreign currency exchange broker, has been found murdered in his office. Ben Porterson, the security guard on duty at the building, tells Delko, Calleigh and Ryan that he locked the building down as soon as a tenant mentioned hearing an alarm. Horatio and Tripp race to the roof, but there's no sign of the killer. Tripp questions Cynthia Lang, Warner's assistant, but she claims she didn't hear anything as she was in the lobby at the time of the murder. She notes that Warner kept two million dollars in U.S. currency in his safe. At the scene, Ryan discovers a bullet casing and covertly pockets it. On the roof, Delko investigates a small pool filled with purple water and determines the coloring is from the dye packet from a suitcase of money. Delko determines that the man must have parachuted from the roof and, with the help of Dave Benton, determines the man's trajectory was to the roof of a shorter building. Delko goes to the building and recovers a piece of the man's parachute. Epithelials on it belong to a man named Jim Colton. Delko has the man brought in for questioning, but just before going in to interrogate Colton, Ryan gets a message-a video of an abducted Billy Gantry. Ryan joins Delko in the interrogation and mentions Colton's job at a sporting good store as a possible explanation for how his DNA got on the parachute. Delko is angry at Ryan for making what he deems a rookie mistake, but Ryan presses on, suggesting they have nothing substantial on Colton and need to release him.

Ryan processes a piece of the shirt he was wearing when he was abducted and finds sucrose and calcium phosphate on it. He gets a call from Mark Gantry, who is upset that Ryan has taken on his debt. Ryan asks him about the last time he saw Billy, and Mark tells him it was that morning when he dropped the boy off at school. Ryan warns him not to go after the boy. Calleigh catches the tail end of the conversation, but Ryan brushes her off. She asks for help going over the items from the safe the two million dollars was stolen from, and Ryan promises to join her soon. Ryan searches a database and comes up with a print profile for Ben Porterson, the security guard. He creates a set of fake prints matching the guard's and, when Calleigh isn't looking, uses them to make prints on one of the items of the safe. The print leads the team to bring Porterson in and test him for GSR. When he pops positive, they arrest him for the murder despite his proclamations of innocence. When Horatio finds Mark Gantry at the station asking about his son, Ryan's game is up: he admits that Billy has been abducted, and tells the team leader that he slowed the investigation down. Horatio tells Ryan to leave Billy to him. In the lab, Calleigh finds Porterson's gun is clean and looks closely at the GSR pattern, suspecting it was transfer and not the result of Porterson firing a gun. Ryan touches the jacket without gloves, leading Calleigh to react with anger at his careless mistake. When she tells him she thinks he's keeping something from her, he storms out angrily.

Calleigh and Delko sit down with Porterson, telling him they know he didn't shoot Ian Warner. When asked about the GSR being transferred to his jacket, he admits to an indiscretion with Cynthia Lang, whom he claims came on to him. The pair question Cynthia, who scoffs at the idea of an affair with Porterson and refuses to submit to a DNA or GSR test. Horatio visits Billy's school and looks at video footage from the security camera, which shows Billy being abducted by a man in a white van. A partial plate number leads Horatio to a warehouse owned by Sweet Keys Sugar where he discovers Jim Colton digging a hole to hide the two million dollars in. Horatio shows him a picture of Sergei Patrenko, a fellow Russian murdered by the very men both he and Colton worked for and tells Colton he's next. Horatio convinces the man to drive him to the location where Billy is being held. Horatio enters the rundown building and kills the man holding Billy, freeing the boy. Back at the lab, Calleigh and Delko pore over the evidence when Ryan approaches with the bullet casing in hand. Angrily at him for withholding evidence, the two send him away. Delko finds a print on the casing that matches Cynthia. She defiantly tells Calleigh and Delko that Ian Warner was killed for failing to show the proper respect for the right people. Horatio reunites Billy Gantry with his father and tells Ryan that the Russians underestimated him. Ryan tells Horatio that the Russians are trying to break the team, and Horatio boldly replies, "I say bring it on."

Chip/Tuck

Season 7 Episode Number: 163 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: | Monday April 13, 2009 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Allison Liddi-Brown |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Emily Procter |
| | (Calleigh Duquesne), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), David |
| | Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), David |
| | Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler), Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Win- |
| | ston), Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Kim Coates (Ron Saris) |
| Guest Stars: | Paulina Olyszynski (Lauren Reeger), Kevin Rahm (Dr. Sean Loftin), |
| | Paul Keely (Dr. Ethan Reeger), James Patrick Stuart (Steven Cor- |
| | bett.), Bernardo Badillo (George), Steve Byers (Tyler Marr), Kate French |
| | (Rita), Jake Thomas (Lucas Galinetti), Marinda Kaha (Marika Dupont), |
| | Amelia Heinle (Elizabeth Corbett), Brooke Burns (Bonnie Galinetti) |
| Production Code: | 721 |
| Summary: | A suspect once thought to be dead goes after Kyle's mom. |
| | |



In the morning, a man makes love to a woman in his house. He hears a landscaping company run a wood chipper. He takes his video camera and walks toward the chipper. He turns around and is sprayed by blood. Later, the CSI team arrives to investigate. The man tells the detectives that he wanted to record himself while he confronted the gardener. The gardener arrives and asks what is going

on. Horatio wonders who fell in the chipper. The gardener tells the team that he turned the wood chipper on and left to use the bathroom. He says that the closest bathroom is several blocks way.

The man that hired the gardener, Corbett, says that he was home all morning when the murder occurred. The team takes the wood chipper to the lab. Tara tells Kyle that going through the chipper is like being hit by several thousand knives. They take the body parts and reassemble the body. Kyle finds a piece of the femur and discovers that the marrow is narrow. Boa Vista shows Eric a bug that was found on the bone. Boa Vista tells Eric that Tara thinks that the victim had leukemia. She says that the victim just underwent bone marrow surgery.

The detectives learns that the man who died is named Ethan. They meet with the victim's daughter. She tells Eric and Horatio that she hasn't spoke to her dad in a while. She says that her mother died in a car accident. She says that her dad was a plastic surgeon. Ryan goes to Ethan's office. Ethan's partner, Dr. Lofton, says that Ethan operated on Corbett's wife, Elizabeth.

Eric goes to Corbett's house and is shown inside. Eric goes to Elizabeth's room. Elizabeth puts on a wig before Eric sees her. She tells Eric that she met with Ethan that morning to talk about their next procedure. Eric sees that Elizabeth's face is disfigured. She says that she secretly brought Ethan in to meet her. She says that Ethan told her that her face is not what he imagined it to be. Elizabeth shows Eric a picture of herself before the surgery. She says that Ethan made her look like a monster. Horatio discovers that a criminal named Ron Saris was operated on by Ethan. Ron arrives at the station. Horatio sees that he is badly burned. Ron tells Horatio that he doesn't hold a grudge towards him for burning his face. Ron says that he is free because of bad evidence.

Eric walks down the street and discovers that the tires of Ethan's car are slashed. They bring the car to the lab. Ryan says that tires were cut by a plasma blade often used by plastic surgeons. Ryan goes to Lofton's office and asks him to see his plasma blade. Lofton hands over his bag. Ryan looks through it, but doesn't find it. Lofton says that he saw Ethan argue with a burn victim. Horatio shows Lofton a photo of Ron and he says that he was the guy. Ryan figures the Ron stole Lofton's blade and used it to slash Ethan's tires.

Horatio meets with Julia and tells her that Ron Saris is still alive. Horatio tells Julia that he thinks that he is coming after her.

Calleigh and Dave watch the video from the camera. Calleigh spots a watch with an engraving on it. A student named Lucas and his mother Bonnie go to the headquarters. Calleigh tells Bonnie that they suspect that Lucas is involved in a murder. Lucas says that he wanted to talk to Ethan because he ruined his mom. Lucas says that his mom changed after her operation. Calleigh asks Lucas if he killed Ethan. Lucas says that he followed Ethan and found the bloody wood chipper.

Michael tells Calleigh that he cracked the case. Eric discovers that the mites found on Ethan's body can be found on cheap wigs that are made from hair harvested from cadavers. They meet with Elizabeth at her house. Eric and Calleigh tell Elizabeth that they think that Ethan pulled a couple of her hairs when she killed him. Elizabeth says that she wears a wig made out of synthetic hair. She tells Calleigh and Eric that Ethan gave up on her when he told her that she didn't look like the person she was supposed to look like. Calleigh realizes that Ethan wanted to shape Elizabeth in his dead wife's image.

Calleigh looks at a photo of Ethan's dead wife and learns that she looks exactly like Bonnie. They bring in Bonnie and look at her hair. Ryan tells Bonnie that her hair extensions have mites that are feeding off her dead hair. Bonnie admits that she was in love with Ethan. She says that she thought that he was in love with her. Bonnie says that she discovered that Ethan was trying to shape her to look like his dead wife. She admits that she followed Ethan to the Corbett's house to make him realize what he did. She says that she was going to jump in the chipper. She says that Ethan tried to stop her, but called her by his dead wife's name. She says that she got angry and threw him through the chipper.

Later, Horatio is told that Ron has been placed in protective custody. He is told that Ron is going to work with them to bust other criminals. Horatio tells Ron that he knows that he rigged the plasma blade to attack Julia. Ron shows Horatio that his fingerprints have been burned off.

Dead on Arrival

Season 7 Episode Number: 164 Season Episode: 22

| le contra c | |
|--|--|
| Originally aired: | Monday April 27, 2009 |
| Writer: | Corey Miller |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hor- |
| | atio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), |
| | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La |
| | Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), |
| - | Boti Bliss (M. Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Jordan Belfi (Neil Palmer), Adrianne Palicki (Marisa Dixon), Austin |
| | Highsmith (Grace Carlson), Mike Pniewski (Russell Keener), Russell |
| | Richardson (Cody Barton), Joy Leslie Hadnott (Erica Zabel), Tiffany |
| | Brouwer (Cocktail Waitress), Kelly Overton (Kaitlin Sawyer), Diedrich |
| | Bader (Myles Martini) |
| Production Code: | 722 |
| Summary: | The murder of a reality star takes Horatio and the team into the scan- |
| | dalous, sexy world of TV dating. |
| | |



Myles Martin hosts an episode of a reality dating show to marry off a bachelor named Neil Palmer. Myles announces that the competition is now down to two women, a virgin named Grace and a paralegal named Kaitlin. Both women confess to the camera that they are in love with Neil. Neil says he loves both women and thanks the show for helping him find his other half. Myles accompanies Neil to

the final scene where he rejects Kaitlin and asks Grace to be his wife. Myles tells Kaitlin she has to pack her bags and leave. Myles then opens the limo door to reveal Grace and they see she has been murdered.

The team arrives on the scene. Natalia recognizes the set and the victim from the show. She tells Horatio that Grace was about to become a millionaire from winning the show. The team gathers evidence. Natalia is excited to see the inner workings of the show. She sees the camera in the limo and tells Eric she hopes it caught the murder. She tells Eric that Grace was killed by a blunt instrument. She points out that the weapon used would have caused a great deal of pain. Eric sees that the stopper on the bottle of liquor could have been used as the weapon.

Calleigh talks to Cody, the limo driver, and he says he has no idea what happened. He admits that he left the car for a few minutes to have a cigarette while the ladies taped their confessionals. He says he had time for the break because Neil went off by himself for about half an hour. He says the producer knew all about it.

Horatio talks to Neil. He admits that he got cold feet and the show has put him under a lot of pressure. He says he just went off to think about his future. Horatio tells him his timing is suspicious. Neil tells Horatio that he truly fell in love with Grace.

Kyle examines Grace's x-rays. He then sees Tara taking a pill and asks her about it. She says she is taking aspirin because she is still in pain from when the gazebo fell on her. He tells her it didn't look like aspirin. She tells him to mind his own business. Ryan and Natalia watch Grace's last confessional. They see someone opened the door, then the camera goes out. They then watch Kaitlin's video and see her turn off the camera. Natalia wonders if Kaitlin knew Neil was going to pick Grace and she decided to kill her.

Natalia and Horatio go to a pool party where the rejected women are sent until the show finishes taping. Horatio finds Kaitlin and she asks if the camera caught anything. Horatio says the cameras went out after she turned it off. She says she turned off the camera to hide that she was crying. She reveals a large scar on her neck and tells Horatio she went on the show because she had some set backs in her past. He asks if she wants to talk about it and she says no. He tells her she seems different from the other contestants. Horatio tells her not to leave town. She tells him that her contract won't even allow her to leave the hotel.

Calleigh tells Eric that she watched the show and he is surprised. He asks why she stopped watching and she says it was because he distracted her. They see skid marks from the limo and figure it was in a hurry to get back to the mansion. Calleigh sees a broken device in the tire tracks and brings it back to the lab. Ryan studies the device. Calleigh meets with Myles and asks him why his fingerprint showed up on the wireless recorder found at the scene. He says he used the device because he didn't want everything the ladies said to be recorded. Calleigh suggests that he forcibly took Grace's virginity and murdered her to keep her from talking. He says he never slept with Grace and wouldn't risk losing his career over her. He admits that a lot of the other women do sleep with him in the limo and he turns off the cameras so that he doesn't end up on the web.

Eric meets with Valera and is relieved that she doesn't watch the show. Valera tells him the sex kit confirmed Neil's DNA was present. Horatio and Frank meet with Neil and tells him his skin was found under Grace's nails. Frank asks if she tried to fight him off. He admits they had sex, but denied her fighting him. He says Grace told him there was some drama at the house between Grace and her roommates.

Calleigh and Eric talk to Erica and Marisa and ask if they shred Grace's clothes. Calleigh sees blood on the clothes and Eric sees that Marisa has a cut on her hand. She admits she cut up her clothes, but says she never got into a fight with Grace.

Ryan and Natalia watch the bedroom camera to look for the fight. Natalia says they can't get a DNA sample from the skin under Grace's nails because it was too degraded. Natalia then sees a man watching Grace and she says she doesn't recognize him from the show. Ryan uses facial recognition software and finds out the guy is named Russell and he just got out of prison for assault with a deadly weapon.

Eric and Horatio bring Russell to the station. He admits he saw the party and went to check it out. He says the room was practically empty and he left without talking to anyone. He challenges the detectives to prove otherwise. They then arrest him for trespassing.

Natalia shows Calleigh footage of the fight between Grace and Marisa. They bring Marisa back to the station and ask her about the fight. She says she was just acting. She tells them that most of the fights on the show are staged. She remembers how Myles would direct them through the shots. She says she didn't tell them because they aren't supposed to advertise the fact that most of the girls are actresses. She says Grace wasn't an actress, she was one of the girls who believed the show was real. Marisa tells Calleigh that the only other person who believed it was real was Kaitlin.

Horatio and Eric go to Kaitlin's room with their guns drawn. They find that she is missing and look around the room. Horatio finds a bloody bottle stopper. Natalia meets with Michael and tells him they suspect Kaitlin for the murder. He says that he found a chemical on the stopper that mimics snake venom. Natalia calls Calleigh and tells her she just solved the case.

Calleigh brings Marisa back to the station. She admits that she rigged the show. She remembers asking Neil to meet with her secretly. She then asked him to marry her with no stings attached, then they would get a no fault divorce and split the winnings. Calleigh tells Marisa that she saw the episode where she went to a spa and had a snake venom treatment. Calleigh asks to swab her hands, but she refuses. She then says Neil double crossed her and booted her off the show. She admits that since he took something from her, she wanted to take something from him. She remembers using Myles's remote to stop the camera, then entering the limo and stabbing Grace to death.

Frank tells Horatio that it doesn't make sense that Kaitlin left the hotel. He says he found out Kaitlin was attacked by a man with a knife when she was nine years old. Frank says that man

was Russell and she is the reason he went to prison.

Ryan meets Myles and asks how they keep an eye on the girls once their eliminated. Myles says they give all the girls cell phones which have GPS locators. Ryan finds Kaitlin's location and sees she is at the pier. He and Horatio go to the pier with their guns drawn. They find Russell there and demand to know where Kaitlin is. He tells them she is taking a nap. Horatio searches for Kaitlin while Russell tells Ryan he saw Kaitlin on TV and recognized his signature on her neck. Horatio finally finds Kaitlin in a crate of ice. He pulls her out safely. Russell tells Ryan that he will find Kaitlin again.

Collateral Damage

Season 7 Episode Number: 165 Season Episode: 23

| Originally aired: | Monday May 4, 2009 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), |
| | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Recurring Role: | Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon) |
| Guest Stars: | Billoah Greene (Charles Porter), Trevor Peterson (Ken Jarvik), Gizza |
| | Elizondo (Yvette Cervantes), Jasmine Dustin (Raquel Dominguez), |
| | Frank Gallegos (Cashier), Puja Mohindra (Female EMT), Rob Kerkovich |
| | (Cameron West), Kamar de los Reyes (Jason Hurst), Edward Edwards |
| | (Warren Emerson), Maguerite MacIntyre (Deborah Emerson), Drew |
| | Tyler Bell (Steve Emerson), Sprague Grayden (Tonya Rush), Nikki |
| | Hahn (Maggie Rush) |
| Production Code: | 723 |
| Summary: | When a family is attacked by someone using grenades, Horatio and |
| | his team are sent to investigate. |



A grenade lands in Tisano's Restaurant at the foot of Warren Emerson, who is enjoying a celebratory dinner with his family and assistant, Raquel Dominguez. The grenade explodes, leaving Warren and Raquel dead and Warren's wife Deborah and son Steve injured. When the team arrives, Horatio speaks to Jason Molina, the owner, who tells Horatio that Warren was a big time lobbyist. He points Horatio

in the direction of Tonya Rush, the waitress who was working the table. Horatio is surprised to find Tonya reluctant to talk, and is able to draw out of her that her children were taken by child services. Horatio decides to get to the bottom of what happened, paying a visit to DCFS and checking on Tonya's children, Maggie and Aidan. He learns that a man filed a parental negligence complaint against Tonya. The woman claimed a nanny named Maria Lopez was watching her children, but when DCFS showed up the kids were alone–and they were unable to locate a Maria Lopez who worked for Tonya. Ryan drops by the morgue to check on Warren's autopsy, but when he and Dr. Price move the man's body, a second grenade falls out of his pant leg...and detonates! Ryan jumps to protect Kyle, while Tara scrambles to pick up her spilled pills in the wake of the explosion. Though none of them are hurt, Ryan is concerned about Tara's fixation on her medication. She claims they're a victim's property, but he sees through her excuse and asks if she's hooked. She denies it, but Ryan tells her she needs to kick her addiction.

Horatio speaks with Steve and Deborah Emerson and the two tell the CSI that Warren lobbied against big industry. Horatio asks about Steve making the reservation for the table by the window, but the young man insists he had nothing to do with his father's death. Deborah recalls seeing a flash of yellow outside the window just before the grenade went off, so Horatio sends Delko back to the restaurant to look to see if he can find evidence of a yellow car. In the lab, Ryan and Natalia find a flash from a personal camera in the remnants of the homemade bomb while Horatio asks Tonya Rush about Maria Lopez. Tonya tells him she met the woman at law school. Suspecting Maria is an alias, Horatio asks Tonya for the cancelled checks she used to pay Maria. Back at the restaurant, Delko recovers yellow paint trace and gets a partial license plate number from an impression on the valet stand, which the car struck when it was speeding away. Tripp goes to the owner's house and the man, Ken Jarvik, fires at him and flees! Tripp catches up with him and cuffs him. Calleigh and Delko search the man's house and find silver laminate and IDs with the Dade Mutual logo inside, leading them to suspect Jarvik is making fake credit cards. Tripp leans on Jarvik, who admits to forging credit cards but denies any involvement in the bombing. When pressed, he gives up the location where the credit card operation is based. When Horatio and Delko go to the warehouse Jarvik identifies, they are surprised to find Steve Emerson there. Steve tells the CSIs he's been running the scam for 18 months, and that Jason Molina, the owner of Tisano's, sold him credit card numbers. Horatio realizes it was Steve, not Warren or Raquel, who was the target of the grenade, and Steve is shocked and horrified to realize his actions led to his father's death. Steve tells Horatio that someone sent him a photo of himself and Ken with Jason a few weeks ago, and points the CSI to his laptop to see the photo.

After arresting Jason Molina, Horatio asks Tonya Rush if she had any idea about the scam, but she swears she wasn't a part of it. She gives Horatio the cancelled checks she paid Maria Lopez. Horatio goes to the store where the checks were cashed and forces the owner to give him the transaction receipts. He sees the name Yvette Cervantes on them and calls the woman to set up an appointment to talk about daycare. In the lab, Calleigh and Daye Benton look at the photo on Steve Emerson's laptop and Dave is able to identify the kind of camera it was taken with. Calleigh recognizes it as the same type used to take pictures of the CSI team, leading her to Cameron West (last seen in "Target Specific"). Delko and Ryan have him brought in and confront him: one of the stolen credit card numbers was from a corporate account for a Russian business. Ryan tells him he killed two innocent people. Cameron refuses to fess up, knowing that the CSIs don't have enough to hold him. Despite their warning that the Russians will kill him when they realize the real target is still alive, he leaves-and their predictions prove accurate. Horatio meets with Yvette, who tells him that Jason Molina forced her into taking the job to watch over Tonya's children-and then abandon them. He convinces her to come forward. Jason tells Horatio that Tonya got wise to the credit card scam, so he set her up with the babysitter so that she would lose her children-and be too distracted to turn him in. Horatio reunites a grateful Tonya with her two children.

Dissolved

Season 7 Episode Number: 166 Season Episode: 24

| Originally aired: | Monday May 11, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Miller, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), |
| | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Recurring Role: | Elizabeth Berkley (Julia Winston), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant |
| | Rick Stetler), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon), Kim Coates (Ron Saris), |
| | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers) |
| Guest Stars: | Kym Stys (Rebecca Barnett), McKay Stewart (Walter Barnett), J. An- |
| | thony Pena (Carlos), Kevin Thoms (Pete Bishop), Laura Allen (Son- |
| | dra Moore), Brian Avery (Bill Moore), Jeff Fahey (Allen Pierce), Justin |
| | Wilczynski (Skater), Karen Austin (Judge Stets), Walton Goggins (Sean |
| | Echols), Theo Rossi (Jimmy Castigan) |
| Production Code: | 724 |
| Summary: | Horatio's team investigates the murder of a man who was boiled alive. |
| | Meanwhile Julia loses control and one of the teams darkest secrets |
| | gets out. |



Miami resident Jimmy Castigan hosts a party at his house, bragging to his many guests about his recent exploits. Ron Saris, who has been crashing with Jimmy, urges him to keep his mouth shut after all of his guests have gone. The two get in an argument and Ron pushes Jimmy into the pool, only to watch as the young man's skin literally starts melting! When the police arrive, it's too late:

Jimmy Castigan is dead. When Horatio arrives at the scene, he's frustrated to find Dr. Price isn't already there to examine the man's body. Delko determines that an alkaline has been used in the pool and Ryan surprises Horatio by telling him that Ron Saris called the murder in. Horatio questions Ron, who admits to arguing with Jimmy but insists he was shocked by the contents of the pool. Nervous about breaking his cover as a confidential informant, he tells Horatio that he swims in the pool every day and wonders if he was possibly the target. He hands Horatio a threatening note he received and tells the CSI he suspects it's from Julia. Delko and Calleigh neutralize the alkaline in order to retrieve the body and lab tech Michael Travers identifies the substance as sodium hydroxide. Calleigh is concerned when Delko gets a call, but he claims it's from the lab and the two set off to find the source of the alkaline dump, which proves to be the pool's filtration system. Tripp and Delko question Peter Bishop, the pool cleaner, who tells them his truck was broken into the day before and his keys stolen. Horatio tries to get a hold of his ex, Julia, and learns that she's been calling Kyle incessantly. He tracks her down to find out if she threatened Ron and immediately knows something is off about her. Julia admits she's off her meds-and threatens to call the police if Horatio doesn't leave her alone.

Natalia tells Horatio the handwriting on the note doesn't match Julia and Tripp reports that Peter Bishop's alibi for the time of the murder checks out. Ryan and Delko go over Bishop's van and find a hair on it that comes from either a cow or a deer. Recalling that sodium hydroxide is used in the process of tanning leather, Ryan and Horatio head to a local leather treatment plant. The manager, Allan Pierce, tells the pair that the plant doesn't use sodium hydroxide anymore, but points them to the room where it's stored. Opening it up, the two smell decomp, and soon see the reason why: partially melted human remains in two of the barrels. Horatio notices a cigar cap, leading him and IAB officer Rick Stetler back to Ron Saris. Ron points the skeptical pair in the direction of Sean Echols, Castigan's partner. In the morgue, Ryan catches Tara popping a pill and confronts her about her prescription drug abuse, asking her what will happen when she messes up an autopsy. The coroner once again brushes him off, turning to the remains from the barrels. She and Ryan discover a man's wedding ring with a date engraved on it. Ryan runs the ring through the missing person's database and gets an ID: Bill Moore. Horatio speaks with the man's wife, Sondra, who tells him she last heard from Bill before a scuba diving trip they'd planned. Bill had gone to pick up her sister, Rebecca, and brother-in-law, Warren Barnett, but the three had never showed up. When she learns the remains found in the barrels were male, she clings to the hope that her sister might still be alive. Horatio meets Ryan by Tara's locker, armed with a search warrant. The two open the locker and find a plethora of pill bottles. Calleigh and Tripp pay Sean Echols a visit and notice the body of a boar lying outside his trailer. Sean denies even knowing Jimmy, but Calleigh is skeptical and decides to have an officer watch him.

A rattled Julia bursts into the morgue with a gun and fires a shot. She holds Ryan, Tara and Kyle at gunpoint and demands her son be returned to her. Horatio comes to talk her down, but she turns the gun on herself. He manages to grab it before she can shoot, and she's arrested. After the incident, Ryan tells Tara that Stetler wants to talk to her about the incident with Julia. Horatio talks to an extremely confused Julia, who is horrified to realize she endangered Kyle and admits that he's better off without her. In the lab, Delko admits to Calleigh the call he got earlier was from his father. Alexander Sherova, Calleigh is immediately concerned-Delko's father is a dangerous man. Delko tries to reassure her and then turns back to a puzzling detail: Barnett and Moore were apparently frozen before they were dropped in sodium hydroxide. Surmising that if Castigan and Echols murdered Moore and Bennett early in the morning, the CSIs suspect the pair might have frozen their victims to mask the smell of decomposition. When Tripp learns Echols' trash route takes him right by Castigan's house, the three go to search Echols freezer. Calleigh is greeted with a horrifying sight: the body of Rebecca Barnett hanging in the large freezer. Echols admits he and Castigan killed the three people in a carjacking gone wrong, but only found two barrels with sodium hydroxide and had to keep Rebecca's body in the freezer. Castigan wouldn't stop bragging about the crime, so Echols shut him up for good. Stetler confronts Tara with the bag of pill bottles from her locker. Tara claims she didn't hurt anyone, but Ryan points out she did: Horatio and Julia. Stetler has her arrested for felony theft, burglary and evidence tampering. Horatio is able to convince a judge that Julia's mental capacity was compromised when she broke into the morgue with a gun and he checks her into an institution for treatment.

Seeing Red

Season 7 Episode Number: 167 Season Episode: 25

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday May 18, 2009 Barry O'Brien |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Megalyn Echikunwoke (Dr. Tara Price), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric) |
| Recurring Role: | Andrew Divoff (Ivan Sarnoff), Sofia Milos (Detective Yelina Salas) |
| Guest Stars: | Tamlyn Tomita (Dr. Sarah Fordham), Boris Kievsky (Jacob Yarovski), Yevgeniy Kartashov (Peter Morenko), Rade Serbedzija (Alexander Sharova), Malcolm Foster Smith (Armed Guard), Mark Ivanir (Gregor Kasparov), Brian Austin Green (Anthony Green), Vicellous Shannon (Todd Harris), Ben Bray (Nathan Bertram), Ryan Scharoun (Officer Miller), John Dugan (Young Officer) |
| Production Code: | 725 |
| Summary: | Horatio struggles to save Yelina's life. Calleigh tries to warn Eric about helping his father. When he does it anyway Eric finds his own life in danger. |

We open in the slammer. Cons in the yard (well-lit, of course). Somebody in the kitchen dumps a powdery substance on the eggs. Russian gangster Ivan Sarnoff sits down and has himself a heaping helping. But wait. Something's not right. He starts choking and hacking then writhing on the ground.

A corrections officers calls Caine on the way to the ambulance, updating him that they're going to the hospital. Sarnoff has blood leaking from his eyes and mouth, but isn't dead yet. A car pulls in front of the ambulance. Another one rams it and pushes it onto the nearby - convenient! - train tracks. The officer races to free Sarnoff from the stretcher before impact. The driver doesn't make it out. Sarnoff stands up, bloody, but alive. He takes the corrections officer's gun and shoots his way free when men from the SUV that shoved the ambulance start shooting at him.

A shadow stands over the officer. He takes off his sunglasses and kneels down, telling the officer he knows he did his best. The officer tells Caine he has a daughter. Then he dies. Caine chokes back tears.

Roll opening.

Frank shows Caine transport camera footage of the sports car that blocked the ambulance. Caine announces that he is "done with these people."

Caine visits Sarnoff's old partner Gregor, who denies knowing where Sarnoff is. His "girlfriend" gives him an alibi. She throws her drink on Caine. He arrests Yelina.

Back at the station, he tells Yelina they had to make her arrest look authentic. She reports that three days ago the Russians lost millions when a gun sale fell through. It was set up by Sarnoff from the inside. Gregor Kasparov has been getting calls. They might be planning to steal back the gun shipment.

Caine tells her they need her to go back in. He gives her a GPS tracker with a panic button.

Calleigh and Eric question the owner of the beemer, Anthony Green (Brian Austin Green). He says he was carjacked yesterday and reported it.

Flash to someone putting a gun to his head in broad daylight and him handing over his keys. He was at work when Sarnoff was sprung. Natalia sets up lasers at the scene to figure out where the shots came from. They show Sarnoff was shooting at the Russians. They weren't trying to free him, they were trying to kill him.

Ryan notices the VIN number scratched off of the SUV that pushed the ambulance onto the tracks. He finds another VIN elsewhere in the car and Natalia compliments him on this amazing feat.

Caine interviews the owner Jacob Yarovski. He's bruised. He doesn't talk at first by Frank leans in close and says if he doesn't they'll put him in a place that'll make the gulag look like a tennis camp. Jacob starts talking, saying Ivan messed up and word came down it was time for him to go.

Flash to someone in the prison putting rat poison on his food. The poison was to get him out of jail and into the ambulance and make a point by killing him publicly.

Calliegh looks at transport camera footage, watching as the face of the beemer driver comes into focus. Whatever she sees causes her to walk in slow motion toward Eric.

She shows him the photo. Alexander Sharova - Delko's dad - is behind the wheel. Calleigh wants to bring him in. Eric says he wouldn't do this. She asks him if he's already warned him then asks to look at his recent calls, displaying that there's a lot of trust in the relationship.

Yelina gets out of her car in the swamp. She puts a gun in her purse and goes over to Gregor, who's yelling in the phone that he wants 500 automatic rifles in his hands by the end of the day. He wants to show her something. They come around the corner to find a goon digging what looks like a grave. She asks who it's for.

He says she has to prove her loyalty. He has a new target for her: Ivan. Or she dies.

Frank and Caine figure Sarnoff would have to see a doctor for the amount of rat poison he ate.

Cut to Dr. Fordham getting into her car and Sarnoff, in the backseat, putting a gun to her head. He's bloody and gross and wants her help.

Then cut to Dr. Fordham telling Calleigh she didn't want to help but he had a gun. She says rat poison is a blood thinner, he'll bleed out if he's not treated. And he had a cut on his arm that she redressed. Ryan looks at the bandages and sees that they're from Sarnoff's boxing club.

Ryan and Caine go there and do some serious squinting and head tilting at a boxer. He offers to set up a meeting with Sarnoff, but only if Caine goes alone.

Sarnoff calls Caine from a few yards away at their meeting place. He says they both want Gregor. But he won't come in. He runs.

Eric finds his dad fishing on a pier. He shows him the photo of him in the beemer. His dad says he wasn't there by choice. Eric tells his dad this is his chance to get out. His dad says it can't be done.

Calleigh gets a call about a carjacking. The person won't leave their name.

Calleigh and Eric wait while Ryan goes over the recently discovered beemer. She thinks Eric's dad had something to do with the anonymous tip. She says if he's talked to his dad, it makes him an accessory.

Calleigh and Ryan go over the car. Montage time! Calleigh finds an ATM receipt for Anthony Green in the car, from the morning. He wasn't carjacked. Green's a part of it.

Frank and Caine grill him, informing him that lying to them is a bad idea. Caine practically turns his head sideways, so you know he's angry.

Yelina calls Caine with her next move. But Ryan checks out the location and it's empty. Yelina's GPS goes off. Caine calls for "full swat" and they head to the location. A gunfight breaks out, with the lab techs squaring off with Russian gangsters. A car makes its way out through the hail of bullets, including shots from Calleigh.

Then Calleigh gets a good look at the driver. It's Eric.

Calleigh stands by her man for about 2 seconds then tells Ryan what she saw, that Eric was driving his dad out.

Caine goes back to the office to watch Yelina's GPS. He narrates and heads to her location when she hits the panic button. It's Gregor's club. Caine goes there, gun drawn.

He finds Gregor, bloodied and wounded, inching his way across the ground. Caine tells him they both know he's not going to survive his injuries.

Flashback to Gregor dragging Yelina into the club and stepping on her GPS, then Ivan bashing him over the head and beating the crap out of him. He empties the gun of all but one bullet and gets lucky, shooting him in the leg. He takes Yelina.

Gregor wants his gun and Caine promises it to him as soon as he tells him where they are.

In the next scene we see a shaking Gregor slowly putting the gun to his head and cut away as he pulls the trigger.

In a parking garage, Caine stalks Ivan who now has Yelina hostage. He drives through the garage and Caine rushes down the stairs. Ivan drives over the tire spikes and pops his tires. He crashes. He tells Yelina to get out. She does, on the opposite side of the car. They walk slowly and we see Caine come up behind her. He says her name and she hits the deck, giving Caine a clear shot through Ivan's eye. He takes it.

She thanks him and Caine decides it's time to leave.

A helicopter flies over the swamp. A car is crashed on the side of a pond. The airbags are deployed. Eric's dad is slumped in the passenger seat. The driver's side is empty. Caine creeps up to the car and taps on the window to wake up pops. He helps him out and arrests him.

Calleigh drives up in her hilariously size-disproportionate Hummer and runs to the car. Alexander is covered in blood, but it's not his. Calleigh asks if she hit Eric. Alexander says Eric was there to get him out before he committed a crime.

"We can't lose him," Calleigh says to Caine. "Not gonna let that happen," Caine purrs. He follows the tracks that seem to lead into the swamp. Eric is nowhere in sight.

Calleigh walks in slow motion, choking back tears, worried that she accidentally shot her boyfriend while he was helping his felon father escape from a gun battle.

And...fade out.

Season Eight

Out Of Time

Season 8 Episode Number: 168 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: Writer: Director: | Monday September 21, 2009 Tamara Jaron Sam Hill |
|---|--|
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Det. Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | Khandi Alexander (Alexx Woods) |
| Guest Stars: | Angelo Tiffe (Larry Parker), Harold Sylvester (Fred Dorsey), Jason Win- ston George (Steve Bowers), Brad William Henke (Arnold Hollings), Michelle Hurd (Agent Diane Reed), Raquel Bell (EMT), Brad Leland (Det. John "Sully" Sullivan), Denis O'Hare (Evan Talbot) |
| Production Code: | 801 |
| Summary: | Delko is found comatose, and we are taken back to the year 1997 to when the team first formed. |



Horatio tells the search team to fan out to look for Eric. Meanwhile, Eric, who is bloodied, stumbles through the swamp. The search dogs find a piece of Eric's clothing. They call in a helicopter to assist with their search. Horatio finally finds Eric lying on the ground. They load him into an ambulance and shock him while he is still conscious. He starts to hallucinate before he flatlines.

The show jumps back in time to 1997. Eric drives through the swamp in his tow truck. He sees a car in the water and is overjoyed at his potential payday. He uses his winch to pull the car out of the water. He opens the trunk and discovers a dead body.

Later, Horatio arrives at the scene and gets out of his car. Eric sees Horatio cover his eyes with his hands and tells him he is surprised he hasn't found a pair of shades. Horatio says the dead woman in the trunk was shot then dumped into the trunk of the car.

Horatio visits the wife's husband, Steve Bauer, at his house and informs him of his wife's death. He says that he was about to call the police. He says that he was out of town on a business trip, tried to contact Amy, his wife, but she wouldn't answer.

Sullivan, Horatio's partner, finds a box of bullets with several bullets missing. Horatio says that someone else might have been in the house since there is dirt near the back entrance, but Steve's shoes are clean. Sullivan says that he thinks that Steve killed his wife. Sullivan takes Steve to the station.

Alex performs an autopsy on Amy and finds a bullet in the back of her head. Horatio sees that the bullet matches the caliber of the bullets from Steve's house. Alex figures that Amy was killed that morning. They also find that that Amy has blunt force trauma.

Calleigh arrives at the station for the first time and meets Jesse Cardoza. Cardoza says that it his last day on the job. Calleigh meets her new boss Detective Dorsey. He tells her to go through a pile of guns in evidence and run the serial numbers.

Cardoza tells Horatio that he has a few hours left on his shift and asks him if he can help with the investigation. He goes to the Steve's house and sees that the walls have been wiped clean. He pulls out the baseboard and finds traces of blood.

At the lab, Calleigh meets Horatio for the first time. Dorsey says that he believes the bullet used to kill Amy is the same as the ones found at Steve's house. Calleigh tells Dorsey that his conclusion is not correct and that the bullets made in the same factory may just appear to be the same. Horatio pulls Calleigh aside and tells her she is doing a good job.

Tripp, who is working as a patrol officer, tells Horatio that he received reports about a peeping tom hanging around Steve's house. He says the perpetrator is a landscaper named Arnold Hollings. They learn Amy hired Arnold to work for her. They bring Arnold into the station. Horatio notices that Arnold's boots are muddy. Arnold admits that he saw Amy in the shower. Horatio tells Sullivan that Arnold has muddy boots and had access to Amy's home. Sullivan says that Steve lied about being on a business trip. He says that he was having an affair with a cocktail waitress which might give him motivation to kill his wife.

Calleigh meets with Eric for the first time as he unloads Amy's car at the parking lot. Eric asks Calleigh for her phone number. Calleigh laughs and asks if that ploy ever works. Calleigh says that she never gets a chance to socialize. Eric sees Horatio and tells him he is looking for the perfect pair of sunglasses for him. Horatio and Calleigh examine the vehicle and see that the air bag has been deployed. Horatio figures that the driver of the vehicle would have primer residue on him/her after the bag deployed.

Cardoza continues his investigation at Amy's house and finds blood on the floor and wall. He sees that the body was dragged out of the room. Back at the lab, Alex finds that Amy was sexually penetrated after her death.

Horatio examines the clothes of Steve and Arnold to try to find traces of the airbag primer. They see that Steve is negative while Arnold tests positive. Horatio goes to the DA to present his case. The DA says the evidence only shows Arnold was in a car that had its airbags deployed. He says Sullivan was already there and they charged Steve with murder.

The show returns to the hospital during the present time. Horatio visits Eric who is attached to a breathing machine. He says he is not ready to let Eric slip away. Horatio tells him to fight for his life.

Back in 1997, Eric shows Horatio a damaged guard rail he drove past. They find paint on the rail that matches Amy's car. Horatio sees two boot prints in the mud. He figures that Arnold had most of his weight on one foot which leads Eric to believe that he threw away something. Eric searches in the swamp and finds a 9mm handgun.

Back at Amy's apartment, Cardoza finds three blood drops on the window.

Sullivan tells Horatio the serial number on Steve's gun was scratched off. Horatio looks over Cardoza's evidence and asks him to give him a hand before he leaves. They go to Amy's apartment and reenact the shooting. They figure the A/C was on which caused blood to splatter on the window. They figure there is going to be blood on Amy's killer.

They bring Arnold to the station and examine him. They look up Arnold's nose and take a swab sample. Horatio finds a blood sample and tells Arnold he should have not inhaled when he shot Amy. They bring the evidence to the DA. He tells Horatio and Cardoza that the law doesn't allow them to use the swab sample because it is not enough evidence that can be used by both the defense and prosecutor. Horatio suggests they take the sample to a friend of his at FBI to have it examined.

Horatio brings the sample to Agent Reeve who is being assisted by Agent Boa Vista. They take the swab sample and expand it so it is enough for both the defense and prosecutors. Reeve finds that the blood sample found in Arnold's nose matches Amy's. Horatio takes the evidence to the DA. Steve is released from prison. Later, Horatio tells Cardoza that he will be leading the new CSI team.

Horatio pulls off his tie just as Eric pulls up in his tow trick. He gives Horatio a pair of polarized sunglasses with titanium frames. Horatio tells Eric that he would make a good cop. Eric says people make a lot of promises. Horatio says he is different and that he has his word. Eric approves of his new look after Horatio puts on the glasses.

The show returns to the present time. Eric wakes up at the hospital and finds Horatio and Calleigh standing next to him.

Hostile Takeover

Season 8 Episode Number: 169 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday September 28, 2009 Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Allison Liddi-Brown |
| | |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), |
| | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva |
| | La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | David Lee Smith (Rick Stetler), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton) |
| Guest Stars: | Robert Gant (Lloyd Arrington), Sharif Atkins (Mathew Sloan), Robert |
| | Gant (Lloyd Arrington), Latarsha Rose (Tanya Arrington), Rick Hoff- |
| | man (Darren Ripley), Ron Roggé (Uniform MDPD), Sara Beth Clark |
| | (Desiree Hall), Ary Katz (Ben Perkins), Scotty Novd Jr. (Jason Sloan), |
| | Judy Echavez (Reporter), Monique Gabriela Curnen (Danielle Hansen) |
| Production Code: | 802 |
| | |
| Summary: | Horatio takes point as the negotiator when an armed gunman storms |
| | CSI headquarters and takes hostages. |
| | |



Boa Vista tells Calleigh that she thought she would take a personal day to visit Eric since he was just released from the hospital. Jesse Cardoza, a Los Angeles detective that used to work in Miami, arrives at the lab and asks the receptionist if Horatio is there. She says he is not and asks him if he would like her to page him. He says that he would like to wait and gives the woman his gun. A helmeted

man with a shotgun walks in and throws a flash grenade towards the receptionist. Jesse knocks the grenade away, but it still explodes. The man tosses another grenade that dazes the police officers and technicians. The man takes hostages including Jesse. He calls and asks to speak to Horatio, but he is told that he is in the field. The gunmen says that if he doesn't get a hold of Horatio in ten minutes, he will kill a hostage. Horatio returns to the station and gets on the phone just as the gunman counts down the few last seconds. The man congratulates Horatio for getting there on time and asks if he can save all of the hostages' lives.

The team works on getting video inside the lab. Rick suggests they cut off the A/C, but Horatio says he doesn't want the gunman to become uncomfortable. Rick suggests shooting the gunmen, but Calleigh tells him the lab glass is bulletproof. Horatio tells Rick his lab is his responsibility. The gunmen calls and tells Horatio to call him Ted. Ted says his American dream was trampled and it is Horatio's job to make sure justice is done. The gunmen says he will kill a cop if he sees a cop enter the lab.

Calleigh and Ryan examine the footage of the lab before the attack. They see Ted exit a van that is still in the parking lot. They figure that the man visited the lab several times which allowed him to plant weapons. They see Cardoza, the new transfer, at the reception desk during the attack. They see him turn in his weapon before entering, which eliminates their suspicion that he is working with the gunman. They figure that Cardoza would be in danger if the gunmen found out he was a cop.

Inside the lab, Cardoza hides his badge. Ted tells the hostages to leave their belongings in a box. Ted finds Cardoza's California license and asks if he is an actor. He asks why he is at the

crime lab. Cardoza says his car was stolen, so he was filing a report. Ted says if Cardoza is lying, he is going to kill the receptionist.

Out in the parking lot, Ryan opens Ted's van and inspects it. He finds blueprints of the lab. He tells Tripp that the van is clean of prints. He shows him an empty bottle of Diazepam, an antidepressant, that he found. Inside the lab, Ted gets hot and asks the hostages to make it cooler. He fires a shot into the air. Horatio calls Ted and asks him if anyone is hurt. Horatio tells Ted that he knows his real name is not Ted and asks if he needs his meds. He asks if he can contact anyone. Ted tells him to contact a woman named Tonya. Ted starts to panic as the A/C starts up. He asks if there are policemen in the vents. He waves his gun around and shoots the receptionist in the leg. Horatio suits up in a SWAT flak vest.

Cardoza examines the receptionist's wound. He takes off his shirt and uses it as a bandage. He tells the other hostages to give the woman clothes because she is going into shock. Ted overhears the woman ask Cardoza if he is sure he wants to work there. Ted realizes that Cardoza is a cop. Horatio walks in the lab with his hands up. Ted asks Horatio for a helicopter and \$100,000 dollars. Horatio says he is not there to negotiate. Horatio carries the receptionist to safety. Ted says he is going to kill Cardoza if they don't get him what he wants. Calleigh and Ryan go to a check cashing store that Ted suggests to go to and order the owner to give them \$100,000. They bring the money back to the lab and throw it at the door of the lab. Ted orders Cardoza to get the money. He then instructs Cardoza to call the police and clear a path through the south stairs in ten minutes. Later, a man wearing a helmet walks out of the building with two hostages. Horatio looks at the man's shoes and remembers the pair that Cardoza was wearing. He tells the snipers to stand down. They find that Cardoza had his mouth taped and his hands taped to a gun. Horatio opens up the bag of cash, shines a flashlight on it and realizes that the cash is fake. They figure that Ted wanted them to find the money. Tripp and Horatio bring in Ripley, the owner of the check cashing store. They tell him they know he counterfeited money. Horatio says he can tell from the burns on his hands that he uses a chemical to strip ink off money, then reprocesses it to be what ever denomination he wants. Horatio asks Ripley to tell him about his relationship with Ted, whose real name is Matthew Sloan. Ripley says that he started a business with Matthew that soon failed. Matthew noticed that Ripley wasn't worried about the loss, then found out that he used counterfeit bills to fund his half of the investment. Horatio figures Matthew wanted revenge, so he stormed the lab to get his attention.

Calleigh and Rick meet with Matthew's ex-wife, Tonya. She says Matthew lost all of their savings in the business venture with Ripley. She tried to convince him not to deal with Ripley, but he wouldn't listen. Tonya says she had the court order Matthew to take meds in order to have visitation rights with their son. Horatio gets a call from Ripley and tells him Ripley is going to serve time for counterfeiting money. Horatio asks him to turn himself in to the police. Matthew says he wants Horatio to find another person who also took his life from him.

Calleigh learns that Tonya sent a petition to get sole custody of their son Jason. She tells Jesse that the son was in a cast when she visited them. Horatio learns that Matthew was spotted loitering in front of Tonya's house. He goes to the scene and is told that Matthew kicked in the door, then fled. Horatio suspects that Matthew wanted to send them a message. Calleigh examines the scene and finds a hair in the front window.

Boa Vista processes the evidence and finds the hair matches Lloyd Arrington, Tonya's new husband. Calleigh figures that Lloyd broke in the house a few weeks ago and blamed Matthew so Tonya would want to get soul custody of Jason. Horatio brings Lloyd in and tells him he knows what he did. They learn that Matthew lost custody of Jason after there was a report he was beaten. Cardova and Calleigh disagree whether or not Matthew beat Jason. Calleigh says that they have to find evidence to clear Matthew. Calleigh says Jason was put in a cast after Matthew lost custody. They learn that Jason received a bruise in the shape of a hand that is smaller than Cordova's hand. Horatio meets with Jason and tells him he knows his mom hurt him. Jason says he doesn't want to lie anymore. He admits that his dad never hurt him. Horatio brings Tonya to the station. She states she never meant to hurt Jason.

Meanwhile in a bar, Matthew watches a newswoman report that Tonya was found to be abusive. Matthew asks the bartender to call 911. The police surround Matthew at the pier. Matthew asks Horatio to tell Jason why he did what he did. Horatio says that he could probably explain it better. Jason runs to Matthew. He tells his son that Horatio is going to take care of him. The police arrest Matthew and drive him away. Later, the team have drinks together. Horatio arrives and asks Cardoza to replace his old badge with a new CSI badge. Cardoza offers to buy Horatio a drink, but he says that he'll just take a club soda so he can drive everyone home later.

Bolt Action

Season 8 Episode Number: 170 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Monday October 5, 2009 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Melissa Scrivner |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), David Caruso (Lieutenant Ho- ratio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Jonathan Togo (Jesse Cardoza), Rex Linn (Jesse Cardoza), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko) |
| Recurring Role: | David Lee Smith (Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Jason Hasting (Peter Markham), Ben Milliken (Chad Bowen), John Terry (Dean Collins), Stephen Bishop (Hazmat Team Leader), Cheryl Ladd (Amanda Collins), Blair Redford (Troy Billings), Kate Lang John- son (Hailey Collins), Tia Carrere (Jacqueline Parsons), Lori Lively (Krystal), Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman) |
| Production Code: | 803 |
| Summary: | Calleigh's testimony may harm Delko's future, meanwhile three vol- leyball players die on the court and the CSI team investigates. |



A group of young men play volleyball. A man says hello to his older girlfriend, then serves an ace. Another man clutches his chest in pain. A man grabs at his ears then collapses. The CSI team arrives and examines the scene. Hazmat tests the air and finds no contamination. Jesse and Horatio wonder what killed the men.

Jesse finds blue crystals near the sand. He tells Ryan that he found cop-

per sulfate and there is no reason for it to be there. A woman named Amanda says that she has a charity event at the beach every year. The woman's husband asks if he will be found liable. Amanda tells Horatio that she invited the boys because they went to the same school as her daughter. Her daughter Haley tells Horatio that she was at the golf course when the boys died.

The bodies are brought back to the lab. Tom, the ME, says that the hemorrhaging in the eyes of one victim is a sign of pulmonary edema. He says that another man died from internal bleeding. He says that the third victim probably died from a heart attack. Horatio says that all of the victims were probably electrocuted. Back at the beach, Jesse and Calleigh dig around the volleyball court and find a cut electrical cable. They figure that the player that lived survived because he wore insulated socks. They pull on the cord and find that it has been cut on the other end. They wonder where the electrocution charge originated from. They figure that the boys were murdered.

Boa Vista shows Horatio teeth marks found on the chest of one of the victims. They figure that it was made by someone with braces. Horatio recalls that Haley had invisible braces. They bring Haley to the station and ask her if she was with Troy, one of the victims. She says that she spent the night with Troy last week. She says that a few days later she saw Troy leaving her parent's bedroom and realized that he just slept with her mom. Haley says that her mom is a cougar who is after cubs. Haley says that she is trying to get away from her mom. Ryan tells Haley that she is free to go. Ryan asks Boa Vista what a cougar and cub are. Boa Vista gives the example of Demi Moore and Ashton Kutchner. Haley gets into an argument with her mom. Boa Vista tells Amanda that her daughter might need a lawyer. Calleigh tells Ryan that she heard that they have a mother daughter love triangle case. Eric returns to work. Ryan greets him as Calleigh becomes awkwardly quiet. Eric tells Ryan that he is on administrative leave until the investigation is over. He passes by Calleigh who doesn't say anything. Calleigh tells Ryan that they are not allowed to speak until the investigation is over. Ryan says that they might both lose their jobs.

Calleigh sits down for her interview and tells Detective Stella that she shot at Eric because she saw him as a threat. Eric sits down and says that a bullet fragment shifted in his head and caused memory loss. He says that Calleigh probably didn't know who he was. Eric says that he was not engaged in criminal activity.

Tom tells Horatio that the burn marks on the victims appeared to be electricity entry wounds from the sand. He says that one victim had electricity enter him through his chest then exit through his feet. They find a tacky residue on Peter, one of the victims. Tom brings the compound to Jesse who examines it. Walter, a new technician, introduces himself to Jesse. Walter performs a chemical analysis and finds that the substance is a conductive body paint used mostly for art performances. Jesse and Walter figure that the paint was used as a bull's eye to insure the victim was killed.

Jesse and Walter examine the video taken from the volleyball game. Walter sees a group of women and says that they are a group of hungry cougars. They see Peter with the words Property of JP written on his chest in French. They bring Jacqueline Parsons (played by Tia Carrere), an older woman from the charity event, to the station and ask her about the body paint. Jacqueline says that Peter asked him to use the paint. She says that she was experimenting with Peter in bed. She remembers painting on his chest to make sure no other cougar would go after him. Jacqueline says that even though Amanda had a lot of men around her, she went after Peter.

Boa Vista tells Horatio that they need to find out what created the electrocution charge. Horatio says that the killer used mother nature to send lightning into the sand and kill the men. Horatio tells Boa Vista to find something that attracts lightning. Boa Vista and Jesse go to the beach and find a scorch mark on a lifeguard station. Jesse climbs up and finds electrical cable taped to the roof which might have held down a lightning rod. They figure that someone prepared the area to attract lightning to kill the men. Boa Vista digs around and finds a piece of jewelry she recognizes as a piece of a necklace that Amanda wore. Boa Vista asks Jesse to go to a cougar bar to meet with Amanda.

Jesse and Walter arrive at the bar. They tell her that they know that she slept with one of her daughter's former classmates. She says that they found a piece of her necklace at the beach. She says that she was there with Peter. Jesse asks if she got attached to one of the boys. She says that she was just playing games. They ask what her husband thinks and she tells them to ask him at his boat.

Jesse and Ryan visit Mr. Collins on his boat and tell him that his wife was sleeping with several men. Mr. Collins calls up a young lady named Tiffany and says that he was with her when the men died. Tripp calls Ryan and informs him that he found a lightning rod. He shows him a lawnmower that hit a piece of metal that has been magnetized. Ryan sees that the metal consists of golf clubs that were connected to make a lightning rod. Ryan remembers that Haley liked to play golf.

Horatio goes to Amanda's house and finds a golf set with several clubs missing. Amanda says that Haley moved out. She says after she brought Haley home, she told her that she hated her, then took off. Horatio says that he will find her.

Jesse and Calleigh examine the golf clubs. He asks her if there has been any decision made by Internal affairs and she says she hasn't heard. Jesse discovers the club found in the lawnmower doesn't match Haley's set of clubs. Jesse finds a pair of pants with blood on them. Jesse visits Mr. Collins and asks him take off his shoes. He looks at the shoes and finds metal shavings on the laces. Jesse tells Mr. Collins that he knows that he shaved golf clubs and formed them into a lightning rod. Mr. Collins admits that he was angry that Amanda was sleeping with men half her age. Jesse arrests Mr. Collins for three counts of murder. Mr. Collins says that it was only supposed to be a bad accident.

Horatio finds Haley at the course. He says that he saw the missing clubs and figured that she was at the course to blow off some steam. He informs her that her dad is going to jail for murder. Haley blames her mom for her dad's action. Horatio tells Haley that her mom is going to need her.

Later, Eric and Calleigh meet in front of the station and are happy that they are allowed to speak again. Eric says that he found out that the internal affairs case has been dropped. They decide to call a truce for trying to kill each other.

In Plane Sight

Season 8 Episode Number: 171 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: Writer: | Monday October 12, 2009 Robert Hornak |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Larry Detwiler |
| Show Stars: | Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Christian Clemenson (Tom Lo- man), Brooke Burke (Cynthia Wells) |
| Guest Stars: | Jeremy Denzlinger (Airport Officer), Andrea Parker (Allison Burgess), Shawn Pyfrom (Daniel Burgess), Chase Kim (Officer Lowe), Link Baker (Officer Denson), Keith Page (Maintenance Man), Rebecca Kyler Downs (Shopper #1), Inger Tudor (Shopper #2), Eddie Driscoll (MDPD Offi- cer), Tripp Law (Guard), Patrick Kilpatrick (Tony Connor), Khalil Kain (Byron Pearce), Andy Buckley (Gary Archer), Lombardo Boyar (Carlos Guzman), Jamie Sorrentini (Maria Guzman), Nicholas Guest (Howard Burgess) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 804 When the most hated man in Miami is murdered, the CSIs go on the hunt for his killer and his hidden treasure. |



A limo driver goes past a checkpoint to get to a runway. After he parks, he changes into a mechanic's outfit. He tells a security guard that he noticed a limo parked in a restricted area. He gets in a plane and pulls out of the hanger. Two police officers arrive, point their guns at the man and tell him to stop the plane. After they shoot, the man stops the plane. He tells the officers that he is there to repossess

Howard Burgess's plane. A police officer enters the plane and smells a dead body. Horatio and Tripp arrive at the scene and find Howard's body floating in the plane's sewage tanks. Since Howard was supposed to be under house arrest for scamming people out of millions, he wonders if he was murdered.

Jesse and Ryan arrive at the scene. They play rock-paper-scissors to see who has to go to the sewage tank and Jesse loses. Walter arrives and Jesse orders him to go into the toilet.

Meanwhile, Calleigh photos the repo man. He tells Calleigh that Howard was dead before he entered the plane. Walter and another tech pull Howard's body out of the toilet. He also finds a half smoked joint in the bathroom. Tripp tells Jesse that Howard's house arrest monitor bracelet shows that he is still at his mansion. They see that the monitor is on the move. They arrive at the mansion and see blood on a file on the floor. They find Howard's son Daniel in the backyard. They tell him that they are sorry for his loss. Jesse notices that Daniel has been smoking weed. Daniel admits that he had a party on the plane a few weeks ago. Tripp notices that Daniel has several cuts on his wrist and figures that he helped his dad break out of his bracelet. They bring Daniel to the station. He tells Horatio that his dad was not a bad man, but he lost his money after the market crashed. Daniel says that he wanted to pay back the investors, but figures that

he was killed before he did. Horatio tells Daniel that he will probably receive probation. Daniel says that his mom was supposed to be at the mall.

Horatio and Tripp go to the mall and find Howard's wife, Alison. She says that she is working. She states that she saw her husband a few days ago. She tells the detectives that she had no idea what Howard was up to. A man sees that the detectives are talking to Alison and asks her for his money back. The police arrest him after he becomes violent. The crowd becomes angry and demand their money back. The police escort her out of the mall.

At the station, Calleigh meets with the man. He tells Calleigh that he needs some sugar because he is diabetic. She gives him a soda can that he quickly drinks. She tells Jesse about the prisoner, Carlos. She says that he lost all his money to Howard. Later, Jesse meets with Carlos and asks him if he wants a ride home. Carlos says he lives in his car. Carlos says that he was a music teacher who was laid off and lost all his money. Carlos's wife arrives to pick him up. Jesse sees that they have their child in the back along with all of their belongings. Walter meets with Jesse just as he makes a phone call.

Horatio and Ryan search through Howard's house. They hear a loose floor panel, uncover a rug and find a secret panel. Ryan finds several ledgers. They figure that they can find the money that Howard hid. Ryan takes the ledgers back to the lab and examines them. He tells Calleigh that it appears that there was a secret stash. He says that he found several transactions going into an account called noise.

At the morgue, Tom tells Calleigh that they found that Howard was choked to death by a chain. Tom shows Walter and Calleigh a banana. He says that Tom's neck is similar. He says that the thing that choked Tom must have been caused by a machine since there was broken vertebrae. At the hanger, Calleigh finds wheel blocks that have a chain. Jesse wonders if Howard was wenched and discovers blood on the chain. They notice that the plane is moving. They shoot at the wheels and force the pilot to stop. They open it up and find a man who says that he is performing a professional asset seizure. Calleigh remembers that she heard the same line earlier from the first pilot. He says that he works for Gary Archer.

Horatio meets with Gary and asks him about the first repo man. Gary says that the person who they have in custody now is the only person that he hired. Horatio has a tech examine the paper that the first repo man had. They find indentations that make out a signature. They find that the victim's wife Allison hired the repo man.

Tripp and Horatio bring Allison to the station and show her proof that she hired the first repo guy. She says that she wanted to get money to support her kid. Tripp says that the repo man lied to her since she didn't make the payments for the plane. Horatio tells Allison that she is under suspicion.

Jesse and Calleigh find that the blood on the chain matches Howard. Calleigh asks Jesse why he is back. Jesse says that it is partially personal. Jesse figures that there is a part of the toilet that they missed. He goes to the hanger and has Walter dump the sewage through a filter where he finds a contact lens. Jesse says that if they can match the prescription, they can find the killer. Walter says that Carlos wore glasses and might have motive to kill Howard.

They bring Carlos to the station and have him hand over his glasses. He says that he didn't kill Howard and he just lost his temper at the mall. Jesse finds that the prescriptions don't match then releases him. Horatio learns that Howard's car was located. They go to the scene and discover that his tires were slashed. They find a single tire track leaving the scene. Horatio meets with Daniel and tells him that they know he ran Howard off the road. Daniel says that he thought Howard was going to return the money, but saw that he took his passport and figured that he was leaving the country. He pulled over Howard and asked him what he was doing. Howard told him that he was going to run. Daniel admits that he stabbed his tire then left.

Ryan finds that Gary lost millions with Howard. Calleigh tells him that Gary never mentioned that he invested in Howard. Calleigh and Jesse bring Gary to the station. Jesse asks him to take out one of his contact lenses. He finds that the lens matches the one found on the plane. They figure that his lens fell out when he dumped Howard's body in the toilet. Howard says that he convinced his entire family to invest in Howard. He says that when he lost everything, they lost everything. He admits that he saw that Howard was about to leave the country. He confronted him to make sure he didn't take his plane. They got in a fight where he chained Howard's neck and choked him to death. He thought that his repo guy would be able to take the plane undetected. He says that Howard got what he deserved. The police arrest Gary.

Calleigh tells Horatio she wonders where Howard's money is. Horatio looks at a picture of the plane which has the tail number NO15E. Horatio figures the money is on the plane. Horatio boards the plane and finds Daniel cutting the upholstery with a knife. Daniel admits that he was supposed to split the money with his father, but when he found out that he was going to run, he slashed his tire. Horatio convinces Daniel to go to the station. Later, Horatio waits with Allison as her son is taken to jail.

After the case, Jesse, Ryan and Walter walk toward their cars. Carlos arrives and tells Jesse that he was offered a job where he also receives housing free of charge. Walter figures that Jesse made the call earlier and set Carlos up with the job.

Bad Seed

Season 8 Episode Number: 172 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: | Monday October 19, 2009 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), |
| | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva |
| | La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Khandi Alexander (Alexx |
| | Woods) |
| Guest Stars: | Evan Lai (EMT Nurse), Katy Stoll (Lucy), Sandra Purpuro (Rhea), Lance |
| | Barber (Al Wayons), Caroline Aaron (Dr. Miller), Jack Conley (Seth |
| | Ellers), Ajay Mehta (Doctor), Charles Parnell (Gavin Webb), Steven |
| | Culp (Jerry Mackey), Craig Anton (Sheldon Parks), Bobby Campo |
| | (Ethan Durant) |
| Production Code: | 805 |
| Summary: | When several seemingly unrelated deaths turn out to be part of a sud- |
| | den outbreak of E. Coli, Alexx returns to help the team as they race to |
| | find the source of it to stop the death toll from rising. |



Eric visits Alex at the hospital. He says he learned he had no residual brain damage from his accident. Alex sees there is something wrong, but he insists he is fine. A female patient named Lauren is brought in to the ER with her boyfriend Ethan. Ethan says Lauren was sick. She starts to crash and is given CPR. Eric takes Ethan away.

Later, Eric asks Ethan if there is any-

one he would like to call. As Ethan pulls out his phone, Eric sees that he has a wedding ring. He informs Eric he was about to propose. Alex walks in and Ethan figures Lauren didn't make it. Alex tells Eric that Lauren was killed and Ethan might be a suspect.

Alex tells Horatio that Lauren suffered from acute renal failure and believes she was murdered. Eric says Ethan was going to propose to Lauren that day. Eric figures since Ethan was shifty, he was lying to him.

Walter and Calleigh search Lauren's apartment for poison, but don't find any. Ethan tells Eric he brought Lauren food every day that week. He says she started to get sick after they went to a restaurant. Eric informs him that Lauren was poisoned. Ethan starts to cough, says he didn't kill Lauren, then tries to run. Eric tackles him and handcuffs him, but he does not respond. He calls out for Alex to help.

The team meets to discuss the case. Eric says Lauren was poisoned by E.Coli. He reports that Alex believes it is a deadly strain. Eric explains that E.Coli has a source. Horatio says they have to treat the case just like any other murder. Eric goes to Ethan's room and digs in his wallet. He finds a receipt for a restaurant called Sambellos.

Calleigh goes to Sambellos and asks a chef about Lauren. The chef says they have a clean health inspection report. She explains E.Coli comes from the grower.

Later, Jesse, Ryan and Walter go to the farmer and ask to search the property. After the farmer sees that they have no warrant, he tells them to leave. Jesse convinces the farmer to let them check his soil after he threatens to check the farm workers's papers.

At the lab, the team learns that E.Coli was not found in the soil. Eric and Horatio wonder if the delivery truck was contaminated with E.Coli.

Horatio and Tripp meet with the delivery driver, Mr. Wayons and find E.Coli in his truck. Wayons says he thinks the farmer is responsible for the E.Coli and the tests may not have caught anything. He explains he is contracted by the farm which doens't pay him enough to keep his truck refrigerated.

The team learns that the farm's parent company is Bixton Agriculture. Mr. Mackie, the head of Bixton, and his lawyer arrive at the station. The lawyer tells Horatio that Wayons is an independent worker and they are not liable for what he has done. Horatio shares his suspicions that the farm water is contaminated. The lawyer refuses to let them test.

Later, Ryan, Walter and Jesse break in the farmlands to take water samples. A man approaches Jesse with a gun. Jesse identifies himself as a cop. The man says he is a farmer. He tells him that Bixton's patented seed blew into his land and he was sued for stealing his crops. The man says he settled by giving up some land. Walter calls Jesse and informs him he located a contaminated irrigation well. Jesse smells sewage on the ground. They go up the hill and find a cattle farm nearby. They figure the E.Coli came from water that washed cattle feces, then drained into the irrigation well, was used to water the plants, which were then harvested and served to the customers.

Horatio and Eric bring their evidence to an agricultural official. She says research shows that corn fed cows lead to a higher risk of E.Coli. The doctor says they can't do anything since Bixton didn't break any laws. Horatio tells the doctor they know she isn't going to do anything since she used to work for Bixton.

Alex tells Eric and Calleigh that Ethan doesn't have E.Coli like Lauren. She says he is in paralysis and is only being kept alive through the respirator. Alex gives Calleigh a tissue sample to test at the CSI lab.

At the lab, the team wonders what caused Ethan to get sick. They see he ordered a veggie burger and corn on a cob. Jesse says that a farmer he spoke to told him that Bixton are genetically engineering the food. Jesse meets with Mr. Webb, and asks him if they can take some corn to take back to the lab.

The team rushes Boa Vista into working faster. After her analysis, she finds that the corn had an added bacterial gene that caused it to produce botulism. Calleigh heads out to call Alex to administer the cure for Ethan.

The lawyer and Mackie arrive. Horatio tells the lawyer since they are not going to press charges, the lawyer doesn't need to be there. Horatio tells Mackie that his corn killed Lauren. Horatio says he has contacted the FDA and will have his farm closed down. Mackie says if they used natural farming techniques, the prices of food will go up. Horatio admits that he has been recording him for use in a civil case that will be brought forth by Ethan's family.

Alex tells Eric that Ethan is brain dead. His life support is cut off and he dies. Eric pushes Ethan's and Lauren's body into their morgue lockers. Calleigh finds Eric in the locker room. She tells him she figures he is leaving CSI. Eric says he doesn't want to tell anyone else until later. Eric says he has his reasons. Calleigh asks about them, but figures there are other women in his life. Eric gives her a kiss and hug, then leaves.

Meanwhile, Horatio gives the evidence he obtained to Ethan's family. Eric goes to his car and sees a note from Horatio that says he will always be there for him.

Dude, Where's My Groom?

Season 8 Episode Number: 173 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: | Monday November 2, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brett Mahoney |
| Director: | Carey Meyer |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Jonathan Togo, Rex Linn, |
| | Eva La Rue (Born and raised in California. Attended Nor co Senior |
| | High School of Nor co California. Started acting at age six in more), |
| | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| | |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Todd Mitchell (Bicycle Cop), Leslie Karpman (Bikini Woman), Chris |
| | Gonzalez (Tto), Charlie Koznick (Charlie King), Sal Lopez (Julio), |
| | Philippe Brenninkmeyer (Clay), Jessie O'Donohue (Carmel Owens), |
| | Tug Coker (Jack Williams), Alexa Havins (Kim Hewitt), J.C. MacKenzie |
| | (Timothy Hewitt), Greg Winter (Sean Anderson) |
| Production Code: | 806 |
| Summary: | In order to find the missing groom and solve a murder, the CSI's must |
| Summary. | |
| | recreate a bachelor party. |



A police officer finds two drunk men in a fountain full of blood. Horatio goes to the scene. Tripp says he found blood in the fountain didn't belong to the men. The men, Jack and Sean, say they got drunk during a bachelor party for their friend Charlie. Later, Calleigh meets with the man's fiance Kim and tells her she doesn't know if Charlie is okay.

Jesse arrests Jack and Sean and ex-

plain they are suspected of murder.

Calleigh asks Kim if Charlie had any reservations of getting married. Kim says he would never take off. Kim says Jack and Charlie didn't speak for a whole year before the bachelor party. She says she went on a date with Sean in the past and he didn't want her to marry Charlie. Jesse finds Sean had scopolamine in his system. He explains to Ryan the drug causes people to have memory loss. Jesse examines a champagne bottle found at the scene and wonders if a residue inside is scopolamine. Ryan finds green flakes on the pants of one of the suspects. He asks them to empty their pockets. Jesse finds a stamp on one of the suspects wrists for the Ciel Bleu Hotel.

Boa Vista tells Horatio the blood samples were contaminated by the chlorine in the fountain. Horatio orders Walter to examine a piece of paper found in one of the suspects pocket. They go to Charlie's hotel room and discover it was ransacked. Jesse finds a suitcase full of bowling balls and wonders what they were doing. Jesse and Calleigh figure Charlie was not killed there. They find a pair of panties that Jesse recognizes is from a strip club called Club Perspire.

Jesse and Calleigh go to the club and ask a stripper named Carmel if she recognizes the suspects. She remembers when Jack came in looking to show Charlie a good time. They ask her if she drugged them with champagne. At the station, Jesse tells Sean he knows he wasn't at the strip club. He asks him if he had feelings for Kim. He says he did a long time ago, but it was before he met his current wife who he plans to have a family with.

Calleigh plays the video surveillance from the strip club. Horatio notices that Kim was at the club when Carmel gave Charlie a lap dance. Later, Horatio plays Kim a video of Charlie saying

he is going to have a good time without strippers. Kim says Charlie lied to her. Kim admits she overheard where Charlie was going then followed him to the strip club. She says she went straight to her parents house after she saw Charlie go to the back room with a stripper.

Walter tells Horatio he is going to remove blood from the piece of paper found on the suspect. He says the process is difficult since the chemical haemasol might remove the ink. Walter takes a picture of the paper before the words become unreadable. Horatio figures the paper is a bail bond receipt. They go to the bail bondsman and learn Sean was bailed out of jail after Clay Bennett, a hotel developer, complained about them and had him arrested. The bail bond man gives Calleigh a check Jack used to bail out Sean. Calleigh sees the check is from Kim's father's account. At the station, Kim's father explains he wrote the check as a wedding present to Charlie.

Horatio and Tripp meet with Clay Bennet. He says Jack, Sean and Charlie disrupted his party. Horatio asks him why Sean was the only person arrested and he explains the other two stole the keys to a limo and drove off. Bennet says he sent his own security team to look for the vehicle. Horatio orders a BOLO for the car and later they locate it at the beach. They open the door and finds the dead body of one of Bennet's security team. Boa Vista calls Horatio and tells him the blood found at the fountain doesn't belong to the groom.

The ME Tom Loman tells Ryan he found skin under the dead security guard's, Tito Estevez, fingernail. Ryan notices green flakes he also found on the groomsmen. Ryan examines the limo and photographs blood splatters. Inside a vent, he finds more green flakes. At the lab, Walter tells Ryan he thinks the flakes are paint. He examines the chips and sees one side of the paint chips have azurite, which is used in old paintings. They wonder if artwork was stolen from the Bennet mansion. Ryan takes Walter to the hotel. They figure James returned there to stash a painting. They wonder if a painting of a deer hanging on a wall is valuable. Walter picks at the painting and sees it contains azurite. Walter scans the painting and sees it is hiding a 20 million dollar Matisse that was reported stolen. They figure someone painted over the painting so they can smuggle it.

Horatio goes to Bennet's mansion and arrests him. Bennet admits the painting was inside his limo when Jack and Charlie stole it. Ryan searches inside the mansion and reports he can't find Charlie.

At the station, Calleigh says they found that Tito fought with Jack and Sean and got their skin under his fingernails. Tom reports the cause of Tito's death was being hit by a car door. Jesse look at photos taken at the limo and figure the killer used his left hand to slam the door into Tito's head.

Jesse and Calleigh give Jack and Sean paperwork to be released. They see that Jack is left handed and figure he killed Tito. They suspect Jack and Sean overpowered and killed Tito when he tried to apprehend them. Jesse tells the suspects they are under arrest. Since they don't remember what happened, they wonder if they killed Charlie.

Tripp tells Jesse he learned Carmel is quitting the strip club. Jesse and Calleigh meet her at the club before she leaves and searches through her bag. Calleigh tells him they don't have a warrant, but Jesse says he doesn't need one. Jesse finds a vial full of scopalmine. Carmel asks them what they want to know in exchange for her freedom. She admits someone paid her to take Charlie to the back where he was kidnapped. Calleigh shows her a picture of Bennet, but she doesn't recognize him. She identifies Kim's father Mr. Hewitt as the kidnapper.

They bring Kim and Hewitt to the station. He confesses he was told about Charlie going to the strip club. He admits he gave Charlie a blank check to pay him to stay away from his daughter. Hewitt admits he kidnapped Charlie and put him on a small boat that was launched to see. Horatio calls a rescue team to look for Charlie. After they pick him up, they deliver Charlie to Horatio at the pier. Charlie and Kim reunite before he is loaded into a ambulance.

Bone Voyage

Season 8 Episode Number: 174 Season Episode: 7

| Originally aired: | Monday November 9, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien |
| | |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Car- |
| | doza), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), |
| | |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Christopher Redman (Michael |
| | Travers), Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Laurence Fishburne (Dr. Raymond Langston), Danielle Savre (Ash- |
| | ley Tanner), Louis Mandylor (Jimmy Burris), Timothy Lee DePriest |
| | (Tyler Goodman), Amanda MacDonald (Madeline Briggs), Amaury No- |
| | lasco (Nathan Cole), Michelle Belegrin (Vanessa), Eltony Williams (Uni- |
| | |
| Production Code: | 807 |
| Summary: | Horatio calls Dr. Raymond Langston and says a severed leg was found |
| | |
| | |
| | week ago. |
| | Laurence Fishburne (Dr. Raymond Langston), Danielle Savre (Ash- ley Tanner), Louis Mandylor (Jimmy Burris), Timothy Lee DePriest (Tyler Goodman), Amanda MacDonald (Madeline Briggs), Amaury No- lasco (Nathan Cole), Michelle Belegrin (Vanessa), Eltony Williams (Uni- formed Petty Officer), Garrett Davis (Desk Sergeant) |



ter was driving a Nissan to meet her in Miami.

As a woman drives, her Nissan gets a flat tire. Even though her car sparks, she continues to drive.

The woman's mother reports that her daughter is missing. Horatio asks the woman if he can help her. The woman says her daughter is named Ashley Tanner. She plays him a message from her daughter and says she was supposed to meet her yesterday. She says her daugh-

Later, the police discover Ashley's car on the side of the road. Calleigh tells Horatio they found blood at the scene. Calleigh tells Jesse that she believes Ashley drove over a spike strip. They find blood splattering on the ground and figure it was caused by blunt force trauma. Jesse finds a parking stub for Town South Hotel which they suspect is where she had her tire popped. They find signs of struggle and suspect Ashley was abducted.

At the lab, Jesse tests different objects to see if it creates a blood splatter pattern that matches what was found at the scene. Walter goes to the hotel and asks a valet if he has seen Ashley. He shows him Ashley's car and he remembers when Ashley drove over a spike strip. Boa Vista and Ryan learn that Ashley stayed at a hotel room paid for by a man named Jimmy Burris. Out by the pool, Jimmy flirts with a woman. Jimmy tells Ryan that Ashley was one of his new models.

After Jimmy learns that Ashley is missing, they go to her room. Ryan and Boa Vista see it is littered with empty booze bottles, a cigar and room service plates. Boa Vista finds a plastic bag she suspects was used for erotic asphyxiation. Jimmy says Ashley was a freak and shows them a video of Ashley while she was in bed.

At the lab, the police find DNA belonging to a man named Cooper on a cigar left in the room. Cooper admits he was offered the girl by Jimmy and told that he could do anything he wanted. Cooper says he doesn't know where Ashley went. The team learns that Ashley's credit card was just used at club at Newhall Beach. Horatio goes to the club and sees a woman using Ashley's credit card. The woman says she found a purse in the ground at a rest stop.

Ryan coordinates a search team at the rest stop. Walter finds what he says might be a possible shell fragment. Ryan looks at it and informs him he found a turtle shell. Near the water, they find a severed arm. Ryan sees a birthmark and figures the arm belonged to Ashley. In another location, the police find a leg they believe was there for a week. Ryan figures that since Ashley disappeared yesterday, the leg didn't belong to her. Ryan calls Horatio and tells him they might have a double murder case. Horatio comforts Ashley's mom after he lets her know the bad news.

Tom the ME tells Jesse that the arm belonged to Ashley. He reports the arm was removed while she was still alive. He says they found a tattoo of a butterfly on the leg. Jesse says he suspects Ashley was hit by a tire iron.

At the hotel, Boa Vista and Horatio see that Jimmy's tire iron is clean. The tire iron owned by the valet is tested and found positive for blood. The valet admits he was bribed by Jimmy to flatten Ashley's tires.

Tom tells Calleigh he thinks the leg was removed post mortem. He finds an alkaline substance on the woman's foot. They learn the substance is salt and sand from a beach. They discover that the sample has high traces of salt, iodine and plutonium. Calleigh figures that the sample was from Nevada. Horatio orders Calleigh to contact the Las Vegas police. Calleigh contacts Ray Langston from CSI. Ray asks if the victim had a tattoo on her ankle and after confirmation Ray informs them the victim is Samantha Matthews who went missing ten days ago. They see that both of the victims were wannabe models who came from small towns.

Ray arrives at Miami and meets with Horatio. They go to the scene and figure animal scavengers dispersed the body parts.

Tom is introduced to Ray Langston. Tom tells Ray he admires his work. They examine Samantha's body and wonder what kind of blade cut the leg. Ray says he brought several samples to compare. Ray figures the cut was made by a commercial grade cleaver. They figure they are looking for a butcher.

Benton tells the team he has isolated butcher shops in the area, but there are several hundred possibilities. They see that there is one restaurant owner who has a business in both Miami and Las Vegas. Ray and Horatio go to the restaurant owned by Nathan Cole. Ray informs Cole they know he has a signature cutting style in which he uses one stroke to cut. Horatio tells Cole they know he was in Las Vegas when Samantha died. Ray tells Cole he would like to do a hematrace on his cleaver. After the test, Ray tells Horatio he found human blood on the cleaver. The police arrest Cole and take him to the station.

Back at the lab, the police are unable to match the blood on the cleaver to either victim. Ray reports that the cleaver is a match to the blade that was used to cut Samantha's leg. They see that Cole has a cut in his hand and wonder what caused it. Boa Vista obtains a blood sample from Cole. After they test the blood, Ray informs Cole that he has a unique strain of Hepatitis C like the type found on Samantha. They tell him they suspect he got it while he cut Samantha up.

Cole admits he cut up the body because he owed his old gang called the Zetas. He says he got a call and went to a location where he found Samantha already dead. The detectives ask Cole who his contact was, but Cole says he rather die than talk. Ray and Horatio figure that Cole had nothing to do with Ashley's murder. Ray says he is not going to leave until they solve the case.

Ray updates Calleigh on the case. He says the person who cut Ashley was less precise than the one who cut Samantha.

Out in the field, Walter and Ryan see a giant bear. Walter says he wants to run and explains he just has to beat Ryan. Jesse shoots the bear with a tranquilizer dart before it is able to attack. They see a leg they figure belonged to a female.

Back at the lab, Ray informs Horatio that he suspects Ashley's killer used a hand saw and a pocket knife. Horatio figures the killer sweated. They meet with Jimmy and tell him they suspect he killed Ashley. They figure Jimmy beat Ashley after her car broke down. Horatio informs Jimmy they found his DNA on Ashley's bones. They ask Jimmy if he works for the Zetas. He admits that the Zetas funded his business. Jimmy explains he couldn't let a girl run out on him. They ask him who his boss was, but he says that they can't touch them. Horatio tells the officers to take Jimmy away.

Ray tells Horatio that he is glad they took two killers off the street. Horatio wonders who dumped Ashley's body after Jimmy killed her. Meanwhile, the girl who took the credit card tells her boyfriend she needs to use the bathroom. She leaves a note saying her boyfriend is going to kill her just before she leaves.

Point of Impact

Season 8 Episode Number: 175 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: | Monday November 16, 2009 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Eric Mirich |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Brittany "Nieko" Mann (Lily Ballard), Ron Roggé (Officer), Sherri Saum (Karen Ballard), Henry Simmons (Andrew Ballard), Paloma Guzman (Marta Emparo), Arjay Smith (Greg Ballard), Meg Cionni (Nicole), Pau Gasol (Victor Emparo), J. Tevor Davis (Bert) |
| Production Code: | 808 |
| Summary: | The team struggles to determine the drivers of a car crash and if any of the victims were targetted for murder. |



An SUV crashes into a luxury car causing both vehicles to roll over. The woman in the SUV slumps over her window. Another man pulls up and checks for survivors. He sees a young man breathing in the back seat of the SUV and drags him to safety. He calls 911 for help. The fire department arrives and . Calleigh meets Jesse at the scene. He informs them that someone pulled a man from the SUV. Ho-

ratio looks around and finds a girl on the side of the road. The young man Greg tells Horatio the girl is Lily his sister. Jesse and Horatio wonder who was driving the luxury car.

The team assembles to gather evidence. Jesse informs Walter that the luxury car was stolen from a man named Billy Jones. Walter figure that the person who fled caused the accident. They notice the driver seat of the luxury car is set back which indicates the driver was tall. Jesse notices the person who reported the accident is tall. Jesse approaches the man Victor who says he is waiting for his sister to pick him up. He says he owns a video game company and doesn't want to get sued. Victor says he was making a turn just before he was hit by the SUV. He explains his sister knows the owner and got into a sticky situation with him.

At the station, Marta, the man's sister, asks to see Victor. She explains she stole the car from her ex-boyfriend. She says she had to leave after her fight with her boyfriend got heated. Jesse is informed that Victor stopped breathing. Later Jesse asks Loman the ME how Victor died. Loman grabs a container of Jello and describes how the crash broke his brain. He calls what happened talk and die syndrome.

Back at the scene, Walter figures the SUV was coming from the bridge. After looking at skid marks, Ryan and Walter see that the SUV was aiming at the luxury car. They wonder why the SUV swerved so erratically. Walter suspects the driver was drunk.

Loman informs Calleigh that the driver was very drunk. At the hospital, Calleigh asks the family's father, Mr. Ballard, about his family. He explains his wife was going to pick the kids up while he was at a meeting. Calleigh informs him that his wife was drunk at the time of the accident. Ballard explains that his wife Karen would never drink and drive. He says they don't

even have liquor at the house. Calleigh insists that the other driver was not at fault. Ballard thinks there chould be another explanation.

Dave tells Horatio that Karen's GPS is banged up. He fixes it and finds Karen went to a bar called the Rum Room. Calleigh meets with the bar's hostess and asks if she remembers Karen. She says the woman left her eyeglasses and had a salty dog. She informs Calleigh that Karen was getting passionate with a man who seemed like a rock climber.

Calleigh tells Horatio that Karen was having an affair. He wonders if Karen's death produced a false positive. Calleigh goes to the scene and looks for an eyeball to check it for the alcohol level. Calleigh searches and finds the eyeball on the side of the road. She teases Walter by putting it close to his face as he turns around. Calleigh brings the eye back to the lab where Loman tests it. He says according to the vitreous humor, Karen was not drunk. Ryan tells Horatio that he found shoe tread on the pedal and found it was slammed on by someone else other than Karen. Calleigh informs Mr. Ballard that Karen was not drunk or the one driving the car. She requests to see her children's shoes. Ballard says Greg's license is suspended and his wife would not have let him drive.

Ryan and Walter take the children's shoes. Walter learns that Ballard was not told about his wife's infidelity. They see the tread pattern matches Greg's. Greg admits that he was racing, got pulled over and had his license suspended. Horatio and Tripp ask him who was driving and he says his mom was. He explains he was asleep in the backseat when his mom swerved.

Jesse tells Marta that they have to hold her until her ex clears her. She sees Greg and accuses him of killing her brother. Walter tells Calleigh that the tread pattern could have been transferred to the pedal earlier.

The team tries to determine who was driving. Jesse says they are looking for fiber plastic fusions that occurred during the crash. After analysis they determine that either the mother or daughter was driving. After he examines the steering wheel column, Walter finds a fiber. He explains that the plastic momentarily cracked, trapped the fiber, then reformed. Calleigh determines the fiber matches Lily's pants and her as the driver.

After she wakes up, Lily tells Horatio and her dad that she drove because Karen didn't have her glasses and Greg had his license suspended. She says her mom was next to her and Greg was in the back. Lily says she saw a gator in the road, swerved and hit the luxury car. She says the car felt heavy. She says what happened is all her fault.

Horatio and Ryan examine the car. They see that the steering fluid is very low. Ryan finds that steering fluid hose was cut. They figure someone intentionally tried to kill Karen. Horatio brings in Ballard and tells him he had access and motive. Tripp informs Ballard that his wife had a boyfriend. Horatio figures the fact upset him. Ballard says he didn't think his kids would be in the car. Ballard admits he was not in his office and was watching a football game. Ballard says he would never hurt Karen, but Horatio informs him he is still their lead suspect.

The team brings in the tools from Ballard's garage. Calleigh announces her doubts that Ballard wanted to kill his family. They smell marijuana in the air. The team sees that the source is coming from under the hood. Jesse digs in the car and finds a bag. They figure that the person who hid it accidentally cut the line. Ryan remembers that Greg was caught smoking weed. Later, Greg admits that he scored drugs and hid the bag under the hood. Horatio informs Greg that he inadvertently cut the steering fluid cable. Greg realizes he is the cause of his mom's death. He says he didn't think his drug use could cause such problems. Greg instructs the detectives to tell Lily it was not her fault.

Marta learns that Jesse and the detectives had her ex drop the charges. Marta blames herself for her brother's death, but Jesse assures her it wasn't her fault. He says Victor was a hero when he pulled the kid from the wreck.

Kill Clause

Season 8 Episode Number: 176 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: | Monday November 23, 2009 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Jeremy R. Littman |
| Director: | Scott Lautanen |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| Show Stars. | * |
| | Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| | Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa |
| | Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Sam Hennings (Max DeSalvo), Chris Eigeman (Garrett Yates), Michaela |
| | McManus (Caroline Berston), Sherman Augustus (Lyle Durbin), Ian |
| | Anthony Dale (Scott Wilcox), Mini Anden (Anna Kitson), Tara Erica |
| | Moore (Woman), Adam Donshik (Professor), Alesa B. Gantz (Med Stu- |
| | dent), Laura Cero'n (DeeDee Curson), Ciro Suarez (Jeff Lofton), Ward |
| | |
| | Horton (Toastmaster) |
| Production Code: | 809 |
| Summary: | A mysterious woman from Jesse's past returns during an investigation |
| U . | into a murder using jellyfish. |
| | The state of the s |



Ryan is hired to work security for a party. His points at Jesse and tells Ryan that it seems like he is stalking prey. As a man gives a speech, Ryan meets with Jesse who tells him he is someone's plus one. A woman looks at Jesse, then walks away.

After a glass barrier shatters, a custodian screams as he hangs from the side of a upper floor walkway. He falls into a tank full of jellyfish then starts to strug-

gle. Jesse moves a table, climbs on top of it and reaches out to the man, but he is stung. The man sinks to the bottom after he is stung and drowned. Jesse announces that he works for the Miami PD and instructs everyone to stay until they give their statements. Jesse sees the woman from earlier become nervous. Horatio arrives at the scene.

Tom and Calleigh examine the body. They see that the man Mr. Lofton was stung hundreds of time. Tom explains that box jellyfish are predatory and probably caused him to have an heart attack. Calleigh talks to Jesse and asks him who the girl is with. She sees that Jesse was stung. Calleigh suggests she pour balsamic vinegar to neutralize the poison.

Walter and Horatio see that the custodian was shoved into a a glass before he plunged to his death. They meet with Max DeSalvo the owner. Walter sees that DeSalvo has ammonia stains on his pants. Horatio wonders if the stains came from the cleaning supplies. DeSalvo explains he bumped into the cleaning cart before the event. After Walter sees that there is a palm print on the railing, Horatio orders Walter to obtain DeSalvo's palm print.

At the lab, Tom tells Jesse that Lofton wore a brace and could barely walk. Tom says he found that Lofton was bruised because of a brawl before his death. Mrs. Lofton tells Calleigh that she is there to get the death certificate to file for a life insurance claim. Calleigh informs her that the payment will take a while. Calleigh volunteers to look over her policy to see if she can expedite the process. Ryan tells Jesse that he knows that he is a donor. Jesse is surprised to learn that Mrs. Lofton was looking to cash in her life insurance policy. Jesse sees that Calleigh has Mrs.

Lofton's envelope and decides to test it for a palm print. Ryan examines it and figures Mrs. Lofton was at the walkway.

The team brings in Mrs. Lofton to the station. She says she was helping her husband clean before the party. She says she left before his boss could find out. Jesse tells Mrs. Lofton that he suspects she is the only person who would benefit from her husband's death. Jesse calls the insurance company while posing as Mr. Lofton. Calleigh tells Jesse that they can prove whether or not Mrs. Lofton knew about the policy. Jesse is informed that Mr. Lofton's company, Renovation Warehouse is the sole beneficiary of the policy

Horatio brings in DeSalvo and asks him to see Lofton's employee files. Back at the aquarium, Jesse and Ryan figure they should look in the water tank for evidence. They find a part of a sequins dress hidden in the coral. Jesse and Boa Vista line up the party attendees and check their dresses. Jesse meets with the woman, Anna, from the party who accuses him of following her from Los Angeles.

At the lab, Boa Vista and Jesse go through the dresses to find a match. Boa Vista says that a woman named Carol refused to come in.

Tripp and Walter meets with Garrett Yates, a Renovation Warehouse employee who shows them hundreds of boxes that contains the employees files. He explains his boss wanted to make sure they have everything they needed. After they take the records back, they learn that the number of injury claims spiked every year during June. They find other accidents and deaths that occurred in the same month. They see that the claims made the company profitable.

The team meets with a man whose sister was killed while working for Renovation Warehouse. They inform him that Renovation Warehouse was the beneficiary of the life insurance policy. After Horatio asks to exhume her body, the man says his sister donated her body to be studied for science.

Tom and Walter go to the university and ask a professor if they have the woman's body. After Walter finds the body in a classroom, Tom says he would like to perform the autopsy there. Walter says the victim was found to be killed by hanging. Walter cuts into the woman's throat while the other students watch. Tom announces that the victim had petechial hemorrhaging which indicates that the woman was strangled to death.

Horatio and Walter set up the victim's house to recreate the victim's suicide. They figure that rope burns on a beam show that the body was pulled up to where she was found hanging. They figure that a rope was used to kill the woman, then she was set up to look like she committed suicide. The CSI team decides to look at the rope for any signs of DNA.

After discovering the DNA of Mr. Yates on the rope, they bring him in and tell him what they know. Calleigh tells Yates they will give him protection if he talks. She asks him which victims he was responsible for. They then ask him who thought of the plan and he admits that DeSalvo ordered him to kill. Calleigh sees that Yates didn't take credit for Mr. Lofton's death.

After Carol is brought to the station, Boa Vista sees that the sequins found in the tank belong to her dress. She tells Jesse she doesn't want to lose her job. Boa Vista informs her that her company killed off Lofton to get his insurance money. Carol admits she was with DeSalvo during the time. She says he gave her a diamond bracelet and was caught by Mr. Lofton.

Jesse and Horatio bring in DeSalvo and ask him to take off his clothes to see if he has evidence. DeSalvo admits that Lofton got angry at him because he gave Carol a necklace even though the other employees lacked benefits. He says they got in a fight and he ended up pushing him into the tank. Lofton claims he fought in self defense. Jesse says they have nothing to connect DeSalvo to the insurance deaths. After DeSalvo is released, the brother of one of the victims shoots him while he is on his boat.

Count Me Out

Season 8 Episode Number: 177 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: | Monday December 7, 2009 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| Director: | Marco Black |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Emily |
| | Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | John Patrick Amedori (Kein Henseler), Sharon Pierre-Louis (Marie Gaudreau), Alexander Bedria (Carl Benson), Esteban Powell (Robert Sperling), Nick Warnock (Officer Harwood), Keith McDonald (CSI tech #1), Mary Alyce Kania (CSI tech #2), Kathleen York (Paula Olsen) |
| Production Code: | π 1), Mary Alyce Rama (Corteen π 2), Ratheen Tork (Faula Orsen) 810 |
| Summary: | Horatio and the team search for a murderous meth dealer. Boa Vista and Ryan get injured after an explosion. Walter and Jesse walk in a booby trapped warehouse. |



Jesse raises his gun at Walter and fires. Eight hours earlier, Jesse and Walter play basketball. After seeing a police car chase after a car, Jesse runs after them to help. The passenger runs after the car crashes. Jesse orders the driver to throw down his keys. They order the driver to get on his knees just as Horatio arrives. Horatio checks the trunk and finds a dead body. He asks the driver to explain the body,

and he says his passenger gave him no choice.

Kevin, the driver, tells Horatio that the passenger put a gun on him and forced him to put the body in the trunk.

Tom tells Calleigh and Ryan that the victim was killed by chemical asphyxia. He explains that the man went through prolonged agony for several hours. Ryan learns the man is Christopher Perez who worked for the Census Bureau. Jesse tells Boa Vista he didn't mean to leave her hanging the other night. The team assembles at the area that Christopher last did a count. Boa Vista says she wants to work with Ryan. Jesse meets with a maid and a woman name Mrs. Olsen who accuses them of not caring about the citizens. Boa Vista and Ryan knock on a door and see no one is home. Ryan sees that the house is being foreclosed on. Ryan sees insulation he thinks matches evidence that was found on the victim. Ryan calls Horatio who says he is on the way there. After the team breaks in, they notice the smell of ammonia. Ryan finds duct tape and latex gloves inside. They hear a noise and pull out their guns. They go to the kitchen and sees it is a meth lab. They run as the kitchen explodes.

Ryan regains consciousness and clears debris off of Boa Vista. Horatio arrives and helps move a beam, grabs Boa Vista and brings her out of the house. Boa Vista thanks Ryan as she is being patched up by the medics. Boa Vista says she doesn't want to leave the case. Nearby, Calleigh talks to a Marie, the maid who works for Olsen. Marie asks if anyone was hurt. Calleigh asks her if she has seen people coming in and out of the house, but she says no. Calleigh gives her a card and asks her to call if she knows anything. Tripp tells Jesse that the house belonged to Kevin Hinsley's dad. Kevin admits he is good in chemistry and was paid to cook meth. He says his dealer Tek was in the car with him. He confesses Tek has another meth lab at Point Hill. The police raid the meth lab, which is a warehouse. Walter warns the officers that any spark could cause an explosion and instructs them to turn off their phones.

Ryan looks over evidence and finds a burned out clock. Horatio figures that a bomb could have caused the explosion. Horatio tries to call Jesse, but get his voice mail. Walter and Jesse hear a sound as they enter the gated lab. Walter recognizes that they are in a meth lab. Jesse sees a wire rigged to a pipe bomb. He shoots over Walter and destroys a clock. Jesse figures that the bomb started after Walter opened the gate. Jesse figures the same timing device was at the house.

Horatio tells Kevin he thinks he set up his men. He asks him who killed the census worker. Kevin says he messed up. He remembers letting Christopher inside his house then they tied him up. Kevin says he later found Christopher dead in the room.

Tom tells Jesse that Christopher ate rat poison and killed him in half an hour. Ryan visits Boa Vista at the lab while she listens to music on her headset. He tells her he has never seen her wearing head phones. He admits he has ringing in his ears and wonders if she has problem hearing. Boa Vista says she is good. Ryan says he is looking for evidence on Tek.

A technician brings Calleigh evidence from the meth house. Calleigh sees a silk headscarf she recognizes as the same type as the one worn by Marie. Calleigh visits with Mrs. Olsen and asks to see Marie. She brings Marie to the station and asks her if the silk headscarf belongs to her. Marie says she wanted to visit Kevin since he helped her. She remembers telling him she doesn't like that he is making drugs. Kevin told her they will get married soon, then told her to leave. Marie explains that her family is in Haiti. She says alls she does is cook and clean and not even allowed to read her bible. She says if she has been threatened to be sent back to Haiti if she complains. She says Tek was violent towards her after he learned she tried to convince Kevin to stop making drugs. He told her that he has girls at Bayfront. Calleigh calls Horatio and tells him where they can find Tek.

The police find Tek at Bayfront and arrest him. Horatio tells him they want him for murder. Tek says Kevin killed the census worker because he was afraid Marie was going to be deported. Boa Vista says she found rat poison on the silk headscarf. Horatio tells Jesse he is going to use gold dust to find prints using a technique called vapor metal disposition. They see that they only can get partial prints on the headscarf. Jesse takes photos to compare to the two suspects.

Horatio informs Tek they found his fingerprints on the headscarf and believe he manipulated Kevin to think he killed him. Horatio figures Tek laced the scarf with rat poison, killed Christopher, called in Kevin and pretended he was the cause for his death. Tek says he needed Kevin to make product for him. He admits the bomb making was set up to discourage competition. Jesse informs Kevin he didn't kill Christopher, but his drug making is a felony. Kevin asks what is going to happen to Marie. Calleigh arrests Mrs. Olsen for false imprisonment.

Boa Vista hears whooshing noises and is very sensitive to sound after she signs out of the lab. After she gets in the elevator, she can barely hear people talking. Her hearing goes away while the wooshing continues. Marie is able to say goodbye to Kevin before is taken away. Horatio tells Marie he has arranged a student visa and a place to stay at the university.

Delko for the Defense

Season 8 Episode Number: 178 Season Episode: 11

| le contra de la co | |
|--|---|
| Originally aired: | Monday December 14, 2009 |
| Writer: | Tamara Jaron |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| | Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter |
| | Simmons), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse |
| | Cardoza), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), |
| | Boti Bliss (Maxine Valera) |
| Guest Stars: | Jeff Staron (Justin Porter), Rick Lieberman (Judge Norman Hillguard), |
| | Chris Warren Gilbert (Male Reporter), Judy Echavez (Female Reporter), |
| | Denis O'Hare (Evan Talbot), Gretchen Egolf (Ellen Stafford), Adam Ro- |
| | driguez (Eric), Eric Jungmann (Zach Finley), Jo Champa (Adrianna |
| | Villani) |
| Production Code: | 811 |
| Summary: | Eric returns to work on a case, but on the side of the defense as he tes- |
| | tifies for a suspect who is accused of brutally killing a Miami heiress. |
| | |



Calleigh, Horatio and Ryan chase after a suspect through a suburban neighborhood. Calleigh finds the suspect in a pool as he tries to pretend he lives there. Calleigh notices he has blood on him and pulls out her gun. The suspect says he didn't stab a girl, but Calleigh says she never mentioned a girl.

The news reports about a heiress named Summer Davenport being killed.

The suspect, Zach Finley, says he didn't kill Summer, but broke in her home because he wanted to take a shower. A lawyer named Adrianna Villani says she is going to represent Zach. She introduces Tripp to Eric Delko and says he is her investigator.

Tom examines Summer's body and sees she was stabbed several times with a three and half inches wide, five inch long, single edged blade. Ryan and Jesse see that Zach worked at a newspaper and believed Summer was out of town. They suspect he broke in to use her place thinking she was gone. Jesse examines the scene and sees that breakfast was made. He finds a bloody knife in the cutting board. Calleigh finds a bloody footprint. Eric arrives and tells Calleigh that Villani recruited him. He explains Villani has a great record of finding her clients innocent. Eric explains he is only interested in the truth.

Jesse takes the knife back to the lab and sees it is consistent with the wounds on the victim. Eric records as Jesse confirms fingerprints on the knife belongs to Zach. Zach explains he cut some lemons the night before and slipped on the tile when he saw the body. Zach says he took sleeping pills, woke up and heard sirens. Villani tells him she can't believe he didn't hear Summer get slaughtered. Zach admits he heard a man's voice. Eric asks Zach to draw what he saw when he left the house. He illustrates the scene from a bird's eye view which makes Eric believe Zach is not telling the truth. Zach admits he has something to hide.

In court, Eric tells Horatio that he is worried he will help a killer walk. During the hearing, Eric testifies that he thinks Zach could have slipped on the tile and the prints on the knife does

not show when Zach handled the knife. He explains since there is citric acid on the knife, it is consistent with Zach's story. The judge rules the prosecution doesn't have enough evidence to try Zach for murder, but he will be held for breaking and entering. Calleigh tells the team he can't believe the judge fell for Zach's excuses. Horatio tells the team to continue their investigation.

Eric records as the team searches through Summer's house. Horatio finds a bra inside the couch. He figures the bra was ripped off Summer and wonders if she was raped. Horatio calls Tom and asks if he sees any signs of sexual assault. He reports he found bruising and tearing. At the lab, Valera runs the biological fluids found at the scene against the criminal database and sees there is no match.

Horatio asks a judge to order Zach to submit a DNA test since they believe Summer was raped. Eric suggests the police has no evidence to link Zach to the rape. The judge states the police has probable cause to obtain a DNA sample. At the station, Zach says he couldn't rape the girl. He protests as Valera draws his blood. Boa Vista tests the DNA and finds Zach was born without a penis. Tripp examines Zach and informs Jesse and Walter that Zach doesn't have the equipment to rape Summer.

Boa Vista and Eric inform the prosecutor, Talbot that Zach has Androgen Insensitivity Syndrome and is incapable of ejaculating. Talbot concedes Zach couldn't rape Summer and says he will draw papers to drop all the charges. Calleigh asks Eric if he is going back to Puerto Rico and he says he has a contract with Villani. Calleigh informs him that Talbot is looking for a forensic expert.

Tom reports that Summer hasn't eaten anything for two days. Calleigh wonders if the killer is the Night Stalker who forced his victims to make him breakfast before he killed them. Walter tells Horatio the new coding system will allow him to search past cases that have the keyword breakfast. They find a case involving a woman named Ellen Sheffield who was forced to make breakfast by her rapist. The team wonders what the connection between Summer and Ellen were. Walter finds that both Ellen and Summer had their computers serviced by a company called the Software Squad. They notice the same technician, Justin Porter, went to both houses.

Horatio and Calleigh meet with Ellen at her home. She describes when she woke up in the middle of the night and was raped by a man with a mask then forced to make breakfast the next day. She says the man left then came back with a knife while wearing garbage bags. She says after the first stab, her attacker was scared and ran after he heard a doorbell. She explains the man was wearing garbage bags. Horatio tells Calleigh he thinks there was a hand off.

Jesse and Dave return to the house where they scan the computer for past usage. Dave finds the built in web cam was activated that morning. Calleigh wonders if the killer recorded the rape and murder. Dave explains that the video was sent through a zombie network where it is difficult to trace. The team wonders if Justin made a mistake during the attack. Dave sees that Justin is accessing the hard drive from a storage facility. The team goes to the source and finds Justin working on video. They tell him they know he killed Summer. As they drag him away, Justin says he wants to see his work.

Villani returns to the lab as Horatio says he didn't find any sedative in Zach. He states he thinks Zach was involved in the attack. Eric records Horatio as he searches and finds that Zach and Justin worked in the newspaper together. Horatio tells Zach he thinks he was part of a tag team. Zach admits he and Justin completed each other. He says killing got him closer to his victims than sex would. As Zach is taken away, he tells Villani her innocence record is ruined.

Later Eric visits with Talbot for a job interview. Horatio meets with Ellen, tells her about the case and gives her a hug.

Show Stopper

Season 8 Episode Number: 179 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: Writer: Director: | Monday January 11, 2010 Matt Partney, Corey Evett Sam Hill |
|---|---|
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Car- doza), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), David Lee Smith (Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Paul Tei (Jed Gibson), Alan Ruck (Dr. Allan Beckham), Erik Scott Smith (Robbie Ferguson), Brennan Elliott (Julian Diehl), Jackie De- batin (Melanie Nichols), Lucy Kate Hale (Phoebe Nichols/Vanessa Pat- ton), Jill E. Alexander (Lydia Cassel), Christine Adams (Nancy Thur- man), Michael FitzGibbon (EMT), Gabriella Roberts (Young Phoenicks), Judy Echavez (Female News Reporter), Juan M. Fernández (Male News Reporter) |
| Production Code: Summary: | 812 A pop starlet bursts into flames during her concert thrusting the CSI's to investigate the dark side of the pop star world. |



A pop singer named Phoenicks holds a press conference and announces she will reveal her new single live. She takes the stage and performs her song. As she ends her song, pyrotechnics ignite just before she bursts in flames. Ryan arrives as the EMT's struggle to keep her alive. Ryan takes her wig and tells Callie it is probably their best piece of evidence. Tom and Horatio try to investigate the body at her

home, but are blocked by a manager. Tom finds that Phoenicks was already dead before she burned.

Jesse interviews the pyrotechnics manager who states he is the only one who controls the fireworks. He states that the pyrotechnics were supposed to shoot across the stage and not towards the audience. Calleigh interviews a makeup artist who says that Phoenicks applies an alcohol based bronzer before every show. The team wonders if someone from the crowd killed Phoenicks. Ryan decides to look into cellphone videos to see if anyone captured any evidence.

Horatio meets with Phoenick's manager Julian Diehl. He apologizes for his men blocking of the investigation, but Horatio calls it obstruction of justice. Rick tells Calliegh that there is a discrepancy in her mileage log. After she remembers she let Jesse borrow her car, Calleigh says she doesn't remember since the event took place weeks ago.

After Walter reconstructs Phoenicks outfit, he tells Ryan he was a fan. Ryan finds a metallic wiring and orders Travers to look at it. Horatio interviews a dress maker who states that Phoenicks likes to make her own designs. She states that she never dealt with Phoenicks directly and usually worked with Julian. After they show her the wire, she states that since she hand sew the piece herself, the wire wasn't part of the original design. The team find that someone from the crowd used a stun gun to shock Phoenicks and ignited her makeup. Tom says the shock explains Phoenicks's death by cardiac arrest. After Tom sees that Phoebe Nichols, who later became Phoenicks, had her wisdom teeth pulled, he realizes that the body in the room doesn't belong to her.

Horatio brings in Julian and asks whose body is in the room. Julian explains the woman is Phoenicks's double who took over after Phoebe quit. Julian says he doesn't know where Phoebe is.

The news reports that Phoenicks was actually Phoebe's double named Vanessa. The team meets with Phoebe's mother who says she doesn't know where Phoebe is. Calleigh tells Horatio she believes the person who killed Phoenicks might still be looking to kill Phoebe. Jesse finds Travers recreating the concert just before Phoenicks died. They see a man named Robbie Ferguson steal a bracelet from her. Robbie is brought to the station and says he was angry since Phoenicks promised him he could be her assistant, but the next time he saw her, she ignored him. Robbie tells them he would help them if he could.

Jesse finds Calleigh looking over website dedicated to Phoenicks. After they drive to a house they suspect belongs to Phoebe, Calleigh tells him about the discrepancy that was found. After Calleigh asks if it he used the car for personal reasons, he says he will take care of it. They enter the house after they hear a voice. They find several televisions playing footage of Phoebe singing when she was young. They follow a voice and find a barely conscious Phoebe in a bed.

Calleigh sees that Phoebe has been administered with a sedative. The detectives wonder who put Phoebe in her current state. Phoebe says that Phoenicks is dead. Calleigh reports that there is a wound on Phoebe's forearm. Calleigh accompanies Phoebe to the hospital while Jesse stays at the house to investigate. He photographs a leash like hook used to restrain Phoebe. In a drawer, he finds several vials of drugs prescribed by Doctor Beckman.

Horatio arrests Beckman for false imprisonment. He admits he was paid by Julian to keep Phoebe sedated for a few months. Horatio accuses Julian for killing Phoenicks in order to make her a legend. Calleigh tells Phoebe that the staff will not tell anyone that she is there. Phoebe explains she always dreamed of being a singer, but she didn't want to do it anymore. Calleigh shows her a GPS tracking device they found in her arm. Calleigh asks if she wants her to call her mom, but she says no. Calleigh says she will return after she drops off the device at the lab.

Travers sees that the GPS locator has not been deactivated. They see that the signal was sent to Phoebe's mother's house. Calleigh brings in Phoebe's mother, Melanie who says she wanted to keep her eye on her daughter. She explains Julian refused to let her see her daughter. After Melanie asks to see her daughter, Calleigh says it is up to her.

Calleigh picks up Phoebe and takes her to one of her memorials. Phoebe says after she told Julian she doesn't want to work anymore, he brought in Vanessa who said she can take over for her. Phoebe tells Calleigh that Vanessa looked excited to start her new career. Phoebe says the last time she remembers being happy was when she sang at church.

At the lab, Walter finds a sticker on the bracelet that Vanessa wore and Robbie stole. He says some stun guns have microdots with serial numbers that can be used to identify the user. After learning that Robbie purchased the stun gun, he is brought to the station. Robbie says the girl he killed was a nobody. He says he didn't want to kill Vanessa, but they wanted to expose her as a fake. After he admits that Melanie worked with him, she is confronted by Horatio and Phoebe. Melanie admits she talked Robbie into the attack, but she says she did it for her daughter.

After the case, Jesse apologizes for blowing up on her in the car. Calleigh says even though they have been working for a while, she feels like she doesn't know him. She asks him where he went with her car and he confesses he followed a woman who he thinks is in danger. He explains the man she is living with is the same man who killed another woman and his wife, but is now walking free.

The news reports that Phoebe attended Vanessa's funeral and released a statement that Phoenicks will not return. Later, Phoebe takes a stage without her Phoenick's costume and performs an acoustic song.

Die By The Sword

Season 8 Episode Number: 180 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: | Monday January 18, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| 0 * | |
| Writer: | Melissa Scrivner |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Car- |
| | doza), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Christopher Redman (Michael |
| | Travers), Brad Leland (Det. John "Sully" Sullivan) |
| Guest Stars: | Brian McGovern (Russell Turner), Booboo Stewart (Kenny Turner), |
| | Roger Yuan (Takashi Yamada), Lewis Tan (Aiko Okanagi), Michelle |
| | Krusiec (Susan Lee), John Newton (Doctor Marshall) |
| Production Code: | 813 |
| Summary: | Natalia's injury jeopardizes her and Ryan, meanwhile, a strange inves- |
| | tigation where a man is chopped in half baffles the CSI's. |



A motorcyclist chases down a man through an urban park. The man hides in a warehouse but sees he is trapped. The motorcyclist bursts through the door, pulls out a sword and slices the man in half.

Later, the team arrives to investigate. Jesse says the victim is Russel Turner. Horatio notices damaged tile and blood splatter on the wall and a metal flake on

the ground. Tom arrives and figures Russel was sliced by a sword.

Travers tells Walter that the metal that Horatio found consists of layered metal. Travers says there is only sword that matches the material, which is the Japanese Katana. Walters sees that Jesse is looking over photos of a Japanese gang called the Sakeru. He states that the Katana is the gang's weapon of choice. Jesse explains many of the gang members are missing a finger since they are expected to cut it off if they dishonored the gang. Jesse sees a picture of the boss he figures is Takashi Yamada.

Jesse and Horatio go to the Japanese restaurant where they meet Yamada as he is gets a tattoo from a bamboo reed. After Horatio asks about the Sakeru, Yamada admits he is part of the group. Jesse asks Yamada if he knows about Russel. Yamada shows the detectives he has several of his fingers cut off, but Horatio suspects one of his men killed him.

Tripp tells Boa Vista and Ryan that Russel was a social studies teacher. Ryan notices that Boa Vista is having trouble hearing him. They enter Russel's home and discover he had a son. Ryan sees an Asian boy with a sword sneak up on Boa Vista. Ryan and Tripp tackles the boy and take his sword. Ryan takes the sword to the lab since it has blood on it. The boy explains he wanted to protect himself since his adopted father was killed. Ryan tells Boa Vista he knows she didn't hear the boy. He orders her to get her ears checked.

At the station, Horatio asks the boy, Kenny, why his father's blood is on the sword. Kenny says he went out to eat with his dad. He says Russel's expression changed just before he ordered him to run and hide. Kenny says he followed the sound of the bike and discovered his father's body. He says he took the sword on the ground since he figured he was going to be next. Horatio

asks if Russel had dealings with Sakeru. Kenny says someone recently came over his house and got in an argument with his dad. After Horatio sees the picture of the man on Kenny's cellphone, he recognizes him as his old partner Sully.

Horatio meets with Sully and learns he works as Yamada's personal security guard. Sully states his meeting with Russel was a personal request by Yamada.

Boa Vista tells Horatio there is no adoption certificate for Kenny. They wonder if the boy is Yamada's son. Horatio figures they retrieve DNA from the bamboo reed in the restaurant trash. Walter tells Boa Vista he learned about her hearing problem and gives her a card for his doctor.

Horatio asks Kenny about his dad. He explains he met his mom when he was in the Navy. He says his mother was too young to take care of him and gave him up. Horatio informs him that they didn't find any adoption papers. Horatio asks if Russel was involved in drugs, but he says he was just his dad.

Walter goes to the back of the restaurant and retrieves the bamboo reed used to tattoo Yamada. At the lab, Boa Vista takes a swab from Kenny to see if his DNA matches the crime lord. Horatio and Jesse tells Yamada that Kenny is his biological son. Yamada explains he was looking for Kenny for years. Yamada says he filed paperwork, but the CSI test strengthens his case.

While Tripp drives Kenny to his house, a car hits his vehicle. A woman grabs Kenny and brings him out of the car. Tripp calls for backup, exits his car and orders the woman to drop Kenny. At the station, the woman tells Horatio and Calleigh that Kenny is his son. She explains Yamada made her his property in Japan. She states she was raped by Yamada and got pregnant. She says she moved to the U.S., changed her name to Susan Lee and gave Kenny up to Russel to prevent him from joining the gang. Susan says Russel contacted her a few days before he died.

Kenny is surprised to learn his mom was in Florida his whole life. Jesse introduces Kenny to a social worker who might place him in foster care.

At the doctor's office, Boa Vista gets a hearing test. During a high pitch sound, Boa Vista fails to hear the noise.

Horatio meets with Sully and tells him that Yamada had Russel assassinated. Horatio asks for his help, but he refuses.

Calleigh and Jesse figure although they have motive, they don't have physical evidence. Calleigh notices that Russel's jacket smells like pine needles. Ryan and Calleigh go to the scene of the crime. In the building where Russel was killed, Calleigh smells pine needles. She figures the scent is used to hide the smell of pesticides and that the killer has trace amounts on him.

Horatio and Jesse go back to the restaurant to test the gang members for traces of pesticides. They notice a member who recently lost a finger. Jesse tests and sees that he has pesticides on the back of his neck. Horatio and Jesse arrest the killer as he explains Yamada will not stop until he has his son.

Boa Vista is put in an MRI machine to get scanned. She remembers when she barely escaped an explosion at a meth lab.

Calleigh tells Jesse she found a long criminal record on Yamada. They see he was charged with rape, but it was dropped later. They see Yamada changed his blood type. Calleigh points out people who have liver transplants can change their blood type. Jesse figures the bamboo reed tattoo method can block sweat glands and cause the liver to shut down. They figure Yamada needs his son since he needs a new liver. Ryan reports that Kenny was taken from his foster home.

Horatio tells Sully that he thinks Yamada is going to harvest Kenny's liver. Sully says Yamada ordered his helicopter to pick him up. Horatio arrives at the pick area, shoots a gunmen who fires at him and confronts Yamada. Yamada pushes down Kenny, shoots at Horatio, but Horatio takes him out. Horatio apologizes to Kenny for killing his father.

At the doctor's office, Boa Vista is told she has noise induced hearing loss. The doctor explains the explosion damaged her hair cells in her ear. The doctor says he found signs she had past injuries which most likely caused by a slap to her head. Boa Vista says she works a dangerous job, but the doctor suspects she was abused.

Horatio meets with Kenny outside of the station. Kenny says he is going to miss his dad, but doesn't know what to do now. Susan arrives, but Kenny says he doesn't want anything to do with her. Horatio explains Susan wanted to protect him and he should give her a chance. Susan tells Kenny she missed him every day. Kenny gives Susan a hug.

In the Wind

Season 8 Episode Number: 181 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: | Monday February 1, 2010 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brett Mahoney |
| Director: | Allison Liddi-Brown |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| Show Stars. | Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Jonathan Togo (Ryan |
| | |
| | Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa |
| | Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Denis O'Hare (Evan Talbot), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Evan Ellingson |
| | (Kyle Harmon) |
| Guest Stars: | Lois Mathilda Atkins (Sarah Bradstone), Nick Eversman (Todd Brad- |
| | stone), Nicholas Lea (Donald Newhouse), Phyllis Somerville (Louise |
| | Russo), Scott Michael Campbell (Phillip Hale), Symba Smith (Daisy |
| | Arnesse), Bryan Friday (Reporter), Peter Gregory (Defense Attorney), |
| | Larry 'Tank' Jones (Guard), Anthony Michael Hall (James Bradstone) |
| Production Code: | 814 |
| Summary: | Eric Delko returns to work on a case proving if a man on death-row is |
| 5 | affirmatively innocent or not. |
| | |

In prison, a man named James stares at his last meal before he is to be executed. A guard informs James it is time. Horatio watches the news that reports that there are casualties in Afghanistan. Calleigh gets in bed with Eric.

As James is getting ready for his execution, the State's attorney gets a call from the governor. Jesse files away a picture of a woman named Anna. Eric gets a call from the S.A. and learns he is needed right away.

The State's attorney plays a video of a reporter question the witness, an elderly woman named Russo, who saw James kill his wife. Russo tells the reporter that she saw the murder from her kitchen window, but the reporter points out that the view of the bedroom is obstructed. Horatio says he remembers the case. The S.A., who was the prosecuting attorney when James was tried fifteen years ago, insists Russo was a solid witness who made their case. Eric reports that the Governor is threatening to overturn the case within 24 hours unless they prove what Russo saw was accurate.

Eric briefs the team about Sarah Bradstone, who was a nurse and mother of two children. Jesse says Todd, the only surviving child, was stabbed several times, but survived. Eric says they found the murder weapon that had James's prints. Jesse reports the window was broken from the inside after the murder was committed.

James tells Horatio the night that Sarah died, he fell asleep on the couch, woke up and heard his wife screaming. He says he fought with a masked man with a knife and ended up with the weapon. James says he tried to wake up his daughter, but she was dead. He remembers he found Todd on the ground. James tells Horatio he wants to help him find the person who attacked his family. Horatio learns that James was stealing pills and selling it on the streets.

Calleigh meets with a man named Donald Newhouse who is on the list of James's clients. Newhouse admits he bought the pills, but he didn't kill James's family. He explains he developed an addiction for painkillers and went to James. He says he was at a meeting during Sarah's murder. Ryan tells Newhouse he is free to go, but not to leave town.

Eric reads the neighbor's report that she saw James stab his wife again and again. Eric meets with the neighbor, Mrs. Russo, and asks her where she was when she witnessed the attack. Russo remembers when the S.A. tried to convince Mrs. Russo that she witnessed the attack from

the living room instead of the kitchen which had an obstructed view. Eric tells Jesse that since he was the officer on the scene, he noticed that he changed the report to place Russo in the living room instead of the kitchen. Jesse remembers when the S.A. told him to change the report so James would not get away with the attack.

Jesse explains to Eric that he thought what he did was right. Eric tells Horatio that Russo saw the attack from the kitchen. Horatio informs them that there is another witness.

Horatio meets with Todd who tells him that his father insists he is innocent. Todd remembers a loud vehicle drive by during the attack. He says he got up when he heard his mother scream, then saw someone on top of his mother. After Todd asks if there is a chance that his dad didn't commit the crime, Horatio says they will have to find out.

Eric tells the team they should check if Sarah was sexually assaulted before she was murdered. While they go through clothes, Boa Vista finds what she thinks might be a semen sample. Jesse tells Eric he is not to blame for what went wrong during the case. Boa Vista scans the fluid for DNA and finds a match to Newhouse.

Calleigh asks Newhouse how he got semen on Sarah's clothes the night she was murdered. She informs him that Todd reported he saw someone on top of Sarah. Newhouse admits he was having an affair with her. He states he quickly got dressed, kicked out the window and escaped after James came home.

Boa Vista tells Walter and Ryan she got a hearing aid and was cleared to work. They go to the home and sees that it has been unchanged since the murder. Walter sprays luminol and finds traces on the window that Newhouse kicked out. They wonder how the blood got on Newhouse's foot when he kicked out the window. They figure Newhouse was the one who stood over Sarah's dead body.

Ryan informs Newhouse they found evidence that he killed Sarah. Newhouse admits he was with Sarah, snuck out, but forgot his wallet. He says he heard a noise and saw Sarah dying on the floor. He says he retrieved his wallet, then kicked out the window. Calleigh tells Newhouse that it doesn't look good for him.

Jesse and Eric meet with Russo and show her the picture of Newhouse, but she doesn't recognize him. She insists she saw James kill Sarah. Jesse asks Russo to testify later in court. As Russo crosses the street, she is run down by a man in a Prius that doesn't have plates.

Tripp arrests the driver, Phillip, who hit Russo. He explains it was an accident, but Tripp finds a map with Russo's name on it and a gold bar in his vehicle.

Tripp tells Horatio that Phillip is a caddy at a golf club where James worked at. Tripp reports that Newhouse is also a member at the same golf club. Calleigh and Horatio confront Newhouse about the attack, but he denies he hired Phillip. He explains he loved Sarah and planned on running away with her. He says he would never hurt Sarah.

Walter reports that the gold bar was from a deposit box that was robbed by a criminal named Robert Sage. He tells Horatio that Robert was in jail and exchanged letters with James.

After James gets a visit from Horatio, he tells him that he can't prove anything. Horatio informs James that Sarah was having an affair, but he insists he never knew. James thanks Horatio for making his case easier for him. Horatio tells James he is not finished with his investigation yet.

Calleigh reports that Todd stated he heard a train and a scream, but there are no train tracks near his home. Horatio asks the team to check the weather that occurred the day of the murder. Jesse reports that Hurricane Erin was over Miami during the crime and created significant wind. Horatio gets an idea to create wind gusts at 50 mph near the home using fans. Horatio figures the skyscraper created a wind tunnel effect. They crank up the fans which pushes the trees and allows Jesse to see inside James and Sarah's bedroom. They figure that it was possible that Russo witnessed the murder.

Eric brings his report to the S.A. Jesse tells the S.A. he should never had let him change his report. The S.A. takes the evidence to the governor.

Horatio meets with Todd and tells him the truth that his father killed his mom. Calleigh and Eric make plans to see each other. In prison, Todd visits with his father who asks for forgiveness. As James is readied to be executed, Todd tells him he deserves it.

In his office, Horatio connects with Kyle who is deployed overseas. He says it was a good day since he helped rebuild a school. Horatio tells Kyle it is good to see him. Kyle is called off to work.

Miami, We Have a Problem

Season 8 Episode Number: 182 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: | Monday February 8, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| | Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Wal- |
| | ter Simmons), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Christopher Redman (Michael |
| 0 | Travers) |
| Guest Stars: | Giancarlo Carmona (Neal), Dilshad Vadsaria (Jody), Mike Foy (Kurt), |
| | Granville Ames (Ross), David Chisum (Keith Palmer), Thad Luckinbill |
| | (Dominic Cross), Flex Alexander (Beau Lendell), Ted King (Sam Gard- |
| | ner), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Clare Carey (Janet Gardner) |
| Production Code: | 815 |
| Summary: | The team investigates when the body of a man murdered in outer space |
| 5 | is found. |



A couple arrives in front of their doctor's office early before any of the staff arrive. A man with a gun taps on the glass and orders the couple to get out. While the carjacker is inside, a man falls from above and smashes on top of the vehicle. Later, Horatio and the team arrives at the scene. Walter figures the dent is too big for the victim to fall from the tree. Horatio figures that the man fell from the sky.

Tom, the ME, examines the body and tells Calleigh that he hasn't identified the body. He says the man fell from an altitude that is higher than terminal velocity. He finds that the victim had osteoporosis which means the man is either a hundred years old or something else.

Calleigh tells Ryan she suspects the victim fell from a helicopter that was reportedly flying over the scene. Ryan and Horatio meet with the pilot named Beau who says he doesn't recognize the victim. Horatio and Ryan examine the interior of the bird and find an imprint of a knuckle.

At the lab, Tom confirms that the blood cells from the victim were in space since they were in the shape of spheres. He says combined with the other evidence, he figures the man was an astronaut.

Walter wonders if the man was an alien and jokingly says Tom is too. Jesse finds that all of the NASA astronauts are accounted for. Walter discovers one Florida space tourism company called Prime Mover which is run by a man named Keith Palmer.

Horatio and Ryan meet with Keith who shows them his plane which can be used to enter space. Keith says he charges two million to give tourists a ten day vacation. After Horatio shows him the photo of the victim, Keith recognizes him as Sam Gardner who was on their last flight. Keith insists safety is his number one priority. Ryan finds a bullet hole in the side of the plane, but Keith explains that it is actually micrometeor damage. Keith says Gardner returned to Earth last night. Keith refuses to give Horatio his passenger list. Horatio tells Keith he may be the last person who saw Sam alive.

The team watches a video sent by Sam to his wife Janet. At the station, Janet tells Boa Vista and Calleigh that she thought Sam's flight was foolish. Janet says Sam was supposed to call her,

but he didn't. Calleigh sees two other passenger who jumped in Sam's video message. Boa Vista recognizes a man named Dominic Cross who is an action movie star. They also see Beau, the helicopter pilot, then realize he lied to them.

Tom calls Horatio and says the blood boiled out of Sam's body. He figures that Sam got out of the vessel using a suit, and took off his mask, which caused his heart to explode. Beau is brought to the station for questioning. He admits he pilots all of Prime Mover's flights. Keith admits he saw Sam floating dead in space and brought him back in. Dominic says he was asleep when Sam died. Keith says Sam went out the airlock by himself. Dominic says he was sick and was injected with a sedative. Beau says he wanted to get rid of the body over the Atlantic, but it fell out of the helicopter after he was hit by gulls. Keith tells Horatio that he is part of a profitable business venture that he doesn't want to get regulated.

Ryan examines the plane. Keith starts to panic after he sees Ryan with a reciprocating saw. Jesse and Calleigh enter the vessel to investigate. They find the airlock which has a door separating the main cabin and outer space. After Calleigh closes the cabin door, Jesse discovers that there are no controls in the airlock. Calleigh figures someone opened the door from the cabin. Calleigh discovers a print on the controls that belongs to Dominic.

Dominic tells Ryan and Calleigh that Sam became crazy and threatened him if he didn't help him do a space walk. Dominic explains since Sam didn't pay for the space walk, he forced him to help him out. Sam told Dominic that he didn't have enough money left. He says since they were trained, Sam left the vessel wearing the suit.

Horatio examines the suit with a radiation meter. He tells Walter that since it was supposed to be in space, it should show higher amounts, but it doesn't. Horatio discovers a blood stain on the chest. Walter sprays luminol and discovers blood spatter all over the suit.

Horatio and Walter enter the vessel and search the airlock for traces of blood. They find spatter throughout the room. They figure that one of the passengers tried to force Sam out. Horatio orders Walter and Jesse to go into space.

Walter and Jesse get in a plane that will travel in a parabolic flight in order to test spatter pattern.

Travers reports that he found pure oxygen in the piece of the plane that Ryan cut out. Ryan figures that there was a leak in the oxygen tank. Using an equation, Ryan determines that it would have taken twelve minutes for the air to run out after the micrometeor hit the oxygen tank.

Horatio tells Keith they suspect Sam was murdered since there was not enough air for all of them. Keith tells them to prove it.

Jesse and Walter take off and reach the point in which they feel weightless. During their runs, they test weapons that could have been used during the space flight. Walter gets sick and throws up. After he gets an idea, Jesse uses his gun loaded with rubber bullets to fire at the test dummy. After he shoots, the zero gravity recoil pushes him back. They figure Sam was shot and the bullet was sucked out of the vessel after the hatch was open. Jesse figures they can find who fired the bullet by examining their suspects for bruises on their back. They find a bruise on Beau and figure he is the one who shot Sam.

The crew remembers when Keith told them that since there is a leak, one of them has to die. Dominic convinced Beau to kill Sam instead of him since he is a movie star. Horatio informs Keith, Beau and Dominic they are all guilty of murder. Jesse says since Dominic's print was on the airlock, he was the person who tried to finish him off. Keith closed the airlock, and said they will figure out what to do with Sam's body after they land. Horatio orders the police to take the men away. Keith says Sam left something for his wife.

Later, Janet watches the video journal that Sam made during his flight. In his message, Sam tells Janet that he can't wait to get home to her. He told her he loves her before saying goodbye.

LA

Season 8 Episode Number: 183 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: | Monday March 1, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Rob Zombie |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christina Chang (Rebecca Nevins), Mini Anden (Anna Kitson), Wes- ley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Paul Blackthorne (Bruce Enright), William Forsyth (Cpt. Chris Sut- ter), Sheri Moon Zombie (Olivia Burch), Michael Madsen (Coop Daly), Malcolm McDowell (Darren Vogel), Kristina Klebe (Leslie Stone), Jeff Daniel Phillips (Photo Assistant) |
| Production Code: | 816 |
| Summary: | The man suspected of killing Jesse's wife if caught up in another mur- der. Horatio and Eric travel to Los Angeles to clear their colleague's name. |



A rock and roll masquerade ball is held at a mansion. Two men, Coop and Tony, tell two ladies to control themselves. Anna, one of the ladies, sits down in a room to rest while the other woman, Leslie, leaves. Later, a masked man grabs Anna and knocks her out. Her friend returns and is also grabbed. Later, Anna wakes up and finds her friend dead with a fountain pen sticking out of her neck.

Horatio arrives at the scene and tells Tony that he knows that he was charged with a murder in Los Angeles, but Tony states he was cleared. Horatio tells him he knows he is a pornographer, but Tony says it is a legitimate business.

While investigating, Walter discovers a listening device hidden in a lamp shade. Boa Vista tells Anna that she knows that she is familiar with Jesse who warned her about Tony. Anna tells Boa Vista that she thinks Jesse is stalking her. Coop, a former football player, tells Horatio that he works for Tony. Tony tells Horatio he thinks Jesse is a dirty cop.

Anna tells Boa Vista that Tony gave her a glass of wine during the party. Jesse informs her they found her glass was laced with roofies. Anna orders Jesse to get away from her. Boa Vista suggests they run tests on her at the hospital.

At the morgue, Tom says Leslie was not roofied. The team suspects that she walked in the room while Anna was being raped. Tom reports that Leslie was stabbed in the neck by a fountain pen. The team brings in Coop after they find his prints on the pen. Ryan accuses him of killing Leslie, but Coop explains he signed autographs and used many of the pens in the house.

Dave tells Walter that the bug he found is high tech. Dave says he found that the receiver is inside the station's parking garage. Calleigh investigates and learns that Jesse's car is the source. She orders Jesse to open the trunk and back away. Calleigh discovers that Jesse planted a bug in Tony's house. Jesse explains he planted the bug during a party eight days ago. He says Tony killed his wife Tracy. Calleigh tells Jesse she will help him if he is right. The team plays back the audio and hear who they believe is Coop tell Leslie that she shouldn't be there. Rebecca, the DA, tells Horatio that she can't use the evidence and suggests he fire Jesse. Rebecca suggests he bring someone from her office while he goes to Los Angeles to clear Jesse's name. Eric arrives and is told to accompany Horatio to Los Angeles where he can collect more evidence on Tony's wife's murder.

Horatio and Eric meet with Captain Sutter in Los Angeles. They inform him they are investigating Tony's wife's death, but Sutter says they can't prosecute because of double jeopardy. Eric says they are looking to help Jesse. Eric and Horatio review the case files and learn that Jesse's case fell apart after a bloody cuff link with the initials A.T. went missing. Eric plays the video of Jesse as he took the stand. Jesse informed the jury that the cuff link doesn't match Tony's initials and he hasn't processed the cuff link since it is missing. Darren, Tony's lawyer, accused Jesse of hiding the cuff link that would clear Tony's name.

Back in Miami, Boa Vista informs Anna that the lab found evidence that she was sexually abused, but her attacker wore a condom. Boa Vista asks if she thinks Tony was involved. Boa Vista admits she was involved with an abusive husband that destroyed her self image. She suggests she call her if she wants to talk.

Horatio holds an online conference with Dave and Jesse. Dave runs a recognition program on the cuff link and learns that a jewelery store called Westside Platinum has similar items. After Eric returns with a list of buyers, Horatio sees that Tony's lawyer, Darren Vogel, made a purchase at the store shortly before Tony's wife died. Horatio and Eric meet with Darren and accuse him of planting evidence. Horatio tells Darren they have proof that he purchased the cuff link. Darren looks over the receipt and says is it coincidence, but Eric accuses him of planting the jewelry.

Calleigh tells Ryan she might have found a way to nail Coop. She discovers that Coop's fingerprint has traces of a lubricant and a lambskin condom. After they look at Anna's rape kit, the team brings in Coop and inform him of what they found. While Anna watches, Coop tells the team that Tony gave him Anna as a bonus for his good work. He says after Leslie walked in, things went wrong. Coop says Tony was the one who roofied Anna during the party and told him to take advantage of her. Calleigh tells Tony that Coop sold him out. Tony claims that Cardoza set him up and believes his lawyer will set him free.

Back in Los Angeles, Horatio notices that a woman is in the photo of a lot of the crime photos. They learn that she is a reporter with a press pass. Sutter calls Horatio and tells him he is wasting his time. Horatio and Eric meet with the reporter Burch while she is on a photo shoot. They ask her if she has the photos she took at Tony's crime scene and she gives it to them.

Eric and Horatio examine Burch's film roll and see a man pick up the cuff link after Jesse photographed it. They clean up the image and discover that Sutter was the one who took the evidence.

Horatio meets with Sutter and shows him the photo showing him pick up the cuff link. He asks Sutter to come clean. Sutter admits he took the cuff link because he thought it would be damaging to their case against Tony. Sutter says he had no idea that Jesse took a photo of it. Sutter says he didn't expect Jesse's wife to be murdered by Tony since he thought his wife's murder would send him to jail. Sutter says he keeps the cuff link in his pocket as a reminder and gives it to him. Later, Sutter holds a press conference to clear Jesse's name.

While Tony is brought to jail, Anna spits at him. Tony says he knows his lawyer will get him off. Just before she leaves, Anna gives Jesse a thank you note.

Back in Miami, Horatio meets with Darren who just finished consulting with Tony. Horatio tells him he wants him out of Miami as soon as possible. Jesse thanks Horatio for clearing his name. Horatio says he knows he would do the same for him.

Getting Axed

Season 8 Episode Number: 184 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: | Monday March 8, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Carey Meyer |
| Show Stars: | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), David |
| | Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), |
| | Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Christopher Redman (Michael |
| | Travers), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton) |
| Guest Stars: | Adam Wylie (Teddy Enwald), Bryan Callen (Kent Ackerman), Daniel |
| | Zacapa (Luis Velasquez), Raquel Bell (Paramedic), Matthew John Arm- |
| | strong (Jeffrey Lipton), Bridget Ann White (Renee Dorsett), Kaylee De- |
| | fer (Valerie Metcalf), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Daniel Roebuck (Mark |
| | Bullock) |
| Production Code: | 817 |
| Summary: | The team doesn't have any difficulty finding suspects when a hated |
| | receptionist is murdered. |
| | |



A fire alarm sound off at the Tabula Rasa office building. A worker named Valerie is told to meet with her boss just before the staff surprise her with a cake for her birthday. A mail room boy arrives, drops a package and can't help staring at Valerie. A man named Jeffrey gets into the elevator which starts to shake. While he stuck on a floor, he calls out, but the elevator falls several floors. Jeffrey wakes up and sees the dead body of a woman with an axe in her head.

The team arrives to investigate. Jeffrey tells Tripp that the victim is a receptionist named Renee Dorsett. Horatio wonders if

the killer hid the murder by pulling the fire alarm.

Calleigh and Jesse examine the nineteenth floor where the fire axe was taken. Using luminol, Jesse finds several spatter patterns. They figure that the killer dumped the body after he pried open the elevator door. Calleigh finds that a dye gel pack exploded after the fire alarm was pulled. Jesse figures they should test the employees to find who was the one who killed Renee. Walter and Calleigh line up the employees to test them for traces of dye. They find Valerie tests positive for the dye. The mail room boy wonders if she killed Renee. Valerie admits she pulled the alarm since she needed the time to pick up her boyfriend from the airport. Valerie says Renee was like a Nazi since she is convinces that Renee was going around to get people fired. Valerie says everyone had a problem with the dead receptionist.

Tom brings the body down from the elevator and loads her on to a gurney. Ryan finds a piece of ceramic that came off the victim. He sees a picture of a boy and wonders if it came from the killer.

The team figures the boy was the son of one of the employees. Walter looks at the father's picture and finds that the photo was from a catalog. The man admits that he set up his office in

order to get sympathy by pretending he was a family man. He remembers when Renee threatened to report him and broke the mug. They figure the piece of the ceramic fell in Renee's pant cuff during the confrontation.

Horatio hears a noise coming from the ceiling. Jesse investigates, looks in the ceiling area and sees someone run. The mail room clerk falls through and crashes to the floor below. Horatio asks him what he was doing up there. The mail room clerk tells Horatio that he lives in the ceiling. Horatio wonders if the man was spying on Renee.

Jesse photographs all of the supplies that the mail room clerk, Teddy, stored in the ceiling and finds a bloody towel. Tom examines Renee's body and sees that she was hit in the abdomen first. Tom examines Renee's organs and wonders if she was a smoker. Tom examines her nails, finds Mees' lines, and figures she was slowly being poisoned with arsenic over time.

Back at the office, Jesse and Calleigh find arsenic in the sandwich they found in the mail room's living area. Teddy says he stole the food and has been eating Renee's food too. Teddy says Valerie has been supplying Renee with the meals. Calleigh searches through Valerie's belongings and finds that she has a bottle full of arsenic. She admits that she has been slowly poisoning Renee because she wanted revenge and wanted to make Renee sick enough to have her stay home.

At the lab, Ryan looks over Renee's belongings and finds a death threat letter. Horatio sees that the mail was sent to her before she started working at the office.

The team arrives at Renee's home and sees that she was living in a expensive home. Jesse examines the driveway which shows that someone left in a hurry after running over her tree. He finds puddles of oil and takes a sample. Calleigh wonders what Renee was doing before she joined Tabula Rasa. They discover that she got a business degree from the University of Pennsylvania and wonder why she was working as a receptionist. They find that she worked at an investment firm. Ryan learns that Renee was making monthly payments to a cemetery.

At the station, Jesse asks Travers to test his sample even though oil is common. Travers discovers that the oil came from a classic car.

Tripp tests an old Chevy truck at the office that belongs to a worker named Mark. They figure that Mark drove to Renee's house and vandalized her lawn. Mark says he figured that Renee was going to get him fired since he brought his dog to work. Renee told Mark that she covered for him since she didn't want to lose another teammate. Mark tells Horatio that Renee saved him from losing his job.

Ryan introduces Horatio to Luis the grounds keeper who says Renee left flowers for a woman named Paige who died young. Luis says he tried to console her and was told that Renee thought she was going to go to hell. He says Renee was leaving purple hyacinths which makes Horatio figure that she was asking for forgiveness.

At the lab, Calleigh looks at Paige's suicide note and finds that she wrote the threatening letter to Renee. They see that Paige worked at the same firm that Renee worked just before she was let go. Calleigh wonders who Paige's fiancee is and find that it was Jeffrey.

Walter and Calleigh visit Jeffrey and see that he is packed to leave. After Calleigh calls for a warrant, Jesse obtains evidence from Jeffrey's house. Horatio arrives at the lab with a bag of clothes that Jeffrey threw away at the hospital. Jesse finds a spatter of blood they figure appeared when Jeffrey attacked Renee with the axe.

The team brings in Jeffrey and tell him they know he killed Renee. They figure he panicked after he saw the body in the elevator. Jeffrey admits he took the job at the office to get close to Renee. He says he watched her and waited for an opportunity to kill her. He remembers when he confronted her and blamed her for his fiancee's death. He hacked her up with the axe and dumped her body into the elevator shaft. Afterwards, he cleaned up the blood and left the bloody towels in the ceiling area. Horatio orders the police to arrest Jeffrey for murder.

After the case, the team members are afraid to take the elevator and decide to use the stairs.

Dishonor

Season 8 Episode Number: 185 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: | Monday March 22, 2010 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio |
| | Caine), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Evan Ellingson (Kyle Harmon) |
| Guest Stars: | Holly Marie Combs (Daphne Owens), Jeff Kober (Glenn Harper), Ethan |
| | Rains (Brian Nassir), Navid Negahban (Rahim Farooq), Necar Zadegan |
| | (Salumeh Farooq), Assaf Cohen (Ahmad Salib), Inbar Lavi (Maya Fa- |
| | rooq) |
| Production Code: | 818 |
| Summary: | Things get personal for Horatio when Kyle returns from war and asks |
| | for help with solving a murder associated with honor killings. |



Horatio is having breakfast with Kyle. Kyle subtly flirts with a waitress and Horatio smiles. During breakfast, Kyle breaks the news that he is deploying to Afghanistan with the US Army. Horatio expresses disappointment in Kyle for not telling him. Moments later, Kyle receives a phone call from his base, telling him that they cannot locate his friend, Brian. Horatio offers to take him to Brian's

place, which is an auto garage. When they arrive, Kyle checks it out to find someone burning. Kyle believes that the victim is Brian and calls Horatio for help. Horatio tells Kyle to call 911 while he attempts to help the man. Horatio embraces Kyle, telling him the man has died.

The police and fire departments arrive along with CSIs Natalia and Medical Examiner Tom Loman. Horatio finds a red gas container. They assess the situation where the victim was tied up in car tires and burned to death with car gasoline, indicating that it may be a gang hit or hate crime. The tires are melted around. Natalia asks Horatio about Kyle, who is taking it hard.

Detective Frank Tripp interviews Kyle, who identifies the victim as Brian Naseer. Kyle continues to take his death to heart, to which Tripp asks him to calm down. He is visibly shocked with Brian dying in his own garage. Horatio shows Kyle an antique used in the Vietnam War, asking him if Brian was a collector. Kyle tells Horatio that he only was interested in cars. He immediately accuses Brian's next-door neighbor, who is suspicious of Muslims living in America. When presented with the antique left at the garage, the neighbor (Glenn Harper) explains he was spying on what he suspected as a terrorist cell. He becomes a suspect.

Back at the CSI Lab, Kyle is still distraught, but Horatio reminds him they must be objective. Dr. Loman calls Horatio and tells Horatio and Kyle that the dental records indicate the victim is not Brian Naseer. The garage that Brian rented belongs to Rahim Farooq, who is identified as the victim. Kyle is happy that Brian is alive, but Horatio tells him that he is now a suspect in Rahim's murder. Detective Tripp locates Rahim's address in Coconut Grove, who sends Calleigh Duquesne and Jesse Cardoza to interview the family.

Calleigh interviews Salumeh Farooq, who is saddened by Rahim's death. Rahim always had a problem making a living in America. She shows her a picture of Brian, whom Salumeh is unable

to identify. The family left Iran after the revolution to start a new life. Jesse asks about her daughter, who is identified as Maya. Jesse asks Salumeh for her handprint, which is a match to the handprint on the gas canister found at the crime scene. She explains that Rahim would keep the can in the trunk, despite her insistence to leave it in the garage. Salumeh denies having been in Brian's garage.

Horatio and Tom comb through the body and its remains. Horatio finds a charred paper. Outside, Brian calls Kyle, who asks him to meet up on the conditions that no one, including Horatio, must know.

At the train station, Kyle and Brian meet up in a happy reunion. Brian introduces Kyle to Maya (Salumeh's daughter), who is his girlfriend. Brian feels betrayed when Horatio and the police arrive to collect the two. Horatio assures Kyle that he did the right thing in telling them about Brian, but Kyle feels like he betrayed Brian.

In the police station, Ryan Wolfe processes Brian while Calleigh processes Maya. Calleigh collects Maya's purse, which contains her cell phone, lip gloss, and a train ticket to St. Petersburg. Salumeh was unaware of her disappearance. Ryan and Calleigh use the Xeno's gas chromatographer, which identifies chemical compounds on people. They find benzene, xylene, and ethanol on Brian, which is the chemical makeup of gasoline. Calleigh finds the same mixture on Maya. Maya and Brian explain that Rahim doused Maya in gasoline to kill her. The motive was that she was arranged to be married to another man before meeting Brian. Rahim saw this as dishonor on her part and tried to kill her. Previously, Maya explained Brian to Salumeh, who is worried Rahim will discard her. Despite Maya and Brian both being Muslim, he was not chosen for her. Ahmed was chosen by Rahim to wed Maya. They tried to reason with Rahim at Brian's garage, but end up knocking him out by accident. They took off and tried to go to St. Petersburg to sort things out.

Omar meets up with Horatio later about the attempted honor killing. Kyle presses on his belief that Brian is not a murderer, but Omar frustratingly agrees with him. Horatio reminds Kyle that the murder investigation is still active, so Brian is still treated as a suspect. Kyle told Horatio that Brian saved him overseas from an IED. He wanted to make sure that the CSIs investigate thoroughly so Brian would eventually be cleared.

Omar goes to work on the burned paper found on Rahim. He was unsuccessful in extracting the text, but Horatio suggests using the infrared filter to locate the text, explaining that the metals and dyes in ink appear more prominently under certain light filters. The document is written in Farsi, prompting him to ask Kyle to translate the text.

Kyle reads the document, which is a marriage contract between Ahmad Salid and Maya Farooq. Horatio thanks Kyle for identifying the document.

Ryan and Omar interrogate Ahmad, who was supposed to marry Maya. They speculate that Ahmad murdered Rahim for dishonoring the marriage contract. Glenn Harper, the neighbor, places him outside of Brian's garage on the morning Rahim was killed. A flashback scene shows that Ahmad was disappointed that Maya was happier to see Brian and Ahmad understood her need for happiness. He tells Rahim about this later, who is distraught and promises to settle the matter with Maya. Ahmad tells Rahim that the marriage is off and tells him to back off for Maya's sake. He lied about where they met up and moved on with his life.

Calleigh and Jesse analyze Maya's call log. They find a voice message, where Maya revealed Brian's address to Rahim. They suspect that Maya conspired to kill her father so she and Brian can be happy together. Jesse returns to the crime scene to locate new evidence while Calleigh continues to interrogate her.

Maya explained that she wanted to come clean with her father. Calleigh reminds her that the only corroborating witness is the prime suspect, Brian. Calleigh suspects that Maya conspired in Rahim's murder.

Jesse and Natalia comb through the crime scene. Eventually, Natalia finds a pair of unique impressions made from the fire softening the ground. She casts the impression with casting resin. The impression was made from stiletto heels, narrowing the suspects pool to females only.

Back at the crime scene, Ryan confirms that the stiletto heel impressions definitely put a female at the crime scene at the time of the murder because of the presence of crushed ash. They ask for Maya's stilettos, who do not match the impressions. They figure out that Salumeh's heels match the impressions from the crime scene. In a flashback scene, Salumeh was approached by

Rahim, who is angry about Maya's betrayal. She tried to warn Maya. Natalia caught her in a lie by presenting ash found in her heels.

Crime Scene Reconstruction: Salumeh drove to Brian's garage, finding Rahim's car just outside of it. Brian and Maya unexpectedly passed by Salumeh, observing her fright. She found Rahim lying unconscious with the gas can he used on Maya. Angrily, she ties Rahim to a tire while he was unconscious. Rahim pleaded his case by saying he tried to kill Maya to preserve family honor. Salumeh did not believe him, knowing that killing Maya had no honor. Maya poured the gas on the ground and on Rahim. Rahim angrily accused Salumeh of corrupting Maya and forgetting where she came from. She lit a match and dropped it on the ground. Rahim was consumed by the fire while Salumeh safely stepped back to watch him die. Horatio and Natalia (in expression) sympathize with Salumeh's situation, but have to arrest her.

Kyle talks with Brian and Maya. Brian's furlough is extended to stay with Maya. Kyle understands. Maya and Salumeh tearfully embrace with each other one last time, asking Maya to take care of Brian and reciprocate before she is taken into custody for Rahim's murder.

The next day, Horatio sees Kyle off before his departure to Afghanistan.

Spring Breakdown

Season 8 Episode Number: 186 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: | Monday April 12, 2010 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Matt Partney, Corey Evett |
| Director: | Larry Detwiler |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| | Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Wal- |
| | ter Simmons), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), |
| | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers) |
| Guest Stars: | Shawn Woods (Ricky Halprin), Henderson Wade (Cabana Boy), Eliza- |
| | beth Mathis (Female MC), Alexander Rodriguez (DJ), Kallie Flynn Chil- |
| | dress (Jill Quinn), Cassie Scerbo (Hillary Swanson), Chelsea Hobbs |
| | (Courtney Haywood), Simon Miller (Brad Donner), Alan Ritchson (Paul |
| | Arnett), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Teresa Castillo (Alexis Wilkes), Peter |
| | Mooney (Dean Butler) |
| Production Code: | 819 |
| Summary: | The team splits up to solve three different murders during Spring |
| | Break. |
| | |



The Miami team has their hands full with three dead people at the swanky Ciel Blue hotel: a young man is impaled on a poolside seating area, a young woman turns up dead in a washing machine and another young man is found drowned, buried up to his neck on the beach. Ryan wonders if the victim on the beach died accidentally, the tragic result of a prank by friends, while Walter wonders if the

impaled man committed suicide. Calleigh is horrified that someone tossed a young woman into a washer. She recovers several items from the machine's debris collector. In the morgue, an overwhelmed Dr. Loman determines the impaled man was shot with a flare gun, and glass found in the wound suggests he was shot through a window. Horatio and Walter find a room at the Ciel Blue with a broken window. The man staying there, Dean Butler, tells the CSIs he shot at someone with a flare gun the night before – a belligerent guy who wouldn't leave his party, but he didn't hit him. When the CSIs show him a picture of the man who was impaled, Dean doesn't recognize him. Horatio takes the flare gun and performs an experiment to determine the trajectory the victim took, concluding that he fell from the roof – and happened to get shot by the flare gun on the way down. In the morgue, Dr. Loman tells Calleigh that the female victim was dead before she was thrown in the wash, likely from a blow to the head. He recovers a room key from the girl's pocket, and the CSIs learn that the room it's for belongs to Courtney Haywood. Tripp and Calleigh question Courtney at the hotel bar, but she doesn't recognize the girl, though she admits she's been pretty drunk for the past few days. She tells them she dropped her key on the beach at some point.

Ryan and Jesse are surprised to hear Dr. Loman pronounce their case a murder: the young man was kicked in the head and knocked out before he drowned. Loman also points out a burn mark on his ear, identifying him as the guy Dean Butler shot with the flare gun. Dean recognizes

this guy, telling Jesse and Ryan that he introduced himself as Paul 'The Program' at the party. An ID bracelet from Walter's victim and a print on a bead from Calleigh's victim's shirt lead them to the same place: the site of the Manic Beach Party. There, they talk to bouncer Ricky Halprin, whose prints were on the girl's bead. Ricky recognizes her picture, telling the CSIs he had to kick her out of the party the previous day because of her drunken antics. He gives Calleigh the credit card she was running a tab on, identifying her as Alexis Wilkes. He also recalls her leaving with a hot blonde girl. Calleigh and Walter go to Alexis's hotel room and find a large pool of blood – along with a picture of Alexis and the other two victims. Realizing they all went to the same college, the CSIs are finally able to identify the two men: Brad Donner was the one who was impaled, while Paul Arnett died on the beach. The CSIs get into Alexis's social networking account and find a video showing Brad sleeping with a heavy blonde girl – and then mocking her, joined by Alexis and Paul. The bracelet found on Brad's body leads the team to blonde Hillary Swanson, who tells Horatio and Walter that Brad and she fooled around – and then he got violent and punched her when she changed her mind. She denies killing him, telling the CSIs that the other girl, who stuck around after she left, might have. She identifies the other girl as Courtney Haywood. Courtney denies killing Brad.

Dr. Loman shows Calleigh the marks left by the weapon used to kill Alexis, and Calleigh is able to match the marks to an iron from Alexis's room. Ryan recovers a blonde hair from Paul's shirt, and Calleigh recalls the bouncer at the beach party mentioning Alexis left with a blonde woman. Courtney gives a DNA sample, but when Walter tries to get a swab from Hillary, she refuses, claiming she fears a false positive. Travers analyzes the blonde hair from Paul's shirt, noting that it's badly degraded by bleaching and dyeing. Travers opines that the three victims didn't sound like very nice people, and Tripp notes that Jill Quinn, the girl from the video, filed a complaint against Brad after the incident. Travers finds evidence that the person the hair belonged to took acne medication and was using an appetite suppressant, leading Tripp to wonder if Jill might have changed her appearance. Dave Benton takes an old picture of Jill and alters her weight and hair color - and Tripp and Ryan recognize her as Courtney Haywood. Horatio confronts Courtney, who first tries to deny it, pointing out that she's not blonde. When Jesse points out she was before she dyed her hair that morning, she relents, saying she pressed charges against the three, and nothing was done, so she took matters into her own hands. When Horatio asks her if spending the rest of her life in prison is worth it, she answers, 'It is.' 'Fair enough,' Horatio says, as she's led off to prison.

Backfire

Season 8 Episode Number: 187 Season Episode: 20

| Originally aired: | Monday April 19, 2010 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Tamara Jaron, Melissa Scrivner |
| Director: | Don Tardino |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| | Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Wal- |
| | ter Simmons), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Scott Alan Smith (Doctor), Jennifer Weston (Nurse), Eugene Shaw |
| | (EMT), Chris Dollard (Ralph Zimmerman), Meghan Markle (Officer |
| | Jane Marshall), Robert Bailey Jr. (Patrick Dawson), John Beasley |
| | (Henry Dawson), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Mike Doyle (Karl Tannen), |
| | Robin Bartlett (Stephanie Hollister) |
| Production Code: | 820 |
| Summary: | Calleigh is troubled by the latest case. She can't leave the case alone |
| 5 | until she gets some questions about the victim's death answered. |
| | |



Calleigh rushes into a burning house to save a boy in jeopardy. Though she manages to pull the boy from the fire, he doesn't survive – and her lungs, already weakened from a bout with a fire last year, are badly affected. Horatio pulls the officer who accompanied Calleigh into the building to safety while Ryan examines the dead boy, Patrick Dawson, and notices burns on his hands, leading Ryan

to suspect that he started the fire. Horatio and Tripp speak with his grandfather, Henry Dawson. He tells them that his grandson was supposed to be at school, not at the house, and that the house is being remodeled. The renovations were almost finished. In the morgue, Dr. Loman determines Patrick died of smoke inhalation, and finds chemicals on the boy's hands. In the lab, Ryan analyzes the chemical and learns it's turpentine. Walking past Calleigh, he grabs Jesse and Walter and heads back to the Dawson house, hunting for evidence of arson. At the scene, Ryan finds more evidence to support his theory that Patrick started the fire, discovering turpentine at the point of origin. Walter is disturbed by the draftiness of the house, and on the way out Jesse notices that the house has a sprinkler system that didn't go off during the fire. The CSIs notice a lack of insulation in the house and suspect the contractor did a shoddy job. Horatio questions the man, who claims he was following the minimum required by safety codes. Horatio points out the lack of insulation on the house and arrests the man for negligence.

In the house, Calleigh discovers a second point of origin for the fire – and is thrown when she sees Patrick standing there with her. Freaked out, she retreats to the Hummer and tries to figure why she's able to see the dead boy. Horatio and Tripp question Stephanie Hollister, a neighbor who had a dispute with Dawson – and set his lawn on fire. Stephanie tells the detectives that Dawson's contractor started construction at 6am, two hours before he was legally allowed to. Stephanie went over to try to get him to stop, and when he didn't, she set fire to the lawn in a rage. Suspecting she's hiding something, Tripp, Walter and Jesse return to the house and find a second point of origin – wax paper on the wall that would have carried the fire slowly, allowing the arsonist to escape. The wax paper is found under the sink, prompting Tripp and Jesse to question Dawson if he started the fire. Dawson claims he and Patrick used it to make paper boats. When Tripp tells Dawson that his grandson missed eight days of school, Patrick, who is observing, says that he skipped school to help with the renovations as a surprise for his grandfather. Patrick is dismayed when the CSIs posit that he started the fire and his grandfather considers the possibility. A puzzled Calleigh follows Natalia and Jesse to the hospital and is shocked to discover she's actually unconscious in a hospital bed – and on a ventilator. Worried when she sees Delko by her side, Calleigh wonders if she's dying.

Walter and Jesse go back to the house, where Walter once again notices a draft. They discover the reason for it when they find a wall not sealed up properly - and the dead body of a man behind it! The man is identified as Ralph Zimmerman, a plumber. Dr. Loman determines he was electrocuted, and at the house, the CSIs notice exposed wires and bubbling on the linoleum floor of the kitchen, indicating the presence of water. Realizing this was where Zimmerman was electrocuted, the CSIs check the circuit breaker for tampering and discover Stephanie Hollister's prints on it. The irate neighbor readily admits to killing the plumber because he refused to stop his noisy work, but denies setting fire to the house. In the house, Walter and Ryan are surprised to discover the sprinkler system is now working, despite the fact that it didn't go off during the fire. Calleigh thinks she has an idea, but just as she and Patrick are following her hunch on the front lawn, she collapses – as in the hospital, Calleigh starts to flatline! The doctors are able to revive her, and, unable to talk, she writes a message for Delko, a series of numbers that lead Horatio to Dawson's front lawn - and the pipes running beneath it. Jesse digs down to the pipe where he discovers a bag of dry ice – put there to freeze the pipes and stop the sprinkler from going off. It was definitely sabotage - and a tobacco stain on the bag of dry ice leads the CSIs to Dawson. The old man started the fire hoping to claim the insurance on the house - never knowing his grandson was inside. A recovered Calleigh visits Patrick's body in the morgue with Delko by her side. She tells the boy to rest in peace and closes the morgue drawer.

Meltdown

Season 8 Episode Number: 188 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: | Monday May 3, 2010 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson, K. David Bena |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), |
| | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), |
| | Eddie Cibrian (o Videos), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Johnny Whitworth (Jake Berke- |
| | ley), David Lee Smith (Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Kevin Weisman (Ricky Spano), Rashawn Underdue (Officer Olansky), |
| | Douglas Tait (Andre), Ariel Mirabel- Ramos (Officer), Celestin Cornielle |
| | (Joe Tepper), Christian Campbell (Ben Rooney), Kathleen Robertson |
| | (Kayla Pennington), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Tina Casciani (Whitney |
| | Dern), Tim Russ (Leonard Sterling) |
| Production Code: | 821 |
| Summary: | A seemingly perfect jewelry heist ends in murder and when crime |
| | scene evidence is stolen from the lab, Delko returns to find the cul- |
| | prit. |
| | |



A carefully planned out jewelry store heist leaves a man buying an engagement ring dead. Though Horatio chases the thieves, he loses them on a Miami bridge and soon realizes they doubled back and escaped in a truck. At the scene, Calleigh is shocked to spot undercover cop Jake Berkeley in the crowd. Though the VIN numbers on the vehicle used to block off the street during the robbery have been

removed, she finds a discarded VIN plate with the number on it. Inside the store, Tripp questions the manager, Leonard Sterling, and learns he was the only employee in the store during the robbery. Natalia finds a signal jammer in the bushes outside that reacts badly with her hearing aid, and she and Tripp determine it was used to take out the store's security cameras. Dr. Loman examines the body of the man killed in the robbery, Ben Rooney, and finds trace under his nails. Ben's girlfriend, Kayla Pennington shows up at the scene and is crushed to discover he's dead. At the lab, Walter and Calleigh find the trace under Ben's nails is latex, indicating the killers were wearing gloves. Tripp gets an address on the VIN number from the car and he and Calleigh go to check it out. They find the getaway van at the address – along with a sizable stash of discarded diamonds – and hear the sound of gunfire. When they get inside, they find Jake holding a gun, and the other man with him dead on the ground.

Jake identifies the dead man as Joe Tepper. The undercover cop tells Horatio he was recruited for the heist, but Joe sniffed him out as a cop and was going to kill him; Jake shot him in selfdefense. Jake tells Horatio he drove the getaway truck, and that Joe tossed the diamonds because they were tattooed with serial numbers and therefore traceable. Back at the lab, Walter and Ryan discover one of the envelopes of diamonds is missing – and Ryan is the last one to have checked out the evidence box according to the log. Stetler comes to the lab to investigate and is vexed to find out the security cameras in the lab malfunctioned because of the signal jammer device, which was turned on despite Walter's insistence that he removed the battery. Ryan and Natalia recover pictures from a digital camera found on Joe Tepper, which was used by the robbers to monitor the jewelry store. When they discover the photographs were taken from a real estate office belonging to Ben Rooney, they suspect he may have been in on the robbery. Natalia and Calleigh question Kayla Pennington, who tells them she met Ben three weeks ago when she went to his office to buy a condo. Ryan discovers boric acid on Joe's clothing, leading Horatio to conclude that the thieves are melting down the gold from the settings so they can resell it. Jesse and Horatio consult an 'expert' – Ricky Spano, doing time for similar crimes. Ricky tells them the thieves will need a lot of gold from multiple robberies, and then will melt it down and reshape it so that it can't be traced.

Eric Delko returns to the lab to help on the case, but Natalia quickly figures out that he's wearing a wire and is in fact there to figure out who at the lab took the diamonds from the evidence locker. Natalia warns him to be careful. Delko finds pistol powder on the signal jamming device, leading him to question Jake, who denies handling the device aside from when he gave it to Tepper. When Delko tells Jake he thinks he's been undercover too long, Jake reacts angrily. Jesse and Horatio are able to connect the jewelry store heist to 23 other robberies, and find a few shots from witnesses' cell phone cameras that reveal the thieves are wearing different masks at each heist. The CSIs run a composite photo and are surprised to find the two robbers are women – and one of them is Kayla Pennington. Calleigh and Jesse interrogate the woman, who admits she made one mistake: she fell for a mark. She went to Ben so she could observe the jewelry store from his office, but she ended up falling for him. She denies shooting him, and tells Calleigh that her partner Whitney Dern was the one who killed Ben. Horatio and Jesse find Whitney about to leave town with a truck full of motorcycles. Upon examination, Jesse finds the motorcycles themselves are made out of gold. Whitney and Kayla are arrested. Back at the lab, Calleigh reassures an uneasy Delko that Jake wasn't the one who took the diamonds - and that he's no threat to their relationship. The team goes out for drinks, but Natalia begs off, not wanting to be around Delko knowing that he's investigating the lab.

Mommie Deadest

Season 8 Episode Number: 189 Season Episode: 22

| Originally aired: | Monday May 10, 2010 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brett Mahoney, Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Det. Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Emily Procter (Calleigh Dequesne), David Caruso (Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Brad Leland (John Sully" Sullivan), Christian Clemenson (Tom Lo- man), Christina Chang (Rebecca Nevins), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Ben- ton), David Lee Smith (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) |
| Guest Stars: | Brighid Fleming (Young Andrea Williams), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Cameron Castaneda (Bradley Williams), Katie Ward (ND Guest #1), Matt Huhn (ND Guest #2), Olesya Rulin (Andrea Williams), An- drea Bogart (Bridgette Clark), Marc Raducci (Joel Clark), Fay Master- son (Laura Williams), Mark Moses (Chuck Williams), Nicolas Robuck (Logan Price), Colin Ford (Cody Williams) |
| Production Code: | 822 |
| Summary: | When a suburban soccer mom is murdered, the CSIs uncover her fam- ily's dark past, while Delko continues his undercover mission. |
| | |



Laura and Chuck Williams' 20th anniversary party is followed by tragedy when Laura is murdered outside the garage of their house. Horatio and Dr. Loman are surprised by the viciousness of the crime: Laura was struck nine times with a blunt object. Natalia goes over a video camera Laura was using after the party, finding that the discovery of a broken lamp drew Laura to the garage. Natalia finds

the whole party on the tape, and when she reviews it, she finds Laura caught her husband flirting with another woman. Chuck identifies her as Bridget Clark, his son Cody's history teacher, but he denies being involved with her romantically. Bridget admits to flirting with Chuck, but also denies a romantic liaison, saying that she suspected Cody was being abused. Calleigh and Dave Benton take a closer look at the videotape from the party and find an older recording that was taped over of a family Thanksgiving, which reveals Laura Williams getting violent with her teenage daughter, Andrea. Calleigh realizes it was Laura abusing the children, not Chuck. Ryan and Walter go over Chuck's car and find blood on it, indicating he moved it after Laura was killed. He claims he moved the car to make room for the ambulance. When Horatio asks him about Laura abusing the children, Chuck denies it, but then admits he was away on business a lot. Horatio and Natalia question Andrea and her boyfriend, Logan. Andrea tells the CSIs her mother would handcuff her to the bed to prevent her from sneaking out to see Logan. Natalia finds broken glass in Logan's shoes, which proves to match the glass from the broken light at the Williams' house.

When Ryan discovers a bloody bat among Logan's possessions, the young man is brought in for questioning. He admits to breaking the lamp when he snuck into the house to see Andrea, but denies any knowledge of the bat. Andrea interrupts the interrogation to confess to the murder,

claiming she planted the bat, but when she says she struck her mother only once, Horatio knows she's lying. Natalia talks to Cody, who is drawing in his sketchbook, and gets him to open up about his younger brother, Bradley, who appears in his sketches. Natalia finds that Bradley died when he was five years old after swallowing lighter fluid. Andrea tells Natalia that her mother made Bradley drink lighter fluid after she found a burn on the couch – but that it was actually her who burned the couch. She blames herself for her brother's death, and tells Natalia that she has to look out for herself and Cody. Chuck tells Horatio that Laura didn't mean to kill Bradley, and admits that he didn't have it in him to kill her. Natalia finds the answer when she discovers red marker on the handle of the bat that killed Laura. Cody confesses that he got marker on the couch and was afraid his mother would attack him for it. When he saw how angry she was about the light, he hit her with the bat, and then continued to strike her. Andrea found him standing over their mother's body and made him swear not to tell anyone. She took the bat from him to hide it. Chagrined at seeing his son being taken away by the police, Chuck tries to confess to the murder, but Horatio tells him there are other ways he can help his family – by going to court and telling the truth about Laura.

Delko continues his investigation of his colleagues for the theft of diamonds from the evidence locker for State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins. He finds a large deposit in Walter's account around the time of the theft and reluctantly reports it to Rebecca. Her suspicions are aroused, but Delko jumps to Walter's defense, telling her that Walter's rent just went up. After Rebecca questions him, Walter comes to Delko, upset that Delko mentioned the rent and dug into his personal finances. He says the deposit was a buddy paying back a loan. IAB officer Rick Stetler takes an interest in Delko's investigation, but Delko rebuffs his offer to help – as Calleigh looks on from a nearby lab. Delko finds another discrepancy in the evidence log, and he pays Horatio's old partner, Sully, a visit, to ask about heroin from a drug bust in 2006. A million dollars worth of heroin is missing. Sully insists he and his guys didn't miscount – and that none of them are responsible. Delko calls Rebecca to ask her to meet him at the marina to discuss the new evidence, but she can't meet up with him until the next morning. When he goes to see Rebecca, he drops his papers and when he goes to pick them up, her car explodes, killing her. Calleigh runs to Delko to help him as the fire rages from the explosion...

Time Bomb

Season 8 Episode Number: 190 Season Episode: 23

| Originally aired: | Monday May 17, 2010 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Matt Partney, Corey Evett |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), |
| | Rex Linn (Det. Frank Tripp), David Caruso (Horatio Caine), Emily Proc- |
| | ter (Calleigh Dequesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza), Jonathan Togo |
| | (Ryan Wolfe) |
| Recurring Role: | Rashawn Underdue (Duty Officer Olansky), Christian Clemenson (Tom |
| | Loman), Christina Chang (Rebecca Nevins), David Lee Smith (IAB |
| | Sergeant Rick Stetler), Brad Leland (John "Sully" Sullivan) |
| Guest Stars: | Brett Rickaby (Drew Pollack), Kiana Rene (Uniform), Ramon Fernandez |
| | (Tino Garvez), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Grant Alan (Officer Martin |
| | Williamson), Juan Fernandez (News Reporter) |
| Production Code: | 823 |
| Summary: | Horatio's ex-girlfriend is killed in an explosion and the killer may be |
| | someone in their own department. |



Rewinding to a few minutes before 'Mommie Deadest' ended, 'Time Bomb' opens with Calleigh realizing Delko is lying to her and following him to the marina where he's arranged to meet Rebecca Nevins. Delko refuses to tell Calleigh why he's meeting Rebecca, and she starts to leave, but when the bomb goes off, she rushes back to Delko. Horatio and the team arrive at the scene, and Delko fills

Horatio in on the lead he was pursuing – the theft of the heroin on the 2006 case Horatio's old partner, Sully, worked. Horatio visits Sully and the retired officer swears that he didn't discuss Delko's findings with anyone else. Back at the scene, Calleigh and Walter are surprised to learn that Delko was wearing a wire at the lab – and that Natalia knew about it. Delko helps Jesse get a VIN number off the car next to Rebecca's that contained the bomb. The two CSIs are surprised to find the car came from a police impound lot. Delko and Tripp question the officer at the impound lot, who shows them the car was signed out to a Detective Stephen Carmichael several months ago. Delko notices that this car isn't the first Carmichael has signed out. Horatio and Delko query an inmate, Tino Garvez and learn that Garvez killed Carmichael in 2008. The inmate is amused to find someone is playing the officers.

Walter and Ryan go over debris from the explosion, discovering hundreds of metal sprockets from golf carts among the wreckage. Ryan finds the remains of the detonator: a cell phone. The bomb's make up matches one from a bomb made in 1999 by a Drew Pollack. Ryan questions the man, pointing out that Rebecca Nevins was the one who worked out his plea bargain – which still sent him to jail for ten years. Pollack clams up, asking for a lawyer. Dr. Loman performs the autopsy on Rebecca and recovers a GPS chip from her body which came from the car with the bomb. Delko assembles a GPS and activates the chip, hoping to use it to backtrack to the bomber's house. He and Calleigh activate it and drive to the location the car came from and are shocked to find it's Ryan's house. Ryan returns home to find his colleagues combing his house for clues, and to see Delko discover the diamonds hidden away in an electronic device. Ryan swears they aren't his, but Stetler has him taken back to the precinct. With Horatio present, Stetler grills Ryan, asking about his gambling debts and pointing out that he was the one who discovered the diamonds missing. Horatio wants to keep the investigation going, but Stetler tells him he's done. Jesse, Natalia, Walter and Delko witness Ryan being taken away in handcuffs, and Natalia gets the idea to check the diamonds for bacterial DNA to determine who handled them – and framed Ryan.

When Horatio learns Sully was the lead on the Pollack investigation, he returns to question his old partner and Sully admits he got in over his head. He refuses to give Horatio details, instead drawing his gun and causing another officer to fire at him. He's taken away, still alive, in an ambulance, and Horatio turns his sights on Olansky, the duty officer in charge of the evidence locker. Horatio and Delko catch him in a lie: he never called tech services the day the diamonds went missing to report the cameras down. Realizing that he'll be charged with murder one, Olansky gives up the true identity of Carmichael: Rick Stetler. Delko brings Natalia a folder Stetler had to confirm the bacterial DNA match. Ryan is released, and along with Horatio and Delko, confronts Stetler. The game up, Stetler admits it all started with the theft of a car from the impound lot. Worn down by being a police officer, he decided to make his fortune another way. Horatio points out that Stetler didn't just steal – he killed Rebecca Nevins as well. Ryan arrests Stetler, and Delko apologizes to Calleigh, acknowledging that it will take a while for him to regain her trust.

All Fall Down

Season 8 Episode Number: 191 Season Episode: 24

| Originally aired: | Monday May 24, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Joe Chappelle |
| Show Stars: | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La |
| | Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), David |
| | Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), |
| | Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Justine Eyre (Janice Potter), Abhi Sinha (Undergrad Test Subject), |
| | Gina St. John (Reporter #1), Dean Cates (Reporter #2), Booker T. |
| | Washington (Uniform), Mary Alyce Kania (CSI Tech), Roger Bart (Bob |
| | Starling), Esai Morales (Stephen Madsen), J.R. Cacia (Craig Pot- |
| | ter), Abby McCoy (Daria Potter), Emma McCoy (Daria Potter), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric), Kristen Hager (Melissa Walls), Jim Vickers (Neal |
| | Brusatti) |
| Production Code: | 824 |
| Summary: | The CSI team must follow cryptic hints left by a serial killer. The longer |
| · | it takes the team to solve the puzzles, the more people will die. |
| | |



The CSIs are surprised when they all receive letters without postmarks and open them to find puzzle pieces made out of plastic transparencies, which they assemble to reveal a depiction of a woman in the crosshairs of a rifle. Jesse discovers an address in the corner of the picture and the team races there, only to find they're too late: Janice Potter is lying dead in her kitchen, shot in front of

her small daughter. Calleigh finds the woman's purse, filled with paychecks made out to Janice Garber from Dade University. Janice's distraught husband, Craig, a divorce lawyer, fears that one of his client's ex-spouses is responsible. He's surprised to hear about the paychecks, claiming that his wife didn't work. Jesse and Walter discover the murder weapon: a rifle positioned and controlled by WiFi. Delko returns to work at the lab full time and accompanies Horatio to question Melissa Walls, a grad student doing research at Dade University who employed Janice. Melissa hired Janice to administer electric shocks to students answering questions incorrectly, but it was actually Janice that Melissa was studying. Melissa thinks evil is human nature, and tells the CSIs she's moving on to a more prestigious post to continue her studies. Craig Potter comes to the lab with an envelope from his mailbox addressed to the CSIs. Ryan finds an augmented reality tag on it, which leads him and Natalia to a website that shows a swimming pool turning red with blood. They are able to identify the location as the faculty pool at Dade University. Ryan and Delko rush to the scene only to discover the body of Professor Neal Brusatti in the water.

Dr. Loman determines Brusatti drowned, and Horatio concludes the murder weapon was the automatic pool cover, which was deployed while Brusatti was in the pool, trapping him. Horatio unrolls the cover and finds a Fleur de Lis spray painted on top of it. Professors Stephen Madsen and Bob Starling tell the CSIs that Janice accused Melissa of doctoring the results of her study – Janice didn't want to shock the students. Stephen reveals Melissa was kicked out of the program – and that she blamed him, Bob and Neal for ruining her career. Horatio calls Melissa, who defends her actions, saying all the greats have cheated, and reminding Horatio he has no hard evidence against her. The professors are placed under protective watch, and Natalia accompanies Stephen to his apartment while he showers, but when Walter calls saying he's discovered the Fleur de Lis is the logo for a men's cologne, she runs to interrupt Stephen – only to see him burst into flames when he sprays the cologne on himself. She saves his life, and Delko discovers potassium in the doctored cologne that combusted when it hit the water on Stephen's body. Horatio notes that Melissa Walls was on the guest list for a departmental party Stephen hosted recently, while Delko discovers a quote on the back of the cologne bottle from a paper Bob Starling wrote. Bob tells the CSIs he last saw Melissa the day before after she was dropped from the program. Though Bob assures the team he will be safe giving a lecture to a crowded room full of students in the afternoon, Horatio sends Tripp with him.

Melissa turns up at the station, telling Delko and Horatio they can only hold her for forty-eight hours... and that locking her down won't prevent any murders already set in motion. She hands over her day planner as an alibi. Walter determines the Fleur de Lis was spray painted at 1:30pm – a time Melissa doesn't appear to have an alibi for. But when Delko and Horatio question her, she turns over proof that she was at a Pilates class. Delko accuses her of misleading them, and Melissa claims she was testing a new theory. When Calleigh discovers Bob Starling was denied tenure by a committee that included both Neal Brusatti and Stephen Madsen, the CSIs' suspicion shifts to Bob. The suspicions are confirmed when they match stamps in his possession to the ones on the letters sent to them by the killer. Horatio and Tripp arrest Bob, but back at the lab the CSIs start coughing and collapsing. When Delko arrives back at the lab, he finds everyone unconscious on the floor. He races to find Calleigh passed out as well and desperately tries to revive her...

Season Nine

Fallen

Season 9 Episode Number: 192 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 3, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Tamara Jaron |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Omar Benson Miller (Wal- ter Simmons), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Rex Linn (Detective |
| | Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Eddie Cibrian (Jesse Cardoza) |
| Recurring Role: | Roger Bart (Bob Starling), Kristen Hager (Melissa Walls), Christopher |
| | Redman (Michael Travers), Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Wesley |
| | A. Ramsey (Dave Benton) |
| Guest Stars: | Channon Roe (Keith Garwood), Alexandra Adi (Nikki Vega), Melanie Laenani Lewis (M.E. Assistant) |
| Production Code: | 09001 |
| Summary: | The CSI's must catch a madman causing havoc all over Miami and the team has to mourn one of their own. |



The show starts with a bang, many different images flashing across the screen. Calleigh is wounded, if not dead, and Delko is trying to carry her to get some help. Caine is driving like a madman, trying to get to the scene. Delko makes it to the elevators, but starts losing consciousness. Caine gets off the elevator, gun drawn. There are bodies everywhere. Caine shoots out a window, and most ev-

erybody starts breathing again. Callie finally starts breathing again. Jesse is dead. Natalia cannot believe it.

Dr. Loman starts the autopsy of Jesse. He tells Horatio that if he hadn't shot out the window when he did, the autopsy room would be full right now. Cause of death is acute oxygen deprivation. Loman won't know how that happened until he gets a sample of the lung tissue. Caine asks why Jesse died and none of the others. Loman says that when Jesse fell, he hit his head and it's possible he suffered a subdural hemorrhage. Loman asks what he should do with Jesse's things. Caine picks up his badge and says he'll take care of it.

It looks as though every piece of evidence they have against Starling was compromised by the gas. Ryan says they still have the gun, but Calleigh says it was never definitively linked to him.

While Starling is being cuffed, Frank says they don't know how he got his hands on the gas while he was behind bars, but they're sure going to find out. Starling says 'impossible'. Caine shows up when Frank leaves and tells Starling that the officer he killed is named Jesse Cardoza. Starling knows that the gas destroyed all the evidence against him and adds 'you can't prevent what happens next.'

Caine joins the lab team and tells them that with every past attack, Starling left a clue that led to the next. Calleigh says they scoured the lab and found nothing. Natalia approaches Melissa Walls to see if she knows anything about how Starling introduced the gas into the CSI facility. She asks Melissa to come downtown and talk about it, and Melissa says it's not a good time. Natalia tells her it's about Professor Starling, and she says she tries not to think about him, as he ruined her career. Natalia tells her that he killed a cop today. The knowledge doesn't sway her, nor does knowing that the team thinks he's going to kill again. She gets in her car and drives away.

Nikki Vega is telling Calleigh that the note that says 'They All Fall Down' was written by an ink jet printer; they're the only kind that use wet ink. If they can get their hands on Starling's printer, it would be possible to match it to the note, based on markings.

Ryan is crawling through the vents, testing the air at the facility. He keeps picking up traces of Halon from every single duct on the floor. It's a fire-suppressant that was banned in the 80's. Because their system is separate from the rest of the building, it was possible to only attack the CSI floor. Caine and Delko are up on the roof, checking the vent system. Caine finds a couple of loose screws, and they lift the door off. The boxes inside say Freon, but Caine cuts into one and it contains a Halon tank that was fed right into the air-conditioning system.

Starling is in a cage, not a cell. Full 360-degree visibility, and he's working on removing his handcuffs. When Caine shows him the Halon tank, tagged for Dade University, Starling says 'You don't have my hands - oh, would you look at that' as he holds up his cuffed left hand which has an empty right cuff. Caine slams him into the bars. Starling says he's smarter than all of them put together, and when he's done they'll all be dead. Caine says somebody will be dead, but it won't be them. He tells Frank to take him downstairs and throw him in solitary. As he's leaving, he tells Horatio that the clock is ticking.

Walter goes down to the autopsy lab and asks why nobody has cleaned this officer's face; the answer is he's still being processed. Walter tells Jesse he came to say good-bye. He remembers them playing hoops together. He starts cleaning Jesse's face while he tells him that he called his mom, and she wants him back in California; H is going to make that happen. He notices glass in Jesse's temple and call Natalia. Walter recognizes the glass he has placed under the microscope as tempered glass. The piece of glass is from Starling's camera, which has a broken lens. Walter says this is what Jesse was working on.

There's no memory card in the camera. Jesse gave it to Ben to process. The server is down, so Ben can't recover the deleted photos that Walter wants him to.

Ryan and Eric are working on figuring out when the Halon gas was introduced based on Jesse's concentration of 6%. This could possibly place Starling at the scene of the crime. After a great deal of math, they come up with a 35 minute window. He was teaching a class at that time, so the test would let Starling off the hook. Eric says not necessarily. He believes this means Starling had an accomplice.

Caine and Eric go to question Melissa. She begs them not to come in, as the door is rigged. They use the snake (small camera they can slide under the door) to investigate the situation and hopefully bypass the trap. While they are trying to get Melissa, Starling is being probed and placed in a straitjacket. Caine walks on a ledge to get to the window and through to Melissa. She has a weapon aimed at her head, and Caine disables it. Eric gets a serial number from the weapon and runs it. It's registered to a janitor at Dade that idolizes Starling, Keith Garwood. They literally chase him down as he attempts to evade CSI. Keith takes them to the haz-mat area of Dade, and immediately notices that three of the canisters are gone. He claims he doesn't know where they went. Caine steps up the questioning. He tells Keith that a police officer was murdered, and that's on him. Mandatory death sentence. He says he wants his lawyer.

Calleigh is inspecting the bullet from Garwood's gun, which is roughly 17 grams heavier than it should be. She opens it and finds it full of sand. Garwood got duped, lucky for Melissa. Everybody has Starling under observation, and Garwood is afraid Starling can see him and will know if he talks. Nikki says that the paper did come from Starling's printer. She also says it almost looks like somebody spilled nail polish on the page. Horatio uses a light that shows fluorescent writing, and finds that there are several cryptic signs on the page. Natalia says it looks like the cypher the zodiac killer used in San Francisco, and Caine agrees.

They discuss what cultures used hieroglyphics, and Mayan comes up. Because of the 'end of days' Mayan prophecy, they think this may be the link to Starling. They start by checking his work but since the server is still down, they have to investigate the old-fashioned way. Natalia translates it as 'Man Marks Earth with Ruin', which is part of a poem by Lord Byron. Caine puts the pieces together. When combined with Starling's 'The clock is ticking' comment, he understands it to mean there's a bomb on Pier 25. Eric and Caine find the bomb, and Caine tries to send Eric away. He refuses to leave. Caine starts disarming the bomb. Starling asks what time it is, and Frank refuses to answer.

The bomb isn't actually a bomb. It's an escape attempt by Starling. A van fires shots at the car carrying him, and he escapes in the confusion. The team wonders why the bullets used in the escape were real, and the one used on Melissa was a dud. Horatio says Melissa was not meant to die.

The server is back up, so Walter can see those deleted photos from Starling's camera. Melissa and Starling are kissing. Garwood wasn't the accomplice, it was Melissa all along. They confront her with everything they know, and she says it was all Bob Starling's idea. They tell her the jury won't believe her. She claims Bob told her to set up the janitor, and she had no idea he was setting her up as well. She says she'll give them Starling, and Caine laughs. He tells her it's a good move.

Starling is on a boat when Melissa shows up. He tells her he knows she's wired, and yanks it. He then confesses, and it's all on tape. That wasn't a real wire he pulled. Caine and Frank arrest him for the murder of Jesse Cardoza.

Calleigh tells Jesse to have a safe trip. Walter plays hoops solo, until the team shows up to play hoops with him. Calleigh won't play, she's going to be the ref. H throws a successful free throw: for Jesse.

Sudden Death

Season 9 Episode Number: 193 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 10, 2010 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Christopher Redman (Michael |
| | Travers), Amy Laughlin (Erika Sikes) |
| Guest Stars: | James Frain (Richard Ellison), Nadine Velazquez (Sara Walker), Glenn |
| | Fitzgerald (Chip Ford), Krystal Harris (Club Girl), Peta Wilson (Amanda |
| | Calaveras), Meta Golding (Dr. Victoria Mercier), Zane Holtz (Brady |
| | Jensen), Nicole Lin Taylor (Kristen Banks), Al Carabello (Bus Boy) |
| Production Code: | 09002 |
| Summary: | When a bottle girl is murdered at an exclusive club, Horatio must |
| · · | search through Miami's most elite guest list to find her killer. |
| | |



Scenes of a foot chase are interspersed with those from a wicked hot club. An older gentleman, Chip, introduces a young man named Brady Jensen to the young women working at the club. He says Brady is a college football star and future pro legend. He's the one being chased by the police in the other scenes. Eric and Ryan are calling for backup. Chip wants to be Brady's agent, and he's

pushing hard. He says he'll get him a top tier spot, and endorsements from here to China. Brady says endorsements aren't his thing, and turns down the drink offer, saying drafts aren't until next weekend, and it's too early to celebrate.

One young lady asks for his autograph, and the beautiful blond winks at him as she walks away. She and Brady are next seen in bed together. The foot chase continues, and he almost escapes when he makes a jump that Eric can't. He comes around a corner and walks into H's gun. H tells him he can't outrun this. The blond is dead in about a foot of water.

Brady doesn't want the press seeing him being taken in. He says Kristen was his bottle girl, he didn't kill her. She wanted to talk to him in the cabana, so they could have some privacy. She told him she hated her job. They started kissing. He fell asleep, and when he woke up, she was in the pool. Dr. Mercier is there when they get the body out of the pool, and greets Walter warmly.

While Walter is shooting the scene, he notices that there's a pool vent jammed open. He reaches in and finds a bottle, a piece of clothing and a cell phone. Natalia dries it under the ladies room hand dryer, and Walter has to stay with her for chain of evidence. When it's dry, Natalia discovers that this is Kristen's phone. she can't access texting, but the last phone call was to Sarah Walker. H questions her, and all she can tell him is that she advised Kristen not to go out there with Brady. He notices scratches on her arm, and she says her son did that because he really hates sunscreen. H tells her they'll talk again soon.

Dr. Mercier says that the bottle was jammed into Kristen's mouth until she drowned, then someone dropped her into the pool. Ryan and Natalia wand Brady before questioning. They're

looking for alcohol runoff, and he's clean. If he killed her, he changed clothes after. Brady asks if he can leave, and Ryan says no. Brady is hiding something, and he's going to sit in that cage and rot until Ryan figures out what it is.

Natalia swings through Calleigh's lab. She still can't access texting, and needs her help. Calleigh finds a text that says "I'm not doing this anymore, it's not right." That text was sent to her boss, and H confronts her. She says she had nothing to do with it, and the girls do just fine. She asks when she gets her club back, and H retorts when he knows how she figures into Kristen's death.

Champagne is what killed Kristen. He doesn't know what kind, but he can come up with the year by checking c-14 levels. 1957 is the year they'd be looking for. Caine questioned the gentleman who ordered the bottle, Richard Ellison, and he says the suit he was wearing last night is at the cleaners.

One of the customers gets fresh with Sarah, and she tells him she's off limits. H says he can help her, but she says she can't implicate anyone. She leaves when Ellison starts calling for more drinks. Eric and Natalia are wanding the cabanas for champagne runoff, with no luck. Eric says maybe delayed drowning is the culprit. People can walk and talk for a couple of hours before they actually drown. The champagne in Kristen's lungs, combined with her own fluid, would cause the lungs to swell well before the time she hooked up with Brady. So it's probable that she was attacked in the club, not the cabana.

Frank and Walter are trying to track down the suit and being completely stonewalled. Frank says they need something that gets them on Ellison's yacht.

Erica shows up with a lot of questions. She shows Ryan a phone with Kristen's picture on it and asks if she's dead or sleeping. She throws Brady's name into the mix and tries to get some answers from Ryan. He tells her this is a hot case and he needs some time, like until the end of the day. She informs him he has until three.

H confronts Brady and Chip with the picture of Kristen. Brady admits he lied; Kristen wasn't gone when he woke up. She was there, and so was Chip. He wanted to call the paramedics, but Chip convinced him not to. Chip said he would help Brady get out of this mess if he signed with him, and Brady agreed. Chip is under arrest, and says all he did was move a dead body. He didn't kill her.

Dr. Mercier is doing the autopsy on Kristen. She finds confetti in her lungs and calls Eric in. Eric calls the club and asks when they drop confetti. It's at midnight every night. He hangs up before the owner can ask him any further questions.

Eric and Calleigh discuss the case. She has discovered that the bottle of champagne was delivered at 11:57. Eric tells her that the confetti that was found in Kristen's lung drops at midnight. She tells him she'll get the VIP seating information to him ASAP.

Ryan does some camera work in the cabana and discovers that the person who took Kristen's picture is 5'3". This information points at Sarah. H questions her. She did take the picture, but she didn't know Kristen was dead. Amanda, the club manager, made her do it. She makes them take pictures of everybody, all the time. It's like a private club paparazzi.

H confronts Amanda. Top draft pick and saving himself for marriage? Brady was too good to let pass by. So Amanda had Sarah go out and take the pictures, after she got the text where Kristen said she couldn't do this anymore. They looked like they were asleep, but she took the pictures anyway.

H tells her to turn on the confetti. She asks what's up with CSI and her confetti. He tells her again, and she does so.

The team is going over the crime events. Brady and Chip didn't kill her, but they did conspire to make her death look like an accident. H discovers that each mortar shoots a different color confetti over each table. Natalia runs down the colors, and it turns out the piece in Kristen's lungs was gold, from Richard Ellison's table. Frank, Walter and Emily show up with a search warrant, and the jacket he claimed went to the cleaners was actually on the boat. Ellison says he and Kristen were just having fun. Eric finds the other half of the missing crown in Ellison's jacket pocket and confronts him. He says it takes 150 psi to displace a crown, is that his idea of fun? She told him she wasn't his girl anymore, and that's why he forced the champagne down her throat. Ellison asks if this is about Sarah, and H tells him never to contact her again.

When Brady gets released, Erica is there waiting to interview him. He tells her that his name and career are insignificant compared to what happened to Kristen. He tells his fans that they should think of Kristen and her family before they look at any photo that Erica bought with blood money. He then tells Erica she's not a journalist, she's a jackal.

Calleigh and Eric have a few words about friendship as the day closes. H puts Sarah and her son on a bus home; the trip's on him.

See no Evil

Season 9 Episode Number: 194 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 17, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), |
| | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso |
| | (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Guest Stars: | Jonathan Keltz (Ben Wilcox), Marcus Brown (Corrections Officer), |
| | Keelin Woodell (April Carrigan), John Sharian (Joe LaBrock), Hilary |
| | Ward (Bank Teller), James Carpinello (Dominic Giordano), Jarrod |
| | Crawford (Officer), Erika Eleniak (Claire Peterson), John Allen Nelson |
| | (Todd Peterson), Kaili Thorne (Lindsey Peterson) |
| Production Code: | 09003 |
| Summary: | A young girl is kidnapped and the CSIs' only witness is a blind man |
| | who heard the abduction, leading Horatio to an old nemesis. |



A blind man hears a young woman being attacked. The restroom he is in is out of order, but he doesn't know that. She tells her attacker to stop, and that he can have her wallet. He's beating her, and she cries for somebody to help her. He tries to call 911 but trips and drops his phone. The attacker hears him and starts looking for him, gun drawn. When found, he begs the man not to shoot him when he hears the

safety come off. The blind man repeatedly tells the thug that he can't see him, so please don't shoot him. He tells the blind man he won't shoot him - what's the point? He's useless. He then uses the gun to knock him out.

Some time later, the young blind man staggers out of the restroom with a wound on his left cheek, looking disoriented. He is staggering into people on the beach, and several people ask him if he's alright.

He approaches H and tells them that a young woman was attacked in the public bathroom by a man who had a gun. H tells John to call it in. H is running toward the bathroom when he sees the bottom half of a young woman get dragged into a van. He starts yelling for everybody to get down, police. His weapon is drawn but he can't get a clear shot, and the van drives away.

H is questioning the blind man, Ben Wilcox. He says he knew the police were there because the spinning lights make a kind of clicking sound. H asks if he'd be willing to make a statement, and he says of course. He hopes they find the girl.

Natalia is in the crime scene/restroom, and asks a police officer to secure the entrance. Ryan speaks about Ben as though he weren't even there. He could smell the hand lotion when Ryan was waving his hand in front of Ben's eyes. Natalia apologizes for Ryan, and Ben says they should get a few things out of the way. He's been blind for eight years. He still dreams in images. He misses his sight every day. He doesn't have a dog. He does read braille, and no. He's not good at music. He then commences recounting what he experienced during the crime.

He was in the stall at the end, and heard footsteps and a crash. The young woman yelled 'stop'. Ryan asks if he heard anything that would help them identify the victim. Ben said he

didn't think so. She did tell the attacker he could have her wallet, and he responded that wasn't what he wanted. Then Ben heard a noise, like metal-on-metal.

He said the girl started screaming, and then there was a sweet smell, and then she stopped screaming. That was when he dropped his phone. Ben notes that when the man found him, he smelled awful; like rotten fish. Natalia is trying to isolate the sound of metal-on-metal. Ben agrees that it may have been keys. Ryan tries to recreate the sound unsuccessfully, until he jangles the keys against a drain grate. Ryan opens the grate and finds dog tags. The young woman must have pulled them off in the attack. The name is Peterson, Todd. Natalia calls H and tells him they have a name.

H arrive at the home of the owner of the dog tags. The man of the house follows orders and drops to the ground with his hands behind his head. They ask him what happened to the girl, and he doesn't know what they are talking about. H shows him the dog tags and he says they belong to his daughter, Lindsey. She found her dad's dog tags in his desk and asked if she could wear them. He last saw her that morning before work. She called him that morning on the way to his meeting. Todd realizes that Lindsey had already been abducted by then. She asked for money. H asks what exactly she said, and Todd said she asked for the PIN for the bank account. He refused to give her that information, but promised that tonight at dinner they could talk about upping her allowance.

Todd fears he got Lindsey killed, but Eric assures him that the kidnapper hasn't gotten what he wants yet. So they wait, until they hear something. The house is turned into a command center. Todd's wife, Claire, arrives home and asks what's going on. He tells her Lindsey was kidnapped, and she says no: she's on the line. Eric wires Claire's phone so they can record the conversation, and Todd takes the call. He gives her the PIN immediately, but the kidnapper grabs the phone and says it's too late. He heard the click, he knows the police are involved. He says if he sees cops in his rear view mirror, their daughter dies. The call was disconnected before the trace was completed.

The kidnapper tells Lindsey to take off her shirt, and she refuses. He touches her with the gun, and she complies. He teases her about liking what he says, but then says they don't have time for that. He puts her in a demolition vest. If he sees anything he doesn't like, he's pushing the button.

She goes into the bank.

Ben Wilcox is working with Calleigh and Walter to isolate the sounds of the various branches where the Petersons bank. He isolates things down to a branch near an animal shelter, and where recycling is picking up today. A squad heads there.

Lindsey is visibly petrified that she'll say or do something to anger her abductor. She enters the PIN. The teller comments on \$50,000 being an awfully big withdrawal. Lindsey says her dad is buying her a Beamer. The teller says she'll need another form of ID.

H approaches the van from the driver's side rear, gun drawn. Ryan approaches from the other side, waving away a female pedestrian. Lindsey comes out of the bank, and sees H. She asks him not to shoot the driver, and shows H her wired vest. H tells Lindsey to turn to her left, and she does. However, she then panics, picks up the money and jumps in the van. Her kidnapper says that if they follow him, she's dead.

Ryan saw his face, and sits down with a police sketch artist. When the picture is complete, it goes out to everyone. Calleigh shows it to Lindsey's mom, and she says that's the man who cuts her hair. She says she may have told him that they keep a lot of cash in their bank accounts. Calleigh asks Claire to tell her everything she knows about this man, starting with his name. Claire says it's Dominic Jordano.

H throws Dominic up against his van and asks him where Lindsey Peterson is, and he says "No idea." Eric tells him he's up for kidnapping and robbery. Dominic says not robbery; that money doesn't belong to anybody. When Eric asks him what that means, he tells them to ask the Petersons. Dominic says he doesn't have Lindsey anymore, his partner does. They ask for his name, but he refuses to divulge, as he doesn't want to die. All he'll say is he's somewhere they'd never look. H tells Eric to take Dominic into custody.

Calleigh asks the Petersons about Dominic's comment regarding the money not really belonging to them. Todd says he has no idea, but Calleigh can see in Claire's eyes that there's something she's not saying. Claire says she told Dominic about the \$1,000,000 in the family account, and Todd finally explains where the money came from. His restaurant was failing, some Japanese businessmen contacted him about running the money through his business - money laundering. The money was returned, and he received a fee for working with them. But why hasn't Lindsey been returned, since they got the money?

The reason why Lindsey was told to turn left was made clear with pictures from the ATM she was facing when she turned. The explosive vest is clear. H recognizes the work of Joe LeBrock, an old nemesis. Frank runs a search and discovers that Joe is behind bars. He asks H if he thinks LeBrock is connected, and H retorts "Don't you?" Frank says they'll get him transferred, ASAP.

Natalia is saying good-bye to Ben when LeBrock arrives at the desk. Ben recognizes his voice, but Natalia says that can't be him; he's been in prison for four years. Ben is adamant, that's the man who held a gun to his head. He confronts Joe, who tells Ben he's blind and crazy. Ben says he's not crazy. H tells Ben he believes him. Joe asks H how Kyle is.

H tells Joe that somehow, he kidnapped Lindsey Peterson this morning, and passed her off to his partner. Joe says he spent the morning in Miami West Prison, so he's at a loss. Ryan tests Joe for explosives, and his hands come up positive. H tells LeBrock he did a little checking. As it turns out, he and Jordano were in detention together a few years ago. H thinks that's when they hatched the current plan. A flashback shows Dominic saying that three months for a DUI is just long enough for him to get behind on the mortgage and lose the condo. LeBrock tells him it doesn't have to be that way. Joe asks H if he's figured it all out, what does he need him for? H asks him where Lindsey Peterson is. Joe says if he were to hazard a guess, it would be "Dead. Dying." H tells him that if Lindsey has been harmed in any way, prison will be the least of Joe's problems. H asks Eric how Joe got out, and Eric says somebody on the inside had to be looking the other way. He'll get to the bottom of it. H thinks whoever helped Joe knows where Lindsey is.

Walter takes photos of Joe and goes over his person with a fine-toothed comb. Joe asks when he's getting out of there, and Walt informs him it will be when they find Miss Peterson. Walt is running tests when Calleigh arrives. He asks for news, and she says they found Dominic's half of the cash, but no sign of Lindsey. Calleigh offers to help Walt test Joe's shoes.

Eric takes apart Joe's cell, looking for anything that can help make the case. He finds something wrapped around a book that has holes in the top portion. Eric asks the guard if it's anything he's ever seen before, and the answer is no.

Calleigh is having no luck with the shoes. All the asphalt and gravel is from Miami West. Walter finds fiber that looks like carpet, but they'd have to run a data comparison to find out exactly which kind.

Sodium Alginate shows up on one of Walter's tests. It's a stabilizer used in manufacturing. He does a search and comes up with dental impressions, fabric dyes, and multiple uses in the food industry. Calleigh remembers Ben saying that this morning, LeBrock smelled like fish. Walter says it would have been used in fish canning. Calleigh goes to see what factories are close to Miami.

H and Ryan arrive with guns drawn, whispering Lindsey's name. They find what is presumed to be LeBrock's half of the cash. The factory they're in is less than 1/2 mile from the prison. They hear Lindsey crying, and find her gagged in a closet. She asks if they find the men who did this to her, and H assures her they did, and those men are never going to bother her again.

Eric finds out that the piece with the holes in the top is used as a wrench. He finds the hole behind the toilet that lets Joe LeBrock roam free. The prison goes into lock down. He calls H to tell him about the tunnel, and H wants to know where it leads. Ryan is placing Lindsey in the van as H goes back into the fish canning factory. He runs water on the floor to see where the crack is, and then lifts the portion of the floor that leads to the tunnel.

H calls Eric and tells him that he knows where the tunnel leads, and Eric tells him what he just found out. Several other cells have the same kind of opening, and those cells are empty. The inmates are headed H's way. H goes down the tunnel. He hears voices, and fires at one of the inmates. He sees two more, and takes one down. Eric comes down from his end, sees another inmate, and they fight. Eric knocks him out and handcuffs him to the metal stairs. Another attacks Eric, and H shoots him as well. Frank tells them that eight inmates were involved in the breakout. Eric says one was apprehended and two were killed. That leaves five running around the sewer system. H says the city needs to be locked down right now. H leaves because he tells Eric he has a promise to keep.

Ben arrives and Natalia greets him. She tells him Lindsey has been found and she is okay. He may have missed his calling as CSI, but he feels firearms training may present a slight problem.

Natalia says if they can ever help him, just say the word. He says he doesn't need any special favors because he's blind, but she states he helped CSI, they owe him. Ben tells her he's alive because of his disability, Joe told him he was worthless. Natalia responds that he proved Joe wrong, and then some.

H brings Lindsey home, and her parents bring her inside.

H tells Joe he missed his own jailbreak. LeBrock says he told those idiots to wait for his order. H tells him where he's going, he's not going to be able to dig any tunnels. He won't even have any yard time. Joe tells H he's gonna be very busy, because those cons were told about a certain redheaded lieutenant and retaliation. H tells him to bring it on.

Manhunt

Season 9 Episode Number: 195 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 24, 2010 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube |
| Director: | Don Tardino |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Guest Stars: | Robert LaSardo (Memmo Fierro), Melonie Diaz (Ivonne Hernandez), |
| | Ryan Christiansen (MDPD Officer Colby), B. Martinez Birney (MDPD |
| | Commander), J.P. Hubbell (Unit Commander), Heather Snell (Female |
| | Assistant), Faith Dyer (Elsa Hernandez), Khary Payton (Aaron Taber), |
| | William Ragsdale (Kenneth McGuire), Annie Corley (Joanne Connors), |
| | Adam Dunnells (Tex Gilroy), Ian Bohen (Doug), Michele Nordin (Daisy), |
| | Vera Miao (Lucy), Juliet Sorcey (Beth), Jahmela Biggs (Rhonda) |
| Production Code: | 09004 |
| Summary: | The team must find out why the person who killed Horatio's wife got |
| | out of prison and stop him before someone else becomes the next vic- |
| | tim. |
| | |



An escaped convict is on the loose in Miami. Frank and Walter scope out the pictures and order copies. Traffic is stopped and vehicles are searched before being allowed to leave the area. H goes on a bus to check the passengers. He pulls his gun on one of them, a serial rapist who is brought back into custody. The other guy is Memmo Fiero. He murdered Marisol, who was H's wife and Delko's sister. That

makes this personal to CSI.

Memmo is walking down a dock. There's a couple on a boat about to make love. That's the boat he decides to get on. Doug indicates to Daisy to be quiet, and puts her in the closet. Memmo starts shaking everything out of the bags, and finds a small pistol, loaded. He sees by the belongings that there is a woman. Doug tells him that the woman is joining him later. He suggests that Memmo think before he acts; he won't get far. Memmo takes Doug outside, beats him, binds him and throws him in the lake, tied to the anchor. He then drives away in a small boat.

As Doug's body is taken from the water, H radios in that the getaway boat is headed for Virginia Key. Calleigh questions Daisy, who tears off her necklace, thinking it cost Doug his life. Calleigh shows her a picture of Fiero. He's the one. She says he was sadistic, he took joy in what he was doing.

Calleigh and Eric are headed for the cleaners that Fiero's girlfriend works at. It's less than a mile from where he ditched the boat. His girlfriend, Yvonne, claims she has no idea he escaped, and he's made no effort to contact her. She says she works 24/7. When Calleigh asks to see her cell phone, she pulls it out and a set of earrings fall out. She's defiant about showing there have been no missed calls. Calleigh asks her about the earrings, and Yvonne says they were a gift. Calleigh tells her that she has the matching necklace, and they were stolen from a woman on a boat that very morning. Fiero has already killed since his release. Eric tells her to stop playing

games. She finally comes clean. He was just there an hour ago, and insisted on giving her the jewelry. She tells them he can't find out she talked to them, or he will kill her.

Eric tells her she's already in trouble for possession of stolen property, and aiding and abetting an escaped criminal. Eric insists she tell them where Memmo said he was going, but Yvonne says he wouldn't say; he didn't tell her anything. She lost custody of her daughter when they investigated her in connection with Memmo.

Memmo is at Dade Memorial Hospital asking people when they started working there. He kills two women for giving the wrong answer. The right answer was apparently last week. A cop shoots and misses, and Memmo returns fire, downing the officer. Memmo then relieves him of his weapon and gear before leaving. H gets the radio call and heads for the hospital. He and Eric start searching the grounds for Fiero. The laundry bins come up empty. They find his prison garb under one of the trucks, and note that he must have left driving a similar truck. He is in possession of the officer's weapon and dispatch radio.

He didn't take a truck, though. He's in the bottom of a garbage truck.

The hospital worker who was spared wants to know why. H tells her he's not sure, yet. She told him "When did you start working here?" was the question that got two women killed.

Walter and H are talking when H gets a call from a civilian on their frequency. Aaron Taber tells H he wants to be arrested for not doing his job. When H asks him what job he didn't do, he says he doesn't want to die. H says Memmo, are you there. Memmo takes the radio and tells Horatio they have unfinished business. He says he loves the sound of a man with a broken heart. It's been five years since Memmo killed Marisol. H tells Memmo he's going to kill him for that. When they find Aaron, he's dead. Walter sends Eric Aaron's background. He's a caseworker that places children with families. This takes them back to Yvonne, and how she lost custody of her daughter, Elsa, over Memmo. They tell her that Aaron was killed by Memmo in his own driveway. She's been trying to protect herself, but H says maybe it's time she started protecting someone else.

She told him that their daughter had to go to the hospital because of him, all of this, everything is all his fault. If she hadn't been in foster care, she wouldn't have been hurt. Yvonne couldn't even be there for her.

Natalia and Walter are asking questions at the agency Aaron worked at for six years. They tell the manager about Memmo Fiero, the man who killed Aaron, and ask where Elsa is living. Walter gets the information on Elsa's location and calls it in. Natalia discusses Elsa's injury and what happened that day. The women who sent his daughter to a different hospital ten miles away are the ones that Memmo shot and killed. The one he let live wasn't working at the hospital at that time. Walter says based on that logic, Elsa was burned on her foster mom's watch, therefore she is likely the next target.

H and Ryan arrive at Elsa's home. The mom has been shot in the leg, and Elsa is gone. She's been gone for two days; never came home from school. Memmo didn't get a chance to take her. He calls H in a rage, he wants Elsa found now. H says they can concentrate on finding her if Memmo turns himself in. He refuses.

Eric, Walter and Ryan discuss the case, and why the foster mother never reported her missing. They examine the home for clues. The bedroom window in Elsa's room shows evidence of an attempted break-in. They go on to look for further signs or clues of what may have happened. They come up empty with the exception of a few little pieces of paper. They're grasping at straws to figure out what the two little pieces of paper are about. They actually come up with Golden Sun Drycleaners as where the paper came from. And that's where Yvonne works.

When Calleigh confronts her, she admits to having been in the house. She claims to not know why she was there. She just wanted to be near her somehow, after she was injured. She sat on her bed, held and smelled her pillow ... she felt better for a minute there. They're going to keep Yvonne in protective custody while they find Memmo. Yvonne left behind a little glass teddy bear, and Elsa found it.

Ryan ran a report on the foster mom. She had a 9 y/o in her care two years ago, and he was hospitalized. Calleigh thinks the whole 'find us families' agency is hinky. She asks Ryan to go over the employee roster, see if anybody has a clue where Elsa might be. He and Natalia go over the papers at the agency. Ryan comes up with a recommendation that Elsa be removed, and the foster mom lose her foster status, but the request was denied by Kenneth McGuire. Natalia remembers that McGuire said he knew nothing about that case.

As they are going over the files, a black sedan driven by McGuire goes past the agency, with Elsa in the backseat. Natalia finds a number attached to a file, and calls it. She reaches the voice mail of Joanne Connors, Elsa's foster mom. They tell the receptionist that the agency is under police investigation, and demand to speak to McGuire immediately. She tries again, but he's still not answering. While he ignores the ringing phone, he tells Elsa she's going to a very nice family. Ryan asks the receptionist if he has GPS or navigation, and she says yes.

H is following the vehicle, tracking it as a potential kidnapping suspect. Memmo is out on foot. He still has the police band radio and knows where his daughter is. He steals a cab to join in the chase. H cuts off McGuire and orders him to toss the keys out the window and raise his hands high. He was selling Elsa to a rich family beyond the gates.

Memmo arrives, and H and Eric put three bullets through the windshield. Memmo gets out and grabs McGuire, threatening to kill him if he doesn't see his daughter. H is saying "Not a chance" as Elsa runs and hides behind H. He orders her to go back to the car. She peeks from behind H, and Memmo calls her sweetie, and asks if she remembers him. She hides behind H again. He tells her she's gotten so big, and this is probably the last time she'll see him. He mouths the words "I love you".

Eric says he's going to take Memmo down, while Elsa begs for her father's life. H orders Eric to let him go, and tells Memmo that today is about his daughter, but tomorrow will be about him. Eric calls in that Memmo Fiero is armed, and has a hostage. Elsa breaks down crying on Horatio. She is reunited with her mother. She thought her mom gave her up because she didn't love her anymore. H wishes them luck as they leave together. He remembers the death of his wife, Marisol. The taxi is found, McGuire is dead inside and Fiero is gone.

Sleepless in Miami

Season 9 Episode Number: 196 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 31, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| | |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), |
| | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso |
| | (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Christian Clemenson (Tom Lo- man) |
| Guest Stars: | Shawn Hatosy (Jason Reger), Anthony Gaudioso (Fresh-Faced Lawyer), Stephen Amell (Peter Truitt), Beth Littleford (Elena Manus), Jordan Murphy (Brandon Garrett), Merle Dandridge (Stacy Garrett) |
| Production Code: | 09006 |
| Summary: | When a man claims to have dreamed of a murder before it happened, Horatio must send Natalia undercover for the team to determine if he's crazy, psychic, or just plain guilty. |



A young man named Jason Reger experiences a terrifying waking dream as he flails in the Everglades. When he becomes aware of what's going on, he finds himself surrounded by the CSIs. Natalia tells him he called 911 to report his own murder. Horatio looks to see where Jason was digging and finds the severed head of a man in the mud. Recalling his dreams, Jason is able to lead Walter to the man's body, which is stuffed into a trunk, and the man's hands, which he tossed in a garbage dump incinerator. Back at the lab, Jason tells Delko he's been off drugs for a year, and that he's been trying to get his life back together. When Natalia

attacks his story, he clams up and asks for a lawyer. Delko is frustrated with her for pushing Jason, but she tells him that her ex-husband Nick used the same defense after attacking her. She takes a hair from Jason's victim to Travers to find out what part of the man's body it came from. In the morgue, Dr. Loman tells Walter he hasn't yet determined the cause of death, but he points out hesitation marks on the cuts that severed the victim's hands. Dr. Loman removes one of the victim's fingers and gets an ID on the man: Brandon Garrett. Horatio and Tripp pay his widow, Stacy, a visit and learn that the couple was divorcing, though the split was amicable. Stacy owns a holistic clinic business, and Horatio points out that she wasn't happy with Brandon's desire to take ownership of half of the business.

Ryan and Delko go to Brandon's house and find the primary crime scene in the bathroom, which is covered in blood that someone tried to clean up. Ryan discovers a small Magic Fish with the name of a psychic, Elena Manus, written on it. Delko and Ryan question Elena, who says she's a healer and that she gives out the Magic Fish to potential clients. She's able to identify the owner of this Magic Fish just by touching it: Jason Reger. Jason also recognizes it as his own based on a tear in the back fin. Natalia tells him that the hair from Brandon found on him was from Brandon's body - not his head as Jason initially claimed. Even Jason starts to wonder if he killed Brandon, but his lawyer cuts him off before he can say any more. When Walter discovers Stacy withdrew fifty thousand dollars in cash the week before, Horatio and Delko go back to Stacy's clinic and find her in the middle of a passionate romp with one of her employees, Peter Truitt. Stacy tells Horatio that she paid the fifty grand to Elena Manus, the psychic, to do a fertility chart for her. She informs them - and a shocked Peter - that it worked and she's four weeks pregnant. The CSIs consult on the case, positing that perhaps Elena was hired to kill Brandon. Natalia offers to go undercover as a client to see if she can glean any information. Natalia visits Elena in the guise of an unhappily married woman, and the psychic notices her hearing aid. She has Natalia lean over a candle while she speaks to her soothingly. Horatio and Ryan, listening in on the session, become concerned and burst in, only to find both Elena and Natalia gone, and a tape recorder set on repeat by the wire. Realizing Natalia's cover was blown, they track her car to a warehouse and find her disoriented and hallucinating. When she hears Horatio and Ryan, she pulls her gun and opens fire on them, thinking they are her ex-husband, Nick. Ryan manages to tackle her and disarm her before she hurts one of them.

Natalia wakes up the hospital, surrounded by her teammates. When Ryan tells her she was drugged with Datura, Natalia realizes the same thing must have happened to Jason: he was telling the truth about his confusion and disorientation. Horatio and Walter take Jason to Elena's home office, and he recalls their sessions, remembering the same candle Natalia leaned over in his last session. Horatio opens the candle up and finds Datura baked into it. When Horatio and Walter find the cash Jason paid Elena, they decide to stake out the office, realizing she'll come back for the money. Walter catches her when she does return, and she's brought back to the station. She insists to Horatio that she didn't mean to kill Brandon, and claims that Stacy hired her to suck the life force out of him and he died. She then drugged Jason and used him to dispose of the body. Delko and Ryan share Brandon's symptoms before he died with Dr. Loman, prompting him to go back to Brandon's hands. He finds evidence of neurotoxin poisoning in them, and discovers a tiny injection site in one of the dead man's hands, likely administered during a handshake, and probably so light Brandon didn't even feel it. Horatio and Delko go back to Stacy's clinic and accuse her of her poisoning her ex using venom from a fish from the clinic, but it is Stacy's lover Peter who pulls a gun and confesses to the murder. He decided to rid Stacy of her ex so they could be together. Peter flees the clinic only to get hit by a truck and killed. Though Jason is being charged in connection with Brandon's death, Natalia promises him the CSIs will be with him every step of the way, advocating for him. Horatio tells Ryan that no one can ever know Natalia fired her weapon at them - especially Natalia.

Reality Kills

Season 9 Episode Number: 197 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: | Sunday November 7, 2010 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Melissa Scrivner |
| Director: | Marco Black |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Marina Benedict (Hannah Beckstrom), Paul McCarthy-Boyington |
| | (Wayne Bullock), Alex Mauriello (Too-Shea Lookalike), Matthew Florida |
| | (Zachary Rittner), Michael Carbonaro (Gabe Calligan), Vanessa Lengies |
| | (Shea Williamson), Kristen Renton (Courtney Alderman), Matt Gerald |
| | (Dan Wilson), Lesley Fera (Doctor Joyce Carmel), Edwin Hodge (James |
| | Reed), Randy Vasquez (Arthur Martinez), Jacob Tudla (Tyler Wilson) |
| Production Code: | 09005 |
| Summary: | The team looks into everybody associated with a reality star to find out |
| | who murdered her and why. |
| | |



A man named Jason Reger finds himself having strange hallucinations, as well as slipping in and out of consciousness. He goes between his bathroom and the everglades. He sees himself dismembering and burying the body parts of a male victim who at first appears to be himself, but turns out to be someone else. Horatio, Natalia and Ryan find Jason in the everglades after Jason himself called 911

to report the murder (though he does not realize or remember that he actually called them himself). They remind him that he called in the murder, saying it was himself.

Natalia, ever the skeptic, begins to grill Jason. She believes that he is working a 'dream defense', and that he is trying to claim that he was asleep and dreaming, so that there is no way he could have known that he killed the man, which would make him not guilty by reason of temporary insanity. The reason she rationalizes this, as well as the reason she instantly does not buy his story, is because something very similar happened to her personally when she was attacked, which is an ongoing storyline originating from a previous time much further back, perhaps even before the timeline of the show.

When they finally get to the house to look for any evidence, they put forward the idea that Jason fell in the tub exactly where the body was, where all the blood was, where the main crime scene is designated. They immediately instruct officers to dust for prints and to take photos of the scene. There is a plastic fish they find in the drain, which turns out to be a 'psychic trick' used for romance purposes. They decide that it is the 'business card' of a practicing psychic named Elena Manus, who they now must track down and interview.

The body is later identified in the database as that of a man named Brandon Garrett. It comes out that he was to be the ex husband of Stacy Garrett, who the detectives find after learning of his last place of employment. They speak to Stacy, the co-owner of the Black Opal spa where he had worked before he died. Horatio then finds himself under the sneaking suspicion that Stacy might actually have put a hit out on Brandon, the man who was soon to be her ex husband. This is because of her product line of treatments for women for the home.

Natalia then is assigned to go undercover to meet with the psychic to see if she might have had something to do with the hit, which is the current line of thinking. During their session, Elena, as a clever part of her shtick, goes and lights a candle to 'realign her aura', then begins to turn on some creepy music, and then she begins to chant. Ryan and Horatio are covertly listening in from a van not too far away. They soon quickly realize that the chanting and the music is actually on a constant loop and that something very suspicious is happening or has happened to Natalia. They realize that have to act quickly so that they can find her before something terrible happens, if it has not happened already.

When they track her by global positioning satellite, they discover her in an abandoned warehouse, where they realize she is having hallucinations. This is the lab according to Natalia's state of hallucinations, and firing her service weapon, which they successfully take away from her. Turns out, the smoke from the candle contained a drug that causes hallucinations. This is the same candle that was lit to put Jason under hallucination. We learn that Stacy wanted Brandon dead for financial gain and hired Elena to alter his energy so he would die. Elena, who is ousted as being a fraud, panics in the middle of her session with Brandon when he suddenly drops dead to the floor. She becomes suddenly terrified as she starts to think that maybe she actually killed him by somehow sucking the life out of him. What really happened was that he had been poisoned by Peter, who is the lover of Stacy and the therapist working at the spa.

Brandon is found incapacitated, he was hit with a deadly neurotoxin that is now in his body. The neurotoxin was determined to have derived from a cone snail housed in a tremendous aquarium at the salon. The reality of this situation is that Elena had actually drugged Jason and then she fed him instructions to get rid of the body of Brandon. Peter makes a quick attempt to get away, but he dies in the middle of the chase while running from the cops. Elena is charged with the murder, and Stacy gets to walk, she is a free woman. Horatio replaces the gun clip from the gun manned by Natalia, which therefore eliminates any evidence that she ever fired at Horatio and Ryan while under hallucination. They do not wish to implicate her because she is a good, valuable detective, and because it is the right thing to do, as she was under conditions of intense strain when she pulled the trigger.

On The Hook

Season 9 Episode Number: 198 Season Episode: 7

| Originally aired: | Sunday November 21, 2010 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Scott Landy |
| Director: | Tim Story |
| Show Stars: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Guest Stars: | Geoffrey Blake (Brad Webb), Matt Jay (Train Passenger), Joseph Julian Soria (Dario Aguilar), Lamont Thompson (Charles Hayward), Jaimé P. Gomez (Neal Perkins), Chelsea Tavares (Tracy Newsom), Collins Pennie |
| Production Code: | (Shane Newsom) 09008 |
| Summary: | The team must figure out why a fisherman is being targeted and keep him from being killed. |



We open on a man, Brad Webb, fishing on his own on a boat on the canal. We see an African American man Shane Newson standing dangerously on the bridge over the canal as if about to jump. As Brad is calling 911 shots come seemingly out of nowhere and shoot up Brad's boat, missing its target; Brad.

The team investigates and learns shooter was hundreds of feet away. Walter finds the gun on a rooftop, and they bring it in to the lab. They bring Brad into

protective custody, while they continue to figure out a motive as to who would try to kill him.

While interviewing Shane it is clear he is anxious and paranoid, and is sure no one can help him. Through the lab work and DNA testing of the eye liquid found on the eyepiece of the rifle, they find a match; Dario Aquilar, third generation gang banger.

Tripp gets a noise complaint from Shane's apartment and discovers Shane in the midst of pulling apart his apartment looking pointedly for specific items. Shane amidst his frenzy tells them he heard Brad on the phone when he was by the bridge, talking about 'Vig' and nickels and dimes and numbers.

The team soon discovers that Brad is a bookie and maybe someone who owed him money may have wanted him dead. While still in protective custody at MDPD shots from a distance aimed at Brad are fired. Walter and Ryan search the origin of the shots at the nearby train station platform and discover many of the items they saw Shane pulling from his apartment. Makings of a home made rifle. They bring Shane in and learn that he as well as Dario was, is terrified of talking.

Tripp and Horatio review their files for commonalities and discover they both have the same parole officer, Neal Perkins. Neal also happened to be a client of Brads as was over his head in debt. Neal threatened to put Shane and Dario back into prison if they didn't follow through with his plan. Dario shot at Brad first, but Shane, growing a conscience, was there to distract him, to save Brad. Neal upset that Shane botched his plans to have Brad killed forces Shane to construct a homemade riffle and use it to kill Brad. Neal threatens the life of Shane's 18 year old cousin Tracy. Tracy, also under jurisdiction has been secretly raping her. Having enough evidence including a handwriting match from the gun instructions and other documents of Neal's, Horatio finds Neal and Tracy in a dilapidated trailer in the woods and stops him from hurting any further.

Happy Birthday

Season 9 Episode Number: 199 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: | Sunday December 5, 2010 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Guest Stars: | James Harvey Ward (Sam Novak), Dante Basco (Ruben Franco), Ja- |
| | son Manuel Olazabal (Doctor Landry), Jennifer Weston (Nurse #1), |
| | Garikayi Mutamibriwa (Jogger), John Meier (Livid Driver), Lisa Marcos |
| | (Vicki Turner), Jessica Collins (Marcie Westerfield), Austin Butler (Ja- |
| | son Chapman), Joanne Kelly (Heather Chapman), David Conrad (Gary |
| | Chapman) |
| Production Code: | 09009 |
| Summary: | When a pregnant woman is assaulted, Horatio and the team fight for |
| | her and her baby's life while tracking down her attacker. |



Shortly after having brunch with her friend Marcie Westerfield, Heather Chapman, who is eight months pregnant, is brutally attacked and left for dead in the road. Heather is rushed to the hospital in the hopes that she and her baby can be saved. After learning Heather texted her husband Gary about a fight with Marcie, Ryan and Walter question Marcie, who admits that she resented that Heather

was able to get pregnant so easily while she has struggled for years, but denies hurting her friend. Heather's husband, Gary, and stepson, Josh, rush to the hospital, and both are shocked by news of the attack. At the scene, Natalia and Walter follow the blood trail left by Heather to another road and conclude she was likely carjacked. Helicopters spot Heather's car, and Horatio and Delko cut the car off. Two men flee the scene, running into a bar. One of the men throws a picture from the bar's wall at Delko, while the other fires a gun in the middle of the crowded bar. Though the man with the gun escapes after tossing his weapon, the CSIs manage to apprehend the other man. The day manager, Vicki Turner, is upset when Horatio takes the photograph the suspect threw at Delko, telling the CSI it's one she took herself.

Walter and Ryan go over the car, positing that the airbag deployed and noticing the car was keyed recently. While Calleigh comforts Heather in the hospital, Natalia gets a hit on the gun, which was used in an armed robbery, and identifies their missing suspect as Sam Novak, a known associate of Ruben Franco, the man they have in custody. Horatio gets Ruben to talk, leading the team to a chop shop, where they're surprised to discover Josh Chapman is working. Horatio and Tripp question the teen, who admits he keyed Heather's car after his father went back on a promise to buy Josh a car, opting to get one for Heather instead. Josh insists he didn't hurt Heather, but Horatio is skeptical. Though Gary doesn't recognize either of Heather's attackers and Heather can't remember the attack, she does identify Sam Novak as Marcie Westerfield's trainer. When Ryan and Walter question Marcie again, she expresses shock over Sam's involvement, and maintains it's a coincidence. Ryan and Delko go over surveillance photos of Heather

recovered from the chop shop and notice an imperfection on the photos that matches one on the photograph thrown at Delko. Walter and Ryan question Vicki, who tells them that Sam had her take pictures of a woman but didn't tell her why. Telling her that she could be charged as an accomplice, the CSIs talk her into giving up Sam's location.

Horatio and Delko arrest Sam at his apartment, and discover the severed airbag from Heather's car there. Heather is rushed to surgery after her vitals start to crash, and an enraged Gary attacks Sam with a knife as he's being led up to the police station. Delko and Horatio match the airbag to Heather's car, and realize it didn't deploy because of sabotage, which also caused the steering wheel to lock. Horatio realizes someone wanted Heather to be hurt in this accident, and he recalls Gary never asked about his unborn child, just his wife. Horatio matches marks on the steering wheel to Gary's knife, confirming he sabotaged the car. Horatio confronts Gary: he hired Sam and Ruben to attack his wife, and then tried to kill Sam to make sure he stayed quiet. Gary admits he was behind it, but that it was supposed to be a simple carjacking – the men weren't supposed to attack Heather. He maintains he loves his wife, but he didn't want another child. Having Josh ruined his first marriage, and he didn't want to lose Heather to a baby. Disgusted, Horatio arrests him. Heather gives birth to a baby girl, while Horatio visits Marisol's grave and tells her about the baby and murmurs, 'Happy birthday.'

Blood Sugar

Season 9 Episode Number: 200 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: | Sunday December 12, 2010 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Gregory Bassenian |
| Director: | Rod Holcomb (I) |
| Show Stars: | Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), David Caruso |
| | (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Gregg Henry (Roger Cavanaugh), Andrew Lukich (Immigration Agent |
| | #1), Leandro Cano (Manny Delgado), Julie Mond (Christie Cavanaugh), |
| | Bryan Cid Borreo (Eduardo Santana), Ramon Franco (Luis Avilla), |
| | Joshua De La Garza (Filipe Avilla), Leela Savasta (Nina Castillo), Shon- |
| | tae Saldana (Isabel Castillo), Kanin Howell (Bobby Sims), Abbie Cobb |
| | (Donna Johnson) |
| Production Code: | 09007 |
| Summary: | After an explosion at a sugar refinery, information about an employee |
| | comes to light. |
| | |



An explosion rocks the Cavanaugh Sugar Refinery, leaving a worker named Eduardo Santana dead, his body badly burned in the blast. Delko suspects the factory didn't follow regulations, leading to a dust explosion in which sugar dust was ignited by a spark. Though owner Roger Cavanaugh insists to Horatio that he follows regulations, the CSI launches an investigation. Roger's

daughter, Christie, admits that she implemented some cost-cutting measures and closed some vents, while Delko and Walter find evidence that a door that was supposed to be open for ventilation purposes was actually shut. The worker in charge of monitoring the door, Manny Delgado, admits that he left his post for twenty minutes to help an injured field worker named Nina Castillo – who happens to be Eduardo's fiancée. When Horatio goes to question Nina, he finds her in distress: Immigration officers are about to cart her older sister, Isabel, off for deportation. Nina tells Horatio that she left the fields to warn Isabel and hurt her foot in the process. Manny helped her home. Horatio bargains with the Immigration officer to hold off on deporting Isabel for forty-eight hours. Nina tells Horatio that Roger Cavanaugh targets people for the raids in order to keep Immigration off his back. Horatio promises her he'll take care of her sister.

After determining Eduardo was crushed by massive amounts of sugar falling on him, the team realizes he fell or was pushed into a machine pouring sugar. Returning to the room at the refinery where Eduardo was found, Walter wonders if he fell off the catwalk. Delko notices an image on a silo by the catwalk, while Walter discovers a hair from a horse, which the CSIs are able to match to a Palamino owned by Cavanaugh. They learn Luis Avilla, the factory manager, signed out the horse the morning of the explosion. Luis claims he was trying to teach Eduardo how to be indispensable to Cavanaugh; his own son, Filipe, had just been deported and he didn't want to see the same happen to Eduardo. He claims the young man was fine when he left him, about five minutes before the explosion. Nina brings Horatio some papers she found in

Eduardo's apartment, which turn out to be medical records from a blood transfusion Eduardo had two years ago following a tractor injury. When Horatio sees that Roger Cavanaugh was the donor, he realizes Cavanaugh was Eduardo's father. Horatio confronts the man, positing that Eduardo blackmailed him after realizing Roger was his father, but the refinery owner insists that wasn't the case. Eduardo merely thanked him for saving his life. Roger was so impressed with him that he changed his will, leaving half of everything he owned to Eduardo, and the other half to Christie.

Though Roger believes Christie didn't know about Eduardo or the change in the will, the CSIs learn otherwise, tracking down a kid she hired to hack into her father's computer. Christie tells Calleigh she hacked into her father's computer to keep up with the company's budget, but admits to being horrified when she found the will and learned Eduardo was her brother. When Calleigh points out that her actions were illegal and lets on that she's a suspect in Eduardo's murder, Christie asks for a lawyer, Delko and Ryan determine the image made on the silo was made by a boot. Though Christie's don't match, Delko recalls Luis was wearing boots with spurs on them. When Horatio and Delko go to question Luis, the man flees to the refinery, where he pulls a gun on Roger Cavanaugh. Cavanaugh had his son deported instead of Eduardo, and Luis took his anger out on Eduardo, confronting him on the catwalk. When the young man fell off the side, Luis tried to save him, but Eduardo plunged into the machine below and almost took Luis with him. Though Horatio manages to talk Luis into lowering the gun, Roger charges him, causing both Luis and Horatio to fire. Luis's bullet kills Roger, while Horatio's wounds Luis in the shoulder. Horatio talks Christie Cavanaugh into establishing a scholarship in exchange for the police not pressing felony charges against her for the hacking. Horatio presents Isabel with a student visa, allowing her to stay in the country, and tells Nina, who is a citizen, that she'll be joining her sister at school.

Match Made in Hell

Season 9 Episode Number: 201 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: | Sunday January 2, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brett Mahoney |
| Director: | Eric Mirich |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), |
| | Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Jenn Korbee (Date #1), LaMonica Garrett (Security Guard), Robert Shampain (Craig Taft), Julie Claire (Tandy King), Brittany Phillips Alexis (Date #3), April Rawlings (Date #2), Amber Clayton (Kate Pen- der), Julie Gonzalo (Abby Lexington), Patrick Heusinger (Matthew Shaw), Peter Wingfield (Paul Nichols), Antonio Leon (Ricky Tobar) |
| Production Code: | 09010 |
| Summary: | Ryan is sent undercover to figure out why the matchmaker of a popu- lar dating service is lying. |
| | |



Matthew Shaw, a twenty eight year old self made millionaire residing in south Miami, was heading toward his swimming pool in the well appointed back yard when his house phone rang. He sighed and answered it, finding the call of no great importance and hanging up. Matt turned toward the patio door once more, this time to be stopped by his ringing cell phone. It proved to be a wrong caller, but

he took the phone with him as he stepped out onto the hot concrete surrounding the cool, beckoning pool. He laid the cell phone down at pool's side, shaking off the silky light robe that clung to his shoulders, flinging off his rubber thongs, and dipped one foot in the sparkling blue fluid. Just then, his cell rang once more and he grabbed it, distracted by the female caller who chattered in his ear as he walked gingerly down the concrete steps into the water, up to his knees. He did not see the disturbance in the water off to his left side as he talked to the woman, walking into the deeper part of the pool. What did catch his eye was something dark thrashing around near his feet, but by then, it was far too late. Bright red blood boiled up from the pool's bottom, blood that belonged to Matthew as the alligator beneath his feet grabbed one leg and began to eat that limb, ripping and tearing with its' sharp long teeth, then rolling and twisting, dragging its' helpless human victim to the now crimson depths of the pool. Matt's female caller asked him what was happening, could she help? Putting Matt on hold, the woman quickly dialed 911, asked for police and an ambulance, telling them the little she had heard on the phone and gave them Matt's street address. Frantically making a mighty effort to fight his way out of the alligator's deadly jaws, Matt screamed for help and then was dragged down for the last time to his death. Blood soon colored the once blue water red.

Horatio and his fellow officers rushed to the scene, guns drawn, finding pieces of Matthew floating in the pool, mingled with large bits of what looked like steak meat. Horatio and Delko followed a trail of blood leadiing out into the lush tropical under growth where they found more pieces of steak scattered about. Looking around, the officers heard a loud hiss followed by stamping feet and as they whirled around, a large alligator with a wide mouth full of sharp teeth met

their eyes. Jumping out of the way, Horatio fired several shots into the angry animal as Delko pulled off a few shots of his own which brought the reptile to a flopping halt. Horatio finished it off with a can't-miss shot right into its' brain pan. The two men looked at one another and heaved sighs of relief. The alligator was taken into the lab for dissection and investigation.

The team made their usual measurements, assessments and investigations on the scene, one of them pulling a human forearm from the bloodied pool. The inside of the house was dusted for fingerprints, etc. A bed in the master bedroom had been disturbed and DNA samples were taken, indicated that a female had been there with Matthew overnight. Matt's laptop yielded files that indicated he had joined a very exclusive dating service catering especially to rich men and Matt was a very rich man, or so it appeared. Agent Natalia investigated Tandy King who ran the service and she was interrogated about Matt. She admitted that he had been a client of hers and that there were very strict rules dealing with its clients .Natalia watched Matt's dating video telling about himself and all appeared above board. A very expensive and large engagement ring had been found in the pocket of Matt's light robe that he'd shrugged off poolside, indicating that he had intended to give it that night to someone very dear to himself, but never had the chance.

Back at the lab, the fingerprints and DNA samples were compared with various females and contacted by phone, but they all denied having been with the victim overnight. The only exception was one Kate Pender who was missing. Horatio found her license on line and used the GPS in her vehicle to track her down. She was attending an exclusive party at the house of one Paul Nichols, peopled by extremely rich men looking for dates. Horatio and Delko crashed the party, asking for Nichols to bring Kate to the door. Horatio told her about Matt's death, how it happened. Kate said that she had been with Matt the night before, just to break it off with him, and one thing leading to another, they had ended up in bed, then she had left the house that night. She had not set him up to die. Paul demanded the agents let her get back to the party, so they left. Horatio said that there was something not right about that party and found out that Nichols hosted these parties quite frequently, which led Horatio to think that he might be keeping a house of ill repute.

At the lab, the left arm belonging to Matt had been found to have been burned quite badly on the palm, might have been held to something like a very hot pipe such as a motorcycle exhaust pipe. It was discovered that an expensive motorcycle at Nichols' house had burnt human skin on it and the DNA proved to have belonged to the deceased Matt. Horatio decided to send in Rvan, posing as a millionaire looking for a date, to find out more about Nichols. Horatio told Ryan to check in with him every thirty minutes, for his own safety. Ryan nervously walked up to the door of the mansion, finding himself frisked for weapons and having his cell phone taken, supposedly for security purposes. He was given a drink and asked to mingle with the beautiful ladies present, perhaps to find one to go out with. There were many lovely women and plenty of prospective men about. He milled around the ground floor, coming upon Kate, who had never seen his face before. He struck up a conversation with her, saying that she looked so sad, what was the reason? She just said that she had lost a good friend that day, but was still looking for fun. They ended up in an upstairs bedroom, Ryan nervous as Kate discussed the price. He said he'd never done this before and would feel better if he could go get a bottle of wine. She agreed and when he left the bedroom, Ryan headed down the hall to call Horatio. He went into what appeared to be a study or library and made the call, but was interrupted by the guard who had patted him down at the mansion's entrance. The guard gave Ryan a shot in his neck which nearly knocked him out. The burly guard dragged Ryan into the bathroom and began pushing his head into a basin full of water, demanding to know what he was doing there. Just then, Horatio and Delko burst into the room, killing the guard and pulling Ryan from the basin, saving his life. When Ryan had recovered, he mentioned that he'd seen something strange: he had stuck his hand beneath a bookcase and seen light on it; he thought there was a hidden room behind the case. The agents did find a counting room there, complete with a locked safe that contained a huge amount of money. Paul Nichols was arrested and taken into custody. He admitted to laundering money and running a house of ill repute. He denied killing Matt.

Who had killed Matt? Small bits of paper had been found floating in Matt's pool the day of his death. Enough of the paper had been pieced together to point the finger at Tandy King. She admitted to having been angry at Matt for owing her fifty thousand dollars, her commission for bringing him into the dating service. His financial manager had absconded with all his money, leaving him unable to pay Tandy. He had been sent two notices for insufficient funds on his account and Tandy had taken those with her the afternoon she had gone to Matt's house and confronted him about the matter. She had been so angry that she had set up the scene that had lured the hungry alligator into Matt's pool, resulting in his death. Tandy King was arrested and taken into custody.

Kate Pender was arrested for prostitution by Horatio and when she asked if she could possibly get out of it, he said she could turn state's evidence and possibly get only probation by the District Attorney if she confessed. She said she would do that. She also told Horatio that she and Matt had been in love and talked to Nichols about it, but Nichols had refused to let her go. Nichols knew that Kate was a huge draw for men and brought in a lot of money. Kate had a lot of dirt on Nichols and would tell what she knew. Kate hugged Horatio and thanked him for his compassion.

F-T-F

Season 9 Episode Number: 202 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: | Sunday January 9, 2011 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Melissa Scrivner, K. David Bena |
| Director: | David Arquette |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Michael McGrady (Larry Chandler), Karen Young (Diana Chandler), |
| | Corey Eid (Justin Carson), Natalie Knepp (Rachel Brooks), Darin |
| | Brooks (Ian Kaufman), Scott Allen Rinker (Chris), Skyler Day (Ash- |
| | ley Chandler), Spencer Daniels (Nick West), Darby Stanchfield (Linda |
| | Hill), Richmond Arquette (Marvin Hill) |
| Production Code: | 09011 |
| Summary: | When evidence at the crime scene is gone, the team must hope that |
| | recreating a murder will help then find why the evidence is suddenly |
| | gone. |
| | |



The team is called to the chaotic, flooding, street scene where two dead bodies with gunshot wounds to the head and neck, Rebecca (40's), a women in a car that smashed a fire hydrant causing the flood, Marvin (40's) a man lying dead in the rush of water. They retrieve the casing and gun from the scene and get it to Calleigh for investigation. After Dr. Loman analyzes the inside of Marvin's skull they concludes that the bullet bounced around in his head then exited through the entrance point and hit Rebecca an in-

nocent victim driving nearby, killing them both. After talking with Marvin's wife Linda, they inspect his computer and uncover that he has been created a social networking profile, 19 year old 'Sean', and is having on line relationship with 17 year old 'Ashley'. Horatio and Delko go to Ashley Chandler's house and meet parents Larry and Diana to discuss Walter aka 'Sean' whom Ashley knows nothing about. Finding gun powder on Larry's hands, and his gun missing that matches the murder weapon, they take him in for questioning, although his alibi checks out. From searching the family computer they see another boy on line Justin, who is having an online relationship with Ashley. Asking him to meet, Justin knew it was not Ashley as the time of day was off, so he paid a guy to meet up with them. The team figures it out and tracks Justin down though a description and license plate and learns that he shot Marvin aka 'Sean', who to him was a creepy guy cyber stalking his 'girlfriend' who he has not even met. Shooting Rebecca was a mistake. He and Ashley had made a plan, she stole her father's gun and left it in his hotel room, and after he shot Marvin they were going to be together. From viewing the surveillance camera footage outside the Motel, the team discovers that it is Ashley's mother Diana who dropped off the gun for Justin to kill Marvin with. She was using Ashley's identity to live out a fantasy cyber courting these two boys. She had met Marvin in person and discovered they were

playing the same game and although relieved, Marvin was livid and began threatening her life. She was scared her family would find out, and Justin was falling in love with 'Ashley' and he offered to kill him for her. Desperate to not be discovered she executed the plan, playing Justin for a fool, and both now going to jail for murder.

Wheels Up

Season 9 Episode Number: 203 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: | Sunday January 16, 2011 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman), Christopher Redman (Michael |
| | Travers), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton) |
| Guest Stars: | Lindsay Pulsipher (Tara Werner), Johanna Braddy (Lucy Strickland), |
| | Matthew Currie Holmes (Vince Kessler), Todd Lowe (Jake McGrath), |
| | Kelli Dawn Hancock (Top Hun), Jennifer Vidas (Referee), Scott Ferrall |
| | (Announcer), Desiree Hall (Sara Clark), Hayley Marie Norman (Olivia |
| | Adler), Zoe Bell (Deb Taylor), Clare Grant (Connie Briggs) |
| Production Code: | 09012 |
| Summary: | When the CSIs investigate a murder at a roller derby match, the only |
| J | thing shorter than the girls' skirts are their tempers. |
| | |



At a roller derby skating rink in Miami, two women's teams were jostling one another for elbow and skating room as they raced round the indoor oval track, jeering each other, calling names. The hoarse voiced male announcer rapped out names like Wrath of Khani and Miami Spice Girl, loudly yelling the order of ascendance as each woman struggled mightily to beat her opponents to gain first place. Suddenly, Wrath of Khani fell to the side, clutching the metal rail and looking very ill. She staggered off the track and into a nearby dressing room where she headed straight for the nearest porcelain throne,

vomiting up her stomach's contents, then crawling across the hard tiled floor toward her locker. She was met with something very hard that left a round impression on her sweating, pale skin, the object made to bounce off her vulnerable body and cause tremendous pain. Her unknown assailant pummeled her into unconsciousness, then death and the culprit fled.

Agents were called in to look over the scene and the body belonging to one Connie Briggs, now deceased. It was determined that she had been killed by blunt force trauma, taking somewhere in the neighborhood of at least one hundred fifty pounds of force to accomplish the fact. It appeared that she had been beaten to death . Her body was taken back to the lab for further investigation. Meanwhile, the agents talked to her team mates and members of the opposing team, but no one had seen anything, claiming that they had all been very busy working on the track, keeping the audience happy. The beatdown girl, Debbie, had been good friends with Connie and since she had been missing from the track for at least fifteen mintues, as determined by two of the agents watching video of the time when Connie had gone from the track, that was checked into. The beatdown denied that she had killed Connie, and as for the time she'd been missing, she had

been pushed into the hard metal rail and gone over it, injuring herself. That and taking a few minutes to pose for photographs wanted by her fans and give autographs, it was a little bit before she had gotten back on the track and into the groove once more. Debbie said that she had been Connie's derby wife, that they had been very close, not lovers, but partners, had each other's back, as it were. There was no way she had killed Connie.

A couple agents were sent to look over the locker room and in particular, Connie's locker. A toilet full of vomit was found and a discarded mouth guard beside it. The mouth guard was taken back to the lab and investigation showed that ipecac had been put on it. Thus, when Connie had put it into her mouth, the ipecac had made her vomit into the toilet. The contents of Connie's stomach had traces of ipecac in it. An autopsy showed that Connie had bled to death internally and that some of her limbs bore old fractures only partially healed, at least six months old, if not older. A couple of her ribs were broken, had not healed. One small jagged piece of broken rib had broken off and ruptured her aorta and caused near instant death. Who had caused those fractures, an ex lover, one of her team mates?

A Vince Kessler had switched out Connie's mouth guard, using one of those do it yourself guards that has to be boiled and then bit down on. The mouth guard found near the toilet was nearly too big for Connie's mouth and would bear some of the maker's DNA. It proved to be Kessler's and when he was questioned, he denied having killed the derby skater, but he had put ipecac on it and placed it in her locker.

Lucy Strickland, the deceased Connie's listed emergency contact, was called to headquarters where she was informed of Connie's death and questioned about her room mate. Lucy said that she and Connie had been best buds and she would never have killed Connie. She said that she and Connie had met in high school and had moved to Miami to attend college together, had roomed together. She did mention a skating opponent of hers named Tara Warner, also known as "Tarred and Feathered", had been an old enemy of Connie's and maybe they should go talk to her. Lucy told the agents where Tara could be found. They found Tara in a wheelchair going through rehabilitation exercises in a hospital accompanied by her brother, Vince Kessler. The two were angry when it was suggested that either had killed Connie, especially Vince, who told the agents that Tara was a paraplegic because of Connie, but neither of them had killed her.

The agents went to investigate one Jake McGrath, a former boyfriend of Connie, a biker who led them a merry chase on his motorcycle through the streets of Miami til they reached the beach where he was questioned closely. He denied having hurt Connie, invited them to follow them to his home where he showed them a punching bag he'd set up for Connie and her room mate, the aforementioned Lucy. He said that both women had put him to shame on the bag, that they both liked it rough. That piqued the agents' interest and they called Lucy to meet them at headquarters.

At headquarters, in a private interrogation room, two agents talked to Lucy, telling her that they had just talked to Jake who had denied roughing up Connie or breaking any of her bones, let alone kill her. Unbeknownst to Lucy, the agents had gone through her locker at the derby building, finding an elbow guard that bore the exact imprint that had been found on Connie's body. The only difference between Lucy's guard and the other girls' guards was that hers was made of steel, which would certainly have been able to do the damage that had killed Connie. The agents held Lucy's guard up before her, tapping on the hard steel, making it ring. She admitted to having used it on Connie the day she died, saying that she had loved Connie, but that her room mate had changed, gained a cold personality once she had joined the derby association. Lucy had only wanted Lucy's friendship and love, but instead had met with cold disdain and Lucy had snapped that afternoon, using her elbow guard to batter the woman until she died, then left the building. Lucy began sobbing as reality finally hit her that she would never see her beloved Connie again as the agents handcuffed her and led her away.

Last Stand

Season 9 Episode Number: 204 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: | Sunday February 20, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| | |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), |
| | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| D D. l. | |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman), Robert LaSardo (Memmo |
| | Fierro), David Starzyk (Nicholas Chandler) |
| Guest Stars: | Andrew Thacher (Reynolds), Gloria Votsis (Sgt. Jennifer Swanson), So- |
| | phie Winkleman (Sharon Kirby), David Fumero (Armando Salazar), |
| | Meagan Tandy (Cynthia), Noah Watts (Cesar), Bruce Clyde Jenkins |
| | |
| | (Zach), Jose L. Vasquez (Shooter), Booker T. Washington (Uniform), |
| | Tommy Dewey (Grant Boyer), Zak Boggan (Miguel Medina), Jacob Var- |
| | gas (Felix Medina) |
| Production Code: | 09013 |
| Summary: | Memmo makes a return, bringing chaos to Miami and pitting him |
| Summary. | |
| | against Horatio in a final showdown. |
| | |



The Miami-Dade Police Department raids a house in the suburbs and discovers a fully-operational drug lab. This is only the latest strike against the Mala Noche gang. Newly-elected State Attorney Nicholas Chandler is giving a press conference when a car crashes through the police barrier and a man opens fire on the crowd in front of the drug house. Chandler gets hit, and Sergeant Jennifer

Swanson takes out the shooter. The man falls out of the car, and the driver speeds away. Swanson tries to save Chandler, but it's too late. Horatio and Frank arrive in time for the shooter to deliver a message to Horatio before he dies: Mala Noche says this is only the beginning.

Ryan and Walter collect shards of tinted glass and a pair of sunglass frames from the crime scene. The shooter wasn't wearing glasses, so these belong to the driver. The glass is clear when Ryan removes it from the evidence envelope at the lab, revealing that it is photo-chromatic glass and these are the shooter's regular prescription glasses. This information is enough to get them the name of their driver, Felix Medina. They confirm that the glasses belong to Felix, but he demands a lawyer. Meanwhile, Natalia speaks to Swanson and learns the MDPD has been getting calls to the tip line from disposable cellphones. These calls have helped the police with the recent raids. The new leader of Mala Noche, Armando Salazar, runs the gang like a business and doesn't like to get his hands dirty. Eric and Horatio go to speak to Salazar, but they can't find any evidence of gunshot residue and are forced to leave.

Felix speaks to his public defender, Sharon Kirby, and she promises that anything he says will stay between them. Felix tells her there's something he needs to say, but he doesn't want it to remain a secret. Sharon calls Horatio as soon as she leaves the courthouse, and she says she must speak with him immediately. An old man walks by and turns to slit Sharon's throat before she can say anything else, grabbing her folders from the ground and walking away. Reporter Grant Boyer was filming a clip for the news while the murder took place, so Natalia and Walter analyze his footage to get a glimpse of the killer. They see tattoos on his hands, and Walter rushes into the adjacent lab to test a substance found in Sharon's hair. It's glue from a prosthetic mask, and Cesar Soto makes masks for the Mala Noche. The killer isn't an old man at all, and Horatio recognizes the tattoos on his hands: it's Memmo Fierro. Horatio speaks to Felix, but Felix refuses to talk'he doesn't want to end up dead too.

A new call comes into the tip line. It sounds like a kid. The Mala Noche is planning another attack against the city. Eric and Ryan go to Salazar's office and find shredded paper from a bus tour ticket. Ryan poses as a tour guide and directs Salazar away from the bus. Two other man break away, and Salazar grabs a hostage. His two accomplices are shot (including Cesar Soto), and Eric runs after Salazar. Before Eric can get him, bullets come from another direction and strike Salazar down. Eric sees Memmo in the distance, but he gets away before Eric can catch him. Horatio, Eric and Ryan take Cesar behind a bus and press against his wound until he admits to making Memmo's mask and what he's up to–he's going after the police next.

Eric and Natalia discover that the second call to the tip line is from Felix's son Miguel. Felix doesn't want to say anything for fear that Memmo will kill his son, but he doesn't have a choice. The CSIs track Miguel's cellphone to a hotel. Meanwhile, Memmo meets with the other members of Mala Noche and reclaims leadership of the gang. He always knew Salazar could never be a leader because he put money ahead of the brotherhood. Memmo shoots one of the members when he mouths off, but he forgives the others and vows to stand beside them as they retake Miami. Horatio, Tripp and Eric make their way into a hotel suite with a uniformed officer, and they find Miguel bound and gagged in the bedroom. Before they can get away, two men with guns rush in and start firing. The uniformed officer is killed, and Tripp and Eric dive for cover behind a couch. Horatio makes his way out of the bedroom and around to the entrance of the suite, taking out both men.

Now that Miguel is safe, Felix will do whatever Horatio asks of him. They send a message to the gang members telling them that Salazar is still alive, and Memmo demands to know where he will be hiding. Memmo makes his way to a boat and climbs on board. The only one there is Horatio, and he quickly gains the upper hand. Horatio points his gun at Memmo, but he doesn't shoot him. He arrests him, and the pair sit in silence on the boat, staring off in opposite directions.

Stoned Cold

Season 9 Episode Number: 205 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: Writer: | Sunday February 27, 2011 Tamara Jaron |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Allison Liddi-Brown |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Leven Rambin (Molly Sloan), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton) |
| Guest Stars: | Erin Sanders (Megan Wells), Jean Louisa Kelly (Amy Wells), Chris McGarry (Kevin Wells), Eric Lange (Patrick Lieber), Susan Santiago (Leandra Cordero), Brett DelBuono (Nate Crenshaw), Sophia Tay- lor Ali (Samantha Downey), Christopher Poehls (Jeremy), Jazzlyn Marae (Hillary), Wendy Benson-Landes (Cindy Hawkins), Linsey God- frey (Blaire Hawkins), Breanna Cherie Wittman (Amanda) |
| Summary: | When a high school bully dies as a result of a stoning, the CSIs have to find out which nerd is responsible. |



A party full of young people is in full swing, and all eyes turn to Blaire Hawkins as she walks through the door. She makes her way through the party, insulting people left and right. Within a few hours, however, Blaire finds herself tied to the goalpost on the school football field while she listens to other students talking about how horrible she is. Rocks fly out of the darkness, and Blaire screams as she is stoned to death.

Frank and Horatio arrive at the scene and send away the curious students. Blaire was stoned using rocks from a nearby pile, which was being used to put

in a new pathway. Horatio speaks to Principal Lieber, who says it isn't a surprise that someone killed Blaire. She hurt a lot of students emotionally and psychologically. He tried to suspend her, but her parents threatened to sue the school, and he was forced to back down. Horatio wants a list of the students who filed complaints.

Eric speaks to Blaire's mother, who says everyone loved her daughter, and the principal took out his bitterness on her. Blaire was better than everyone else in the school, and that made people jealous. Eric and Ryan go to the house of another student named Samantha. She threw the party the night before, and they find Blaire's car in the driveway. There are drag marks by the door, and her shoes and purse are abandoned nearby. This is where she was abducted. Samantha didn't see Blaire leave, but she says a student named Megan Wells hooked up with half of the football team in her parents' room, prompting Blaire to kick her out.

Horatio and Natalia talk to Megan and her parents. Megan swears she went home after the party, but she agrees to speak to Natalia. Once they're alone, she says Blaire invited her to the party, but she had to promise to 'pay her dues'. At the party, three football players came to

collect, and she went along with it because she thought it would make Blaire leave her alone. Unfortunately, Blaire called Megan a skank and told her to leave. Megan felt stupid because this wasn't the first time Blaire hurt her. She thought about killing Blaire, but she didn't do it – she's still relieved that Blaire is dead, though.

Natalia can't get a warrant because there isn't enough probable cause, but Megan seems like their best suspect so far. Horatio speaks to Dr Loman, who locates a green earbud cap lodged in Blaire's ear canal. She was wearing earphones during the attack. Calleigh and Dave Benton take a CD fragment Ryan found at the scene, and they are able to hear some of what it contained. They identify a male voice and part of a name. It's Nate Cordero, and he didn't know the principal was recording him when he told him about Blaire in confidence. Nate's mother says the past few months have been hard for him. Blaire tricked him into running out of the school showers naked, and a hallway full of students saw him. He can't escape what happened, and the constant humiliation became too much. He tried to hang himself, but his mom stopped him. Blaire deserved to die.

The rope Nate used to attempt suicide is from the same bundle as the rope that tied Blaire to the goal post. Walter discovers that the knots binding Blaire's wrists and ankles are different, proving that two people tied her up. Eric locates a series of explicit e-mails on Blaire's phone from Principal Lieber, but he claims that Blaire herself was behind it. She found out he was building a case against her and threatened to ruin him if he did anything. The team listens to the recordings Lieber made of student complaints against Blaire, and they realize Megan and Nate were in the principal's office together. They became friends and helped each other get through the past quarter, and they both wished they could make Blaire disappear. The two main suspects are friends, and they've been lying about the night before. Nate took Megan to get an emergency contraceptive after the party, but they swore they didn't go back and kidnap Blaire.

A broken CD player in Megan's family car has a missing green earbud cap. Megan confesses, saying she killed Blaire alone. She dropped Nate off and went back to the party to get Blaire. The team knows she's lying, and the truth is revealed once the DNA results come back on the CD player earbuds. The CD player belonged to Megan's father. After Nate's mother heard about what happened to Megan, she knew something needed to be done. She and Megan's parents kidnapped Blaire. They just wanted to scare her, and they were hoping she would at least leave their children alone. Once she was on the football field, Blaire continued to insult Megan and Nate until the parents snapped. They threw rocks from the nearby pile at her, and when they realized she was dead, they tried to clean up the scene and cover their tracks. All three parents are arrested, and Nate and Megan are left to comfort each other as their parents are taken away.

Blood Lust

Season 9 Episode Number: 206 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: | Sunday March 6, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| 0 2 | Sunday March 6, 2011 |
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Leven Rambin (Molly Sloan), Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Melanie Hawkins (Bridgette Walsh), Boo Arnold (Swat Commander), Jesus Ruiz (Neighbor), Becky O'Donohue (Kayla Hammond), Alicia Witt (Michelle Baldwin), Jeff Branson (Dennis Baldwin), Rodney Rowland (Art Gelway), Alicia Lagano (Tricia Quimby), Christine Bennett Scott (Allison Caldwell), Candice Patton (Wendy Gibson), Marcus Giamatti (Hugh Parker) |
| Summary: | The team hunt for a serial killer before he can take another victim - who may be one of the team. |



Two women are tied up and blindfolded, and they're trying to escape before the man who attacked them can return. One of the women gets her hands free and quickly releases herself and the other woman. They find a trap door in the ceiling, and one of the woman climbs up and out. She reaches back to help the other captive, but their attacker arrives to grab the woman's legs and yank her back

down. The escaped captive flees and runs into a man, who calls for help. By the time the police arrive a few minutes later, they find a dead body in the hurricane shelter beneath the house.

The team finds a carved wooden chest filled with duct tape, a bottle of ether, rope, pliers – it's a kill kit. The pliers were used to remove one of the woman's fingernails. She was bound with her own clothing and strangled with her bra. Natalia and Ryan talk to the survivor, Michelle Baldwin. She said she was only in the shelter overnight, but the other woman had been there for several days. The dead woman's name was Bridgette Walsh. Michelle's husband Dennis comes in to get her and take her home. Natalia says they can set up a therapy session for later.

Eric and Natalia go through documents from the house's foreclosure, and they find the name of the man in charge of the case: Hugh Parker. Frank and Walter talk to Hugh and his assistant Kayla Hammond, who is beautiful but doesn't seem too bright. Hugh says he gives out the code to the lock box to any real estate agent that calls, and his only alibi for that morning is Kayla.

Ryan speaks to Molly Sloan, who is looking at the kill kit found in the hurricane shelter. She hasn't found anything unique in the box, and Ryan hasn't found anything to connect Michelle and Bridgette. Molly finds a piece of a butterfly wing that belongs to a Miami Blue, which is only found in Fort Sherman State Park. The team combs the park looking for clues, and they find an empty, freshly-dug grave next to a patch of disturbed earth that suggests another person has already been buried here. Bridgette wasn't the killer's first victim.

They dig up the body of a woman, who was also strangled with her own bra. The handprints on the shovel found nearby suggest that a woman handled it'it looks like the killer made the victim

dig her own grave. The victim in the grave is identified as Allison Caldwell, who went missing two weeks ago. She also has a missing fingernail, which suggests that the killer is taking the fingernail as a souvenir. Natalia finds a pubic hair on Allison's bra and tests it for DNA. Horatio goes to a bar and speaks with the bartender, Art Gelway. This is where Allison worked, and he admits to cheating on his girlfriend and having a brief relationship with Allison. The food boxes from the bar look like the ones the team found in the hurricane shelter. When Horatio and Walter speak to Michelle, she remembers getting attacked while she was leaving the bar.

The search becomes more urgent when another woman is kidnapped. Wendy Gibson was snatched from the florist shop where she works, and a witness saw a man and a woman in the car. The team brings in Art and his girlfriend, Tricia Quimby. They know Tricia is going by a different name because she was previously arrested for committing a robbery with a partner. Despite how it may look, Tricia says she only wanted a new start. Walter finds fake grass wedged in Wendy's keychain outside the florist shop, and they suspect the killer might have left the grass behind when he was kidnapping Wendy. Molly tests the fake grass to find its manufacturer, and they make phonecalls looking for homes that were seized by the bank. Walter and Horatio rush to the house, and they find Wendy alive. When they tell her they arrested the people responsible several hours ago, she says that isn't possible – they only left a few minutes ago.

The house where Wendy was being held captive was foreclosed, and the team is led back to Hugh Parker. He was in charge of this case too, and they wonder if he and his assistant are the killers. They find pictures of the assistant tied up in the office, but Hugh says it's a 'game' they like to play. Meanwhile, Natalia goes to see Michelle to show her a picture of Hugh and ask if she remembers him as the man who kidnapped her. Ryan finds a long hair caught up in Wendy's bindings, and they wonder if it belongs to the female accomplice. Ryan finds a DNA match to a control sample from Michelle's rape kit. Natalia is in trouble.

When Michelle leaves the room, Natalia sees a box like the kill kit from the first scene, which has fingernails inside. Dennis sneaks up behind her and grabs her gun, and Michelle explains that she targeted the women so they wouldn't steal her husband away. She pretends to try to escape with the victims because she likes when the women look at her with hope in their eyes before it is snatched away from them. She orders Natalia to take off her belt and starts to bind her wrists. Horatio sneaks into the house, shooting Dennis before arresting Michelle. Horatio and Natalia ask Michelle about the 10 fingernails in the box, but she refuses to give them names for the other victims. Those women don't matter because they're dead. Horatio asks who left her, and she says 'everyone'.

Hunting Ground

Season 9 Episode Number: 207 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: | Sunday March 13, 2011 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Adam Rodriguez |
| Director: | Adam Rodriguez |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman), Christopher Redman (Michael |
| | Travers) |
| Guest Stars: | Jamie Hector (Jean Guiton), Samantha Tiano (Liliana), Joe Ordaz |
| | (Guard), Kattia Ortiz (Maria), Richard Wharton (Alligator Pete), Ronald |
| | Auguste (Henri Guiton), Eddie Jemison (Arnold Watkins), Omar Avila |
| | (Enrique), Neil Hopkins (Steve Raymer), Chelcie Ross (Wesley Habeck), |
| | Oscar Torre (Javier Lopez), Kevin E. West (Bill Jackson) |
| Summary: | When a hunting club uses humans as prey, the team investigate. |
| | |



Two men run through the Everglades, trying to escape the predator that is hunting them. One of the men gets injured, and when he kneels down to tend to his wounds, an arrow flies through the air and kills him, leaving his body pinned to a tree. Horatio is led to the scene by a man in a boat who says he heard a scream. Horatio locates the victim, and there's another man standing over the

body. The second man starts speaking in French, and he tells Horatio to kill him.

The victim was shot with a compound bow. He has a brand on his arm in the shape of the number nine, and there's a strange wound around his ankle. Horatio talks to a ranger and gets the license plate of a truck that sped off that morning. Tripp talks to the man, Arnold Watkins, wondering if this is the hunter they're looking for, and the man admits to hunting illegally in the Everglades – but he was hunting orchids. Walter and Eric speak to the man they found standing over their victim's body, Jean Guiton, and they realize he's Haitian. Walter asks Jean questions in French, but the man isn't willing to talk. They see a wound on his ankle similar to the one on the victim, and he has a brand on his arm in the shape of the number 10. The ankle wounds are on opposite legs, leading them to believe the men were shackled together.

Ryan and Natalia locate the hunter's perch in the Everglades, and they realize that this was no hunting accident – their victim was targeted. Someone is out there hunting human beings. Horatio talks to Jean, who speaks English just fine. A group of immigrants were promised freedom and a better life, but they were trapped and locked in a house. They were only let out to be hunted. Jean was paired up with the victim, Enrique, who knew he was going to die. He asked Jean to give the locket around his neck to his wife and daughter, and Jean was trying to retrieve the locket when Horatio found him. Jean admits that he didn't tell the team anything because his brother Henri is still trapped in the house. Horatio promises to save Henri and the others.

Ryan and Natalia locate a compound bow near the hunting perch, and Calleigh tests it. She confirms that the bow was the murder weapon, and it's top of the line. So is the arrow – in fact, there are only two places that make arrows like this. One is in North Carolina, and the other is

in Miami. They speak to the man who owns the shop in Miami, Wesley Habeck. He gets them the name of the customer who bought the arrows, Steve Raymer, but Steve claims his credit card was stolen. He denies going to the shop or killing Enrique.

The team tries to track down the person supplying the 'prey' for this twisted hunting expedition. They're looking for someone who specializes in Cuban and Haitian immigrants, and they get a name: Javier Lopez. They raid the house and arrest Javier, and they find Enrique's wife and daughter. Horatio has to break the bad news. Javier gives them the name of the man who has been buying the immigrants from him: it's Wesley Habeck. They find nothing at his shop, but they locate the van used to transport the victims. They decide to put a tracker in the van so they'll know when Habeck is on the move.

Travers finds a leech, and Natalia accidentally hurts her arm testing out the bow because she is inexperienced. They check Steve Raymer's arm, and he has a similar wound. He also has a leech wound on his ankle, so Natalia tests a leech found in the hunter's perch. The DNA is a match, so they know Steve killed Enrique. He can only give them Habeck's name, but the tracking device is able to give them a lead as Habeck takes Henri and another man out to be hunted. Tripp and Natalia go after the hunters, and they arrive just in time to save Henri and the other man from being killed. Horatio goes after Habeck and arrests him. He is able to reunite Jean and Henri, and Jean gets to fulfill his promise to give Enrique's locket to his wife and daughter.

Special Delivery

Season 9 Episode Number: 208 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: Writer: | Sunday March 20, 2011 Michael McGrale |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Allison Liddi-Brown |
| Show Stars: | Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detec- tive Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman), Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Alexandra Adi (Nikki Vega) |
| Guest Stars: | Josh Casaubon (Doug Govoli), Zac Badasci (Travis Welks), Anne Leighton (Sheila Holland), Kevin Bigley (Nick Holland), Anthony Starke (Peter Holland), Raymond Cruz (Marcos Trejo), Matthew Jones (DEA Agent Connolly), Rafi Gavron (Sean Moran.), Amy Motta (Mrs. Culli- van), Trisha Beharie (Mrs. Barton) |
| Summary: | A deleivery man and housewife are murdered in what seems like dif- ferent cases, until the team find a connection. |



Doug Gavoli delivers packages for World Send. He rebuffs a young man named Travis who is waiting for a package, but he has plenty of time for the attractive women on his route. He leaves one last satisfied customer before getting back into his truck. Someone attacks him from behind, wrapping a wire around his neck and choking him. A terrified call to 911 alerts the police that Doug is dead.

Doug put up a fight, and the team finds his box cutter with blood all over it. Ryan and Eric talk to Marcos Trejo, who

claims Doug was harassing his girlfriend. Marcos says he put a stop to it by confronting Doug, but he didn't kill him. Eric brings up his past assault record, but Marcos says his life has been turned around, and he isn't going to risk it by killing someone.

Walter goes to the morgue and picks up the victim's clothes. He sees some mucus on the shirt, which proves that 16-year-old Travis spit on him. Ryan and Natalia chase Travis, and he swallows a bag of drugs when they catch him. Travis says he didn't kill Doug, but he collapses from a heroin overdose before he can answer any more questions.

Natalia tells Ryan they have another victim, and she may be connected to their case. Sheila Holland was on Doug's delivery list, and she was crushed under the bleachers at her stepson's high school. Natalia speaks to Sheila's stepson, who says she was in the toy business and barely did well enough to stay afloat. Horatio takes Natalia to the warehouse where she worked, and a young man named Sean says she handled the World Send shipments herself. She would take some of the dolls out of the shipment from Mexico and repackage them, and Horatio notices that those dolls have a lighter complexion. Heroin was mixed with resin and disguised as doll parts to smuggle them into the country. Horatio speaks to Sheila's husband Nick, but he had no idea that she was involved with drug smuggling.

Removing the heroin from the doll parts isn't easy, and it's dangerous. Sheila must have shipped the dolls to a remote location. The next stop on Doug's delivery list was an abandoned

naval shipyard. Tripp is on his way there, and Horatio can't get a signal on his cellphone to warn him that he's walking into danger. Horatio rushes to help Frank, and he arrives in the middle of a gun fight. Together they take out the two men shooting at them, and they find the lab where the dolls were processed.

The DEA shows up and tells the MDPD that they are being removed from this federal investigation. Eric locates a laptop that was used by the drug cooks, and he has just enough time to clone the harddrive before the DEA claims the evidence. Horatio realizes that Nick Holland was giving the DEA information about his wife, so they bring him back in for questioning. Whoever Sheila was working for knew her business was struggling because Nick saw an email printout indicating that she received \$50,000 each month to ship the drugs into the country. He can't give them an e-mail address, but he offers to give them the keylogger the DEA put on his wife's computer.

Travis is still in a coma, and Natalia speaks to Sean from the warehouse. He blames himself for not realizing that Sheila was up to something. Meanwhile, Eric and Walter use the keylogger to figure out the password for the cloned harddrive. The emails came from the construction company where Marcos Trejo works. He fought with Doug, but not over his girlfriend. They arrest Marcos, who says he wanted drug dealing to go wireless. Customers could order online, and they paid in cash. Marcos figured out that Doug was stealing drug money from his shipments, so he attacked the driver. He admits to the drug dealing, but he didn't kill Doug or Sheila.

Ryan, Walter and Natalia look through Doug's delivery truck for evidence, and Ryan finds a bloody earprint. They figure out the placement of the boxes using the blood castoff, and they realize that their killer has to be at least six feet tall. That eliminates Marcos, but if Travis did it, there may still be blood in his ear. Calleigh tests for blood but doesn't find any. She does, however, find a picture that someone slipped into his hand. The picture has a very young Travis alongside another boy. They test Sean from the warehouse and find blood in his ear.

Sean planned this when he realized Travis was turning into a different person because of what he was doing to himself. He was the only one who cared about Travis, but he couldn't help him because the drugs were always there. He went to the source, killing Doug and Sheila. Horatio tells Sean that he didn't stop it. Marcos was the source, and it was the MDPD that put a stop to it by arresting him.

About Face

Season 9 Episode Number: 209 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: | Sunday March 27, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Corey Evett, Matt Partney |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), |
| | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David Caruso |
| | (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Lo- |
| | man), Leven Rambin (Molly Sloan) |
| Guest Stars: | Kevin Corrigan (Patrick Clarkson), Jonno Roberts (Ted Sherman), Brea |
| | Grant (Cheryl Brown), Ben Hermes (Bruce Moore), Clea DuVall (Lyla |
| | Moore), Mark Pellegrino (Greg Calomar) |
| Summary: | Natalia may have to use a prisoner's secret to free herself. |



Horatio and Frank look at the body of Cara Landry. She was bound and gagged, and her neck was broken. The murder seems to fit the MO of escaped convict Patrick Clarkson. An eyewitness named Greg Calomar confirms their suspicions – he saw Clarkson leaving the victim's apartment, and when he looked inside to see if something was wrong, he saw her body on the ground. He recognized Clark-

son from the pictures on the news. Meanwhile, Natalia speaks to Dade University students about Clarkson and tells them to take precautions in order to protect themselves from the killer. He used an internet website called Barter Party to stalk and kill a student named Helen Sherman four years ago, and they have to be vigilant. As Natalia leaves the campus, she is snatched by a man in a van. She wakes up bound and gagged, and the man tells her to be calm so she can hear what he has to say. It's Clarkson, and he wants her help proving that he's not a monster.

Tom brings Molly a swab from the victim so she can figure out what type of foreign object was used to rape Cara. There's a female DNA sample present, suggesting that perhaps there's a female accomplice. Ryan and Walter talk to Cara's old roommate, who suggests that she had been selling sex over the Barter Party website to make money.

When the team realizes that Natalia is missing, they use a special computer program to analyze the faces of everyone in the Dade University lecture hall. They locate someone trying to hide in the back, and they are able to match a scar on his chin to a photo of Clarkson. Back in the van, Clarkson tells Natalia that he's innocent. He says he's going to prove it to her, and he wasn't even near Cara when she was killed. He was at his son's birthday party, watching from afar as the boy opened his first baseball mitt. Natalia gnaws through the duct tape binding her wrists and launches herself at Clarkson, causing him to crash the van. When she regains consciousness, Horatio is there with the firefighters to rescue her from the wreckage. Clarkson is gone.

Natalia hurries to see Clarkson's ex-wife in case she and their son Ross might be in danger. Natalia sees Ross with a baseball mitt, and she realizes Clarkson was telling the truth about attending his son's birthday party. She starts to wonder if he actually killed Helen Sherman. She goes through the evidence from the original crime scene and sees that Helen's refrigerator was full – if she was selling the refrigerator as her Barter Party ad claimed, the appliance would be empty. They bring in Helen's husband, Ted, who admits that his wife was using Barter Party to find clients willing to pay for sex. He caught Clarkson peeking into the house the day Helen was murdered, but he didn't actually see him that night.

Molly doesn't find any other trace on the swab from Cara's body, and Natalia goes to retest the bottle found at the original murder scene. She finds evidence of a discontinued lubricant from an ultrasound wand, and this lubricant links them to their eyewitness Greg. He used to be an OB-GYN. The team goes to arrest him, and Natalia finds the ultrasound wand he used to rape both victims. Greg was lurking outside of Helen Sherman's house when her husband attacked Clarkson for peeking in the window. He followed Clarkson home and used his wireless internet signal to send the e-mails to Helen, and then he planted the soda bottle Clarkson left behind to frame the other man for his own crimes. He claims that he 'freed' the women from their 'dirty lives' because they were selling sex over the internet. When Clarkson escaped from prison, it was the perfect chance for him to kill again and blame it on Clarkson. He's proud of what he did.

Natalia meets Clarkson in a park. They proved that he didn't commit either murder, but he still has to be arrested for breaking out of jail and kidnapping a police officer. Meanwhile, Horatio looks at the board containing the pictures of the convicts that escaped last October, and he declares that it's time to track down their two remaining escapees.

Caged

Season 9 Episode Number: 210 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: | Sunday April 10, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Tamara Jaron, K. David Bena |
| Director: | Larry Detwiler |
| Show Stars: | Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), |
| | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), David Caruso (Lieutenant Hora- |
| | tio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric |
| | Delko), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe) |
| Recurring Role: | Leven Rambin (Molly Sloan), Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Heather Mazur (Rose Garrigan), Ramses Jimenez (Mike Darrow), |
| | Austin Bowerman (Suspicious Guy), G. Russell Reynolds (Male Fight |
| | Fan), Rich Eisen (Male Interviewer), Christopher Bello (Tim Garrigan), |
| | Christopher Titus (Trevor Mason), Chad Michael Collins (Logan Shep- |
| | herd), Franky G (Dante Kroll), Erin Cardillo (Brooke Shepherd), An- |
| | gelique Cinelu (Cathy Hastings) |
| Summary: | Horatio must protect a fighter from his brother who escaped prison. |



Tripp holds a press conference alerting the public to the manhunt for Dante Kroll. One of the escaped prisoners, Kroll was a highly skilled star in mixed martial arts. He was a competitive fighter. Delko busts a gym where a tip says Dante was at, and Frank sees through the personal video camera that Dante's brand of cigarettes is on the table. Ryan spies the accomplice and tackles him, chasing

Mike Darrow down an alley. Tripp ordered Ryan to get a lead on the hideout. Darrow doesn't talk.

But meanwhile a young girl sees a police officer flash a badge and pull over a civilian, and when the man steps out of the car the officer kicks him using martial arts until bones crack. The man takes the gym bag and runs away from the car. Across town, Horatio greets Logan Shepherd giving a TV interview. Logan testified in the trial that put Dante away for a bar fight. Horatio hugs Logan and gets introduced to the wife. They discuss postponing the big fight. Logan says no but the wife Brook isn't so sure. Logan was the witness in the bar fight that got Dante put away, but the big fight tonight cements his championship. It's the first time Logan has been in Miami since the escape.

Ryan's girl in the lab finds dirt from Lewisite chemical weapons in the victim's hair, which was used in WWII. Ryan finds out because Darrow made bail. This was uncovered in the ground in a local area some years ago. Ryan invites the lab tech to go into the field with him and makes sure she has her target practice up to par. The search the area of the dump site with drawn guns. They find Dante's lair, a warehouse with his boxing gloves there.

Tripp hunts down the identity of the kicked-to-death victim. Tim Garrigan's wife shows up at the lab when Tripp is calling the shop to get the license plate of his car. Garrigan was working the night shift and never came home. Tripp gives her the bad news. He was a security guard at the Arena where the fight is taking place. She details what he carried with him in his bag. Natalia Boa Vista realizes the security pass Dante took can get him into the fight.

At the fight, Horatio and Delko talk to the fight organizer. According the computer "Garrigan" is in the buildling. The promoter refuses to shut down the fight. He says under no circumstances

will he stop it and he's invested a fortune getting people to see the fight. Boa Vista tells Logan she can't protect him if he goes into the arena. Logan goes into the cage with his opponent and starts the fight. Eric Delko and Horatio look for a high place in the boxing arena for Dante to shoot from and split the team into quadrants for a search. Logan starts wining the fight.

They scan the crowd. Walter and Eric find a photographer with a tripod. They clear him and tell him to leave. Through the second round of the fight. Kroll doesn't appear. Back at the lab, Frank digs through Logan's phone records and finds five anonymous local calls to Logan's cell from a payphone inbound. He realizes it's a heist. Tripp says a video message came in from Kroll to Logan takes a fall in the third, and Horatio sees the plan.

Back at the lair, Moly says that Inks contain metals impervious to sunlight. Molly mixes glycerin and chemicals to bring out the map details. The blue print is of the arena where the fight is happening. Wolfe texts the blueprint to Horation. Dante's goal isn't the cage, it's the vault. As Dante robs the vault, Horatio goes running. He says "There's no way out" and Eric and he start shooting, Dante jumps past their gunshots into the elevator.

Logan is rushed to an ambulance and Horatio call it as a diversion. Horatio and the group shoot at the armored car, futilely. When Logan sits up in the ambulance, the driver (Dante) says "Nice work, bro". But then later Dante shoots Logan as payback. Horatio is disappointed that Logan was in on the heist. Horatio says "Logan, you looked me in the eye and I believed in you". Logan shows Horatio a video of Dante holding Shepherd's wife Brooke as hostage. Horatio sees Darrow in a reflection in the video.

Ryan and Delko shake down Darrow at the CSI lab. Kroll dropped off his cut and said he needed his gloves. Horatio gets notified. Delko finds Brooke in the fence cage where she was hidden, and Dante scoops up everything. Dante won't leaveswithout his gloves, and soon many offices having trained on the Horato shots him, after he tries to take a shot. Dantes that this is how it feels to take a fall. He sneers at H and takes a shot but he gets shot by others when he falls to the floor. Dante says Logan put him away because he was a better fighter.

Horatio reunites Logan with the wife and wishes him well in the future.

Paint It Black

Season 9 Episode Number: 211 Season Episode: 20

| Originally aired: | Sunday April 17, 2011 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Melissa Scrivner, Krystal Houghton |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), |
| | Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam |
| | Rodriguez (Eric Delko), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), David |
| | Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine) |
| Recurring Role: | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom |
| | Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Kristina Apgar (Monica Dow/Alexis Taymor), Tai Bennett (Polygraph |
| | Technician), Priscilla Garita (Dr. Galaway), Gary Leroi Gray (Perry |
| | Carmichael), Josiah Early (William Oslo), Beau Mirchoff (Jared Hatch), |
| | Jessica Heap (Corinne Palmer) |
| Summary: | When the CSIs find a co-ed dead in a hot tub, they investigate a case |
| | marked by jealousy, psychosis and college roommates. |



Monica Dow and her roommate Corrinne are in the campus hot tub talking about getting Monica out to the dating world. Monica says she doesn't trust people and Corinne is an exception. Monica hears something in the trees and goes to get her cellphone. Corinne goes under the water as a man's feet appear by the edge. She is violently drowned. Monica comes back and in shock calls 911. Corinne's throat

is violently slashed. Monica is an artists with a show that night. Her art teacher (artist in residence) says she could nevr kill anyone and that her talent is genuine and formidable.

Horatio questions Monica the next day. At the scene, Monica seems unclear on some details and doesn't know where her bag is. Horatio senses something is not right. The campus police track down the boyfriend and Ryan and Delko chase him across campus. He has an alibi and says he was at track practice. But he gets nailed on watching the girls until he felt pervy and left. But he says later he slept with Monica, who denies it. Horatio investigates the girls and their third roommate Alexis. Ryan sees the victim was an athlete and tells the forensics examiner to check under her fingernails for DNA of the attacker. They find pills for the third roommate who lives with her boyfriend. Ryan finds sheets stains of sex wth someone. The computer keyboard is examined by Walter and Ryan, who sprays the keyboard and finds Valium on it, someone was already poisoning Corrinne. Horatio gets a handwriting sample from Monica and Tripp sees it is not a match to the note giving her the computer. But Horatio takes her into custody anyway. She asks Tripp to give notice to her teachers, and Tripp says "Aren't you a cool one". The traces from the fingernails evidence show sophisticated mixture of paint colors and random chemicals. Delko says this is a signature in fine art. The CSIs go to the art class and shut down the painters to search their stations. The murder weapon knife is found in one of the paint mixing jars but the student has an alibi and no connection to the victim. Erik and Horatio discuss how Monica has blackouts and memory problems.

Horatio questions Monica again, detecting small quirks. The sheets with Corrinne's boyfriend's semen in it are Monica's but she denies ever having slept with him. He says that she acted different when he came around alone. The artist in residence says Monica's show needs to happen

and Tripp says if she passes a polygraph she can go. Monica takes the test but gets the right questions sort of wrong. Callie suggests the test is inconclusive. Horatio thinks something is not adding up.

Then Monica calls Horatio from her apartment and says someone is watching her. She says something bad is going to happen. When they get there she has a black eye and has been attacked with knife. She said they came from behind. The forensic analyst details his findings and says the wounds are self-inficted and not with the suspect's dominant hand.

The pills they found are anti-psychotics, and the CSI teams searches the off-campus apartment of the missing third roommate Alexis. Tripp cracks open a locked diary with two styles of writing, Monica's and Alexis'. Tripp matches the handwriting of the alternate to the computer note to the victim. Horatio tells Monica in custody that she has two personalities form when her parents died in a plane crash. There is a real Alexis registered at the university, but Monica has no birth record and exists nowhere but at the school's rolls.

Horatio confides to Delko that witnessing the killing might have caused a memory blackout. Dod she kill Corinne herself? Monica tries to make sense of what they say. Her memory comes in fits and flashes and she looks at the headline of her parents killed in an airliner crash. They want to talk to Alexis the alt personality and they take Monica to the alt's apartment. A psychologist sets up a laptop with headphones and plays a slideshow of Alexis' childhood pictures and her parents interspersed with airliner crash footage and disturbing runway mockups of a crash.

"Alexis" comes out. She is sarcastic and razor sharp. Her signature matches the computer note. She says Monica only used to emerge once in a while. She was getting treatment. But Corinne wanted her to get another doctor because the disturbances were much more common. Alexis slept with Corinne's boyfriend but Corinne knew her secret and wanted her to get help. Delko asks if the episodes came on more frequently gradually or all of a sudden. Alexis says suddenly. She says she attacked Monica (herself) because the alt was taking over, with the art show and all the friends. (Scenes show the alt watching Monica in the mirror).

The lab analyzes the prescription pills found and they are filled with sugar. There are traces of athletic building type red paint, which Ryan recognizes from the track at the school. They haul the boyfriend in, who says it was no big deal to exchange the pills and he got \$500 bucks for doing it. Natalia Boa Vista loses her temper and says it caused Alexis to start zoning into Monica more often because the anti-psychotic pills weren't real. The boyfriend says that the artist in residence was paying him to do it.

Horatio and Delko visit the art shop, which is getting ready for Monica's art show. They test his clothing for sugar but Delko really tests his clothing for chlorine, in the pool where Corinne was drowned. he says Monica's art is a once in a lifetime find, and he found her selling her work in coffee shops for pennies. He put the knife in the jars to frame another person and put dust on the keyboard because Corrinne was helping Alexis get rid of Monica. The artist wanted Monica to come out more because her art was hugely talented. He wrote off her mental suffering as the price great artists pay.

The flashback of the hot tub now makes sense, because when the murder happened it was Alexis in the pool. Finding the dead body snapped her back to Monica. Delko discusses options with Alexis. She says that Monica is the great artist and she has nothing, but Delko says in time she can integrate both parts of herself and keep both sets of qualities.

Horatio brings Alexis to the art show, where the "Monica" signs are replaced with her real name. Delko and Horatio advise her they've gotten her a slot at the best Miami hospital for her disorder. She asks Erik what happens if she wakes up as Monica and doesn't know the truth. Delko gives her his business card and tells her to tape it to the phone. It reads "if your name is Monica call this number". And he'll explain it all over again.

G.O.

Season 9 Episode Number: 212 Season Episode: 21

| Originally aired: Writer: | Sunday May 1, 2011 Brett Mahoney |
|------------------------------|--|
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Lo- man) |
| Guest Stars: | Alexander DiPersia (Scott Pendleton), Nicole Cannon (Jenny Marshall), Ian Kahn (Dean Marshall), Moran Atias (Olivia Hunter), Melora Hardin (Wendy Colton), Robert Parks Valletta (Braden Wilkins), Ethan Stone (Bartender), Joni Kempner (Long Legs), Joshua Malina (Neal Marshall) |
| Summary: | A suspect that is being chased by Horatio and the team may not nec- essarily be the suspect he is looking for. Horatio realizes this when he finds information that causes him to question why he was even chasing the suspect to begin with. |



A Miami nightclub blows a party vibe except for the man in a suit who gets ignored by the bartender and the waitresses. He walks around like he is invisible. He finally gets a drink order through from one of them but customer barrels into her and starts a fight. Neil stands up for the waitress and pulls a punch on the man but gets decked severa times in return. The waitress tells him to go to the men's room to clean up. He says he is there to meet his brother.

Another man leaves the party to use the men's room. He sees a huge pool of blood and finds Neil standing over the vic-

tim, stunned. The man says "You killed him" and runs out. Neil blurts out no no, he didn't do it. By the time the CSI squad gets there the body and Neil are gone. Natalia Boa Vista get details from the waitress, who identifies a picture of the man from a group of driver's license pictures. CSI Horatio pulls the wife of the man Neil and his brother in for questioning. The man's brother says he was on an overseas business call and was running late.

A security camera spots Neil driving into a garage near where the waitress lives. They find a body in Neil's car. The forensics examiner determines it is a medical cadaver and not the man described from the bar death. Horatio sees that they are meant to think someone died but there is no body. The cadaver has an RFID tag and Natalia goes to check out the company it belongs to.

The corporoate HQ has a talkative receptionist who tells Natalia this dead man found is one of the cadavers that went missing from Dade Memorial in transit. She gives Natalia a file, saying everybody else is at a birthday party but the boss is gone.

The man's wife shows Horatio a picture of their three daughters and says her husband could never be involved in anything like this. The brother says Neil was henpecked but his wife and that

they were having difficulties. Horatios tells Neil's wife the fight was over a woman. The brother smirks that Neil was bar-hopping and was finally going to have a life. Neil and his brother work together. Neil told the waitress he was an accountant.

Delko goes to the waitress' apartment. Suspicious that Neil is there he asks to come in. But when Erik does he busts open a door and finds Neil. The waitress says "you can't do that". Delko makes Neil handcuff himself to the waitress who is now an accessory having aided abetted the perp. But in the elevator the car stops suddenly. The waitress says "It's them it's them" and Delko says who are "they"?

Delko uncuffs the suspects to get their help opening the door and gets to a halfway floor between the open doors, but before he can haul them out, the elevator plunges down the shaft. Delko races down the stairs expecting to find a wreck but the elevator car is intact and empty on the ground floor. Walter examines the electrical box which has a remote operation. Horatio gets a call from Neil who is standing in front of a dead body in a hotel room. The waitress is dead on the floor. He hangs up but Tripp gets a location and they go to the Hotel Brio. The waitress has fight marks and contacts and dyed hair, and the DNA has no records. Horatio notices the door was forced open. Natalia researches the hotel bill and finds a the check-in was done under the medical company.

Natalia finds out that the Dade County hospital cadaver did not disappear en route and asks Horatio to accompany her back to the medical company. The HQ is vanished, eerything is down to the concrete. The entire place has been dismantled but Natalia finds the party hat and shredded papers in the waste bin. They reconstruct the papers at the CSO lab. They find the papers have a common credit card address.

Horatio, Delko and Natalia go to this address and walk into a large room filled with all the witnesses from the bar crime scene. The "receptionist" is there, but now she is the CEO of a game experience, and Neil is the client. The charade game pushes all frontiers and takes players to the next level of reality. The whole bar scene was staged. The elevator was controlled to get them out of the building. She says there is no crime because the "dead man" stands up and is clearly alive.

But Horatio tells her that the waitress is dead. Under questioning the CEO says she got a call that Neil was talking to someone on the telephone. But Neil calls Horatio desperate for answers and then hangs up. He has broken into his own house. Horatio and the CSI team arrive to talk down Neil, who is very confused and has a gun. Horatio makes Neil's brother tell him what is really going on. Neil is stunned and arrested.

Horatio hauls in the brother of Neil, who hired the game coordinator. Neil is shocked to learn the whole event was a ruse. Horatio checks out the brother's phone. He says that the waitress called him when she and Neil were in the hotel room. He says yes but it was all part of the game. Neil was losing his mojo and lied to clients about high risks investments the brother wanted the clients to make. Neil tells his brother he loves his wife and his kids and he's more of a man than his brother will ever understand.

But Horatio knows Neil talked to someone when he was under drugged sedation, and the wife is the only other person he would call. Horatio asks the wife to reveal her shoulder and she has a bruise. This was from forcing the door at the hotel. The wife confesses her husband called her and said what hotel he was at, and she could hear a woman's voice. She went to the hotel and struck the waitress, who fell and hit her head and died. This happened while Neil was asleep. The wife fled the scene of the crime.

As she is arrested, Neil panics and asks Horatio is this still part of the game? Horatio says no this is very real. He says 'Game Over".

Mayday

Season 9 Episode Number: 213 Season Episode: 22

| Originally aired: | Sunday May 8, 2011 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex |
| | Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar |
| | Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Michael Dempsey (Allen Hillington), Mark Hengst (Bernard Ashcroft), |
| | Bo Kane (Captain Adam Winston), Richard Cox (Judge Ebersol), Austin |
| | Priester (Flight Crewman), Haaz Sleiman (Marcel Largos), Ethan Em- |
| | bry (Randy North), Cassi Thomson (Kaylee Anderson), Callum Keith |
| | Rennie (Jack Toller), Natasha Henstridge (Agent Renee Locklear) |
| Summary: | Horatio apprehends the final prison escapee, but things go wrong from |
| · · | there when the team realizes the prisoner has created a diversion to |
| | send the CSI's looking for him. |
| | |



Frank and Horatio are on a plane, bringing the final escapee from Miami West Prison back to Miami. The plane goes off course, and Horatio demands to know what's going on. The crewman pulls out a gun, and Horatio and Frank take aim with their own weapons. The pilot puts the plane into a dive, throwing the passengers off balance and creating chaos in the cabin. The copilot makes an emer-

gency landing. Horatio shoots the crewman and the pilot, but it's too late – Toller escapes.

Horatio talks to the copilot, who says he was hired to get Toller to the Everglades. He can't give Horatio any more information than that. Meanwhile, a woman stops her car when she sees a body in the middle of the road. It's Toller, and he attacks and kills her before taking her car. Eric finds the woman's body and calls it in.

Randy North was Toller's cellmate when he escaped, and he's been trying to keep his life on the straight and narrow because he wants to stay out of jail and keep him and his kids safe. Walter and Calleigh look at the plane's route and the amount of gas, and they find the only airstrip they could have reached without refueling. Walter goes with Horatio to the airfield, but the owner Marcel says he deals with small planes and that's it. They get a tip that the dead woman's car was left at a salvage yard, so the team heads there to look for Toller. They don't find him, but they do find Randy. Toller got to him after he spoke to the CSIs, and he threatened to hurt Randy's kids if he didn't help him. Randy doesn't know anything – he just dropped Toller off at a hotel downtown and left the car at a salvage yard.

Toller meets with Marcel in a hotel room, and he shoots the man when he demands more money for his services. Toller escapes down the stairwell and jumps into a van with a young girl named Kaylee at the wheel, forcing her to drive away. Meanwhile, the CSIs head into the room to find Marcel's body – and his employee Renee is hiding in the bathroom. Horatio asks the woman what's going on, and she says she's able to keep her job because she doesn't ask any questions. All she can say is that Marcel was talking to Toller about a business deal, and everything went south. Horatio realizes what Toller is up to when he finds a counterfeit \$100 bill. Child Services wants to take Randy's kids away from him. Natalia speaks out on his behalf, but the judge rules to put the children into foster care. Natalia says she did everything she could for Randy. She'll try to help him out, but right now she needs to concentrate on finding Toller before he can take another life.

Ryan finds Toller's prints on the counterfeit bill. The printing is perfect, but the paper is bad. Renee admits that she is a Secret Service agent looking for six stolen printing plates. Toller is looking for a buyer – with the right supplies, these plates will make perfect counterfeit bills. She says Toller stood over Marcel's body before he left, and Ryan realizes he took a keyring from the dead man. They head back to the airstrip, but they only find Kaylee's shoe. They search Marcel's office for information and find a laptop. He's been videoconferencing with Bernard Ashcroft, an investment banker who was arrested for fraud. Toller is on his way to meet with Bernard, and he sends Kaylee in with the case that contains the printing plates. Toller escapes when he sees the police pull up. Kaylee is safe, Ashcroft is arrested, and the team discovers currency-grade paper at his home. They check the case and realize Toller kept one set of plates – now he's in the wind again, and he is still in possession of stolen government property.

Natalia gets a call from Randy, who says Toller is supposed to meet him on the pier. She and Horatio go, but they're being set up. Randy shoots Horatio and hits Natalia over the head, dragging her away and shoving her into the trunk of a car. Horatio shoots at Randy despite his own injuries, but Randy pushes the car toward the edge of the pier and runs away. Natalia tries to call for help, but she can't get a signal as the car sinks beneath the water...

Season Ten

Countermeasures

Season 10 Episode Number: 214 Season Episode: 1

| Originally aired: | Sunday September 25, 2011 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Marc Dube, Barry O'Brien |
| | |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Alana De La Garza (Marisol Caine) |
| Guest Stars: | Brian Ibsen (Doctor), June Carryl (Nurse), Miguel Perez (Register |
| | Clerk), Eileen Grubba (Toller's Mother), Shane Roney (Young Jack |
| | Toller), Dana Ward (Female Reporter), Cris Judd (EMT), Maxim Knight |
| | (Austin North), Will Rothhaar (Ricky Galindo), Mark Hengst (Leo |
| | Kendry), Natasha Henstridge (Agent Renee Locklear), Callum Keith |
| | Rennie (Jack Toller), Ethan Embry (Randy North), Eliott Rodriguez |
| | |
| | (Male News Anchor), Rachel Brosnahan (Melanie Garland) |
| Summary: | Horatio and Natalia's lives hang in the balance, as Horatio stands be- |
| | tween Natalia and certain death. Meanwhile, it's a race against time |
| | for the team to capture escaped killer Jack Toller before he kills again. |
| | |



Horatio gets to his feet after being shot by Randy North, and he moves toward the edge of the pier and looks down into the water. Natalia is trapped in the trunk of a car that is rapidly sinking, and he has no choice but to jump in and save her. He can't get the trunk open, but he sees the backseat shifting as she struggles inside. He pulls the door open and yanks down the seat, pulling Natalia out of the trunk. Natalia grabs Horatio and pulls him toward the surface.

At the hospital, both CSIs disobey orders and decide to leave. They don't have any time to waste if they want to catch

Randy and serial killer Jack Toller. Horatio sends Natalia with Calleigh so they can try to find Randy, and they know he'll go after his children. Meanwhile, Horatio speaks with Secret Service Agent Renee Locklear, who says Toller found an interested buyer for the printing plates in Miami. They know they have to catch him, but time is of the essence: he's a serial killer, and it's only a matter of time before he takes another life.

Calleigh speaks to Randy's son, and the little boy agrees to help them. Austin calls his father and says he ran away from his foster home, and Randy says he'll meet him under the lifeguard tower on the beach in Sherway Park. The CSIs are waiting nearby and take Randy down. Horatio and Natalia confront him in interrogation, and they want Toller. During the time they shared a jail cell, Toller told Randy that he was going to make a deal with someone who pulls ATM heists. Horatio worked the heist case last year, so he comes up with a name: Leo Kendry. They can find this man by going after a known associate, Ricky Galindo.

Meanwhile, Toller makes a deal with Leo for \$180,000 for the plates, but he wants a bonus: a woman sitting nearby named Melanie Garland. Leo makes the deal, and Toller drags the girl

away. Frank and Walter pull over Ricky Galindo, and Walter finds a Garra rufa fish on the floorboard. This leads the team to a spa, and they find Leo and the plates – but now they know there's a potential victim in Toller's custody.

The car Toller is driving is acting up, so he sends Melanie into a gas station to get a bottle of radiator fluid and a pack of cigarettes. She hands the man behind the counter a hundred dollar bill, and he figures out that something is wrong. She says Toller will kill her, so the man lets her go and immediately calls the police. When they look at the surveillance footage, they see Melanie steal a disposable cellphone. They are able to track the phone, and they realize Toller has been calling Randy over and over again. They tell Randy to call Toller back, but the man already knows what Toller is after: a necklace that fell out of his pocket when they were in prison. He still has the necklace, and they set up a meeting at a rail yard. Toller realizes that Randy is being followed, and he makes a run for it as a train cuts the team off from pursuing him.

Walter and Calleigh look through evidence from Toller's original case to find something to help them locate Melanie. His clothes were never tested, and they discover that the chemical composition of the soot on his clothing leads back to a landfill. Toller incinerated his first three victims in a landfill, and he's going to do it again. Toller puts his mother's necklace around Melanie's neck, and he forces her to repeat his mother's words from when he was a child: 'Jack, I'm ashamed of you.' Toller flashes back to his childhood, when his mother verbally abused him and burned him with cigarettes. He has been killing women because he can do to them what he couldn't do to his own mother. The team arrives just before Toller lights Melanie on fire, and he throws down his lighter to distract them while he runs away. They save the woman, and Horatio takes off after Toller. He's able to take the killer down eventually, and Eric arrests him.

Stiff

Season 10 Episode Number: 215 Season Episode: 2

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 2, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Doreen Blauschild |
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Omar Benson Miller (Walter |
| | Simmons), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) Rex Linn (Detective Frank |
| | Tripp), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" |
| | Delektorsky), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Cyrus Farmer (Mitch Fielder), Samantha Whittaker (Emma Davis), |
| | Brian McNamara (Steven Cambridge), Julia Campbell (Gretchen Cam- |
| | bridge), Martha Higareda (Luisa Romero), Eric Winter (Joe Grafton), |
| | Jordi Mollà (Hector Romero), Brandon Beemer (Derek Vaughn) |
| Summary: | The CSIs are led into the sexy world of male gigolos when they uncover |
| | an unusual murder weapon. |



says he will call her.

Natalia and Wolfe arrive at a crime scene but she says he must have used the siren to get there before her. Her car alarm keeps going off. Ryan comes to the scene where a super-cool hotelier is worried the other guests will flee. The man, Derek Vaughan, is dead in one of the cabanas by the pool. But Ryan looks in and sees a weird hat floating above the body.

Natalia meets up with a handsome man who helps her get the alarm from the Hummer off. They make a date and she gives him her card . He is disappointed to see she is 'officer' Natalia Boa Vista. He

Then Natalia comes and jokes Wolfe is dreaming. He shows her a picture but the reflection on the wall is what he got. Later when they take the evidence away Eric and Callie remain to do on the site forensics. Ryan notes the gas lever had a big mark on it. The cabana have flashy gas-powered fake fireplaces. The \$14,000 a week was the rent on the cabana. Horatio asks the Operations manager for the checks.

Eric finds six different strands of hair and a box of condoms. The victim was a 'player'. They discover the dead man was a gigolo using the hotel cabana for his 'business' liaisons. They use his checks to find his 'clients'. The hotelier's daughter runs the human resources aspects of the hotel. He paid his rent in combined checks made over to the hotel from various women.

Tripp reads the checks. Gretchen Cambridge. One of them is a wealthy married woman living in the suburbs. They visit her. Natalia and Tripp question her and she says her husband travels a lot. She is attractive and they don't get it, but she says her marriage fizzled out and the gigolo Vaughan treated her like gold. Her husband is all about golf and the computer.

They cover for her when the husband arrives home for the business trip. The husband doesn't know and he was in Idaho. Natalia says she made a generous donation to the police fund.

Walter shows Wolfe how the hat was floating. Leaking propane was in the cabana. . The lab IDs the gas and calls Eric who ignores his phone. Callie is also exploring the cabana for evidence. Eric is near the gas lever and cocks his head hearing a noise.

The lab calls Horatio, who understands the threat and goes running to the cabana. Callie drops a lighter for the gas flames and the place explodes. Eric is thrown unconscious and Callie tries to drag him out Horatio comes crashing in and they drag him to safety. Sirens alarm and the flames are put out but the evidence has all been destroyed.

The explosion prompts an investigation into the gas supply and Horatio discovers an illegal invisible gas instead of federal safety standard odored gas. Romero says he had no idea. Hector Romero says he was not running a prostitution ring. He is ordered to call his supplier right now.

Horatio tells the hotel manager Mr. Romero that public relations is the least of his problems. They investigate another clue, a burnt piece of paper which is actually a parking pass from a high school. Callie talks to a teacher who used the victim's services.

The teacher, Emma Davis, had a nice time and wanted her first time to be good. She was a thirty year old version. But she saw and heard her cabana boy arguing with another man about money. The woman says he treated her well. She wasn't surprised he ended up dead. She describes the man Vaughan was arguing with about clients and money.

Mitch the propane supplier arrives and Horatio checks him out. Mitch says Romero was in on the job. Hector says he was in on at the HQ. Romero signed the purchase orders for illegal propane. Horatio says the charges are now on him.

The hotel owner admits everything. He says he cut all the maid staff and rented cabanas to the gigolos to make money. The economy killed their business. There are 200 fireplaces. They burnt through a tanker every week. The charge is now negligent homicide. The victim Derek died of propane asphyxiation.

Natalia's alarm fixer turns out to be the gigolo that Emma Davis saw and heard arguing with the victim. They chase him and catch him on the beach. He admits he was angry that he stole Emma from him, virgins represent a lot of money in repeat business. He said Vaughan owed him money and he kept taking his clients. The victim said 'What are you going to do about it?'.

But in the lab they find dandruff particles in the blood wounds. The dandruff is examined in Trace and they find the flakes are PVC plastic . But they are actually flakes from snow globe particles. Callie says the water glycerin mixture makes the snow float.

Natalie and Walter comb the forensic accounting part of the job. The gigolos got a lot of gifts. They are looking for a gift of a snow globe to the victim.

They go through every bank statement of all of the parties concerned. Walter speaks French so when Natalia declaims the stores he says one is 'Boules de neige'; snow globe. Gretchen bought it.

They visit Gretchen's house for a search. She is angry because she says she gave the snow globe to Derek at his cabana anybody could have hit him with it. Horatio finds a sticky patch in the garage. (The glycerin from the snow globe would have made the snow globe sticky)

They arrest the husband who was in Miami because he stayed home from Idaho and followed her. They do a forensic search of the premises and find particles of the same stuff in the victim's hammer on the garage floor.

She says she hit Derek on the back of the head with it. Eric says that is strange, because he was hit on the front of the head with it.

Horatio says she is covering for someone and the husband says 'No more lies'. Gretchen's husband talks. He watched Gretchen go to the victim. But then she left and then he came in and attacked the man. He hit him with the snow globe.

He was angry and jealous and thought she bought the snow globe for him. He saw it at Derek's and lost his temper. The husband and wife realize what a waste they are making of their marriage but the husband didn't kill the victim, the gas did.

'All those nights alone. I thought you stopped loving me'. Gretchen is shattered.

'I never did." He is arrested. But Horatio asks when he moved the gas lever. He says he doesn't know what he is talking about. Erik and Horatio say they believe him.

There is still the chips on the gas lever from the cabana. These turn out to be made of leather. The propane killed him after the head injury. Horatio has a theory...

Only Hector Romero knew about the odorless propane and he was making money off Derek and would have no motive to kill him.

They let the hotel manager go. At HQ, Romero's daughter comes to pick him up. They ask to see her shoes. But her feet are affected with frostbite, a common side effect of propane burns. Natalia says she must have been wearing open toed shoes. She was the one who kicked the valve.

She let the gas loose on the victim because she was in love with him. She knew about him being a prostitute because he handled his checks for the rent, and he saw her on the side but he wouldn't quit. She was falling in love with him. She knew the next girl he brought in there he'd light the fireplace and they'd both die.

As she is taken away Horatio says to Hector 'I hope you're satisfied'. The daughter is booked, as well as Hector, and Gretchen's husband is booked as well.

Blown Away

Season 10 Episode Number: 216 Season Episode: 3

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 9, 2011 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson |
| Director: | Don Tardino |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Bernardo De Paula (Leon Perez), Jamie Bamber (Ronnie Hale), Stephen |
| | Taylor (Mike Channing), Chris Sheffield (Travis Reeves), Aaron Norvell |
| | (Handler), Tom Riordan (Commander), Phillip Jeanmarie (Jared Boyle- |
| | ston), Valerie Dillman (Laura Wyatt), Hayley Chase (Ellie Wyatt), Louis |
| | Herthum (Grant Wyatt) |
| Summary: | A tornado touches down on a murder scene, damaging the evidence |
| | and putting Ryan and Walter in grave danger. |
| | |



A nasty storm has settled over Miami, causing at least three tornadoes to touch down around the city. Ryan and Walter respond to a call at a trailer park, which is within a tornado evacuation zone. They find a dead woman's body, but the crime scene gets destroyed when a tornado passes through and tears the trailer park apart. Ryan is injured and taken to the hospital, and the rest of the team works to find their victim and locate any evidence that can help them figure out what happened to the young woman.

Natalia finds a man 'scavenging' through the debris, and he has a golf bag.

Walter and Ryan saw this bag next to the victim, and it may have contained their murder weapon. A rescue dog locates the young woman's body impaled on the branches of a tree. The victim is Ellie Sutton, and she was hit repeatedly before she died. Dr Loman confirms that a golf club could be their murder weapon. Ellie's parents arrive, and they deny that the body could belong to their daughter. Ellie is supposed to be on campus at Dade University, and they had no idea she came home the night before. They walked right by her room when they were getting ready to evacuate, but they didn't see her sleeping inside.

The scavenger from the trailer park had a strange metal dish in his possession when they caught him, so Walter and Natalia study it and discover that its purpose is to collect weather data. They tie it back to a pair of storm chasers, Ronnie and Leon. These men say they left the dish at the trailer park to collect information about the storm, but their hard drive was erased. Walter is able to recover the footage and sees a car at the trailer park around the time of Ellie's murder. The car traces back to Travis Renner, Ellie's boyfriend and an ROTC cadet. They kept their relationship private because cadets aren't allowed to date. He says Ellie was homesick the night before, and he got worried about her when she wouldn't answer her phone. He went to the trailer park to check on her, but after 20 minutes with no answer, he left. It's obvious that he's not telling the whole story.

Eric prepares to leave the trailer park after searching for survivors, and he sees a small dog with bloody paws. He follows the trail of pawprints back to a man who is badly injured but alive. He pulls a piece of ripstop nylon from the man's wound, which Calleigh identifies as a parachute that would be attached to a weather-testing probe. The probe was shot from a potato gun, and the probe is still stuck inside the man's neck. He will have to get surgery to remove it.

The probe is used to measure barometric pressure, and they can tell from the recorded readings that the man was shot a half hour before the tornado hit. This was no accident. The team speaks to the storm chasers, who identify the man as Jared Boyleston, a radio station weatherman. He was working with the storm chasers, and they say they left him behind because he didn't come back in time – they thought he went back to his own car before the weather turned bad. The team finds a bag of valuables in Jared's car, and it looks like he used his partnership with the storm chasers to get access to abandoned houses and rob them.

Ellie is pregnant, and Horatio contacts Travis's commanding officer to let him know. Travis is upset – he'll be discharged for this, and Horatio has ruined his life. Natalia wonders if he told Ellie she was ruining his life by being pregnant, and if he went after her this morning to ensure she wouldn't get him in trouble. He admits that they fought the night before, and that's why she went home, but he denies killing her. He went there to apologize.

A smudge on Ellie's cheek contains ketchup, flour and steel wool. Ketchup and flour can be used to make a homemade brass polish, which is something an ROTC cadet would know. Travis finally tells them everything: he saw Ellie get attacked, but he did nothing to save her. He's a coward. However, he can identify the people who are responsible for Ellie's death. Ronnie and Leon were robbing the trailer when Ellie came out of the bedroom and confronted them, and Ronnie picked up a golf club and hit her repeatedly. Jared tried to help her, and he ran to call 911 when he realized what Ronnie had done. Leon followed him with the potato gun and shot him with the probe to keep him from calling the police – unfortunately for Leon and Ronnie, Jared's call went through before he was shot.

The team picks up the storm chasers, and Ronnie tries to plant the seeds of reasonable doubt by blaming Leon for everything. He claims it will be a 'he said, he said' case, but Leon decides to tell the whole truth. He admits to attacking Jared, but he says Ronnie killed Ellie. He can't be a part of this anymore.

Look Who's Taunting

Season 10 Episode Number: 217 Season Episode: 4

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 16, 2011 |
|------------------------|---|
| Writer: | Krystal Houghton |
| willer. | |
| Director: | Marco Black |
| Show Stars: | Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric |
| | "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective |
| | Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista) |
| Recurring Role: | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Ed Begley Jr. (Scott O'Shay), |
| | Carlos Bernard (Diego Navarro), Kuno Becker (Esteban Navarro), |
| | Christian Clemenson (Dr. Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Jennifer Chritina (Nikki Cervano), Brad Greenquist (Dennis Kemp), |
| | Todd Stashwick (Fred Massey), Olivia Taylor Dudley (Elizabeth Quinn), |
| | Emma Bell (Jennifer Olsen), Kenzie Dalton (Angela Olsen) |
| Summary: | The team chases a sadistic killer who takes women's eyes, and a new |
| | nemesis challenges Horatio. |



Jennifer Olsen is looking for her sister Angela, who has gone missing. She gets a call from a man who tells her to say goodbye to her sister for the last time. He gives her the name Anton LeDoux, and she heads to the MDPD. Anton died in 1948, and the team finds a body next to his grave. However, this isn't Angela, it's another young woman named Nikki. She was killed elsewhere and dumped here. Her eyes were removed and replaced with glass ones. Nikki has wounds that are approximately 48 hours old, and Angela has

been missing for less than 24 hours. She may still be alive.

Nikki and Angela are prostitutes who work in Liberty City. Nikki has a drug called capecitabine in her system, indicating that she had cancer. The team heads to a free clinic, and Dr Esteban Navarro recognizes her. Nikki was being treated for cervical cancer, and the doctor knows Angela as well. She brought Nikki in after she was beat up by a boyfriend.

Eric works with Vice to figure out where Nikki worked in Liberty City. He gets a car out of the impound and heads over to ask some questions. Another prostitute knows both women, and she gives him a list of names for clients who might have hurt either girl. They talk to Fred Massey, who is dismissive of the women and refuses to give them a footprint sample to compare to a print found near Nikki's body. Frank follows him around, but he loses the van the man is driving after he picks up the prostitute Eric spoke to earlier. They are able to track him down and arrest him. The girl was being choked and cut in the back of the van, but she says that's just part of the gig.

The glass eyes found in Nikki have traces of 'hide paste' on them, which is used by taxidermists. The cemetery where they found Nikki's body backs up to a hunting ground, so they start there. Eric and Ryan head to a shack out in the middle of nowhere, and they find Dennis Kemp cutting up a carcass. There are glass eyes in the shack, but he didn't kill Nikki or carry her body – he just found her 'broken' and put eyes in her head. He saw a man carrying another woman with tape over her mouth, and there was a van. Natalia heads back to the clinic to get Nikki's file to confirm Massey hurt her. She sees that the doctor is wearing shoes shaped like a foot – which explains the bare footprints they found in the cemetery. She realizes he's the killer, and they bring him in for questioning. The shoes are a match. They demand to know where Angela is, but he asks for a lawyer. Tom notices that the suturing technique used by the killer is interesting, and it matches Dr Navarro's stitches from a few months ago. However, when they head out to execute a search warrant, Inspector O'Shay stops them in their tracks.

Walter tracks the doctor by using the GPS pedometer he wears when he goes running. He slowed down in a certain area this morning, and they think this is where Angela is being held. Horatio sees an ambulance nearby, and he realizes that Kemp may have seen an ambulance rather than a van in the cemetery. They head into the building and find Angela alive.

Killer Regrets

Season 10 Episode Number: 218 Season Episode: 5

| Originally aired: | Sunday October 23, 2011 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Brett Mahoney |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Robert LaSardo (Memmo Fierro), Ed Begley Jr. (Scott O'Shay) |
| Guest Stars: | Carlos Sanz (Geraldo Torres), Kate del Castillo (Anita Torres), Marco James (Carlos Puente), Scott Patterson (Brendon Dwyer), Burton Perez (Mala Noche #1), Kevin T. McCarthy (Will Jackson), Jeremiah Bitsui (Luis Tafoya), Danielle Demski (Reporter), Amber Lancaster (Jamie Mitchell) |
| Summary: | Horatio finds out something interesting about the person thought to have killed the husband of the police chief from Mexico. Horatio get some interesting clues as to who the real killer may be. |



Sheriff Anita Torres is on her way to work in La Cancion, Mexico when her husband's car explodes with him inside. She heads to Miami with her brother Carlos to consult with Horatio. The Mala Noche gang is behind Geraldo's death, and she believes Memmo Fierro ordered the hit. Memmo claims he wasn't involved, and the hit came from Mexico eight months ago. The killer, El Asesino, won't stop until Anita is dead.

The bomb was created using a WWII grenade, which traces back to a weapons stockpile in Texas. The man who runs it, Brendon Dwyer, has an office in Miami, and Calleigh and Eric speak with him. He

says the stockpile was robbed a year ago, and he got shot in the process. There are rumors that Anita's husband was working with Mala Noche, and Carlos admits that the gang approached them once while they were eating in a restaurant. They told Geraldo to take care of his wife or they would, and they left a stack of money on the table. He put the money in a church box and told Carlos not to tell his sister.

Anita and Carlos head to a safe house, but a hit man gets in and tries to kill them. The man gets away, but he is wounded. Anita got paint under her fingernails from the hit man, which leads the team to a Mala Noche member who huffs paint, Luis. He has a gunshot wound on his arm. El Asesino is the one who shot him because he knows it's his job to kill Anita. Luis wasn't behind the car bombing. If the CSIs want answers, they need to get them from Memmo.

Memmo reveals that El Asesino is set to make a weapons buy, and they find Brendon Dwyer at the location. He works for the government, and they were trying to use weapons to track the low level Mala Noche members in order to find the upper level ones. There are sensors hidden inside the guns, which the gang was able to find and remove easily. However, there is also a second set of sensors inside some of the weapons, which the Mala Noche didn't remove. One of these weapons is a special order .22, which Eric tracks to the house where Anita and Carlos are staying. They find the gun in Carlos' bag, but the young man insists that he found the weapon under Geraldo's dresser back in La Cancion.

Geraldo's glasses were found at the scene of the bombing, but there's no evidence of blood on any of the debris. He faked his own death – Geraldo is El Asesino. He met Anita eight months ago when the gang put out the hit on her, but he fell in love with her and couldn't bring himself to finish the job. He hoped his 'death' would make her quit her job, giving Mala Noche no reason to continue going after her. He came to the safe house to protect her, and that's why he shot at Luis. The only way to draw Geraldo out is for him to think the Mala Noche got to Anita. They pretend she got shot and announce it on the news, and Geraldo rushes to the hospital. When he realizes what is going on, he pulls his gun, and Horatio is forced to shoot him.

By The Book

Season 10 Episode Number: 219 Season Episode: 6

| Originally aired: Writer: | Sunday October 30, 2011 Melissa Scrivner |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christopher Redman (Michael Travers), Christian Clemenson (Tom Lo- man) |
| Guest Stars: | Johnathon Schaech (Joseph Crumbaugh), Orlando Jones (Lawrence Kingman), Michael Ray Escamilla (Kenny Barnsdall), Chad Todhunter (Wes Rayburn), Aria Pullman (Andrea Edison), Diane Farr (Marilyn Mil- ner) |
| Summary: | A former ghost writer is about to expose an author and as the CSI's discover and they have more than one mystery to solve. |



Rain pounds into the grass and trees on the ground underneath, while we fly as fast as we can towards a pale mansion. Clouds seem to go on forever. Thunder and lightning 'slams and crackles.' At the same moment a Hummer pulls up to the front door and parks. It's doors open and Eric and Calleigh get step out. They quickly advance towards the front door. Thunder continues to cause its chaos in the background. Eric and Calleigh discuss the ride there; the person who called did not leave their name or the address, and the 9-1-1 operator only knew that the caller was a male... When the front door

that they are standing in front of opens... By itself! 'That was creepy.' Eric says as they slowly walk over the threshold. Wind screaming at them as they walk through the mansion. The lights were out, the interior only lit by the moon reflecting off of the rain; and the lightning. Calleigh questions the owner of the house, Eric explains the house was untraceable. It was owned by a Trust fund. Calleigh responds [it's not exactly warm and cozy.] They continue their flash lit tour of the house. Eric and Calleigh split up. Lightning continues to smash in the fore, and backgrounds. There are many odd things in this house. Relics and statues, much like a museum. Calleigh is startled when lightning illuminates the statue of what looks like a Male demi-god. Meanwhile Eric walks into the library, of this mansion. His eyes creep upwards to the ceiling. Suspended by the ankles from a chandelier; hangs a girl. Her hair cascades down. It stops within a few feet of the table placed under her. She is pale; and drained... Eric takes a breath as he approaches the woman. He begins processing, examining her. Calleigh then walks in and gasps, she notices that the woman had been drained of her blood also. Her hypotheses: The woman must have been alive when her blood was emptied. It is very hard to drain a body of its blood after the heart stops beating. Eric takes a closer look and sees, two puncture wounds on the woman's neck. She had been bitten and it looked like Vampires. Calleigh looks at Eric and comments: 'I hate Halloween...'

Horatio is now at the mansion; in the library examining the upside-down girl. Eric and Calleigh stand across from him discussing the possibilities and what to do from here. It is assumed that because there was no blood at the scene. The woman must have died somewhere else and the CSI team must find the original crime scene before the 'Killer... kills, again.' A picture is snapped of the woman's pale, tied and bound ankles. Another of the puncture wounds on her neck and a final picture of her face. Walter walks in and announces that the only way to get onto the island [That they were currently on] was to be on a 'special, cleared list. No visitors were allowed on the island.' Chip was already looking for the list. Her ferry-pass was in her pocket and Tom used it to identify her as Andrea Thompson. Andrea was the Housekeeper of the mansion. A quick phone search and Ryan was able to find out more about her. She was 24 years old and had graduated 'summa cum laude' from Vanderbilt University. Walter questioned why somebody who graduated top of her class from such a distinguished school would be working as a house keeper? Ryan mentioned the discouraging job market, when Tom fumbles with his clip board and drops it on the ground. He tells Ryan and Walter that his hands were feeling 'tingly.' Ryan asks Tom for his gloves and identifies the smell as 'dead mice.' Tom knows that Hemlock smells like 'dead mice.' Scared that he may die, Tom goes to wash his hands while Walter and Ryan continue to check the grounds.

Outside, next to a pool the guys are looking for Hemlock, growing in the garden. They had looked it up online, besides being one of the most dangerous plants in North America it was also distinct and easy to spot. It didn't take long at all to find it growing like weeds Ryan and Walter walked right up to it, identified it and then they 'need, to find the gardener.' A crash comes from the other side of the pool. Walter and Ryan look over to see a man in a striped shirt picking up the items that he had dropped. He didn't look like a police officer. They yelled over towards him 'Who are you?' He asked them the same. They told him they were the Miami Police. He told them he was the gardener. Ryan and Walter both told him that he 'was coming with them.'

At the police station the gardener tells Horatio that they use Hemlock to keep the pests away. He also told him 'Andrea liked to eat her lunch in the garden.' He tells him that he must keep the house in perfect order in case somebody drops by, but normally nobody lives there. They just take care of it. He promptly gets up. With no 'probable cause' they could not detain him. If they wanted he would have been 'happy to get his lawyer' involved. He then exits the police station and Horatio knows that they need to find the owner of the house.

Eric and Calleigh still investigating find a letter, an odd letter written in a language they could not understand. They decide to search and see if the language could be a cult language. It's found out that the language was invented by a writer in 2009; A woman named Marylyn Milner. She had written a series of Vampire books... and she owned the house. The letter was deciphered, it gave Marylyn 'high praise for the books; and it closes; in your honor I will drink the blood of the virgin. Signed, Your Eternal Disciple.' There were no finger-prints on the letter but Eric and Frank both agree that they must find Mrs. Milner. At the lab the girls discover that the 'Vampire Letter' is written in BLOOD! Now they must find out who's blood it was.

Flash to a vial sitting on a desk, hands come in and move quickly under the yellow, grainy light. A dropper reaches into the vial and slowly draws blood up. A pen is opened, unscrewed and the eye dropper neatly placed inside carefully empting the blood into the pens ink reservoir. The Demi Gods flash in the lightning and the pen is used to write the letter, A DNA match is found. A man named Wes Rayburn. His 'Mugshot' staring evilly at the camera.

Calleigh is now in pursuit of him. Wes is running as if his life depends on it. Through the trees and through the grass. Wes tosses his bag to the side as he continues running from Calleigh. Calleigh comes to a clearing. She slows down and draws her weapon. Mr. Rayburn was no longer in sight. Calleigh looked at the hill in front of her. She couldn't see the other side. She takes another step forward and from the side Wes tackles her to the ground. He wrestles with her and grabs her arm, he draws it to his face revealing his fangs. He attempts to bite her wrist. Horatio; Gun pointed at Wes. 'Let me see those hands, Wes.' Wes lets go of Calleigh. Horatio goes and tends to her. He turns his back for a second and Wes takes off running towards the trees. He climbs. Horatio tells him to come down. His gun pointed at him again. Wes silently refuses; he stands on a branch close to the middle of the tree. Horatio sees the branch and puts a bullet into it causing Wes to fall. He is then placed under arrest despite his threat of a lawsuit.

He snidely tells Horatio that Andrea was dead when he got to Mrs. Milner's house. He went to find out why she had not answered his letters. When he was in the house he found Andrea, suspended upside-down. He believed it was a gift from Marylyn Milner to him. He attempted to drink her blood but she had already been drained of it. Horatio calls Eric and tells him that it was important that they take another look at the victim. Marylyn is still missing. She had taken a flight and had not been seen in almost 2 years. Natalia begins to wonder if Mrs. Milner even exists. At the lab Tom is still washing his hands of Hemlock when Eric walks in. Eric tries to console Tom and he asks if he can please find the puncture wound used to remove Andrea's blood. It had to have been removed by a needle, they needed to know where. Eric took a quick look at Andrea and found a piece of broken cork in her hair. The person who had overseen the wine could be of some help. Eric was off to find him.

Calleigh and Eric are now interrogating Mr. Kingman. He was Mrs. Milner's Chef. He came in to the police station with an odd stain on his left arm. It was wine, he claimed he had discovered Mrs. Thompson. He had called the police and he had touched her neck to check for a pulse. He was there last night; at the mansion because they had to be ready with Mrs. Milner's dinner at all times in case they had visitors. He heard a noise from the library and went to investigate. He knew it was Andrea but he did not know she would be dead and suspended from the ceiling when he got to her. The cork was from him; he had been prepping dinner and had just opened a bottle of wine for the lackluster occasion. Calleigh then checks him for blood; it is negative. When asked why he fled the scene, he answered Mrs. Milner's Editor told him to go. He was there also. So Mr. Kingman left. The editor did not stay because he was sleeping with Andrea and he didn't want it to be read about in the paper by Mrs. Milner. He used his own boat to come and go from the island as he pleased. There was a chance that they could find some evidence on it to lead them to the original crime scene.

Walter cannot find a single drop of blood in the entire mansion when Horatio calls him. he tells him to go and check the boat. Walter and Natalia excitedly head towards it. Its name '#1 Best Cellar' as they approach the boat. When they hear voice's coming from inside. They know the owner of the boat is at the police station. So who's in there now? Guns leading the way Walter and Natalia enter the boat to see The Gardener and Mr. Kingman reading from a computer and going over papers. 'It's not what it looks like,' Mr. Kingman exclaims. Walter and Natalia quickly surmise that they are, ghost writers. That they are in fact Marylyn Milner herself...Or him selves. When they had found Andrea's body Joseph told them to go to the boat. They were unable to write under the circumstances. Andrea was one of them, a ghostwriter. On Joseph's boat the CSI team finds Andrea's laptop. On it they find an E-mail to Joseph blackmailing him. Threatening to expose herself, the Gardener and Mr. Kingman. She wanted money or she was going to go to the media. Joseph claims that he attempted to give her the money she wanted but when he approached her; she was already dead. He took the Manuscript that she was withholding from him, and took it to the printer. Frank goes to get it while Joseph waits with Horatio at the station. Once he has it the team each takes some of the pages to start testing. Looking for anything that would lead them to Andrea's killer.

The stories in the book are identical to what the CSI team was seeing in real life. The story was written so the police could end it. In the story the dead suspended woman had her blood drawn from in between her toes. Natalia quickly calls Tom and tells him to check for a puncture wound on Andrea's foot. It's there just like in Marylyn's new book. Ryan uses satellites to look at Mrs. Milner's Island. He sees there is another structure on it. Perhaps that was their murder scene. He and Walter go and check it out. They walk towards it and find a Rolls Royce Phantom under a cover in the middle of the woods surrounding Marylyn's house. In the back seat, an intervenes tube with Andrea's blood still stained inside of it. They had found the original crime scene. And they had used Joseph's phone to find Mrs. Milner. She informed Horatio of an Epilogue only available on the audio book. He had told her 'It would answer all of the readers unanswered questions.' The Epilogue began telling Horatio and Ryan that the killer knew what he had to do. He had to take a goblet and drink her blood like wine... Drink her blood like wine... Horatio needed to examine Mrs. Milner's wine collection. There was one single fingerprint found in her vast collection and it belonged to Mr. Kingman. Horatio accused Mr. Kingman of draining Andrea of her blood and storing it in the wine bottles. All because she claimed she was a better writer than him. She had stolen his work and credit. They finished their book and they deserved a ride in the rolls. He had given a chance to come clean with him but she continued to take the credit. He then exsanguinated her. He drained her of almost every last drop of blood she had. He left a trace amount of blood because the process was taking too long. He wanted to get it back to the

library so it would look like it did in the book. Mr. Kingman was hoping it would look like some crazed book fan did it and not him. The only question remaining was why there was Hemlock in her system. Andrea was in possession of a bottle of perfume made in Milan. Mrs. Milner had just gotten in from Milan. Mrs. Milner. Mrs. Milner knew about the Blackmail and tried to kill Andrea by putting Hemlock in her perfume. Mrs. Milner is arrested for Attempted Murder, she and Mr. Kingman are taken away. In passing Mr. Kingman see Marylyn, he calls her name but she has no idea who he is. He had made her, and she didn't even know him.

Sinner Takes All

Season 10 Episode Number: 220 Season Episode: 7

| Originally aired: | Sunday November 6, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Greg Bassenian, Michael McGrale |
| Director: | Larry Detwiler |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Kip Gilman (Benjamin Paxton), Drea de Matteo (Evelyn Bowers), Aldis Hodge (Isaiah Stiles), Mark Weiler (Dealer), Ben Hollingsworth (Jason |
| | Huntsman), Jack Guzman (Alonzo Santoya), Neto DePaula Pimenta |
| | (Carl Raines), Taylor Cole (Samantha Owens), Marshall Allman (Kevin |
| | Bowers), Terry Maratos (Joey Ranzone) |
| Summary: | A high stakes poker game is disrupted by a masked assassin, leaving one player dead and the CSIs baffled. |
| | |



A group of people are playing a highstakes poker game when a man in a mask rappels down the side of the building and breaks through the window. He opens fire with a semi-automatic weapon, forcing the people to duck down and avoid the flying bullets. The robber steals all of the money and goes back out the window, and the chandelier falls as he gets ready to exit. When the team arrives, they see that the chandelier fell onto a man's head, but that wasn't what killed him: he also has a bullet wound in his neck. This is not the first time this robber has hit a big poker game, but it's the first fatality.

The victim is a Hollywood movie producer named Benjamin Paxton. He was shot in the hip, and the bullet ricocheted off his hip bone, traveled up his body and exited his neck before getting lodged in the arm of rap mogul Isaiah Stiles, who was sitting next to him. This bullet doesn't match the weapon used by the robber, suggesting that they're looking for a second shooter. They search the players, which include a big actor and a housewife in addition to the producer and the mogul. The housewife, Evelyn Bowers, doesn't fit in with the other people in the game. She reveals that her son Kevin was at one of the games this man robbed six months ago, and he hit the young man in the back of the head. This caused a hemorrhage that nearly killed Kevin, and the injury causes him ongoing problems. Evelyn wanted revenge against the robber. She took out a second mortgage on her house to get the money, which she used to convince Joey Ranzone to allow her to join high stakes poker games. She went to every game she could, waiting for the robber. There's a gun in her purse that matches the caliber of the bullet that killed Paxton, but it isn't the murder weapon.

The glass of the window is tempered, which should have prevented the robber from breaking his way in. However, there are grooves that have been scratched into the glass from the inside, which weakened it and allowed the robber to break in. There was someone on the inside helping the robber, and these marks could have been made with a diamond or piece of ceramic. The actor, Jason Huntsman, has glasses with ceramic on the frames, and the ceramic is scratched. It could have been used to create the groove, but Jason isn't the killer. The bullet was fired from a vent in the wall – this is an assassination.

The face cards from the game are marked with invisible ink, which can be seen with special lenses. The actor's lenses don't match, but Evelyn is wearing special contacts that let her cheat. It was the only way she could afford to stay in the games and continue hunting for the robber.

There's a mark inside the air vent from a fresh tattoo, which leads back to the Haileah Kings gang. Eric talks to Frank and gets the name Carl Raines, a guy who specializes in high-end jobs. He and Natalia head to find the man, but he shoots a uniformed police officer, and Eric is forced to fire at him. Before he dies, Carl says he was paid to kill Paxton.

Eric and Natalia look through Carl's truck and find a flash drive with raw instrumentals from Isaiah's new album. Carl was his bodyguard until a few weeks ago, when he stole the tracks from him and tried to blackmail him. Isaiah leaked the album himself and made the tracks worthless, removing Carl's source of blackmail.

Joey Ranzone tells Horatio that Isaiah insisted on having the producer at that particular game, and he tried to pay the man off with a big diamond ring. Ranzone didn't take it, though, because he only accepts cash. Natalia looks at Isaiah's rings and finds glass particles on one of the diamonds – he scored the glass to help the robber. He tells the team that the producer got what he deserved. Isaiah was cast for a movie, and he even used his own money to produce the soundtrack. However, the producer dropped him before filming began, and he ruined his reputation by suggesting that Isaiah didn't have the right edge for the role. In his business, reputation is everything, so he decided to hire Carl to kill Paxton. The robber didn't even know Carl was in the vent – Isaiah set the robber up to take the fall for Paxton's murder. Isaiah gives up the name of the robber, and Frank recognizes him as a man he saw holding up a camera phone and asking questions at the crime scene.

Dead Ringer

Season 10 Episode Number: 221 Season Episode: 8

| Originally aired: | Sunday November 13, 2011 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Tamara Jaron |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Ed Begley Jr. (Scott O'Shay), Car- |
| | los Bernard (Diego Navarro), Kuno Becker (Esteban Navarro) |
| Guest Stars: | Natacha Itzel (Hilda Lopez), Dana Ward (Female Reporter), Danielle |
| | Bisutti (Gabrielle Wade), Taylor Cole (Samantha Owens), Olivia Taylor |
| | Dudley (Elizabeth Clark), Graham Shiels (Michael Galliver), Dwayne |
| | Adway (Terrence Madsen), Greg Cipes (Phil Pinkerton), Tess Lina |
| | (Nancy Tillman), Philip Moon (Don Tillman) |
| Summary: | When Horatio finds another corpse with missing eyes, everything |
| S difficulty v | points to his nemesis, "The Taunter" - except he has an airtight al- |
| | ibi. |
| | |



The CSIs keep surveillance on Esteban Navarro, waiting for him to slip up again so they can prove he's the Miami Taunter. When another girl's body is discovered, the team is dismayed to realize they are Navarro's alibi and the perpetrator may be a tribute killer. Later, the killer breaks in to the victim's parent's house to steal and dispose of the answering machine that recorded his voice.

The CSI team tracks down a Taunter fan that possesses "trophies' of the victims' jewelry and they begin to suspect the fan may actually be the Taunter. But when Diego Navarro produces the an-

swering machine from his own investigators, the voice recording matches another man, Michael Galliver.

Galliver confesses to being the Miami Taunter, but is later found murdered in his cell by Esteban's driver before the team can question him further. Because of Galliver's confession, Esteban is set free once again, though Horatio believes Diego paid Galliver to take the fall. He swears to Diego that he will bring him and his son down.

A Few Dead Men

Season 10 Episode Number: 222 Season Episode: 9

| Originally aired: | Sunday November 20, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | K. David Bena |
| Director: | Don Tardino |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Spencer List (Troy Faber), Dedan Donovan (Rocco Damara at 18), |
| | Patrick O'Neil (Victor Shetland at 18), Clint Lee Napier (Darren Riggs |
| | at 18), Richard Cox (Judge Ebersol), Susie Abromeit (Kayla Bledsoe), |
| | Scott Leet (Rocco Damara at 38), Mac Brandt (Victor Shetland at 38), |
| | David Meunier (Darren Riggs at 38), David Andrews (Bruce Faber), |
| | Michele Greene (Connie Faber), Kelli Kirkland Powers (Jury Foreman), |
| | Ankur Bhatt (Male Physician), Joshua Cox (Zach Anderson) |
| Summary: | The CSIs investigate when three convicted murderers are released |
| | from prison and someone starts killing them one by one. |
| | |



venge for spending 20 years in prison.

Three men convicted as teenagers in 1991 for the murder of a 14-year-old boy are released from prison two decades later from a legal technicality, known as the Alford Plea. When one of the men ends up murdered shortly thereafter, all signs point to the person with the most motive, the victim's father. But when new evidence proves the murderer used the same weapon as the 1991 killing, the CSI team races to unravel the original case, which will lead them to the modern day killer. In the end it's revealed that one of the three men was wrongly convicted of the 1991 murder and wanted to seek re-

Long Gone

Season 10 Episode Number: 223 Season Episode: 10

| Originally aired: | Sunday December 4, 2011 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien, Marc Dube |
| Director: | James D. Wilcox |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Guest Stars: | Cordelia Renolds (Olivia Nolan), Dylan Osean (Officer Paul Delarenzo), |
| | Timi Prulhiere (Carol Nolan), Zayne Emory (Bobby Nolan), Jonathan |
| | Banks (Oscar Duarte), Tom Hines (Louis), James Gonzaba (Desk Offi- |
| | cer), Nico Cortez (Airstrip Employee), Taylor Cole (Samantha Owens), |
| | Jay Karnes (Andrew Nolan), Blake Shields (Kurt Riggins), Luke Klein- |
| | tank (Tom Granger) |
| Summary: | Horatio has find out how to a family just vanishes into thin air. |
| | |



After a suburban family goes missing from their home Ryan and Delko find bricks of cocaine hidden under the garage. The 24 year old daughter's apartment gets broken into shortly thereafter. The events seem no mere coincidence and they wonder if the father was involved with the drugs.

The team connects the cocaine to Oscar Duarte, a big-time dealer in the 90s who recently got out of prison, and who was lately visited by a student doing research on drug lords. The researcher turns out to be the daughter's boyfriend, Tom. When confronted, Tom admits Os-

car recruited him to infiltrate the family and retrieve the \$2 million worth of cocaine buried underneath the house back in '95 before Oscar's lockup. Oscar buried the cocaine on empty land before he was incarcerated and 20 years later a land developer built houses on it. He was coming back to collect what he thought was his.

Unfortunately, the father found it first and was selling it off, so Oscar had them kidnapped. The team races to find them before the wife succumbs to severe asthma.

In the end Oscar is apprehended and Horatio resuscitates the asthmatic wife but not before the father is killed by Oscar.

Crowned

Season 10 Episode Number: 224 Season Episode: 11

| Originally aired: Writer: | Sunday December 11, 2011 Bretty Mahoney, Krystal Houghton |
|------------------------------|---|
| Director: | Gina Lamar |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman) |
| Guest Stars: | Jenny Cooper (Suzanne Gramercy), Danielle Parker (Melrose Gramercy), Kiersten Warren (Darla Chambers), Larry Sullivan (Ed- win Chambers), Catheryn J. Brockett (Momager), Kevin Ashworth (Announcer), Lindsay Northern (Alicia Haverford), Caitlin Carmichael (Tori Haverford), Chris Bouffard (Stagehand), Nick Sandow (Larry Gramercy), Meredith Hagner (Jan Gramercry), Taylor Cole (Saman- tha Cole), Aisha Hinds (Dr. Rachel Porter), Melissa Ponzio (Kathy Jen- nings), Isabella Cramp (Six Year Old Jan Gramercy), Kaya McKenna Callahan (Blakley) |
| Summary: | The CSIs expose the seedy underbelly of children's beauty pageants when a contestant's mom is murdered. |



The murder of a stage mom at a child beauty pageant sends the CSI team into the scary world of tiaras, wiglets, and mother-daughter competitors. The CSIs initially suspects the victim's husband and a particularly cutthroat stage mom, but when the latter's own daughter goes missing, evidence points to the perpetrator being the pageant organizer's husband, a pedophile who uses the contest as a hunting ground. In a race to save the kidnapped girl, the CSIs turn to the teenage daughter of the murdered woman, a former child beauty pageant contestant who recalls her own past mo-

lestation at the hands of the perpetrator. The CSI team pieces together her account to identify where the perpetrator is holding his new victim, and in a final struggle with Horatio, the man commits suicide rather than face his crimes. Meanwhile, in a shocking twist, the stage mom's murder is revealed to be the result of a fluke accident caused by her 6-year-old daughter.

Friendly Fire

Season 10 Episode Number: 225 Season Episode: 12

| Originally aired: | Sunday January 8, 2012 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Greg Bassenian, Tamara Jaron |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), |
| | Taylor Cole (Samantha Owens) |
| Guest Stars: | Leonard Roberts (Matthew Stone), Malese Jow (Amanda Reed), Michael |
| | O'Neill (Jerry Wilkinson), Amy Gumenick (Heidi Taylor) |
| Summary: | The CSI's get an unusual surprise while investigating the death of an |
| | odd gentleman. |



A high tech smartphone launch is in full swing. Sola merge SP, the phone to revolutionize the way we communicate. Three ounces. But a loud demonstration with megaphones comes up and disturbs the shoppers. Matthew Stone, the creator, is worth ten million dollars.

Meanwhile Matthew Stone is in his bed with two dozen bottle so of pills. He can barely get up. His luxurious bedroom hides a very ill man. He has voice operated shower and drapes.

Go corporate greed, the street level demonstrators yell. On the roof, the man is in a motorized wheelchair. A sniper

takes aim. His phone rings. There is a countdown. The time is now, his phone reads. He's dead, shot in the forehead.

The girlfriend is in shock. Long range shot, says Horatio. Matthew had too many rivals to count. They had breakfast every day. Their life was limited due to his physical condition.

They work the voice activated. Callie turns the television off. Walter notices a bug in the transmission screen area and they left a print. the man responsible works for Matthew Stone. He says the movement organizer defaced private property in the name of free speech.

Lockwood the CEO did it. Stone lost his grasp on reality. Bugging him was his attempt at damage control. He had to know what he was thinking at all times. Natalia and the others said he was waiting to take over the company. He says the death of Matthew breaks his heart.

Matt Stone's computer uses the latest encryption breaking software. Heidi Taylor sent the death texts. She says they have a permit to demonstrate. He's the symbol of economic inequality. They traced his last incoming text to her phone. She is incredulous Stone is dead. They arrest her. Benton finds out that the Trojan horse virus on her phone.

Erik Delko finds a hair in Stones safe but not his will. They were told it would be there. They find a Lenugo hair. 'This is in anorexics.' They think his girlfriend fits the profile.

Natalia says Amanda wanted to sneak a peak at the will. 'My boyfriend is dead and I get accused.' He said 'people were listening'. 'Lockwood has got ears everywhere, He has ears everywhere.' Stone was afraid. 'The chemo is making you paranoid.' Amanda said.

Stone asked Amanda to get the will and hide it. She gives Delko the bank security box number and key. Wolfe wears cologne for Sam, the new tech.

Tom extracts a microchip fragment from the body. A smart bullet. Programmed projectile. This explains why the shooter didn't need a clear line of sight. Callie says only Stone himself had access to that technology.

But Tom says he read an article about Stone's former partner. He walked away the day before they went public. Said money didn't matter. Callie says maybe he changed his mind.

The former partner altered the will, it was his idea. He came by two days ago. Stone had a typewriter in his closet so nobody could trace the change. Stone was desperate for coverage, and the number of shares the date they met. He denies the smart bullet and say he could never kill him.

Callie say that he was killed with his own bullet. Lockwood explains how Stone was manufacturing bullets. They designed a weapon that could never be friendly fire. His brother was killed in Iraq. But he wasn't satisfied until the gun was perfect.

Lockwood says that Stone himself was the leak. He kept telling people about the rifles. Both prototypes were stolen from the lab 48 hours ago. Private security was handling it. He was protective of the project and didn't want his competitors to know. Lockwood said the had a leak.

A Sweetwater bank gets attacked by two guys with weird rifles. The squad heads out. Horatio, Frank, Delko and the girl Sam go to the scene. Erik is angry when she moves to the front. The smart bullets take out other officers but then the man is shot Frank compliments Horatio.

Horatio says it was not him. The gun backfired. Frank is amazed. Horatio sees gang tattoos on the dead bank robber. They ask 'Why would a street gang want to kill Matthew Stone?'

Callie says that the wireless technology tells the guidance systems what to do. The bullet turned sideways in barrel. The ballistics came back negative on both. Callie say there has got to be a third one somewhere. The PDW-10 range is a mile. They analyze logistics.

Raj Andari's address is ideal for the shooting. Delki finds a fake pad in his apartment ceiling with a hidden PDW-10 prototype with a single round missing. They arrest him for Stone's murder and Raj says he paid him to shoot him.

'He said it wouldn't come back to me' He says Matthew paid him to shoot him. He went to see him for money. 'I deserve the billions just as much as you.' but Matthew said 'You want the money so bad, earn it.'

'I thought it was the cancer talking'. but Stone showed him the weapon. Raj was shocked. 'you want me to kill you with this? You're out of your mind'. He says Matt planned everything. He said he framed Heidi for a reason.

Matthews said something else, 'It was the only way to save Tim's life. The inheritance was a payment for killing him.' Horatio susses Raj out. He makes him sit tight. Something is missing from the story.

Walter and Natalia visit Zheidi at the demonstration. She says she got a form letter from Stone. They examine it . Ryan thinks there is a micro-bead. There is a raised magnetic logo. Ryan says 'Maybe Matthew embedded information on this for us to find.'

It is an address, the details of a weapon a private military facility mass producing faulty weapons. Horatio corners Lockwood going to make the deal.

'This transaction has been canceled.' The ATF approved the design. Horatio says they revoked the license and take him in. At the station, Benton finds a hidden message about making a difference and trusting the Dade officers to figure the whole thing out. Horatio hears the man say making a difference is worthwhile.

Terminal Velocity

Season 10 Episode Number: 226 Season Episode: 13

| Originally aired: | Sunday January 29, 2012 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Brian Davidson, Robert Hornak |
| Director: | Sylvain White |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Guest Stars: | Ron Melendez (Kevin Ramsey), Javier Grajeda (Dr. Purwin), David |
| | Warshofsky (Arnie Tice), Brian J. White (Greg McCallister), Romy Rose- |
| | mont (Amy Burton), Grant Gustin (Trent Burton), Grant Gustin (Scott |
| | Ferris), Elisabeth Rohm (Jill Ferris), Paola Turbay (Meredith Ramsey), |
| | Landon Ashworth (Motorist) |
| Summary: | The CSI's may have a tough time finding out whom murdered a sky- |
| | diver because the lists of suspects are his own children. |
| | |



A couple of skydivers jump off an aircraft, and they love the experience. However, after the parachutes open, one of the skydivers is in trouble. It does not take long for the parachute strings to snap. His partner is shocked, but can do nothing to save him. Traffic jams extend for miles as the failed parachuter lies dead in the middle of a freeway. The detectives arrive at the scene, and find the dead body to be a bag of broken bones. Horatio discovers the suspension lines of the parachute are burnt. It looks like sabotage. Before long, Detective Frank gets a witness, who has seen the other parachute man — he

floated westwards. When Ryan and Walter are about to lift the body into a bag, they notice a decaying smell. It cannot be natural because he has been dead only for minutes, and when the overturn the body, they find acid burning through to his bones. How could it have gotten into that backpack?

When Horatio and Frank go scanning the west area, they find a man hanging with his parachute from a tree. No he didn't pack the acid. They check their bags themselves, and he doesn't know about any acid. He just wants to be taken off the tree. Horatio and Frank leave, saying by letting him stay there, they know where to find him. Walter and Ryan hear something strange. It is the altimeter speaking out the height on the victim's helmet. However, it strangely says the height is 3000 meters, whereas the height recorded should only be 10. Suspecting sabotage there, they go seeking the pilot. He admits he tampered with the altimeter, but that was to save fuel costs. He doesn't have to fly the plane high enough, but the skydivers know he has. For whatever reason he did that, Ryan puts him in handcuffs. Does he really have to do this? Why don't they get the guy who ruined Kevin's (the dead skydiver) car?

Natalia confirms, someone ruined his car? Yes, a couple of days ago in their lot. Walter and Eric go investigating Kevin's car. They discover the sports car has the engine area completely burnt. With the substance scanner, they find bleach elements, and Eric explains that is because

someone put bleach in the gas — it overheats the engine. They also discover a little piece of burnt flesh. Whoever was sabotaging the car obviously got the accidental splash. When it is taken back to the lab, it turns out from DNA evidence that the skin belongs to Cameron Locke. Family match is found to the victim Kevin Ramsey as well. So is the killer a kin to the victim? The Ramseys doesn't have children. May be Kevin does. It turns out that Cameron Locke, 19, is a sexual offender as well.

Detective Frank goes looking for Cameron. He is at a drama facility and is making some props with parachute wires and a knife. He thinks he is being charged falsely again — the sex charges were exaggerated for a mischief he did backstage once. But now, Detective Frank has proof he sabotaged Kevin's car. Cameron explains he found out from a website that he is the donor kid of Kevin Ramsey. So he went to meet him. However, Kevin didn't have time for him, and that made him angry. However, he never killed the man. Later when it turns out someone spat on the t-shirt Kevin was wearing on the day he died, the guess is on Cameron. However, when the DNA results are out, it does not belong to him. It seems it belongs to someone who is probably a half-brother to Cameron. It turns out that Kevin Ramsey donated sperms 103 times when the look up the website. So do they have 103 suspects? No, from the live messages showing up, they decide to lay their hands on Scott Vance.

Ryan has to talk to Mrs. Ramsey. When he talks with her, she claims never to have known about so many children. She is hysterical, and when Ryan asks if she is okay, she explains she actually is. She was older than Kevin when they got married, and she didn't want children. So she thought with Kevin gone, there is nothing left of him. However, now that he has 103 children, she has something to look forward to, doesn't she? When Scott Vance is brought to interrogation, his mother is with him. It turns out he hacked some lab files to find out who is biological dad was. He hid that from his mother, but he thought it would be cool to meet his dad. He met him a month ago, and it was only because he wanted to reconnect. However, Kevin came across friendly, but a biological connection didn't make him his dad. And besides, he suggested they never saw each other again. Horatio points out that is not entirely true. They have his spit DNA on the t-shirt they found Kevin had put on before skydiving. But Scott wasn't there that time. Why doesn't his mom say — yes, they were at a parent-teacher conference.

Natalia swabs his saliva, and the test returns positive. They also have evidence from his school he was there — couldn't have been at two places at the same time. What does this mean — he has a twin! They go investigating and come across a house where woman claims to be alone. She is hanging washed clothes, and the detectives hear some kind of a sound in the backyard. Didn't she say she was alone? They raid the place, and find Scott's lookalike. His name is Trent. However, Natalia doesn't think he is the woman's real son. Both mother and son are taken to the police station, when Mrs. Vance almost lunges herself on Trent's mother. She stole her son. No she didn't. Vance paid for one, so she got one. And she didn't have money or doctors, she raised him. Before long, Scott and Trent meet each other in the washroom. It is weird, but Scott asks Trent if he spit on their dad's t-shirt. Yes he did.

Listening from behind the door is Ryan — anything that they say in a police station is admissible in the court of law. When interrogated, Trent tells his story. He went looking for his dad, not because he thought it was cool, but because he needed a liver transplant — he has Wilson's disease. When Kevin refused, he was livid, and spat on the t-shirt. And did he kill his dad — yes he did. If he is in jail he can get the jail doctors to treat him right? Yes, he did kill his dad. Ryan points out he is lying just for a free treatment. When the detectives reach the hospital where Kevin donated his sperms, they hold the doctor accountable for helping Kevin in passing on Wilson's disease. They learn that someone broke into the lab earlier, and all evidence about Kevin's donation is gone. Walter scans the lab, and discovers a strange substance. After getting samples to the lab, it turns out to be a chemical that one can wear on the hands to avoid corrosion from harsh chemicals.

Before long, the chase is on to catch the air pilot. When brought to interrogation, he boastfully admits to attempting murder on Kevin — with the faulty altimeter — so after all, it wasn't for saving on fuel costs. And why he did is this — he discovered his daughter had Wilson's disease, and she was a donor kid of Kevin Ramsey. That man killed his little daughter. When Natalia accidentally burns herself while testing concentrations of nitric acid, the yellow stain on her arm turns out to be the smoking gun. They need to check on Trent's mom, who as it turns out knows nothing about nitric acid. Besides, her hands are rashed because of bleach — she takes

in laundry to make some money. Next scanning of the hands is another donor kid who knows about Kevin being her father.

However, she has no idea what's happening. Besides, she was never able to speak with her real dad. When Natalia points out they have a record of her calling Kevin's phone, and a talking duration of 10 minutes, she tells Natalia she only got to speak with his wife. She knew who was calling, and angrily told her never to call here again. Natalia immediately calls up her colleagues to report they have to get Mrs. Ramsey back — didn't she say she was unaware about the kids. Before long, they have Mrs. Ramsey confessing — Kevin lied to her everyday, and yes, she did want babies with him. However, he didn't and got himself sterilized, which she found was only after their marriage. When Scott and Trent are released, they end up traveling in the same van — perhaps the way it was meant to be.

Last Straw

Season 10 Episode Number: 227 Season Episode: 14

| Originally aired: | Sunday February 19, 2012 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Melissa Scrivner, Michael McGrale |
| Director: | Bill Gierhart |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Taylor Cole (Samantha Owens) |
| Guest Stars: | Jill Flint (Elle Toring), Bo Derek (Joanna Toring), James Eckhouse |
| | (Dan Toring), Tiffany DuPont (Rachel Petrella), Candace Moon (Cas- |
| | sidy Weller), Travis Van Winkle (Mickey Quint), Mike Lombardi (Liam |
| | Flynn), Shayla Hale (Phi Galph Alum) |
| Summary: | When the sisters of a Miami sorority are knocked off one by one, the |
| | CSIs try to end the murder spree. |
| | |



The scene opens with a horse running unusually mad across a farm, and after it jumps the fence, it brings passing car to a halt. The driver is taken by surprise. He calls 911, and reports there is blood on the saddle and the rider is missing. You better send someone real quick. When the cops arrive, Ryan is having a hard time cooling it down. It is neighing and violently raising its hoofs, and Ryan is helpless. However, when Calleigh arrives at the scene, she proves to be quite a horse whisperer. She notices the blood is present on the ropes strewn around the horse as well. Ryan goes across the fence,

before long, he discovers a dead woman. She has been hit with something in her head as well. He calls Lt. Horatio and Calleigh to the spot. Before long, they realize she had been hanged using a lunge line. Horatio points out the woman suffered. Now they will have the killer suffer.

Horatio and Natalia visit the ranch. They meet the owner, Joan. It turns out the victim, Cassidy Weller started boarding her horse — Chestnut — a month ago. She knew her as a client, but she cannot tell if there was anyone she did not get along. Her daughter Ella handles the clients. When she talks with the detectives, she did not know Cassidy personally or well enough to say why she might have been killed. She did not see Cassidy in the morning. She arrives before Ella comes to feed the horses. Natalia tells her the lunge line came from her stable. Ella is a little nervous.

At CSI lab, it turns out the murderer first knocked her in the head to make her unconscious, and then hung her. Calleigh would like to check the rope. However, they also discover she is wearing a sorority necklace — with the symbols Phi, Gamma and Alpha molded side by side. Calleigh points out that could be a little odd for a woman in her thirties, but a young woman's commitment could last quite long. Meanwhile, Eric and Horatio are at the stable. They can hardly find anything amidst the huge amounts of hay on the ground, but sticking out of it is a condom packet. They soon realize someone has been doing more than just feeding horses in the enclosure.

When Eric gets to CSI lab looking with suggestion that the vicitim might have had sexual intercourse, he is looking for a hit on the victim's partner, or possibly the rapist. There are distinctive bruises on Cassidy's leg, which the doctor says could be a result of sexual activity. He notices a little hair piece in it, and hands it over to Eric for a DNA match. Before long, Mickey Quint is brought into interrogation. He is sorry about Cassidy — she was a good one. They had a casual relationship. Both of them were busy, so they met at the stable. When asked about the bruises, and tying her up, he explains Cassidy liked it rough. And kink is not illegal. However, Natalie hopes he realizes he was the last person to have seen her before she was killed.

When Ryan and another detective get back to the ranch, they canvas the area where Cassidy was found. Calleigh finds a rock with blood on it. And Ryan discovers a half eaten and rotten sandwich. Then Ryan sees something like a snake, which is actually a horse crop. It bears the initials RP, and they should check with the stable who that might be. Later, Walter and Calleigh arrive at the residence of Rachel Patrella, where she is teaching ladies how to sip the proper way, not slurp and burp. Walter is exasperated at what he discovers about Phi Gama Alpha. It turns out she lost her crop while riding her horse, and she wasn't there at the murder scene until late morning. Reason — she has a divorce lawsuit going on. And when asked about her husband, it turns out it is Mickey Quint.

Both husband and wife are interrogated separately. Mickey by Horatio, and Rachel, by Calleigh. It turns out Mickey was at office when the murder happened, so who did he pay to kill Cassidy? And Rachel expresses her hatred for Cassidy for sleeping with her husband. However, her alibi is that she was at court. Did she pay someone to kill her? It also turns out Rachel and Cassidy were in the same college, and friends at the same sorority group. However, she wouldn't spit on Cassidy is she was on fire. It turns out later that one of the sorority members from class of 2002 was Ella as well. She did not look the type. May be that is the problem, Calleigh tells Natalia.

It turns out that Ella was a sorority member, who was always picked on for not being up to the standards. She used to be humiliated in front of the other girls, especially by Cassidy, who was president, and her close friend Rachel. Ella tried hard to impress them, but all she got was jeers. In her dreams, she would wish Cassidy died, in fact all of them, but she would never actually do it. Later, when Rachel arrives at a spa, and closes herself on the oxygen table, she dies of as someone sabotages the machine. The UV exposure goes through the roof, and oxygen is cut off. When the cops arrive, Detective Frank explains the blue marks on her fingernails suggests she died of oxygen deficiency. The owner of the spa never had the slightest idea that someone entered and did this. Besides, they find the entire machine duct taped so that oxygen could not enter it. Moreover, the plug has been taken off as well.

Liam Flinn, the owner of the spa turns out to have an arrest record. He was arrested for locking up the sorority girls in their chamber and switching on a false alarm in order to scare them. At interrogation he lets on he hated the sorority girls because they forced his girlfriend Ella to breakup with him. A day ago, she came to apologize for her breaking up. Why would she come now, asks Eric. Flinn lets on recently they had a 10 year reunion. May be that stirred up the whole thing. He has gotten over the sorority thing long back. Looks like Ella is the one who hasn't. Moreover, they should check with her. When the cops get back to the ranch, Ella lets on how they forced her to break up with Liam. She loved him, but she probably loved being Phi Gama Alpha more. Before long, Walter finds something behind the stable door. It is the same duct tape that was found in the spa oxygen machine. Ella gets handcuffed, and is being taken away. On her way out, her worried mother tells her they will get her out of all this. Her dad arrives in an airport van, and panics. What the hell is happening? He promises Ella he will get her out, but as Horatio points out, that may be a promise he won't be able to keep.

Ella's mom attends an interview with Calleigh. The necklace on Cassidy seems to belong to someone else — because an experienced rider would hardly wear a lose necklace. It belongs to Ella doesn't it? Ella's mom doesn't answer, and asks what if there were extenuating circumstances? Like what? Ella was picked on, and she was humiliated all the time — especially by sorority members Rachel and Cassidy. They humiliated her after she came back losing her job, and working at the ranch. In order to find hard evidence, when Natalia runs the DNA tests on the brush used for the horse, it turns out the samples belong to a male match.

Before long, they have Ella's dad in the interrogation room. He pretends to think this is about him grabbing the officer who was putting Ella into the car. And for Horatio, lying is never a good idea, when Ella's dad claims his flight landed around noon. He did arrive last night, and put up in a hotel to keep it from his family, right? And he used the morning to commit the crime. Using the airport van to come back to the ranch was just a show, right? Seeing no way out, Ella's dad admits how angry he was on the two girls who destroyed his daughter. They would constantly jeer at her, and it made him fume. When arrested, Ella is about to take a dramatic step — she tells Horatio on the phone she is about to suicide. She fixes up a noose, and hangs herself, but Horatio gets there just on time. Later, he tells her to start over — this time on a new road.

No Good Deed

Season 10 Episode Number: 228 Season Episode: 15

| Originally aired: | Sunday March 4, 2012 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Grace DeVuono |
| Director: | Matt Earl Beesley |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Taylor Cole (Samantha Ownes), |
| | Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton) |
| Guest Stars: | Patrick Breen (Henry Duncan), Matt Angel (Sean Duncan), Reshma |
| | Shetty (Jane Caldicott), Manny Jimenez Jr. (Manuel Gonzales), David |
| | Burke (Will Kingsley), Wolfgang Bodison (Bob Scherner), Cassidy Free- |
| | man ((Connie Jaden), Diego Serrano (Dylan Perez), Vinicius Ferreira |
| | Machado (Felipe Moreno), Joel Murray (George Olsen), Ryan McPartlin |
| | (Josh Avery), Dean Cudworth (John #2) |
| Summary: | When a neighborhood do-gooder is murdered, Horatio and the CSIs |
| | discover that he was planning to blow the whistle on something big. |
| | |



The scene opens with a surfer returning to the shore. As he is nearing the shore, something hits his board from below and his board overturns, throwing him in the sea. Just then he sees a speed boat at a distance and waves at it for help. The boat speeds towards him... only to kill him. The body is washed ashore. The team examines the body. The victim is identified as Henry Duncan, aged 42. Looking at the angles of the wounds on his body, the team concludes that it is a murder. Caine infers that Duncan at first was trying to swim away from the boat. First his legs got stuck in the propeller.

Then his body turned over. The boat man circled and came back, this time cleaving his neck. So, the boat is the murder weapon! Next we see the team fish out the killer boat.

Caine points out to Eric that there is human flesh stuck in the propeller. Just then a guy named Dylan Perez drives in. He got a call about his missing boat. Dylan tells Tipp that he had docked her last night and it was gone in the morning. Eric tells Caine that there is some sort of grease on the steering wheel and Dylan is positive that it wasn't there last evening. They find out that the grease found on the wheel, is mostly used in cars and trucks; and not the oil used for boats. Next Eric and Calleigh reach Duncan's house. There they meet his son Sean and break the news of his father's murder. Sean is a motocross champion and he had pulled out of a big race last week. People told the investigating team that they heard the father and son arguing a lot. Eric sees grease around Sean's nails. Sean tells the duo that his father thought that he was cheating by over sizing the engine of his bike.

Sean tells them that he had to back out because his father threatened to report him. Sean is angry and does not want to answer anymore questions. He says that he is innocent. He tells

them to talk to his crazy neighbor, Connie Jaden who tried to kill his dog last week. They go to Jaden's. Jaden tells them that she did have an argument with Henry but she wouldn't kill him. She told them that Henry had a problem with all the men coming at her house at odd hours and that is exactly why the dog is always barking. He also doesn't find this appropriate as it violates the housing code. Jaden tells the duo that, at the time Henry was murdered, she was with a client, Will Kingsley. He was Henry's friend and co-worker. Ryan tells Kingsley that Jaden has been arrested for prostitution. Kingsley tells him that Henry had no idea about it, as he was very careful, not to let him know. Henry played ny the book and would never appreciate any of this.

And this made him a great accountant. Ryan asks Kingsley if he had any contact with Henry's wife, since the time she left; but he says a no. but he tells Ryan that there was an issue with one of their client's finances; which kept him awake at nights. He tells Ryan to talk to his boss Jane Caldicott. The police collects all the files from Henry's desk and check for the file with the most number of prints on it; since that could be the one Henry has been handling the most and also kept him awake. They find one file which has the most prints; but the same file also had a lot of Jane's fingerprints. But what surprises them the most is that the pages inside the file had ONLY Jane's prints and that there was nothing fishy about the content of the file. This means she had replaced the papers! They go to Henry's house to search for paperwork. Calleigh goes through Henry things and finds a shoe with green paint at its sole.

At the lab, they found out that the soil sample and the paint had arsenic in it. Ryan goes to a site and meets the owner Bob Scherner. He tells them that the paint is used for aesthetic purposes and is absolutely safe. Ryan tells him that he wants to check underneath the plant. The soil is tested positive for chromium, copper and arsenic. He takes him to the station. Jane Coldicott is called in. Ryan tells her that Bob buys places below market values, built houses on them and sold them for exorbitant prices. But she tells them that she has no idea about his activities. But Caine tells her that she did and also was about to get a cut from Bob for the deals. Henry found out about this and the kind of man he was, he could blow the whistle and so they got rid of Henry. But Jane denies that. She says that she would have bribed him but would never kill him. Next Frank examines Henry's car. They hear Henry's phone ringing under the seat.

There's a voicemail from a blocked number. The voice leaves a message for Henry say that he is in trouble. Just then he cries for help. Caine asks the team to check every possible surveillance video to find out Henry's connection with the boy. In the video Ben sees that Henry heads to a café, but stops outside to talk to a boy who is sick. Just then a man comes out and starts talking to Henry. He has a knife tucked in his belt. They have a small chat and the man leaves with the kid. Henry tries to follow the man but he lost him. Just then one of the videos shows Henry talking on his Bluetooth. They check that call and see that it is made to 911. He reports a kidnapping and tells 911 that a man is driving away with a 12 year old and says that he is his father. But it doesn't look right. He also tries telling 911 the number on the plate. But just then a truck drives in front of him and he loses the car.

The remaining half of the number is found from the surveillance video. The team tracks down the car. But they find that the model of the car did not match the one told by Henry to 911. They realize that the plate has been snitched. Just then they see a tow car towing a Chevy with no number plate on it. They check the car. Caine finds a duffel bag in the car; just like the one the boy was carrying in the video. After going through the evidences found in the car, Caine deduces that the small boy is being used as a drug meal! The boy could get killed. They track down the driver of the tow truck. He says that the man who was with the boy had a tattoo and was dark haired. He also tells Eric that the man went to a closed down diner. They go to the diner and find the 12 year old. The man is arrested. Meanwhile at the office, Eric thanks the driver for his help, but just then he notices something about him. There is grease in between his nails.

He asks him to wait. Eric and Caine find out that this was the same truck because of which Henry had lost trail and also had reported to 911 that the truck nearly got him killed. The driver lost his job. He murdered Henry to avenge this loss. He murdered a man he didn't even know!! The driver confessed his crime. He says he was upset that he lost his job because of Henry. The driver is arrested. Ryan is happy and tells Sam that this calls for a celebration. He asks her out for a drink she accepts.

Rest In Pieces

Season 10 Episode Number: 229 Season Episode: 16

| Originally aired: | Sunday March 11, 2012 |
|------------------------|--|
| Writer: | Marc Dube, Barry O'Brien |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Ben- |
| Ũ | ton), Carlos Bernard (Diego Navarro), Kuno Becker (Esteban Navarro), |
| | Olivia Taylor Dudley (Elizabeth Clark), Danielle Bisutti (Gabrielle |
| | Wade), Ryan McPartlin (ASA Josh Avery) |
| Guest Stars: | Raquel Welch (Vina Navarro), Alex Beh (Kirk Armstrong), Richard Herd |
| | (Judge Lambert), Cari Champion (Female Reporter), Victor Dios (Jog- |
| | ger) |
| Summary: | After a Miami killer hits the streets again Horatio takes a big gamble |
| J | in the investigation when he meets the mother hoping she can pro- |
| | vide information that will stop the killing spree of the Taunter or let it |
| | continue. |
| | |



The scene opens with a man coming out of the dirt on a beach. He manages to get out and calls out for a girl named Chelsea. He wonders the beach and stumbles out in the street. Later, Horatio and Walter arrive on the scene of the crime and Walter says that Kirk Armstrong was the man and he is going to the hospital. Horatio looks around and finds the girl Kirk was calling out for. She is dead. Tom says that the body they found is Chelsea Bartlett. They realize that this is the workings of Estavan Navarro and that it is his trademark killing in which they suspect him of doing, but lack evi-

dence. A helicopter lands and disrupts the crime scene. Vina Navarro, grandmother to Estavan, is the disturber. She says that she owns the land and has every right to land on it. Vina says that she wants this case over and done because it is hurting her business. Horatio tells her that she needs to bring in her grandson then. She says that she will see what she can do.

At the station, Frank brings in Etevan thanks to Vina to be in the line up. He is cocky and is certain that it is no big deal that he is there in the line-up at all. The detectives have Kirk look at the line-up and ask him to identify his attacker. When the lights are turned on, Kirk recognizes Estevan right away. Vina goes up to Delko. He thanks her for bringing in Estavan, but their witness identified Estavan as the killer. However, Vina says that because they didn't have another Latino present, their ID is flawed. She says that she is taking him with her. Frank is shocked of Vina's change of character. Delko says that they just need to get some evidence. They go back to the beach and Tom gets Chelsea's body out of the sand and Walter sees the dog going crazy at the crabs. Tom says that the crabs come out to hunt around the dead. They find another body in the sand. They see that it is a male. Not Estavan's kill. They find a bullet fragment in the skull which will help identify the gun.

At the lab, Duquesne runs some test on the bullet fragment that they found and she tells Horatio that the gun was registered to Diego Navarro, Estavan's father. They have been looking at the wrong Navarro this entire time. Horatio and Frank go to the Navarro estate and Vina talks to Diego and says that he is worthless. The maid tells them that Horatio and Frank are there to see Diego. Horatio tells Diego that the gun was registered in his name. Diego laughs at the charge and Frank holds him under it. Horatio looks around and finds a heel of a shoe in a fire. Vina comes up and says that she doesn't even live there. Horatio says that they are getting close because he likes to look at the fine detail. They test the heel of the shoe at the lab and Delko gets some help from Duquesne with finding the shoe make. He tells Duquesne that Elizabeth Clarke, a former prostitute, would be able to help. Duquesne doesn't like it. He has her come in and Elizabeth gets in says that she owned a pair like the shoes that Delko thinks of and says that she loaned them to Chelsea. He tells her that Chelsea is dead. Delko suggests that she testify in front of the judge that she loaned them to Chelsea.

In court, Elizabeth testifies and it seems like it is going in their favor. However, Diego's lawyer mentions that Delko spent 'personal' time with Elizabeth and has photos to prove. Delko says that he was taking her to a safe house. They judges rules in favor of Diego and the shoe evidence is dropped. Duquesne goes up to Bo Vista and tells her that they need to go back to the burial sight. They widen the search for more evidence and sift through the sand. They find a lapel pin to a Yacht Club. They show it to Vina and she says that she doesn't recognize it, but Bo Vista shows the picture of Diego and the clip. Vina goes up to Diego and tells him that she is going to turn him in. He gets upset with her and smashes a glass on the counter. Horatio gets a frantic call from Vina and she tells him to come over now and that her son is coming after her. He arrives to find Vina hunched over Diego's body. He has been shot. Vina says that she didn't have a choice and had to shoot him. Meanwhile, Tom is cooking the DNA to try to get something from the body of bones that they found in the sand.

Horatio comes in and asks him how the extraction is coming. He shows him that he has Diego's blood for him and that he needs to speed it up. Delko tells Ryan that Diego got lucky because they couldn't find a pulse on him and that he flat lined a few times as well. They go through his personal things that he had on him. They find a sucker, the same as Estavan. However, Ryan realizes that it is fake and that there is something hidden inside of it. They take it down to the tech guy and he saws through the plastic sucker and takes out the memory stick. It is encrypted. Walter doesn't like that, but the tech guy says that they just need to wait for the software to do its job. They find that it is a location and a pin code to a storage facility that was inside the sucker.

Frank gets to the location of the locker with Horatio and his team. Ryan types in the key code that they got from the sucker. Once inside, they find a museum. They find surgical equipment and tools. They realize that they have just found Estavan's lair where he did the killings. They sees that there are eyeballs in a jar as a sort of 'trophy' for him. They bring it all back to the station and go through the evidence that they find. Bo Vista and Horatio look at the evidence and find latex from a glove. She takes it to DNA and finds that it belongs to Estavan and that now they have him. In court, Estevan waits for the prosecuting team questions the CSI team and laughs at what they have. However, when Horatio takes the stand, he tells them that they found DNA on the lip of the eyeball jar that had Estavan's DNA on it. He is clearly guilty. He tries to defend himself and says that he doesn't know a girl named Chelsea and questions the judge of all the gifts that he gave him. The judge has Estavan removed from the courtroom and rules that it can be able to go to trial. Vina says that she hopes that Horatio will forgive her for not congratulating him. Horatio tells her that he doesn't blame her. He tells her that he is not going to allow Vina to see her son that she shot.

Back at the lab, the body that they found in the sand, was Diego's father, Alfrado. Bo Vista says that she can't believe that Diego killed his own father. However, Horatio has a second thought. He goes to Diego's house and sees that the room in which Vina was hiding was not locked and that she had invited Diego inside and then shot him. He gets a call from Vina and she says that she is long gone and that he will not be able to catch her. She says that she killed Alfrado, but Horatio is never going to charge her with it because she is gone on her private island. The episode ends with her on a beach somewhere and Estavan in prison.

At Risk

Season 10 Episode Number: 230 Season Episode: 17

| Originally aired: Writer: Director: | Sunday March 18, 2012 Adam Rodriguez Adam Rodriguez |
|---|--|
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| Show Stars. | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Taylor Cole (Samantha Owens), Ty |
| 0 | Panitz (Austin North) |
| Guest Stars: | Ignacio Serricchio (Mason Torres), Matthew Glave (Coach Larry Hop- per), Travis Caldwell (Andrew Kingman), Rebecca Lowman (Brenda Livingston), Stephan Smith Collins (Darrell Templeton), Aml Ameen (Jack Brody), Christopher Darga (Ross Hemmet), Jodi Harris (Janice Wells), Aidan Andrew Gonzales (Robbie Wells), Dawnn Lewis (Stacy Mc- Namara), Keith Worley (MDPD Officer), Quinton Lopez (Young Mason Torres) |
| Summary: | When a beloved tennis coach is nearly killed, Calleigh discovers a per- sonal connection to the case. |



The scene opens with a tennis match. Earlier the next morning, the Coach is finishing up practice. Ross, the janitor, comes up and tells him that there is a light in the locker room that is out and that it is kind of dark. He thanks him and goes to the shower. Suddenly he hears something. Something runs by with a growl. The coach realizes that he is locked in. A dog comes up and attacks him. Ross, the janitor, hears this and runs to help the coach. He takes the bar off the door and goes inside. The dog starts to attack him. Walter and Ryan arrive on the scene and tranquilize the dog.

Outside, Horatio gets the details and they tell Coach Hopper that Ross is dead. Hopper is glad that it wasn't him who died, but is sad that Ross is dead. Horatio asks him if he has anyone who knew his routine. He says that he doesn't know.

The Press go up to Hopper and ask about the tragedy that took Ross' life. He says that he was a good friend. Meanwhile, the CSI team investigates more and Walter shows that the dog has scars and Delko realizes that the dog is a fighter dog. They get a scan on the chip and find that the dog belongs to Mason Torres. He says that he recognizes the dog as Bruno. He says that he rescues fighter dogs and attempts to retrain them to be good. He shows that someone broke into the place and took Bruno. Walter and Delko really don't believe him and don't like that Mason has a cocky attitude. Ryan and Boa Vista are at the crime scene and Ryan is looking at a tennis rack. Boa Vista realizes that it was used to block the door. They take it back to the lab and Tom comes in. Ryan tells him that he doesn't work on this floor, but Boa Vista says that she invited him because Tom was a tennis player in college. They examine the racket and Tom says that it is a Pro racket with custom string settings. They look up the string settings and match them to Jack Brody, a famous Pro Tennis player. Tom says that he had heard that he is in town. Ryan and Horatio go up to Jack Brody. He says that he hands out rackets all the time. They question him about his injury that he has. Jack says that he went into the locker room and found Ross dead and the dog bit him. He hit the dog with the racket and called 911. He gets irate and says that the dog ruined his shirt and says that he only did what he told them. Boa Vista goes in and takes some more pictures of the crime scene and she finds a ripped up note. She takes it back and finds a name on one of the pieces. They bring in Janice Wells, a mother of a player that the Coach has on the team. She tells Horatio and Boa Vista that her son wasn't getting better at tennis so she went to look for Hopper in the showers. Boa Vista wonders if other parents feel the same way as Janice does for Hopper.

The next day at the school, Hopper is back to work and is coaching. Horatio and Frank go up to him and ask if there were other parents who were upset. He says that there are several. He tells Horatio and Frank that he never sees the money and that it goes into a Scholarship Fund for those who can play, but just don't have the money for it. Walter and Duquesne go up to one of the employees there, Andrew, and look at the ledger. They find that there are several people who donated including a foster parent, Brenda Livingston, which Duquesne put a kid into her care. She is confused and Andrew says that she is on a Scholarship for the boy. An anonymous donation of \$100,000 pops up. They ask about it, but the employee doesn't release any details. He says that he is going to have to talk to Hopper. Duquesne goes up to a secretary named Stacey and she sterilizes her hands after shaking hands. She asks about Austin, the kid that she placed. Stacey says that he will be in shortly. Duquesne gives her card to Stacey. She sterilizes her hands again after touching it.

Walter and Frank get the tax reports since 2002 and there is one that is addressed to them. It is a deposition where a boy said that Hopper touched him inappropriately. The name of the boy is redacted, but it is the same year in which the anonymous donation was made of \$100,000. They suspect that Hopper paid for this to go away. Horatio meets with Hopper and he says that this just tarnishes the Academy. Delko tells him that they have to get into this. Delko says that the boy could be the killer. Hopper says that he can't talk about it as per the agreement of the settlement. Delko tries to give Hopper the guilt trip, but his lawyer says that they can't release the details. Horatio tells Delko that he needs to find the boy. Later, Duquesne goes up to Brenda, the foster mom to Austin. She tells her that there is someone who is a danger to the children at the Academy and that Austin shouldn't be there. She says that she has to go to work and Duquesne says that she can take him for the afternoon. She agrees. Duquesne takes Austin to the CSI lab and has him play with a fingerprinting kit. She goes into Ryan's lab and asks what he has so far. He says that he doesn't have anything. She finds that there are chemicals on the clasp of the envelope that the deposition came in. Ryan says that is all to do with hand sanitizer. Duquesne realizes that it is Stacey who gave them the deposition.

She goes to talk to her and she says that she can't tell her. However, after Duquesne tells her that they need to find the killer before anything else bad happens, she tells her the name. Horatio and Delko go up to Andrew and mention the deposition. He says that one of Jack's rackets was used, but Andrew says that he made up the whole thing and that his parents saw a way to cash in. Ryan tells Duquesne that they have nothing on the deposition now and suggests that they talk to Austin about Coach Hopper. Duquesne says that she will talk to him. She sits down with him and he says that he is likes Coach Jack better. He shows that Jack gave Austin a cell phone and told him to call anytime and that he will be there. Austin says that Duquesne can't tell Brenda because Jack told him to keep it a secret. She tells Boa Vista about the phone and she suspects that Jack has been messing around with kids and Boa Vista says that sometimes recognition trumps morality. They run some test on the evidence that they have so far and Walter finds a piece of fabric. He says that he knows who the killer is now.

They bring in Jack again and tell him that the timeline puts him as the killer. Duquesne says that Jack is also a pedophile. He erupts and says that he is not. Duquesne asks about the phone and he says that he gave Austin the phone so that he could get away from Hopper. He says that when he went to Middleton, he heard rumors of Hopper. He went up to Hopper and told him about staying away from Austin. However, Hopper told him to back off or else he will end Jack's career. Later, Ryan and Salas are walking out with evidence and a police canine tries to attack Ryan. They realize that it was going after the janitor's clothes. They take them back inside and

test them. They are covered in Pheromones. Ryan and Horatio go to Mason Torres and tell him that they know that he changed his name. He was the boy who was molested when Jack went to Middleton. He says that Jack and he had a plan and that the Pheromones were not Jack's idea. He tells Horatio and Ryan that Ross was guilty of not stopping it when he saw it. They arrest him.

At the station, Duquesne says that it is sad that they don't have any way of prosecuting Hopper for the molestation that has been happening and will continue to happen. Boa Vista says that they have a victim though. They go up to Andrew and tell him that he has to come up and tell the press the truth. However, he says that he signed a non-disclosure agreement. Duquesne asks if the advances stopped after that. He says that they didn't. She tells Andrew that anything that happened after the 2002 incident is new charges. Later, Andrew is talking to the press about what happened and Coach Hopper is being escorted by Horatio. He asks them to cover his head and Horatio tells him that he has been covered all his life. As Hopper goes through the crowd, a stranger with a gun comes up and shoots Hopper.

Law & Disorder (1)

Season 10 Episode Number: 231 Season Episode: 18

| Originally aired: | Sunday March 25, 2012 |
|-------------------|--|
| Writer: | Michael McGrale, Greg Bassenian |
| Director: | Allison Liddi-Brown |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh |
| | Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Jonathan |
| | Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp), Eva La Rue (Na- |
| | talia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons) |
| Recurring Role: | Malcolm McDowell (Darren Vogel), Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), |
| | Taylor Cole (Samantha Owens), Danielle Bisutti (Gabrielle Wade), Ryan |
| | McPartlin (ASA Josh Avery) |
| Guest Stars: | Richard Burgi (Randall Stafford), Jessica Garvey (Denise Baines), Troy |
| | Kittles (Delonte Cassell), Katrina Law (Ashira Botnick), Zack Ward |
| | (Clyde Novak), Danna Brady (Beth Johnson), Al Coronel (Male Waiter), |
| | Tim Coyne (Driver), Lawrence Adimora (Valet), Judy Echavez (Reporter) |
| Summary: | Horatio and an old enemy come together again because of scandal, |
| | Calleigh makes a decision that could affect her career and her rela- |
| | tionship with Eric. |



An evil attorney, Vogel, returns and battles Horatio and wins a round. A blond woman walks through a nightclub completely disoriented. Her vision is blurred and she can barely walk. A waiter asks if she wants a drink and then suggests she gets some air. She comes out into the daytime air. A man runs over her with his car but says he did not see her.

She was already dead when the car hit her. She's cyanotic, the forensic examiner says, she was poisoned minutes ago. Frank is ordered by Horatio to lock it down. They interview the people at the club.

Erik and Callie find her purse in the trash. She is Denise Baines. They find nerve agent in her eye dropper. The odor and color narrow it to serin poison according to the coroner. Anyone even close might get sick too.

One of the valets put a puking woman in a cab. Delko tests the hundred dollar bill the woman gave the valet and it tests positive for the Serin. They check out a local cab out call about a woman who threw up on the sidewalk. Walter gets an address.

Frank and Samantha track the address of the cab company. They track the storehouse and go through it. The woman is throwing up and crying up on the ground. But then she attacks Frank and almost reaches for the gas to spray him he barely gets away until Samantha gets her.

Frank sees the bag of money she was paid to kill Denise with. In a back-flash the ladie's room is where the woman put the gas in Denise's bag. She refuses to talk and laughs in their faces.

She took apart his gun in her hand and had special training. They speculate why she got poison on her self.

Delko and Boa Vista test the Denise woman's home for clues. They find a lot of Chinese food boxes and then think maybe she had a guest. They find a dress with a semen stain and Boa Vista give it to Delko to bag up.

But Delko hears a domestic disturbance and goes to break it up. They find articles and posit that she was writing an article for the Miami Beacon. The neighbors say a different guy every night. They say she was promiscuous. Delko gives them his card and tells the man to go cool off somewhere else.

At the station Erik get his cut fixed up by Callie. She says she is thinking about adopting Austin North and his sister. He says he would love to help if she needs it. Parenting alone is hard but Callie says what these kids need is stability and they were on and off and on and anything but stable.

Nat calls Horatio to tell him that the semen stain was from head city councilman Stafford. Horatio comes to the press conference and says to his back if he was involved in the murder of Denise Baines. He says she was investigating him for an article. Things went too far.

Horatio embarrasses Stafford at the press conference and pulls him out of a drone research meeting with the press for an arrest conference. Vogel shows up as his representation. Horatio is not pleased. Vogel gets Stafford out of any charges and they leave. Vogel knew abut the hallway disturbance and when Erik left the dress unattended.

Hrato says to Erik 'We have to talk'. Erik says later there is no way the dress was tainted and Horatio says that is not the point. How did Vogel know about the hallway or where Erik was or what he was doing? He has been a step ahead of them every step of the way

Boa Vista and Ryan research the evidence found in the articles of Denise Baines. Boa Vista reads the notes in stenography that Baines left. The find that Council Stafford put a repaying order on an alleyway outside a club where a murder took place. They dig up the alley and find shell casings that have a fingerprint on Casale for murder.

Ryan watches Samantha's boyfriend, ASA Josh, hang around the lab. Samantha hands in a photo report with up to five appropriate shell casings. They have Casale's prints on them. Ruiz was killed with a nine millimeter. This cross contamination will make the evidence inadmissible in court. But they don't find that out until the lawyer shows up.

Vogel shows up as Casale's representation. He looks at the photo .Horatio says he thought he told Vogel to stay out of Miami. But Vogel has an assistant who points out that Erik let the dress of his sight for a minute which taints it for admission to a judge he walks out and Horatio says 'Don't get comfortable.'

He looks at the comparison casings found in the alleyway. The .45 casing has no origination and that means inadmissible in court. Ryan is amazed. He looks at Samantha, who is speechless.

They look at Vogel's other clients. Walter says they have all been acquitted or charges dropped. Erik Delko sees a familiar face. The red head man is a client of Vogel's whose charged got dropped on a beef a year ago. Delko realizes the red headed man faked the fight in the hallway to break chain of custody.

Horatio confronts the Councilman. He outed Denise to Vogel. He says he has a family. Denise was going to publish what she knew. Horatio says his family will be next, and the Councilman needs to testify against Vogel. Horatio gets a call about Vogel at the police HQ.

Horatio tells Vogel about Councilman Stafford. Boa Vista says Vogel is blackmailing his clients. Miss Wade confesses she hired Clyde Novak to stage the fight.

Vogel says he will make sure she gets the best representation. Vogel watches while Horatio asks her if she has ever been to jail. Gabrielle Wade confesses. She says no and Horatio commends her on her blind loyalty.

Minutes later Vogel gives a press conference saying Samantha's tainting of cases. Suddenly all of her cases are open to question and review. Samantha walks into the lab and tells Ryan she is finished. Ryan asks if he approached her at the gym, or vice versa, and where did she meet her boyfriend. Josh is contaminating the lab.

'The Assistant State Attorney had access to our trace lab.' Flashback shows him planting evidence as in current time he sits in Vogel's law firm being praised and having a drink with Vogel. The older man is gleeful having broken down the CSI lab's public perception of professionalism.

Vogel says to Josh 'The next order of business is to make sure that Lt. Kane never bothers this law firm again.' Josh looks vaguely uncomfortable but cooperative.

Samantha, at the CSI lab, says if this true then she is finished. Ryan says not if have anything to say about it.

Habeas Corpse (2)

Season 10 Episode Number: 232 Season Episode: 19

| Originally aired: | Sunday April 8, 2012 |
|-------------------|---|
| Writer: | Barry O'Brien, Marc Dube |
| Director: | Sam Hill |
| Show Stars: | David Caruso (Lieutenant Horatio Caine), Emily Procter (Calleigh Duquesne), Adam Rodriguez (Eric "Delko" Delektorsky), Eva La Rue (Natalia Boa Vista), Omar Benson Miller (Walter Simmons), Jonathan Togo (Ryan Wolfe), Rex Linn (Detective Frank Tripp) |
| Recurring Role: | Malcolm McDowell (Darin Vogel), Christian Clemenson (Tom Loman), Taylor Cole (Samantha Owens), Ryan McPartlin (ASA Josh Avery), Wesley A. Ramsey (Dave Benton), Ty Panitz (Austin North) |
| Guest Stars: | Jamie Harris (Eddie Coster), Michael Patrick McGill (Pete Evans), John Hundrieser (Desk Officer), Judith Scott (Ellen Phillips), Barry Liv- ingston (Adoption Supervisor) |
| Summary: | When one of the CSI's biggest enemies is murdered, Horatio must de- termine which of his team members is a suspect. |



Ryan regains consciousness with a bloody nose, and he looks over to see that ASA Josh Avery is dead on the floor beside him. He came here to talk to Josh about using his girlfriend Sam to tamper with evidence in an investigation, but they got into a fight. Ryan was knocked out, and he doesn't know who killed Josh. Unfortunately, he can't prove his innocence, so the team must treat him as a suspect. When Calleigh maps out the trajectory of the blood drops in the room, she discovers a line of cast-off from the murder weapon, which is a broken wine bottle. There's a void in the line, which

matches a set of droplets on the back of Ryan's jacket. He was lying on the floor, unconscious, when Josh was murdered. He has been exonerated, so he puts on some gloves and gets to work on the case.

Walter and Ryan discover a bug in the phone, and they suspect that Darren Vogel is responsible. However, Dave discovers something troubling: the bug belongs to the MDPD. Sam planted it the day before in an attempt to catch her lying boyfriend in the act of conspiring with Vogel. She did get a recording, but the team can't use it as evidence because it was obtained using an illegal wire tap. Horatio takes Sam off the case, and she cleans out her locker in anger. Ryan asks for any information she can give him about Josh, and she reveals that he owns a boat. They dated for two years, but he never took Sam out on it. She wondered if that was where he kept his secrets.

Tripp and Natalia head out to the boat, but someone on board opens fire, killing the man who was leading the way. The two cops rush for cover, and Natalia is able to take out the shooter. When they head onto the boat, they discover a large quantity of meth. Ryan and Eric test the drugs, determining that they belonged to Eddie Coster, who was arrested two years ago. He was not convicted thanks to his attorney, Darren Vogel, but his drugs were seized. Ryan heads into the evidence vault with Walter to check the drugs, but the quantity is all accounted for... until Ryan realizes the drugs were switched with bags of flour. They assume that Josh Avery is responsible, but it's Sam's name on the record as the person who logged the evidence when she worked the night shift two years ago.

Ryan tries to call Sam, but she doesn't answer her phone. She's been taken hostage by Eddie, who is forcing her to drive at knife-point while Vogel sits in the backseat. Eddie is angry, claiming that they all tried to make a profit from his hard work, and Vogel is unable to reason with him. The police are trying to follow the car, but Sam runs off a bridge and crashes to the ground below. They take her to the hospital with a broken ankle, and Ryan takes her shoes. He finds a piece of broken glass in the tread, which matches the glass from the crime scene. She's the one who killed Josh.

Actor Appearances

| Caroline Aaron |
|--|
| 0805 (Dr. Miller) Jake Abel1 |
| 0609 (Charlie Sheriden) Tim Abell 1 |
| 0304 (Donny Slater) |
| Susie Abromeit |
| David Ackert1 |
| 0425 (Rafik Omad) Unknown Actor1 |
| 0514 (Alan Bertram) |
| Mark Adair-Rios |
| 0111 (Ruben Alazar) Christine Adams1 |
| 0812 (Nancy Thurman) |
| Cynthia Addai-Robinson1 0512 (Courtney Rinella) |
| Tony Adelman 1 |
| 0421 (Dr. Roberts) Alexandra Adi |
| 0901 (Nikki Vega); 0917 (Nikki Vega) |
| Lawrence Adimora 1 1018 (Valet) |
| Seth Adkins 1 |
| 0102 (Conner) |
| Jerry Adler1 0401 (Cardinal Benedetti) |
| Scott Adsit1 0124 (Izzy) |
| Dwayne Adway 1 1008 (Terrence Madsen) |
| Doug Aguirre |
| 0223 (NYPD Officer) Josue Aguirre |
| 0510 (ND Marine) |
| Mark Aiken 1 0423 (Colin Danville) |
| Mackenzie Aladjem1 |
| 0524 (Emma Wade) Grant Alan1 |
| 0823 (Officer Martin Williamson) |
| Wil Albert |
| 0113 (Leo Klein) Micah Alberti 1 |
| 0612 (Zach Hemming) |
| Roberto Alcaraz 1 0611 (Soto Look-a-like) |
| Sarah Aldrich 1 |
| 0112 (Wendy Judson) Kevin Alejandro 1 |
| 0425 (Carlos Santigo) |
| John Ales1 0308 (Mike Tibbetts) |
| Ana Alexander2 |
| 0414 (Sienna); 0420 (Sienna Stone) |

| ——— A ——— | Erika Alexander 1 |
|--------------------------------------|---|
| | 0611 (Tanya Thorpe) |
| uroline Aaron 1 0805 (Dr. Miller) | Flex Alexander |
| ke Abel | Jaimie Alexander1 |
| 0609 (Charlie Sheriden) | 0718 (Jenna York) |
| m Abell | Jill E. Alexander1 |
| 0304 (Donny Slater) | 0812 (Lydia Cassel) |
| sie Abromeit | Kenny Alexander 1 |
| 1009 (Kayla Bledsoe) | 0124 (Randall Kaye) |
| wid Ackert1 | Khandi Alexander |
| 0425 (Rafik Omad) | 0714 (Alexx Woods); 0801 (Alexx Woods); 0805 (Alexx |
| nknown Actor1 | Woods) |
| 0514 (Alan Bertram) | Trey Alexander 1 |
| ark Adair-Rios1 | 0517 (Rob Harris) |
| 0111 (Ruben Alazar) | Brittany Phillips Alexis 1 |
| nristine Adams 1 | 0910 (Date #3) |
| 0812 (Nancy Thurman) | Victor Alfieri |
| nthia Addai-Robinson1 | 0417 (Luis Reyes) |
| 0512 (Courtney Rinella) | Sophia Taylor Ali |
| ny Adelman1 | 0914 (Samantha Downey) |
| 0421 (Dr. Roberts) | Hunter Allan |
| exandra Adi2 | 0319 (Timothy Dawson) Jed Allan 1 |
| 0901 (Nikki Vega); 0917 (Nikki Vega) | 0210 (Hal Wilcox) |
| wrence Adimora 1 | Andrew James Allen |
| 1018 (Valet) | 0717 (Heath Lansing) |
| th Adkins 1 | Chad Allen |
| 0102 (Conner) rry Adler1 | 0705 (Barry) |
| 0401 (Cardinal Benedetti) | Ivan Allen |
| ott Adsit1 | 0310 (Landlord) |
| 0124 (Izzy) | Laura Allen1 |
| vayne Adway | 0724 (Sondra Moore) |
| 1008 (Terrence Madsen) | Tessa Allen 1 |
| oug Aguirre 1 | 0124 (Emma Kaye) |
| 0223 (NYPD Officer) | Tyrees Allen 1 |
| sue Aguirre 1 | 0416 (Dr. Gary Halliwell) |
| 0510 (ND Marine) | Marshall Allman 1 |
| ark Aiken 1 | 1007 (Kevin Bowers) |
| 0423 (Colin Danville) | Christopher Allport 1 |
| ackenzie Aladjem1 | 0203 (Deke Conroy) |
| 0524 (Emma Wade) | Corbin Allred |
| ant Alan | 0307 (Paul Abbot) |
| 0823 (Officer Martin Williamson) | Enrique Almeida 1 |
| 1 Albert | 0511 (Gabriel Cervantes) Joaquim de Almeida1 |
| 0113 (Leo Klein) | |
| cah Alberti1 0612 (Zach Hemming) | 0515 (Joseph Trevi) Robert Almodovar1 |
| berto Alcaraz 1 | 0203 (Dr. Vanderman) |
| 0611 (Soto Look-a-like) | Daniella Alonso 1 |
| rah Aldrich | 0524 (Alexis Dawson) |
| 0112 (Wendy Judson) | Laz Alonso1 |
| vin Alejandro 1 | 0302 (Dennis de Labeque/Deuce Deuce) |
| 0425 (Carlos Santigo) | Maria Conchita Alonso |
| hn Ales | 0213 (Marisela Gonzalez Coto) |
| 0308 (Mike Tibbetts) | Carlos Alvarado 1 |
| a Alexander | 0423 (Felix Narro) |
| 0414 (Sienna): 0420 (Sienna Stone) | Liz Alvarado 1 |

| 0102 (Lauriana Moreno) |
|---|
| Frank Alvarez 1 |
| 0320 (Randell Welborn) Justin Alverez 1 |
| 0611 (Stefan Bohdan) |
| Genna Ambatielos1 |
| 0117 (Reporter #2) John Patrick Amedori1 |
| 0810 (Kein Henseler) |
| Aml Ameen |
| 1017 (Jack Brody) |
| Stephen Amell |
| Granville Ames |
| 0815 (Ross) |
| Mini Anden |
| David Anders |
| 0407 (Brian Miller) |
| Erich Anderson1 0219 (Nathan Putnam) |
| Jerad Anderson 1 |
| 0409 (Glasses/ Michael Page) |
| Jo Anderson |
| 0520 (Counselor) Sam Anderson1 |
| 0101 (Scott Erik Sommer) |
| Whitney Anderson |
| 0220 (Mallory Jacobs) Fernanda Andrade 1 |
| 0103 (Elena De Soto) |
| Cristos Andrew1 |
| 0124 (Inmate #1) David Andrews |
| 0418 (Richard Bowman); 1009 (Bruce Faber) |
| Russell Andrews 1 |
| 0601 (Andrew Bennett) David Andriole 1 |
| 0413 (Jim Trinner) |
| Matt Angel1 |
| 1015 (Sean Duncan) Vincent Angell1 |
| 0306 (Leonard Jakes) |
| Derek Anthony 1 |
| 0404 (C.O. Jacobs) Craig Anton1 |
| 0805 (Sheldon Parks) |
| Kristina Apgar1 |
| 0920 (Monica Dow/Alexis Taymor) |
| Tomas Arana |
| Pedro Miguel Arce1 |
| |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri. 1 0423 (Nikki Beck) Daniel Arias 1 0307 (Bank Robber #2) Yancey Arias 1 0201 (Ramon Cruz) Matthew John Armstrong 1 0817 (Jeffrey Lipton) Samaire Armstrong 1 0507 (Brynn Roberts) Lisa Arning 1 |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri. 1 0423 (Nikki Beck) Daniel Arias 1 0307 (Bank Robber #2) Yancey Arias 1 0201 (Ramon Cruz) Matthew John Armstrong 1 0817 (Jeffrey Lipton) Samaire Armstrong 1 0507 (Brynn Roberts) Lisa Arning 1 0105 (Lisa Valdez) |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri. 1 0423 (Nikki Beck) Daniel Arias 1 0307 (Bank Robber #2) Yancey Arias. 1 0201 (Ramon Cruz) Matthew John Armstrong 1 0817 (Jeffrey Lipton) Samaire Armstrong 1 0507 (Brynn Roberts) Lisa Arning 1 0105 (Lisa Valdez) Boo Arnold 2 |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri. 1 0423 (Nikki Beck) Daniel Arias 1 0307 (Bank Robber #2) Yancey Arias 1 0201 (Ramon Cruz) Matthew John Armstrong 1 0817 (Jeffrey Lipton) Samaire Armstrong 1 0507 (Brynn Roberts) Lisa Arning 1 0105 (Lisa Valdez) |
| 0307 (Leon Caldwell) Leila Arcieri. 1 0423 (Nikki Beck) Daniel Arias 1 0307 (Bank Robber #2) Yancey Arias 1 0201 (Ramon Cruz) Matthew John Armstrong 1 0817 (Jeffrey Lipton) Samaire Armstrong 1 0507 (Brynn Roberts) Lisa Arning 1 0105 (Lisa Valdez) Boo Arnold 2 0421 (SWAT Leader); 0915 (Swat Commander) |

| Daniel Arrias2 | | |
|--|--|--|
| 0514 (Sniper); 0515 (sniper) | | |
| Pia Artesona1 | | |
| 0307 (Woman #1) | | |
| Linden Ashby | | |
| 0405 (Steven Hardy) | | |
| Kevin Ashworth 1 | | |
| 1011 (Announcer) | | |
| Landon Ashworth 1 | | |
| 1013 (Motorist) | | |
| Moran Atias 1 | | |
| 0921 (Olivia Hunter) | | |
| Lois Mathilda Atkins1 | | |
| 0814 (Sarah Bradstone) | | |
| Sharif Atkins 1 | | |
| 0802 (Mathew Sloan) | | |
| Ronald Auguste 1 | | |
| 0916 (Henri Guiton) | | |
| Sherman Augustus 1 | | |
| 0809 (Lyle Durbin) | | |
| Karen Austin | | |
| 0716 (Judge Stets); 0724 (Judge Stets) | | |
| Brian Avery1 | | |
| 0724 (Bill Moore) | | |
| Omar Avila 1 | | |
| 0916 (Enrique) | | |
| Nicki Lynn Aycox 1 | | |
| 0710 (Molly Reston) | | |
| Seth Ayott 1 | | |
| 0503 (Luke) | | |
| Anthony Azizi1 | | |
| 0521 (Allen Comden) | | |

В

| Lucas Babin 1 |
|-------------------------|
| 0504 (Todd) |
| Steve Bacic 1 |
| 0520 (Rod Vickers) |
| Zac Badasci 1 |
| 0917 (Travis Welks) |
| Diedrich Bader 1 |
| 0722 (Myles Martini) |
| Bernardo Badillo1 |
| 0721 (George) |
| Nathan Baesel1 |
| 0718 (Marvin Duffy) |
| Robert Bailey Jr 1 |
| 0820 (Patrick Dawson) |
| Link Baker1 |
| 0804 (Officer Denson) |
| Shaun Baker 1 |
| 0514 (Richard Williams) |
| Justin Baldoni 1 |
| 0602 (Damon Argento) |
| Adam Baldwin1 |
| 0115 (De Soto) |
| Samuel Ball 1 |
| 0301 (Ken Timmons) |
| Jamie Bamber1 |
| 1003 (Ronnie Hale) |
| Cameron Bancroft 1 |
| 0410 (Byron Diller) |
| Jonathan Banks 1 |
| 1010 (Oscar Duarte) |
| Lance Barber1 |
| 0805 (Al Wayons) |
| Tom Barnett1 |
| 0420 (Syd Granger) |
| Matt Barr |
| 0221 (Aaron Ritchie) |

| Adriana Barraza1 |
|---|
| 0710 (Carmen Delko) |
| David Barrera 1 0505 (Lorenzo Argenta) |
| Alexandra Barrese |
| 0423 (April Goodwin) |
| Helena Barrett1 |
| 0701 (Woman) |
| Keith Barry1 |
| 0422 (Barry Judd) |
| Roger Bart |
| 0824 (Bob Starling); 0901 (Bob Starling) |
| Logan Bartholomew1 0316 (Dalton Travers) |
| Erinn Bartlett |
| 0311 (Julie) |
| Robin Bartlett 1 |
| 0820 (Stephanie Hollister) |
| Brad Bartram 1 |
| 0516 (Edward Crowley) |
| Dante Basco |
| 0908 (Ruben Franco) Ismail Bashey1 |
| 0708 (Restaurant Manager) |
| Najla Bashirah 1 |
| 0602 (Fan Girl) |
| Mike Batayeh1 |
| 0503 (Rodrigo Garza) |
| Larry Bates 1 |
| 0505 (Deputy Biggs) |
| Randall Batinkoff |
| 0222 (Ex-Boyfriend) Chris Batstone |
| 0414 (Leo); 0420 (Leo Riggs) |
| Matt Battaglia 1 |
| 0506 (Trevor Valone) |
| Tina Battaglia 1 |
| 0520 (Newswoman #1) |
| Cyia Batten1 |
| 0503 (Rebecca Lamar) |
| Tomm Bauer 1 |
| 0520 (Patient #2) Ernesto Bautista1 |
| 0501 (Angel Demorte) |
| John Beasley |
| 0820 (Henry Dawson) |
| Lou Beatty Jr 1 |
| 0102 (Al Humphreys) |
| Comika Beaudry |
| 0503 (Brandi) |
| Garcelle Beauvais-Nilon 1 0503 (Katrina Iverson) |
| Graham Beckel |
| 0713 (Wayne Tully) |
| Kuno Becker |
| 1004 (Esteban Navarro); 1008 (Esteban Navarro); |
| 1016 (Esteban Navarro) |
| Alexander Bedria1 |
| 0810 (Carl Benson) |
| Brandon Beemer |
| 1002 (Derek Vaughn) Chris Beetem1 |
| 0422 (Keith Murray) |
| Colin Begley |
| 0121 (College Guy #2) |
| Ed Begley Jr 5 |
| 0517 (Scott O'Shay); 0519 (Scott O'Shay); 1004 (Scott |
| O'Shay); 1005 (Scott O'Shay); 1008 (Scott O'Shay) |
| Alex Beh |
| 1016 (Kink Amaginana) |
| 1016 (Kirk Armstrong) Trisha Beharie |

| 0917 (Mrs. Barton) |
|--|
| Aaron Behr |
| 0720 (Jim Colton) |
| Eamon Behrens |
| Michelle Belegrin |
| 0807 (Vanessa) |
| Jordan Belfi |
| 0722 (Neil Palmer) Coby Bell 1 |
| 0523 (Tony Rosetti) |
| Drew Tyler Bell1 |
| 0723 (Steve Emerson) Emma Bell1 |
| 1004 (Jennifer Olsen) |
| Jared Bell1 |
| 0601 (Dylan Lester) |
| Lauralee Bell |
| Raquel Bell |
| 0801 (EMT); 0817 (Paramedic) |
| Zoe Bell |
| 0912 (Deb Taylor) Ned Bellamy1 |
| 0222 (Mr. Bingham) |
| Christopher Bello 1 |
| 0919 (Tim Garrigan) Robert Beltran1 |
| 0122 (Judge Javier Ojeda) |
| Andrea Bendewald |
| 0302 (Monica Reynoso) |
| Marina Benedict1 |
| 0906 (Hannah Beckstrom) Douglas Bennett |
| 0314 (Damon Barker) |
| Elizabeth Ann Bennett1 |
| 0714 (Teresa Vance) Tai Bennett |
| 0920 (Polygraph Technician) |
| Wendy Benson-Landes1 |
| 0914 (Cindy Hawkins) |
| Ashley Benson 1 0705 (Amy Beck) |
| Lyriq Bent1 |
| 0621 (Colin Madison) |
| John Bentley |
| 0123 (Officer Gorman) Julie Benz 1 |
| 0416 (Hayley Gordon) |
| Benjamín Benítez 1 |
| 0413 (Hector Ramirez) |
| Shelli Bergh |
| Muro); 0306 (Paula Muro); 0313 (Paula Muro); |
| 0316 (Paula Muro); 0320 (Paula Muro); 0323 |
| (Paula Muro); <mark>0401</mark> (Paula Muro); <mark>0401</mark> (Paula Muro); <mark>0403</mark> (Paula Muro); <mark>0415</mark> (Paula Muro); |
| 0418 (Paula Muro), 0413 (Paula Muro), 0418 (Paula Muro), |
| Michael Bergin 1 |
| 0114 (Thomas Carpenter) |
| Emily Bergl1 0213 (Melanie Hines) |
| Elizabeth Berkley |
| 0613 (Julia Winston); 0615 (Julia Winston); 0616 |
| (Julia Winston); 0621 (Julia Winston); 0701 |
| (Julia Winston); 0705 (Julia Winston); 0717 (Julia Winston); 0721 (Julia Winston); 0724 |
| (Julia Winston) |
| Lorena Bernal |
| 0610 (Mia Fernandez) Carlos Bernard3 |
| Carroy Dorman and the second s |

| 1004 (Diego Navarro); 1008 (Diego Navarro); 1016 (Diego Navarro) |
|--|
| Chopper Bernet1 0123 (Dennis Harmon) |
| Jon Bernthal 1 0320 (Harry Klugman) |
| Daniel Bess1 0423 (Chad Moore) |
| Daniel Betances |
| Payton) Anne Betancourt1 0101 (Mrs. Colucci) |
| Mick Betancourt 1 |
| 0222 (Jack Lamberton) Robert Beuth1 |
| 0120 (Principal Roland) Brad Beyer 1 |
| 0212 (Doug) Ankur Bhatt1 |
| 1009 (Male Physician) Leslie Bibb3 |
| 0518 (Beth Selby); 0518 (Ashley Whitford); 0518 (Cayla Selby) |
| Matt Biedel 1 0517 (Dennis West) |
| Alec Bieker 1 0620 (Paperboy) |
| Casey Biggs1 0114 (Dean Johnson) |
| Jahmela Biggs |
| Kevin Bigley 1 0917 (Nick Holland) |
| Bill Birch 1 |
| 0209 (Jack) Jeremiah Birkett |
| 0406 (Johnny); 0410 (Johnny Nixon) B. Martinez Birney1 |
| 0904 (MDPD Commander) Stephen Bishop1 |
| 0803 (Hazmat Team Leader) Danielle Bisutti3 |
| 1008 (Gabrielle Wade); 1016 (Gabrielle Wade); 1018 (Gabrielle Wade) |
| Jeremiah Bitsui 1 1005 (Luis Tafoya) |
| Ryan Bittle 1 0204 (David Kendall) |
| Alex Black 1 0306 (Christopher Owens) |
| James Black1 0216 (DEA Agent Brody) |
| Paul Blackthorne1 0816 (Bruce Enright) |
| Kim Kennedy Blair |
| Geoffrey Blake1 0907 (Brad Webb) |
| Jolene Blalock1 0705 (Feratelli Porter) |
| Rosa Blasi 1 |
| 0312 (Ana Garcia) Tanner Blaze |
| 0709 (Billy Gantry); 0713 (Billy Gentry); 0720 (Billy Gantry) |
| Jason Blicker1 0509 (George Kornspan) |
| Boti Bliss |
| (Valera); 0210 (Valera); 0211 (Valera); 0213 (Valera); |

0214 (Valera); 0216 (Valera); 0220 (Valera); 0224 (Valera); 0301 (Valera); 0302 (Valera); 0303 (Valera); 0304 (Valera); 0305 (M. Valera); 0307 (M. Valera); 0308 (M. Valera); 0309 (M. Valera); 0310 (M. Valera); 0311 (M. Valera); 0312 (M. Valera); 0314 (M. Valera); 0315 (M. Valera); 0317 (M. Valera): 0318 (Maxine Valera): 0320 (Maxine Valera); 0401 (Valera); 0402 (M. Valera); 0403 (M. Valera); 0404 (Valera); 0405 (Valera); 0406 (Valera); 0407 (M. Valera); 0409 (Valera); 0410 (Valera); 0412 (M. Valera); 0414 (Valera); 0415 (Valera); 0418 (M. Valera); 0419 (Valera); 0421 (Valera); 0422 (Valera); 0424 (Valera); 0425 (Valera); 0503 (Valera); 0504 (Valera); 0505 (M. Valera); 0506 (M. Valera); 0507 (Valera); 0508 (M. Valera); 0510 (M. Valera); 0511 (Valera); 0512 (Valera); 0515 (Valera); 0518 (Valera); 0522 (Valera); 0523 (Valera); 0601 (Maxine Valera); 0603 (Maxine Valera); 0605 (M. Valera); 0612 (Maxine Valera); 0615 (Maxine Valera); 0616 (Maxine Valera); 0618 (Maxine Valera); 0619 (Maxine Valera); 0620 (Maxine Valera); 0701 (Valera); 0703 (Valera); 0704 (Valera); 0705 (Valera); 0707 (Valera); 0709 (Valera); 0711 (Valera); 0712 (Maxine Valera); 0718 (M. Valera); 0722 (M. Valera); 0811 (Maxine Valera) Brian Bloom.....1 0307 (Scott Riley) 0216 (Cynthia Wells); 0219 (Cynthia Wells); 0221 (Cynthia Wells); 0224 (Cynthia Wells); 0301 (Cynthia Wells); 0306 (Cynthia Wells); 0309 (Cynthia Wells); 0314 (Cynthia Wells); 0318 (Cynthia Wells); 0404 (Cynthia Wells); 0414 (Cynthia Wells); 0421 (Cynthia Wells); 0502 (Cynthia Wells) Sarah Bloom 1 0516 (Party Planner) Mark Blum1 0219 (Jim Rennert) Michael Boatman 1 0221 (Wes Gallagher) 0201 (Unknown) Charlie Bodin.....1 0707 (Andrew) Wolfgang Bodison 1 1015 (Bob Scherner) Andrea Bogart.....1 0822 (Bridgette Clark) Keith Bogart......1 0410 (I.A.B. Agent #1) Zak Boggan.....1 0913 (Miguel Medina) Ian Bohen 1 0904 (Doug) 0106 (Bryan Woods) Bill Bolender 1 0324 (Ralph Windham) Elizabeth Bond1 0713 (Colleen Flanagan) Greg Bond1 0224 (College Guy #2) 0417 (Danny Sommers) Michelle Bonilla 1 0711 (Gloria Nunez) Jay Bontatibus.....1 0305 (Mr. Muscles) Andrew Borba 1

| 0510 (Major Brenton) |
|--|
| Theodore Borders 1 |
| 0424 (EMT #1) |
| Jesse Borrego 1 |
| 0420 (Nicolas Suero) |
| Bryan Cid Borreo 1 |
| 0909 (Eduardo Santana) |
| May Boss |
| |
| 0113 (Betty Rosen) |
| Brian Bosworth |
| 0410 (Bounty Hunter / Fischer) |
| Chris Bouffard 1 |
| 1011 (Stagehand) |
| J.R. Bourne |
| 0515 (Stan Keeler) |
| Austin Bowerman |
| 0919 (Suspicious Guy) |
| Lombardo Boyar 1 |
| |
| 0804 (Carlos Guzman) |
| Megan Boye 1 |
| 0310 (Donna Scott) |
| Sarain Boylan 1 |
| 0203 (Nicole Arthur) |
| Josh Braaten1 |
| 0309 (Brian Waterton) |
| Johanna Braddy 1 |
| 0912 (Lucy Strickland) |
| John Bradley |
| |
| 0222 (Dan Dakota) |
| Danna Brady1 |
| 1018 (Beth Johnson) |
| Sonia Braga 1 |
| 0315 (Dona Marta Cruz) |
| Vanessa Branch1 |
| 0707 (Lisa Radley) |
| |
| |
| Steven Brand1 |
| Steven Brand |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) 2 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson. 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) 2 Ben Bray. 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) 2 Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson. 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) 2 Ben Bray. 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson. 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) 2 Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) 1 Lisa Brenner. 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) 1 Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) 1 Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) 1 Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) 1 Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) 1 Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) 1 Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) 1 Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) 1 Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson. 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray. 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) 1 Lisa Brenner. 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) 1 Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) 1 Lisa Brenner. 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) 1 Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0806 (Clay) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson. 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0806 (Clay) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray. 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) 1 Lisa Brenner. 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) 1 Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0806 (Clay) 1 Corey Brill 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) 1 Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) 1 Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 BJ Britt 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray. 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) 1 Lisa Brenner. 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) 1 Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0806 (Clay) 1 Corey Brill 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt. 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt. 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) 1 Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) 1 Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 BJ Britt 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 BJ Britt 1 0617 (Jared Belk) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philipt Brenninkmeyer 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 BJ Britt 1 0617 (Jared Belk) 1 Gabriel Brock 1 0514 (Jesse Tavarez) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner. 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 BJ Britt 1 0514 (Jesse Tavarez) 1 Catheryn J. Brockett 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0806 (Clay) 1 Corey Brill 1 0617 (Jared Belk) 1 Gabriel Brock 1 0514 (Jesse Tavarez) 1 Catheryn J. Brockett 1 1011 (Momager) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner. 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) BJ Britt BJ Britt 1 0514 (Jesse Tavarez) 1 Catheryn J. Brockett 1 1011 (Momager) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0806 (Clay) 1 Corey Brill 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 BJ Britt 1 0514 (Jesse Tavarez) 1 Catheryn J. Brockett 1 1011 (Momager) 1 Jeff Brockton 1 0307 (Dan) 1 < |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0806 (Clay) 1 Corey Brill 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 BJ Britt 1 0514 (Jesse Tavarez) 1 Catheryn J. Brockett 1 1011 (Momager) 1 Jeff Brockton 1 0307 (Dan) 1 |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) BJ Britt 1 0514 (Jesse Tavarez) Catheryn J. Brockett 1 1011 (Momager) Jeff Brockton 1 0307 (Dan) Beth Broderick 1 0307 (Mona Daniels) |
| Steven Brand 1 0719 (Patrick Garrety) Lester James Brandt 1 0306 (Donny Lopez) Mac Brandt 1 1009 (Victor Shetland at 38) Jeff Branson 1 0915 (Dennis Baldwin) Steve Braun 1 0621 (Brad Gower) Aaron Keith Braxton 1 0420 (MDPD Uniform) Paulette Braxton 1 0210 (Angela Morton) Ben Bray 2 0217 (Danny Pilar); 0725 (Nathan Bertram) Patrick Breen 1 1015 (Henry Duncan) Lisa Brenner 1 0320 (Gabrielle Marinelli) Philippe Brenninkmeyer 1 0806 (Clay) 1 Corey Brill 1 0317 (Hamilton Solomon) 1 BJ Britt 1 0514 (Jesse Tavarez) 1 Catheryn J. Brockett 1 1011 (Momager) 1 Jeff Brockton 1 0307 (Dan) 1 |

| Brandon Brooks1 |
|--|
| 0604 (Speedle Look Alike) |
| Darin Brooks |
| David Allen Brooks1 0307 (Ed Miller) |
| Golden Brooks 1 0703 (Pam Dashell) |
| Jason Brooks |
| Rachel Brosnahan 1 |
| 1001 (Melanie Garland) Tiffany Brouwer1 |
| 0722 (Cocktail Waitress) Ben Browder 1 |
| 0122 (Danny Maxwell) Blair Brown1 |
| 0111 (Margie Winters) Bob Brown1 |
| 0118 (Speedle Stunt Double) Brianna Lynn Brown 1 |
| 0208 (Amanda) |
| Gilbert Glenn Brown1 |
| 0424 (Ambulance Driver) |
| Jamie Brown 1 |
| 0104 (Jane Renshaw) |
| Jay Brown |
| 0404 (C.O. #2) |
| Marcus Brown1 0903 (Corrections Officer) |
| Robert Curtis Brown |
| 0224 (Marc Snowden) |
| W. Earl Brown |
| 0323 (Jesse Kramer) |
| Wes Brown |
| 0608 (Brian Partney) |
| Justin Bruening1 0610 (Craig Abbott) |
| Don Brunner 1 |
| 0124 (Burly C.O.) |
| Chris Bruno |
| Dylan Bruno1 0206 (Todd Burton) |
| Dan Bucatinsky1 0705 (Oscar Serino) |
| Alex Buck |
| 0306 (Raymond Caine Jr.); 0316 (Raymond Caine Jr.); 0323 (Raymond Caine Jr.); 0324 (Ray- |
| mond Caine Jr.) |
| Andy Buckley |
| 0804 (Gary Archer) |
| Brad Bufanda |
| Jarrod Ray Bunch 1 0614 (Duane Cross) |
| Jesse Burch1 |
| 0316 (Mort Shapiro) |
| Larry Van Buren 1 0718 (Zach) |
| Richard Burgi 1 1018 (Randall Stafford) |
| Brooke Burke 1 |
| <mark>0804</mark> (Cynthia Wells) David Burke |
| 1015 (Will Kingsley) |
| Joe Michael Burke 1 0315 (Phillip Gardner) |
| John Burke3 |
| 0520 (Newsman); 0523 (Newscaster); 0602 (On-Scene |
| Reporter) |

| Michael Reilly Burke 1 |
|--|
| 0505 (Daniel Wells) |
| Robert John Burke1 |
| 0201 (FBI Agent Jim Resdon) |
| Max Burkholder1 |
| 0503 (Tyler Lamar) |
| Brian Burnette 1 |
| 0413 (Jose Sambrano) |
| Brooke Burns 1 |
| 0721 (Bonnie Galinetti) |
| Jake Busey 1 |
| 0512 (Phillip Craven) |
| Matt Bushell2 |
| 0618 (Dan Kirkland); 0619 (Dan Kirkland) |
| Anahi Bustillos1 |
| 0402 (Tia Elias) |
| Matthew Butcher1 |
| 0317 (Uniform #1) |
| Austin Butler1 |
| 0908 (Jason Chapman) |
| Sarah Butler1 |
| 0705 (Kim Walderman) |
| Sarah Buxton 1 |
| 0718 (Carolyn Morrow) |
| Steve Byers 1 |
| 0721 (Tyler Marr) |
| |

С

| Jordi Caballero1 |
|--|
| 0402 (Julio Elias) |
| J.R. Cacia 1 |
| 0824 (Craig Potter) |
| Ryan Cafeo |
| 0620 (Frantic Male Voice) |
| Stephen Caffrey 1 |
| 0408 (Gary Hall) |
| Erin Cahill1 |
| 0612 (Rachel Hemming) |
| Magali Caicedo |
| 0102 (Maura Burgos) |
| Ben Cain1 |
| 0716 (Leonard) |
| Dean Cain |
| 0608 (Roger Partney) |
| Wilmer Calderon 1 |
| 0220 (Jimmy Azario) |
| Travis Caldwell |
| 1017 (Andrew Kingman) |
| Kaya McKenna Callahan |
| 1011 (Blakley) |
| Bryan Callen |
| 0817 (Kent Ackerman) |
| Dayton Callie1 |
| 0120 (Adams) |
| Vanessa Bell Calloway 1 |
| 0308 (Tonya Washington) |
| Ryan Caltagirone1 |
| 0710 (Man) |
| Christian Campbell 1 |
| 0821 (Ben Rooney) |
| Julia Campbell |
| 1002 (Gretchen Cambridge) |
| Scott Michael Campbell1 |
| 0814 (Phillip Hale) |
| Kieran Campion |
| 0202 (Jarrod Walker); 0307 (Jarrod Walker) |
| Bobby Campo |
| 0805 (Ethan Durant) |
| Michael Canavan |
| 0101 (Man) |
| |

| Lisa Canning1 0407 (Lydia Johnson) |
|---|
| Nicole Cannon1 0921 (Jenny Marshall) |
| Rachel Cannon 1 0417 (Angela/Barbara Benchley) |
| Leandro Cano |
| Jose Pablo Cantillo1 0314 (Juan Fernandez) |
| Al Carabello |
| Michael Carbonaro1 0906 (Gabe Calligan) |
| Erin Cardillo1 0919 (Brooke Shepherd) |
| Clare Carey1 0815 (Janet Gardner) |
| Shelly Carey 1 |
| 0223 (News Reporter) Adam Carl |
| 0204 (Todd Cunningham) Jodi Carlisle |
| 0119 (Waitress) Ismael 'East' Carlo 1 |
| 0103 (Basilio) Kelly Carlson |
| 0521 (Laurie Atherton) Chris Carmack |
| 0523 (Cole Tucker) Tonantzin Carmelo1 |
| 0519 (Adrienne Veston) Caitlin Carmichael1 |
| 1011 (Tori Haverford) Matt Carmody 1 |
| 0420 (Andy Harper) Giancarlo Carmona 1 |
| 0815 (Neal) Ryan Carnes |
| 0519 (Ross Miller) Jesse Caron |
| 0520 (Patient #3) James Carpinello1 |
| 0903 (Dominic Giordano) Ski Carr1 |
| 0114 (Victor Eli) Tia Carrere |
| 0803 (Jacqueline Parsons) |
| June Carryl1 1001 (Nurse) |
| Joelle Carter1 0504 (Abby Biggs) |
| Kathleen Mary Carthy |
| Erin Carufel1 0210 (Nikki Wilcox) |
| Josh Casaubon1 0917 (Doug Govoli) |
| Tina Casciani |
| Innis Casey1 0522 (Michael Lipton) |
| |
| Monique Cash1 |
| Monique Cash |
| Monique Cash 1 0521 (Mandy Felding) Gabriel Casseus 1 0512 (Jeff Murdock) Patrick Cassidy 1 |
| Monique Cash1 0521 (Mandy Felding) Gabriel Casseus1 0512 (Jeff Murdock) |

| 1005 (Anita Torres) |
|---|
| Sonalii Castillo1 |
| 0610 (Vanessa Waters) |
| Teresa Castillo 1 |
| 0819 (Alexis Wilkes) |
| Mary Castro |
| 0315 (Latina Hottie) |
| Dean Cates |
| 0824 (Reporter #2) |
| Michael Cedeno 1 |
| 0324 (Gary) |
| Steve Cell |
| 0308 (Jack Webster) |
| Jason Cerbone |
| 0404 (Steve Gabler) |
| Laura Cero'n |
| 0809 (DeeDee Curson) |
| Marcus Chait1 0308 (Chad Gilbert) |
| Adam Chambers 1 |
| 0324 (Brandon Mille) |
| Christina Chambers 1 |
| 0405 (Yvette Travers) |
| Jo Champa 1 |
| |
| 0811 (Adrianna Villani) |
| Matt Champagne1 0307 (Dr. Greismer) |
| |
| Cari Champion1 |
| 1016 (Female Reporter) Keith D. Chandler1 |
| |
| 0701 (Guard) |
| Christina Chang |
| 0306 (State Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0307 (State |
| Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0310 (State Attor- |
| |
| ney Rebecca Nevins); 0313 (State Attorney Re- |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao1 0106 (Asian Reporter) |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) 1 0avid Chisum 1 0815 (Keith Palmer) 1 Tom Choi 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) 1 Gabrielle Christian 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) 1 Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) 1 Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) 1 Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) 1 Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) 1 Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) 1 0815 (Keith Palmer) 1 Tom Choi 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) 1 Gabrielle Christian 1 0608 (Amy Hobbs) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) 1 Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) 1 Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) 1 Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) 1 Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) 1 Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) 1 David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) 1 Gabrielle Christian 1 0608 (Amy Hobbs) 1 Shawn Christian 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) 1 Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) 1 Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) 1 Jenna Cherigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) 1 Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) 1 Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) 1 David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) 1 Gabrielle Christian 1 0608 (Amy Hobbs) 1 Shawn Christian 1 0501 (Carl Silvers) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) Jenna Cherigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) Gabrielle Christian 1 0501 (Carl Silvers) Ryan Christiansen 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) Gabrielle Christian 1 0608 (Amy Hobbs) Shawn Christiansen 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) 1 Jennifer Chritina 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) 1 Jennifer Chritina 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) 1 Jennifer Chritina 1 0207 (Race Car Fan) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) Gabrielle Christian 1 0608 (Amy Hobbs) Shawn Christiansen 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) 1 Jennifer Chritina 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) 1 Jennifer Chritina 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) 1 Jennifer Chritina 1 0207 (Race Car Fan) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) Gabrielle Christian 1 0501 (Carl Silvers) Ryan Christiansen 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) Jennifer Chritina 1 10027 (Race Car Fan) 1 Natalia Cigliuti 1 01020 (Race Car Fan) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) Gabrielle Christian 1 0501 (Carl Silvers) Ryan Christiansen 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) Jennifer Chritina 1 0207 (Race Car Fan) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) 1 Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) 1 Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) 1 Jenna Cherign 1 04117 (Reporter #4) 1 Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) 1 Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) 1 David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) 1 Gabrielle Christian 1 0608 (Amy Hobbs) 1 Shawn Christiansen 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) 1 Jennifer Chritina 1 0207 (Race Car Fan) 1 Natalia Cigliuti 1 0422 (Toni) 1 |
| becca Nevins); 0603 (State's Attorney Rebecca Nevins); 0607 (Rebecca Nevins); 0613 (Rebecca Nevins); 0816 (Rebecca Nevins); 0822 (Rebecca Nevins); 0823 (Rebecca Nevins) Vic Chao 1 0106 (Asian Reporter) Hayley Chase 1 1003 (Ellie Wyatt) Jonathan Cherry 1 0508 (Gavin LaPorte) Jenna Chevigny 1 0117 (Reporter #4) Arthur Chi'en 1 0223 (News Reporter) Kallie Flynn Childress 1 0819 (Jill Quinn) David Chisum 1 0514 (Sgt. Keller) Gabrielle Christian 1 0608 (Amy Hobbs) Shawn Christiansen 1 0501 (Carl Silvers) Ryan Christiansen 1 0904 (MDPD Officer Colby) Jennifer Chritina 1 0207 (Race Car Fan) 1 Natalia Cigliuti 1 0122 (Toni) 1 |

| Greg Cipes |
|---|
| 1008 (Phil Pinkerton) Anthony Cistaro 1 |
| 0518 (Richard Zimmer) Julie Claire |
| 0910 (Tandy King) |
| Julie St. Claire |
| Sara Beth Clark1 |
| 0802 (Desiree Hall) Brian Patrick Clarke1 |
| 0216 (Ted Henderson) |
| Dameon Clarke1 0412 (Wayne Reynolds) |
| Tanya Clarke 1 |
| 0609 (Valerie Gaynor) Amber Clayton |
| 0910 (Kate Pender) |
| Christian Clemenson |
| (Tom Loman); 0807 (Tom Loman); 0808 (Tom |
| Loman); 0809 (Tom Loman); 0810 (Tom Lo- |
| man); 0811 (Tom Loman); 0812 (Tom Loman); 0813 (Tom Loman); 0815 (Tom Loman); 0816 |
| (Tom Loman); 0817 (Tom Loman); 0818 (Tom |
| Loman); 0819 (Tom Loman); 0820 (Tom Lo- man); 0821 (Tom Loman); 0822 (Tom Loman); |
| 0823 (Tom Loman); 0824 (Tom Loman); 0901 |
| (Tom Loman); 0905 (Tom Loman); 0906 (Tom Loman); 0909 (Tom Loman); 0910 (Dr. Tom |
| Loman); 0911 (Dr. Tom Loman); 0912 (Dr. Tom |
| Loman); 0913 (Dr. Tom Loman); 0915 (Dr. Tom |
| Loman); 0916 (Dr. Tom Loman); 0917 (Dr. Tom Loman); 0918 (Dr. Tom Loman); 0919 (Dr. Tom |
| Loman); 0920 (Dr. Tom Loman); 0921 (Dr. Tom |
| Loman); 0922 (Dr. Tom Loman); 1002 (Tom Loman); 1003 (Tom Loman); 1004 (Dr. Tom |
| Loman); 1006 (Tom Loman); 1007 (Tom Lo- |
| man); 1008 (Tom Loman); 1009 (Tom Loman); 1011 (Tom Loman); 1012 (Tom Loman); 1014 |
| (Tom Loman); 1015 (Tom Loman); 1016 (Tom |
| Loman); 1017 (Tom Loman); 1018 (Tom Lo- man); 1019 (Tom Loman) |
| Herve Clermont |
| 0522 (Fire Captain) Kim Coastes |
| 0701 (Ron Saris) |
| Kim Coates |
| 0615 (Ron Saris); 0616 (Ron Saris); 0621 (Ron Saris); 0721 (Ron Saris); 0724 (Ron Saris) |
| Abbie Cobb 1 |
| 0909 (Donna Johnson) Keith Hamilton Cobb 1 |
| 0603 (Oscar's Lawyer) |
| Rory Cochrane |
| Manolo Coego Jr1 |
| 0204 (Francisco Valdes) Claire Coffee1 |
| 0605 (Wendy Legassic) |
| Assaf Cohen 1 0818 (Ahmad Salib) |
| Cate Cohen1 |
| 0316 (Nurse) Ethan Cohn 1 |
| 0318 (Todd Simmons) |
| Rhys Coiro1 0401 (Diablo) |
| Tug Coker 1 |
| 0806 (Jack Williams) Catero Colbert1 |
| |

0420 (Mariano Vargas)

| Taylor Cole |
|---|
| 0421 (Taylor); 1007 (Samantha Owens); 1008 (Saman- |
| tha Owens); 1010 (Samantha Owens); 1011 |
| (Samantha Cole); 1012 (Samantha Owens); 1014 |
| (Samantha Owens); 1015 (Samantha Ownes); 1017 (Samantha Owens); 1018 (Samantha Owens); |
| 1019 (Samantha Owens) |
| Chad L. Coleman |
| 0714 (Kevin Landau) |
| Jack Coleman 1 |
| 0304 (Martin Gillespie) |
| Tony Colitti 1 |
| 0314 (Officer Anslow) |
| Mark Collier |
| 0704 (Daniel Nash) Chad Michael Collins 1 |
| 0919 (Logan Shepherd) |
| Greg Collins |
| 0615 (U.S. Marshall) |
| Jessica Collins 1 |
| 0908 (Marcie Westerfield) |
| Shanna Collins1 |
| 0709 (Jessica Chilton) |
| Stephan Smith Collins |
| 1017 (Darrell Templeton) Will Collyer 1 |
| 0309 (Chip Manning) |
| Kenneth Colom1 |
| 0317 (EMT) |
| Marcus Coloma 1 |
| 0507 (Luke Baylor) |
| Mercedes Colón 1 |
| 0102 (Katrina) |
| Holly Marie Combs1 |
| 0818 (Daphne Owens) |
| Dominic Comperatore |
| 0215 (News Photographer) Maurice Compte1 |
| 0124 (Guillermo Soriano) |
| Jack Conley |
| 0805 (Seth Ellers) |
| Edward Conna 1 |
| 0306 (Bus Driver) |
| David Conrad1 |
| 0908 (Gary Chapman) |
| Shane Conrad |
| 0523 (Reporter); 0603 (Reporter) |
| Coral Conroy 1 0524 (Young Lindsay Wade) |
| Amelia Cooke1 |
| 0303 (Katrina Hannagan) |
| Jenny Cooper1 |
| 1011 (Suzanne Gramercy) |
| Michael Copon 1 |
| 0712 (Walter Leeson) |
| Annie Corley1 |
| 0904 (Joanne Connors) |
| Celestin Cornielle |
| 0821 (Joe Tepper) |
| Al Coronel 1 1018 (Male Waiter) |
| Kevin Corrigan 1 |
| 0918 (Patrick Clarkson) |
| Kathleen Corso1 |
| 0109 (Reporter #2) |
| Dan Cortese 1 |
| 0311 (Sal Coleman) |
| Nico Cortez |
| 1010 (Airstrip Employee) |
| Jesse Corti1 |

| 0110 (Hernandez (Dean of Students)) |
|--|
| Isabella Bleu Corton |
| 0108 (Erin Caplin) |
| Nicholette Alexis Corton |
| 0108 (Erin Caplin) |
| Jeff Corwin |
| |
| 0204 (Himself) |
| Delilah Cotto |
| 0212 (Chris Hildago) |
| Christopher Cousins1 |
| 0316 (Cyrus Templeton) |
| Christina Cox1 |
| 0215 (Jenny Moylan) |
| Joshua Cox1 |
| 1009 (Zach Anderson) |
| Richard Cox2 |
| 0922 (Judge Ebersol); 1009 (Judge Ebersol) |
| Tim Coyne1 |
| 1018 (Driver) |
| Suzette Craft |
| 0106 (Black Reporter) |
| Isabella Cramp |
| 1011 (Six Year Old Jan Gramercy) |
| Clayne Crawford |
| 0123 (Chaz) |
| Jarrod Crawford1 |
| 0903 (Officer) |
| |
| Rachel Crawford 1 0405 (Beth Jacobson) |
| |
| Cassandra Creech |
| 0405 (Officer Jordon) |
| Don Creech |
| 0103 (Captain Robert "Bob" Morton) |
| Terry Crews |
| 0222 (Craig Waters) |
| Missy Crider1 |
| 0301 (Tawny Williams) |
| Chelsey Crisp1 |
| 0524 (Shelly Seaver) |
| Myndy Crist 1 |
| 0315 (Karla Gardner) |
| Roark Critchlow1 |
| 0519 (Doug Lansing) |
| Greg Crooks 1 |
| 0115 (Carl Aspen) |
| Scotty Crowe 1 |
| 0620 (Danny) |
| Kyndell Rose Crowell |
| 0208 (Madison Keaton); 0217 (Madison Keaton); |
| 0316 (Madison Keaton) |
| Raymond Cruz |
| 0206 (Martin Medesto); 0917 (Marcos Trejo) |
| Suzanne Cryer |
| 0505 (Julie Wells) |
| Michael Cudlitz1 |
| 0316 ("Mac" MacKern) |
| Dean Cudworth1 |
| |
| 1015 (John #2) |
| 1015 (John #2) Brett Cullen |
| Brett Cullen 1 |
| Brett Cullen 1 0404 (Michael Boland) |
| Brett Cullen 1 0404 (Michael Boland) Steven Culp 1 |
| Brett Cullen |
| Brett Cullen |
| Brett Cullen |
| Brett Cullen 1 0404 (Michael Boland) Steven Culp 1 0805 (Jerry Mackey) Colin Cunningham 1 0215 (Ross Kaye) Dana Cuomo 1 |
| Brett Cullen 1 0404 (Michael Boland) Steven Culp 1 0805 (Jerry Mackey) Colin Cunningham 1 0215 (Ross Kaye) Dana Cuomo 1 0419 (Paramedic) |
| Brett Cullen 1 0404 (Michael Boland) Steven Culp 1 0805 (Jerry Mackey) Colin Cunningham 1 0215 (Ross Kaye) Dana Cuomo 1 0419 (Paramedic) Monique Gabriela Curnen 1 |
| Brett Cullen |
| Brett Cullen 1 0404 (Michael Boland) Steven Culp 1 0805 (Jerry Mackey) Colin Cunningham 1 0215 (Ross Kaye) Dana Cuomo 1 0419 (Paramedic) Monique Gabriela Curnen 1 0802 (Danielle Hansen) Shea Curry 1 |
| Brett Cullen |

| | 0108 | (Timothy | "Timmy" | Caplin) |
|-----|------|----------|---------|---------|
| 017 | CUIT | ou In | | |

| 0108 (Timothy Timmy Capilin) | |
|------------------------------|--|
| Troy Curvey Jr1 | |
| 0402 (Rex Hoby) | |

D

| Jeff D'Agostino 1 |
|--|
| 0111 (Timmy Diehl) |
| Cameron Daddo1 |
| 0310 (Stanley Hemming) |
| Alan Dale |
| 0201 (Canadian Consulate General Dubay) |
| Ian Anthony Dale 1 |
| 0809 (Scott Wilcox) |
| James Badge Dale |
| 0407 (Henry Darius) |
| John J. Dalesandro2 |
| 0117 (Reporter #3); 0508 (Reporter #3) |
| Kenzie Dalton |
| 1004 (Angela Olsen) |
| Nick Damici |
| 0223 (Detective) |
| Malcolm Danare |
| 0224 (Ned Ostroff); 0416 (Ned Ostroff) |
| Merle Dandridge 1 |
| 0905 (Stacy Garrett) |
| Eddie Daniels 1 |
| 0111 (Carol Tedman) |
| Spencer Daniels |
| 0911 (Nick West) |
| |
| Eli Danker |
| 0322 (Richard Thomason) |
| Christopher Darga |
| 1017 (Ross Hemmet) |
| J. J. Dashnaw1 |
| 0407 (Dave) |
| Brett Davern |
| 0703 (Justin Marsh) |
| Jim Davidson1 |
| 0315 (Dr. Merrick) |
| Brianne Davis |
| 0602 (Miranda Harton) |
| Dana Davis |
| 0416 (Julia Hill) |
| G. Paul Davis |
| 0214 (Card Dealer) |
| Garrett Davis |
| 0807 (Desk Sergeant) |
| J. Tevor Davis |
| 0808 (Bert) |
| Josie Davis |
| 0217 (Mary Donlan) |
| Vicki Davis 1 |
| 0110 (Teresa) |
| Bruce Davison1 |
| 0421 (Dane Daniels) |
| Andrew Davoli1 |
| 0315 (Billy Palmero) |
| Skyler Day1 |
| 0911 (Ashley Chandler) |
| Michael DeGood1 |
| 0509 (Richard Shockley) |
| Nicole DeHuff2 |
| 0215 (Carrie Delgado); 0218 (Carrie Delgado) |
| Yvonne DeLarosa1 |
| 0506 (Clarisa) |
| Michael DeLorenzo1 |
| 0618 (Carlos Santiago) |
| David DeLuise1 |
| 0412 (Paul Sanders) |
| (i dui buildelb) |
| Andrea DeOliveira1 |

| 0320 (Patti Welborn) |
|--|
| Timothy Lee DePriest 1 |
| 0807 (Tyler Goodman) Jeff DeSerrano |
| 0603 (Corrections Officer); 0613 (Corrections Officer) |
| Marcos DeSilvas1 |
| 0707 (Hotel Manager) Calvin DeVault1 |
| 0108 (Luke Caplin) Torrey DeVitto1 |
| 0614 (Kelly Chapman) |
| Vince Deadrick Sr |
| Eric Dearborn 1 0121 (Brandon) |
| Jackie Debatin 1 |
| 0812 (Melanie Nichols) Kaylee Defer |
| 0817 (Valerie Metcalf) |
| Mark Deklin 1 0319 (Russell Edge) |
| Brett DelBuono1 0914 (Nate Crenshaw) |
| Alma Delfina1 |
| 0103 (Estella De Soto) Kristen Demergian1 |
| 0315 (Tanya Fhurman) Michael Dempsey1 |
| 0922 (Allen Hillington) |
| Danielle Demski1 1005 (Reporter) |
| Tyler Denk1 |
| 0407 (Pete) David Denman 1 |
| 0104 (Tyler Hamilton) Elizabeth Densmore 1 |
| 0204 (Tiffany) |
| Jeremy Denzlinger 1 0804 (Airport Officer) |
| Bo Derek1 1014 (Joanna Toring) |
| Alanna Dergan 1 |
| 0119 (Jessica S. Hinkle) Robb Derringer1 |
| 0215 (Gabe Rotter) Mark Derwin 1 |
| 0309 (Wesley Morgan) |
| David Desantos 1 0402 (Luis Cruz) |
| Amanda Detmer1 |
| 0304 (Marie Mancini) Briana Nicole Deutsch1 |
| 0305 (Jenny Price) Seamus Dever1 |
| 0523 (Paul Billings) |
| Mark Devine |
| Ryan Devlin |
| Tommy Dewey1 |
| 0913 (Grant Boyer) Nicholas DiNardo1 |
| 0402 (Damon Loughlin) |
| Alexander DiPersia1 0921 (Scott Pendleton) |
| Keith Diamond1 0214 (Rick Cuthbert) |
| Dimitri Diatchenko1 |
| 0720 (Andrei) Alyssa Diaz1 |
| |

| 0306 (Chelsea Lopez) |
|---|
| Eddie Diaz2 0202 (WorldWide Delivery Man); 0611 (Hector Mal- cas) |
| Jennifer Diaz |
| Melonie Diaz1 0904 (Ivonne Hernandez) |
| Diddy |
| Connor Diliberto 1 0711 (Mateo Nunez) |
| Valerie Dillman 1 1003 (Laura Wyatt) |
| Paul Dillon1 0309 (Owen Harrell) |
| Victor Dios1 1016 (Jogger) |
| Kim Director1 0424 (Gloria Williams) |
| Andrew Divoff |
| Sarnoff); 0725 (Ivan Sarnoff) Dar Dixon |
| 0403 (Daniel Feldman) |
| Jessica Diz 1 0117 (Bonita Cruz) |
| Chioke Dmachi1 0121 (Deejay) |
| Mark Dobies1 0408 (Karl Lampley) |
| Peter Dobson |
| John Doe 1 0313 (Brett Adams) |
| Greg Dohanic3 |
| 0311 (Foster); 0405 (Foster); 0406 (Foster) Matt Doherty |
| 0607 (Corey Burton) Lenny Von Dohlen 1 |
| 0110 (Professor Adam Metzger) Buddy Dolan1 |
| 0306 (Pete Taylor) Chris Dollard1 |
| 0820 (Ralph Zimmerman) Mario Di Donato1 |
| 0504 (Jimmy) |
| Chad E. Donella1 0616 (Seth McAdams) |
| Greg Donhanic 1 0411 (Foster) |
| Dedan Donovan1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 18) |
| Jeffrey Donovan1 0316 (Todd Kendrick) |
| Adam Donshik 1 |
| 0809 (Professor) Ryan Doom1 |
| 0403 (Club Guy) Kaitlin Doubleday1 |
| 0618 (Amanda Brighton) Sean Douglas1 |
| 0123 (Officer Lyle) Carl Doussett1 |
| 0610 (Wayne) Joshua Dov1 |
| 0314 (Todd Boyce) Kyle J. Downes1 |
| 0318 (Ron Benson) Robin Atkin Downes 1 |
| 0504 (Danny Walters) |

| J. Downing 1 |
|--|
| 0720 (Ian Warner) |
| Sara Downing 1 |
| 0421 (Kelly Simms) |
| Rebecca Kyler Downs 1 |
| 0804 (Shopper #1) |
| Bill Doyle 1 |
| 0122 (Insurance Appraiser) |
| Mike Doyle1 |
| 0820 (Karl Tannen) |
| Courtnee Draper 1 |
| 0422 (Mandy Creighton) |
| Julie Dretzin1 |
| 0101 (Christina Maria Colucci) |
| Eddie Driscoll 1 |
| 0804 (MDPD Officer) |
| Steve DuMouchel 1 |
| 0103 (Captain Rick) |
| Tiffany DuPont 1 |
| 1014 (Rachel Petrella) |
| Clea DuVall1 |
| 0918 (Lyla Moore) |
| Charles Duckworth 1 |
| 0510 (Kevin Kirby) |
| Olivia Taylor Dudley |
| 1004 (Elizabeth Quinn); 1008 (Elizabeth Clark); 1016 |
| (Elizabeth Clark) |
| Joe Duer |
| 0104 (Estevan Ordonez) |
| Nancy Duerr |
| 0109 (Reporter #1) |
| Denice Duff |
| 0108 (Stephanie Caplin's Sister) |
| John Dugan 1 0725 (Young Officer) |
| Vivan Dugre |
| 0523 (Heather Amberson); 0605 (Heather Amber- |
| son); 0617 (Heather Amberson) |
| Caitlin Dulany1 |
| 0114 (Erin Murphy) |
| Rockmond Dunbar1 |
| 0611 (James Reilly) |
| Christopher B. Duncan |
| 0419 (Carvell Watson) |
| Bennett Dunn |
| 0207 (Chris Petrie) |
| Nora Dunn 1 |
| 0210 (Rhonda Weber) |
| Robin Dunne |
| 0419 (Hayden Cruise) |
| Adam Dunnells |
| 0904 (Tex Gilroy) |
| Kevin Durand 1 |
| 0601 (Michael Abernathy) |
| Timon Kyle Durrett 1 |
| 0209 (Ted) |
| Jasmine Dustin 1 |
| 0723 (Raquel Dominguez) |
| Michael Duvert Jr 1 |
| 0715 (Andy Durbin) |
| Faith Dyer 1 |
| 0904 (Elsa Hernandez) |
| Andy Dylan1 |
| 0704 (Nathan Madden) |
| |

E

| Josiah Early | 1 |
|---------------------|---|
| 0920 (William Oslo) | |
| Judy Echavez | 4 |

| 0802 (Reporter); 0811 (Female Reporter); 0812 (Fe- male News Reporter); 1018 (Reporter) |
|---|
| Megalyn Echikunwoke |
| (Dr. Tara Price) Ron Eckert |
| 0715 (Jury Foreman) Steven Eckholdt1 0401 (Dale Livingston) |
| James Eckhouse |
| Chris Eckles1 0216 (Uniform Cop) |
| John Eddins1 0124 (Fugitive Team Commander Dan Clarkson) Russell Edge1 |
| 0612 (Team Leader) Richard Edson1 |
| 0122 (Quentin Haid) Edward Edwards1 |
| 0723 (Warren Emerson) Zac Efron 1 0319 (Seth Dawson) |
| Gretchen Egolf |
| Corey Eid1 0911 (Justin Carson) |
| Erik Eidem 1 0511 (Craig Edwards) Paul Eiding 1 |
| 0511 (Judge Porterson) Chris Eigeman |
| 0809 (Garrett Yates) Rich Eisen |
| 0605 (Announcer); 0919 (Male Interviewer) Idris Elba1 0205 (Angelo Sedaris) |
| Erika Eleniak1 0903 (Claire Peterson) |
| Brian Elerding1 0612 (Haggard Guy) Gizza Elizondo1 |
| 0723 (Yvette Cervantes) Evan Ellingson |
| 0601 (Kyle Harmon); 0603 (Kyle Harmon); 0607 (Kyle Harmon); 0613 (Kyle Harmon); 0615 (Kyle Harmon); 0615 (Kyle Harmon); 0616 (Kyle Har- mon); 0616 (Kyle Harmon); 0621 (Kyle Har- |
| mon); 0705 (Kyle Harmon); 0716 (Kyle Har- mon); 0717 (Kyle Harmon); 0718 (Kyle Har- mon); 0719 (Kyle Harmon); 0721 (Kyle Har- mon); 0722 (Kyle Harmon); 0723 (Kyle Har- mon); 0724 (Kyle Harmon); 0814 (Kyle Har- |
| mon); 0818 (Kyle Harmon) Brennan Elliott1 0812 (Julian Diehl) |
| Shawn Elliott1 0109 (Ray Santoya) |
| Annie Ellis |
| Kiko Ellsworth |
| 0619 (Jim Barber) Charles Van Eman1 |
| 0407 (Club President) Ethan Embry |
| 0922 (Randy North); 1001 (Randy North) Julie Ann Emery 1 0118 (Lynn Martell) |
| Zayne Emory |

| 1010 (Bobby Nolan) |
|---|
| Corri English 1 |
| 0502 (Angela Downey) |
| April Ennis 1 |
| 0107 (Partier (uncredited)) |
| Mireille Enos 1 |
| 0620 (Lucy Maddox) |
| Van Epperson 1 |
| 0418 (Judge Robeson) |
| Ethan Erickson 1 |
| 0510 (Sergeant Reynolds) |
| Mike Erwin |
| 0224 (Kyle Preston) |
| Michael Ray Escamilla |
| 1006 (Kenny Barnsdall) |
| Giancarlo Esposito2 0501 (Chief Braga); 0615 (Chief Braga) |
| |
| Patrick St. Esprit1 0403 (Paul Jennings) |
| Rob Estes |
| 0504 (Nick Townsend); 0505 (Nick Townsend); 0510 |
| (Nick Townsend); 0505 (Nick Townsend) |
| Eric Etebari |
| 0419 (Javier Menendez) |
| Elena Evangelo1 |
| 0219 (Amy James) |
| Alice Evans |
| 0209 (Leslie Warner) |
| Randy Evans 1 |
| 0719 (Paramedic #2) |
| Troy Evans 1 |
| 0124 (Butch) |
| Tom Everett 1 |
| 0104 (Ryan Cutler) |
| Nick Eversman 1 |
| 0814 (Todd Bradstone) |
| Greg Evigan |
| 0317 (Sean Walsh) |
| Justine Eyre1 |
| 0824 (Janice Potter) |
| Shahine Ezell |
| |
| Г |
| Γ |

| Patrick Fabian | . 1 |
|-----------------------------|-----|
| 0402 (Ken Gannon) | |
| Jeff Fahey | . 1 |
| 0724 (Allen Pierce) | |
| Mike Faiola | . 1 |
| 0415 (Billy) | |
| Mel Fair | . 1 |
| 0117 (Reporter #1) | |
| Mark Famiglietti | . 1 |
| 0620 (Charlie Decker) | |
| Elle Fanning | . 1 |
| 0204 (Molly Walker) | |
| Mike Farallon | . 1 |
| 0612 (Matthew Del Negro) | |
| Debrah Farentino | . 1 |
| 0123 (Julie Harmon) | |
| Cyrus Farmer | . 1 |
| 1002 (Mitch Fielder) | |
| Diane Farr | . 1 |
| 1006 (Marilyn Milner) | |
| Natalie Farrey | . 1 |
| 0111 (Amy) | |
| Rob Farrior | . 1 |
| 0220 (Officer Dan Cofield) | |
| Kent Faulcon | . 1 |
| 0323 (Correctional Officer) | |

| Chad Faust |
|---|
| 0507 (Mike Doyle); 0511 (Mike Doyle) Brendan Fehr |
| 0401 (Dan Cooper); 0402 (Dan Cooper); 0403 (Dan |
| Cooper); 0404 (Dan Cooper); 0407 (Dan Cooper); |
| 0408 (Dan Cooper); 0409 (Dan Cooper); 0410 |
| (Dan Cooper); 0412 (Dan Cooper); 0413 (Dan |
| Cooper); 0415 (Dan Cooper); 0416 (Dan Cooper); |
| 0417 (Dan Cooper); 0419 (Dan Cooper); 0420 (Dan Cooper); 0421 (Dan Cooper); 0425 (Dan |
| Cooper); 0501 (Dan Cooper); 0502 (Dan Cooper); |
| 0503 (Dan Cooper); 0504 (Dan Cooper); 0506 |
| (Dan Cooper); 0507 (Dan Cooper); 0509 (Dan |
| Cooper); 0510 (Dan Cooper); 0511 (Dan Cooper); |
| 0513 (Dan Cooper); 0514 (Dan Cooper); 0517 |
| (Dan Cooper); 0520 (Dan Cooper); 0521 (Dan Cooper); 0524 (Dan Cooper); 0604 (Dan Cooper); |
| 0615 (Dan Cooper); 0616 (Dan Cooper) |
| Corey Feinstein1 |
| 0510 (Soldier) |
| Alex Feldman |
| 0324 (Matt Young) |
| Sherilyn Fenn 1 0422 (Gwen Creighton) |
| Shelby Fenner |
| 0116 (Amy Cannon) |
| Raja Fenske |
| 0105 (Cameron Medina) |
| Lesley Fera |
| (Dr. Joyce Carmel); 0401 (Dr. Joyce Carmel); 0515 (Dr. Joyce Carmel); 0906 (Doctor Joyce Carmel) |
| Colin Ferguson |
| 0518 (Dominic Whitford); 0518 (Greg Ramsey) |
| Jay R. Ferguson 1 |
| 0613 (Larry Hopkins) |
| |
| Vanessa Ferlito1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez1 0416 (Victor Terraza) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez1 0109 (Jason Groves) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez2 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez2 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn)Alex Fernandez10416 (Victor Terraza)Eddie J. Fernandez10109 (Jason Groves)Juan Fernandez20513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter)Ramon Fernandez10823 (Tino Garvez)Juan M. Fernández1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn)Alex Fernandez10416 (Victor Terraza)Eddie J. Fernandez10109 (Jason Groves)Juan Fernandez20513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter)Ramon Fernandez10823 (Tino Garvez)Juan M. Fernández10812 (Male News Reporter) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn)Alex Fernandez10416 (Victor Terraza)Eddie J. Fernandez10109 (Jason Groves)Juan Fernandez20513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter)Ramon Fernandez10823 (Tino Garvez)Juan M. Fernández10812 (Male News Reporter)Scott Ferrall1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn)Alex Fernandez10416 (Victor Terraza)Eddie J. Fernandez10109 (Jason Groves)Juan Fernandez20513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter)Ramon Fernandez10823 (Tino Garvez)Juan M. Fernández10812 (Male News Reporter)Scott Ferrall1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) 1 Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) 1 Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0223 (Nick Murdoch) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0223 (Nick Murdoch) Michael Filipowich 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0223 (Nick Murdoch) Michael Filipowich 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0223 (Nick Murdoch) Michael Filipowich 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) 1 Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0714 (Kristen Peralta) 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0223 (Nick Murdoch) Michael Filipowich 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) 1 Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0714 (Kristen Peralta) 1 Vince Fiorillo 1 0204 (Jake Grant) 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano): 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0714 (Kristen Peralta) 1 Vince Fiorillo 1 0204 (Jake Grant) 1 Don Fischer 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0223 (Nick Murdoch) Michael Filipowich 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0714 (Kristen Peralta) 1 Vince Fiorillo 1 0204 (Jake Grant) 1 Don Fischer 1 0304 (Golfer #1) 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0714 (Kristen Peralta) Vince Fiorillo 1 0204 (Jake Grant) 1 0on Fischer 1 0304 (Golfer #1) 2 0405 (Vince Nolan); 0406 (Vince Nolan) 2 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0714 (Kristen Peralta) Vince Fiorillo 1 0204 (Jake Grant) 1 Don Fischer 1 0304 (Golfer #1) 2 0405 (Vince Nolan); 0406 (Vince Nolan) 1 Laurence Fishburne 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0523 (Nick Murdoch) Michael Filipowich 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0204 (Jake Grant) 1 Don Fischer 1 0304 (Golfer #1) 2 0405 (Vince Nolan); 0406 (Vince Nolan) 1 Laurence Fishburne 1 0807 (Dr. Raymond Langston) |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0714 (Kristen Peralta) Vince Fiorillo 1 0304 (Golfer #1) Patrick Fischler 2 0405 (Vince Nolan); 0406 (Vince Nolan) Laurence Fishburne 1 0807 (Dr. Raymond Langston) 1 |
| 0223 (Aiden Burn) Alex Fernandez 1 0416 (Victor Terraza) Eddie J. Fernandez 1 0109 (Jason Groves) Juan Fernandez 2 0513 (Alejandro Moyano); 0823 (News Reporter) Ramon Fernandez 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0823 (Tino Garvez) Juan M. Fernández 1 0812 (Male News Reporter) Scott Ferrall 1 0912 (Announcer) Jessica Ferrarone 1 0102 (Julisa Moreno) Matt Ferrucci 1 0515 (Paramedic) Christopher John Fields 1 0523 (Nick Murdoch) Michael Filipowich 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0523 (Derek Hewitt) Joleigh Fioravanti 1 0204 (Jake Grant) 1 Don Fischer 1 0304 (Golfer #1) 2 0405 (Vince Nolan); 0406 (Vince Nolan) 1 Laurence Fishburne 1 0807 (Dr. Raymond Langston) |

| Paul Fitzgerald 1 |
|---|
| 0322 (Dan Winslet) Enya Flack |
| 0221 (Cindy Gallagher) Markus Flanagan 1 |
| 0109 (Sniper Expert) Joe Flanigan1 |
| 0214 (Michael Sheridan) |
| Brighid Fleming |
| Jacqueline Fleming 1 0417 (Social Worker) |
| Dexter Fletcher |
| Commander) |
| Jill Flint1 1014 (Elle Toring) |
| Erika Flores 1 0111 (Cadet Julie Morales) |
| Georgie Flores 1 |
| 0702 (Magdalena Branco) Matthew Florida1 |
| 0906 (Zachary Rittner) |
| Jayson Floyd |
| Patrick Flueger 1 0123 (Brad Kenner) |
| Dave Flynn 1 0212 (Bobby Hewitt) |
| Megan Follows 1 |
| 0323 (Beth Grand) Brendan Ford 1 |
| 0617 (Sean Radley) Colin Ford 1 |
| 0822 (Cody Williams) |
| Jennie Ford1 0717 (Melia) |
| Jackie Forge |
| William Forsyth 1 |
| 0816 (Cpt. Chris Sutter) Marlene Forte 1 |
| 0302 (Judge Veracruz) Patricia Forte1 |
| 0112 (Grandma) |
| Laurie Fortier1 0314 (Halle Lockhart/Halle Webber) |
| Emily Foxler1 0720 (Cynthia Lang) |
| Darren Foy 1 |
| 0503 (Jimmy Lee) Mike Foy1 |
| 0815 (Kurt) James Frain1 |
| 0902 (Richard Ellison) |
| Tony Franchitto |
| Ramon Franco1 0909 (Luis Avilla) |
| Don Franklin 1 |
| 0314 (Bart Jameson) Peter Franzen1 |
| 0305 (Ivan Radu) Cassidy Freeman1 |
| 1015 ((Connie Jaden) |
| McKinley Freeman 1 0321 (MDPD Uniform) |
| Colby French 1 0505 (Gary Logan) |
| Kate French |
| |

| Bryan Friday 1 |
|--|
| 0814 (Reporter) |
| Lindsay Frost1 |
| 0216 (Joanne Henderson) |
| Kevin Fry 1 |
| 0224 (Carl Mercer) |
| Cristian de la Fuente7 |
| 0203 (Sam Belmontes); 0210 (Sam Belmontes); 0217 |
| (Sam Belmontes); 0218 (Sam Belmontes); 0301 |
| (Sam Belmontes); 0304 (Sam Belmontes); 0305 |
| (Sam Belmontes) |
| David Fumero 1 |
| 0913 (Armando Salazar) |
| Dominic Fumusa1 |
| 0114 (Vincent Graziano) |
| Matt Funke1 |
| 0710 (Neil Scofield) |
| David Furr1 |
| 0620 (Neil Jackson) |
| Alejandro Furth 1 |
| 0513 (Miguel Santora) |
| |

_____ G

| Franky G 1 |
|---|
| 0919 (Dante Kroll) |
| Kevin Gage 1 0421 (Charlie Pelson) |
| Holly Joy Gaines |
| 0420 (Female Bystander) |
| David Gallagher |
| 0601 (Rick Bates) |
| Frank Gallegos 1 |
| 0723 (Cashier) |
| Reynaldo Gallegos |
| 0312 (Jesse Navedo) Billy Gallo |
| 0514 (Gilberto Tavarez) |
| Michael John Galvin |
| 0207 (Paolo Dos Santos) |
| Mason Gamble 1 |
| 0501 (Scott Satlin) |
| Anastasia Ganias1 |
| 0702 (Blond Co-ed) |
| Robert Gant |
| 0802 (Lloyd Arrington); 0802 (Lloyd Arrington) |
| Alesa B. Gantz |
| Aimee Garcia |
| 0702 (Andrea Rinell) |
| Cutter Garcia1 |
| 0521 (Drew Benson) |
| Danay Garcia1 |
| 0514 (Camille Tavarez) |
| Elena Maria Garcia 1 |
| 0204 (Milagra Valdes) |
| Jesse Garcia1 0608 (Vasco Torres) |
| Jsu Garcia1 |
| 0414 (Cesar 'Cuzz' Morales) |
| Ken Garcia 1 |
| 0117 (File Clerk) |
| Luis Garcia1 |
| 0312 (Primero/Johnny Garcia) |
| Monica Garcia |
| 0104 (SART Nurse) |
| Rodolfo "Rudy" Garcia 1 0401 (Himself (State Senator)) |
| Stephany Garcia |
| 0113 (Girl) |
| Paula Garcés |
| |

| 0117 (Carmen Abregon); 0517 (Anna Sivarro); 0519 |
|--|
| (Anna Sivarro) Priscilla Garita1 |
| 0920 (Dr. Galaway) |
| Jeremy Garrett1 0104 (Paul Varnette) |
| Jordan Garrett 1 0610 (Jonah Lambert) |
| LaMonica Garrett 1 0910 (Security Guard) |
| Willie Garson |
| Jessica Garvey |
| Alana De La Garza |
| 0408 (Marisol Delko); 0410 (Marisol Delko); 0412 |
| (Marisol Delko); 0413 (Marisol Delko); 0419 |
| (Marisol Delko); 0421 (Marisol Delko); 0422 (Marisol Delko); 0423 (Marisol Delko); 0424 |
| (Marisol Delko); 0425 (Marisol Delko); 0424 (Marisol Delko); 0425 (Marisol Delko); 0501 |
| (Marisol Delko); 1001 (Marisol Caine) |
| Joshua De La Garza 1 |
| 0909 (Filipe Avilla) |
| Pau Gasol |
| 0808 (Victor Emparo) Yusuf Gatewood1 |
| 0604 (Keith Ward) |
| Edi Gathegi2 |
| 0618 (Freddie Mays); 0618 (Freddie Mays) Jennifer Gatti 1 |
| 0316 (Claire Bushnell) |
| Anthony Gaudioso 1 0905 (Fresh-Faced Lawyer) |
| Jenna Gavigan 1 0707 (Martha) |
| Rafi Gavron1 0917 (Sean Moran.) |
| Rebecca Gayheart |
| Joey Gaytan1 0603 (Trevor Battle) |
| Alisia Geanopulos1 0315 (Raver Girl #1) |
| Chris Gehrt1 0312 (Paramedic #1) |
| Craig Gellis |
| 0123 (Hairy Tweaker) Kimiko Gelman |
| 0321 (Dr. Nicole Talcott); 0322 (Dr. Nicole Talcott); |
| 0323 (Dr. Nicole Talcott) Tony Genaro1 |
| 0309 (Roberto Lopez) |
| Jason Winston George1 0801 (Steve Bowers) |
| Matt Gerald1 0906 (Dan Wilson) |
| Lisa Gerber1 0122 (Veronica) |
| John Getz1 0115 (George Risher) |
| Taymour Ghazi |
| Marcus Giamatti |
| David Gianopoulos1 0321 (Vincent Lesca) |
| Blake Gibbons1 |
| 0421 (Rick Miller) Ross Gibby |
| 0219 (Mike Griffith) Brandon Gilbert1 |

| 0118 (Paramedic) |
|---|
| Chris Payne Gilbert 1 |
| 0107 (Carson Cassidy) |
| Chris Warren Gilbert1 |
| 0811 (Male Reporter) |
| Jerry Giles1 |
| 0323 (Correctional Officer #3) |
| Peter Giles 1 |
| 0208 (Jason Flager) |
| Nick Gilhool 1 |
| 0222 (Don the Crew Guy) |
| Katie Gill1 |
| 0710 (Sheila) |
| Seth Gilliam |
| 0718 (Aaron Nolan) |
| Kip Gilman |
| 1007 (Benjamin Paxton) |
| |
| Allen G. Di Gioia |
| 0123 (Medical Examiner) |
| Carmine Giovinazzo |
| 0223 (Danny Messer) |
| Annabeth Gish 1 |
| 0221 (Wendy Decker) |
| Onaje Gittens1 |
| 0311 (Officer William Dean) |
| Matthew Glave 1 |
| 1017 (Coach Larry Hopper) |
| Richard Gleason 1 |
| 0505 (Chad Bridges) |
| Wendy Glenn 1 |
| 0707 (Christina Dodd) |
| Linsey Godfrey |
| 0914 (Blaire Hawkins) |
| Walton Goggins1 |
| 0724 (Sean Echols) |
| Meta Golding1 |
| |
| 0902 (Dr. Victoria Mercier) |
| Jaimé P. Gomez |
| 0907 (Neal Perkins) |
| Panchito Gomez1 |
| 0210 (Manny Ocola) |
| James Gonzaba 1 |
| 1010 (Desk Officer) |
| Aidan Andrew Gonzales 1 |
| 1017 (Robbie Wells) |
| Chris Gonzalez 1 |
| 0806 (Tto) |
| Michael J. Gonzalez1 |
| 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #2) |
| Nicholas Gonzalez1 |
| 0715 (Alfonso Reyes) |
| Rick Gonzalez |
| 0511 (Hector Rivera) |
| Julie Gonzalo1 |
| 0910 (Abby Lexington) |
| |
| Omar Gooding1 |
| 0503 (Mr. Ice) |
| Christopher Goodman1 |
| 0701 (Driver) |
| Randy J. Goodwin 1 |
| 0319 (Jason Whitney) |
| Michael Goorjian1 |
| 0508 (John Stockman) |
| Chad Gordon 1 |
| 0120 (Mark Hubbard) |
| Adam Gorelick 1 |
| 0415 (Young Walter Resden) |
| Galyn Gorg 1 |
| |
| 0310 (Art House Manager) |
| 0310 (Art House Manager) Tyler Goucher 1 |
| 0310 (Art House Manager) Tyler Goucher |

| Maggie Grace1 0121 (Amy Gorman) |
|---|
| Currie Graham |
| Jason Graham |
| Javier Grajeda2 |
| 0323 (Correctional Officer #1); 1013 (Dr. Purwin) Brea Grant |
| 0918 (Cheryl Brown) Clare Grant1 |
| 0912 (Connie Briggs) David Marshall Grant1 |
| 0304 (Headmaster Phillip Brooks) Vince Grant1 |
| 0415 (John Massry) Noah Gray-Cabey1 |
| 0302 (Stevie Valdez) |
| Gary Leroi Gray |
| Sprague Grayden 1 0723 (Tonya Rush) |
| Devon Graye |
| Ari Graynor |
| Alice Greczyn1 |
| 0520 (Holly Reese) Brian Austin Green |
| 0725 (Anthony Green) Paul Green |
| 0321 (Greg Rondinelli) Billoah Greene |
| 0723 (Charles Porter) |
| Michele Greene1 1009 (Connie Faber) |
| Brad Greenquist 1 1004 (Dennis Kemp) |
| Judy Greer 1 0312 (Pamela Warren) |
| Christopher Der Gregorian 1 0208 (Jerome Algen) |
| Peter Gregory1 |
| 0814 (Defense Attorney) Zach Grenier |
| 0414 (Professor Meyer) Joel Gretsch1 |
| 0204 (John Walker) Elliott Grey |
| 0117 (Well-Manicured Attorney) |
| Martin Grey 1 0306 (Jim Wilson) |
| Charles Griffin |
| Dax Griffin1 0310 (Doug Ramsey) |
| Tom Griffin |
| Lynn Griffith 1 |
| 0212 (Mrs. Kincaid) Tad Griffith1 |
| 0118 (Swat #1) James Grimaldi1 |
| 0318 (Bill Waller) Adam Grimes1 |
| 0314 (Billy) Brian Gross |
| 0121 (Matt) |
| Richard Gross |
| Demetrius Grosse1 |

| 0517 (Chuck Greene) |
|--|
| Logan Grove 1 |
| 0524 (Arthur Royce) |
| Eileen Grubba1 |
| 1001 (Toller's Mother) |
| Gary Grubbs 1 |
| 0713 (Jack Murphy) |
| Rueben Grundy 1 |
| 0213 (Agent Rice) |
| Castula Guerra1 |
| 0515 (General Cruz) |
| Castulo Guerra1 |
| 0315 (General Antonio Cruz) |
| Chad Guerrero 1 |
| 0611 (Pedro Rupan) |
| Nicholas Guest 1 |
| 0804 (Howard Burgess) |
| Noel Guglielmi1 |
| 0312 (Rico Dominguez) |
| Nicholas Guilak 1 |
| 0218 (Danny Fisch) |
| Julianna Guill2 |
| 0508 (Kelly); 0606 (Kelly) |
| Francis Guinan 1 |
| 0208 (Lawrence Schmidt) |
| Tim Guinee1 |
| 0319 (Carl Dawson) |
| Thomas Guiry1 |
| 0712 (Doug Benson) |
| Amy Gumenick1 |
| 1012 (Heidi Taylor) |
| Grant Gustin |
| 1013 (Trent Burton); 1013 (Scott Ferris) |
| Jaclyn Gutierrez 1 |
| 0122 (Connie Wilkes) |
| Jack Guzman |
| 0119 (Hugo); 1007 (Alonzo Santoya) Paloma Guzman1 |
| 0808 (Marta Emparo) |
| Rodrigo Guzman |
| 0413 (Male Dancer #2) |
| Jack Gwaltney 1 |
| 0209 (Matthew Warner) |
| V200 (Walliew Walliel) |

Η

.

| Paul Haber 1 |
|--|
| 0715 (Doctor) |
| Joy Leslie Hadnott 1 |
| 0722 (Erica Zabel) |
| Allen Lee Haff 1 |
| 0716 (Yacht Guest #1) |
| Kristen Hager2 |
| 0824 (Melissa Walls); 0901 (Melissa Walls) |
| Jay Haggis1 |
| 0606 (Ronnie Temple) |
| Meredith Hagner 1 |
| 1011 (Jan Gramercry) |
| Nikki Hahn 1 |
| 0723 (Maggie Rush) |
| Stacy Haiduk1 |
| 0124 (Dawn Kaye) |
| Greg Hain1 |
| 0707 (Golfer) |
| Lucy Kate Hale 1 |
| 0812 (Phoebe Nichols/Vanessa Patton) |
| Shayla Hale1 |
| 1014 (Phi Galph Alum) |
| Anthony Michael Hall1 |
| 0814 (James Bradstone) |
| Bug Hall 1 |

| 0912 (Sara Clark) Jason Hall 1 0230 (Mickey Shanigan) Jennifer Hall 2 0514 (Cathy Gibson): 0515 (Cathy Gibson) Melinda Page Hamilton 1 0214 (Julie Bryant) Michael Hamilton 1 0602 (Luke Selyan) John Hamm 1 0405 (Dr. Brent Kessler) Jon Hampton 1 0207 (Ernest Mansfield) Kelli Dawn Hancock 1 0912 (Top Hun) Evan Handler 1 0414 (Norman Stein) Taylor Handley 1 0624 (Iravis Peck) 1 Colton Hanyes 1 0624 (Brandon Fox) 1 Melora Hardison 1 0413 (Male Dancer #1) 1 Omari Hardwick 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) 1 Mark Harelik 1 0703 (Barry Slater) 1 Elisabeth Harnois 1 0703 (Globe Coster) 1 0718 (Swat #2) 1 Barbara Eve Harris 1 0018 (Suil Girrard | 0507 (Evan Dunlar) Desiree Hall |
|--|------------------------------------|
| Jennifer Hall | Jason Hall1 |
| Melinda Page Hamilton 1 0214 (Julie Bryant) Michael Hamilton 1 0402 (Luke Selyan) 1 John Hamm 1 0405 (Dr. Brent Kessler) 1 Scott Hampton 1 0207 (Ernest Mansfield) 1 Kelli Dawn Hancock 1 0912 (Top Hun) 1 Evan Handler 1 0414 (Norman Stein) 1 Taylor Handley 1 0524 (Travis Peck) 1 Colton Hanyes 1 0604 (Brandon Fox) 1 Melora Hardin 1 0413 (Male Dancer # 1) 1 Omari Hardwick 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) 1 Mark Harelik 1 0703 (Barry Slater) 1 Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) 1 Hill Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) 1 Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) < | Jennifer Hall |
| Michael Hamilton 1 0602 (Luke Selyan) 1 John Hamm 1 0411 (Dr. Brent Kessler) 1 O405 (Dr. Brent Kessler) 1 Scott Hampton 1 0207 (Ernest Mansfield) 1 Kelli Dawn Hancock 1 0912 (Top Hun) 1 Evan Handler 1 0414 (Norman Stein) 1 Taylor Handley 1 0524 (Travis Peck) 1 Colton Hanyes 1 0604 (Brandon Fox) Melora Hardin Melora Hardin 1 0921 (Wendy Colton) Asiel Hardison Asiel Hardison 1 0703 (Edue Dashell) 1 Mark Harelik 1 0123 (Valenta) 1 Callard Haris 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) 1 Mill Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) 1 Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) 1 | Melinda Page Hamilton 1 |
| John Hamm 1 0411 (Dr. Brent Kessler) 1 Jon Hamm 1 0405 (Dr. Brent Kessler) 1 Scott Hampton 1 0207 (Ernest Mansfield) 1 Kelli Dawn Hancock 1 0912 (Top Hun) 1 Evan Handler 1 0414 (Norman Stein) 1 Taylor Handley 1 0524 (Travis Peck) 1 Colton Hanyes 1 0604 (Brandon Fox) 1 Melora Hardin 1 0921 (Wendy Colton) 3 Asiel Hardison 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) 1 Mark Harelik 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) 1 Mark Harelik 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) 1 Mark Harelik 1 0123 (Valenta) 1 Callard Haris 1 0608 (Barry Slater) 1 Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) 1 Hill Harper 1 0118 (Danetta Harris) 1 | Michael Hamilton 1 |
| Jon Hamm | John Hamm 1 |
| Scott Hampton 1 0207 (Ernest Mansfield) Kelli Dawn Hancock 1 0912 (Top Hun) Evan Handler 1 0414 (Norman Stein) Taylor Handley 1 0524 (Travis Peck) Colton Hanyes 1 0604 (Brandon Fox) Melora Hardin 1 0921 (Wendy Colton) Asiel Hardison 1 0413 (Male Dancer #1) Omari Hardwick 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0703 (Dom (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0603 (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0718 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamei Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamei Harris 1 0902 (Club Gir]) Ricky Harris <t< td=""><td>Jon Hamm1</td></t<> | Jon Hamm1 |
| Kelli Dawn Hancock 1 0912 (Top Hun) Evan Handler 1 0414 (Norman Stein) Taylor Handley 1 0624 (Travis Peck) Colton Hanyes 1 0604 (Brandon Fox) Melora Hardin 1 0921 (Wendy Colton) Asiel Hardison 1 0413 (Male Dancer #1) Omari Hardwick 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0123 (Valenta) Callard Haris 1 0603 (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) Hill Harper 1 0523 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0118 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 1019 (Eddie Coster) Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) 1 Cassie Hartmann 1 0620 (Cl | Scott Hampton 1 |
| Evan Handler. 1 0414 (Norman Stein) Taylor Handley 1 0524 (Travis Peck) Colton Hanyes. 1 0604 (Brandon Fox) Melora Hardin 1 0921 (Wendy Colton) Asiel Hardison 1 0413 (Male Dancer #1) Omari Hardwick 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0123 (Valenta) Callard Haris 1 0603 (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) Hill Harper 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) Hill Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0118 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 1 0307 (Woman): 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) 1 Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter M | Kelli Dawn Hancock 1 |
| Taylor Handley 1 0524 (Travis Peck) Colton Hanyes 1 0604 (Brandon Fox) Melora Hardin 1 0921 (Wendy Colton) Asiel Hardison 1 0413 (Male Dancer #1) Omari Hardwick 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0603 (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girard) Hill Harper 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) 1 Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) 1 Jamie Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) 1 Jamie Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) 1 Nicky Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) 1 Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) 1 Cassie Hartmann 1 0803 (Peter Markham) 1 | Evan Handler1 |
| Colton Hanyes | Taylor Handley 1 |
| Melora Hardin 1 0921 (Wendy Colton) Asiel Hardison 1 0413 (Male Dancer #1) Omari Hardwick 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0123 (Valenta) Callard Haris 1 0603 (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) Hill Harper 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) | Colton Hanyes1 |
| Asiel Hardison 1 0413 (Male Dancer #1) Omari Hardwick 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0123 (Valenta) Callard Haris 1 0603 (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) Hill Harper 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 1 1019 (Eddie Coster) Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) <td>Melora Hardin 1</td> | Melora Hardin 1 |
| Omari Hardwick. 1 0703 (Eddie Dashell) Mark Harelik 1 0123 (Valenta) Callard Haris 1 0603 (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) Hill Harper 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 2 Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0313 (Bridgette Walsh) Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) | Asiel Hardison1 |
| Mark Harelik 1 0123 (Valenta) Callard Haris 1 0603 (Barry Slater) Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) Hill Harper 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) | Omari Hardwick1 |
| Callard Haris 1 0603 (Barry Slater) 1 Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) 1 Hill Harper 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) 1 Tom Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) 1 Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) 1 Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) 1 Jamie Harris 1 1019 (Eddie Coster) 1 Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) 1 Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) 1 Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) 1 Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) 1 Jason Hasting 1 0905 (Jason Reger) 1 Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) 1 Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) | Mark Harelik 1 |
| Elisabeth Harnois 1 0508 (Jill Girrard) Hill Harper 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 1 1019 (Eddie Coster) Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter Markham) Shawn Hatosy 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0315 (Bridgette Walsh) 1 William Haze 1 | Callard Haris1 |
| Hill Harper. 1 0223 (Dr. Sheldon Hawkes) Tom Harper. 1 0118 (Swat #2) Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 1 1019 (Eddie Coster) Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Elisabeth Harnois1 |
| Tom Harper | Hill Harper1 |
| Barbara Eve Harris 1 0113 (Danetta Harris) Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 1 1019 (Eddie Coster) Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman): 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Wings Hauser 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 William Haze 1 | Tom Harper1 |
| Daneel Harris 1 0716 (Abby Dawson) Jamie Harris 1 1019 (Eddie Coster) Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter Markham) Shawn Hatosy 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Barbara Eve Harris 1 |
| Jamie Harris 1 1019 (Eddie Coster) 2 Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) 8 Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) 1 Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) 1 Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) 1 Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter Markham) 1 Shawn Hatosy 1 0905 (Jason Reger) 1 Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) 1 Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) 1 Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) 1 Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Daneel Harris 1 |
| Jodi Harris 2 0307 (Woman); 1017 (Janice Wells) Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter Markham) Shawn Hatosy 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0315 (Bridgette Walsh) Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Jamie Harris 1 |
| Krystal Harris 1 0902 (Club Girl) Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter Markham) Shawn Hatosy 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0806 (Kim Hewitt) Tony Hawk 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Jodi Harris |
| Ricky Harris 1 0612 (Jeremy Broyles) Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter Markham) Shawn Hatosy 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0806 (Kim Hewitt) Tony Hawk 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Krystal Harris 1 |
| Cassie Hartmann 1 0524 (Holly Wade) Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter Markham) Shawn Hatosy 1 0905 (Jason Reger) Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) Alexa Havins 1 0806 (Kim Hewitt) Tony Hawk 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Ricky Harris |
| Jason Hasting 1 0803 (Peter Markham) 1 Shawn Hatosy 1 0905 (Jason Reger) 1 Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) 1 Alexa Havins 1 0806 (Kim Hewitt) 1 Tony Hawk 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) 1 Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) 1 Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Cassie Hartmann 1 |
| Shawn Hatosy | Jason Hasting1 |
| Wings Hauser 1 0207 (Ron Elner) 1 Alexa Havins 1 0806 (Kim Hewitt) 1 Tony Hawk 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) 1 Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) 1 Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Shawn Hatosy1 |
| Alexa Havins 1 0806 (Kim Hewitt) 1 Tony Hawk 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) 1 Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) 1 Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 | Wings Hauser 1 |
| Tony Hawk 1 0318 (Jake Sullivan) 1 Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) 1 Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) 1 William Haze 1 | Alexa Havins 1 |
| Melanie Hawkins 1 0915 (Bridgette Walsh) Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) William Haze 1 | Tony Hawk 1 |
| Kim Hawthorne 1 0714 (Wendy Kramer) William Haze 1 | Melanie Hawkins1 |
| William Haze 1 | Kim Hawthorne 1 |
| | William Haze 1 |

| Jesse Head 1 |
|---|
| 0303 (Pete) |
| Pat Healy 1 |
| 0113 (Keith Sewell) |
| |
| Jessica Heap |
| 0920 (Corinne Palmer) |
| John Heard4 |
| 0119 (Kenwall "Duke" Duquesne); 0205 (Kenwall |
| "Duke" Duquesne); 0303 (Kenwall "Duke" Duquesne); |
| 0321 (Kenwall "Duke" Duquesne) |
| Jamie Hector |
| |
| 0916 (Jean Guiton) |
| Amelia Heinle1 |
| 0721 (Elizabeth Corbett) |
| Miles Heizer 1 |
| 0316 (Joey Everton) |
| Toby Hemingway |
| |
| 0619 (Trey Holt) |
| Heather Hemmens1 |
| 0601 (Stephanie Bennett) |
| Biff Henderson 1 |
| 0101 (Man at Beach) |
| Chad Henderson |
| 0619 (Paramedic) |
| |
| Elizabeth Hendrickson1 |
| 0509 (Rebecca Roth) |
| Elaine Hendrix 1 |
| 0407 (Joann Nivens) |
| Mark Hengst |
| 0922 (Bernard Ashcroft); 1001 (Leo Kendry) |
| |
| Brad William Henke1 |
| 0801 (Arnold Hollings) |
| Carmen Henney1 |
| 0521 (Eve Mauro) |
| Sam Hennings1 |
| |
| 0809 (Max DeSalvo) |
| James Henrie1 |
| 0516 (Justin Montavo) |
| Gregg Henry2 |
| 0505 (William Preston); 0909 (Roger Cavanaugh) |
| Natasha Henstridge |
| 0922 (Agent Renee Locklear); 1001 (Agent Renee |
| |
| Locklear) |
| Jeffrey Hephner 1 |
| 0604 (Keith Reynolds) |
| Richard Herd 1 |
| 1016 (Judge Lambert) |
| Monica Herman |
| |
| 0513 (Young Woman) |
| Ben Hermes 1 |
| 0918 (Bruce Moore) |
| Randy Lewis Hernandez 1 |
| 0211 (Dr. Carlos Garza) |
| Hans Hernke |
| |
| 0113 (Beach Boy) |
| Christie Herring1 |
| 0719 (Mindy Simms) |
| Louis Herthum 1 |
| 1003 (Grant Wyatt) |
| |
| |
| Tim Herzog 1 |
| Tim Herzog |
| Tim Herzog |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) Patrick Heusinger |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) Patrick Heusinger |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) Patrick Heusinger 0910 (Matthew Shaw) Roger Hewlett 1 |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) Patrick Heusinger 1 0910 (Matthew Shaw) Roger Hewlett 1 0523 (Desk Sergeant) |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) 1 Patrick Heusinger 1 0910 (Matthew Shaw) 1 Roger Hewlett 1 0523 (Desk Sergeant) 1 Martha Higareda 1 |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) 1 Patrick Heusinger 1 0910 (Matthew Shaw) 1 Roger Hewlett 1 0523 (Desk Sergeant) 1 Martha Higareda 1 1002 (Luisa Romero) 1 |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) 1 Patrick Heusinger 1 0910 (Matthew Shaw) 1 Roger Hewlett 1 0523 (Desk Sergeant) 1 Martha Higareda 1 1002 (Luisa Romero) 1 |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) 1 Patrick Heusinger 1 0910 (Matthew Shaw) 1 Roger Hewlett 1 0523 (Desk Sergeant) 1 Martha Higareda 1 1002 (Luisa Romero) 1 Austin Highsmith 1 0722 (Grace Carlson) 1 |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) 1 Patrick Heusinger 1 0910 (Matthew Shaw) 1 Roger Hewlett 1 0523 (Desk Sergeant) 1 Martha Higareda 1 1002 (Luisa Romero) 1 Austin Highsmith 1 0722 (Grace Carlson) 1 |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) 1 Patrick Heusinger 1 0910 (Matthew Shaw) 1 Roger Hewlett 1 0523 (Desk Sergeant) 1 Martha Higareda 1 1002 (Luisa Romero) 1 Austin Highsmith 1 0722 (Grace Carlson) 1 |
| Tim Herzog 1 0705 (Bryce Kerwin) 1 Patrick Heusinger 1 0910 (Matthew Shaw) 1 Roger Hewlett 1 0523 (Desk Sergeant) 1 Martha Higareda 1 1002 (Luisa Romero) 1 Austin Highsmith 1 0722 (Grace Carlson) 1 |

| Naja Hill |
|--|
| Rib Hillis1 0522 (Brett Morrison) |
| Tom Hillmann |
| cial Agent Dennis Sackheim) Aisha Hinds |
| 1011 (Dr. Rachel Porter) |
| Grainger Hines |
| ton) Tom Hines |
| 0618 (Steve); 1010 (Louis) Jordan Hinson |
| 0617 (Hannah Radley) |
| Paul Hipp1 0318 (Vince Fisher) |
| Brandon Hirsch |
| Lenny Hirsh1 |
| 0224 (College Guy #1) Chuck Hittinger |
| 0510 (Derek Stowe) |
| Chelsea Hobbs 1 0819 (Courtney Haywood) |
| Aldis Hodge1 |
| 1007 (Isaiah Stiles) Edwin Hodge 1 |
| 0906 (James Reed) |
| Tyler Hoechlin1 0606 (Shawn Hodges) |
| Irene A. Hoffman 1 |
| 0305 (Hungarian Woman) Rick Hoffman2 |
| 0209 (Bruno Gomes); 0802 (Darren Ripley) |
| Robert Hoffman III |
| Isabella Hofmann 1 0710 (Dorothy Frost) |
| Alexandra Holden |
| 0708 (Carla Hoyle) Anthony Holiday1 |
| 0420 (MDPD Spokesman) |
| Jennifer Holland 1 0402 (Julie Gannon) |
| Ben Hollingsworth 1 |
| 1007 (Jason Huntsman) Lauren Holly |
| 0207 (Hayley Wilson) Boise Holmes |
| 0217 (Sam) |
| Matthew Currie Holmes 1 0912 (Vince Kessler) |
| Scott Holroyd1 |
| 0517 (Andy Kelso) Brian Van Holt |
| 0713 (Terrance Chase) Mette Holt |
| 0612 (Linda Farallon) |
| Sandrine Holt 1 0319 (Melissa Boone) |
| Zane Holtz |
| 0902 (Brady Jensen) Courtney Hope |
| 0709 (Kathy Meyers) Leslie Hope |
| 0608 (Denise Partney) |
| Anna Rose Hopkins |
| Josh Hopkins |

| 0713 (Mark Gentry); 0720 (Mark Gantry) |
|---|
| Natascha Hopkins 1 |
| 0212 (Jenny Kincaid) |
| Neil Hopkins1 |
| 0916 (Steve Raymer) |
| Ward Horton1 |
| 0809 (Toastmaster) |
| Bobby Hosea 1 |
| 0412 (Officer Joey Brown) |
| Candy Brown Houston1 |
| 0102 (Felicia) |
| Jacquelyn Houston 1 |
| 0620 (Therapist) |
| Russell Howard |
| 0211 (Randy) |
| Brian Howe |
| 0316 (Dale Buford) |
| Kanin Howell |
| 0909 (Bobby Sims) |
| Jelly Howie 1 |
| 0614 (Susan Alston) |
| Erica Hubbard |
| 0403 (Tina Saunders) |
| J.P. Hubbell |
| 0419 (SWAT Leader); 0904 (Unit Commander) |
| |
| Whip Hubley |
| 0120 (Nick Gordon) |
| Saul Huezo |
| 0701 (Miguel Diaz) |
| Shawn Huff |
| 0704 (Susan Madden) |
| Laura Leigh Hughes 1 |
| 0107 (Lisa Tupper) |
| Tom R. Hughes1 |
| 0108 (Paramedic) |
| Matt Huhn1 |
| 0822 (ND Guest #2) |
| Kimberly Huie |
| 0718 (Molly) |
| Mark Humphrey 1 |
| 0708 (Stuart Walsh) |
| John Hundrieser 1 |
| 1019 (Desk Officer) |
| Sam Huntington 1 |
| 0304 (Justin Gillespie) |
| Michelle Hurd 1 |
| 0801 (Agent Diane Reed) |
| Ryan Hurst1 |
| 0506 (Officer Michael Lloyd) |
| Doug Hutchison1 |
| 0214 (Dale Stahl) |
| Rif Hutton |
| 0119 (U.S. Deputy Marshal Ardine) |
| Michael Hyland1 |
| 0424 (EMT #2) |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |

Ι

| Thom Scott II |
|----------------------|
| Louis Iacoviello1 |
| 0407 (Officer #2) |
| Brian Ibsen1 |
| 1001 (Doctor) |
| Janelle Inez1 |
| 0305 (Hot Babe) |
| Michsel Irby 1 |
| 0107 (Iganicio Paez) |
| Natacha Itzel 1 |
| 1008 (Hilda Lopez) |
| Mark Ivanir2 |

0716 (Gregor Kasparov); 0725 (Gregor Kasparov)

| Neil Jackson 1 0702 (Paul Sanders) 1 Bill Jacobson 1 0102 (Bomb Tech (Bill)) Josh Jacobson 1 0415 (Young John Massry) Peter Jacobson 1 0411 (George Hammett) 1 Carlos Jacott 1 0616 (Paul Evett) 1 Nick Jaine 1 0322 (Assistant Medical Examiner Scott Sanders) Jennifer Jalene 1 0411 (Jessica Tavis) Bradley James 1 0401 (C.O. Rafferty) Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 0105 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0615 (Duncan) 1 Antonio Jaramillo 1 0605 (Burth Pena) 1 Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) 1 Phillip Jeanmarie 1 0103 (Jared Boyleston) 2 Chare Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffrites 1 0105 (Clar | J |
|---|---------------------------|
| 0702 (Paul Sanders) Bill Jacobson 1 0415 (Young John Massry) Peter Jacobson 1 0411 (George Hammett) 1 Carlos Jacott 1 0616 (Paul Evett) 1 Nick Jaine 1 0616 (Paul Evett) 1 Nick Jaine 1 0411 (Jessica Tavis) 1 Bradley James 1 0411 (Jessica Tavis) 1 Bradley James 1 0401 (C.O. Rafferty) 1 Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) 1 Marco James 1 0105 (Carlos Puente) 1 Paul James 1 0605 (Duncan) 1 Antonio Jaramillo 1 0605 (Mich Pena) 1 Matt Jay 1 003 (Jared Boyleston) 1 Charse Ryan Jeffery 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) 1 Bruce Clyde Jenkins | Neil Jackson |
| 0102 (Bomb Tech (Bill)) Josh Jacobson 0411 (George Hammett) Carlos Jacotta 0616 (Paul Evett) Nick Jaine 0322 (Assistant Medical Examiner Scott Sanders) Jennifer Jalene 1 0411 (Jessica Tavis) Bradley James 1 0401 (C.O. Rafferty) Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 0105 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0615 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) Marcia Jeffries 1 0603 (Jared Boyleston) Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Darken 0105 (Clara Denize) Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) David Thomas Jenkins 1 051 | 0702 (Paul Sanders) |
| 0415 (Young John Massry) Peter Jacobson 0411 (George Hammett) Carlos Jacott 0616 (Paul Evett) Nick Jaine Nick Jaine 0322 (Assistant Medical Examiner Scott Sanders) Jennifer Jalene 0411 (Jessica Tavis) Bradley James Dot10 (C.O. Rafferty) Claudette James Claudette James 1 0401 (C.O. Rafferty) Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 0605 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0605 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 0605 (Mitch Pena) Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) Phillip Jeammarie 1 00615 (Bart) Marcia Jeffery 1 0105 (Clara Denize) Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd): 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins | 0102 (Bomb Tech (Bill)) |
| Peter Jacobson 1 0411 (George Hammett) Carlos Jacott 1 0616 (Paul Evett) 1 Nick Jaine 1 0322 (Assistant Medical Examiner Scott Sanders) Jennifer Jalene 1 0411 (Jessica Tavis) Bradley James 1 0401 (C.O. Ralferty) Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 0615 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) Matt Jay 1 0007 (Train Passenger) Phillip Jeanmarie 1 0005 (Clara Denize) 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) 1 Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 1 04014 (Gina Rankin) 1 04015 (Bart) 1 04015 (Ray Jr.) 1 0avid Thomas Jenkins 1 | |
| Carlos Jacott. 1 0616 (Paul Evett) Nick Jaine 1 0322 (Assistant Medical Examiner Scott Sanders) Jennifer Jalene 1 0411 (Jessica Tavis) Bradley James 1 0401 (C.O. Rafferty) Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 1005 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0615 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1005 (Clara Denize) Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd): 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0931 (Zach) 1 Carter Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 1 Jolie Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) Chaim Jeraffi. | Peter Jacobson 1 |
| Nick Jaine 1 0322 (Assistant Medical Examiner Scott Sanders) Jennifer Jalene 1 0411 (Jessica Tavis) Bradley James 1 0401 (C.O. Rafferty) Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 1005 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0615 (Duncan) 1 Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) 1 Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) 1 Phillip Jeanmarie 1 0003 (Jared Boyleston) 1 Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Pdilz Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd): 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 1 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 10 Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) 10 Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 101 | Carlos Jacott |
| Jennifer Jalene 1 0411 (Jessica Tavis) Bradley James 1 0401 (C.O. Rafferty) Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 1005 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0615 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) Phillip Jeanmarie 1 0003 (Jared Boyleston) Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0105 (Clara Denize) Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd): 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 2 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 01010 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 01117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) <td>Nick Jaine 1</td> | Nick Jaine 1 |
| Bradley James 1 0401 (C.O. Rafferty) Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 1005 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0615 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1003 (Jared Boyleston) Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) 2 Carter Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 3 Jolie Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 1 Jolie Jenkins 1 0214 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 10 Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Ade | Jennifer Jalene1 |
| Claudette James 1 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 1005 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0615 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1003 (Jared Boyleston) Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) 3 Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 1 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0511 (Russell Webb) 1 Jolie Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 10 Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell | Bradley James 1 |
| 0109 (Maya Franklin) Marco James 1 1005 (Carlos Puente) Paul James 1 0615 (Duncan) 1 Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) 1 Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) 1 Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1003 (Jared Boyleston) 1 Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) 3 Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) 2 Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 1 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 1 Jolie Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 10 Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108<(Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell S | |
| 1005 (Carlos Puente) Paul James. 1 0615 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1003 (Jared Boyleston) Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 2 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0514 (Russell Webb) 3 Jolie Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 10 Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevi | 0109 (Maya Franklin) |
| 0615 (Duncan) Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1003 (Jared Boyleston) 1 Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd): 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) 2 Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 1 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 1 Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) 1 Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0101 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 | 1005 (Carlos Puente) |
| Antonio Jaramillo 1 0608 (Mitch Pena) 1 Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) 1 Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1003 (Jared Boyleston) 1 Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0903 (Zach) 2 Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 2 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 3 Jolie Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0118 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla) 111 (Detective Adell Sevilla) 111 (Detective A | |
| Matt Jay 1 0907 (Train Passenger) 1 Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1003 (Jared Boyleston) 1 Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) 1 Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) 2 Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) 2 Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 2 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 3 Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) 1 Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 10 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 10 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detect | Antonio Jaramillo 1 |
| Phillip Jeanmarie 1 1003 (Jared Boyleston) 1 Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) Marcia Jeffries Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) Eddie Jemison Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) 2 Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) David Thomas Jenkins 1 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) Jolie Jenkins 1 Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) 10 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) | Matt Jay |
| Chase Ryan Jeffery 1 0615 (Bart) Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) 2 Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 0 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 0 Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) 1 Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 10 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0116 (Manuel Gonzales) Ramses Jimenez 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) 1 Fernando Jiménez 1 0204 (Commander Medina) 1 Andrew St. John 1 | Phillip Jeanmarie 1 |
| 0615 (Bart) Marcia Jeffries 1 0105 (Clara Denize) Eddie Jemison 2 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) 1 Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 1 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 1 Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) 1 Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 1 Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) 1 Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) 1 Fernando Jiménez 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) <td></td> | |
| 0105 (Clara Denize)Eddie Jemison20115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins)Bruce Clyde Jenkins10913 (Zach)Carter Jenkins10501 (Ray Jr.)David Thomas Jenkins10718 (Russell Webb)Jolie Jenkins10404 (Gina Rankin)Mykel Shannon Jenkins10514 (Oficer Chris Ryder)Chaim Jeraffi10218 (Avi Golan)Wanda De Jesus100103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0118 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0119 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 01113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla)Jorge Jimenez10424 (Jose Truillo)Manny Jimenez Jr.11015 (Manuel Gonzales)Ramses Jimenez10919 (Mike Darrow)Fernando Jiménez10304 (Daniel Kleiner)Gina St. John10824 (Reporter #1) | <mark>0615</mark> (Bart) |
| 0115 (Parker Boyd); 0916 (Arnold Watkins) Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 1015 (Manuel Gonzales) Ramses Jimenez 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) Fernando Jiménez 1 0304 (Daniel Kleiner) Gina St. John 1 0324 (Reporter #1) | |
| Bruce Clyde Jenkins 1 0913 (Zach) Carter Jenkins 1 0501 (Ray Jr.) 1 David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) 1 Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) 1 Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) 1 Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) 10 Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) Fernando Jiménez 1 0204 (Commander Medina) Andrew St. John 0304 (Daniel Kleiner) Gina St. John | |
| Carter Jenkins | Bruce Clyde Jenkins |
| David Thomas Jenkins 1 0718 (Russell Webb) Jolie Jenkins 1 0404 (Gina Rankin) Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 015 (Manuel Gonzales) Ramses Jimenez 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) Fernando Jiménez 1 0304 (Daniel Kleiner) Gina St. John 0324 (Reporter #1) | Carter Jenkins 1 |
| Jolie Jenkins | David Thomas Jenkins 1 |
| Mykel Shannon Jenkins 1 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 1015 (Manuel Gonzales) Ramses Jimenez 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) Fernando Jiménez 1 0304 (Daniel Kleiner) 1 Gina St. John 1 0824 (Reporter #1) 1 | |
| 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) Chaim Jeraffi 1 0218 (Avi Golan) Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 1015 (Manuel Gonzales) Ramses Jimenez 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) Fernando Jiménez 1 0304 (Daniel Kleiner) 1 Gina St. John 1 0824 (Reporter #1) 1 | |
| 0218 (Avi Golan) Wanda De Jesus 10 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez 1 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr. 1 1015 (Manuel Gonzales) Ramses Jimenez 1 0919 (Mike Darrow) Fernando Jiménez 1 0304 (Daniel Kleiner) 1 Gina St. John 1 0824 (Reporter #1) 1 | 0514 (Oficer Chris Ryder) |
| 0103 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0105 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez | |
| Sevilla); 0107 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0108 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla)Jorge Jimenez10424 (Jose Truillo)1Manny Jimenez Jr.11015 (Manuel Gonzales)1Ramses Jimenez10919 (Mike Darrow)1Fernando Jiménez10304 (Daniel Kleiner)1Gina St. John10824 (Reporter #1) | |
| (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0109 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0110 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0111 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez | |
| (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0112 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez | |
| Sevilla); 0113 (Detective Adell Sevilla); 0117 (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez | |
| (Detective Adell Sevilla) Jorge Jimenez | |
| Jorge Jimenez | |
| 0424 (Jose Truillo) Manny Jimenez Jr | |
| 1015 (Manuel Gonzales)Ramses Jimenez10919 (Mike Darrow)Fernando Jiménez10204 (Commander Medina)Andrew St. John10304 (Daniel Kleiner)Gina St. John10824 (Reporter #1) | 0424 (Jose Truillo) |
| 0919 (Mike Darrow) Fernando Jiménez 1 0204 (Commander Medina) Andrew St. John 1 0304 (Daniel Kleiner) Gina St. John 1 0824 (Reporter #1) | 1015 (Manuel Gonzales) |
| Fernando Jiménez 1 0204 (Commander Medina) Andrew St. John 1 0304 (Daniel Kleiner) Gina St. John 1 0824 (Reporter #1) | |
| Andrew St. John | Fernando Jiménez 1 |
| Gina St. John 1 0824 (Reporter #1) | Andrew St. John 1 |
| | Gina St. John 1 |
| | |

| 0213 (Matthew Bolton) |
|--|
| Brandon Johnson1 |
| 0121 (Trey Hanson) |
| Jay Kenneth Johnson1 |
| 0504 (Jason Hollings) |
| Kate Lang Johnson |
| |
| 0222 (Hot Young Babe); 0803 (Hailey Collins) |
| Keith Johnson1 |
| 0423 (Paparazzo #2) |
| Lamont Johnson (II) 2 |
| 0618 (Keith Farrell); 0619 (Keith Farrell) |
| Maliabeth Johnson 1 |
| 0324 (Tiffany) |
| Michelle Ann Johnson 1 |
| 0321 (Valerie Adams) |
| |
| Randy Hunter Johnson1 |
| 0110 (Safety Driver) |
| Sean Cw Johnson1 |
| 0301 (Justin) |
| Shane Johnson1 |
| 0617 (T.J. Pratt) |
| Stevie Johnson |
| |
| 0115 (Radiation Man #2) |
| Rusty Joiner1 |
| 0222 (Pretty Blonde Boy) |
| Wesley Jonathan 1 |
| 0702 (Ross Nelson) |
| Christopher Michael Jones 1 |
| 0313 (Jake Mann) |
| Jowharah Jones1 |
| |
| 0516 (Amelia Clarke) |
| Larry 'Tank' Jones 1 |
| 0814 (Guard) |
| Mal Jones1 |
| 0103 (Marina Manager) |
| Matthew Jones 1 |
| 0917 (DEA Agent Connolly) |
| Orlando Jones1 |
| |
| 1006 (Lawrence Kingman) |
| Richard T. Jones 1 |
| 0417 (Chris Kaiser) |
| Tamala Jones 1 |
| 0509 (Katie Eicher) |
| James Jordan 1 |
| 0606 (Clint Gilmore) |
| John Patrick Jordan |
| |
| 0606 (Frat Boy #1) |
| Reggie Jordan 1 |
| 0515 (E.R. Nurse #1) |
| Amin Joseph 1 |
| 0711 (Security Guard) |
| Tom Jourden 1 |
| 0107 (Mark Tupper) |
| |
| |
| Malese Jow |
| 1012 (Amanda Reed) |
| 1012 (Amanda Reed) Cris Judd1 |
| 1012 (Amanda Reed) Cris Judd1 1001 (EMT) |
| 1012 (Amanda Reed) Cris Judd1 |
| 1012 (Amanda Reed) Cris Judd |
| 1012 (Amanda Reed) Cris Judd |
| 1012 (Amanda Reed) Cris Judd |

Κ

| Marinda Kaha1 |
|----------------------|
| 0721 (Marika Dupont) |
| Ian Kahn1 |
| 0921 (Dean Marshall) |
| Khalil Kain 1 |
| 0804 (Byron Pearce) |
| Tyler Kain 1 |

| 0316 (Patty James) |
|---|
| Alaina Kalanj |
| 0704 (Cassandra Gray) Antal Kalik |
| 0618 (Jeff Gibson) |
| Krista Kalmus1 0421 (Chelsea) |
| Melina Kanakaredes |
| 0223 (Detective Stella Bonasera) Bo Kane |
| 0922 (Captain Adam Winston) Shannon Kane |
| 0508 (Leslie Anderson) |
| Sung Kang1 0503 (Han Soon) |
| Mary Alyce Kania |
| Kyle Kaplan1 |
| 0415 (Young Brett Flanders) Philipp Karner1 |
| 0309 (Adam Kalmenson) |
| Jay Karnes 1 |
| 1010 (Andrew Nolan) Leslie Karpman1 |
| 0806 (Bikini Woman) |
| Yevgeniy Kartashov 1 |
| 0725 (Peter Morenko) Pete Kasper1 |
| 0416 (Philip Gordon) |
| John Kassir |
| 0307 (Farley Wheeler) Deep Katdare1 |
| 0324 (Nassar) |
| Stana Katic |
| Ary Katz |
| 0802 (Ben Perkins) Adam Kaufman1 |
| 0121 (Ted Zink) |
| Jason Kaufman |
| Billy Kay 1 0218 (Wally Shmagin) |
| Arielle Kebbel |
| 0316 (Pam Carpenter) Paul Keely |
| 0721 (Dr. Ethan Reeger) Dennis Keiffer |
| 0404 (Inmate #1) |
| David Keith |
| 0621 (Agent Evan Caldwell); 0701 (Agent Evan Cald- well) |
| Alya Kell |
| 0703 (Chelsea Marsh) Joseph Kell2 |
| 0211 (Medical Examiner Glenn Monroe); 0311 (Med- ical Examiner Glenn Monroe) |
| Tim Kelleher |
| 0304 (Security Guard Burns) |
| Ambrosia Kelley |
| 0106 (Jamie Woods) Jean Louisa Kelly1 |
| 0914 (Amy Wells) |
| Joanne Kelly1 0908 (Heather Chapman) |
| Josh Kelly 1 |
| 0613 (Paul) Rick Kelly1 |
| 0407 (Ken Hastings) |
| Jonathan Keltz |
| 0903 (Ben Wilcox) |

| Josh Kemble1 0110 (Doug Reid) |
|--|
| Joni Kempner 1 |
| 0921 (Long Legs) Page Kennedy 1 |
| 0522 (Ron Cramer) |
| Rob Kerkovich 2 0719 (Cameron West); 0723 (Cameron West) |
| Ken Kerman |
| Brook Kerr1 |
| 0614 (Lexa Knowles) Edward Kerr1 |
| 0314 (Tom Hanford) |
| Ian Reed Kesler1 0110 (Ned Sante) |
| Simone Kessell 1 0401 (Agent Maxwell) |
| Boyd Kestner |
| 0221 (Jeff Latham) Michael Khmourov1 |
| 0719 (Sergei Patrenko) |
| Mark Kiely 1 0507 (Steve Dunlar) |
| Tom Kiesche1 |
| 0513 (Walter Dunley) Boris Kievsky1 |
| 0725 (Jacob Yarovski) |
| Guy Killum 1 0617 (Tony Massaro) |
| Kevin Kilner 1 0104 (Drake Hamilton) |
| Patrick Kilpatrick 1 |
| 0804 (Tony Connor) Claudett Kilroy 1 |
| 0411 (Debra Brawley) |
| Colette Kilroy1 0405 (Debra Brawley) |
| Chase Kim |
| 0804 (Officer Lowe) Lauren Mary Kim 1 |
| 0603 (Veronica Eckland) Benjamin King 1 |
| 0417 (Russell Miller) |
| Cyrus King 1 0201 (Prisoner) |
| Erik King 1 |
| 0104 (Detective Fenwick) Jamie Thomas King1 |
| 0709 (Dennis Chilton) |
| Matt King1 0212 (Richard Beckham) |
| Ted King1 0815 (Sam Gardner) |
| Troy Kittles |
| 1018 (Delonte Cassell) Scott Klace 2 |
| 0715 (Paul Garland); 0716 (Paul Garland) |
| Kristina Klebe 1 0816 (Leslie Stone) |
| Luke Kleintank1 1010 (Tom Granger) |
| Heidi Klum 1 |
| 0201 (Herself) Natalie Knepp 1 |
| 0911 (Rachel Brooks) |
| Robert Knepper 1 0311 (Freddy Coleman) |
| Harrison Knight1 |
| 0619 (Bryan Woods) Maxim Knight 1 |

| 1001 (Austin North) |
|-------------------------|
| Jodi Knotts 1 |
| 0117 (Miss Talbot) |
| Jeff Kober1 |
| 0818 (Glenn Harper) |
| Hiro Koda1 |
| 0313 (Cashier) |
| Warren Kole 1 |
| 0614 (Russell Brooks) |
| Ingrid Koopman1 |
| 0108 (Stephanie Caplin) |
| Jenn Korbee 1 |
| 0910 (Date #1) |
| Akie Kotabe1 |
| 0702 (Johnny Young) |
| Charlie Koznick 1 |
| 0806 (Charlie King) |
| Brian Krause 1 |
| 0602 (Robert Whitten) |
| Catherine Kresge1 |
| 0617 (Allison) |
| Deja Kreutzberg1 |
| 0604 (Lori) |
| Andre Kristoff 1 |
| 0224 (Officer Vinson) |
| Candace Kroslak 1 |
| 0415 (Nicole) |
| Michelle Krusiec1 |
| 0813 (Susan Lee) |
| Boris Krutonog1 |
| 0116 (Vadim Slonim) |
| Wynter Kullman1 |
| 0524 (Rita Bolton) |
| Craig Kvinsland1 |
| 0122 (Johnny Brosnan) |
| Jack Kyle 1 |
| 0303 (Larry Grill) |
| |

L

| Robert LaSardo5 |
|--|
| 0424 (Memmo Fierro); 0425 (Memmo Fierro); 0904 |
| (Memmo Fierro); 0913 (Memmo Fierro); 1005 |
| (Memmo Fierro) |
| Marcus LaVoi1 |
| 0704 (Vince Koslov) |
| Adam LaVorgna 1 |
| 0520 (Eddie Corbett) |
| David Labiosa 1 |
| 0101 (Señor Esparza) |
| Carlos Lacamara1 |
| 0118 (Dr. Guillermo Santoyo) |
| Elizabeth Lackey 1 |
| 0211 (Debbie Morbach) |
| Oksana Lada 1 |
| 0305 (Nina Revay/Sandy) |
| Cheryl Ladd 1 |
| 0803 (Amanda Collins) |
| Eric Ladin 1 |
| 0120 (Jeff Wilton) |
| John Lafayette 1 |
| 0103 (Tourist-Angler) |
| Alicia Lagano 1 |
| 0915 (Tricia Quimby) |
| Evan Lai1 |
| 0805 (EMT Nurse) |
| Christine Lakin1 |
| 0503 (April Worthington) |
| Nathaniel Lamar 1 |
| 0209 (Officer) |
| Steve Lambert |

| 0215 (Jerry Dorfman) |
|--|
| Amber Lancaster 1 |
| 1005 (Jamie Mitchell) |
| Michael Landes1 |
| 0317 (Nick Marshall) |
| Rhea Lando1 |
| 0407 (Sandy) |
| Mike Lane 1 |
| 0414 (Officer) |
| Teddy Lane Jr 1 |
| 0309 (SWAT Sergeant) |
| Eric Lange |
| 0914 (Patrick Lieber) |
| Niklaus Lange 1 |
| 0213 (John Pine) |
| Jason Lao |
| 0503 (Shin) |
| Vincent Laresca |
| 0424 (Antonio Riaz); 0425 (Antonio Riaz); 0501 (An- |
| tonio Riaz) |
| Amy Laughlin |
| 0324 (Erica Shaw); 0401 (Erica Sikes); 0405 (Erica |
| |
| Sikes); 0409 (Erica Sikes); 0418 (Erica Sikes); 0480 (Erica Sikes); 0505 (Erica Sikes); 0508 |
| 0420 (Erica Sikes); 0505 (Erica Sikes); 0508 |
| (Erica Sikes); 0711 (Erica Sikes); 0902 (Erika |
| Sikes) |
| René Lavan1 |
| 0206 (Miguel) |
| Inbar Lavi1 |
| 0818 (Maya Farooq) |
| Peter Lavin 1 |
| 0714 (Dr. Donald Phelps) |
| Katrina Law 1 |
| 1018 (Ashira Botnick) |
| Tripp Law1 |
| <mark>0804</mark> (Guard) |
| Lucy Lawless 1 |
| 0707 (Audrey Yates) |
| Melissa Lawner1 |
| 0209 (Cindy Castiano) |
| Emil Lawrence 1 |
| 0101 (NTSB Technician) |
| Matthew Lawrence 1 |
| 0203 (Chuck Shaw) |
| Lawrence LeJohn |
| |
| 0323 (Correctional Officer #2) |
| 0323 (Correctional Officer #2) Nicholas Lea |
| Nicholas Lea1 |
| Nicholas Lea |
| Nicholas Lea1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) Jeff Leaf1 |
| Nicholas Lea1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) Jeff Leaf1 0609 (Mark Boyd) |
| Nicholas Lea |
| Nicholas Lea |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 0 Oakley Lehman 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 1 0atley Lehman 1 0118 (Horatio Stunt Double) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 1 0akley Lehman 1 0118 (Horatio Stunt Double) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 1 0alkey Lehman 1 0118 (Horatio Stunt Double) 1 Katherine Leigey 1 0422 (Rebecca Faraday) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 1 0Alkey Lehman 1 0118 (Horatio Stunt Double) 1 Katherine Leigey 1 0422 (Rebecca Faraday) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 1 0alkey Lehman 1 0118 (Horatio Stunt Double) 1 Katherine Leigey 1 0422 (Rebecca Faraday) 1 Anne Leighton 1 0917 (Sheila Holland) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 0 Oakley Lehman 1 0118 (Horatio Stunt Double) 1 Katherine Leigey 1 0422 (Rebecca Faraday) 1 Anne Leighton 1 0917 (Sheila Holland) 1 |
| Nicholas Lea 1 0814 (Donald Newhouse) 1 Jeff Leaf 1 0609 (Mark Boyd) 1 Damien Leake 1 0521 (Judge Berber) 1 Casey Lee 1 0604 (Mike Carlton) 1 Cody Lee 1 0514 (Danny Tavarez) 1 David Lee 1 0606 (Nicholas Pike) 1 Erica Leerhsen 1 0412 (Brenda Sanders) 1 Scott Leet 1 1009 (Rocco Damara at 38) 1 0alkey Lehman 1 0118 (Horatio Stunt Double) 1 Katherine Leigey 1 0422 (Rebecca Faraday) 1 Anne Leighton 1 0917 (Sheila Holland) 1 |

| 0801 (Det. John "Sully" Sullivan); 0813 (Det. John "Sully" Sullivan); 0822 (John Sully" Sullivan); 0823 (John "Sully" Sullivan) |
|---|
| Bryn Lauren Lemon1 0124 (School Girl) |
| Vanessa Lengies1 |
| 0906 (Shea Williamson) Antonio Leon |
| 0210 (Austin); 0910 (Ricky Tobar) |
| Carlos Leon1 0407 (Vince Rossetti) |
| Germaine De Leon |
| 0424 (Benito Sarosa) Marita De Leon1 |
| 0605 (April Stapleton) |
| Natalia Baldwin Leon |
| Joshua Leonard2 0402 (Jim Markham); 0410 (Jim Markham) |
| Elisa Leonetti1 0306 (Miranda Lopez) |
| Philip Lester |
| 0519 (Agent Barris) |
| Matt Letscher1 0516 (Dr. Mike Lasker) |
| Kate Levering1 |
| 0412 (Karen Manning aka Heather Larkin) James Lew1 |
| 0416 (Man #1) |
| Dawn Lewis1 0113 (Instructor) |
| Dawnn Lewis 1 |
| 1017 (Stacy McNamara) Jason Lewis1 |
| 0207 (Jimmy Hutton) |
| Melanie Laenani Lewis1 0901 (M.E. Assistant) |
| James Hiroyuki Liao1 |
| 0223 (M.E. Assistant) Liana Liberato1 |
| 0321 (Amy Manning) Jeff Licon 1 |
| 0501 (Alcimar) |
| Rick Lieberman |
| <mark>0811</mark> (Judge Norman Hillguard) Tess Lina 1 |
| 1008 (Nancy Tillman) |
| Rex Linn |
| Tripp); 0120 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0121 (De- |
| tective Frank Tripp); 0122 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0123 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0206 (De- tective Frank Tripp); 0209 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0210 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0214 (De- |
| tective Frank Tripp); 0222 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0302 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0303 (De- |
| tective Frank Tripp); 0306 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0307 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0308 (De- tective Frank Tripp); 0309 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0312 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0313 (De- |
| tective Frank Tripp); 0314 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0315 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0316 (De- |
| tective Frank Tripp); 0319 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0320 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0321 (De- tective Frank Tripp); 0322 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0323 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0324 (De- |
| tective Frank Tripp); 0401 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0402 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0403 (De- |
| tective Frank Tripp); 0404 (Detective Frank |
| Tripp); 0405 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0406 (De- |

tective Frank Tripp); 0408 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0409 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0410 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0411 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0412 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0413 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0414 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0415 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0416 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0417 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0418 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0419 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0420 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0421 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0422 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0423 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0424 (Detective Frank Tripp); 0425 (Detective Frank Tripp)

| tective Frank Tripp) |
|--|
| Peyton List1 |
| 0407 (Alexa Endecott) |
| Spencer List 1 |
| 1009 (Troy Faber) |
| Janie Liszewski1 |
| 0112 (Susan McCreary) |
| Beth Littleford1 |
| 0905 (Elena Manus) |
| Lori Lively 1 |
| 0803 (Krystal) |
| |
| Barry Livingston |
| 1019 (Adoption Supervisor) |
| Ben Livingston |
| 0505 (Ethan Danbury) |
| Brian Lloyd 1 |
| 0715 (Officer) |
| Marisa Ramírez de Loaysa1 |
| 0206 (Susanna Medesto) |
| D.J. Lockhart-Johnson 1 |
| 0208 (Mike Greenwald) |
| Fiona Loewi1 |
| 0606 (Diana Long) |
| Cirroc Lofton 1 |
| 0508 (Tommy Boyer) |
| Mike Lombardi 1 |
| 1014 (Liam Flynn) |
| Amanda Loncar 1 |
| 0401 (Michelle Burke) |
| |
| Kurt Long |
| 0621 (Thomas Wellner); 0701 (Thomas Wellner) |
| Giovanni Lopes1 |
| 0401 (Aberto Fuentes) |
| Michael Lopez 1 |
| 0119 (Ricardo) |
| Quinton Lopez1 |
| 1017 (Young Mason Torres) |
| Sal Lopez 1 |
| 0806 (Julio) |
| Wayne Lopez1 |
| 0103 (Marin Diaz) |
| Lela Loren |
| 0423 (Isabella Mansera) |
| Allan Louis 1 |
| 0418 (Andrew Keston) |
| |
| Justin Louis1 |
| 0420 (Jason Adams) |
| Chad Lowe1 |
| 0201 (Scott Mandeville) |
| Todd Lowe 1 |
| 0912 (Jake McGrath) |
| Rebecca Lowman1 |
| 1017 (Brenda Livingston) |
| Henri Lubatti1 |
| 0610 (Ron Coswell) |
| Shannon Lucio1 |
| 0224 (Gina Lamar) |
| Thad Luckinbill |
| 0815 (Dominic Cross) |
| · · · · · |
| |

| Andrew Lukich 1 |
|--|
| 0909 (Immigration Agent #1) |
| Jamie Luner1 |
| 0107 (Nikki Olson) |
| Diana R. Lupo1 |
| <mark>0309</mark> (Sara) |
| Eric Lutes 1 |
| 0503 (Todd Baransky) |
| Pavel Lychnikoff1 |
| 0116 (Viktor Ratsch) |
| Alexandra Lydon2 |
| 0406 (Jennifer Wilson); 0415 (Jennifer Wilson) |
| Dorothy Lyman 1 |
| 0202 (Vivian) |
| Holly Lynch 1 |
| 0310 (Stacy) |
| Meghan Lynch 1 |
| 0121 (Hot Coed #1) |
| Xavier Lynch 1 |
| 0112 (Malcolm Davidson) |
| |

Μ

| Eric Mabius |
|---|
| 0425 (FBI Special Agent Perry) Sunny Mabrey1 |
| 0210 (Celine Wilcox) |
| Amanda MacDonald 1 |
| 0807 (Madeline Briggs) |
| Andy MacDonald |
| 0318 (Skater Andy) |
| Laird MacIntosh1 0712 (Mitch Crawford) |
| Maguerite MacIntyre |
| 0723 (Deborah Emerson) |
| J.C. MacKenzie |
| 0116 (Eduardo Infante); 0806 (Timothy Hewitt) |
| Peter MacKenzie1 |
| 0511 (Russell Tanninger) |
| James Macdonald1 |
| 0707 (Dan Becks) |
| Sterling Macer Jr |
| 0306 (Carl Tepper) |
| Vinicius Ferreira Machado 1 |
| 1015 (Felipe Moreno) Andy Mackenzie 1 |
| 0502 (Hawk Reed) |
| Dwayne Macopson |
| 0521 (Todd Felding) |
| Richard Maczura1 |
| 0422 (Male Passenger) |
| James Madio 1 |
| 0713 (Scott Aguilar) |
| Michael Madsen1 |
| 0816 (Coop Daly) |
| Virginia Madsen |
| 0204 (Krista Walker) Garett Maggart1 |
| 0620 (Michael Maddox) |
| Natalina Maggio1 |
| 0402 (Onlooker/Rollerblader) |
| Ann Magnuson |
| 0307 (Alice Arena) |
| Scott Maguire 1 |
| 0507 (Sideshow Kid) |
| Sean Maher1 |
| 0121 (Carson Mackie) |
| Robert Mailhouse 1 |
| |
| 0318 (Dave Strong) |
| |

| 0424 (Allen Parker) |
|--|
| |
| Rosie Malek-Yonan1 0111 (Receptionist) |
| Joshua Malina |
| 0921 (Neal Marshall) Claire Malis1 |
| 0113 (Adele Alonzo) |
| Kayla Mae Maloney 1 |
| 0710 (Linda Bowen) Louis Mandylor2 |
| 0307 (Steve Riddick); 0807 (Jimmy Burris) |
| Joe Manganiello1 0719 (Tony Ramirez) |
| Brittany "Nieko" Mann1 |
| 0808 (Lily Ballard) |
| Howard Mann1 0113 (Marty Gaines) |
| Taryn Manning |
| 0317 (Heidi Dillon) Jessica Manuel1 |
| 0719 (Paramedic #1) |
| William Mapother 1 0301 (Pete Keller) |
| Kate Mara 1 |
| 0304 (Stephanie Brooks) Jazzlyn Marae1 |
| 0914 (Hillary) |
| Terry Maratos |
| Jesse Marchant 1 |
| 0503 (Ethan Parker) |
| Lisa Marcos1 0908 (Vicki Turner) |
| John Mariano 1 |
| 0223 (Davey Penrod/Dee Penrod/Dave Pem) |
| Ken Marino 1 0614 (Alan Farris) |
| |
| Meghan Markle1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 1 0311 (Morgan Coleman) |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall)Hannah Marks10602 (Amanda)Laurel Marlantes10121 (Coed #1)Heidi Marnhout10223 (Renee Rydell)Matthew Marsden10311 (Morgan Coleman)Rebecca Marshall1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall)Hannah Marks10602 (Amanda)Laurel Marlantes10121 (Coed #1)Heidi Marnhout10223 (Renee Rydell)Matthew Marsden10311 (Morgan Coleman)Rebecca Marshall10617 (Lisa Ross)Judy Marte1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall)Hannah Marks10602 (Amanda)Laurel Marlantes10121 (Coed #1)Heidi Marnhout10223 (Renee Rydell)Matthew Marsden10311 (Morgan Coleman)Rebecca Marshall10617 (Lisa Ross)Judy Marte10719 (Megan Hamilton) |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 1 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 1 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 0404 (Darrel Grimwood) |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 1 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 0404 (Darrel Grimwood) Marta Martin 1 0223 (Milagra) Rudolf Martin |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 0404 (Darrel Grimwood) Marta Martin 1 0223 (Milagra) Rudolf Martin 1 0301 (Rudolph "Rudy" Koehler) Stephen Martines |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 1 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 0404 (Darrel Grimwood) Marta Martin 1 0223 (Milagra) Rudolf Martin 1 0301 (Rudolph "Rudy" Koehler) Stephen Martines 1 0714 (Jeff Peralta) |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 0404 (Darrel Grimwood) Marta Martin 1 0223 (Milagra) Rudolf Martin 1 0301 (Rudolph "Rudy" Koehler) Stephen Martines 1 0714 (Jeff Peralta) Marco Antonio Martinez 1 0509 (Jeff) |
| $\begin{array}{c} 0820 \ (Officer Jane Marshall) \\ Hannah Marks$ |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 1 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 0404 (Darrel Grimwood) Marta Martin 1 0223 (Milagra) Rudolf Martin 1 0301 (Rudolph "Rudy" Koehler) Stephen Martines 1 0509 (Jeff) Tomiko Martinez 1 0509 (Jeff) Tomiko Martinez 1 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 1 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 0404 (Darrel Grimwood) Marta Martin 1 0223 (Milagra) Rudolf Martin 1 0714 (Jeff Peralta) Marco Antonio Martinez 1 0509 (Jeff) Tomiko Martinez 1 0124 (Technician (Claudia)) Martini 3 |
| 0820 (Officer Jane Marshall) Hannah Marks 1 0602 (Amanda) Laurel Marlantes 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0121 (Coed #1) Heidi Marnhout 1 0223 (Renee Rydell) Matthew Marsden 1 0311 (Morgan Coleman) Rebecca Marshall 1 0617 (Lisa Ross) Judy Marte 1 0719 (Megan Hamilton) Chris William Martin 2 0603 (Rich Caprioto); 0605 (Rich Caprioto) Christian Martin 1 0404 (Darrel Grimwood) Marta Martin 1 0223 (Milagra) Rudolf Martin 1 0301 (Rudolph "Rudy" Koehler) Stephen Martines 1 0509 (Jeff) Tomiko Martinez 1 0509 (Jeff) Tomiko Martinez 1 |

| Laurence Mason 1 0216 (Maurice Dushamp) |
|--|
| Michelle Mason1 |
| 0517 (Tess Gowan) |
| Jennifer Massey1 |
| 0314 (Erica Hanford) |
| Fay Masterson1 |
| 0822 (Laura Williams) |
| Jordon Masterson |
| 0420 (Wayne Leonard) Terence Mathews1 |
| 0219 (Cop) |
| Elizabeth Mathis 1 |
| 0819 (Female MC) |
| Mark Matkevich 1 |
| 0403 (Thomas Woodward) |
| Drea de Matteo1 1007 (Evelyn Bowers) |
| Helena Mattsson |
| 0607 (Juliana Ravez) |
| Alex Mauriello 1 |
| 0906 (Too-Shea Lookalike) |
| Eve Mauro1 |
| 0513 (Carmen Henney) |
| David May1 0319 (Simon Bremmer) |
| J.R. May |
| 0710 (Seth Copeland) |
| Lauren C. Mayhew1 |
| 0406 (Stephanie) |
| Debi Mazar |
| 0308 (Rebecca Briggs) |
| Heather Mazur |
| Allison McAtee1 |
| |
| |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty1 0221 (Beachgoer) |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective); 048 (Detective John Hagen); 048 (Detective |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 Johnathan McClain 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 Reiley McClendon 1 0505 (Austin Wells) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0505 (Austin Wells) 1 Rico McClinton 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 Reiley McClendon 1 0505 (Austin Wells) 1 Rico McClinton 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0505 (Austin Wells) 1 Rico McClinton 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0505 (Austin Wells) 1 Rico McClinton 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 Heather McComb 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 Reiley McClendon 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 0410 (Ginny Taylor) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 Rico McClinton 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 Heather McComb 1 0110 (Ginny Taylor) 1 0110 (Greed 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 Reiley McClendon 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 0410 (Ginny Taylor) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 Reiley McClendon 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 Matt McColm 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 Heather McComb 1 0110 (Ginny Taylor) 1 AnnaLynne McCord 1 0523 (Sherry Williamson) 1 0302 (Captain Jack Pine) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 Reiley McClendon 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 Matt McColm 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 Heather McComb 1 0110 (Ginny Taylor) 1 AnnaLynne McCord 1 0302 (Captain Jack Pine) 1 Abby McCoy 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0505 (Austin Wells) 1 Rico McClinton 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 Matt McColm 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 Heather McComb 1 0110 (Ginny Taylor) 1 AnnaLynne McCord 1 0302 (Captain Jack Pine) 1 Abby McCoy 1 0302 (Captain Jack Pine) 1 |
| 0621 (Shannon Higgins) Chris McCafferty 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Tom McCafferty 1 0513 (Bomb Tech) Holt McCallany 11 0117 (Detective John Hagen); 0119 (Detective John Hagen); 0123 (Detective John Hagen); 0124 (Detective John Hagen); 0202 (Detective John Hagen); 0205 (Detective John Hagen); 0203 (Detective John Hagen); 0208 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0317 (Detective John Hagen); 0322 (Detective John Hagen); 0324 (Detective John Hagen) Paul McCarthy-Boyington 1 0906 (Wayne Bullock) 1 Kevin T. McCarthy 1 1005 (Will Jackson) 1 Johnathan McClain 1 0412 (Todd Manning) 1 Reiley McClendon 1 0410 (Corrections Officer) 1 Matt McColm 1 0414 (Jake Richmond) 1 Heather McComb 1 0110 (Ginny Taylor) 1 AnnaLynne McCord 1 0302 (Captain Jack Pine) 1 Abby McCoy 1 |

| Sandra McCoy1 |
|---|
| 0202 (Allyson) Jason McCune 1 |
| 0211 (Process Server) |
| Sandra McCurdy1 |
| 0421 (Kim Dawson) |
| Colleen McDermott |
| 0501 (Pamela Silvers) |
| Daniel McDonald1 0220 (Gary Nielson) |
| Keith McDonald |
| 0810 (CSI tech #1) |
| Rich McDonald1 |
| 0614 (Greg Tanner) |
| Jake McDorman 1 0509 (Carl Thornton) |
| Malcolm McDowell |
| 0816 (Darren Vogel); 1018 (Darren Vogel); 1019 (Darin |
| Vogel) |
| Annie McElwain 1 |
| 0413 (Sally Jansen) |
| Chris McGarry 1 0914 (Kevin Wells) |
| Jack McGee 1 |
| 0619 (Agent Brad Sylvestri) |
| Michael Patrick McGill1 |
| 1019 (Pete Evans) |
| Brian McGovern1 |
| 0813 (Russell Turner) |
| Zach McGowan1 0706 (Kurt Greenfield) |
| Michael McGrady |
| 0101 (Detective Eddie Delacroix); 0111 (Detective |
| Eddie Delacroix); 0911 (Larry Chandler) |
| Betty McGuire |
| 0113 (Pearl Abrams) Joel McHale 1 |
| 0409 (Greg Welch) |
| Scott McIntosh |
| 0314 (Officer); 0318 (Skater Dave) |
| Lindsey McKeon |
| 0320 (Noelle) Laura McLauchlin1 |
| 0314 (Melody Simms) |
| Jake McLaughlin1 |
| 0702 (Sam Laughlin) |
| Shannon McLemore1 |
| 0604 (College Girl) |
| Don McManusl 0118 (Reporter Enrique Rayas/Erik Riden/Nedir |
| Kire) |
| Michaela McManus 1 |
| 0809 (Caroline Berston) |
| Brian McNamara1 |
| 1002 (Steven Cambridge) |
| Ryan McPartlin |
| (ASA Josh Avery); 1019 (ASA Josh Avery) |
| Steven R. McQueen 1 |
| 0708 (Keith Walsh) |
| Jamie McShane 1 0505 (Timothy Nash) |
| |
| Graham McTavish |
| Graham McTavish 1 0616 (Mr. Davis) |
| 0616 (Mr. Davis) Matt McTighe1 |
| 0616 (Mr. Davis) Matt McTighe1 0609 (Pete Morton) |
| 0616 (Mr. Davis) Matt McTighe1 0609 (Pete Morton) Derek Mears1 |
| 0616 (Mr. Davis) Matt McTighe |
| 0616 (Mr. Davis) Matt McTighe1 0609 (Pete Morton) Derek Mears1 |

| 0217 (Lance) |
|---|
| Geoff Meed 1 |
| 0124 (Hank Kerner) Steven Meek1 |
| 0303 (Martin Perlman) |
| Leighton Meester |
| 0516 (Heather Crowley) |
| Ajay Mehta 1 |
| 0805 (Doctor) |
| John Meier |
| Kathryn Meisle |
| 0312 (Mrs. Seaborne) |
| Ron Melendez 1 |
| 1013 (Kevin Ramsey) |
| Tanya Memme1 |
| 0106 (Female Reporter) |
| Stephen Mendel1 0121 (Dr. Jon Grizel) |
| Carol Mendelsohn |
| 0223 (Denise Spelman) |
| Alex Mendoza1 |
| 0423 (Alonzo Ruiz) |
| Gonzalo Menendez |
| 0201 (Clavo Cruz); 0315 (Clavo Cruz); 0514 (Clavo Cruz); 0515 (Calvo Cruz) |
| Alex Meneses |
| 0501 (Ana) |
| Ana Mercedes |
| 0201 (Mrs. Cormier) |
| Robert Merrill 1 |
| 0613 (Bill Winston) |
| Ken Meseroll |
| 0222 (Mr. Newly) Johnny Messner 1 |
| 0716 (Ken Taber) |
| David Meunier |
| 1009 (Darren Riggs at 38) |
| Chris Meyer |
| 0223 (Michael Hanover Jr.) Dina Meyer 1 |
| |
| |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain)Marki Ann Meyer0124 (Robyn Kaye)Vera Miao1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 0904 (Lucy) |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 0423 (Lucia Manresa) |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 Gregory Mikurak 1 0322 (Teenage Dan Winslet) 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 Gregory Mikurak 1 0322 (Teenage Dan Winslet) 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 Gregory Mikurak 1 0322 (Teenage Dan Winslet) 1 Vana Milicevic 1 0218 (Jen Kemp) 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 Gregory Mikurak 1 0322 (Teenage Dan Winslet) 1 Vana Milicevic 1 0218 (Jen Kemp) 1 Christa Miller-Lawrence 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) 1 Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) 1 Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) 1 Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) 1 Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) 1 Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) 1 Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 Gregory Mikurak 1 0322 (Teenage Dan Winslet) 1 Ivana Milicevic 1 0218 (Jen Kemp) 1 Christa Miller -Lawrence 1 0717 (Amy Lansing) 1 Brendan Miller 1 0315 (Frat Guy #1) 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 Gregory Mikurak 1 0312 (Teenage Dan Winslet) 1 Ivana Milicevic 1 0218 (Jen Kemp) 1 Christa Miller-Lawrence 1 0717 (Amy Lansing) 1 Brendan Miller 1 0315 (Frat Guy #1) 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 Gregory Mikurak 1 0322 (Teenage Dan Winslet) 1 Ivana Milicevic 1 0218 (Jen Kemp) 1 Christa Miller-Lawrence 1 0717 (Amy Lansing) 1 Brendan Miller 1 0315 (Frat Guy #1) 1 Larisa Miller 1 0516 (Kimberly Crowley) 1 |
| 0605 (Elissa McClain) Marki Ann Meyer 1 0124 (Robyn Kaye) Vera Miao 1 0904 (Lucy) Monnae Michaell 1 0510 (Mrs. Kirby) Johnny Michaels 1 0105 (Emilo Medina) Mirtha Michelle 1 0423 (Lucia Manresa) Dale Midkiff 1 0605 (Doug McClain) Rachel Mier 1 0715 (Tammy Witten) Katerina Mikailenko 1 0223 (Amy) 1 Gregory Mikurak 1 0312 (Teenage Dan Winslet) 1 Ivana Milicevic 1 0218 (Jen Kemp) 1 Christa Miller-Lawrence 1 0717 (Amy Lansing) 1 Brendan Miller 1 0315 (Frat Guy #1) 1 |

| 0819 (Brad Donner) |
|--|
| Angie Milliken |
| 0515 (Audrey Van Der Mere) |
| Ben Milliken1 |
| 0803 (Chad Bowen) |
| Judson Mills1 |
| 0316 (Ty Radcliffe) |
| René Millán1 |
| 0219 (Luis Alvera) |
| Sofia Milos |
| 0117 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0118 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0119 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0120 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0121 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0124 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0201 (De- tective Yelina Salas); 0204 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0205 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0206 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0207 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0208 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0209 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0210 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0211 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0212 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0213 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0215 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0216 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0217 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0218 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0219 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0220 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0221 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0223 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0224 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas); 0501 (Detective Yelina Salas); 0522 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0601 (Yelina Salas); 0615 (Yelina Salas); 0701 (Yelina Salas); 0716 (De- |
| tective Yelina Salas); 0725 (Detective Yelina |
| Salas) |
| Dianna Miranda1 |
| 0216 (Hillary Lujan) |
| Paula Miranda1 |
| 0610 (Rebecca) |
| Beau Mirchoff 1 |
| 0920 (Jared Hatch) |
| Richard Miro |
| 0310 (Building Manager) |
| Susan Misner 1 0221 (Heddy Latham) |
| Dakota Mitchell |
| 0215 (Security Goon) |
| Kenneth Mitchell 1 |
| 0416 (Robert Gordon) |
| Silas Weir Mitchell 1 |
| 0215 (Ralph Durst) |
| Todd Mitchell1 |
| 0806 (Bicycle Cop) |
| Diane Mizota |
| 0106 (Jade Horowitz); 0110 (Jade Horowitz) |
| Katherine Moennig1 0619 (Mary Lanois) |
| D.W. Moffett |
| 0113 (Dr. James Welmont) |
| Puja Mohindra 1 |
| 0723 (Female EMT) |
| Jay Mohr 1 |
| 0205 (Aaron Schecter) |
| Marsh Mokhtari1 |
| 0315 (Maitre d') |
| James Molina 1 |
| 0219 (Jorge) |
| Ricardo Molina 1 0307 (Border Patrolman) |
| Rolando Molina 1 |
| 0511 (Rulon Domingo) |
| Jordi Mollà 1 |
| 1002 (Hector Romero) |
| Luis Fernando Moncada1 |

| 0603 (Julio Rentoria) |
|--|
| Julie Mond 1 0909 (Christie Cavanaugh) |
| Kevin Mondane Jr |
| 0608 (Valet) |
| Lawrence Monoson1 0305 (Tommy Novac) |
| Meredith Monroe 1 |
| 0303 (Claudia Sanders) Poppi Monroe1 |
| 0413 (Claire Trinner) |
| Jay Montalvo |
| 0519 (Reggie Veston) Robert Montano1 |
| 0514 (Rico Cruz) |
| Geno Monteiro 1 0507 (Walter Phillips) |
| Christian Monzon |
| 0322 (Officer Joe McCue) |
| Candace Moon 1 1014 (Cassidy Weller) |
| Philip Moon1 |
| 1008 (Don Tillman) Peter Mooney1 |
| 0819 (Dean Butler) |
| Jaylen Moore |
| 0507 (Teenage Driver #2) Tara Erica Moore1 |
| 0809 (Woman) |
| Toby Moore1 0113 (Gregory Kimble) |
| Alain Mora1 |
| 0201 (Valet) |
| Esai Morales1 0824 (Stephen Madsen) |
| Natalie Morales1 |
| 0508 (Anya Boa Vista) Will Morales |
| 0401 (Noche Sniper #1) |
| Rob Moran |
| 0312 (Walter Rockingham) David Moreland |
| 0108 (O.R. Doctor) |
| Lea Moreno1 0409 (Demon/Kim Mills) |
| Chad Morgan1 |
| 0502 (Suzanne McCarthy) |
| Michelle Morgan (II)1 0121 (Tiffany Heitzenrader) |
| Trevor Morgan |
| 0313 (Patrick Brookner) D. David Morin |
| 0410 (Doctor Milford) |
| Phil Morris1 0520 (Peter Ashford) |
| Edward Morrison |
| 0603 (Barber) |
| James Morrison 1 0207 (Charles Jeunet) |
| Matthew Morrison1 |
| 0519 (Jesse Stark) Maximo Morrone1 |
| 0118 (Paul Tomassi) |
| Mark Moses 1 |
| 0822 (Chuck Williams) William R. Moses1 |
| 0610 (Dennis Lambert) |
| Amy Motta1 0917 (Mrs. Cullivan) |
| Anson Mount1 |
| 0221 (Tony Macken) |

| Caitlin Mowrey 1 |
|-----------------------------|
| 0306 (Kelli Fritz) |
| Michael Muhney 1 |
| 0613 (Rob Mason) |
| Chris Mulkey1 |
| 0114 (Leonard Murphy) |
| Bru Muller1 |
| 0314 (Rick Simms) |
| Liza Del Mundo 1 |
| 0107 (Claire Heitmann) |
| Lochlyn Munro1 |
| 0316 (Rick Adams) |
| Tessa Munro 1 |
| 0204 (Latina Reporter) |
| Jordan Murphy 1 |
| 0905 (Brandon Garrett) |
| Daniel Murray1 |
| 0303 (Travis Madison) |
| Joel Murray 1 |
| 1015 (George Olsen) |
| Louis Mustillo |
| 0212 (Eugene Thomas Walter) |
| Garikayi Mutamibriwa1 |
| 0908 (Jogger) |
| |

Ν

| Anthony Nacarato1 0710 (Bartender) |
|--|
| Tod Nakamura2 |
| 0224 (Officer); 0415 (Officer #1) |
| Clint Lee Napier |
| 1009 (Darren Riggs at 18) |
| Katherine La Nasa 1 |
| 0313 (Carla Marshall) |
| Todd Nasca1 |
| 0222 (Officer McCarthy) |
| Demetrius Navarro1 0312 (Ramon Morales) |
| Sunil Nayar1 |
| 0503 (Chad) |
| Dylan Neal1 |
| 0322 (Patrick Hale) |
| Tracey Needham 1 |
| 0321 (Cheri Lyle) |
| Navid Negahban1 |
| 0818 (Rahim Farooq) |
| Matthew Del Negro |
| 0607 (Mike Farallon) |
| John Allen Nelson |
| Corin Nemec |
| 0710 (Carl Reston) |
| Alex Nesic |
| 0313 (John "Jojo" Johnson) |
| George Newbern1 |
| 0617 (Kevin Weaver) |
| Brad Newman 1 |
| 0303 (Honeymooner) |
| David Newsom |
| John Newton 1 |
| 0813 (Doctor Marshall) |
| Austin Nichols1 |
| 0414 (Patrick Wilder) |
| Alexa Nikolas1 |
| 0617 (Mallary Harding) |
| Radha Nilia1 |
| 0121 (Babe) |
| Yvette Nipar 1 |
| 0320 (Lucy Raleigh) |

| Bobby Nish 1 |
|---------------------------|
| 0107 (Brian Fan) |
| Stephanie Niznik 1 |
| 0617 (Deborah Radley) |
| Tony Noakes1 |
| 0102 (Police Commander) |
| Amaury Nolasco1 |
| 0807 (Nathan Cole) |
| Michelle Nolden 1 |
| 0411 (Valerie Naff) |
| Kate Norby1 |
| 0318 (Julie Sullivan) |
| Michele Nordin 1 |
| 0904 (Daisy) |
| Matt Norklum 1 |
| 0422 (Mike Harris) |
| Hayley Marie Norman1 |
| 0912 (Olivia Adler) |
| David Norona1 |
| 0323 (Joshua Greenfield) |
| Nolan North 1 |
| 0602 (Ken Walker) |
| Dane Northcutt1 |
| 0208 (Lloyd Cole) |
| Lindsay Northern 1 |
| 1011 (Alicia Haverford) |
| Aaron Norvell1 |
| 1003 (Handler) |
| Scotty Noyd Jr |
| 0802 (Jason Sloan) |
| Miguel Nájera1 |
| 0720 (Principal Jennings) |
| |

Ο

| Laurie O'Brien1 |
|---|
| 0119 (Mary J. Hinkle) |
| Jennifer O'Dell 1 |
| 0408 (Charlene Hartford) |
| Becky O'Donohue 1 |
| 0915 (Kayla Hammond) |
| Jessie O'Donohue1 |
| 0806 (Carmel Owens) |
| John F. O'Donohue 1 |
| 0122 (Ronnie Jameson) |
| Conor O'Farrell1 |
| 0102 (Charles Berenger) |
| Gail O'Grady1 |
| 0703 (Dr. Rachel Marsh) |
| Denis O'Hare3 |
| <mark>0801</mark> (Evan Talbot); <mark>0811</mark> (Evan Talbot); <mark>0814</mark> (Evan |
| Talbot) |
| William O'Leary 2 |
| 0106 (Stewart Otis); 0124 (Stewart Otis) |
| Jason O'Mara 1 |
| 0211 (Dr. Keith Winters) |
| Patrick O'Neil1 |
| 1009 (Victor Shetland at 18) |
| Michael O'Neill 1 |
| 1012 (Jerry Wilkinson) |
| Sundra Oakley 1 |
| 0211 (Sara Foster) |
| Leslie Odom Jr 10 |
| 0205 (Joseph Kayle); 0209 (Joseph Kayle); 0222 |
| (Joseph Kayle); 0224 (Joseph Kayle); 0301 (Joseph |
| Kayle); 0314 (Joseph Kayle); 0320 (Joseph Kayle); |
| 0320 (Joseph Kayle); 0422 (Joseph Kayle); 0423 |
| (Joseph Kayle) |
| Jason Manuel Olazabal1 |
| 0908 (Doctor Landry) |
| Jason Olive1 |

| 0402 (Prod Wallrow) |
|--|
| 0403 (Brad Walker) |
| Ana Cristina De Oliveira1 |
| 0417 (Rita Davis) |
| Chris Olivero 1 0305 (Kevin Lewiston) |
| Loren Olson |
| 0603 (MDPD Uniform) |
| Paulina Olyszynski1 |
| 0721 (Lauren Reeger) |
| Judd Omen1 |
| |
| 0213 (Juan Marco Varon/Miguel Bernardo) |
| Timothy Omundson |
| 0403 (Ted Griffin) |
| Roy Oraschin |
| 0602 (Photographer) |
| Joe Ordaz1 |
| <mark>0916</mark> (Guard) |
| Neal Orion 1 |
| 0322 (Mr. Most Likely To Succeed) |
| Laura Orrico1 |
| 0518 (Mia Garaham) |
| Orlando Ortega1 |
| 0304 (Crime Scene Investigator) |
| Ricardo Ortez1 |
| 0103 (John Doe) |
| Carla Ortiz1 |
| 0210 (Amber) |
| Jillian Reeves de Ortiz1 |
| 0514 (Bank Manager) |
| Jillian Revees De Ortiz1 |
| 0515 (Judith Freeman) |
| John Ortiz1 |
| |
| 0611 (Gabriel Soto) Kattia Ortiz1 |
| |
| 0916 (Maria) |
| Shalim Ortiz1 |
| 0707 (Mario Vega) |
| Jim Ortlieb 1 |
| 0424 (Doctor Kagen) |
| Holmes Osborne 1 |
| 0310 (Judge Isaac Greenhill) |
| Dylan Osean1 |
| 1010 (Officer Paul Delarenzo) |
| Karla Osella 1 |
| 0302 (Jennifer Valdez) |
| Ion Overman 1 |
| 0107 (Teacher) |
| Kelly Overton 1 |
| 0722 (Kaitlin Sawyer) |
| Rochelle Ovitt 1 |
| 0504 (Tina) |
| Michael P. Owen 1 |
| 0307 (Nick) |
| Hal Ozsan |
| 0318 (Brandon Pace) |
| (Brundon Fuco) |

| Johnny Pacar1 |
|--|
| 0521 (Nathan Atherton) |
| David Paetkau1 |
| 0316 (Jeff McGill) |
| Alex Paez |
| 0102 (Detective Martin Puig); 0107 (Detective Mar- |
| tin Puig) |
| Keith Page 1 |
| 0804 (Maintenance Man) |
| Kimberly Page 1 |
| 0406 (Rachel Turner) |
| Michelle Page1 |
| 0407 (Kimberly Beaudreux) |
| |

| Sam Page | 1 |
|--|---|
| 0403 (Jeff Marshall) | |
| Nicole Paggi 0223 (Laura Spelman) | 1 |
| Peter Paige | 1 |
| 0717 (Glenn Wagner) Johnny Palermo | 1 |
| 0718 (Louie Clayton) | |
| Adrianne Palicki | 1 |
| Jorge-Luis Pallo | 1 |
| 0506 (Javier Ravez) | |
| Marina Palmier | 1 |
| Ty Panitz | 2 |
| 1017 (Austin North); 1019 (Austin North) Taso Papadakis | 1 |
| 0314 (Felix) | |
| Michael Papajohn | 1 |
| 0416 (Man #2) J.D. Pardo | 1 |
| 0413 (Mario Guilar) | |
| Susan Pari 0324 (Linda River) | 1 |
| Susie Park | 1 |
| 0501 (Andrea Osborn) Andrea Parker | 1 |
| 0804 (Allison Burgess) | |
| April Parker | 1 |
| 0414 (Dr. Medby) Danielle Parker | 1 |
| 1011 (Melrose Gramercy) | |
| Paula Jai Parker 0410 (Deana Walters/D-Nasty) | 1 |
| Tom Parker | 1 |
| 0718 (Grant Lawson) Charles Parnell | 0 |
| | |
| 0708 (FBI Agent Jacobs); 0805 (Gavin Webb) | - |
| Austen Parros | |
| | 1 |
| Austen Parros 0523 (Ed Granger) Peter Parros 0407 (James Johnson) | 1 1 |
| Austen Parros 0523 (Ed Granger) Peter Parros 0407 (James Johnson) Erik Passoja | 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 |
| Austen Parros | 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 |

| 0706 (Mick Renaldo) |
|---|
| J. Anthony Pena |
| 0724 (Carlos) |
| Joshua Pence 1 0706 (AJ Watkins) |
| Christopher Penn |
| 0120 (Peter Wilton) |
| Collins Pennie |
| 0616 (Tommy Garver); 0907 (Shane Newsom) |
| Joe Penny 1 |
| 0706 (Travis Drake) |
| Jackie Pereida1 |
| 0312 (Carmen Garcia) |
| Andres Perez-Molina1 0608 (Luis Mendoza) |
| Angelo Perez1 |
| 0106 (Latino Employee) |
| Burton Perez |
| 1005 (Mala Noche #1) |
| Christopher Perez1 |
| 0103 (Pedro De Soto) |
| Manny Perez1 |
| 0307 (Manny Orantes) |
| Miguel Perez1 1001 (Register Clerk) |
| Nelson Perez1 |
| 0109 (Christopher Harwood) |
| Tony Perez1 |
| 0103 (Joe De Soto) |
| Walter Perez 1 |
| 0513 (Jorge Zamareno) |
| Aaron Perilo |
| 0503 (Matt) Damian Perkins2 |
| |
| 0110 (Damon Wyatt): 0114 (Damon Wyatt) |
| 0110 (Damon Wyatt); 0114 (Damon Wyatt) Kathleen Rose Perkins |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins1 |
| |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins10119 (Communications Tech)Melody Perkins10218 (Barbara Nance)S.E. Perry10123 (SWAT Leader)Gino Anthony Pesi10315 (Security Guard)Rick Peters10320 (Robert Smith)Cole Petersen1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) 1 Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) 5 S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) 1 Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) 1 Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) 1 Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) 1 Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) 1 Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) 1 Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) 1 Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) 3 Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) 1 Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Phillips 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Phillips 1 0519 (Karl Bennett) 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) 1 Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Phillips 1 0519 (Karl Bennett) 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Phillips 1 0519 (Karl Bennett) 1 Jeff Daniel Phillips 1 0816 (Photo Assistant) 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Daniel Phillips 1 0519 (Karl Bennett) 1 0519 (Karl Bennett) 1 James Pickens Jr. 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) 1 Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Phillips 1 0519 (Karl Bennett) 1 James Pickens Jr. 1 0124 (Prison Warden) 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Daniel Phillips 1 0816 (Photo Assistant) 1 James Pickens Jr. 1 0124 (Prison Warden) < |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Phillips 1 0124 (Prison Warden) 1 0124 (Prison Warden) 1 Cindy Pickett 1 0323 (Miranda Lewis) 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) Jeff Paniel Phillips 1 0316 (Photo Assistant) James Pickens Jr. 1 0124 (Prison Warden) 1 Cindy Pickett 1 0323 (Miranda Lewis) 1 0314 (Gary Milbanks) 1 |
| Kathleen Rose Perkins 1 0119 (Communications Tech) Melody Perkins 1 0218 (Barbara Nance) S.E. Perry 1 0123 (SWAT Leader) Gino Anthony Pesi 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0315 (Security Guard) Rick Peters 1 0320 (Robert Smith) Cole Petersen 1 0609 (Logan Sheriden) Annika Peterson 1 0118 (Polygraph Tester) Trevor Peterson 1 0723 (Ken Jarvik) Valarie Pettiford 1 0422 (Dr. Laura Whitford) Elizabeth Peña 1 0117 (Councilwoman Mercedes Escalante) Stefanie von Pfetten 1 0220 (Laurie Cofield) Grace Phillips 1 0106 (Mrs. Crighton) 1 Jeff Phillips 1 0124 (Prison Warden) 1 0124 (Prison Warden) 1 Cindy Pickett 1 0323 (Miranda Lewis) 1 |

| Eric Pierpoint |
|--|
| 0316 (Fire Chief Kyle Donaldson) Sharon Pierre-Louis1 |
| 0810 (Marie Gaudreau) |
| Sasha Pieterse1 0609 (Beth Buckley) |
| Alan Pietruszewski |
| 0514 (Prison Guard) |
| Cara Pifko 1 0510 (Donna Hicks) |
| Christian Pikes |
| 0703 (Corey Dashell) |
| Neto DePaula Pimenta 1 1007 (Carl Raines) |
| Chris Pine |
| 0210 (Tommy Chandler) |
| Jim Pirri 1 0715 (Judge Gregory Thorpe) |
| J.P. Pitoc |
| 0709 (Tim Erickson) |
| Christian Pitre1 0715 (Lindsay Garland) |
| Jacqueline Piñol |
| 0419 (Cynthia Sanchez) |
| Ruben Pla 1 0114 (Benito Ramon) |
| Victoria Platt |
| 0113 (Beverly Caldwell) |
| Mike Pniewski |
| Christopher Poehls |
| 0914 (Jeremy) |
| Larry Poindexter 1 0705 (Leonard McBride) |
| Kristoffer Polaha |
| 0506 (Jeremy Fordham) |
| Joel Polis 1 0422 (Agent Robert Wynn) |
| Teri Polo |
| 0708 (Jill Walsh) |
| Melissa Ponzio1 1011 (Kathy Jennings) |
| Manley Pope1 |
| 0502 (Rick "V-Ray" Groves) |
| Colleen Porch1 0222 (Veronica Grant) |
| Peter Porte |
| 0708 (Brad Garland) |
| Brian Poth |
| Jenson); 0201 (Tyler Jenson); 0202 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0203 (Tyler Jenson); 0206 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0208 (Tyler Jenson); 0209 (Tyler Jen- son); 0210 (Tyler Jenson); 0215 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0218 (Tyler Jenson); 0219 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0222 (Tyler Jenson); 0224 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0303 (Tyler Jenson); 0304 (Tyler Jen- son); 0305 (Tyler Jenson); 0306 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0307 (Tyler Jenson); 0308 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0310 (Tyler Jenson); 0311 (Tyler Jen- son); 0312 (Tyler Jenson); 0313 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0312 (Tyler Jenson); 0313 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0320 (Tyler Jenson); 0321 (Tyler Jen- |
| son); 0324 (Tyler Jenson) Esteban Powell1 |
| 0810 (Robert Sperling) |
| Glenn Jr Powell 1 |
| 0712 (Logan Crawford) Dave Power1 |
| 0309 (Darryl Morgan) |
| Kelli Kirkland Powers |
| |

| 1009 (Jury Foreman) |
|---|
| Mario Jr. Prado1 |
| 0708 (Rodrigo Sanchez) |
| Brian Prescott |
| 0404 (C.O. #1) |
| Tara Price1 |
| 0524 (Mrs. Wade) |
| Shani Pride1 |
| 0406 (Lisa) |
| Austin Priester |
| 0106 (Preppy Black Guy); 0513 (Officer); 0922 (Flight |
| Crewman) |
| Karim Prince 1 |
| 0222 (Roy Moran/Thugg G) |
| Sandra Prosper1 |
| 0320 (Linda) |
| Timi Prulhiere 1 |
| 1010 (Carol Nolan) |
| Don Pugsley 1 |
| 0210 (Clint Hall) |
| Aria Pullman 1 |
| 1006 (Andrea Edison) |
| Lindsay Pulsipher1 |
| 0912 (Tara Werner) |
| Sandra Purpuro1 |
| 0805 (Rhea) |
| Shawn Pyfrom1 |
| 0804 (Daniel Burgess) |
| John Pyper-Ferguson 1 |
| 0314 (Eddie Michaelson) |
| |

Q

_

| Stephen Quadros 1 0212 (Wayne Delroy) |
|--|
| Rachel Quaintance1 |
| 0521 (Stacey Wakeman) |
| Samantha Quan 3 |
| 0705 (Jane Bartlett); 0707 (Jane Bartlett); 0713 |
| (Jane Bartlett) |
| Quddus1 |
| 0201 (Himself) |
| Tim Quill 1 |
| 0112 (Michael Giotti) |
| Francesco Quinn1 |
| 0304 (Fidel Barroso) |
| Jason Quinn 1 |
| 0312 (Calvin Joyner) |
| Byron Quiros1 |
| 0513 (Guillermo) |
| |

R

| Marc Raducci1 |
|---|
| 0822 (Joel Clark) |
| Sarah Rafferty1 |
| 0107 (Melissa Starr) |
| William Ragsdale1 |
| 0904 (Kenneth McGuire) |
| Kevin Rahm 1 |
| 0721 (Dr. Sean Loftin) |
| Kaiyana Rain1 |
| 0307 (Paramedic) |
| Ethan Rains 1 |
| 0818 (Brian Nassir) |
| Leven Rambin 4 |
| 0914 (Molly Sloan); 0915 (Molly Sloan); 0918 (Molly |
| Sloan); 0919 (Molly Sloan) |
| Cierra Ramirez 1 |
| 0416 (Isabel Terraza) |
| |

| Haley Ramm |
|--|
| 0406 (Jennifer - Age 9); 0415 (Jennifer - Age 9) Ariel Mirabel- Ramos 1 |
| 0821 (Officer) |
| Liz Ramos 1 0413 (Woman Dancer #1) |
| Luis Antonio Ramos |
| David Ramsey 1 |
| 0218 (Officer Everhart) |
| Kevin Ramsey |
| Stephen Ramsey 1 |
| 0324 (Staff Sergeant Wayne Stoddard) Wesley A. Ramsey26 |
| 0121 (Kip Miller); 0717 (Dave Benton); 0718 (Dave |
| Benton); 0720 (Dave Benton); 0721 (Dave Ben- ton); 0723 (Dave Benton); 0802 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 0807 (Dave Benton); 0808 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 0811 (Dave Benton); 0812 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 0816 (Dave Benton); 0817 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 0819 (Dave Benton); 0822 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 0901 (Dave Benton); 0902 (Dave Ben- ton); 0912 (Dave Benton); 0914 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 0914 (Dave Benton); 0918 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 0921 (Dave Benton); 1012 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 1015 (Dave Benton); 1016 (Dave Ben- |
| ton); 1019 (Dave Benton) Lak Rana 1 |
| 0708 (FBI Tech) |
| Amanda Randall |
| Josh Randall |
| 0310 (Edward Mathis) |
| Nicole Randall |
| Maria Rangel |
| Stacy Ransom |
| 0708 (Woman) Phillip Rapagna1 |
| 0309 (SWAT Cop) |
| Shel Rasten |
| Emilie de Ravin |
| 0305 (Venus Robinson) |
| April Rawlings |
| 0910 (Date #2) Nicole Rawlins1 |
| 0307 (Hottie) |
| Shawn Reaves1 0519 (Louis Sullivan) |
| Victoria Recano |
| 0423 (Herself) |
| Lance Reddick |
| Park) |
| Quinn Redeker 1 |
| 0113 (Herb Rines) |
| Blair Redford 1 0803 (Troy Billings) |
| Christopher Redman |
| 0703 (Michael Travers); 0704 (Michael Travers); 0712 |
| (Michael Travers); 0713 (Michael Travers); 0716 |
| (Michael Travers); 0717 (Michael Travers); 0718 |
| (Michael Travers); 0719 (Michael Travers); 0721 (Michael Travers); 0722 (Michael Travers); 0724 |
| (Michael Travers); 0807 (Michael Travers); 0812 |
| (Michael Travers); 0813 (Michael Travers); 0815 |
| (Michael Travers); 0817 (Michael Travers); 0819 |
| (Michael Travers); 0901 (Michael Travers); 0902 |

| (Michael Travers); 0905 (Michael Travers); 0912 (Michael Travers); 0916 (Michael Travers); 0917 (Michael Travers); 0920 (Michael Travers); 1004 (Michael Travers); 1006 (Michael Travers) |
|--|
| Teal Redmann |
| Stephen Reed1 0121 (College Guy #1) |
| Jeffrey Reeves |
| Perrey Reeves1 0206 (Julia) |
| Laura Regan |
| Tanja Reichert1 0206 (Heather Burton) |
| Tai Reid1 |
| 0406 (Father) Joseph D. Reitman1 |
| 0504 (Bob Norwood) James Remarl |
| 0422 (Captain Quentin Taylor) Paris Remillard1 |
| 0420 (Cameraman) David D. Renaud1 |
| 0109 (Lou Blake) Kiana Rene |
| 0823 (Uniform) |
| Danielle Renee 1 0511 (Emma Cervantes) |
| Grace Renn1 0311 (Lisa) |
| Callum Keith Rennie2 0922 (Jack Toller); 1001 (Jack Toller) |
| Cordelia Renolds |
| Joe Renteria1 |
| 0102 (Aurelio Moreno) Kristen Renton 1 |
| 0906 (Courtney Alderman) Cisco Reyes1 |
| 0124 (Joe Aviar) Kamar de los Reyes1 |
| 0723 (Jason Hurst) Corey Reynolds1 |
| 0519 (Steve Gryson) |
| G. Russell Reynolds1 0919 (Male Fight Fan) |
| John Brently Reynolds1 0420 (Tom 'TJ' Jennings) |
| Ron Reznik 1 0522 (Anthony Bryant) |
| Robert Ri'chard1 0404 (Tobey Hollins) |
| J. August Richards 1 |
| 0306 (State Attorney Bob Villa) Lou Richards1 |
| 0107 (Lawyer) Salli Richardson-Whitfield5 |
| 0113 (Laura Lamas); 0114 (Laura Lamas); 0116 (Laura Lamas); 0118 (Laura Lamas); 0119 (Laura |
| Lamas) Kristin Richardson 1 |
| 0610 (Kate Lambert) |
| Mesan Richardson 1 0407 (Security Guard) |
| Russell Richardson 1 0722 (Cody Barton) |
| Brett Rickaby1 0823 (Drew Pollack) |
| Chelsea Ricketts |

| Steven N. Rider1 |
|---|
| 0111 (Willie Stango) |
| Billy Rieck 1 |
| 0123 (Tommy Lee Harkins) |
| Greg Rikaart1 |
| 0607 (Scott LeBrock) |
| Scott Allen Rinker |
| 0911 (Chris) |
| F.J. Rio 1 0411 (Phil Cobb) |
| Tom Riordan |
| 1003 (Commander) |
| David Ripley1 |
| 0210 (Hector Jones) |
| Larry Rippenkroeger |
| 0112 (Sam Laskey); 0118 (Sam Laskey) |
| Alan Ritchson |
| 0819 (Paul Arnett) |
| Christopher Michael Rivera |
| 0606 (Mario Montero) |
| Mailon Rivera1 |
| 0406 (Det. Matt Phillips) |
| Vincent Rivera1 |
| 0405 (Armando Diaz) |
| Victor Rivers1 |
| 0113 (Detective Gil Carrillo) |
| Sam Robards1 |
| 0421 (Mitchell Collett) |
| Damani Roberts1 |
| 0407 (Adam Johnson) |
| Eric Roberts1 |
| 0323 (Ken Kramer) |
| Gabriella Roberts 1 |
| 0812 (Young Phoenicks) |
| Jeremy Roberts 1 |
| 0115 (Sam Carver) |
| Jonno Roberts1 |
| 0918 (Ted Sherman) |
| Leonard Roberts |
| 0211 (Brad Foster); 1012 (Matthew Stone) |
| |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 |
| Kathleen Robertson1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) |
| Kathleen Robertson |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 |
| Kathleen Robertson |
| Kathleen Robertson |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) 1 Troy Robinson 1 |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) 1 Troy Robinson 1 |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) Mic Rodgers 1 0118 (Jeff Macher) |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) Mic Rodgers 1 |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) Mic Rodgers 1 0118 (Jeff Macher) Michael E. Rodgers 1 0412 (Keith Gifford) |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) Mic Rodgers 1 0118 (Jeff Macher) Michael E. Rodgers 1 0412 (Keith Gifford) Michael Rodrick 1 |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) Mic Rodgers 1 0118 (Jeff Macher) Michael E. Rodgers 1 0412 (Keith Gifford) Michael Rodrick 1 0716 (Jack Ladner) |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) Mic Rodgers 1 0118 (Jeff Macher) Michael E. Rodgers 1 0412 (Keith Gifford) Michael Rodrick 1 0716 (Jack Ladner) 1 Al Rodrigo 1 |
| Kathleen Robertson 1 0821 (Kayla Pennington) Shelley Robertson 1 0312 (Nurse Mills) Alexia Robinson 1 0212 (The Mistress) Andrea Robinson 1 0602 (Meg Walker) Bobby Robinson 1 0101 (Pilot Stunt Double) Jason Robinson 1 0502 (Jogger) Sandra Robinson 1 0404 (Patrice Boland) Troy Robinson 1 0118 (Lester Cassidy) Luis Robledo 1 0404 (Mala Noche Gangster #1) Nicolas Robuck 1 0822 (Logan Price) Mic Rodgers 1 0118 (Jeff Macher) Michael E. Rodgers 1 0412 (Keith Gifford) Michael Rodrick 1 0716 (Jack Ladner) |

| 0811 (Eric); 0814 (Eric); 0815 (Eric); 0816 (Eric Delko); 0817 (Eric); 0819 (Eric); 0820 (Eric); |
|---|
| 0821 (Eric); 0822 (Eric Delko); 0823 (Eric Delko) |
| 0824 (Eric) |
| Alexander Rodriguez1 0819 (DJ) |
| Eliott Rodriguez1 |
| 1001 (Male News Anchor) Maggie Rodriguez 1 |
| 0411 (Anchorwoman) |
| Onahoua Rodriguez1 0220 (Ana Morales) |
| Philip Anthony Rodriguez1 |
| 0411 (Jeff Colson) David Rodwell |
| 0407 (Frank Collins) |
| Channon Roe |
| Daniel Roebuck 1 0817 (Mark Bullock) |
| Baron Rogers1 |
| 0107 (Noel Peach) Rachel Rogers |
| 0106 (Ruthie Crighton); 0124 (Ruthie Crighton) |
| Ron Roggé |
| Elisabeth Rohm 1 |
| 1013 (Jill Ferris) Sasha Roiz1 |
| 0611 (Darren Butler) |
| Mark Rolston |
| 0612 (Agent Glen Cole) |
| Richard Romero1 0122 (Pablo Griffith) |
| Shane Roney 1 |
| 1001 (Young Jack Toller) Michael Rooker 1 |
| 0202 (Marty Jones) |
| Lucas Caleb Rooney 1 0605 (Theo Knight) |
| Latarsha Rose1 |
| 0802 (Tanya Arrington) Michael Edward Rose1 |
| 0214 (Arthur Arturo) |
| Shiva Rose |
| 0509 (Sonya Barak); 0511 (Sonya Barak) Romy Rosemont1 |
| 1013 (Amy Burton) |
| Chelcie Ross1 0916 (Wesley Habeck) |
| Matt Ross1 |
| 0413 (Paul Burton) Theo Rossi 1 |
| 0724 (Jimmy Castigan) |
| Andrea Roth 1 0319 (Molly Edge) |
| Will Rothhaar1 1001 (Ricky Galindo) |
| Lisa Rotondi |
| 0318 (Rachel Thomas) Tahmus Rounds1 |
| 0601 (Foster Dad) |
| Eden Rountree 1 0203 (Peg Donovan) |
| Kelly Rowan 1 |
| 0717 (Katherine Faber) Brad Rowe |
| 0418 (Stephen Rowe) |
| Rodney Rowland 1 0915 (Art Gelway) |
| |

| Saafir 1 |
|------------------------------|
| 0124 (Mega-G) |
| Tanc Sade |
| 0523 (Jason Billings) |
| Andres Saenz-Hudson |
| 0515 (Tanner Wilcox) |
| Bill Sage 1 |
| 0321 (Brad Manning) |
| Shontae Saldana1 |
| 0909 (Isabel Castillo) |
| Dahlia Salem 1 |
| 0425 (Agent Heather Landrey) |
| Gina Salemi 1 |
| 0608 (Screaming Girl) |
| Heather Salmon1 |
| 0122 (Blood Bank Nurse) |
| Anne De Salvo1 |
| 0119 (Patricia Cusack) |
| Tim Sampson 1 |
| 0101 (Jim Tigerfish) |
| Ruel Samuels1 |
| 0507 (Teenage Driver #1) |
| John Lorenzo Sanchez1 |
| 0119 (Carlos) |
| Marco Sanchez 1 |
| 0516 (Dave Montavo) |
| Rigo Sanchez 1 |
| 0205 (Parking Attendant) |
| John Sanderford 1 |
| 0301 (Reed Williams) |

S

0215 (Danny Cato)

0201 (Tess Kimball)

0915 (Allison Caldwell)

1019 (Ellen Phillips)

0719 (Zoe Belle)

April Scott 1

Ashley Scott 1

Christine Bennett Scott.....1

Judith Scott 1

| Aaron Sanders |
|---|
| 0524 (Young Lucas Wade) Dex Elliot Sanders 1 |
| 0410 (Jay Fisher) |
| Erin Sanders 1 |
| 0914 (Megan Wells) |
| Anthony De Sando |
| 0517 (Joey Mazzaro) Nick Sandow 1 |
| 1011 (Larry Gramercy) |
| Cara Santana |
| 0711 (Yolanda Ramoz) |
| Cindyana Santangelo 1 0220 (Maria Marimon) |
| Susan Santiago 1 |
| 0914 (Leandra Cordero) |
| Carlos Sanz1 |
| 1005 (Geraldo Torres) |
| Al Sapienza1 0119 (James Fukes) |
| Ric Sarabia 1 |
| 0711 (Darryl Broadman) |
| Rafael Sardina1 |
| 0109 (Gustavo Santoya) Drew Sattee 1 |
| 0201 (Unknown) |
| Steve Saucedo1 |
| 0119 (Undercover Detective) |
| Sherri Saum |
| 0808 (Karen Ballard) Antony Sauve 1 |
| 0512 (Benjamin Rhodes) |
| Leela Savasta1 |
| 0909 (Nina Castillo) |
| Danielle Savre |
| 0807 (Ashley Tanner) Raphael Sbarge 1 |
| 0511 (Larry Fremont) |
| Jonathan Scarfe 1 |
| 0305 (Chase Shaw) Cassie Scerbo 1 |
| 0819 (Hillary Swanson) |
| Johnathon Schaech1 |
| 1006 (Joseph Crumbaugh) |
| Erika Schaefer 1 0603 (Beautiful Girl) |
| Tom Schanley 1 |
| 0221 (Adam Decker) |
| Ryan Scharoun 1 |
| 0725 (Officer Miller) |
| Con Schell 1 0521 (Stan Lockwood) |
| Kyle Schmid 1 |
| 0604 (Andrew Hillman) |
| Tom Schmid1 |
| 0402 (Philip Reynolds) |
| Kendall Schmidt |
| Katherine Schmoke |
| 0719 (Allison) |
| John Schneider 1 |
| 0618 (Charles Brighton) |
| Jessy Schram 1 0602 (Candace Walker) |
| Matt Schulze 1 |
| 0312 (Eddie Davids) |
| Paul Schulze |
| 0605 (Dr. Werner Klein) |
| Maite Schwartz1 0704 (Kaylee Westmore) |
| Adam Scott 1 |

| Rodney Scott 1 |
|--|
| 0210 (Keith Reavis) William Lee Scott |
| 0122 (DJ Scorpius) |
| Nick Searcy1 |
| 0118 (IAB Officer Jack Seeger) |
| Teddy Sears |
| Lobo Sebastian |
| 0401 (Raphael Sifuentes); 0424 (Raphael Sifuentes) |
| Jon Seda1 |
| 0711 (Hector Salazar) |
| Paolo Seganti |
| Stan Sellers |
| 0117 (Judge David Arce) |
| Katy Selverstone |
| 0322 (Michelle Day) Albie Selznick 1 |
| 0108 (Jason Caplin) |
| Rade Serbedzija |
| 0716 (Alexander Sharova); 0725 (Alexander Sharova) |
| Ivan Sergei1 0704 (Greg Donner) |
| Terry Serpico 1 |
| 0611 (Steve Lancaster) |
| Diego Serrano 1 |
| 1015 (Dylan Perez) Laimarie Serrano1 |
| 0405 (Blanca Rodriguez) |
| Nestor Serrano |
| 0119 (Edward S. Hinkle/Frank Carbone) |
| Ignacio Serricchio1 |
| 1017 (Mason Torres) Matthew Settle 1 |
| 0204 (Art Pickering) |
| Joan Severance 1 |
| 0317 (Sophie Townsend) |
| Corey Sevier |
| Aaron Seville |
| 0113 (Rudy Caldwell) |
| Erica Shaffer |
| 0520 (Newswoman #2) Robert Shampain 1 |
| 0910 (Craig Taft) |
| Michael Shanks 1 |
| 0411 (Doug Stets) |
| Polly Shannon 1 0418 (Allison Grady) |
| Vicellous Shannon 1 |
| 0725 (Todd Harris) |
| John Sharian |
| 0603 (Joe LeBrock); 0607 (Joe LeBrock); 0903 (Joe |
| LaBrock) Eugene Shaw1 |
| 0820 (EMT) |
| Charity Shea 1 |
| 0324 (Amanda) |
| Chris Sheffield |
| 1003 (Travis Reeves) Samantha Shelton |
| |
| |
| |
| |

| 0203 (Crystal Sherwood) |
|--|
| Kristopher Shepard 1 |
| 0203 (Chris Paolo) |
| Tasia Sherel |
| 0120 (DNA Tech) |
| |
| Lisa Sheridan 3 |
| 0601 (Kathleen Newberry); 0613 (Kathleen New- |
| berry); 0615 (Kathleen Newberry) |
| Reshma Shetty1 |
| 1015 (Jane Caldicott) |
| |
| Blake Shields1 |
| 1010 (Kurt Riggins) |
| Graham Shiels |
| 1008 (Michael Galliver) |
| |
| Colton Shires1 |
| 0301 (Joey Williams) |
| Richard Shoberg 1 |
| 0223 (Michael Hanover Sr.) |
| Christopher Showerman1 |
| • |
| 0419 (Pete Nealy) |
| Christopher Shyer 1 |
| 0323 (Larry Hargrove) |
| Sebastian Siegel1 |
| 0511 (Cody) |
| |
| Jonny Siew1 |
| 0714 (E.R. Technician) |
| Joe Sikora1 |
| 0417 (Howard Benchley) |
| Karen Sillas 1 |
| |
| 0115 (Belle King) |
| Leslie Silva 1 |
| 0416 (Felicia Hill) |
| Michael B. Silver |
| 0217 (FBI Agent Peter Elliott); 0314 (FBI Agent Pe- |
| |
| ter Elliott); 0317 (FBI Agent Peter Elliott); 0420 |
| |
| (Peter Elliott); 0425 (Peter Elliott); 0503 (Peter |
| (Peter Elliott); 0425 (Peter Elliott); 0503 (Peter Elliot) |
| Elliot) |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman |
| Elliot)Jonathan Silverman10303 (Jay Seaver)Andrea Silvers10317 (Caitlyn Townsend)Henry Simmons10808 (Andrew Ballard)Amy Simon10221 (Beachgoer)Rachel Singer10115 (Janet Carver)Abhi Sinha10824 (Undergrad Test Subject)Gary Sinise20223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor)Shaun Sipos10409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond)Tim Sitarz10502 (Billy Gault)Mark Sivertsen10105 (Jeffrey Douglas)Kevin Sizemore1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman |
| Elliot)Jonathan Silverman10303 (Jay Seaver)Andrea Silvers10317 (Caitlyn Townsend)Henry Simmons10808 (Andrew Ballard)Amy Simon10221 (Beachgoer)Rachel Singer10115 (Janet Carver)Abhi Sinha10824 (Undergrad Test Subject)Gary Sinise20223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor)Shaun Sipos10409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond)Tim Sitarz10502 (Billy Gault)Mark Sivertsen10105 (Jeffrey Douglas)Kevin Sizemore1 |
| Elliot)Jonathan Silverman10303 (Jay Seaver)Andrea Silvers10317 (Caitlyn Townsend)Henry Simmons10808 (Andrew Ballard)Amy Simon10221 (Beachgoer)Rachel Singer10115 (Janet Carver)Abhi Sinha10824 (Undergrad Test Subject)Gary Sinise20223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor)Shaun Sipos10409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond)Tim Sitarz10105 (Jeffrey Douglas)Kevin Sizemore10106 (Uniform Cop)Tom Sizemore1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman |
| Elliot)Jonathan Silverman10303 (Jay Seaver)Andrea Silvers10317 (Caitlyn Townsend)Henry Simmons10808 (Andrew Ballard)Amy Simon10221 (Beachgoer)Rachel Singer10115 (Janet Carver)Abhi Sinha10824 (Undergrad Test Subject)Gary Sinise20223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor)Shaun Sipos10409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond)Tim Sitarz10105 (Jeffrey Douglas)Kevin Sizemore10106 (Uniform Cop)Tom Sizemore10620 (Kurt Rossi)Jon Sklaroff1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 0808 (Andrew Ballard) Amy Simon 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Rachel Singer 1 0115 (Janet Carver) Abhi Sinha 1 0824 (Undergrad Test Subject) Gary Sinise 2 0223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor) Shaun Sipos 1 0409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond) Tim Sitarz 1 0502 (Billy Gault) Mark Sivertsen 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0106 (Uniform Cop) Tom Sizemore 1 0620 (Kurt Rossi) 1 Jon Sklaroff 1 0212 (Pete Tolson) 1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 0808 (Andrew Ballard) Amy Simon 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Rachel Singer 1 0115 (Janet Carver) Abhi Sinha 1 0824 (Undergrad Test Subject) Gary Sinise 2 0223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor) Shaun Sipos 1 0409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond) Tim Sitarz 1 0502 (Billy Gault) Mark Sivertsen 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0106 (Uniform Cop) Tom Sizemore 1 0620 (Kurt Rossi) 1 Jon Sklaroff 1 0212 (Pete Tolson) 1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 0808 (Andrew Ballard) Amy Simon 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Rachel Singer 1 0115 (Janet Carver) Abhi Sinha 1 0824 (Undergrad Test Subject) Gary Sinise 2 0223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor) Shaun Sipos 1 0409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond) Tim Sitarz 1 0502 (Billy Gault) Mark Sivertsen 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0106 (Uniform Cop) Tom Sizemore 1 0620 (Kurt Rossi) 1 Jon Sklaroff 1 0212 (Pete Tolson) 1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 0808 (Andrew Ballard) Amy Simon 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Rachel Singer 1 0115 (Janet Carver) Abhi Sinha 1 0824 (Undergrad Test Subject) Gary Sinise 2 0223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor) Shaun Sipos 1 0409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond) Tim Sitarz 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0106 (Uniform Cop) Tom Sizemore 1 0620 (Kurt Rossi) 1 Jon Sklaroff 1 0212 (Pete Tolson) 1 Julie Skon 1 0306 (Lori Parker) 1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 0808 (Andrew Ballard) Amy Simon 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Rachel Singer 1 0115 (Janet Carver) Abhi Sinha 1 0824 (Undergrad Test Subject) Gary Sinise 2 0223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor) Shaun Sipos 1 0409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond) Tim Sitarz 1 0502 (Billy Gault) Mark Sivertsen 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0106 (Uniform Cop) Tom Sizemore 1 0620 (Kurt Rossi) 1 Jon Sklaroff 1 0212 (Pete Tolson) 1 Julie Skon 1 0306 (Lori Parker) 1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 0808 (Andrew Ballard) Amy Simon 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Rachel Singer 1 0115 (Janet Carver) Abhi Sinha 1 0824 (Undergrad Test Subject) Gary Sinise 2 0223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor) Shaun Sipos 1 0409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond) Tim Sitarz 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0106 (Uniform Cop) Tom Sizemore 1 0620 (Kurt Rossi) 1 Jon Sklaroff 1 0212 (Pete Tolson) 1 Julie Skon 1 0306 (Lori Parker) 1 Alex Skuby 1 0711 (Ricky Moore) 1 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 0808 (Andrew Ballard) Amy Simon 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Rachel Singer 1 0115 (Janet Carver) Abhi Sinha 1 0824 (Undergrad Test Subject) Gary Sinise 2 0223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor) Shaun Sipos 1 0409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond) Tim Sitarz 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0106 (Uniform Cop) Tom Sizemore 1 0620 (Kurt Rossi) 1 Jon Sklaroff 1 0212 (Pete Tolson) 1 Julie Skon 1 0306 (Lori Parker) 1 Alex Skuby 1 0711 (Ricky Moore) 2 |
| Elliot) Jonathan Silverman 1 0303 (Jay Seaver) Andrea Silvers 1 0317 (Caitlyn Townsend) Henry Simmons 1 0808 (Andrew Ballard) Amy Simon 1 0221 (Beachgoer) Rachel Singer 1 0115 (Janet Carver) Abhi Sinha 1 0824 (Undergrad Test Subject) Gary Sinise 2 0223 (Detective Mac Taylor); 0407 (Detective Mac Taylor) Shaun Sipos 1 0409 (Hellys/Gabe Hammond) Tim Sitarz 1 0105 (Jeffrey Douglas) Kevin Sizemore 1 0106 (Uniform Cop) Tom Sizemore 1 0620 (Kurt Rossi) 1 Jon Sklaroff 1 0212 (Pete Tolson) 1 Julie Skon 1 0306 (Lori Parker) 1 Alex Skuby 1 0711 (Ricky Moore) 1 |

| 0123 (Suzie Barnham); 0208 (Suzie Barnham); 0217 |
|--|
| (Suzie Barnham); 0316 (Suzie Barnham) |
| Haaz Sleiman1 0922 (Marcel Largos) |
| Arjay Smith1 |
| 0808 (Greg Ballard) |
| Bee-Be Smith |
| 0613 (Court Clerk) |
| Brady Smith1 |
| 0313 (Officer Rich Insko) |
| Daniel E. Smith |
| 0306 (Michael Cyger) |
| David Lee Smith |
| Rick Stetler); 0224 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); |
| 0301 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0302 (IAB |
| Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0306 (IAB Sergeant Rick |
| Stetler); 0307 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0310 |
| (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0320 (IAB Sergeant |
| Rick Stetler); 0323 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); |
| 0401 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0403 (IAB |
| Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0406 (IAB Sergeant Rick |
| Stetler); 0408 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0410 |
| (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0419 (IAB Sergeant |
| Rick Stetler); 0502 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); |
| 0517 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0522 (IAB |
| Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0524 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0602 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0605 |
| (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0607 (Rick Stetler); |
| 0609 (Rick Stetler); 0615 (IAB Sergeant Rick |
| Stetler); 0616 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0620 |
| (Rick Stetler); 0721 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); |
| 0724 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler); 0802 (Rick |
| Stetler); 0803 (Rick Stetler); 0812 (Rick Stetler); |
| 0821 (Rick Stetler); 0822 (IAB Sergeant Rick |
| |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI)1 |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI)1 0216 (Jason Henderson) |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI)1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith Erik Scott Smith 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 0207 (Dr. John Leary) |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 0316 (Watch Sergeant) |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 0316 (Watch Sergeant) James Smith 1 0206 (Exhausted Man) |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith1 |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 0316 (Watch Sergeant) James Smith 1 0206 (Exhausted Man) Jason Matthew Smith 1 0419 (Greg Everest) |
| Stetler); 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 0316 (Watch Sergeant) James Smith 1 0206 (Exhausted Man) Jason Matthew Smith 1 0419 (Greg Everest) Kerr Smith 1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton) |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon) |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard) |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10419 (Security Guard) |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10419 (Security Guard)Peter James Smith1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10419 (Security Guard)Peter James Smith10617 (Lou Durning) |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10419 (Security Guard)Peter James Smith1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10419 (Security Guard)Peter James Smith10617 (Lou Durning)Riley Smith1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 0316 (Watch Sergeant) James Smith 1 0206 (Exhausted Man) Jason Matthew Smith 1 0419 (Greg Everest) Kerr Smith 1 0318 (Matthew Wilton) Lewis Smith 1 0713 (Robert Banyon) Malcolm Foster Smith 1 0725 (Armed Guard) Michael R. Smith 1 0617 (Lou Durning) Riley Smith 1 0121 (Jack) 1 Scott Alan Smith 1 0820 (Doctor) 1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 0316 (Watch Sergeant) James Smith 1 0206 (Exhausted Man) Jason Matthew Smith 1 0419 (Greg Everest) Kerr Smith 1 0318 (Matthew Wilton) Lewis Smith 1 0713 (Robert Banyon) Malcolm Foster Smith 1 0725 (Armed Guard) Michael R. Smith 1 0617 (Lou Durning) Riley Smith 1 0121 (Jack) 1 Scott Alan Smith 1 0820 (Doctor) 1 Symba Smith 1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 0316 (Watch Sergeant) James Smith 1 0206 (Exhausted Man) Jason Matthew Smith 1 0419 (Greg Everest) Kerr Smith 1 0318 (Matthew Wilton) Lewis Smith 1 0713 (Robert Banyon) Malcolm Foster Smith 1 0725 (Armed Guard) Michael R. Smith 1 0419 (Security Guard) Peter James Smith 1 0617 (Lou Durning) Riley Smith 1 0121 (Jack) 1 Scott Alan Smith 1 0820 (Doctor) 1 Symba Smith 1 0814 (Daisy Arnesse) 1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler) Douglas Smith (VI) 1 0216 (Jason Henderson) Erik Scott Smith 1 0812 (Robbie Ferguson) Ethan S. Smith 1 0207 (Dr. John Leary) Jacques Smith 1 0316 (Watch Sergeant) James Smith 1 0206 (Exhausted Man) Jason Matthew Smith 1 0419 (Greg Everest) Kerr Smith 1 0318 (Matthew Wilton) Lewis Smith 1 0713 (Robert Banyon) Malcolm Foster Smith 1 0725 (Armed Guard) Michael R. Smith 1 0419 (Security Guard) Peter James Smith 1 0617 (Lou Durning) Riley Smith 1 0121 (Jack) 1 Scott Alan Smith 1 0820 (Doctor) 1 Symba Smith 1 0814 (Daisy Arnesse) 1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10617 (Lou Durning)Riley Smith10121 (Jack)Scott Alan Smith10814 (Daisy Arnesse)Tim Snay10418 (Defense Attorney) |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10617 (Lou Durning)Riley Smith10121 (Jack)Scott Alan Smith10814 (Daisy Arnesse)Tim Snay10418 (Defense Attorney)Bradley Snedeker1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10617 (Lou Durning)Riley Smith10121 (Jack)Scott Alan Smith10820 (Doctor)Symba Smith10418 (Defense Attorney)Bradley Snedeker10708 (Marty Ellis) |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10617 (Lou Durning)Riley Smith10121 (Jack)Scott Alan Smith10814 (Daisy Arnesse)Tim Snay10418 (Defense Attorney)Bradley Snedeker10708 (Marty Ellis)Heather Snell1 |
| Stetler): 0823 (IAB Sergeant Rick Stetler)Douglas Smith (VI)10216 (Jason Henderson)Erik Scott Smith10812 (Robbie Ferguson)Ethan S. Smith10207 (Dr. John Leary)Jacques Smith10316 (Watch Sergeant)James Smith10206 (Exhausted Man)Jason Matthew Smith10419 (Greg Everest)Kerr Smith10318 (Matthew Wilton)Lewis Smith10713 (Robert Banyon)Malcolm Foster Smith10725 (Armed Guard)Michael R. Smith10617 (Lou Durning)Riley Smith10121 (Jack)Scott Alan Smith10820 (Doctor)Symba Smith10418 (Defense Attorney)Bradley Snedeker10708 (Marty Ellis) |

| 0120 (Alison Roufow) |
|--|
| Jesse Soffer1 |
| 0703 (Shane Huntington) |
| José Solano1 |
| 0311 (Enrique) |
| Alex Solowitz 1 |
| 0701 (Todd Kooper) |
| Ian Somerhalder |
| lan Somerhalder 1 |
| 0205 (Ricky Murdoch) |
| Phyllis Somerville 1 |
| 0814 (Louise Russo) |
| Jennifer Sommerfield 1 |
| 0520 (Director) |
| Juliet Sorcey 1 |
| 0904 (Beth) |
| Gina Sorell |
| |
| 0714 (Phlebotomist Nurse) |
| Joseph Julian Soria1 |
| 0907 (Dario Aguilar) |
| Jamie Sorrentini 1 |
| 0804 (Maria Guzman) |
| Heather Sossaman1 |
| 0503 (Dakota Hudson) |
| Christina Souza |
| 0110 (Caroline Lorente) |
| |
| Douglas Spain1 |
| 0304 (Raul Arias) |
| Aaron D. Spears1 |
| 0110 (Jerry) |
| Aries Spears |
| 0603 (Oscar Monahan); 0607 (Oscar Monahan) |
| Peter Spears |
| 0219 (Josh Dalton) |
| |
| Richard Speight Jr |
| 0322 (Kevin Banks) |
| Natalie Denise Sperl 1 |
| 0418 (Melissa Rowe) |
| Filows Converteen 1 |
| |
| Ellery Sprayberry 1 0610 (Megan Lambert) |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile1 |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile1 0418 (Damon Slone) |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile1 0418 (Damon Slone) David Hunt Stafford1 |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile1 0418 (Damon Slone) David Hunt Stafford1 0614 (Minister) |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert)Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile1 0418 (Damon Slone) David Hunt Stafford1 0614 (Minister) |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert)Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert)Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile 1 0418 (Damon Slone) David Hunt Stafford 1 0614 (Minister) Josh Stamberg 2 0106 (Fingerprint Technician); 0111 (Fingerprint Technician) Lauren Stamile 1 0121 (Marie Heitzenrader) Darby Stanchfield 1 0911 (Linda Hill) Molly Stanton 1 0220 (Tiffany Brand) Christopher Stapleton 1 0501 (Raymond Caine Sr.) Anthony Starke 1 0917 (Peter Holland) Jeff Staron 1 0714 (Ricky Gannon) 2 David Starzyk 3 |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile. 1 0418 (Damon Slone) David Hunt Stafford . 1 0614 (Minister) Josh Stamberg . 2 0106 (Fingerprint Technician); 0111 (Fingerprint Technician) Lauren Stamile. 1 0121 (Marie Heitzenrader) Darby Stanchfield. 1 0911 (Linda Hill) Molly Stanton 1 0220 (Tiffany Brand) Christopher Stapleton 1 0501 (Raymond Caine Sr.) Anthony Starke 1 0917 (Peter Holland) Jeff Staron 1 0714 (Ricky Gannon) David Starzyk 3 0424 (Prosecuting Attorney); 0511 (Nicholas Chandler) Todd Stashwick 2 |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile. 1 0418 (Damon Slone) David Hunt Stafford . 1 0614 (Minister) Josh Stamberg . 2 0106 (Fingerprint Technician); 0111 (Fingerprint Technician) Lauren Stamile. 1 0121 (Marie Heitzenrader) Darby Stanchfield. 1 0911 (Linda Hill) Molly Stanton 1 0220 (Tiffany Brand) Christopher Stapleton 1 0501 (Raymond Caine Sr.) Anthony Starke 1 0917 (Peter Holland) Jeff Staron 1 0714 (Ricky Gannon) David Starzyk 3 0424 (Prosecuting Attorney); 0511 (Nicholas Chandler) Todd Stashwick 2 |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile. 1 0418 (Damon Slone) David Hunt Stafford . 1 0614 (Minister) Josh Stamberg . 2 0106 (Fingerprint Technician); 0111 (Fingerprint Technician) Lauren Stamile. 1 0121 (Marie Heitzenrader) Darby Stanchfield. 1 0911 (Linda Hill) Molly Stanton 1 0220 (Tiffany Brand) Christopher Stapleton . 1 0501 (Raymond Caine Sr.) Anthony Starke 1 0917 (Peter Holland) Jeff Staron. 1 0714 (Ricky Gannon) David Starzyk . 3 0424 (Prosecuting Attorney); 0511 (Nicholas Chandler) Todd Stashwick 2 0216 (Steve Davis); 1004 (Fred Massey) |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert)Nick Stabile.10418 (Damon Slone)David Hunt Stafford .10614 (Minister)Josh Stamberg .20106 (Fingerprint Technician); 0111 (Fingerprint Technician)Lauren Stamile.10121 (Marie Heitzenrader)Darby Stanchfield.10911 (Linda Hill)Molly Stanton10220 (Tiffany Brand)Christopher Stapleton10501 (Raymond Caine Sr.)Anthony Starke10917 (Peter Holland)Jeff Staron10714 (Ricky Gannon)David Starzyk30424 (Prosecuting Attorney); 0511 (Nicholas Chandler)Todd Stashwick20216 (Steve Davis); 1004 (Fred Massey)Matt Stasi10610 (Matthew Finn)Nick Steele1 |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert) Nick Stabile |
| 0610 (Megan Lambert)Nick Stabile.10418 (Damon Slone)David Hunt Stafford .10614 (Minister)Josh Stamberg .20106 (Fingerprint Technician); 0111 (Fingerprint Technician)Lauren Stamile.10121 (Marie Heitzenrader)Darby Stanchfield.10911 (Linda Hill)Molly Stanton10220 (Tiffany Brand)Christopher Stapleton10501 (Raymond Caine Sr.)Anthony Starke10917 (Peter Holland)Jeff Staron10714 (Ricky Gannon)David Starzyk30424 (Prosecuting Attorney); 0511 (Nicholas Chandler)Todd Stashwick20216 (Steve Davis); 1004 (Fred Massey)Matt Stasi10610 (Matthew Finn)Nick Steele1 |

| Skip Stellrecht 1 0404 (C.O. Winters) |
|--|
| Brian Stepanek1 0317 (Andrew Stamler) |
| Heather Stephens |
| Maury Sterling 1 0513 (Barry Ellis) |
| Joe Stevens |
| Booboo Stewart |
| Danica Stewart |
| Josh Stewart |
| McKay Stewart 1 |
| 0724 (Walter Barnett) Corey Stoll |
| 0405 (Craig Seaborn) Katy Stoll |
| 0805 (Lucy) Ethan Stone |
| 0921 (Bartender) Jessica D. Stone |
| 0322 (Krystal Sneed) Michael Stone |
| 0508 (Bill Starr) Lauren Storm |
| 0301 (Cameron) Kirsten Storms1 |
| 0313 (Missy Marshall) Jonathan Strait |
| 0425 (Male Agent) Jamie Strange |
| 0508 (Sasha Coolidge) |
| Danielle Stratton |
| Samantha Streets1 0520 (Jolene Kitt) |
| James Patrick Stuart 1 0721 (Steven Corbett.) |
| Kym Stys 1 0724 (Rebecca Barnett) |
| Ciro Suarez1 0809 (Jeff Lofton) |
| Manny Suarez1 0307 (Charlie) |
| Grant Sullivan |
| Larry Sullivan 1 1011 (Edwin Chambers) |
| Jeremy Sumpter |
| David Sutcliffe1 0116 (Rick Breck) |
| Christian Svensson 1 |
| 0217 (Mary Donlan's Partner) Kristy Swanson |
| 0211 (Roxanne Price) Rob Swanson |
| 0320 (Officer Torino) Don Swayze |
| 0316 (Norm Buford) D.B. Sweeney1 |
| 0124 (Simon Bishop) Pepper Sweeney |
| 0301 (D.O.I. Supervisor) Francie Swift |
| 0402 (Laura Gannon) Harold Sylvester |

rish); 0606 (Samantha Barrish)

Т

| Merik Tadros 1 |
|---|
| 0511 (Abu Nafi) |
| Brian Tahash1 |
| |
| 0321 (Don Landis) |
| Douglas Tait |
| 0821 (Andre) |
| Amber Tamblyn 1 |
| 0111 (Senior Cadet Louise Ferraro) |
| Chuck Tamburro1 |
| 0124 (Bryce Kaye) |
| Lewis Tan1 |
| 0813 (Aiko Okanagi) |
| Meagan Tandy1 |
| 0913 (Cynthia) |
| Hayden Tank2 |
| 0120 (Raymond Caine Jr.); 0302 (Raymond Caine |
| Jr.) |
| Emad Tarabay1 |
| 0518 (Neil Massey) |
| Chris Tardio1 |
| 0607 (Terrence Kerr) |
| Bradford Tatum1 |
| 0703 (Nick Burnham) |
| Channing Tatum |
| 0302 (Bob Davenport) |
| Jay Tavare1 |
| 0621 (Manny Ortega) |
| |
| Chelsea Tavares |
| 0907 (Tracy Newsom) |
| Serria Tawan |
| 0520 (Patient #1) |
| Elayn Taylor 1 |
| 0101 (Nurse) |
| Joseph Lyle Taylor 1 |
| 0223 (Doorman Kevin Dowell) |
| Nicole Lin Taylor 1 |
| 0902 (Kristen Banks) |
| Stephen Taylor 1 |
| 1003 (Mike Channing) |
| Tamara Taylor1 |
| 0307 (Dr. Leslie Harrison) |
| Aimee Teegarden |
| 0717 (Brianna Faber) |
| Paul Tei1 |
| 0812 (Jed Gibson) |
| Lew Temple |
| 0517 (Billy Chadwick) |
| John Terlesky 1 |
| 0316 (Larry VanOwen) |
| John Terry1 |
| 0803 (Dean Collins) |
| |
| J. Skylar Testa |
| 0604 (Credit Guy) |
| Tia Texada1 |
| 0612 (Jane Duncroft) |
| Andrew Thacher1 |
| 0913 (Reynolds) |
| John Thaddeus1 |
| 0217 (Paul Donlan) |
| Sandra Thigpen 1 |
| 0114 (Detective Riboul) |
| Bruce Thomas1 |
| 0717 (Roger Lansing) |
| Ella Thomas1 |
| |

| 0716 (Nadine Alcott) |
|--|
| Jake Thomas1 |
| 0721 (Lucas Galinetti) |
| Robin Thomas1 0202 (Bret Betancourt) |
| Tamara Craig Thomas 1 |
| 0202 (Christine) Lamont Thompson1 |
| 0907 (Charles Hayward) |
| Scottie Thompson |
| Kevin Thoms |
| Cassi Thomson1 0922 (Kaylee Anderson) |
| Kaili Thorne |
| 0903 (Lindsey Peterson) Lisa Thornhill |
| 0405 (Felicia Hardy) |
| Samantha Tiano |
| Austin Tichenor |
| Angelo Tiffe1 |
| 0801 (Larry Parker) Noa Tishby |
| 0119 (Gloria Abigail Tynan/Gina Cusack) |
| Christopher Titus |
| Stephen Tobolowsky |
| 0117 (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman); 0123 (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman); 0302 |
| (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman); 0302 (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman); 0320 |
| (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman); 0323 |
| (Assistant State Attorney Don Haffman) |
| Tony Todd |
| 0111 (Sergeant Marcus Cawdrey) Chad Todhunter |
| 1006 (Wes Rayburn) |
| Jonathan Togo |
| 0303 (Ryan Wolfe); 0304 (Ryan Wolfe); 0305 (Ryan |
| Wolfe) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 |
| Tamlyn Tomita |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) Oscar Torre 2 |
| Tamlyn Tomita |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 2 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) 1 Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) 3 Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp) 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) Manolo Travieso 1 0204 (CSI Tech) Daniel Travis 1 |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 2 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) Manolo Travieso 1 0204 (CSI Tech) Daniel Travis 1 0506 (Ed Smith) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) Manolo Travieso 1 0204 (CSI Tech) Daniel Travis 1 0506 (Ed Smith) Greg Travis 1 0214 (Wade Thomas Hinkle) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) Manolo Travieso 1 0204 (CSI Tech) Daniel Travis 1 0506 (Ed Smith) Greg Travis 1 0214 (Wade Thomas Hinkle) Stacey Travis 1 0403 (Faith Jennings) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) Manolo Travieso 1 0204 (CSI Tech) Daniel Travis 1 0506 (Ed Smith) Greg Travis 1 0214 (Wade Thomas Hinkle) Stacey Travis 1 0403 (Faith Jennings) Taylor Treadwell 1 |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) Manolo Travieso 1 0204 (CSI Tech) Daniel Travis 1 0506 (Ed Smith) Greg Travis 1 0214 (Wade Thomas Hinkle) Stacey Travis 1 0403 (Faith Jennings) Taylor Treadwell 1 0604 (Credit Girl) Misty-May Treanor 1 |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) 2 Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) 1 Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) 3 Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) Manolo Travieso 1 0204 (CSI Tech) Daniel Travis 1 0506 (Ed Smith) Greg Travis 1 0214 (Wade Thomas Hinkle) Stacey Travis 1 0403 (Faith Jennings) Taylor Treadwell 1 0604 (Credit Girl) Misty-May Treanor 1 0415 (Player #1) |
| Tamlyn Tomita 1 0725 (Dr. Sarah Fordham) 0 Oscar Torre 2 0114 (Officer Torres); 0916 (Javier Lopez) Emiliano Torres 1 0219 (Eddie) Lacey Toups 1 0419 (Victoria Menendez) Steve Toussaint 3 0603 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0607 (Judge Hugo Kemp); 0613 (Judge Hugo Kemp) Saxon Trainor 1 0112 (Mrs. Bastille) Manolo Travieso 1 0204 (CSI Tech) Daniel Travis 1 0506 (Ed Smith) Greg Travis 1 0214 (Wade Thomas Hinkle) Stacey Travis 1 0403 (Faith Jennings) Taylor Treadwell 1 0604 (Credit Girl) Misty-May Treanor 1 |

| Sarah Trigger1 |
|--|
| 0316 (Patty Johanson) |
| Michael Trotter1 |
| 0702 (Dan Granger) |
| Michael Trucco1 |
| 0314 (Mitch Lockhart) |
| Jim True-Frost 1 |
| 0609 (Dave Keppling) |
| Jacob Tudla 1 |
| 0906 (Tyler Wilson) |
| Inger Tudor1 |
| 0804 (Shopper #2) |
| Jennifer Tung 1 |
| 0604 (Rebecca Palmer) |
| Paola Turbay 1 |
| 1013 (Meredith Ramsey) |
| Marcelo Turbet1 |
| 0711 (Funeral Director) |
| Tyson Turrou1 |
| 0121 (Creepy Guy) |
| Aisha Tyler 1 |
| 0124 (District Attorney Janet Medrano) |
| Judy Tylor 1 |
| 0315 (Eve Martinkus) |
| |
| II |
| 0 |

| Fabiana Udenio 1 0614 (Amanda Ravaro) |
|--|
| Rashawn Underdue2 |
| 0821 (Officer Olansky); 0823 (Duty Officer Olan- |
| sky) |
| Johann Urb 1 |
| 0215 (Brad Tustin) |
| James Urbaniak1 |
| 0709 (Max Purdue) |
| Damian Urra 1 |
| 0103 (Fisherman) |
| |

V

| Dilshad Vadsaria1 |
|---|
| 0815 (Jody) |
| Holly Valance1 |
| 0311 (Kay Coleman) |
| Armando Valdes-Kennedy17 |
| 0307 (Aaron Peters); 0315 (Aaron Peters); 0316 (Aaron |
| Peters); 0322 (Aaron Peters); 0324 (Aaron Pe- |
| ters); 0401 (Aaron Peters); 0402 (Aaron Pe- |
| ters); 0402 (Aaron Peters); 0404 (Aaron Pe- |
| ters); 0410 (Aaron Peters); 0412 (Aaron Pe- |
| ters); 0413 (Aaron Peters); 0416 (Aaron Pe- |
| ters); 0417 (Aaron Peters); 0419 (Aaron Pe- |
| ters); 0422 (Aaron Peters); 0425 (Aaron Pe- |
| ters) |
| Erik Valdez |
| 0606 (Frat Boy #2) |
| Jeremy Ray Valdez 1 |
| 0213 (Carlos Gonzalez) |
| Robert Parks Valletta 1 |
| 0921 (Braden Wilkins) |
| Sam Vance1 |
| 0323 (Uniform MDPD) |
| Arielle Vandenberg1 |
| 0604 (Jessia Taylor) |
| Richard Varga 1 |
| 0406 (State Attorney) |
| Jacob Vargas 1 |
| 0913 (Felix Medina) |
| Jose L. Vasquez 1 |
| - |

| 0913 (Shooter) |
|--|
| Randy Vasquez1 |
| 0906 (Arthur Martinez) |
| Brandon Michael Vayda1 |
| 0513 (Ario Pastano) |
| Janelle Velasquez2 |
| 0508 (Carla); 0606 (Carla) |
| Patricia Velasquez1 |
| 0401 (Celia Gonzalez) |
| Nadine Velazquez1 |
| 0902 (Sara Walker) |
| Daniel Venegas |
| 0404 (Jose Tevar) Vincent Ventresca |
| 0216 (Joseph Zeller) |
| Julia Vera1 |
| 0401 (Marisol Fuentes) |
| Sandra Vergara1 |
| 0712 (Beauty) |
| Eduardo Verástegui1 |
| 0114 (Jarod Parker) |
| Francisco Viana1 |
| 0716 (I.C.E. Agent #1) |
| Al Vicente |
| 0320 (Clint Roster) |
| Damian Vickers 1 |
| 0307 (Bank Robber #1) |
| Jim Vickers1 |
| 0824 (Neal Brusatti) |
| Lisa Vidal1 |
| 0715 (Patricia Busick) |
| Jennifer Vidas1 |
| 0912 (Referee) Vince Vieluf1 |
| 0602 (Gil Callem) |
| Jordi Vilasuso1 |
| 0710 (Enrico Moldano) |
| J.R. Villarreal1 |
| 0514 (Ben Tavarez) |
| Tom Virtue |
| 0618 (Richard Cyrus) |
| Julio Dolce Vita 1 |
| 0711 (Raphael Vargas) |
| Gloria Votsis |
| 0913 (Sgt. Jennifer Swanson) |
| |

W

| Scott Waara 1 |
|--------------------------------|
| 0501 (Doctor) |
| Avery Kidd Waddell 1 |
| 0311 (Derek Roddison) |
| Ernest Waddell 1 |
| 0712 (MDPD Officer) |
| Brian Wade1 |
| 0107 (Other Lap Dancer) |
| Henderson Wade1 |
| <mark>0819</mark> (Cabana Boy) |
| Kaye Wade 1 |
| 0109 (Dee Lawrence) |
| Katie Walder1 |
| 0423 (Melinda Carson) |
| Bhetty Waldron1 |
| 0101 (Nurse) |
| Andrew Walker 1 |
| 0707 (Steve Howell) |
| Basil Wallace 1 |
| 0619 (Henry Woods) |
| Kerri Walsh 1 |
| 0415 (Player #2) |
| Susan Walters1 |

| Lisa Waltz1 |
|---|
| |
| 0408 (Brenda Hall) |
| Joe Wandell |
| |
| 0223 (Paramedic) |
| Dana Ward 2 |
| 1001 (Female Reporter); 1008 (Female Reporter) |
| Hilary Ward1 |
| 0903 (Bank Teller) |
| |
| James Harvey Ward1 |
| 0908 (Sam Novak) |
| Jared Ward 1 |
| 0407 (Officer Camston) |
| Katie Ward1 |
| |
| 0822 (ND Guest #1) |
| Megan Ward 1 |
| 0322 (Jennie Hale) |
| Susan Ward 1 |
| 0306 (Ginger Wadley) |
| Zack Ward1 |
| |
| 1018 (Clyde Novak) |
| Bree Michael Warner1 |
| 0112 (Girlfriend) |
| Dan Warner 1 |
| 0123 (Bomb Technician) |
| Nick Warnock |
| |
| 0810 (Officer Harwood) |
| Kiersten Warren 1 |
| 1011 (Darla Chambers) |
| Pamela Warren 1 |
| 0116 (Stripper) |
| David Warshofsky1 |
| |
| 1013 (Arnie Tice) |
| Booker T. Washington |
| 0824 (Uniform); 0913 (Uniform) |
| Jaerin Washington |
| - |
| 0212 (Janitor) |
| Myk Watford1 |
| 0520 (Jerry Simmons) |
| Benjamin Watkins 1 |
| |
| (220) [Audiologist] |
| 0220 (Audiologist) |
| Cameron Watson1 |
| Cameron Watson |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) 1 Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) 1 Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) 1 Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) 1 Belinda Waymouth 1 |
| Cameron Watson |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) 1 Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) 1 Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) 1 Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) 1 Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) 1 |
| Cameron Watson |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) 1 Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) 1 Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) 1 Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) 1 Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) 1 Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) 1 |
| Cameron Watson |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) 1 Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) 1 Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) 1 Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) 1 Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) 1 Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) 1 Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) 1 Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) 1 Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) 1 Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) 1 Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) 1 Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) 1 Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) 1 Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) 1 Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) 1 Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) 1 Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) 1 Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) 1 Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) 1 Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Dewey Weber 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) 1 Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) 1 Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) 1 Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) 1 Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) 1 Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) 1 Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) 1 Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) 1 Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) 1 Dewey Weber 1 0513 (Vince Henney) 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) 1 Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) 1 Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) 1 Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) 1 Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) 1 Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) 1 Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) 1 Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) 1 Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) 1 Dewey Weber 1 0513 (Vince Henney) 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Dewey Weber 1 0513 (Vince Henney) Derek Webster 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Dewey Weber 1 0513 (Vince Henney) Derek Webster 1 0705 (Dr. Robert Langley) |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Dewey Weber 1 0513 (Vince Henney) Derek Webster 1 0705 (Dr. Robert Langley) 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Dewey Weber 1 0513 (Vince Henney) Derek Webster 1 0705 (Dr. Robert Langley) Victor Webster 1 0513 (Roberto Chavez) |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Derek Webster 1 0705 (Dr. Robert Langley) Victor Webster 1 0513 (Roberto Chavez) Brian Wedlake 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Derek Webster 1 0705 (Dr. Robert Langley) Victor Webster 1 0513 (Roberto Chavez) Brian Wedlake 1 0205 (Justin Sayers) |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Derek Webster 1 0705 (Dr. Robert Langley) Victor Webster 1 0513 (Roberto Chavez) Brian Wedlake 1 0205 (Justin Sayers) |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Derek Webster 1 0705 (Dr. Robert Langley) Victor Webster 1 0513 (Roberto Chavez) Brian Wedlake 1 0205 (Justin Sayers) Gary Weeks 1 |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Derek Webster 1 0513 (Vince Henney) Derek Webster 1 0513 (Roberto Chavez) Brian Wedlake 1 0205 (Justin Sayers) Gary Weeks 1 0420 (Male Bystander) |
| Cameron Watson 1 0112 (Lee Bastille) Chris Watters 1 0419 (Man #2/Joe Tanner) Johanna Watts 1 0218 (Rachel Bailey) Noah Watts 1 0913 (Cesar) Belinda Waymouth 1 0112 (Greta Roebling) Dig Wayne 1 0418 (Construction Foreman) Gary J. Wayton 1 0310 (Michael Johnson) Brent Weber 1 0423 (Brandon Hess) Charlie Weber 1 0513 (Lou Pennington) Derek Webster 1 0705 (Dr. Robert Langley) Victor Webster 1 0513 (Roberto Chavez) Brian Wedlake 1 0205 (Justin Sayers) Gary Weeks 1 |

| Kevin Weisman |
|--|
| 0821 (Ricky Spano) Cliff Weissman1 |
| 0717 (Walter Pipkin) |
| Michael Welch |
| Raquel Welch1 1016 (Vina Navarro) |
| Roy Werner 1 |
| 0309 (Bart Roberts) Paul Wesley1 |
| 0305 (Jack Warner Bradford) |
| Grace West 1 0416 (8 year old Julia) |
| Joel West |
| 0208 (Officer Ramirez); 0217 (Officer); 0220 (Officer Aaron Jessop); 0403 (Officer Jessop); 0408 |
| (Officer Aaron Jessop); 0415 (Officer Jessop); |
| 0421 (Officer Jessop); 0422 (Officer Aaron Jes- |
| sop); 0424 (Officer Jessop); 0425 (Officer Jessop) |
| Kevin E. West1 |
| 0916 (Bill Jackson) |
| Tegan West 1 0204 (Willy Camp) |
| Stoney Westmoreland |
| 0619 (Phillip Rockland) |
| Jennifer Weston |
| Tara Westwood |
| 0401 (Amanda Livingston) |
| Michael Whaley |
| 0106 (Detective Bernstein); 0110 (Detective Bernstein); 0114 (Detective Bernstein); 0115 (De- |
| tective Bernstein); 0120 (Detective Bernstein); |
| 0121 (Detective Bernstein); 0122 (Detective Bern- |
| stein) Dichard Wharton |
| Richard Wharton1 0916 (Alligator Pete) |
| Al White 1 |
| 0105 (Mr. Jones) Bernard White1 |
| 0105 (Father Carlos) |
| Bradley White |
| 0308 (Stanton Hayes) |
| Brian J. White |
| Bridget Ann White |
| 0817 (Renee Dorsett) |
| Michael Jai White 1 0203 (Officer Roy Bailey) |
| Charles Malik Whitfield1 |
| 0609 (Andre Harding Charles) |
| |
| Dondre T. Whitfield 1 |
| Dondre T. Whitfield 1 0506 (Alan Solner) |
| Dondre T. Whitfield 1 |
| Dondre T. Whitfield |
| Dondre T. Whitfield |
| Dondre T. Whitfield 1 0506 (Alan Solner) 1 Lee Whittaker 1 0315 (Weasel) 1 Samantha Whittaker 1 1002 (Emma Davis) 1 Johnny Whitworth 11 |
| Dondre T. Whitfield 1 0506 (Alan Solner) 1 Lee Whittaker 1 0315 (Weasel) 1 Samantha Whittaker 1 1002 (Emma Davis) 1 Johnny Whitworth 11 0502 (Jake Berkeley); 0509 (Jake Berkeley); 0512 (Jake Berkeley); 0524 (Jake Berkeley); 0601 |
| Dondre T. Whitfield |

| 0219 (Bobby Jeter) |
|--|
| Justin Wilczynski 1 |
| 0724 (Skater) |
| Wayne Wilderson |
| 0408 (Dr. Stern) |
| Braden Williams1 0411 (Messenger) |
| Chad Williams1 |
| 0319 (Kevin Renfro) |
| Chris Williams1 |
| 0620 (Peter Cullen) |
| Curtis Mark Williams |
| 0514 (Officer Matt Cranby) |
| Eltony Williams 1 |
| 0807 (Uniformed Petty Officer) |
| Gareth Williams1 |
| 0221 (Ronald Leary) |
| Kimberly Kevon Williams 1 |
| 0314 (Kelly Jameson) |
| Kurry Williams 1 |
| 0205 (Duane Edmunds) |
| Latanya Williams |
| 0205 (Gloria Haberfield) |
| Natashia Williams1 0320 (Kim Burton) |
| Shenika Williams1 |
| 0124 (Treynece Banks/Delicious) |
| Todd Williams |
| 0503 (Kevin Iverson) |
| Wade Williams1 |
| 0210 (Jack Hawkins) |
| Alicia Leigh Willis |
| 0507 (Anna) |
| Adrian Wilson 1 |
| |
| 0607 (Gavin Hauer) |
| Bridgette Wilson1 |
| Bridgette Wilson1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) |
| Bridgette Wilson |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) 1 Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) 1 Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) 1 Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) 2 Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) 1 Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) 1 Travis Van Winkle 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) 1 Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) 1 Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) 1 Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) 1 Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) 1 Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) 1 Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) 1 Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) 1 Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) 1 Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) 2 Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) 1 Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) 1 Travis Van Winkle 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) 1 Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) 1 Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) 1 Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) 2 Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) 1 Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) 1 Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 1002 (Joe Grafton) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 1002 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 1002 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter 1 0806 (Sean Anderson) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0020 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter 1 0806 (Sean Anderson) 2 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0020 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter 1 0806 (Sean Anderson) Dean Winters 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0020 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter 1 0806 (Sean Anderson) Dean Winters 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0806 (Sean Anderson) Dean Winters 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0022 (Nicole Grafton) Greg Winter 1 0806 (Sean Anderson) Dean Winters 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0806 (Sean Anderson) Dean Winters 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) 1 Michael Wiseman 1 0318 (Connor Meade) 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0022 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter. 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) 1 Michael Wiseman 1 0318 (Connor Meade) 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0806 (Sean Anderson) Dean Winters 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) 1 Michael Wiseman 1 0318 (Connor Meade) 1 Alicia Witt 1 0915 (Michelle Baldwin) 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0022 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter. 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) 1 Michael Wiseman 1 0318 (Connor Meade) 1 |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0022 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) Michael Wiseman 1 0318 (Connor Meade) Alicia Witt 1 0915 (Michelle Baldwin) Breanna Cherie Wittman 1 0914 (Amanda) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0202 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter 1 0020 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winters 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) 1 Michael Wiseman 1 0318 (Connor Meade) 1 Alicia Witt 1 0915 (Michelle Baldwin) 1 Breanna Cherie Wittman 1 0914 (Amanda) 1 Finn Wittrock 1 0304 (Chad Van Horn) |
| Bridgette Wilson 1 0202 (Gabriela Betancourt) Kasey Wilson 1 0307 (Regina Deacon) Peta Wilson 1 0902 (Amanda Calaveras) Troy Winbush 2 0121 (Welch); 0123 (Welch) Jessica Winfield 1 0419 (Spa Patron #2) Peter Wingfield 1 0910 (Paul Nichols) Travis Van Winkle 1 1014 (Mickey Quint) Sophie Winkleman 1 0913 (Sharon Kirby) Katheryn Winnick 1 0222 (Nicole Harjo) Eric Winter 1 0022 (Joe Grafton) Greg Winter 2 0101 (Raymond Caine); 0324 (Raymond Caine) Scott William Winters 1 0308 (Fred Kinnan) Michael Wiseman 1 0318 (Connor Meade) Alicia Witt 1 0915 (Michelle Baldwin) Breanna Cherie Wittman 1 0914 (Amanda) |

| Patrick Wolff |
|---------------------------------------|
| |
| Kirk B.R. Woller |
| 0112 (Detective Christian Brunner) |
| Cornell Womack1 |
| 0615 (Ted Wallace) |
| Ashleigh Ann Wood1 |
| 0315 (Hillary) |
| Jody Wood1 |
| 0203 (Sergeant Greg Brennan) |
| Bokeem Woodbine1 |
| 0302 (Byron Middlebrook/B-Slick) |
| Keelin Woodell1 |
| 0903 (April Carrigan) |
| Christine Woods1 |
| 0403 (Valerie Nordoff) |
| Shawn Woods 1 |
| 0819 (Ricky Halprin) |
| DB Woodside 1 |
| 0112 (Cole Judson) |
| Jordan Woolley1 |
| 0521 (Paul Warner) |
| Keith Worley1 |
| 1017 (MDPD Officer) |
| Rick Worthy 1 |
| 0212 (Thomas Kincaid) |
| Deanna Wright 1 |
| 0224 (Ashley Anders/Kathleen Sosenko) |
| Sarah Wright |
| 0403 (Sarah Jennings) |
| Kari Wuhrer 1 |
| 0504 (Janet Sterling) |
| Adam Wylie1 |
| 0817 (Teddy Enwald) |
| Toni Wynne1 |
| 0620 (Debbie Schiffer) |
| Mark Cameron Wystrach1 |
| 0611 (Patrick Austin) |
| |



| Chino XL |
|--------------------------------|
| 0503 (Juan Carlos) |
| Salvator Xuereb1 |
| 0218 (Mark Hobbes) |
| Xzibit 1 |
| 0222 (Dwayne Jackman/10-Large) |

_____ Y

_

| Schuyler Yancey |
|--|
| 0612 (MDPD Officer); 0705 (Officer Drass) |
| Eduardo Yanez 1 |
| 0110 (Senor Barbosa) |
| Jack Yang 1 |
| 0405 (Shawn Kimsey) |
| Jose Yenque 1 |
| 0415 (Manuel Martinez) |
| Richard Yniguez1 |
| 0117 (Lorenzo Escalante) |
| Malik Yoba1 |
| 0709 (Reggie Wallace) |
| Kathleen York |
| 0810 (Paula Olsen) |
| Lorena York 1 |
| 0304 (Madonna Arias) |
| Bellamy Young 5 |
| 0410 (Monica West); 0411 (Monica West); 0412 (Mon- |
| ica West); 0418 (Monica West); 0425 (Monica |
| West) |

| Damian Young 2 |
|---|
| 0406 (Walter Dresden); 0415 (Walter Dresden) |
| Karen Young1 |
| 0911 (Diana Chandler) |
| Mark L. Young1 |
| 0408 (Lucas Hall) |
| William Allen Young |
| 0310 (Chief Judge Joseph Ratner); 0406 (Judge |
| Ratner); 0505 (Judge Joseph Ratner) |
| Sam Younis1 |
| 0619 (Hotel Manager) |
| Roger Yuan 1 |
| 0813 (Takashi Yamada) |

Ζ

| Daniel Zacapa1 |
|---|
| 0817 (Luis Velasquez) |
| Necar Zadegan 1 |
| 0818 (Salumeh Faroog) |
| Ruth Zalduondo1 |
| 0105 (Iris Medina) |
| Zasu 1 |
| 0111 (Janet) |
| David Zayas 1 |
| 0720 (Ben Porterson) |
| Robert Zepeda1 |
| 0413 (Carlos Mojena) |
| Alicia Ziegler1 |
| 0121 (Girlfriend #1) |
| Deborah Zoe1 |
| 0308 (Kelley Sloane) |
| Sheri Moon Zombie 1 |
| 0816 (Olivia Burch) |
| Josh Zuckerman |
| 0512 (Leo Donwell); 0516 (Leo Donwell); 0519 (Leo |
| Donwell) |
| Arianne Zuker1 |
| 0421 (Brenda Collett) |
| Jose Zuniga 3 |
| 0117 (Carl Galaz); 0621 (Juan Ortega); 0701 (Juan |
| Ortega) |
| |